E/2003/23 E/CN.4/2003/135

COMMISSION ON HUMAN RIGHTS

REPORT ON THE FIFTY-NINTH SESSION

(17 March-24 April 2003)

ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COUNCIL

OFFICIAL RECORDS, 2003

SUPPLEMENT No. 3



UNITED NATIONS

E/2003/23 E/CN.4/2003/135

COMMISSION ON HUMAN RIGHTS

REPORT ON THE FIFTY-NINTH SESSION

(17 March-24 April 2003)

ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COUNCIL

OFFICIAL RECORDS, 2003

SUPPLEMENT No. 3



UNITED NATIONS New York and Geneva, 2003

NOTE

Symbols of United Nations documents are composed of capital letters combined with figures. Mention of such a symbol indicates a reference to a United Nations document.

A State not member of the Commission may submit proposals in accordance with rule 69, paragraph 3, of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council. The list of participants is contained in annex II to the present report.

E/2003/23 E/CN.4/2003/135

CONTENTS

Chapter				Page
I.			olution and draft decisions recommended for adoption by mic and Social Council	16
	A.	Draj	ft resolution	
			right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable dard of physical and mental health	16
	B.	Draj	ft decisions	
		1.	Human rights situation of the Lebanese detainees in Israel	16
		2.	Situation of human rights in Myanmar	16
		3.	Situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo	17
		4.	Situation of human rights in Burundi	17
		5.	Question of the realization in all countries of the economic, social and cultural rights contained in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and study of special problems which the developing countries face in their efforts to achieve these human rights	17
		6.	Effects of structural adjustment policies and foreign debt on the full enjoyment of all human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights	18
		7.	The right to food	18
		8.	Adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living	19
		9.	World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance and the comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action	19

GE.03-16227 (E) 201003

Chapter

			Page
1	10.	Question of arbitrary detention	20
1	11.	Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment	20
1	12.	Question of enforced or involuntary disappearances	20
1	13.	Independence and impartiality of the judiciary, jurors and assessors and the independence of lawyers	21
1	14.	Elimination of violence against women	21
1	15.	Elimination of all forms of religious intolerance	21
1	16.	Working Group of the Commission on Human Rights to elaborate a draft declaration in accordance with paragraph 5 of General Assembly resolution 49/214 of 23 December 1994	22
]	17.	Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People	22
1	18.	Human rights defenders	22
1	19.	Protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism	22
2	20.	Situation of human rights in Afghanistan	23
2	21.	Assistance to Somalia in the field of human rights	23
2	22.	Situation of human rights in Sierra Leone	23
2	23.	Technical cooperation and advisory services in Liberia	24
2	24.	The right to development	24
2	25.	Situation of human rights in Iraq	24
2	26.	Decision relating to Liberia under the procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII)	24

Chapter					Page
		27.	The	Social Forum	25
		28.	Disc	crimination in the criminal justice system	25
		29.		sing and property restitution in the context of refugees other displaced persons	25
		30.		genous people's permanent sovereignty over ral resources	26
		31.		prevention of human rights violations caused by the lability and misuse of small arms and light weapons	26
		32.	-	anization of work of the sixtieth session of the numeration on Human Rights	26
		33.		es of the sixtieth session of the Commission on nan Rights	27
		34.	Inte	rnational Decade of the World's Indigenous People	27
II.				d decisions adopted by the Commission h session	28
	A.	Reso	olutio	ns	
		2003	3/1.	Question of Western Sahara	28
		2003	3/2.	The use of mercenaries as a means of violating human rights and impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination	30
		2003	3/3.	Situation in occupied Palestine	33
		2003	3/4.	Combating defamation of religions	34
		2003	3/5.	Human rights in the occupied Syrian Golan	37
		2003	3/6.	Question of the violation of human rights in the occupied Arab territories, including Palestine	39
		2003	3/7.	Israeli settlements in the occupied Arab territories	43
		2003	3/8.	Human rights situation of the Lebanese detainees in Israel	45

Chapter

II. A.		Resolutio	Resolutions (continued)					
		2003/9.	Cooperation with representatives of United Nations human rights bodies	47				
		2003/10.	Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea	48				
		2003/11.	Situation of human rights in Turkmenistan	51				
		2003/12.	Situation of human rights in Myanmar	54				
		2003/13.	Situation of human rights in Cuba	59				
		2003/14.	Situation of human rights in Belarus	60				
		2003/15.	Situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo	61				
		2003/16.	Situation of human rights in Burundi	66				
		2003/17.	Human rights and unilateral coercive measures	71				
		2003/18.	Question of the realization in all countries of the economic, social and cultural rights contained in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and study of special problems which the developing countries face in their efforts to achieve these human rights	73				
		2003/19.	The right to education	79				
		2003/20.	Adverse effects of the illicit movement and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes on the enjoyment of human rights	83				
		2003/21.	Effects of structural adjustment policies and foreign debt on the full enjoyment of all human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights	87				
		2003/22.	Women's equal ownership, access to and control over land and the equal rights to own property and to adequate housing	90				

Chapter

II.	A.	Resolutio	ns (continued)	
		2003/23.	Globalization and its impact on the full enjoyment of human rights	94
		2003/24.	Human rights and extreme poverty	96
		2003/25.	The right to food	101
		2003/26.	Promotion of the enjoyment of the cultural rights of everyone and respect for different cultural identities	104
		2003/27.	Adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living	107
		2003/28.	The right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health	110
		2003/29.	Access to medication in the context of pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria	114
		2003/30.	World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance and the comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action	119
		2003/31.	Question of arbitrary detention	126
		2003/32.	Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment	128
		2003/33.	Human rights and forensic science	134
		2003/34.	The right to restitution, compensation and rehabilitation for victims of grave violations of human rights and fundamental freedoms	136
		2003/35.	Strengthening of popular participation, equity, social justice and non-discrimination as essential foundations of democracy	138
		2003/36.	Interdependence between democracy and human rights	141

Chapter

II.	A.	Resolutio	ns (continued)	
		2003/37.	Human rights and terrorism	144
		2003/38.	Question of enforced or involuntary disappearances	148
		2003/39.	Integrity of the judicial system	152
		2003/40.	Hostage-taking	154
		2003/41.	The incompatibility between democracy and racism	155
		2003/42.	The right to freedom of opinion and expression	157
		2003/43.	Independence and impartiality of the judiciary, jurors and assessors and the independence of lawyers	163
		2003/44.	Integrating the human rights of women throughout the United Nations system	165
		2003/45.	Elimination of violence against women	172
		2003/46.	Human rights of migrants	179
		2003/47.	The protection of human rights in the context of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) and acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS)	184
		2003/48.	International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families	188
		2003/49.	Human rights of persons with disabilities	190
		2003/50.	Rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities	193
		2003/51.	Internally displaced persons	197
		2003/52.	Human rights and mass exoduses	201
		2003/53.	Extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions	205
		2003/54.	Elimination of all forms of religious intolerance	209

Chapter

II.	A.	Resolutio	ns (continued)	
11.	A.			
		2003/55.	Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights	213
		2003/56.	Human rights and indigenous issues	213
		2003/57.	Working Group of the Commission on Human Rights to elaborate a draft declaration in accordance with paragraph 5 of General Assembly resolution 49/214 of 23 December 1994	217
		2003/58.	Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People	218
		2003/59.	The work of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights	223
		2003/60.	Enhancement of international cooperation in the field of human rights	227
		2003/61.	Promotion of peace as a vital requirement for the full enjoyment of all human rights by all	229
		2003/62.	Development of public information activities in the field of human rights, including the World Public Information Campaign on Human Rights	231
		2003/63.	Promotion of a democratic and equitable international order	236
		2003/64.	Human rights defenders	240
		2003/65.	The role of good governance in the promotion of human rights	243
		2003/66.	Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide	245
		2003/67.	The question of the death penalty	246

Chapter

II.	А.	Resolutions (continued)					
		2003/68.	Protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism	249			
		2003/69.	Human rights and bioethics	252			
		2003/70.	United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education	254			
		2003/71.	Human rights and the environment as part of sustainable development	260			
		2003/72.	Impunity	262			
		2003/73.	Regional cooperation for the promotion and protection of human rights in the Asian and Pacific region	266			
		2003/74.	Composition of the staff of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights	269			
		2003/75.	Regional arrangements for the promotion and protection of human rights	274			
		2003/76.	National institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights	277			
		2003/77.	Situation of human rights in Afghanistan	280			
		2003/78.	Assistance to Somalia in the field of human rights	284			
		2003/79.	Situation of human rights in Cambodia	291			
		2003/80.	Situation of human rights in Sierra Leone	294			
		2003/81.	Technical cooperation and advisory services in Chad	299			
		2003/82.	Technical cooperation and advisory services in Liberia	300			
		2003/83.	The right to development	301			
		2003/84.	Situation of human rights in Iraq	303			
		2003/85.	Abduction of children in Africa	304			
		2003/86.	Rights of the child	306			

Chapter

II.	B.	Decisions		
		2003/101.	Enhancement of the working methods of the Commission	320
		2003/102.	Organization of work	320
		2003/103.	Organization of work	323
		2003/104.	Decision relating to Chad under the procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII)	324
		2003/105.	Decision relating to Liberia under the procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII)	325
		2003/106.	Question of human rights in Cyprus	326
		2003/107.	The Social Forum	326
		2003/108.	Discrimination in the criminal justice system	326
		2003/109.	Housing and property restitution in the context of refugees and other displaced persons	327
		2003/110.	Indigenous peoples' permanent sovereignty over natural resources	327
		2003/111.	Presentation of the report of the Working Group on Indigenous Populations on its twentieth session to the Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues	328
		2003/112.	The prevention of human rights violations caused by the availability and misuse of small arms and light weapons	328
		2003/113.	Enhancement of the functioning of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights in regard to the operation of the mechanism of the Commission on Human Rights	328
		2003/114.	Organization of the work of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights	329

Chapter				Paragraphs	Page
II.	B.	Deci	sions (continued)		
	2003	/115.	Dates of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights		330
	2003	/116.	Intersessional activities of the Bureau		330
	2003	/117.	International Decade of the World's Indigenous People		330
	2003	3/118.	Postponement of consideration of draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.92 and the proposed amendments thereto (E/CN.4/2003/L.106, L.107, L.108, L.109 and L.110)		330
III.	Org	anizat	ion of the work of the session	1 - 53	331
	A.	Oper	ning and duration of the session	1 - 3	331
	B.	Atter	ndance	4	331
	C.	Elect	tion of officers	5 - 9	331
	D.	Ager	nda	10 - 11	332
	E.	Orga	nization of work	12 - 39	332
	F.	Mee	tings, resolutions and documentation	40 - 44	335
	G.	Visit	S	45 - 46	336
	H.	~	nization of the work of the sixtieth session of the mission	47 - 50	339
	I.	Conc	cluding remark	51 - 52	339
	Chai	-	on's statement ation of human rights in Colombia	53	340
IV.	for I	Huma	the United Nations High Commissioner n Rights and follow-up to the nference	54 - 57	347

Chapter			Paragraphs	Page
V.	app	right of peoples to self-determination and its lication to peoples under colonial or alien ination or foreign occupation	58 - 73	348
VI.		ism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and all ns of discrimination:		
	(<i>a</i>)	Comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action	74 - 98	351
VII.	The	right to development	99 - 113	355
VIII.	-	stion of the violation of human rights in the upied Arab territories, including Palestine	114 - 135	357
IX.	fund	stion of the violation of human rights and lamental freedoms in any part of the world, uding:		
	(<i>a</i>)	Question of human rights in Cyprus;		
	(<i>b</i>)	Procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolutions 1503 (XLVIII) and 2000/3	136 - 229	360
	Chai	rperson's statement Situation of human rights in Timor-Leste	229	383
X.	Eco	nomic, social and cultural rights	230 - 312	386
XI.	Civi	l and political rights, including the questions of:		
	(<i>a</i>)	Torture and detention;		
	(<i>b</i>)	Disappearances and summary executions;		
	(<i>c</i>)	Freedom of expression;		
	(<i>d</i>)	Independence of the judiciary, administration of justice, impunity;		
	(<i>e</i>)	Religious intolerance;		
	(<i>f</i>)	States of emergency;		
	(g)	Conscientious objection to military service	313 - 405	398

Chapter			Paragraphs	Page	
XII.		gration of the human rights of women and gender perspective:			
	(<i>a</i>)	Violence against women	406 - 421	414	
XIII.	Rigł	nts of the child	422 - 437	417	
XIV.	Specific groups and individuals:				
	(<i>a</i>)	Migrant workers;			
	<i>(b)</i>	Minorities;			
	(<i>c</i>)	Mass exoduses and displaced persons;			
	(<i>d</i>)	Other vulnerable groups and individuals	438 - 468	419	
XV.	Indi	genous issues	469 - 504	424	
XVI.	Report of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights:				
	(<i>a</i>)	Report and draft decisions;			
	(<i>b</i>)	Election of members	505 - 515	429	
XVII.	Pror	notion and protection of human rights:			
	(<i>a</i>)	Status of the International Covenants on Human Rights;			
	(<i>b</i>)	Human rights defenders;			
	(<i>c</i>)	Information and education;			
	(<i>d</i>)	Science and the environment	516 - 585	431	
XVIII.	Effective functioning of human rights mechanisms:				
	(<i>a</i>)	Treaty bodies;			
	(<i>b</i>)	National institutions and regional arrangements;			
	(<i>c</i>)	Adaptation and strengthening of the United Nations machinery for human rights	586 - 606	442	

Chapter		Paragraphs	Page	
XIX.	Advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights	607 - 635	446	
	Chairperson's statement			
	Technical cooperation and the situation of human rights in Haiti	635	448	
XX.	Rationalization of the work of the Commission	636 - 638	450	
XXI.	(<i>a</i>) Draft provisional agenda for the sixtieth session of the Commission	639 - 641	451	
	(b) Report of the Commission to the Economic and Social Council on its fifty-ninth session	642	464	
	Annexes			
I.	Agenda		465	
II.	Attendance			
III.	General debate			
IV.	Administrative and programme budget implications of resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission at its fifty-ninth session			
V.	Resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and statements made by the Chairperson on behalf of the Commission at its fifty-ninth session		508	
VI.	List of documents issued for the fifty-ninth session of the Commission		521	
	Index of topics considered by the Commission at its fifty-ninth session		576	

I. Draft resolution and draft decisions recommended for adoption by the Economic and Social Council

A. Draft resolution

The right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health

The Economic and Social Council,

Taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/28 of 22 April 2003, in which the Commission highlighted the importance of enhancing the international community's response to violence by strengthening prevention efforts at the national level and through international cooperation,

1. *Recommends* that the General Assembly declare 2007 the United Nations Year for Violence Prevention;

2. *Requests* the Commission on Human Rights to submit to the Council a draft programme of action for the Year.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/28, and chap. X.]

B. Draft decisions

1. Human rights situation of the Lebanese detainees in Israel

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/8 of 16 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision to request the Secretary-General:

(*a*) To bring Commission resolution 2003/8 to the attention of the Government of Israel and to call upon it to comply with its provisions;

(b) To report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to the Commission at its sixtieth session on the results of his efforts in this regard.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/8, and chap. IX.]

2. Situation of human rights in Myanmar

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/12 of 16 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision to extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar, as contained in

Commission resolution 1992/58 of 3 March 1992, for a further year, and to request the Special Rapporteur to submit an interim report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/12, and chap. IX.]

3. Situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/15 of 17 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision to extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo for a further year and to request the Special Rapporteur to submit an interim report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/15, and chap. IX.]

4. Situation of human rights in Burundi

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/16 of 17 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision to extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur by one year and its request to the Special Rapporteur to submit an interim report on the human rights situation in Burundi to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and a report to the Commission at its sixtieth session, giving her work a gender-specific dimension.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/16, and chap. IX.]

5. Question of the realization in all countries of the economic, social and cultural rights contained in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and study of special problems which the developing countries face in their efforts to achieve these human rights

The Economic and Social Council, recalling its decision 2002/254 of 25 July 2002, in which the Council endorsed the decision of the Commission on Human Rights to establish, at its fifty-ninth session, an open-ended working group of the Commission with a view to considering options regarding the elaboration of an optional protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and taking note of Commission resolution 2003/18 of 22 April 2003, endorses the Commission's request that the working group should meet for a period of 10 working days, prior to the sixtieth session of the Commission, with a view to

considering options regarding the elaboration of an optional protocol to the Covenant, in the light, inter alia, of the report of the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights to the Commission on a draft optional protocol for the consideration of communications in relation to the Covenant (E/CN.4/1997/105, annex), comments and views submitted by States, intergovernmental organizations, including United Nations specialized agencies, and non-governmental organizations, and the reports of the independent expert to examine the question of a draft optional protocol to the Covenant (E/CN.4/2003/53 and Corr.1).

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/18, and chap. X.]

6. Effects of structural adjustment policies and foreign debt on the full enjoyment of all human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/21 of 22 April 2003, approves the Commission's decision to renew the mandate of the independent expert on the effects of structural adjustment policies and foreign debt on the full enjoyment of human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights, for three years and to request him to submit an analytical report to the Commission on an annual basis on the implementation of Commission resolution 2003/21, paying particular attention to the effects of the burden of foreign debt and the policies adopted to face them on the capacity of the Governments of developing countries to adopt policies and programmes for the enjoyment of economic, social and cultural rights, as well as to recommend measures and actions that could be taken to alleviate such effects, especially in the poorest and heavily indebted countries.

The Council also approves the Commission's request to the Secretary-General to provide the independent expert with all necessary assistance, in particular the staff and resources required to carry out his functions.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/21, and chap. X.]

7. The right to food

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/25 of 22 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision to extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur on the right to food for a further three years and to request the Special Rapporteur to submit a report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to the Commission at its sixtieth session on the implementation of resolution 2003/25.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/25, and chap. X.]

8. Adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/27 of 22 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision to renew the mandate of the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, and on the right to non-discrimination in this context, for a period of three years and to request the Special Rapporteur to submit a report to the Commission at its sixtieth session.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/27, and chap. X.]

9. World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance and the comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/30 of 23 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision:

(*a*) To request the Intergovernmental Working Group to make recommendations with a view to the effective implementation of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action and to prepare complementary international standards to strengthen and update international instruments against racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance in all their aspects to convene its upcoming sessions for an initial period of three years, while encouraging it to work effectively to fulfil its mandate, and to convene its second session of 10 working days and to focus on areas decided upon in its recommendations, namely, poverty, education and complementary standards, and to report on progress in this regard at the sixtieth session of the Commission;

(b) That the Working group of experts on people of African descent should convene its future sessions for an initial period of three years and encourages it to work effectively towards the fulfilment of its mandate, and also to request it to convene its second session of 10 working days and also to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session on progress toward the fulfilment of its mandate.

The Council also endorses the Commission's recommendations that the General Assembly, after considering the analytical report of the Secretary-General on the extent of implementation of the Programme of Action for the Third Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination, to be submitted pursuant to Assembly resolution 57/195, consider the closure of the Third Decade.

The Council further endorses the Commission's request that the Secretary-General provide the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination,

xenophobia and related intolerance with all the necessary human and financial assistance to carry out his mandate efficiently, effectively and expeditiously and to enable him to submit an interim report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/30, and chap. VI.]

10. Question of arbitrary detention

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/31 of 23 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision to extend for three years the mandate of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, in accordance with Commission resolutions 1991/42 of 5 March 1991 and 1997/50 of 15 April 1997.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/31, and chap. XI.]

11. Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/32 of 23 April 2003, endorses the Commission's request for an independent evaluation, in accordance with United Nations rules and regulations, of the functioning of the United Nations Voluntary Fund for Victims of Torture, including in particular the lessons and best practices learned from the Fund's activities, with a view to further enhancing its effectiveness; the independent evaluation should be initiated before the next session of the Commission using extrabudgetary funding.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/32, and chap. XI.]

12. Question of enforced or involuntary disappearances

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/38 of 23 April 2003, authorizes the Open-ended intersessional working group with the mandate to elaborate a draft legally binding normative instrument for the protection of all persons from enforced disappearance to meet for a period of 10 working days before the sixtieth session of the Commission in order to continue its work, in accordance with Commission resolutions 2001/46 of 23 April 2001 and 2002/41 of 23 April 2002, and endorses the Commission's request that it report to the Commission at its sixtieth session.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/38, and chap. XI.]

13. Independence and impartiality of the judiciary, jurors and assessors and the independence of lawyers

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/43 of 23 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision to extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers for a further period of three years and its request to the Special Rapporteur to submit a report on the activities relating to the mandate to the Commission at its sixtieth session.

The Council also endorses the Commission's request to the Secretary-General, within the limits of the United Nations regular budget, to provide the Special Rapporteur with any assistance needed for the discharge of the mandate.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/43, and chap. XI.]

14. Elimination of violence against women

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/45 of 23 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision to renew for a period of three years the mandate of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences.

The Council approves the Commission's request to the Secretary-General to continue to provide the Special Rapporteur with all necessary assistance, in particular the staff and resources required to perform all mandated functions, especially in carrying out and following up on mission undertaken either separately or jointly with other special rapporteurs and working groups, and adequate assistance for periodic consultations with the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women and all other treaty bodies.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/45, and chap. XII.]

15. Elimination of all forms of religious intolerance

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/54 of 24 April 2003, endorses the Commission's request that the Special Rapporteur on freedom of religion or belief should submit an interim report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and report to the Commission at its sixtieth session.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/54, and chap. XI.]

16. Working Group of the Commission on Human Rights to elaborate a draft declaration in accordance with paragraph 5 of General Assembly resolution 49/214 of 23 December 1994

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/57 of 24 April 2003, authorizes the Working Group established in accordance with Commission resolution 1995/32 of 3 March 1995 to meet for a period of 10 working days prior to the sixtieth session of the Commission, the costs of the meeting to be met from within existing resources.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/57, and chap. XV.]

17. Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/58 of 24 April 2003, authorizes the Working Group on Indigenous Populations to meet for five working days prior to the fifty-fifth session of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/58, and chap. XV.]

18. Human rights defenders

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/64 of 24 April 2003, approves the Commission's decision to extend the mandate of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights defenders for a further three years, and also approves the Commission's request that the Special Representative continue to report on her activities to the General Assembly and to the Commission.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/64, and chap. XVII.]

19. Protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/68 of 25 April 2003, approves the Commission's decision to request the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to submit a report on the implementation of resolution 2003/68 to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to the Commission at its sixtieth session.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/68, and chap. XVII.]

20. Situation of human rights in Afghanistan

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/77 of 25 April 2003, approves the Commission's decision to request the Secretary-General to appoint an independent expert for a period of one year to develop, in strict collaboration with the Afghan Transitional Authority, including the Afghan Independent Human Rights Commission, as well as with the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and the United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan, a programme of advisory services to ensure the full respect and protection of human rights and the promotion of the rule of law and to seek and receive information about and report on the human rights situation in Afghanistan in an effort to prevent human rights violations.

The Council also approves the Commission's request that the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences, continue to review the situation of women and girls in Afghanistan and submit a report to the General Assembly and the Commission.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/77, and chap. XIX.]

21. Assistance to Somalia in the field of human rights

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/78 of 25 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision to extend the mandate of the independent expert on the situation of human rights in Somalia for a further year and its request to the independent expert to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session.

The Council also endorses the Commission's decision to request the Secretary-General to continue to provide the independent expert with all necessary assistance in carrying out his mandate and to provide adequate resources, from within existing overall United Nations resources, to fund the activities of the independent expert and the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights in providing advisory services and technical assistance.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/78, and chap. XIX.]

22. Situation of human rights in Sierra Leone

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/80 of 25 April 2003, endorses the Commission's request to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to the Commission at its sixtieth session on the human rights situation in Sierra Leone, including with reference to reports from the Human Rights Section of the United Nations Mission in Sierra Leone.

> [See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/80, and chap. XIX.]

23. Technical cooperation and advisory services in Liberia

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/82 of 25 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision to appoint an independent expert for an initial period of three years to facilitate cooperation between the Government of Liberia and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights in the area of the promotion and protection of human rights by providing technical assistance and advisory services.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/82, and chap. XIX.]

24. The right to development

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/83 of 25 April 2003, decides to endorse the decision of the Commission to renew the mandate of the Working Group on the Right to Development for one year and to convene its fifth session before the sixtieth session of the Commission for a period of 10 working days.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/83, and chap. VII.]

25. Situation of human rights in Iraq

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/84 of 25 April 2003, endorses the decision of the Commission to extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur, as contained in Commission resolution 1991/74 of 6 March 1991 and subsequent resolutions, for a further year, and to request the Special Rapporteur to submit an interim report on the situation of human rights in Iraq, focusing on newly available information about violations of human rights and international law by the Government of Iraq over many years, to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session.

[See chap. II, sect. A, resolution 2003/84, and chap. IX.]

26. Decision relating to Liberia under the procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII)

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights decision 2003/105 of 2 April 2003, endorses the recommendation of the Commission that the report of the independent expert on the situation of human rights in Liberia be made public so as to encourage assistance to the Government and the people of Liberia in restoring full respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms.

[See chap. II, sect. B, decision 2003/105, and chap. IX.]

27. The Social Forum

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights decision 2003/107 of 22 April 2003, authorizes the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights to convene in Geneva an annual intersessional forum on economic, social and cultural rights, to be known as the "Social Forum", for two days on dates that would permit the possible participation of 10 members of the Sub-Commission, to be appointed by the regional groups of the Sub-Commission, and also authorizes the provision of all the necessary facilities for the preparation and servicing of the event.

[See chap. II, sect. B, decision 2003/107, and chap. X.]

28. Discrimination in the criminal justice system

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights decision 2003/108 of 23 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision to approve the appointment of Ms. Leïla Zerrougui as Special Rapporteur to conduct a detailed study of discrimination in the criminal justice system with a view to determining the most effective means of ensuring equal treatment in the criminal justice system for all persons without discrimination, particularly vulnerable persons, and to request the Special Rapporteur to submit a preliminary report to the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights at its fifty-fifth session, a progress report at its fifty-sixth session and a final report at its fifty-seventh session.

The Council approves the Commission's request to the Secretary-General to provide the Special Rapporteur with any assistance necessary to enable her to fulfil her mandate, including the assistance of a consultant having specialized knowledge of the subject.

[See chap. II, sect. B, decision 2003/108, and chap. XI.]

29. Housing and property restitution in the context of refugees and other displaced persons

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights decision 2003/109 of 24 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision to appoint Mr. Paulo Sérgio Pinheiro as Special Rapporteur with the task of preparing a comprehensive study on housing and property restitution in the context of the return of refugees and internally displaced persons based on his working paper (E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/17) as well as on the comments made and the discussions that took place at the fifty-fourth session of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and at the fifty-eighth session of the Commission, and also endorses the request to the Special Rapporteur to submit a preliminary report to the Sub-Commission at its fifty-fifth session, a progress report at its fifty-sixth session and a final report at its fifty-seventh session.

[See chap. II, sect. B, decision 2003/109, and chap. XIV.]

30. Indigenous peoples' permanent sovereignty over natural resources

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights decision 2003/110 of 24 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decisions:

(*a*) To approve the appointment of Ms. Erica-Irene Daes as Special Rapporteur to undertake a study on indigenous peoples' permanent sovereignty over natural resources based on her working paper (E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/23) and to request her to submit a preliminary report to the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights at its fifty-fifth session and her final report at its fifty-sixth session;

(*b*) To request the Secretary-General to provide the Special Rapporteur with all necessary assistance to enable her to carry out her study.

[See chap. II, sect. B, decision 2003/110, and chap. XV.]

31. The prevention of human rights violations caused by the availability and misuse of small arms and light weapons

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights decision 2003/112 of 25 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decisions:

(*a*) To approve the appointment of Ms. Barbara Frey as Special Rapporteur with the task of preparing a comprehensive study on the prevention of human rights violations committed with small arms and light weapons based on her working paper (E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/39) as well as the comments received and the discussion that took place at the fifty-fourth session of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and at the fifty-eighth session of the Commission, and to request the Special Rapporteur to submit a preliminary report to the Sub-Commission at its fifty-fifth session, a progress report at its fifty-sixth session and a final report at its fifty-seventh session;

(*b*) To request the Secretary-General to provide the Special Rapporteur with all the assistance necessary to enable her to accomplish her task.

[See chap. II, sect. B, decision 2003/112, and chap. XVII.]

32. Organization of work of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights decision 2003/114 of 25 April 2003, authorizes eight fully serviced additional meetings, including summary records, in accordance with rules 29 and 31 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Council, for the Commission's sixtieth session.

The Council approves the Commission's decision to request the Chairperson of the sixtieth session of the Commission to make every effort to organize the work of the session within the time normally allotted so that the additional meetings authorized by the Council might be utilized only if they proved to be absolutely necessary.

[See chap. II, sect. B, decision 2003/114, and chap. III.]

33. Dates of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights decision 2003/115 of 25 April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision that the first meeting of the Commission would be held on the third Monday in January with the sole purpose of electing its officers, and that the sixtieth session of the Commission would be held from 15 March to 23 April 2004.

[See chap. II, sect. B, decision 2003/115, and chap. III.]

34. International Decade of the World's Indigenous People

The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights decision 2003/117 of 25 April 2003, endorses the Commission's recommendation that it request the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to organize, before the end of the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People, a seminar on treaties, agreements and other constructive arrangements between States and indigenous peoples to explore possible ways and means to follow up on the recommendations included in the final report of the Special Rapporteur, Mr. Miguel Alfonso Martínez (E/CN.4/Sub.2/1999/20).

[See chap. II, sect. B, decision 2003/117, and chap. XV.]

II. Resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission at its fifty-ninth session

A. Resolutions

2003/1. Question of Western Sahara

The Commission on Human Rights,

Having considered in depth the question of Western Sahara,

Reaffirming the inalienable right of all peoples to self-determination and independence, in accordance with the principles set forth in the Charter of the United Nations and in General Assembly resolution 1514 (XV) of 14 December 1960, containing the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples,

Taking note of General Assembly resolution 57/135 of 11 December 2002,

Recalling its resolution 2002/4 of 12 April 2002,

Recalling also the agreement in principle given on 30 August 1988 by the Kingdom of Morocco and the Frente Popular para la Liberación de Saguia el-Hamra y de Río de Oro to the proposals of the Secretary-General of the United Nations and the Chair of the Assembly of Heads of State and Government of the Organization of African Unity in the context of their joint mission of good offices,

Recalling further all resolutions of the General Assembly, the Security Council and the Commission on Human Rights on the question of Western Sahara,

Recalling Security Council resolution 658 (1990) of 27 June 1990 and 690 (1991) of 29 April 1991, in which the Council approved the settlement plan for Western Sahara,

Recalling also Security Council resolution 1359 (2001) of 29 June 2001 and taking note of Council resolution 1429 (2002) of 30 July 2002, in which the Council stressed the need to reach a political solution to the dispute,

Reaffirming the responsibility of the United Nations towards the people of Western Sahara, as provided for in the settlement plan,

Noting with satisfaction the entry into force of the ceasefire in accordance with the proposal of the Secretary-General, and stressing the importance that it attaches to the maintenance of the ceasefire as an integral part of the settlement plan,

Noting also with satisfaction the agreements reached by the two parties during their private direct talks aimed at the implementation of the settlement plan and the acceptance by the two parties of the detailed modalities for the implementation of the Secretary-General's package of measures relating to the identification of voters and the appeals process (see S/1999/483/Add.1), and stressing the importance that it attaches to a full, fair and faithful implementation of the resettlement plan and the agreements aimed at its implementation,

Noting that, despite the progress achieved, difficulties remain in the implementation of the settlement plan,

Noting also the fundamental differences between the parties in implementing the main provisions of the settlement plan,

Stressing that the lack of progress in the settlement of the dispute on Western Sahara continues to cause suffering to the people of Western Sahara, remains a source of potential instability in the region and obstructs the economic development of the Maghreb region and that, in view of this, the search for a political solution is critically needed,

Welcoming the efforts of the Secretary-General and his Personal Envoy in search of a mutually acceptable political solution which will provide for self-determination for the people of Western Sahara,

Recalling that the General Assembly has examined the relevant chapter of the report of the Special Committee on the Situation with regard to the Implementation of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples,

Recalling also that the General Assembly has examined the report of the Secretary-General (A/57/206),

1. *Takes note* of the report of the Secretary-General;

2. *Commends* the Secretary-General and his Personal Envoy for their outstanding efforts and the two parties for the spirit of cooperation which they have shown in the support that they provide for those efforts;

3. *Recalls* the agreements reached between the Kingdom of Morocco and the Frente Popular para la Liberación de Saguia el-Hamra y de Río de Oro for the implementation of the settlement plan during their private direct talks under the auspices of Mr. James Baker III, the Personal Envoy of the Secretary-General, and urges the parties to implement those agreements fully and in good faith;

4. *Urges* the two parties to implement faithfully and loyally the Secretary-General's package of measures relating to the identification of voters and the appeals process;

5. *Reaffirms* the responsibility of the United Nations towards the people of Western Sahara, as provided for in the settlement plan;

6. *Also reaffirms* its support for further efforts of the Secretary-General for the organization and supervision by the United Nations, in cooperation with the African Union, of a referendum for self-determination of the people of Western Sahara that is impartial and free of all constraints, in conformity with Security Council resolutions 658 (1990) and 690 (1991), by which the Council approved the settlement plan;

7. *Notes* the fundamental differences between the parties in implementing the main provisions of the settlement plan;

8. *Supports* the efforts undertaken by the Secretary-General and his Personal Envoy to reach a political solution to the dispute on Western Sahara which will provide for self-determination for the people of Western Sahara;

9. *Urges*, in this regard, the two parties to continue their cooperation with the Secretary-General and his Personal Envoy with a view to reaching a mutually acceptable political solution to this dispute;

10. *Recalls* the relevant resolutions of the Security Council, including resolutions 1349 (2001) of 27 April 2001, 1359 (2001) and 1429 (2002);

11. *Calls upon* the parties to cooperate with the International Committee of the Red Cross in its efforts to solve the problem of the fate of people unaccounted for, and calls upon the parties to abide by their obligation under international humanitarian law to release without further delay all those held since the start of the conflict;

12. *Notes* that the General Assembly has requested the Special Committee on the Situation with regard to the Implementation of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples to continue to consider the situation in Western Sahara, bearing in mind the implementation of the settlement plan, and to report thereon to the Assembly at its fifty-eighth session;

13. *Also notes* that the General Assembly has invited the Secretary-General to submit to it, at its fifty-eighth session, a report on the implementation of Assembly resolution 57/135.

47th meeting 14 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. V.]

2003/2. The use of mercenaries as a means of violating human rights and impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination

The Commission on Human Rights,

Taking note of General Assembly resolution 57/196 of 18 December 2002 and recalling its own resolution 2002/5 of 12 April 2002,

Recalling all of its relevant resolutions, in which, inter alia, it condemned any State that permitted or tolerated the recruitment, financing, training, assembly, transit and use of mercenaries with the objective of overthrowing the Governments of States Members of the United Nations, especially those of developing countries, or of fighting against national liberation movements, and recalling also the relevant resolutions and international instruments adopted by the General Assembly, the Security Council, the Economic and Social Council and the Organization of African Unity, inter alia the Convention of the Organization of African Unity on the Elimination of Mercenarism in Africa,

Reaffirming the purposes and principles enshrined in the Charter of the United Nations concerning the strict observance of the principles of sovereign equality, political independence,

territorial integrity of States, self-determination of peoples, the non-use of force or threat of use of force in international relations and non-interference in affairs within the domestic jurisdiction of States,

Reaffirming also that by virtue of the principle of self-determination, all peoples have the right to determine freely their political status and to pursue freely their economic, social and cultural development,

Reaffirming further the Declaration on Principles of International Law concerning Friendly Relations and Cooperation among States in accordance with the Charter of the United Nations,

Alarmed and concerned about the danger which the activities of mercenaries constitute to peace and security in developing countries, particularly in Africa and in small States,

Deeply concerned about the loss of life, the substantial damage to property and the negative effects on the policy and economies of affected countries resulting from mercenary international criminal activities,

Convinced that, notwithstanding the way in which mercenaries or mercenary-related activities are used or the form they take to acquire some semblance of legitimacy, they are a threat to peace, security and the self-determination of peoples and an obstacle to the enjoyment of human rights by peoples,

1. *Welcomes* the report of the Special Rapporteur on the use of mercenaries as a means of impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination (E/CN.4/2003/16);

2. *Reaffirms* that the use of mercenaries and their recruitment, financing and training are causes for grave concern to all States and violate the purposes and principles enshrined in the Charter of the United Nations;

3. *Recognizes* that armed conflicts, terrorism, arms trafficking and covert operations by third Powers, inter alia, encourage the demand for mercenaries on the global market;

4. Urges all States to take the necessary steps and to exercise the utmost vigilance against the menace posed by the activities of mercenaries, and to take legislative measures to ensure that their territories and other territories under their control, as well as their nationals, are not used for the recruitment, assembly, financing, training and transit of mercenaries for the planning of activities designed to impede the right to self-determination, to overthrow the Government of any State, or dismember or impair, totally or in part, the territorial integrity or political unity of sovereign and independent States conducting themselves in compliance with the right to self-determination of peoples;

5. *Requests* all States to exercise the utmost vigilance against any kind of recruitment, training, hiring or financing of mercenaries by private companies offering international military consultancy and security services, as well as to impose a specific ban on such companies' intervening in armed conflicts or actions to destabilize constitutional regimes;

6. *Welcomes* the entry into force of the International Convention against the Recruitment, Use, Financing and Training of Mercenaries;

7. *Calls upon* all States that have not yet done so to consider taking the necessary action to sign or ratify the Convention;

8. *Welcomes* the cooperation extended by those countries that received a visit by the Special Rapporteur on mercenaries;

9. *Also welcomes* the adoption by some States of national legislation that restricts the recruitment, assembly, financing, training and transit of mercenaries;

10. *Invites* States to investigate the possibility of mercenary involvement whenever and wherever criminal acts of a terrorist nature occur;

11. *Takes note* of the convening by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights of the second meeting of experts on traditional and new forms of mercenary activities as a means of violating human rights and impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination, in compliance with General Assembly resolution 56/232 of 24 December 2001;

12. *Requests* the Office of the High Commissioner, as a matter of priority, to publicize the adverse effects of mercenary activities on the right of peoples to self-determination and, when requested and where necessary, to render advisory services to States that are affected by these activities;

13. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur to continue taking into account in the discharge of his mandate that mercenary activities are continuing to occur in many parts of the world and are taking on new forms, manifestations and modalities;

14. *Urges* all States to cooperate fully with the Special Rapporteur in the fulfilment of his mandate;

15. *Requests* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to provide the Special Rapporteur with all the necessary assistance and support for the fulfilment of his mandate, including through the promotion of cooperation between the Special Rapporteur and other components of the United Nations system that deal with countering mercenary-related activities;

16. *Also requests* the Special Rapporteur to consult States and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations in the implementation of the present resolution and to report, with specific recommendations, his findings on the use of mercenaries to undermine the right to self-determination to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

17. *Decides* to consider at its sixtieth session the question of the use of mercenaries as a means of violating human rights and impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination under the same agenda item.

47th meeting 14 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 37 votes to 9, with 7 abstentions. See chap. V.]

2003/3. Situation in occupied Palestine

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the purposes and principles of the Charter of the United Nations, in particular the provisions of Articles 1 and 55 thereof, which affirm the right of peoples to self-determination, and reaffirming the need for the scrupulous respect of the principle of refraining in international relations from the threat or use of force, as specified in the Declaration on Principles of International Law concerning Friendly Relations and Cooperation among States, adopted by the General Assembly in its resolution 2625 (XXV) of 24 October 1970,

Guided also by the provisions of article 1 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and article 1 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, which affirm that all peoples have the right to self-determination,

Guided further by the provisions of the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action, adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23), and in particular Part I, paragraphs 2 and 3, relating to the right of self-determination of all peoples and especially those subject to foreign occupation,

Recalling General Assembly resolutions 181 A and B (II) of 29 November 1947 and 194 (III) of 11 December 1948, as well as all other resolutions which confirm and define the inalienable rights of the Palestinian people, particularly their right to self-determination,

Recalling also Security Council resolutions 242 (1967) of 22 November 1967, 338 (1973) of 22 October 1973, 1397 (2002) of 12 March 2002 and 1402 (2002) of 30 March 2002,

Recalling further its previous resolutions in this regard, the latest of which is its resolution 2002/3 of 12 April 2002,

Reaffirming the right of the Palestinian people to self-determination in accordance with the provisions of the Charter of the United Nations, the relevant United Nations resolutions and declarations, and the provisions of international covenants and instruments relating to the right to self-determination as an international principle and as a right of all peoples in the world, as it is a *jus cogens* in international law and a basic condition for achieving a just, lasting and comprehensive peace in the region of the Middle East,

1. *Reaffirms* the inalienable, permanent and unqualified right of the Palestinian people to self-determination, including their right to establish their sovereign and independent Palestinian State, and looks forward to the early fulfilment of this right;

2. *Requests* the Secretary-General to transmit the present resolution to the Government of Israel and all other Governments, to disseminate it on the widest possible scale and to make available to the Commission on Human Rights, prior to the convening of its sixtieth session, all information pertaining to the implementation of the present resolution by the Government of Israel;

3. *Decides* to include in the provisional agenda of its sixtieth session the item entitled "The right of peoples to self-determination and its application to peoples under colonial or alien domination or foreign occupation" and to consider the situation in occupied Palestine under that agenda item, as a matter of high priority.

> 47th meeting 14 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 51 votes to 1, with 1 abstention. See chap. V.]

2003/4. Combating defamation of religions

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling that all States have pledged themselves, under the Charter of the United Nations, to promote and encourage universal respect for and observance of human rights and fundamental freedoms for all without distinction as to race, sex, language or religion,

Recalling also its resolutions 1999/82 of 30 April 1999, 2000/84 of 26 April 2000, 2001/4 of 18 April 2001 and 2002/9 of 15 April 2002,

Reaffirming that discrimination against human beings on the grounds of religion or belief constitutes an affront to human dignity and a disavowal of the principles of the Charter of the United Nations,

Convinced that religious and cultural diversity in the globalizing world needs to be used as a vehicle for complementary creativity and dynamism and not as a rationale for a new ideological and political confrontation,

Recalling the United Nations Millennium Declaration, adopted by the General Assembly on 8 September 2000, welcoming the resolve expressed in the Declaration to take measures to eliminate the increasing acts of racism and xenophobia in many societies and to promote greater harmony and tolerance in all societies, and looking forward to its effective implementation at all levels, including in the context of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action, adopted in September 2001 by the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance (A/CONF.189/12),

Welcoming the proclamation by the General Assembly in its resolution 56/6 of 9 November 2001 of the Global Agenda for Dialogue among Civilizations and invites States, the organizations and bodies of the United Nations system, within existing resources, other international and regional organizations and civil societies to contribute to the implementation of the Programme of Action contained in that resolution,

Welcoming also the progress achieved in the follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action,

Expressing deep appreciation to the Government of Turkey for hosting the Joint Organization of the Islamic Conference-European Union Forum entitled "Civilization and Harmony: The Political Dimension", in Istanbul on 12 and 13 February 2002, and welcoming its outcome,

Alarmed at the continuing negative impact of the events of 11 September 2001 on Muslim minorities and communities in some non-Muslim countries and the negative projection of Islam in media, and the introduction and enforcement of laws that specifically discriminate against and target Muslims,

Recognizing the need to promote tolerance, understanding among different cultures and mutual appreciation of cultural and religious values for world peace, social justice and friendship among people,

Also recognizing the valuable contributions of all religions to modern civilization and the contribution that dialogue among civilizations can make to an improved awareness and understanding of the common values shared by all humankind,

Noting with concern that defamation of religions is among the causes of social disharmony and leads to violations of human rights of their adherents,

Recognizing the incompatibility of defamation of religions and cultures with the objectives of a truly globalized world and the promotion and maintenance of international peace and security,

Alarmed at the serious instances of intolerance, discrimination and acts of violence based on religion or belief, intimidation and coercion motivated by extremism, religious or otherwise, occurring in many parts of the world and threatening the enjoyment of human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Stressing the need to recognize and appreciate religious and cultural diversity and differences in perception and values,

Underlining the importance of creating conditions to foster greater harmony and tolerance within and among societies and conscious of the importance of education in ensuring tolerance of and respect for religion and belief,

Emphasizing that States, non-governmental organizations, religious bodies and the media have an important role to play in the promotion of tolerance and the protection of freedom of religion and belief,

1. *Welcomes* the report of the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance (E/CN.4/2003/23);

2. *Expresses deep concern* at negative stereotyping of religions and manifestations of intolerance and discrimination in matters of religion or belief still in evidence in some regions of the world;

3. *Also expresses deep concern* that Islam is frequently and wrongly associated with human rights violations and terrorism;

4. *Notes with deep concern* the intensification of the campaign of defamation of religions, and the ethnic and religious profiling of Muslim minorities, in the aftermath of the tragic events of 11 September 2001;

5. *Deplores* the use of the print, audio-visual and electronic media, including the Internet, and any other means to incite acts of violence, xenophobia or related intolerance and discrimination towards Islam or any other religion;

6. *Expresses deep concern* at programmes and agendas pursued by extremist organizations and groups aimed at the defamation of religions, in particular when supported by Governments;

7. *Urges* all States, within their national legal framework, in conformity with international human rights instruments, to take all appropriate measures to combat hatred, discrimination, intolerance and acts of violence, intimidation and coercion motivated by religious intolerance, including attacks on religious places, and to encourage understanding, tolerance and respect in matters relating to freedom of religion or belief;

8. *Also urges* all States to ensure that all public officials, including members of law enforcement bodies, the military, civil servants and educators, in the course of their official duties respect different religions and beliefs and do not discriminate on the grounds of religion or belief, and that necessary and appropriate education or training is provided;

9. *Strongly deplores* physical attacks and assaults on businesses, cultural centres and places of worship of all religions;

10. *Encourages* States, within their respective constitutional systems, to provide adequate protection against all human rights violations resulting from defamation of religions and to take all possible measures to promote tolerance and respect for all religions and their value systems;

11. *Confirms* the need to enhance knowledge about civilizations and cultures through communication and cooperation for the promotion of common universal values such as those enshrined in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and other relevant international human rights instruments;

12. *Calls upon* the international community to initiate a global dialogue to promote a culture of tolerance based on respect for human rights and respect for religious diversity and urges the States, non-governmental organizations, religious bodies and the print and electronic media to support and promote such a dialogue;

13. *Calls upon* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to promote and include human rights aspects in the dialogue among civilizations, inter alia through:

(*a*) Integrating them into topical seminars and special debates on the positive contributions of cultures, as well as religious and cultural diversity;

(*b*) Collaboration by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights with other relevant international organizations in holding joint conferences designed to encourage this dialogue and promote understanding of the universality of human rights and their implementation at various levels;

14. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance to examine the situation of Muslim and Arab peoples in various parts of the world with special reference to physical assaults and attacks against their places of worship, cultural centres, businesses and properties in the aftermath of the events of 11 September 2001 and to submit a progress report on his findings for consideration by the Commission at its next session;

15. *Requests* the High Commissioner to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session on the implementation of the present resolution;

16. *Decides* to consider this matter at its sixtieth session, under the same agenda item.

47th meeting 14 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 32 votes to 14, with 7 abstentions. See chap. VI.]

2003/5. Human rights in the occupied Syrian Golan

The Commission on Human Rights,

Deeply concerned at the suffering of the Syrian citizens in the occupied Syrian Golan due to the violation of their fundamental and human rights since the Israeli military occupation of 1967,

Recalling Security Council resolution 497 (1981) of 17 December 1981,

Recalling also all relevant General Assembly resolutions, including the latest, resolution 57/112 of 3 December 2002 in which the Assembly declared that Israel had failed to comply with Security Council resolution 497 (1981) and demanded that Israel withdraw from all the occupied Syrian Golan,

Reaffirming once more the illegality of Israel's decision of 14 December 1981 to impose its laws, jurisdiction and administration on the occupied Syrian Golan, which has resulted in the effective annexation of that territory,

Reaffirming the principle of non-acquisition of territory by force in accordance with the Charter of the United Nations and the principles of international law,

Taking note with deep concern of the report of the Special Committee to Investigate Israeli Practices Affecting the Human Rights of the Palestinian People and Other Arabs of the Occupied Territories (A/57/207) submitted on 16 September 2002 and, in this connection, deploring the Israeli settlement in the occupied Arab territories and regretting Israel's constant refusal to cooperate with and to receive the Special Committee, *Guided* by the relevant provisions of the Charter of the United Nations, international law and the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, and reaffirming the applicability of the Geneva Convention relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War, of 12 August 1949, and the relevant provisions of the Hague Conventions of 1899 and 1907 to the occupied Syrian Golan,

Reaffirming the importance of the peace process which started in Madrid on the basis of Security Council resolutions 242 (1967) of 22 November 1967 and 338 (1973) of 22 October 1973 and the principle of land for peace, and expressing its concern at the stoppage of the peace process in the Middle East, and its hope that peace talks will be resumed on the basis of the full implementation of Security Council resolutions 242 (1967) and 338 (1973) for the establishment of a just and comprehensive peace in the region,

Also reaffirming its previous relevant resolutions, the most recent being resolution 2002/6 of 12 April 2002,

1. *Calls upon* Israel, the occupying Power, to comply with the relevant resolutions of the General Assembly and of the Security Council, particularly resolution 497 (1981), in which the Council decided, inter alia, that the Israeli decision to impose its laws, jurisdiction and administration on the occupied Syrian Golan is null and void and without international legal effect, and demanded that Israel should rescind forthwith its decision;

2. *Also calls upon* Israel to desist from changing the physical character, demographic composition, institutional structure and legal status of the occupied Syrian Golan, and emphasizes that the displaced persons of the population of the occupied Syrian Golan must be allowed to return to their homes and to recover their properties;

3. *Further calls upon* Israel to desist from imposing Israeli citizenship and Israeli identity cards on the Syrian citizens in the occupied Syrian Golan and to desist from its repressive measures against them, and from all other practices mentioned in the report of the Special Committee to Investigate Israeli Practices Affecting the Human Rights of the Palestinian People and Other Arabs of the Occupied Territories;

4. *Determines* that all legislative and administrative measures and actions taken or to be taken by Israel, the occupying Power, that purport to alter the character and legal status of the occupied Syrian Golan are null and void, constitute a flagrant violation of international law and of the Geneva Convention relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War and have no legal effect;

5. *Calls once again upon* Member States not to recognize any of the legislative or administrative measures and actions referred to above;

6. *Requests* the Secretary-General to bring the present resolution to the attention of all Governments, the competent United Nations organs, the specialized agencies, regional intergovernmental organizations and international humanitarian organizations and to give it the widest possible publicity, and to report to the Commission on Human Rights at its sixtieth session;

7. *Decides* to include in the provisional agenda of its sixtieth session, as a matter of high priority, the item entitled "Question of the violation of human rights in the occupied Arab territories, including Palestine".

48th meeting 15 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 31 to 1, with 21 abstentions. See chap. VIII.]

2003/6. Question of the violation of human rights in the occupied Arab territories, including Palestine

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the purposes and principles of the Charter of the United Nations as well as by the provisions of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights,

Recalling Security Council resolutions 242 (1967) of 22 November 1967, 338 (1973) of 22 October 1973, 1397 (2002) of 12 March 2002, 1402 (2002) of 30 March 2002 and 1403 (2002) of 4 April 2002 that called upon both parties to move immediately to a meaningful ceasefire, as well as for withdrawal of Israeli troops and for an immediate cessation of all acts of violence, including all acts of terror, provocation, incitement and destruction,

Guided by the provisions of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights,

Taking into consideration the provisions of the Geneva Convention relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War, of 12 August 1949 (Fourth Geneva Convention), the provisions of Additional Protocol I thereto and the Hague Convention IV of 1907,

Recalling the resolutions of the Security Council, the General Assembly and the Commission on Human Rights relating to the applicability of the Fourth Geneva Convention to the occupied Palestinian territory, including East Jerusalem,

Reaffirming the applicability of the Fourth Geneva Convention to the occupied Palestinian territory, including East Jerusalem,

Recalling General Assembly resolutions on Israeli violations of human rights in the occupied Palestinian territory, including East Jerusalem, occupied since 1967,

Recalling particularly General Assembly resolution 37/43 of 3 December 1982 reaffirming the legitimacy of the struggle of peoples against foreign occupation and for self-determination,

Recalling the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action, adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23),

Welcoming the report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Palestinian territories occupied since 1967, Mr. John Dugard (E/CN.4/2003/30 and Add.1), the report of the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of an adequate standard of living, Mr. Miloon Kothari (E/CN.4/2003/5/Add.1), and the report of the Special Rapporteur on the right to food, Mr. Jean Ziegler (E/CN.4/2003/54),

Expressing its deep concern at the failure of the Government of Israel to cooperate with the Human Rights Inquiry Commission established pursuant to Commission resolution S-5/1 of 19 October 2000 and its failure to cooperate with other relevant special rapporteurs, particularly Mr. John Dugard,

Gravely concerned at the continued deterioration of the situation in the occupied Palestinian territory and at the gross violations of human rights and international humanitarian law, in particular, acts of extrajudicial killing, closures, collective punishments, the persistence in establishing settlements, arbitrary detentions, the besieging of Palestinian towns and villages, the shelling of Palestinian residential districts from warplanes, tanks and Israeli battleships, the conducting of incursions into towns and camps and the killing of men, women and children there as was the case lately in the camps of Jenin, Balata, Khan Younis, Rafah, Ramallah, Gaza, Nablus, Al-Birah, Al-Amari, Jabalia, Bethlehem and Dheisheh, and in the Al-Daraj and Al-Zaitoun neighbourhoods in the city of Gaza,

Expressing its grave concern at the continued violence and the resulting deaths and injuries, mostly among Palestinians, the toll of casualties having so far increased to over 2,200 killed and over 25,000 wounded since 28 September 2000,

Taking note of the reports of the Special Committee to Investigate Israeli Practices Affecting the Human Rights of the Palestinian People and Other Arabs of the Occupied Territories submitted to the General Assembly since 1968,

Expressing its grave concern at the continued Israeli refusal to abide by the resolutions of the Security Council, the General Assembly and the Commission on Human Rights calling upon Israel to put an end to the violations of human rights and affirming the applicability of the Fourth Geneva Convention to the occupied Palestinian territory, including East Jerusalem, occupied by Israel since 1967,

Convinced that the basis of negotiations and of achieving a just and lasting peace should be Security Council resolutions 242 (1967) and 338 (1973) and other relevant United Nations resolutions, including the principle of the inadmissibility of acquisition of territory by war, the need for every State in the area to be able to live in security and the principle of land for peace,

Recalling all its previous resolutions on the subject, the latest of which is resolution 2002/8 of 15 April 2002,

1. *Reaffirms* the legitimate right of the Palestinian people to resist the Israeli occupation in order to free its land and be able to exercise its right of self-determination, thus fulfilling its mission, which is one of the goals and purposes of the United Nations, in accordance with the Charter;

2. *Strongly condemns* once more the violations by the Israeli occupation authorities of human rights in the occupied Palestinian territory, including East Jerusalem;

3. *Also strongly condemns* the Israeli occupation of the Palestinian territory as it constitutes an aggression and an offence against humanity and a flagrant violation of human rights;

4. *Further strongly condemns* the war launched by the Israeli army against Palestinian towns and camps, which has resulted so far in the death of hundreds of Palestinian civilians, including women and children;

5. *Strongly condemns* anew the practice of "liquidation" or "extrajudicial executions" carried out by the Israeli army against Palestinians, a practice which not only constitutes a violation of human rights norms and a flagrant violation of article 3 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and of the rule of law, but which is also damaging for the relationship between the parties and therefore constitutes an obstacle to peace, and urges the Government of Israel to respect international law and to cease this practice immediately;

6. *Also strongly condemns* once again the establishment of Israeli settlements and other related activities in the occupied Palestinian territory, including East Jerusalem, such as the construction of new settlements and the expansion of the already existing ones, the expropriation of lands, the biased administration of water resources and the construction of bypass roads, all of which are not only violations of human rights and of international humanitarian law, especially article 49 of the Fourth Geneva Convention and Protocol I Additional to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 for the protection of victims of war, according to which such violations constitute war crimes, but are also major obstacles to peace, urges the Government of Israel to implement the relevant United Nations resolutions as well as the resolutions of the Commission on Human Rights relative to the Israeli settlements, and affirms that the dismantling of the Israeli settlements constitutes an essential factor for achieving a just, comprehensive and lasting peace in the region;

7. *Condemns once again* the expropriation of Palestinian homes in Jerusalem and Hebron, the revocation of identity cards of the citizens of East Jerusalem, the imposition of fabricated and exorbitant taxes with the aim of forcing the Palestinian citizens of Jerusalem, who cannot afford to pay these high taxes, out of their homes and out of their city, preparing in this way the path for the Judaization of Jerusalem, and calls upon the Government of Israel to put an end immediately to these practices;

8. Also condemns once again the use of torture against Palestinians during interrogation, as it constitutes a grave violation of the principles of international humanitarian law, and of the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment and is also a violation of article 5 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, and calls upon the Government of Israel to put an end immediately to such practices and to bring the perpetrators of these violations to trial;

9. *Strongly condemns once more* the offensives of the Israeli army of occupation against hospitals and sick persons and the use of Palestinian citizens as human shields during Israeli incursions into Palestinian areas;

10. Also strongly condemns once more the opening of fire by the Israeli army of occupation on ambulances and paramedical personnel and the practice of preventing ambulances and vehicles of the International Committee of the Red Cross from reaching the wounded and the dead in order to transport them to hospital, thus leaving the wounded bleeding to death in the streets;

11. *Expresses its grave concern once more* at the deterioration of the human rights and humanitarian situation in the occupied Palestinian territory, and particularly at acts of mass killing perpetrated by the Israeli occupying authorities against the Palestinian people;

12. *Expresses its deep concern again* at the military siege imposed on the Palestinian territory and the isolation of Palestinian towns and villages from each other through the establishment of military roadblocks that are used as a trap to kill Palestinians, which contribute, together with other factors, to the acts of violence that have been prevailing in the region for two and a half years, calls upon the Government of Israel to immediately put an end to this practice and immediately lift its military siege of Palestinian towns and villages, and reaffirms that these collective punishments are prohibited under international law and constitute a grave violation of the provisions of the Fourth Geneva Convention and Protocol I Additional to the Geneva Conventions;

13. *Expresses its grave concern once again* at the restriction of movement imposed on Chairman Yasser Arafat by the Israeli occupying authorities, in violation of articles 9 and 13 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights;

14. Also expresses its deep concern once again at the massive arrests conducted by the Israeli occupying authorities against about 1,500 Palestinians, without trial and without any criminal charges having been brought against them, in violation of article 9 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the provisions of the Fourth Geneva Convention in this respect;

15. *Affirms anew* that the demolition by the Israeli occupying forces of at least 30,000 Palestinian houses, facilities and property is a grave violation of articles 33 and 53 of the Fourth Geneva Convention and that levelling farmlands, uprooting trees and destroying the infrastructure of Palestinian society constitute grave violations of the provisions of international humanitarian law and a form of collective punishment against the Palestinian people;

16. *Reaffirms* that the Fourth Geneva Convention is applicable to the Palestinian territory occupied by Israel since 1967, including East Jerusalem, and considers any change in the geographical, demographic and institutional status of the city of East Jerusalem from its status prior to the June 1967 war to be illegal and void;

17. *Calls once again upon* Israel, the occupying Power, to desist from all forms of violation of human rights in the occupied Palestinian territory, including East Jerusalem, and other occupied Arab territories and to respect the principles of international law and international humanitarian law, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, its international commitments and the agreements it signed with the Palestine Liberation Organization;

18. Also calls once again upon Israel to withdraw from the Palestinian territory, including East Jerusalem, occupied since 1967, in accordance with the relevant resolutions of the United Nations and the Commission on Human Rights, as a basic condition for achieving a just, lasting and comprehensive peace in the Middle East;

19. *Calls upon* the relevant United Nations organs urgently to consider the best ways to provide the necessary international protection for the Palestinian people until the cessation of the Israeli occupation of its territory;

20. *Requests* the Secretary-General to bring the present resolution to the attention of the Government of Israel and all other Governments, the competent United Nations organs, the specialized agencies, regional intergovernmental organizations and international humanitarian organizations, to disseminate it on the widest possible scale and to report on its implementation by the Government of Israel to the Commission on Human Rights at its sixtieth session;

21. *Also requests* the Secretary-General to provide the Commission with all United Nations reports issued between the sessions of the Commission that deal with the conditions in which the citizens of the Palestinian and other occupied Arab territories are living under the Israeli occupation;

22. *Decides* to consider this question at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item, as a matter of high priority.

48th meeting 15 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 33 votes to 5, with 15 abstentions. See chap. VIII.]

2003/7. Israeli settlements in the occupied Arab territories

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming that all States have an obligation to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms, as stated in the Charter of the United Nations and as elaborated in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights and other applicable instruments,

Mindful that Israel is a party to the Geneva Convention relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War, of 12 August 1949, which is applicable de jure to Palestinian and all Arab territories occupied by Israel since 1967, including East Jerusalem, and recalling the declaration adopted by the Conference of High Contracting Parties to the Fourth Geneva Convention, held in Geneva on 5 December 2001,

Recalling its previous resolutions, most recently resolution 2002/7 of 12 April 2002, and taking note of General Assembly resolution 57/126 of 11 December 2002, in which, inter alia, the illegality of the Israeli settlements in the occupied territories was reaffirmed,

Expressing its concern that continuing Israeli settlement activity undermines the realization of a two-State solution to the conflict, and therefore threatens the long-term security of Palestinians as well as Israelis,

Expressing its concern also regarding the security threats related to the presence of the settlements in the occupied territories, as expressed in the report of the Sharm el-Sheikh Fact-Finding Committee (the Mitchell Report),

1. *Welcomes* the report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Palestinian territories occupied since 1967 (E/CN.4/2003/30 and Add.1) and calls upon the Government of Israel to cooperate with the Special Rapporteur to allow him fully to discharge his mandate;

2. *Expresses its grave concern* at:

(*a*) The continuation, at an escalated level, of the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, which has led to a seemingly endless spiral of hatred and violence and to increased suffering for both Israelis and Palestinians;

(*b*) The continuing Israeli settlement activities, including the illegal installation of settlers in the occupied territories and related activities, such as the expansion of settlements, the expropriation of land, the demolition of houses, the confiscation and destruction of property, the expulsion of Palestinians and the construction of bypass roads, which change the physical character and demographic composition of the occupied territories, including East Jerusalem, and constitute a violation of the Geneva Convention relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War; settlements are a major obstacle to peace and to the creation of an independent, viable, sovereign and democratic Palestinian State in accordance with Security Council resolution 1397 (2002) of 12 March 2002;

(c) And strongly condemns all acts of violence, including indiscriminate terrorist attacks killing and injuring civilians, provocation, incitement and destruction;

(d) The closures of and within the Palestinian territories and the restriction of the freedom of movement of the Palestinians, including the extensive curfews imposed on the West Bank cities for long periods of time, which contribute, together with other factors, to the intolerable level of violence that has been prevailing in the zone for more than two years, have caused an extremely precarious humanitarian situation for the civilian population and have a negative impact on the enjoyment of economic and social rights in the Palestinian territories, affecting in particular the most vulnerable groups of the population;

(e) The construction of the so-called security fence in the Palestinian territories, including in and around East Jerusalem;

3. *Urges* the Government of Israel:

(*a*) To comply fully with the previous Commission resolutions on the subject, most recently resolution 2002/7;

(b) To reverse its settlement policy in the occupied territories, including East Jerusalem, and, as a first step towards their dismantlement, to stop immediately the expansion of existing settlements, including "natural growth" and related activities;

(c) To prevent any new installation of settlers in the occupied territories;

(*d*) To stop the construction of the so-called security fence in the Palestinian territories, including in and around East Jerusalem, and other illegal activities, such as confiscation of land or demolition of houses, that it entails;

(*e*) To implement the recommendations regarding the settlements made by the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights in her report to the Commission at its fifty-seventh session on her visit to the occupied Palestinian territories, Israel, Egypt and Jordan (E/CN.4/2001/114);

(*f*) To take and implement serious measures, including confiscation of arms and enforcement of criminal sanctions, with the aim of preventing illegal acts of violence by Israeli settlers, and other measures to guarantee the safety and protection of the Palestinian civilians in the occupied territories;

4. Urges the parties to cooperate in the early and unconditional implementation, without modifications, of the "road map" endorsed by the "Quartet"* with the aim of resuming negotiations on a political settlement, which is in accordance with the resolutions of the Security Council and other relevant United Nations resolutions, the principles of the Peace Conference on the Middle East, held in Madrid on 30 October 1991, the Oslo Accords and subsequent agreements, which will allow two States, Israel and Palestine, to live in peace and security and play their full part in the region;

5. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this question at its sixtieth session.

48th meeting 15 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 50 votes to 1, with 2 abstentions. See chap. VIII.]

2003/8. Human rights situation of the Lebanese detainees in Israel

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling the report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of Security Council resolutions 425 (1978) and 426 (1978) of 19 March 1978 (S/2000/460), in particular paragraphs 7, 8, 12, 14, 16, 17, 21 and 48, endorsed by the Council (S/PRST/2000/18),

^{*} United States of America, the European Union, the Russian Federation and the United Nations.

Taking into consideration Security Council resolutions 1391 (2002) of 28 January 2002, in particular paragraph 11, and 1461 (2003) of 30 January 2003, in particular paragraph 10, in which the Council stressed the necessity to provide the Government of Lebanon and the United Nations Interim Force in Lebanon with any additional maps and records on the location of mines,

Gravely concerned at the persistent violation by Israel of the principles of international law regarding the protection of human rights, in particular those contained in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, as well as the grave violation of the relevant provisions of international humanitarian law contained in the Geneva Convention relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War, of 12 August 1949, and the Additional Protocols to the Geneva Conventions of 1977,

Censuring breaches by Israel of the sovereignty and territorial integrity of Lebanon,

Hoping that the efforts to implement the Security Council resolutions on the occupied Arab territories, including resolutions 242 (1967) of 22 November 1967 and 338 (1973) of 22 October 1973, and to achieve peace in the Middle East will put an end to the violations of human rights being committed by Israel and that the peace negotiations will be resumed and conducted with a view to reaching a just and comprehensive peace in the region,

Gravely concerned about the hundreds of thousands of landmines left behind by Israel in southern Lebanon, which have so far caused hundreds of deaths and injuries to civilians, including women and children,

Deploring the failure of the Government of Israel to submit all the maps showing the deployment of those landmines,

Condemning the persistent detention, ill-treatment and torture by Israel of many Lebanese civilians who were abducted and detained in Lebanon and subsequently transferred to prisons in Israel,

Expressing its indignation at the ruling handed down on 4 March 1998 by the Supreme Court of Israel permitting the Israeli authorities to retain Lebanese detainees in Israeli prisons without trial and to hold them as hostages and for bargaining purposes and the recent renewal of their incommunicado detention, which constitutes a flagrant violation of the principles of human rights,

Reaffirming its resolutions 2001/10 of 18 April 2001 and 2002/10 of 19 April 2002, and expressing its deep regret at the failure of the Government of Israel to implement those resolutions fully,

1. *Calls upon* the Government of Israel to comply with the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 and the Additional Protocols thereto;

2. *Also calls upon* the Government of Israel to refrain from holding the detained Lebanese citizens incarcerated in its prisons as hostages for bargaining purposes and to release them immediately, in compliance with all the Geneva Conventions and other provisions of international law;

3. *Affirms* the obligation of Israel to commit itself to allowing the International Committee of the Red Cross to visit the detainees regularly, as well as to allowing other international humanitarian organizations to do so and to verify their sanitary and humanitarian conditions and, in particular, the circumstances of their detention;

4. *Calls upon* the Government of Israel to submit to the United Nations Interim Force in Lebanon all the maps of the landmine fields laid throughout the civilian villages, fields and farms, causing casualties among civilians, including children and women, and obstructing the resumption of normal life in the area;

5. *Requests* the Secretary-General:

(*a*) To bring the present resolution to the attention of the Government of Israel and to call upon it to comply with its provisions;

(b) To report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to the Commission at its sixtieth session on the results of his efforts in this regard;

6. *Decides* to continue its consideration of the situation of the Lebanese detainees at its sixtieth session.

50th meeting 16 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 32 votes to 1, with 20 abstentions. See chap. IX.]

2003/9. Cooperation with representatives of United Nations human rights bodies

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reiterating its concern at the continued reports of intimidation and reprisals against private individuals and groups who seek to cooperate with the United Nations and representatives of its human rights bodies,

Also concerned at reports about incidents in which private individuals have been hampered in their efforts to avail themselves of procedures established under United Nations auspices for the protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Recalling its resolution 2002/17 of 19 April 2002 and taking note of the report of the Secretary-General on the question (E/CN.4/2003/34),

1. *Urges* Governments to refrain from all acts of intimidation or reprisal against:

(*a*) Those who seek to cooperate or have cooperated with representatives of United Nations human rights bodies, or who have provided testimony or information to them;

(*b*) Those who avail or have availed themselves of procedures established under United Nations auspices for the protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms and all those who have provided legal assistance to them for this purpose;

(c) Those who submit or have submitted communications under procedures established by human rights instruments;

(*d*) Those who are relatives of victims of human rights violations;

2. *Condemns* all acts of intimidation or reprisal by Governments against private individuals and groups who seek to cooperate with the United Nations and representatives of human rights bodies;

3. *Requests* all representatives of United Nations human rights bodies, as well as treaty bodies monitoring the observance of human rights, to continue to take urgent steps, in conformity with their mandates, to help prevent the occurrence of such intimidation and reprisals and the hampering of access to United Nations human rights procedures in any way;

4. *Also requests* such representatives and treaty bodies to continue to include in their respective reports to the Commission on Human Rights, the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights or the General Assembly a reference to allegations of intimidation or reprisal and of hampering of access to United Nations human rights procedures, as well as an account of action taken by them in this regard;

5. *Requests* the Secretary-General to draw the attention of such representatives and treaty bodies to the present resolution;

6. *Invites* the Secretary-General to submit to the Commission at its sixtieth session a report containing a compilation and analysis of any available information, from all appropriate sources, on alleged reprisals against the persons referred to in paragraph 1 above;

7. *Decides* to consider the question again at its sixtieth session.

50th meeting 16 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. IX.]

2003/10. Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming that all States Members of the United Nations have the obligation to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms and to implement the obligations they have assumed under the various international instruments,

Mindful that the Democratic People's Republic of Korea is a party to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the Convention on the Rights of the Child and the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women,

Taking note of the reports submitted by the Democratic People's Republic of Korea concerning the implementation of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the Convention on the Rights

of the Child and the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, and encourages the Democratic People's Republic of Korea to continue to submit its reports in a timely manner,

Taking note also of the concluding observations of the Committee on the Rights of the Child and the Human Rights Committee concerning the reports that the Democratic People's Republic of Korea has submitted to them,

Expressing its deep concern at the precarious humanitarian situation in the country, in particular the prevalence of infant malnutrition which, despite recent progress, still affects a significant percentage of children and their physical and mental development,

Reaffirming that it is the responsibility of the Government of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea to ensure the full enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms of its entire population,

Underlining the importance of the effective continuation of the process of rapprochement between the two Koreas and noting the recent progress in this respect,

Desiring to promote a constructive approach leading to concrete progress in the field of human rights,

1. *Expresses its deep concern* about reports of systemic, widespread and grave violations of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, including:

(*a*) Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, public executions, imposition of the death penalty for political reasons, the existence of a large number of prison camps and the extensive use of forced labour, and lack of respect for the rights of persons deprived of their liberty;

(*b*) All-pervasive and severe restrictions on the freedoms of thought, conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country and travel abroad;

(c) The mistreatment of and discrimination against disabled children whose particular needs are not sufficiently taken into consideration, while at the same time welcoming, in this regard, reports of the preparation of a law on physically disabled persons;

(*d*) Continued violation of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of women;

2. *Notes with regret* that the authorities of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea have not created the necessary conditions to permit the international community to verify these reports in an independent manner and calls upon the Government to respond urgently to these reports and these concerns, including:

(*a*) By ratifying human rights instruments to which the Democratic People's Republic of Korea is not yet a party, in particular the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment and the International Convention on the

Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, and by implementing its obligations under the human rights instruments to which the Democratic People's Republic of Korea is a party, namely the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, in particular concerning the right of everyone to be free from hunger, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women and the Convention on the Rights of the Child, ensuring that all necessary measures are undertaken to this end;

(b) By providing all pertinent information concerning the above-mentioned issues;

(c) By implementing the recommendations of the Committee on the Rights of the Child and the Human Rights Committee;

(*d*) By refraining from sanctioning citizens of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea who have moved to other countries, in particular for humanitarian reasons, and refraining from treating their departure as treason leading to punishments of internment, inhuman or degrading treatment or the death penalty;

(e) By cooperating with the United Nations system in the field of human rights and cooperating without restriction with the thematic procedures of the Commission on Human Rights relevant to the situation of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, in particular with the Special Rapporteur on the right to food, the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, the Special Rapporteur on freedom of religion or belief, the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention and the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances, as well as with international human rights organizations;

(*f*) By resolving, clearly and transparently, all the unresolved questions relating to the abduction of foreigners;

(g) By adhering to internationally recognized labour standards;

3. *Is deeply concerned* about reports of a precarious humanitarian situation;

4. *Calls upon* the authorities of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea to ensure that humanitarian organizations, in particular the United Nations agencies, have free and unimpeded access to all parts of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea in order for them to ensure that humanitarian assistance is delivered impartially on the basis of need, in accordance with humanitarian principles;

5. *Requests* the international community to continue to urge the Government of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea to ensure that humanitarian assistance, especially food aid, destined for the people of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea is distributed in accordance with humanitarian principles and that representatives of international humanitarian actors are allowed to travel throughout the country to monitor this distribution, and to ensure the respect for the fundamental principles of asylum;

6. *Requests* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to engage in a comprehensive dialogue with the authorities of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea with a view to establishing technical cooperation programmes in the field of human rights and to submit his findings and recommendations to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

7. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this question at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item as a matter of high priority.

52nd meeting 16 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 28 votes to 10, with 14 abstentions. See chap. IX.]

2003/11. Situation of human rights in Turkmenistan

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming that all Member States have an obligation to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms as stated in the Charter of the United Nations and the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the duty to fulfil the obligations they have undertaken under the International Covenants on Human Rights and other applicable human rights instruments,

Mindful that Turkmenistan is a party to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination and the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment,

Reaffirming that no one shall be subjected to arbitrary arrest or detention and that everyone is entitled in full equality to a fair and public hearing, by an independent and impartial tribunal, in the determination of their rights and obligations and of any criminal charge against them,

Reaffirming also that everyone has the right to freedom of opinion and expression,

Reaffirming further that the fight against terrorism should be conducted in full respect of human rights and democratic principles,

Deeply concerned about the events of 25 November 2002 and the consequences thereof,

Taking note of the meeting on 22 January 2003 in Vienna between the Minister for Foreign Affairs of Turkmenistan and the permanent representatives of the group of ten participating States of the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe that had invoked the "Moscow mechanism" approved in 1991 by the Conference on the Human Dimension of the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe,

1. *Expresses its appreciation* at the recent announcement by the Government of Turkmenistan that it will uphold the decision by the Peoples' Council of Turkmenistan in December 1999 to abolish the death penalty;

2. *Expresses its concern* at the restrictions imposed on the realization of the right of everyone to education by the introduction of measures by the Government of Turkmenistan which have drastically reduced the number of years of compulsory education and the number of university places;

3. *Expresses its grave concern* at:

(*a*) The persistence of a governmental policy based on the repression of all political opposition activities and on the abuse of the legal system through arbitrary detention, imprisonment and surveillance of persons who try to exercise their freedoms of thought, expression, assembly and association, and harassment of their families;

(*b*) The suppression of independent media and freedom of expression, at attempts to restrict the access of the international media and at restrictions on the freedom to seek, receive and impart information and ideas of all kinds, regardless of frontiers, either orally, in writing or in print, in the form of art, or through any other media of choice;

(c) Restrictions on the exercise of the freedom of thought, conscience and religion, despite guarantees contained in the Constitution of Turkmenistan and in the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, including by the harassment and persecution of members of independent faith groups and the discriminatory use of the registration procedures for such groups;

(*d*) The heavy prison sentences given to objectors to compulsory military service on religious grounds, such as Jehovah's Witnesses, and the lack of alternative service compatible with the reasons for conscientious objection, of a non-combatant or civilian character, in the public interest and not of a punitive nature;

(e) The discrimination by the Government of Turkmenistan against ethnic Russian, Uzbek and other minorities in the fields of education and employment, which is contrary to the Constitution of Turkmenistan and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights;

(*f*) The creation of almost insurmountable obstacles to marriages of Turkmen with foreigners, inter alia through the imposition of an obligation to pay a large sum of money before such marriages can take place;

(g) The introduction of new exit visa requirements for Turkmen nationals and the unreasonable registration regulations for foreign nationals introduced on 1 March 2003, which curtail enjoyment of the right to liberty of movement and freedom to leave the country;

(h) The manner in which the elections of 6 April 2003 were organized and conducted, which did not represent a free and fair process;

4. *Deplores*:

(*a*) The treatment of accused individuals in violation of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights following the events of 25 November 2002, including arbitrary detentions, arbitrary arrests, convictions in the absence of the observation of minimum rules of due process, including the ability to prepare and execute one's defence with counsel of one's

own choosing, imposition of sentences in violation of the principle *nulla poena sine lege*, the harassment of family members of the accused and the arbitrary confiscation of their homes and property and, especially, their announced eviction and reports of forced displacement to remote areas of the country;

(b) The conduct of the Turkmen authorities with regard to the lack of fair trials of the accused, the reliance on confessional evidence which may have been extracted by torture or the threat of torture, the closed court proceedings, contrary to article 105 of the Constitution of Turkmenistan, which provides that trials should be open, except in a narrowly defined set of circumstances, and the refusal to allow diplomatic missions or international observers in Ashgabat access to the trials as observers;

(c) The reluctance of the Government of Turkmenistan to cooperate with the "Moscow mechanism" and to allow the Rapporteur on Turkmenistan of the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe to examine concerns arising from the events of 25 November 2002, as well as to respect its human rights commitments as a participant State of the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe and a member of the United Nations;

5. *Calls upon* the Government of Turkmenistan:

(*a*) To ensure full respect for all human rights and fundamental freedoms, in particular the freedoms of expression, religion, association and assembly, the right to a fair trial by an independent and impartial tribunal established by law and the protection of the rights of persons belonging to ethnic and religious minorities, and to take the necessary measures to refrain from subjecting conscientious objectors to imprisonment;

(*b*) To grant urgently access by independent bodies, including the International Committee of the Red Cross, to the persons detained following the events of 25 November 2002;

(c) To put an end to forced displacement and guarantee freedom of movement inside the country;

(*d*) To fulfil its responsibility to ensure that those responsible for human rights violations are brought to justice;

(*e*) To remove restrictions on the activities of non-governmental organizations, particularly human rights non-governmental organizations, and other civil society actors;

(*f*) To implement the recommendations outlined in the report of the Rapporteur of the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe;

(g) To develop a constructive dialogue with the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and his Office;

(*h*) To cooperate fully with all the mechanisms of the Commission on Human Rights, including the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers, the Special Rapporteur on the question of torture, the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary and arbitrary executions, the Special Rapporteur on the right to freedom of opinion and expression, and the Special Rapporteur on freedom of religion or belief, as well as the Working Group on

Arbitrary Detention as well as the Representative of the Secretary-General on internally displaced persons and the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights defenders, including by issuing invitations to visit the country;

(*i*) To submit reports to all relevant United Nations treaty bodies and to ensure full implementation of their recommendations;

6. *Urges* the Government of Turkmenistan immediately and unconditionally to release all prisoners of conscience;

7. *Calls upon* the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers, the Special Rapporteur on the question of torture, the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary and arbitrary executions, the Special Rapporteur on the right to freedom of opinion and expression, and the Special Rapporteur on freedom of religion or belief as well as the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention and the Representative of the Secretary-General on internally displaced persons and the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights defenders to seek invitations from the Government of Turkmenistan to visit the country;

8. *Requests* the Secretary-General to bring the present resolution to the attention of all relevant parts of the United Nations system;

9. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this question at its sixtieth session.

52nd meeting 16 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 23 votes to 16, with 14 abstentions. See chap. IX.]

2003/12. Situation of human rights in Myanmar

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights and other human rights instruments,

Reaffirming that all Member States have an obligation to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms and the duty to fulfil the obligations they have undertaken under the various international instruments in the field,

Aware that Myanmar is a party to the Convention on the Rights of the Child, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide, the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 on the protection of the victims of war, as well as the 1930 Convention concerning forced or compulsory labour (No. 29) and the 1948 Convention concerning freedom of association and protection of the right to organize (No. 87) of the International Labour Organization, *Recalling* its previous resolutions on the subject, the most recent of which is resolution 2002/67 of 25 April 2002, and those of the General Assembly, the most recent of which is resolution 57/231 of 18 December 2002,

Bearing in mind the report of the Secretary-General on children and armed conflict (S/2002/1299),

Recalling resolution I adopted by the International Labour Organization at its eighty-eighth session, on 14 June 2000, concerning the practice of forced or compulsory labour in Myanmar,

Affirming that the will of the people is the basis of the authority of government and that the will of the people of Myanmar was clearly expressed in the elections held in 1990,

Affirming also that the establishment of a genuine democratic government in Myanmar is essential for the realization of all human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Recognizing that good governance, democracy, the rule of law and respect for human rights are essential to achieve sustainable development and economic growth, and that good governance includes the idea of transparent, responsible, accountable and participatory government at all levels,

1. Welcomes:

(*a*) The freedom of movement within the country enjoyed by the leader of the National League for Democracy, Aung San Suu Kyi;

(b) The release from prison of a number of persons detained for political activities;

(c) The reports of both the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar (E/CN.4/2003/41) and of the Secretary-General on his Special Envoy for Myanmar (E/CN.4/2003/33);

(*d*) The visits to Myanmar by the Special Envoy of the Secretary-General during the past year and the cooperation extended to him by the Government of Myanmar;

(e) The visits to Myanmar by the Special Rapporteur during the past year, but expresses concern over the curtailment of his fact-finding visit in March 2003 owing to the discovery of listening devices during his interviews with prisoners in Insein Prison, and expects that the outcome of a thorough investigation into the incident will be communicated to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights;

(*f*) The continued cooperation with the International Committee of the Red Cross and the slight improvement in the conditions of detention;

(g) The visit by an Amnesty International delegation to Myanmar;

(h) The appointment of the Liaison Officer of the International Labour Organization and her efforts to fulfil her mandate;

(*i*) The growing awareness of the Government of the need to combat the production of opium in Myanmar;

(*j*) The growing awareness of the Government of the need to respond effectively to the ever-increasing impact of the human immunodeficiency virus/acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS) on the population of Myanmar;

(*k*) The dissemination of human rights standards for public officials and some non-governmental organizations and ethnic groups through a series of human rights workshops, but stresses that such activities need to lead also to concrete efforts to improve the human rights situation on the ground;

2. *Takes note* of the establishment by the Government of a committee on human rights as a precursor to the establishment of a national human rights commission, which would follow the Principles relating to the status of national institutions on the promotion and protection of human rights (the Paris Principles) annexed to General Assembly resolution 48/134 of 20 December 1993, but also notes that further progress has not been achieved regarding the establishment of an effective and independent national human rights commission;

3. *Expresses its grave concern* at:

(*a*) The ongoing systematic violation of human rights, including civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights, of the people of Myanmar;

(*b*) The continued refusal to enter into a genuine political dialogue with Aung San Suu Kyi and other democratic leaders and the harassment and attempted intimidation of Aung San Suu Kyi and opposition activists by the authorities of Myanmar, supported by the Union Solidarity and Development Association;

(c) Extrajudicial killings; reports of rape and other forms of sexual violence persistently carried out by members of the armed forces; continuing use of torture; renewed instances of political arrests and continuing detentions, including of prisoners whose sentences have expired; forced relocation; destruction of livelihoods and confiscations of land by the armed forces; forced labour, including child labour; trafficking in persons; denial of freedom of assembly, association, expression and movement; discrimination and persecution on the basis of religious or ethnic background; wide disrespect for the rule of law and lack of independence of the judiciary; unsatisfactory conditions of detention; systematic use of child soldiers; and violations of the rights to an adequate standard of living, such as food, and to medical care and to education;

(*d*) The violations of human rights suffered in particular by persons belonging to ethnic minorities, women and children, especially in non-ceasefire areas;

(e) The situation of the large number of internally displaced persons and the flow of refugees to neighbouring countries, and recalls in this context the obligations of Myanmar under international law;

(*f*) The still insufficient response of the Myanmar authorities to the progressively more critical HIV/AIDS situation in Myanmar;

4. *Calls upon* the Government of Myanmar:

(*a*) To fulfil its obligations to restore the independence of the judiciary and due process of law, and to take further steps to reform the system of the administration of justice;

(*b*) To take immediate action to implement fully concrete legislative, executive and administrative measures to eradicate the practice of forced labour by all organs of government, including the armed forces, and to implement fully the recommendations of the Commission of Inquiry established to examine the observance by Myanmar of the Convention concerning forced or compulsory labour (No. 29) of the International Labour Organization;

(c) To take action to agree on modalities and a framework for the position of the liaison officer of the International Labour Organization to evolve quickly into a full and effective representation of the organization in Myanmar as envisaged by the high level team of that organization;

(*d*) To immediately ensure safe and unhindered access to all parts of Myanmar for the United Nations and international humanitarian organizations and to cooperate fully with all sectors of society, especially with the National League for Democracy and other relevant political, ethnic and community-based groups through consultation, to ensure the provision of humanitarian assistance and to guarantee that it actually reaches the most vulnerable groups of the population;

(e) To improve cooperation with the Special Envoy of the Secretary-General on Myanmar and the Special Rapporteur in order to bring Myanmar towards a transition to civilian rule, and to ensure that they are both granted full and free access to Myanmar and that all persons cooperating with the Special Envoy and Special Rapporteur are not subjected to any form of intimidation, harassment or punishment;

(f) To consider as a matter of high priority becoming party to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment and its Optional Protocol, the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, the Convention relating to the Status of Refugees and the Protocol thereto, the Optional Protocols to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict and on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography, the 1999 Convention concerning the prohibition and immediate action for the elimination of the worst forms of child labour (No. 182) of the International Labour Organization, the Convention on the Prohibition on the Use, Stockpiling, Production and Transfer of Anti-Personnel Mines and on Their Destruction, and the Additional Protocols of 8 June 1977 to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949;

(g) To pursue through dialogue and peaceful means the immediate suspension and permanent end of conflict with all ethnic groups in Myanmar;

(*h*) To establish a national human rights commission in accordance with the Paris Principles;

5. *Strongly urges* the Government of Myanmar:

(*a*) To restore democracy and respect the results of the 1990 elections and to enter immediately into substantive and structured dialogue with Aung San Suu Kyi and other leaders of the National League for Democracy towards democratization and national reconciliation and at an early stage to include other political leaders in these talks, including representatives of the ethnic groups;

(b) To end the systematic violations of human rights in Myanmar, to ensure full respect for all human rights and fundamental freedoms, to end impunity and to investigate and bring to justice any perpetrators of human rights violations, including members of the military and other government agents in all circumstances;

(c) Without further delay to cooperate fully with the Special Rapporteur to facilitate an independent international investigation of continuing reports of sexual violence and other abuse of civilians carried out by members of the armed forces in Shan and other States;

(*d*) To release unconditionally and immediately all political prisoners with particular emphasis on the elderly and the sick;

(e) To put an immediate end to the recruitment and use of child soldiers and to extend full cooperation to relevant international organizations in order to ensure the demobilization of child soldiers, their return home and their rehabilitation in accordance with Security Council resolution 1460 (2003) of 30 January 2003;

(*f*) To lift all restraints on peaceful political activity of all persons, including former political prisoners, by, inter alia, guaranteeing freedom of association and freedom of expression, including freedom of the media, and to ensure unhindered access to information for the people of Myanmar;

(g) To end the systematic enforced displacement of persons and other causes of refugee flows to neighbouring countries, to provide the necessary protection and assistance to internally displaced persons and to respect the right of refugees to voluntary, safe and dignified return monitored by appropriate international agencies;

(*h*) To recognize further the mounting gravity of the situation regarding HIV/AIDS and to carry out fully the necessary action against the epidemic, including through the effective implementation in Myanmar of the United Nations joint action plan on HIV/AIDS, in cooperation with all political and ethnic groups and with the cooperation and assistance of all relevant international agencies;

6. *Decides*:

(*a*) To extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur, as contained in Commission resolution 1992/58 of 3 March 1992, for a further year, and requests the Special Rapporteur to submit an interim report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

(b) To request the Secretary-General to continue to give all necessary assistance to the Special Rapporteur to enable him to discharge his mandate fully;

7. *Requests* the Secretary-General to bring the present resolution to the attention of all relevant parts of the United Nations system;

8. *Decides* to continue consideration of this question at its sixtieth session;

9. *Recommends* the following decision to the Economic and Social Council for adoption:

[For the text, see chap. I, sect. B, draft decision 2.]

52nd meeting 16 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. IX.]

2003/13. Situation of human rights in Cuba

The Commission on Human Rights,

Taking into account its resolution 2002/18 of 19 April 2002,

Considering that in the above-mentioned resolution it had requested the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to take steps to send a personal representative with a view to cooperation between his Office and the Government of Cuba in the implementation of the resolution,

Bearing in mind that the High Commissioner has proceeded to appoint Ms. Christine Chanet as his Personal Representative,

1. *Expresses its satisfaction* with the appointment of Ms. Christine Chanet as Personal Representative of the High Commissioner, for the implementation of resolution 2002/18;

2. *Urges* the Government of Cuba to receive the Personal Representative of the High Commissioner and to provide all the facilities necessary for her to be able to fulfil the mandate contained in resolution 2002/18;

3. *Decides* to consider this matter further at its sixtieth session, under the same agenda item, in connection with which the Personal Representative of the High Commissioner will submit her report on the implementation of resolution 2002/18.

54th meeting 17 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 24 votes to 20, with 9 abstentions. See chap. IX.]

2003/14. Situation of human rights in Belarus

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the purposes and principles of the Charter of the United Nations, the provisions of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights and other applicable human rights instruments,

Reaffirming that all States have an obligation to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms and to fulfil the international obligations they have freely undertaken,

Mindful that Belarus is a party to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and the Optional Protocol thereto, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women and the Convention on the Rights of the Child,

Welcoming the reopening of the office of the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe in Minsk,

Mindful of the requests made to the Government of Belarus by the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances regarding the disappearance of the former Minister of Internal Affairs, Yury Zakharenko,

Noting the conclusions and recommendations of the Committee against Torture on the third periodic report of Belarus, which appear in the report of the Committee on its twenty-fifth and twenty-sixth sessions (A/56/44) and the recommendations of the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers contained in his report on the mission to Belarus (E/CN.4/2001/65/Add.1), as well as the lack of progress of the Government of Belarus in addressing the noted shortfalls,

1. Expresses deep concern:

(*a*) At reports from credible sources, including statements of former investigators and senior law enforcement officials of the Government of Belarus, implicating senior officials of the Government of Belarus in the forced disappearance and/or summary execution of three political opponents of the incumbent authorities and of a journalist;

(*b*) About reports of arbitrary arrest and detention;

(c) About persistent reports of harassment of non-governmental organizations, opposition political parties and individuals engaged in opposition activities and independent media;

(*d*) About reports of potential increased restrictions on the activities of religious organizations;

2. *Urges* the Government of Belarus:

(*a*) To dismiss or suspend from their duties law enforcement officers implicated in forced disappearances and/or summary executions, pending an impartial, credible and full investigation of those cases;

(*b*) To ensure that all necessary measures are taken to investigate fully and impartially all cases of forced disappearance, summary execution and torture and that perpetrators are brought to justice before an independent tribunal and, if found guilty, punished in a manner consistent with the international human rights obligations of Belarus;

(c) To bring the actions of its police and security forces into conformity with its obligations under the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights as well as other relevant international standards;

(*d*) To establish independence of the judiciary and end impunity for persons responsible for killing or injuring individuals;

(*e*) To release journalists and other individuals detained for politically motivated reasons and to cease harassment of non-governmental organizations and political parties;

3. *Also urges* the Government of Belarus to cooperate fully with all the mechanisms of the Commission, including through extending invitations to the Special Rapporteur on the question of torture, the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions, the Special Rapporteur on the right to freedom of opinion and expression, and the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights defenders, as well as the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention and the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances;

4. *Decides* to consider this question at its sixtieth session, under the same agenda item.

54th meeting 17 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 23 votes to 14, with 16 abstentions. See chap. IX.]

2003/15. Situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming that all States Members have an obligation to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Noting that the Democratic Republic of the Congo is a party to several international and regional human rights instruments and to several instruments pertaining to international humanitarian law,

Recalling its previous relevant resolutions, the most recent of which is resolution 2002/14 of 19 April 2002, those of the General Assembly, the most recent of which is resolution 57/233 of 18 December 2002, those of the Security Council resolutions, the most recent of which is resolution 1468 (2003) of 20 March 2003, and the statement of the President of the Security Council of 15 January 2003,

Recalling the report of the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions concerning the massacres that took place in the region of Kisangani on 14 May 2002 and thereafter (E/CN.4/2003/3/Add.3), and referring in that connection to the statement by the President of the Security Council of 18 October 2002 (S/PRST/2002/27),

Taking note of the report of the Secretary-General on the United Nations Organization Mission in the Democratic Republic of the Congo (S/2003/211) and of his report on children and armed conflict (S/2002/1299),

Concerned at the violations of human rights and international humanitarian law committed in the territory of the Democratic Republic of the Congo by all the parties to the conflict, as mentioned in the report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (see S/2003/216) and the oral report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo,

1. Welcomes:

(*a*) The Peace Agreement signed at Pretoria on 30 July 2002 and the Peace Agreement signed at Luanda on 6 September 2002, the final act of the inter-Congolese dialogue, the conclusion of the comprehensive transition agreement on 2 April 2003 endorsing the agreement signed at Pretoria on 17 December 2002, and the agreement on a transitional constitution and a national army signed at Pretoria on 6 March 2003;

(b) The continued presence and increased deployment of the United Nations Organization Mission in the Democratic Republic of the Congo in support of the implementation of the Lusaka Ceasefire Agreement, the Pretoria and Luanda Peace Agreements and the relevant Security Council resolutions;

(c) The release of some human rights defenders and the action of the Congolese Ministry of Human Rights;

(*d*) The visit by the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to the Democratic Republic of the Congo from 12 to 15 January 2003, the report which he submitted to the Security Council on 24 February 2003 (ibid.) and the action taken by the Human Rights Field Office in the Democratic Republic of the Congo, and encourages the Government to continue to strengthen cooperation with this Office;

(*e*) The report submitted by the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo to the fifty-seventh session of the General Assembly (see A/57/437) and the Special Rapporteur's recent visit to the Democratic Republic of the Congo from 28 February to 10 March 2003;

(*f*) The consultations between the Secretary-General and the High Commissioner on ways of dealing with the problem of impunity in the Democratic Republic of the Congo, and takes note of the High Commissioner's proposal to establish an international body of inquiry to investigate serious violations of human rights and international humanitarian law;

(g) The promulgation by the Head of State on 4 April 2003 of the Constitution which is to govern the country throughout the transition;

2. *Expresses its concern* at:

(*a*) The continuing violation of human rights and international humanitarian law in the Democratic Republic of the Congo, particularly in Ituri and the east of the country;

(*b*) The prevailing severe insecurity, particularly in the zones held by armed rebels, which seriously hampers the ability of humanitarian organizations to secure access to affected populations;

(c) The reports of the perpetration in Mambasa region by forces of the Movement for the Liberation of the Congo (MLC) and the Congolese Rally for Democracy-National (RCD-N) of acts of mutilation and cannibalism;

3. *Condemns*:

(*a*) The massacres that have occurred in the province of Ituri, particularly the recent massacres at Drodro, and supports the efforts of the United Nations Organization Mission and the Human Rights Field Office in the Democratic Republic of the Congo to investigate them;

(*b*) The persistence and intensification of fighting in the east of the country, which continues in contravention of international humanitarian law to claim numerous civilian victims, particularly in Ituri and Kivu, and also in the zones under the effective control of the Congolese Rally for Democracy-Goma (RCD-Goma), the Congolese Rally for Democracy-Liberation Movement (RCD-ML), RCD-N and MLC;

(c) The reprisals against the civilian population in the territories controlled by RCD-Goma and MLC, especially the operation *Effacer le tableau* ("Clean the slate") at the end of 2002, in addition to the violent acts committed by the Union of Congolese Patriots (UPC), and stresses that the foreign forces which support RCD-Goma, MLC and UPC should also be held responsible for the massacres and atrocities that have occurred;

(*d*) The continuing violence in the Ituri region, and stresses in this connection that it is incumbent upon Uganda and the rebels who de facto control the zone to ensure respect for human rights and stop using ethnic conflicts to advance their own agendas;

(*e*) The cases of summary or arbitrary execution, disappearance, torture, harassment, arrest, widespread persecution and arbitrary detention for long periods;

(*f*) The widespread recourse to sexual violence against women and children, including as a means of warfare;

(g) The continuing recruitment and use of child soldiers by armed forces and groups in the territory of the Democratic Republic of the Congo;

(*h*) The impunity of those responsible for violations of human rights and international humanitarian law, and points out in this connection that the Democratic Republic of the Congo is a party to the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (A/CONF.183/9);

(*i*) The illegal exploitation of the natural resources of the Democratic Republic of the Congo, in view of the link between that exploitation and the continuation of the conflict;

4. *Urges* all parties to the conflict in the Democratic Republic of the Congo:

(*a*) To cease all military activity, including support for the armed groups allied to them, in order to facilitate the re-establishment without delay of the sovereignty and territorial integrity of the Democratic Republic of the Congo;

(*b*) To respect their obligations as regards the implementation of the transitional constitution;

(c) To protect human rights and to respect international humanitarian law in the areas under their control and to allow free and secure access to those areas so as to permit and support investigations of the presumed serious violations of human rights and international humanitarian law, with a view to bringing those responsible to justice, and to cooperate fully with international human rights protection mechanisms to that end;

(*d*) To put an immediate end to the recruitment and use of child soldiers, which are in contravention of international law, mindful that under the Convention on the Rights of the Child and the Optional Protocol thereto on the involvement of children in armed conflict persons under 18 are entitled to special protection, and to provide information without delay on measures taken to discontinue such practices;

(e) To respect the rights of women and to take special measures to protect women and children from sexual and all other forms of violence;

(*f*) To cooperate with the Ituri Pacification Commission to oversee the settlement of the conflict in the north-east of the Democratic Republic of the Congo;

(g) To ensure that the military officers whose names are mentioned in the report of the High Commissioner in connection with serious violations of international humanitarian law and human rights should continue to be investigated and, if the conclusions of the investigations so warrant, be brought to justice;

(*h*) To take into account, when selecting individuals for key posts in the transitional government, of the commitment and record of those individuals with regard to respect for international humanitarian law and human rights and the promotion of the well-being of all the Congolese;

(*i*) To prevent conditions that might lead to flows of refugees and displaced persons in the territory of the Democratic Republic of the Congo and across its borders, and to take and apply all necessary measures to establish conditions conducive to the voluntary return of refugees and displaced persons;

(*j*) To ensure the safety and freedom of movement of United Nations personnel and the unhindered access of humanitarian personnel to all affected populations;

(*k*) To extend full cooperation to the United Nations system, humanitarian organizations and the World Bank in order to ensure the rapid demobilization and reintegration of armed groups and of child soldiers in particular;

5. *Calls upon* the Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo to take specific measures:

(*a*) To implement, together with all the Congolese parties, the power-sharing agreement concluded at Pretoria on 17 December 2002 and to apply the transitional constitution promulgated thereby so as to initiate the transitional period and pave the way for a genuine democratization process;

(b) To comply fully with its obligations under international human rights instruments, and accordingly to continue to cooperate with United Nations mechanisms for the protection of human rights and further strengthen its cooperation with the Human Rights Field Office in the Democratic Republic of the Congo;

(c) To put an end to impunity and ensure, as it is duty-bound to do, that those responsible for human rights violations and grave breaches of international humanitarian law are brought to justice in accordance with due process;

(*d*) To continue to cooperate fully with the International Tribunal for Rwanda;

(e) To continue to reform the judicial system and, in this connection, to give immediate effect to its decisions to abolish the Military Court, and notes the entry into force of the presidential decrees on the reform of the military justice system;

(f) To reinstate the moratorium on capital punishment and persevere in its declared objective of progressively abolishing the death penalty, in which connection the Commission deplores the application of the death penalty, particularly the death sentences passed on 7 January 2003 by the Military Court that tried the persons accused of assassinating the former President of the Republic;

(g) Genuinely to close, in accordance with the decision of 8 March 2001, the irregular detention centres where the conditions of detention are degrading;

6. *Requests* the High Commissioner to keep it informed of the consultations between the Human Rights Field Office in the Democratic Republic of the Congo and the Secretary-General concerning the ways to assist the transitional Government of the Democratic Republic of the Congo in tackling the problem of impunity;

7. Decides:

(*a*) To extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur for a further year and to request her to submit an interim report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session on the situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo;

(*b*) To request the Secretary-General to give the Special Rapporteur all necessary assistance to enable her to discharge her mandate fully;

8. *Recommends* the following draft decision to the Economic and Social Council for adoption:

[For the text, see chap. I, sect. B, draft decision 3.]

54th meeting 17 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. IX.]

2003/16. Situation of human rights in Burundi

The Commission on Human Rights,

Mindful of the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the International Covenants on Human Rights,

Reaffirming its commitment to respect for the principles of the rule of law, which involve democracy, pluralism and respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Stressing that States have the duty to promote and protect human rights and to fulfil their obligations under the various instruments to which they are parties,

Recalling its resolution 2002/12 of 19 April 2002,

Considering Security Council resolutions 1072 (1996) of 30 August 1996, 1286 (2000) of 19 January 2000 and 1375 (2001) of 29 October 2001, as well as the statements by the President of the Security Council of 12 November 1999 (S/PRST/1999/32), of 29 June 2001 (S/PRST/2001/17), of 26 September 2001 (S/PRST/2001/26), of 8 November 2001 (S/PRST/2001/33), of 15 November 2001 (S/PRST/2001/35), of 7 February 2002 (S/PRST/2002/3) and of 18 December 2002 (S/PRST/2002/40),

Recalling that the primary responsibility for peace lies with the Government and people of Burundi,

Acknowledging the efforts made by the United Nations, the African Union and the European Union aimed at contributing to a peaceful settlement of the Burundi crisis,

Mindful of the need to ensure the safety of all humanitarian workers in accordance with the principles of international law,

Welcoming the signing of the Arusha Agreement on peace and reconciliation in Burundi on 28 August 2000, its ratification by the National Assembly and the adoption by the National Assembly of a transitional constitution, and the signing of a ceasefire agreement on 7 October 2002 between the Transitional Government of Burundi and the National Council for the Defence of Democracy-Forces for the Defence of Democracy (CNDD-FDD) of Jean-Bosco Ndayikengurukiye and the Party for the Liberation of the Hutu People-National Liberation Forces (PALIPEHUTU-FNL) of Alain Mugabarabona, and the signing of the ceasefire agreement between the Transitional Government and CNDD-FDD represented by Pierre Nkurunziza on 2 December 2002,

Recalling the decision of the Organization of African Unity of July 2000 (CM/Dec.522 (LXXII) Rev.1), the statement by the President of the Security Council of 2 March 2001 (S/PRST/2001/6) and the statement issued by the Presidency of the European Union on 6 March 2001, all on Burundi,

Hailing the establishment of the Arusha Agreement Implementation Monitoring Committee, with headquarters in Burundi, as well as the initial implementation of some ceasefire-accompanying measures, such as the arrival of the team of observers,

Recognizing the personal contribution of the late Mr. Julius K. Nyerere to the Arusha negotiation process and the facilitation work by the former President of South Africa, Mr. Nelson Mandela, which has already yielded tangible results, including the signature of the Arusha Agreement,

Considering that effective action to prevent further violations of human rights and fundamental freedoms is essential to the stability and reconstruction of Burundi and the lasting restoration of the rule of law,

Recognizing the important role of women in the reconciliation process and the search for peace,

Welcoming the invitation extended by the Facilitator to Burundi women's representatives to participate as observers in the Arusha negotiation process,

1. *Takes note* of the report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Burundi (E/CN.4/2003/45);

2. *Supports* the transitional institutions set up in the context of the implementation of the Arusha Agreement, namely, the Transitional National Assembly, the Transitional Senate as well as the Transitional Government, and encourages the implementation of the reforms provided for in the Arusha Agreement in a spirit of national unity and mutual confidence;

3. *Encourages* the Transitional Government to continue its actions aimed at associating all sectors of society in the work of national reconciliation and at the restoration of an institutional order that is safe and reassuring for everyone so as to bring back democracy and peace in the interest of the Burundian population;

4. *Urges* the Transitional Government to pursue the goal of ensuring the equal participation of women in Burundian society and improving their living conditions, in particular by taking legislative initiatives with regard to succession and systems of matrimonial property;

5. *Remains concerned* at the ongoing violence and the violation of human rights and international humanitarian law as well as the security situation in parts of the country, inducing the displacement of many people within and outside the country, and notes the efforts by the Burundian authorities to ensure that established safeguards for human rights and international human rights standards are fully respected;

6. *Condemns* the intensifying violence, especially acts of rape committed against women and urges all parties to the conflict to end the cycle of violence and killings, especially blind violence against the civilian population;

7. *Enjoins* all parties, namely, the Transitional Government and the signatories of the Arusha Agreement and the ceasefire, to honour their commitments and to pay special attention to the protection of human rights, and urges all the armed groups which have still not joined the negotiations to do so without further delay in order to ensure a comprehensive and definitive ceasefire;

8. *Expresses its concern* at the situation of displaced persons, deplores in particular the unacceptable living conditions in the displaced persons sites and recommends that the Transitional Government, United Nations specialized agencies and non-governmental organizations provide humanitarian assistance;

9. *Notes* the continuing voluntary repatriation of refugees hosted in the United Republic of Tanzania, pursuant to the tripartite agreements between the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees and the Governments of Tanzania and Burundi, and calls on the parties concerned to establish conditions for voluntary and permanent return in full security;

10. *Welcomes* the willingness of the Transitional Government to find agreed solutions to the sensitive problem of the persons affected by the war through the establishment of the Standing Consultation Machinery for the Protection of Displaced Persons and its technical monitoring group, which is composed of representatives of the Transitional Government and humanitarian organizations, as well as the establishment of the National Commission for the Rehabilitation of *Sinistrés* (Survivors);

11. *Invites* the Transitional Government to take more measures, including in the judicial sphere, to put an end to impunity, in particular by bringing to trial those responsible for violations of human rights and of international humanitarian law, in accordance with relevant international principles, and urges the Transitional Government to accelerate specific procedures for the investigation and prosecution of such violations;

12. *Acknowledges* the signature by Burundi of the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (A/CONF.183/9) and encourages the Transitional Government to ratify it;

13. *Welcomes* the entry into force, in January 2000, of the new Code of Criminal Procedure, exhorts the Transitional Government to continue to carry out the plan of legal reform better to protect individual freedoms and to make its judicial institutions more effective and transparent, and urges the authorities to address the questions of the length of pre-trial detention and conditions of detention;

14. *Also welcomes* the work carried out by the independent commission on questions relating to prisoners and urges the Transitional Government to ensure that the recommendations of that Commission are properly followed up;

15. *Further welcomes* the continuing cooperation between the Transitional Government and the International Committee of the Red Cross with regard to access and visits to detainees held in central prisons and other places of detention;

16. *Condemns* all attacks on humanitarian workers and adjures the parties to the conflict to abstain rigorously from any action liable to hamper humanitarian assistance operations, in order to assure the population easy access to such assistance;

17. *Takes note* of the efforts in the struggle against impunity and for the promotion of human rights on the part of the Transitional Government, including the establishment of a government commission on human rights, and encourages the Transitional Government to strengthen its efforts in that area;

18. *Supports* the continuation by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights of the programme of assistance for members of the armed forces and the police in the field of human rights and legal assistance;

19. *Urges* all parties to the conflict to end the use of children as soldiers, welcomes the commitment made in that regard by the Transitional Government and the signature of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict and encourages the Transitional Government to ratify it;

20. *Commends* the parties to the conflict in Burundi which have worked constructively with the international mediators and supports the efforts by the President of Gabon, Mr. Bongo, and the Vice-President of South Africa, Mr. Zuma, which led to an agreement on a ceasefire between the Transitional Government and the armed groups;

21. *Expresses its appreciation* of the efforts by the mediators of the United Nations, the African Union and the European Union in the search for a lasting solution to the problems of Burundi;

22. *Encourages* the African Union in its efforts, particularly through its Mechanism for Conflict Prevention, Management and Resolution, to remain engaged in preventing any further deterioration of the situation;

23. *Reaffirms* that respect for human rights and international humanitarian law as well as development contribute to peace, and therefore calls upon the international community to contribute towards the organization of an international conference on peace, security and stability in the Great Lakes region, as recommended by the Security Council in its resolution 1234 (1999) of 9 April 1999;

24. *Commends* the Office of the High Commissioner for the activities it is conducting in the field, welcomes the cooperation accorded it by the Transitional Government and calls for the strengthening of the office in Burundi through voluntary contributions;

25. *Condemns* the illegal sale and distribution of weapons and related materials, which disturb peace and security in the region;

26. *Requests* States not to allow their territories to be used as bases for incursions or attacks against another State in violation of the principles of international law, including the Charter of the United Nations;

27. *Urges* States and international, governmental and non-governmental organizations to coordinate planning initiatives so as to promote sustainable development with a view to encouraging reconstruction and reconciliation;

28. *Welcomes* the display of solidarity given by the international community at the Donors' Conference held in Paris in December 2000 at the initiative of the former President of South Africa, Mr. Mandela, backed by the President of France, Mr. Chirac, as well as that given at the round-table conferences for Burundi held in Geneva in December 2001 and November 2002;

29. *Urges* donors to continue to deliver on the commitments made at the Donors' Conference and at the Geneva round-table conferences in order to provide an impetus for the new peace process;

30. *Calls upon* the Transitional Government to take action to establish a security environment conducive to the work of aid organizations, and invites the United Nations and donors to augment the flow of humanitarian assistance to those in need;

31. *Decides* to extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur by one year and to request her to submit an interim report on the human rights situation in Burundi to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and a report to the Commission at its sixtieth session, giving her work a gender-specific dimension;

32. *Recommends* the following draft decision to the Economic and Social Council for adoption:

[For the text, see chap. I, sect. B, draft decision 4.]

54th meeting 17 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. IX.]

2003/17. Human rights and unilateral coercive measures

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling the purposes and the principles of the Charter of the United Nations,

Reaffirming the pertinent principles and provisions contained in the Charter of Economic Rights and Duties of States proclaimed by the General Assembly in its resolution 3281 (XXIX) of 12 December 1974, in particular article 32 which declares that no State may use or encourage the use of economic, political or any type of measures to coerce another State in order to obtain from it the subordination of the exercise of its sovereign rights,

Recalling its resolution 2002/22 of 22 April 2002, and noting General Assembly resolution 57/222 of 18 December 2002,

Recognizing and reiterating the universal, indivisible, interdependent and interrelated character of all human rights and, in this regard, reaffirming the right to development as an integral part of all human rights,

Expressing its concern about the negative impact of unilateral coercive measures in the field of human rights, development, international relations, trade, investment and cooperation,

Recalling that the World Conference on Human Rights called upon States to refrain from any unilateral measure not in accordance with international law and the Charter of the United Nations that creates obstacles to trade relations among States and impedes the full realization of all human rights, and also severely threatens the freedom of trade,

Regretting that, despite the recommendations adopted on this issue by the General Assembly, the United Nations conferences held in the 1990s and their five-year reviews, and contrary to general international law and the Charter of the United Nations, unilateral coercive measures continue to be promulgated and implemented with all their negative implications for the social-humanitarian activities and economic and social development of developing countries, including their extraterritorial effects, thereby creating additional obstacles to the full enjoyment of all human rights by peoples and individuals under the jurisdiction of other States,

Reaffirming that unilateral coercive measures are one of the major obstacles to the implementation of the Declaration on the Right to Development,

Recalling article 1, paragraph 2, common to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights which provides, inter alia, that in no case may a people be deprived of its own means of subsistence,

1. Urges all States to refrain from adopting or implementing unilateral measures not in accordance with international law, international humanitarian law and the Charter of the United Nations, in particular those of a coercive nature with extraterritorial effects, which create obstacles to trade relations among States, thus impeding the full realization of the rights set forth in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and other international human rights instruments, in particular the right of individuals and peoples to development; 2. *Calls upon* all Member States neither to recognize these measures nor apply them, as well as to take effective administrative or legislative measures, as appropriate, to counteract the extraterritorial application or effects of unilateral coercive measures;

3. *Condemns* the continued unilateral application by certain powers of such measures as tools of political or economic pressure against any country, particularly against developing countries, with a view to preventing these countries from exercising their right to decide of their own free will, their own political, economic and social systems because of the negative effects of the unilateral coercive measures on the realization of all human rights for vast sectors of their populations, inter alia, children, women, the elderly, and disabled and ill people;

4. *Reiterates its call* upon Member States that have initiated such measures to abide by the principles of international law, the Charter of the United Nations, the declarations of the United Nations and world conferences and relevant resolutions and to commit themselves to their obligations and responsibilities arising from the international human rights instruments to which they are parties by putting an immediate end to such measures;

5. *Reaffirms*, in this context, the right of all peoples to self-determination, by virtue of which they freely determine their political status and freely pursue their economic, social and cultural development;

6. *Recalls* that, according to the Declaration on Principles of International Law concerning Friendly Relations and Cooperation among States in accordance with the Charter of the United Nations, contained in the annex to General Assembly resolution 2625 (XXV) of 24 October 1970, no State may use or encourage the use of economic, political or any other type of measures to coerce another State in order to obtain from it the subordination of the exercise of its sovereign rights and to secure from it advantages of any kind;

7. *Reaffirms* that essential goods such as food and medicines should not be used as tools for political coercion and that under no circumstances should people be deprived of their own means of subsistence and development;

8. Underlines that unilateral coercive measures are one of the major obstacles to the implementation of the Declaration on the Right to Development and, in this regard, calls upon all States to avoid the unilateral imposition of economic coercive measures and the extraterritorial application of domestic laws which run counter to the principles of free trade and hamper the development of developing countries, as recognized by the Intergovernmental Group of Experts on the Right to Development in its report (E/CN.4/1998/29);

9. *Rejects* all attempts to introduce unilateral coercive measures, including through the enactment of laws with extraterritorial application which are not in conformity with international law;

10. *Requests once again* the open-ended working group established to monitor and review progress made in the promotion and implementation of the right to development, which will meet after the fifty-ninth session of the Commission on Human Rights, to give due consideration to the question of human rights and the negative impact of unilateral coercive measures;

11. *Invites once again* all special rapporteurs and existing thematic mechanisms of the Commission in the field of economic, social and cultural rights to pay due attention, within the scope of their respective mandates, to the negative impact and consequences of unilateral coercive measures;

12. *Decides* to give due consideration to the negative impact of unilateral coercive measures in its task concerning the implementation of the right to development;

13. Requests:

(*a*) The United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, in discharging his functions in relation to the promotion, realization and protection of the right to development, to pay due attention and give urgent consideration to the present resolution;

(b) The Secretary-General to bring the present resolution to the attention of all Member States and to seek their views and information on the implications and negative effects of unilateral coercive measures on their populations, and to submit a report thereon to the Commission on Human Rights at its sixtieth session;

14. *Decides* to consider this question, on a priority basis, at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

55th meeting 22 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 36 votes to 14, with 2 abstentions. See chap. X.]

2003/18. Question of the realization in all countries of the economic, social and cultural rights contained in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and study of special problems which the developing countries face in their efforts to achieve these human rights

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the principles relating to economic, social and cultural rights enshrined in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights,

Recalling that in the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23), the World Conference encouraged the Commission to continue the examination of optional protocols to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights,

Recalling also previous resolutions of the Commission on Human Rights and of the Sub-Commission for the Promotion and the Protection of Human Rights on the realization of economic, social and cultural rights,

Taking note with interest of ongoing new efforts towards the realization of economic, social and cultural rights, and considering that, to ensure the realization of economic, social and cultural rights and the removal of obstacles thereto at all levels, additional efforts should be examined,

1. *Takes note with interest* of the report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of its resolution 2002/24 of 22 April 2002 (E/CN.4/2003/46), the report of the independent expert to examine the question of a draft optional protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (E/CN.4/2003/53 and Corr.1 and 2) and the recommendations it contains, as well as all other relevant reports of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on economic, social and cultural rights and the activities of intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations in that regard;

2. *Recalls* the entry into force of the Optional Protocols to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict and on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography, of the 1999 Convention concerning the prohibition and immediate action for the elimination of the worst forms of child labour (No. 182) of the International Labour Organization and of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, and calls upon all States to consider signing and ratifying these instruments and upon the States parties to implement them fully;

3. *Notes with interest:*

(*a*) The work carried out by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights to assist States parties in fulfilling their obligations, including through:

- (i) The development and adoption of general comments, in order to assist in clarifying the content and scope of the articles of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and, in this regard, takes note of the adoption of general comment no. 15 (2002) on the right to water (arts. 11 and 12 of the Covenant);
- (ii) The holding of meetings with States parties to the Covenant to discuss the methods of work of the Committee and other issues of common interest and concern;
- (iii) The adoption of statements, including that adopted jointly in 2002 with the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing, the Special Rapporteur on the right to education, the Special Rapporteur on the right to food and the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health, on "The Millennium Development Goals and economic, social and cultural rights";
- (iv) The convening of days of general discussion, such as the one on article 3 of the Covenant on the equal right of men and women to the enjoyment of the economic, social and cultural rights set forth in the Covenant, held during the twenty-eighth session of the Committee, in May 2002, and the one on the right to water, held during its twenty ninth session in November 2002;

 (v) The Committee's contributions to the World Food Summit: five years later, held in Rome from 10 to 13 June 2002, and to the World Summit on Sustainable Development, held in Johannesburg, South Africa, from 26 August to 4 September 2002;

(b) The work of the Committee on the Rights of the Child in the promotion of the economic, social and cultural rights of children;

(c) Efforts of the High Commissioner within the United Nations Development Group to promote economic, social and cultural rights;

(*d*) The elaboration of training programmes in the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to develop in-house expertise in incorporating economic, social and cultural rights in technical cooperation projects, and encouraging the Office to enhance the incorporation of economic, social and cultural rights in its technical cooperation programmes;

(e) And welcomes the activities carried out by the Office of the High Commissioner on the promotion of economic, social and cultural rights, which have included awareness raising on the importance of economic, social and cultural rights, contributing to the implementation of internationally agreed development goals, including those contained in the United Nations Millennium Declaration, and several inter-agency activities exploring the legal content and justiciability of these rights;

4. Welcomes:

(*a*) Ongoing efforts by the Economic and Social Council and the General Assembly towards a coordinated follow-up to relevant United Nations conferences and summits;

(*b*) Regional initiatives to promote the further realization of economic, social and cultural rights;

(c) The inclusion of the issue of the realization of economic, social and cultural rights in the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in September 2001 by the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance (A/CONF.189/12), in which States underscored, inter alia, the need to design, promote and implement at the national, regional and international levels strategies, programmes and policies, and adequate legislation, which may include special and positive measures, for furthering equal social development and the realization of the civil and political, economic, social and cultural rights of all victims of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance;

(*d*) The inclusion of the issue of the realization of economic, social and cultural rights in the document entitled "A world fit for children", adopted by the General Assembly in the annex to its resolution S-27/2 of 10 May 2002, during its twenty-seventh special session, on children, in which participating States agreed to implement the Plan of Action and to that end to consider establishing or strengthening measures such as national legislation, policies and action plans to fulfil and protect rights and to secure the well-being of children, and national bodies or other institutions for the promotion and protection of the rights of the child;

5. *Also welcomes* the activities and efforts of non-governmental organizations in raising awareness, and their important contributions to the question of the realization and enjoyment of economic, social and cultural rights;

6. *Reaffirms*:

(*a*) That, in accordance with the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the ideal of free human beings enjoying freedom from fear and want can be achieved only if conditions are created whereby everyone may enjoy his or her economic, social and cultural rights, as well as his or her civil and political rights;

(b) The inextricable link between full respect for the rights contained in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the process of development, the central purpose of which is the realization of the potentialities of the human person with the effective participation of all members of society in relevant decision-making processes as agents and beneficiaries of development, as well as with a fair distribution of its benefits;

(c) That all persons in all countries are entitled to the realization of their economic, social and cultural rights, which are indispensable to their dignity and the free development of their personality;

(*d*) The universality, indivisibility, interdependence and interrelatedness of all human rights and fundamental freedoms and that promoting and protecting one category of rights should therefore never exempt or excuse States from the promotion and protection of other rights;

(*e*) The importance of international cooperation in assisting Governments to fulfil their obligation to protect and promote all human rights, including economic, social and cultural rights, while emphasizing that the first responsibility for promoting and protecting human rights lies with States;

(*f*) That the realization of all human rights and fundamental freedoms, and particularly economic, social and cultural rights, is a dynamic process and that, as is evident in today's world, a great deal remains to be accomplished;

7. *Calls upon* all States:

(*a*) To give full effect to economic, social and cultural rights;

(*b*) To consider signing and ratifying, and the States parties to implement, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights;

(c) To guarantee that economic, social and cultural rights will be exercised without discrimination of any kind;

(*d*) To secure progressively, through national development policies and with international assistance and cooperation, full realization of economic, social and cultural rights, giving particular attention to the individuals, most often women and children, especially girls, and communities living in extreme poverty and therefore most vulnerable and disadvantaged;

(e) To consider in this context, as appropriate, the desirability of drawing up national action plans identifying steps to improve the situation of human rights in general with specific benchmarks designed to give effect to minimum essential levels of enjoyment of economic, social and cultural rights;

(*f*) To help alleviate the unsustainable external debt burden of countries that meet the criteria of the Heavily Indebted Poor Countries Initiative, which should further strengthen the efforts of the Governments of these countries to realize economic, social and cultural rights, inter alia through the development and implementation of programmes, as well as the prevention of the spread of the HIV/AIDS pandemic in Africa and the reconstruction of countries affected by natural disasters;

(g) To promote the effective and wide participation of representatives of civil society in decision-making processes related to the promotion and protection of economic, social and cultural rights, including through efforts to identify and strengthen good governance practices transparent, responsible and participatory government which is responsive to the needs and aspirations of all sections of society;

8. *Calls upon* the States parties to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights:

(*a*) To withdraw reservations incompatible with the object and purpose of the Covenant and to consider reviewing other reservations with a view to withdrawing them;

(b) To promote a concerted national effort to ensure the participation of representatives of all sectors of civil society in the process of preparation of their periodic reports to the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and in the implementation of the recommendations of the Committee;

(c) To submit their reports to the Committee in a regular and timely manner;

(*d*) To ensure that the Covenant is taken into account in all of their relevant national and international policy-making processes;

9. *Recalls* that international cooperation in solving international problems of an economic, social and cultural character and in promoting and encouraging respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms for all is one of the purposes of the United Nations, and affirms that wider international cooperation would contribute to lasting progress in implementing economic, social and cultural rights;

10. *Takes note* of the work of the independent expert on a draft optional protocol, appointed pursuant to Commission resolution 2001/30 of 20 April 2001;

11. Decides:

(*a*) To encourage the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights to continue its efforts towards the promotion, protection and full realization of the rights enshrined in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, at the national and international levels, notably by:

- Enhancing its cooperation with United Nations specialized agencies, programmes, special mechanisms and the other human rights treaty bodies and other bodies working on issues that bear upon the Covenant;
- Drafting further general comments to assist and promote the further implementation by States parties of the Covenant, and making the experience gained through the examination of States parties' reports available for the benefit of all States parties;

(b) To encourage all United Nations specialized agencies and programmes, relevant special mechanisms of the Commission and other United Nations bodies, including human rights treaty bodies, whose activities bear upon economic, social and cultural rights to enhance their cooperation and, as appropriate, increase coordination with the Committee in a manner that respects their distinctive mandates and promotes their policies, programmes and projects;

(c) To encourage the High Commissioner to strengthen the research and analytical capacities of his Office in the field of economic, social and cultural rights and to share his expertise, inter alia through the holding of expert meetings;

(*d*) To encourage the High Commissioner to continue to ensure better support for the Committee, in particular under the Programme of Action to strengthen the implementation of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (E/1997/22-E/C.12/1996/6, annex VII) adopted by the Committee at its fifteenth session;

(e) To encourage the High Commissioner to continue to provide or to facilitate practical support aimed at building capacities for the full realization of economic, social and cultural rights;

(*f*) To support the efforts by the High Commissioner to implement the proposed Programme of Action designed to enhance the ability of the Committee to assist interested Governments in their reporting obligations and its capacity to process and follow up the examination of States parties' reports and, accordingly, to request States parties to the Covenant to make voluntary financial contributions to ensure the adequate implementation of that Programme of Action;

12. *Takes note* of Economic and Social Council decision 2002/254 of 25 July 2002, in which the Council endorsed the decision of the Commission to establish, at its fifty-ninth session, an open-ended working group of the Commission with a view to considering options regarding the elaboration of an optional protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights;

13. *Requests* the Working Group to meet for a period of 10 working days, prior to the sixtieth session of the Commission, with a view to considering options regarding the elaboration of an optional protocol to the Covenant, in the light, inter alia, of the report of the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights to the Commission on a draft optional protocol for the consideration of communications in relation to the Covenant (E/CN.4/1997/105, annex), comments and views submitted by States, intergovernmental organizations, including United Nations specialized agencies, and non-governmental organizations, and the reports of the independent expert (E/CN.4/2002/57 and E/CN.4/2003/53 and Corr.1 and 2);

14. *Requests* the Office of the High Commissioner to make available for the next session of the Working Group the comments and views that States and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations have made concerning the three questions addressed to the independent expert in resolution 2002/24 of the Commission;

15. *Invites* all Special Rapporteurs whose mandates deal with the realization of economic, social and cultural rights to share their views on an optional protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and to make recommendations thereon to the working group at its next session;

16. *Requests* the Working Group to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session and to make specific recommendations on its course of action concerning the question of an optional protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights at the same session;

17. *Requests* the Secretary-General to submit to the Commission at its sixtieth session a report on the implementation of the present resolution.

55th meeting 22 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. X.]

2003/19. The right to education

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling its previous resolutions on the right to education, inter alia, resolution 2002/23 of 22 April 2002,

Recalling also that everyone shall enjoy the human right to education, which is enshrined, inter alia, in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women and the Convention on the Rights of the Child,

Recalling further the Convention against Discrimination in Education adopted on 14 December 1960 by the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, which prohibits any discrimination which has the purpose or effect of nullifying or impairing equality of treatment in education,

Welcoming the Dakar Framework for Action adopted at the World Education Forum, held in Dakar in April 2000, and the goals agreed upon at its adoption,

Noting the United Nations Millennium Declaration, in which it is resolved that children everywhere, boys and girls alike, will be able to complete a full course of primary schooling and that girls and boys will have equal access to all levels of education by 2015,

Affirming that the realization of the right to education, especially for girls, contributes to the eradication of poverty,

Welcoming the attention given to education in the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in September 2001 by the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance (A/CONF.189/12),

Noting the document entitled "A world fit for children", which the General Assembly adopted in the annex to its resolution S-27/2 of 10 May 2002, at the conclusion of its twenty-seventh special session, on children, and its emphasis on education as a human right and the provision of quality education as a key factor in reducing poverty and child labour and promoting democracy, peace, tolerance and development,

Deeply concerned that some 120 million children, two thirds of whom are girls, have no access to education,

Welcoming the launching of the United Nations Literacy Decade by the General Assembly on 1 January 2003,

Affirming that good governance and the rule of law will assist all States to promote and protect human rights, including the right to education,

1. *Notes with interest* the report of the Special Rapporteur on the right to education (E/CN.4/2003/9 and Add.1 and 2) and the report of the Secretary-General on economic, social and cultural rights (E/CN.4/2003/46);

2. Also notes with interest the work carried out by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the Committee on the Rights of the Child in the promotion of the right to education and their general comments, notably general comment no. 11 (1999) on plans of action for primary education (art. 14 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights) and no. 13 (1999) on the right to education (art. 13 of the Covenant), adopted by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and general comment no. 1 (2001) on the aims of education (art. 29, para. 1, of the Convention on the Rights of the Child), adopted by the Committee on the Rights of the Child;

3. *Welcomes* the holding by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights in May 2002, in cooperation with the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, of a follow-up meeting to the general discussion of the Committee on the right to education held in November 1998, as well as to the World Education Forum, held in Dakar in April 2000;

4. *Also welcomes* the holding by the Committee on the Rights of the Child of a day of general discussion on 28 September 2001 on violence against children within the family and in schools and the Committee's recommendations to address such violence;

5. *Further welcomes* the decision of the Economic and Social Council to approve the establishment of a joint expert group of the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization and the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights on the monitoring of the right to education;

6. *Urges* all States:

(*a*) To give full effect to the right to education and to guarantee that this right is recognized and exercised without discrimination of any kind;

(*b*) To take all appropriate measures to eliminate obstacles limiting effective access to education, notably by girls, including pregnant girls, children living in rural areas, children belonging to minority groups, indigenous children, migrant children, refugee children, internally displaced children, children affected by armed conflicts, children with disabilities, children affected by infectious diseases, including human immunodeficiency virus/acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS), sexually exploited children, children deprived of their liberty, children living in the street and orphaned children:

 Taking all necessary legislative measures to prohibit explicitly discrimination in education on the basis of race, colour, descent, national, ethnic or social origin, sex, language, religion, political or other opinion, property, disability, birth or other status which has the purpose or effect of nullifying or impairing equality of treatment in education;

(c) To improve all aspects of the quality of education aimed at ensuring excellence of all so that recognized and measurable learning outcomes are achieved by all, especially in literacy, numeracy and essential life skills, and, in this regard, to emphasize the development of quality indicators and monitoring instruments, to promote a sound school environment, school health, preventive education against HIV/AIDS and drug abuse, and science and technology education, and to carry out surveys and build up a knowledge base in order to provide advice on the use of information and communication technologies in education;

(*d*) To promote the renewal and expansion of basic formal education of good quality, which includes both early childhood care and education and primary education, using inclusive and innovative approaches to increase access and attendance for all, for example by providing a minimum monthly income to the families of poor children attending school on a regular basis or free meals for children attending school;

(*e*) To mainstream human rights education in educational activities, in order to strengthen respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms;

(f) To enhance the status, morale and professionalism of teachers;

(g) To recognize and promote lifelong learning for all, both in formal and in informal settings;

(*h*) To ensure progressively and on the basis of equal opportunity that primary education is compulsory, accessible and available free to all;

(*i*) To adopt all necessary measures to close the gap between the school-leaving age and the minimum age for employment, including by raising the minimum age for employment and/or raising the school-leaving age when necessary, and to ensure access to free basic education and, wherever possible and appropriate, vocational training for all children liberated from the worst forms of child labour;

(*j*) To adopt effective measures to encourage regular attendance at school and reduce school dropout rates;

(*k*) To support domestic literacy programmes, including vocational education components and non-formal education, in order to reach marginalized children, youth and adults, especially girls and women, to ensure that they enjoy the right to education and acquire the life skills necessary to overcome poverty and exclusion;

(*l*) To support the implementation of plans and programmes of action to ensure quality education and improved enrolment and retention rates for boys and girls and the elimination of gender discrimination and gender stereotypes in educational curricula and materials, as well as in the process of education;

(*m*) To take all appropriate legislative, administrative, social and educational measures to protect the child from all forms of physical or mental violence, injury or abuse, neglect or negligent treatment, maltreatment or exploitation, including sexual abuse in schools, and in this context to take measures to eliminate corporal punishment in schools, and to incorporate in their legislation appropriate sanctions for violations and the provision of redress and rehabilitation for victims;

(*n*) To consider undertaking or supporting studies on best practices for elaborating and implementing strategies for improving the quality of education and meeting the learning needs of all;

(*o*) To give appropriate priority to the collection of quantitative and qualitative data relating to gender disparities in education;

(*p*) To submit information on best practices for the elimination of discrimination in access to education, as well as for the promotion of quality education, to the Special Rapporteur;

7. *Invites* the Special Rapporteur to continue to work in accordance with her mandate and, in particular, to intensify her efforts to identify ways and means to overcome obstacles and difficulties in the realization of the right to education;

8. *Encourages* the Special Rapporteur to pursue her collaboration with the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the Committee on the Rights of the Child and her cooperation with the United Nations Children's Fund, the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, the International Labour Organization and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, and her dialogue with the World Bank;

9. *Reaffirms* the importance of developing further the regular dialogue between the United Nations Children's Fund, the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, other partners that pursue the goals of the Dakar Framework for Action and the Special Rapporteur, invites them to pursue that dialogue and reiterates its invitation to the United Nations Children's Fund and the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization to submit to the Commission information pertaining to their activities in promoting primary education, with specific reference to women and children, particularly girls;

10. *Requests* all States to continue cooperating with the Special Rapporteur with a view to facilitating her tasks in the discharge of her mandate and to consider favourably her requests for information and visits;

11. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

12. *Requests* the Secretary-General to provide the Special Rapporteur with all the assistance necessary for the execution of her mandate;

13. *Decides* to consider the right to education at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

55th meeting 22 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. X.]

2003/20. Adverse effects of the illicit movement and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes on the enjoyment of human rights

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights and the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action (A/CONF.157/23), particularly on the question of the human rights of everyone to life and the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical health,

Recalling its earlier resolutions on the subject, in particular, resolutions 2002/27 of 22 April 2002 and 2001/35 of 23 April 2001, General Assembly resolution 46/126 of 17 December 1991 and Economic and Social Council decision 1995/288 of 25 July 1995,

Recalling also General Assembly resolutions 42/183 of 11 December 1987, 43/212 of 20 December 1988, 44/226 of 22 December 1989 and 45/13 of 7 November 1990,

Recalling further the existing international framework on the movement of toxic and hazardous substances and wastes, in particular the Basel Convention on the Control of Transboundary Movement of Hazardous Wastes and Their Disposal, including its Ban Amendment adopted in 1995, and the regional instruments and arrangements in this regard,

Affirming that the illicit movement and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes constitute a serious threat to the human rights to life and the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical health, particularly of individual developing countries that do not have the technologies to process them,

Reaffirming that the international community must treat all human rights in a fair and equal manner, on the same footing and with the same emphasis,

Reaffirming also General Assembly resolution 50/174 of 22 December 1995 on strengthening of United Nations action in the field of human rights through the promotion of international cooperation and the importance of non-selectivity, impartiality and objectivity,

Mindful of the call by the World Conference on Human Rights on all States to adopt and vigorously implement existing conventions relating to the dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes and to cooperate in the prevention of illicit dumping,

Aware of the increasing rate of illicit movement and dumping by transnational corporations and other enterprises from industrialized countries of hazardous and other wastes in developing countries that do not have the national capacity to deal with them in an environmentally sound manner,

Aware also that many developing countries do not have the national capacities and technologies to process such wastes in order to eradicate or diminish their adverse effects on the human rights to life and the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical health,

1. *Takes note* of the report of the Special Rapporteur on the adverse effects of the illicit movement and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes on the enjoyment of human rights (E/CN.4/2003/56 and Add.1 and 2);

2. *Appreciates* the efforts made by the Special Rapporteur in carrying out her mandate in the face of very limited financial resources, and expresses its appreciation to the Governments of the United States of America and Canada for the cooperation extended to the Special Rapporteur during her visits to those countries;

3. *Categorically condemns* the illicit dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes in developing countries;

4. *Reaffirms* that illicit traffic in and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes constitute a serious threat to the human rights to life and the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical health;

5. *Urges* all Governments to take appropriate legislative and other measures, in line with their international obligations, to prevent the illegal international trafficking in toxic and hazardous products and wastes, the transfer of toxic and hazardous products and wastes through fraudulent waste-recycling programmes, and the transfer of polluting industries, industrial activities and technologies, which generate hazardous wastes, from developed to developing countries;

6. *Invites* the United Nations Environment Programme, the secretariat for the Basel Convention on the Control of Transboundary Movements of Hazardous Wastes and Their Disposal, the Commission on Sustainable Development, the International Register of Potentially Toxic Chemicals, the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, the International Labour Organization, the World Health Organization and regional organizations to continue to intensify their coordination and international cooperation and technical assistance on environmentally sound management of toxic chemicals and hazardous wastes, including the question of their transboundary movement; 7. *Requests* the Governments of developed countries, together with international financial institutions, to provide financial assistance to African countries for the implementation of the Programme of Action adopted at the First Continental Conference for Africa on the Environmentally Sound Management of Unwanted Stocks of Hazardous Wastes and Their Prevention, held in Rabat, from 8 to 12 January 2001;

8. *Welcomes* the ongoing work of the secretariat for the Basel Convention and also welcomes the cooperation between the secretariat and;

(*a*) The International Criminal Police Organization, in the monitoring and prevention of cases of illegal trafficking in toxic and dangerous products and wastes through the exchange of information;

(*b*) The World Customs Organization, in the training of customs officers and the harmonization of classification systems for effective control at customs border posts;

9. *Expresses its appreciation* to the relevant United Nations bodies, in particular the United Nations Environment Programme and the secretariat for the Basel Convention, for the support extended to the Special Rapporteur and urges them and the international community to continue to give her the necessary support to enable her to discharge her mandate;

10. Urges the international community and the relevant United Nations bodies, in particular the United Nations Environment Programme and the secretariat for the Basel Convention, to continue to give appropriate support to developing countries, upon their request, in their efforts to implement the provisions of existing international and regional instruments controlling the transboundary movement and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes in order to protect and promote the human rights to life and the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical health of everyone;

11. *Urges* all Governments to ban the export of toxic and dangerous products, substances, chemicals, pesticides and persistent organic pollutants that are banned or severely restricted in their own countries;

12. Urges the Special Rapporteur to continue to undertake, in consultation with the relevant United Nations bodies and organizations and the secretariats of relevant international conventions, a global, multidisciplinary and comprehensive study of existing problems of and solutions to illicit traffic in and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes, in particular in developing countries, with a view to making concrete recommendations and proposals on adequate measures to control, reduce and eradicate these phenomena;

13. *Reiterates its request* to the Special Rapporteur to continue to consult all relevant United Nations bodies, organizations and secretariats, in particular the Chemical Division of the United Nations Environment Programme, the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations and the secretariat for the Basel Convention, and to take duly into account the progress made in other forums and to identify loopholes; 14. *Invites* the Special Rapporteur, in accordance with her mandate, to include in her report to the Commission at its sixtieth session comprehensive information on:

(*a*) Persons killed, maimed or otherwise injured in developing countries through the illicit movement and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes;

(*b*) The question of the impunity of the perpetrators of these heinous crimes, including racially motivated discriminatory practices, and to recommend measures to bring them to an end;

(c) The question of rehabilitation of and assistance to victims;

(*d*) The scope of national legislation in relation to transboundary movement and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes;

(e) The question of fraudulent waste-recycling programmes, the transfer of polluting industries, industrial activities and technologies from the developed to developing countries, ambiguities in international instruments that allow illegal movement and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes, and any gaps in the effectiveness of the international regulatory mechanisms;

15. *Encourages* the Special Rapporteur, in accordance with her mandate and with the support and assistance of the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, to continue to provide Governments with an appropriate opportunity to respond to allegations transmitted to her and reflected in her report, and to have their observations reflected in her report to the Commission;

16. *Reiterates its call* to the Secretary-General to continue to make all necessary resources available for the Special Rapporteur to carry out her mandate successfully and, in particular:

(*a*) To provide her with adequate financial and human resources, including administrative support;

(b) To provide her with the necessary specialized expertise to enable her to carry out her mandate fully;

(c) To facilitate her consultations with specialized institutions and agencies, in particular with the United Nations Environment Programme and the World Health Organization, with a view to improving the provision by such institutions and agencies of technical assistance to Governments which request it and appropriate assistance to victims;

17. *Decides* to continue consideration of this question at its sixtieth session, under the same agenda item.

56th meeting 22 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 38 votes to 13, with 2 abstentions. See chap. X.]

2003/21. Effects of structural adjustment policies and foreign debt on the full enjoyment of all human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling that the purpose of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights is the full promotion and protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms, that everyone is entitled to a social and international order in which the rights and freedoms set forth in the Universal Declaration can be fully realized and that in the United Nations Millennium Declaration all States resolved to respect fully and uphold the Universal Declaration of Human Rights,

Stressing that one of the purposes of the United Nations is to achieve international cooperation in solving international problems of an economic, social, cultural or humanitarian character,

Emphasizing that the World Conference on Human Rights agreed to call upon the international community to make all efforts to help alleviate the external debt burden of developing countries in order to supplement the efforts of the Governments of such countries to attain the full realization of economic, social and cultural rights of their people,

Stressing the determination expressed in the Millennium Declaration to deal comprehensively and effectively with the debt problems of low- and middle-income developing countries, through various national and international measures designed to make their debt sustainable in the long term,

Noting with great concern that the continuing debt and debt-servicing problems of the heavily indebted poor countries constitute an element that adversely affects their sustainable development efforts,

Acknowledging that there is greater acceptance that the increasing debt burden faced by the most indebted developing countries, in particular the least developed countries, is unsustainable and constitutes one of the principal obstacles to achieving progress in people-centred sustainable development and poverty eradication and that for many developing countries, as well as countries with economies in transition, excessive debt servicing has severely constrained their capacity to promote social development and provide basic services to realize economic, social and cultural rights,

Aware that the serious problem of the foreign debt burden remains one of the most critical factors adversely affecting economic, social, scientific and technical development and living standards in many developing countries, with serious effects of a social nature,

Expressing its concern that, despite repeated rescheduling of debt, developing countries continue to pay out more each year than the actual amount they receive in official development assistance,

1. *Takes note* of the report of the independent expert on the effects of structural adjustment policies and foreign debt on the full enjoyment of human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights (E/CN.4/2003/10 and Corr.1) and stresses that structural

adjustment reform programmes have serious implications for the ability of the developing countries to abide by the Declaration on the Right to Development and to formulate national development policies that aim to improve the economic, social and cultural rights of their citizens;

2. *Is fully aware* that the structural adjustment reform programmes give inadequate attention to the provision of social services and that only a few countries manage to achieve sustainable higher growth under these programmes;

3. *Acknowledges* that debt indicators for the developing countries showed a slight improvement in 2001 compared to 2000, but is concerned because many countries, particularly in sub-Saharan Africa, still carry very high external debt burdens relative to their gross national product;

4. Also acknowledges that a number of creditor countries are offering debt relief on a bilateral basis in addition to the debt relief extended in the framework of the Paris Club and have continued to write off official debt of several low-income countries, partly on a scale beyond the commitments made within the framework of the Heavily Indebted Poor Countries Initiative, although much progress remains to be made towards the achievement of a lasting solution to the debt problems of developing countries, in particular the least developed countries, and that in several low- and middle-income countries unsustainable levels of external debt continue to create a considerable barrier to economic and social development and increase the risk that the Millennium Goals regarding development and poverty reduction will not be attained;

5. *Recognizes* that debt relief can play a key role in liberating resources that should be directed towards activities consistent with attaining sustainable growth and development, including poverty reduction and the achievement of the development goals set out in the Millennium Declaration, and therefore debt relief measures should, where appropriate, be pursued vigorously and expeditiously;

6. *Recalls* the call on industrialized countries, as expressed in the Millennium Declaration, to implement the enhanced programme of debt relief for the heavily indebted poor countries without further delay and to agree to cancel all official bilateral debts of those countries in return for their making demonstrable commitments to poverty reduction;

7. *Calls upon* the international community, including the United Nations system, and invites the Bretton Wood institutions, as well as the private sector, to take appropriate measures and actions for the implementation of the commitments, agreements and decisions of the major United Nations conferences and summits, including the World Conference on Human Rights and the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance, in particular those relating to the question of the external debt problem of developing countries, and in this regard stresses the need:

(*a*) To implement speedily, effectively and fully the enhanced Heavily Indebted Poor Countries Initiative, which should be fully financed through additional resources, taking into consideration, as appropriate, measures to address any fundamental changes in the economic circumstances of those developing countries that have an unsustainable debt burden caused by natural catastrophes, severe terms-of-trade shocks or conflict, taking into account initiatives which have been undertaken to reduce outstanding indebtedness;

(*b*) To encourage exploring innovative mechanisms to comprehensively address the debt problems of developing countries, in particular of the least developed countries and including middle-income countries and countries with economies in transition;

8. *Recalls* the pledge, contained in the Political Declaration contained in the annex to resolution S-24/2, adopted on 1 July 2000 by the General Assembly at its twenty-fourth special session, to find effective, equitable, development-oriented and durable solutions to the external debt and debt-servicing burdens of developing countries;

9. Welcomes the conclusion of the statement on poverty and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, adopted by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights on 4 May 2001, that some of the structural obstacles confronting developing States' anti-poverty strategies lie beyond their control in the contemporary international order and that it is imperative that measures be taken urgently to remove these global structural obstacles, such as unsustainable foreign debt, the widening gap between rich and poor, and the absence of an equitable multilateral trade, investment and financial system; otherwise, the national anti-poverty strategies of some States have limited chance of sustainable success;

10. *Stresses* the need for the economic programmes arising from foreign debt to be country-driven and for their macroeconomic and financial policy issues to be integrated, on an equal footing and in a consistent way, with the realization of the broader social development goals, taking into account the specific characteristics, conditions and needs of the debtor countries;

11. *Affirms* that the exercise of the basic rights of the people of debtor countries to food, housing, clothing, employment, education, health services and a healthy environment cannot be subordinated to the implementation of structural adjustment policies, growth programmes and economic reforms arising from the debt;

12. Decides to renew the mandate of the independent expert for three years and requests him to submit an analytical report to the Commission, on an annual basis, on the implementation of the present resolution, paying particular attention to the effects of the burden of foreign debt and the policies adopted to face them on the capacity of the Governments of developing countries to adopt policies and programmes for the enjoyment of economic, social and cultural rights, as well as to recommend measures and actions that could be taken to alleviate such effects, especially in the poorest and heavily indebted countries;

13. *Requests* the Secretary-General to provide the independent expert with all necessary assistance, in particular the staff and resources required to carry out his functions;

14. *Urges* Governments, international organizations, international financial institutions, non-governmental organizations and the private sector to cooperate fully with the independent expert in the discharge of his mandate;

15. *Also urges* States, international financial institutions and the private sector to take urgent measures to alleviate the debt problem of those developing countries particularly affected by the human immunodeficiency virus/acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS), so that more financial resources can be released and used for health care, research and treatment of the population in the affected countries;

16. *Stresses*, in the consideration of any new debt resolution mechanism, the importance of broad discussion in the appropriate forums, with the participation of all interested actors;

17. *Reiterates its view* that, in order to find a durable solution to the debt problem, there is a need for a political dialogue between creditor and debtor countries and the multilateral financial institutions, within the United Nations system, based on the principle of shared interests and responsibilities;

18. *Reiterates its request* to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to pay particular attention to the problem of the debt burden of developing countries, in particular of the least developed countries, and especially the social impact of the measures arising from the foreign debt;

19. *Decides* to continue the consideration of this matter at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item;

20. *Recommends* the following draft decision to the Economic and Social Council for adoption:

[For the text, see chap. I, sect. B, draft decision 6.]

56th meeting 22 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 29 votes to 14, with 10 abstentions. See chap. X.]

2003/22. Women's equal ownership, access to and control over land and the equal rights to own property and to adequate housing

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women and the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination,

Recalling the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23), the Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action adopted in September 1995 by the Fourth World Conference on Women (A/CONF.177/20/Rev.1, chap. I), the Copenhagen Declaration on Social Development and the

Programme of Action of the World Summit for Social Development held in March 1995 (A/CONF.166/9, chap. I, resolution 1), the Habitat Agenda adopted in June 1996 by the United Nations Conference on Human Settlements (Habitat II) (A/CONF.165/14, chap. I, resolution 1, annex II), the report of the Ad Hoc Committee of the Whole of the twenty-third special session of the General Assembly (A/S-23/10/Rev.1), the report of the Ad Hoc Committee of the Whole of the twenty-third special session of the twenty-fourth special session of the Assembly (A/S-24/8/Rev.1), the report of the Ad Hoc Committee of the Whole of the Whole of the twenty-fifth special session of the General Assembly (A/S-25/7/Rev.1), and the report of the World Summit on Sustainable Development (A/CONF.199/20 and Corr.1),

Reaffirming the human right to be free from discrimination, and the equal right of women and men to the enjoyment of all civil, cultural, economic, political and social rights,

Reaffirming also that all human rights are universal, indivisible, interdependent and interrelated and that women's equal ownership, access to and control over land and the equal rights to own property and to adequate housing contribute to the full realization of human rights,

Recognizing that women can face multiple forms of discrimination,

Recalling its resolutions 2000/13 of 17 April 2000 and 2001/34 of 23 April 2001, Commission on the Status of Women resolution 42/1 of 13 March 1998 and the resolutions of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights on the matter,

Welcoming the findings of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences, contained in her report entitled "Economic and social policy and its impact on violence against women" (E/CN.4/2000/68/Add.5) submitted to the Commission at its fifty-sixth session, that women's poverty, together with a lack of alternative housing options, make it difficult for women to leave violent family situations, and reaffirming that forced relocation and forced eviction from home and land have a disproportionately severe impact on women, including when these are committed by spouses or in-laws, and encouraging the Special Rapporteur to continue to take these findings into consideration in her future work,

Recognizing that laws, policies, customs and traditions that restrict women's equal access to credit and loans also prevent women from owning and inheriting land, property and housing and exclude women from participating fully in development processes, are discriminatory and may contribute to the feminization of poverty,

Stressing that the impact of gender-based discrimination and violence against women on women's equal ownership of, access to and control over land and the equal rights to own property and to adequate housing is acute, particularly during complex emergency situations, reconstruction and rehabilitation,

Recognizing that the full and equal participation of women in all spheres of life is essential for the full and complete development of a country,

Acknowledging that women continue to suffer from discriminatory treatment in all areas decisive to the attainment of adequate housing,

Convinced that international, regional and local trade, finance and investment policies should be designed in such a way that they do not increase gender inequality in terms of ownership of, access to and control over land and the rights to own property and to adequate housing and other productive resources and do not undermine women's capacity to acquire and retain these resources,

Mindful of the fact that elimination of discrimination against women requires consideration of women's specific socio-economic context,

1. *Takes note with interest* of the preliminary findings of the study on women and adequate housing submitted by the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living in accordance with Commission on Human Rights resolution 2002/49 (E/CN.4/2003/55);

2. *Reaffirms* women's right to an adequate standard of living, including adequate housing, as enshrined in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and urges Governments to comply fully with their international and regional obligations and commitments concerning land tenure and the equal rights of women to own property and to an adequate standard of living, including adequate housing;

3. *Affirms* that discrimination in law against women with respect to having access to, acquiring and securing land, property and housing, as well as financing for land, property and housing, constitutes a violation of women's human right to protection against discrimination;

4. *Reaffirms* Commission on the Status of Women resolution 42/1, which, inter alia, urges States to design and revise laws to ensure that women are accorded full and equal rights to own land and other property, and the right to adequate housing, including through the right to inheritance, and to undertake administrative reforms and other necessary measures to give women the same right as men to credit, capital, appropriate technologies, access to markets and information;

5. *Encourages* Governments to support the transformation of customs and traditions that discriminate against women and deny women security of tenure and equal ownership of, access to and control over land and equal rights to own property and to adequate housing, to ensure the right of women to equal treatment in land and agrarian reform as well as in land resettlement schemes and in ownership of property and in adequate housing, and to take other measures to increase access to land and housing for women living in poverty, particularly female heads of household;

6. *Reaffirms* the obligation of States to take all appropriate measures to eliminate discrimination against women by any person, organization or enterprise and recommends that Governments encourage financial lending institutions to ensure that their policies and practices do not discriminate against women;

7. *Urges* Governments to address the issue of forced relocation and forced evictions from home and land, and to eliminate its disproportionate impact on women;

8. *Recommends* that international financial institutions, regional, national and local housing financing institutions and other credit facilities promote the participation of women and take into account their views in order to remove discriminatory policies and practices, giving special consideration to single women and households headed by women, and that these institutions evaluate and measure progress to this end;

9. *Encourages* Governments, specialized agencies, funds, programmes and other organizations of the United Nations system, as well as other international organizations and non-governmental organizations, to provide judges, lawyers, political and other public officials, community leaders and other concerned persons, as appropriate, with information and human rights education concerning women's equal ownership of, access to and control over land and the equal rights to own property and to adequate housing;

10. *Invites* the Secretary-General to encourage all organizations and bodies of the United Nations system, individually and collectively, in particular the United Nations Development Programme, the United Nations Human Settlements Programme (UN-Habitat) and the United Nations Development Fund for Women, to undertake further initiatives that promote women's equal ownership of, access to and control over land and the equal rights to own property and to adequate housing, and to allocate further resources for studying and documenting the impact of complex emergency situations, particularly with respect to women's equal rights to own land, property and adequate housing;

11. *Invites* the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees and other relevant international organizations, within their respective mandates, to address discrimination against women with respect to land, property and adequate housing in their cooperation programmes and field activities;

12. *Encourages* all the human rights treaty bodies, in particular the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, special procedures and other human rights mechanisms of the Commission and the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights regularly and systematically to take a gender perspective into account in the implementation of their mandates and to integrate the content of the present resolution into their work, as appropriate;

13. *Encourages* the United Nations Housing Rights Programme to take into account the content of the present resolution and to continue its regional consultations, with the participation of representatives of Governments, United Nations agencies, intergovernmental organizations, and non-governmental organizations;

14. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, within his mandate, to submit a report to the Commission at its sixty-first session containing the study on women and adequate housing;

15. *Invites* all States to respond to the questionnaire prepared by the Special Rapporteur, as soon as possible;

16. *Decides* to consider the issue of women's equal ownership of, access to and control over land and the equal rights to own property and to adequate housing at its sixty-first session under the agenda item entitled "Economic, social and cultural rights".

56th meeting 22 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. X.]

2003/23. Globalization and its impact on the full enjoyment of human rights

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the purposes and principles of the Charter of the United Nations, and expressing in particular the need to achieve international cooperation in promoting and encouraging respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms for all without distinction,

Reaffirming its resolutions 2002/28 of 22 April 2002, 2001/32 of 23 April 2001 and 1999/59 of 28 April 1999 and General Assembly resolutions 57/205 of 18 December 2002, 56/165 of 19 December 2001 and 55/102 of 4 December 2000,

Affirming that, while globalization offers great opportunities, at present its benefits are very unevenly shared and costs are unevenly distributed, and that developing countries face special difficulties in meeting this challenge,

Underlining that the deep fault line between the rich and the poor that divides human society and the ever-increasing gap between the developed and the developing countries pose a major threat to global prosperity, security and stability,

Reaffirming the Declaration on the Right to Development, adopted by the General Assembly in its resolution 41/128 of 4 December 1986,

Recognizing that globalization should be guided by the fundamental principles that underpin the corpus of human rights, such as equality, participation, accountability, non-discrimination, at both the national and international levels, respect for diversity and international cooperation and solidarity,

Affirming in this regard that multilateral institutions have a unique role to play in meeting the challenges and opportunities presented by globalization,

Expressing concern that the development dimensions of the Ministerial Declaration adopted by the Fourth Ministerial Conference of the World Trade Organization, held in Doha in November 2001 (A/C.2/56/7, annex), are not being given the priority they require in the subsequent trade negotiations and underlining the need for a development dimension in the international trade rules that promote the realization of the right to development,

Taking note of the Monterrey Consensus (A/CONF.198/11, chap. I) adopted by the International Conference on Financing for Development, held in March 2002, and the Johannesburg Declaration on Sustainable Development (A/CONF.199/20 and Corr. 1, chap. I, resolution 1, annex),

Taking note also of the work under way at the World Commission on Social Dimensions of Globalization established by the International Labour Organization in February 2002,

Taking note with appreciation of the results of the Workshop on the impact of globalization on the full enjoyment of economic, social and cultural rights and the right to development organized by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights within the framework of its technical cooperation programme in the Asian and Pacific region, held in May 2001 in Kuala Lumpur,

Underlining the focus on globalization in the future work of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights as reflected in the report of the Chairperson of the Sub-Commission at its fifty-fourth session (E/CN.4/2003/94) and requesting the Sub-Commission to further intensify its work in this area,

Deeply concerned at the widening gap between the developed and the developing countries, which adversely affects the full enjoyment of human rights, particularly in the developing countries,

1. *Recognizes* that, while globalization, by its impact on, inter alia, the role of the State, may affect human rights, the promotion and protection of all human rights is first and foremost the responsibility of the State;

2. *Reaffirms* that, in addition to States' separate responsibilities to their individual societies, they have a collective responsibility to uphold the principles of human dignity, equality and equity at the global level;

3. *Also reaffirms* the commitment to create an environment at both the national and international levels that is conducive to development and to the elimination of poverty through, inter alia, good governance within each country and at the international level, transparency in the financial, monetary and trading systems and the commitment to an open, equitable, rule-based, predictable and non-discriminatory multilateral trading and financial system;

4. *Further reaffirms* that the right to development is an inalienable human right by virtue of which every human person and all peoples are entitled to participate in, contribute to and enjoy economic, social, cultural and political developments in which all human rights and fundamental freedoms can be fully realized;

5. *Requests* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to bring to the attention of the World Trade Organization and the World Commission on Social Dimensions of Globalization the report of the High Commissioner entitled "Globalization and its impact on the full enjoyment of human rights" (E/CN.4/2002/54), which focuses on the liberalization of agricultural trade and its impact on the realization of the right to development, including the right to food;

6. *Takes note* of the note by the secretariat (E/CN.4/2003/50) wherein the High Commissioner has requested further time to conclude the analytical study on the fundamental principle of non-discrimination in the context of globalization as contained in paragraph 7 of Commission resolution 2002/28 and noting that the study will be presented to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

7. *Requests* the High Commissioner, in the above context, to focus particularly on the need for clarification of the human rights principle of non-discrimination as it relates to the trade rules of the World Trade Organization, especially in the context of the World Trade Organization Agreement on Agriculture, as proposed by the High Commissioner in paragraph 54 of his report;

8. *Underlines* that, in the absence of a framework based on the fundamental principles which underpin the corpus of human rights, such as equality, participation, accountability, non-discrimination, respect for diversity and international cooperation and solidarity, globalization will continue on its inherently asymmetrical course;

9. Underlines once again the need for the treaty bodies, special rapporteurs/ representatives, independent experts and working groups of the Commission, within their mandates and where appropriate, to take into consideration the content of the present resolution and the report of the High Commissioner entitled "Globalization and its impact on the full enjoyment of human rights";

10. *Decides* to consider this issue again at its sixtieth session.

55th meeting 22 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 38 votes to 15. See chap. X.]

2003/24. Human rights and extreme poverty

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling that, in accordance with the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights recognize that the ideal of free human beings enjoying freedom from fear and want can be achieved only if conditions are created whereby everyone may enjoy his or her economic, social and cultural rights, as well as his or her civil and political rights,

Recalling in particular that article 25 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights stipulates that everyone has the right to a standard of living adequate for the health and well-being of himself and of his or her family, including food, clothing, housing and medical care and necessary social services, and the right to security in the event of unemployment, sickness, disability, widowhood, old age or other lack of livelihood in circumstances beyond his/her control,

Recalling also that the eradication of widespread poverty, including its most persistent forms, and the full enjoyment of economic, social and cultural rights and civil and political rights remain interrelated goals,

Reaffirming that the promotion of all human rights, including the right to development, and the elimination of extreme poverty can contribute substantially to the promotion and consolidation of democracy,

Deeply concerned that extreme poverty continues to spread in all countries of the world, regardless of their economic, social and cultural situation, and that its extent and manifestations, such as hunger, disease, lack of adequate shelter, illiteracy and hopelessness, are particularly severe in developing countries, though acknowledging the significant progress made in several parts of the world in combating extreme poverty,

Bearing in mind the relevant provisions of the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action (A/CONF.157/23), adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights,

Recalling in particular that the World Conference reaffirmed that least developed countries committed to the process of democratization and economic reforms, many of which are in Africa, should be supported by the international community in order to succeed in their transition to democracy and economic development,

Bearing in mind the commitments reaffirmed in the United Nations Millennium Declaration, particularly to spare no effort to fight against extreme poverty, including the commitment to halve by 2015 the proportion of the world's people whose income is less than one United States dollar a day and the proportion of people who suffer from hunger,

Welcoming the new impetus given at the World Summit on Sustainable Development, held in Johannesburg, South Africa, from 26 August to 4 September 2002, to global action against extreme poverty and to advancing and strengthening the interdependent and mutually reinforcing pillars of sustainable development - economic development, social development and environmental protection - at the local, regional and global levels,

Recalling General Assembly resolution 50/107 of 20 December 1995, in which the Assembly proclaimed the first United Nations Decade for the Eradication of Poverty (1997-2006), and the report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of the Decade (A/55/407),

Bearing in mind the resolutions of the General Assembly on human rights and extreme poverty, in particular resolution 57/211 of 18 December 2002, and the importance they attach to giving men and women living in extreme poverty the wherewithal to organize and participate in all aspects of political, economic and social life,

Stressing that, in the Copenhagen Declaration on Social Development and the Programme of Action of the World Summit for Social Development held in March 1995 (A/CONF.166/9, chap. I, resolution 1), Governments committed themselves to endeavouring to ensure that all men and women, especially those living in poverty, could exercise the rights, utilize the resources and share the responsibilities that would enable them to lead satisfying lives and to contribute to the well-being of their families, their communities and humankind and committed themselves to the goal of eradicating poverty throughout the world through national actions and international cooperation, as an ethical, social, political and economic imperative of humankind,

Recalling the report of the Secretary-General on women's real enjoyment of their human rights, in particular those relating to the elimination of poverty, economic development and economic resources (E/CN.4/1998/22-E/CN.6/1998/11),

Recalling also its resolution 2002/49 of 23 April 2002 on women's equal ownership of, access to and control over land and the equal rights to own property and to adequate housing, which recognizes that restrictions on women's equal access to credit and loans and factors preventing them from owning and inheriting land may contribute to the feminization of poverty,

Recalling further the Declaration of the Microcredit Summit, held in Washington, D.C., in February 1997, which launched a global campaign to reach 100 million of the world's poorest families, especially women, with credit for self-employment by the year 2005,

Welcoming the statement on poverty and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights adopted by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights in May 2001, aimed at encouraging the integration of human rights into poverty eradication policies by outlining how human rights generally, and the International Covenant in particular, can empower the poor and enhance anti-poverty strategies,

Noting with interest also the report submitted by the independent expert on the question of human rights and extreme poverty pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/30 of 22 April 2002 (E/CN.4/2003/52 and Add.1) and the recommendations the expert makes, inter alia on establishing civil registry services where necessary to provide better safeguards for the legal rights of those living in extreme poverty, including their right to be recognized as persons before the law, to own property and to inherit, and on giving them better access to the justice system,

Noting that the ad hoc working group established to prepare a study to contribute to the drafting of an international declaration on extreme poverty and human rights, which was established pursuant to resolution 2001/8 of the Sub-Commission on the Protection and Promotion of Human Rights of 15 August 2001, has produced a programme of work (E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/15),

1. *Reaffirms* that:

(*a*) Extreme poverty and exclusion from society constitute a violation of human dignity and that urgent national and international action is therefore required to eliminate them;

(*b*) The right to life includes, within it, existence in human dignity with the minimum necessities of life;

(c) The existence of widespread absolute poverty inhibits the full and effective enjoyment of human rights and makes democracy and popular participation fragile;

(*d*) Concerted efforts to strengthen and consolidate national democratic institutions and governance are required in order to address the most pressing social needs of people living in poverty and to promote respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms;

(*e*) For peace and stability to prevail, national action and international action and cooperation are required for the promotion of a better life for all in larger freedom, a critical element of which is the eradication of poverty;

(*f*) Political commitment, social justice and equal access to social services are conditions sine qua non for the eradication of poverty, and welcomes in this connection the fact that States and international organizations have never been so aware of the urgency of winning the battle against extreme poverty;

(g) It is essential for States to foster participation by the poorest people in the decision-making process in the societies in which they live and in the realization of human rights, and for people living in poverty and vulnerable groups to be empowered to help plan, implement and evaluate policies that affect them, thus enabling them to become genuine partners in development;

(*h*) Special attention must be given to the plight of women, particularly older women and women alone at home, and children, who often bear the greatest burden of extreme poverty;

2. *Recalls* that:

(*a*) The Copenhagen Declaration on Social Development and the Programme of Action of the World Summit for Social Development, reaffirmed during the twenty-fourth special session of the General Assembly on the follow-up to the World Summit, held in Geneva in June 2000, provide the substantive framework for eradicating poverty by setting specific targets, drawing up plans and implementing programmes;

(*b*) To ensure the protection of the rights of all individuals, non-discrimination towards the poorest and the full exercise of all human rights and fundamental freedoms, a better understanding is needed of what is endured by people living in poverty, including women and children, and that thought must be given to the subject, drawing on the experience and ideas communicated by the poorest themselves and by those committed to working alongside them;

(c) In its resolution 1997/11 of 3 April 1997, it requested the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to give high priority to the question of human rights and extreme poverty, to ensure better cooperation between the institutions and bodies involved, regularly to inform the General Assembly of the evolution of the question and to submit specific information on this question at events such as the evaluation, at the halfway point in 2002 and the end-point in 2007, of the first United Nations Decade for the Eradication of Poverty;

(*d*) In her report to the General Assembly of 11 September 1998 on the midterm evaluation of the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action (A/53/372, annex), the High Commissioner proposed that the Second and Third Committees of the General Assembly should work jointly to implement the right to development by focusing on the elimination of poverty, with particular emphasis placed on basic security, which is necessary to enable individuals and families to enjoy fundamental rights and assume basic responsibilities;

3. *Recognizes* the efforts of developing countries, in particular the commitment and determination of the African leaders, to seriously address the challenges of poverty, underdevelopment, marginalization, social exclusion, economic disparities, instability and insecurity, through initiatives such as the New Partnership for Africa's Development and other innovative mechanisms such as the World Solidarity Fund for the Eradication of Poverty, and calls upon developed countries, the United Nations and its specialized agencies, as well as the international financial institutions, to provide, through their operational programmes, new and additional financial resources, as appropriate, to support these initiatives;

4. *Welcomes* the increasing number of events associated with the celebration, on 17 October of each year, of the International Day for the Eradication of Poverty and the opportunity which these events provide to people and populations living in extreme poverty to make their voices heard;

5. *Expresses its appreciation*:

(*a*) That an integrated approach is being followed by the United Nations system in addressing the question of extreme poverty, particularly through the adoption and the implementation of the United Nations action strategy for halving extreme poverty by 2015;

(*b*) That the international financial institutions have developed new policies strengthening the human and social dimension of their action, and encourages them to continue to do so;

(c) For the initiatives taken in many countries by national education authorities to raise awareness among all children and young people of the existence of extreme poverty and the urgent need for united action to enable the poorest people to regain their rights;

(*d*) For the priority that the independent expert continues to give to enabling men and women living in extreme poverty to express themselves, and the emphasis in her report on the need for States to take account of their demands in shaping State policies;

(e) For the many responses from Governments to the questionnaires sent out by the independent expert to gather views and experiences in the field of human rights and the eradication of extreme poverty;

6. *Calls upon*:

(*a*) The General Assembly, specialized agencies, United Nations bodies and intergovernmental organizations to take into account the contradiction between the existence of situations of extreme poverty and exclusion from society, which must be overcome, and the duty to guarantee full enjoyment of human rights;

(b) States and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations to continue to take into account, in the activities to be undertaken within the framework of the United Nations Decade for the Eradication of Poverty, the links between human rights and extreme poverty, as well as efforts to empower people living in poverty to participate in decision-making processes on policies that affect them;

(c) The United Nations to strengthen poverty eradication as a priority throughout the United Nations system;

7. Urges States and encourages the private sector and international financial and development institutions, such as the World Bank and regional development banks, to promote participation of individuals and groups of individuals who are victims of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance in economic, cultural and social decision-making at all stages, particularly in the development and implementation of poverty-alleviation strategies, development projects, and trade and market assistance programmes;

8. *Invites* the treaty bodies monitoring the application of human rights instruments, especially the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the Committee on the Rights of the Child, the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women and the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination, to take into account, when considering the reports of States parties, the question of extreme poverty and human rights;

9. *Encourages* the ad hoc working group established to prepare a study to contribute to the drafting of an international declaration on extreme poverty and human rights to adopt an approach to human rights and extreme poverty based on the universality, indivisibility, interdependence and interrelation of all human rights, and recalls that freedom from want and fear can only be achieved if conditions are created whereby everyone may enjoy his or her economic, social and cultural rights, as well as his or her civil and political rights;

10. *Decides* to consider this question at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

56th meeting 22 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. X.]

2003/25. The right to food

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, which provides that everyone has the right to a standard of living adequate for her or his health and well-being, including food,

Recalling also the provisions of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights in which the fundamental right of every person to be free from hunger is recognized,

Recalling further the Universal Declaration on the Eradication of Hunger and Malnutrition as well as the United Nations Millennium Declaration,

Bearing in mind the Rome Declaration on World Food Security and the Plan of Action of the World Food Summit, held in Rome from 13 to 17 November 1996,

Bearing in mind also the Declaration of the World Food Summit: five years later - International Alliance against Hunger, held in Rome from 10 to 13 June 2002,

Recalling all its previous resolutions in this regard, in particular resolution 2002/25 of 22 April 2002, and taking note of General Assembly resolution 57/226 of 18 December 2002,

Reaffirming that all human rights are universal, indivisible and interdependent and interrelated,

Recognizing that the problem of hunger and food insecurity has global dimensions and that they are likely to persist and even to increase dramatically in some regions unless urgent, determined and concerted action is taken, given the anticipated increase in the world's population and the strain on natural resources,

Reaffirming that a peaceful, stable and enabling political, social and economic environment, both at a national and an international level, is the essential foundation which will enable States to give adequate priority to food security and poverty eradication,

Reiterating, as did the Rome Declaration as well as the Declaration of the World Food Summit: five years later, that food should not be used as an instrument of political or economic pressure, and reaffirming in this regard the importance of international cooperation and solidarity, as well as the necessity of refraining from unilateral measures not in accordance with international law and the Charter of the United Nations which endanger food security,

Convinced that each State must adopt a strategy consistent with its resources and capacities to achieve its individual goals in implementing the recommendations contained in the Rome Declaration and Plan of Action of the World Summit and, at the same time, cooperate regionally and internationally in order to organize collective solutions to global issues of food security in a world of increasingly interlinked institutions, societies and economies, where coordinated efforts and shared responsibilities are essential,

Stressing the importance of reversing the continuing decline of official development assistance devoted to agriculture, both in real terms and as a share of total official development assistance,

1. *Reaffirms* that hunger constitutes an outrage and a violation of human dignity and, therefore, requires the adoption of urgent measures at the national, regional and international levels for its elimination;

2. *Also reaffirms* the right of everyone to have access to safe and nutritious food, consistent with the right to adequate food and the fundamental right of everyone to be free from hunger so as to be able fully to develop and maintain their physical and mental capacities;

3. *Considers* it intolerable that there are around 840 million undernourished people in the world and that every seven seconds a child under the age of 10 dies, directly or indirectly, of hunger somewhere in the world;

4. *Stresses* the need to make efforts to mobilize and optimize the allocation and utilization of technical and financial resources from all sources, including external debt relief for developing countries, to reinforce national actions to implement sustainable food security policies;

5. *Invites once again* all international financial and developmental institutions, as well as the relevant United Nations agencies and funds, to give priority to and provide necessary funding to realize the aim to halve by the year 2015 the proportion of people who suffer from hunger, as well as the right to food;

6. *Encourages* all States to take steps with a view to achieving progressively the full realization of the right to food, including steps to promote the conditions for everyone to be free from hunger and as soon as possible enjoy fully the right to food, as well as to elaborate and adopt national plans to combat hunger;

7. *Takes note with interest* of the report of the Special Rapporteur on the right to food (E/CN.4/2003/54) and commends the Special Rapporteur for his valuable work in the promotion of the right to food;

8. *Decides* to extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur for a further three years;

9. *Expresses its appreciation* to the Special Rapporteur for his effective contribution to the medium-term review of the implementation of the Rome Declaration on World Food Security and the Plan of Action of the World Food Summit, through the submission to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights of his recommendations on all aspects of the right to food, and his participation in and contribution to the proceedings of that event;

10. *Encourages* the Special Rapporteur to continue mainstreaming a gender perspective in the fulfilment of his mandate;

11. *Requests* the High Commissioner to provide all necessary human and financial resources for the effective fulfilment of the mandate of the Special Rapporteur;

12. Welcomes the work already done by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights in promoting the right to adequate food, in particular its general comment no. 12 (1999) on the right to adequate food (art. 11 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights), in which the Committee affirmed, inter alia, that the right to adequate food is indivisibly linked to the inherent dignity of the human person and is indispensable for the fulfilment of other human rights enshrined in the International Bill of Human Rights and is also inseparable from social justice, requiring the adoption of appropriate economic, environmental and social policies, at both the national and international levels, oriented to the eradication of poverty and the fulfilment of all human rights for all;

13. *Takes note* of general comment no. 15 (2002) on the right to water (arts. 11 and 12 of the Covenant) adopted by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, in which the Committee notes, inter alia, the importance of ensuring sustainable water resources for agriculture in the realization of the right to adequate food;

14. *Welcomes* the continued cooperation of the High Commissioner, the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the Special Rapporteur to the work of the Intergovernmental Working Group mandated by the Council of the Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations, to elaborate, in a period of two years, a set of voluntary guidelines to support Member States' efforts to achieve the progressive realization of the right to adequate food in the context of national food security, and encourages them to continue their cooperation in this regard;

15. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur to submit a report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session on the implementation of the present resolution;

16. *Invites* Governments, relevant United Nations agencies, funds and programmes, treaty bodies, as well as non-governmental organizations to cooperate fully with the Special Rapporteur in the fulfilment of his mandate, inter alia through the submission of comments and suggestions on ways and means of realizing the right to food;

17. *Recommends* the following draft decision to the Economic and Social Council for adoption:

[For the text, see chap. I, sect. B, draft decision 7.]

56th meeting 22 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 51 votes to 1, with 1 abstention. See chap. X.]

2003/26. Promotion of the enjoyment of the cultural rights of everyone and respect for different cultural identities

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, as well as other pertinent human rights instruments,

Recalling also its resolution 2002/26 of 22 April 2002,

Noting that numerous declarations within the United Nations system promote respect for cultural diversity, as well as for international cultural cooperation, in particular the Declaration of the Principles of International Cultural Cooperation and the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization Universal Declaration on Cultural Diversity, adopted by its General Conference in 1966 and 2001 respectively,

Emphasizing the responsibilities of all States, in conformity with the Charter of the United Nations, to develop and encourage respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms for all, without distinction as to race, sex, language or religion,

Stressing the importance of the promotion of the cultural rights of everyone and of respect for different cultural identities,

Convinced that international cooperation in promoting and encouraging respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms for all should be based on a profound understanding of the variety of problems existing in different societies, on full respect for their economic, social and cultural realities and on the full realization and recognition of the universality of all human rights and the principles of freedom, justice, equality and non-discrimination,

Reaffirming the interdependence and the mutually reinforcing nature of democracy, development and respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Reaffirming also that cultural diversity is a cherished asset for the advancement and welfare of humanity at large and should be valued, enjoyed, genuinely accepted and embraced as a permanent feature which enriches our societies,

Recalling the Convention on the Means of Prohibiting and Preventing the Illicit Import, Export and Transfer of Ownership of Cultural Property, adopted on 14 November 1970 by the General Conference of the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, and the Convention on Stolen or Illegally Exported Cultural Objects, adopted on 24 June 1995 by the International Institute for the Unification of Private Law,

Aware of the importance attached by the countries of origin to the return of cultural property which is of fundamental spiritual and cultural value to them, so that they may constitute collections representative of their cultural heritage,

Expressing its concern about the illicit traffic of cultural property and its damage to the cultural heritage of nations,

Expressing its determination to prevent and mitigate cultural homogenization in the context of globalization, through increased intercultural exchange guided by the promotion and protection of cultural diversity,

1. *Reaffirms* that cultural rights are an integral part of human rights, which are universal, indivisible and interdependent;

2. *Reiterates* that everyone has the right freely to participate in the cultural life of the community, to enjoy the arts and to share in scientific advancement and its benefits;

3. *Also reiterates* that everyone has the right to the protection of the moral and material interests resulting from any scientific, literary or artistic production of which he/she is the author;

4. *Affirms* that each culture has a dignity and value which must be respected and preserved and that every people has the right and the duty to develop its culture;

5. *Recognizes* that States have the primary responsibility for the promotion of the full enjoyment of cultural rights by everyone and for the enhancement of respect for different cultural identities;

6. *Also recognizes* that the promotion and protection of the full enjoyment of cultural rights by everyone and the respect for different cultural identities is a vital element for the protection of cultural diversity in the context of the ongoing process of globalization;

7. *Reaffirms* that all peoples have the right of self-determination, by virtue of which they freely determine their political status and freely pursue their economic, social and cultural development;

8. *Underlines* the importance of cultural cooperation for all peoples and all nations, which should share with one another their knowledge and skills, and that international cooperation, while promoting the enrichment of all cultures through its beneficent action, should respect the distinctive character of each;

9. *Emphasizes* that cultural cooperation is specially concerned with the moral and intellectual education of young people in a spirit of friendship, international understanding and peace and should foster awareness among States of the need to stimulate talent and promote the training of the rising generations in the most varied sectors;

10. *Recognizes* that the promotion and protection of cultural diversity implies a commitment to human rights and fundamental freedoms guaranteed by international law and advances the application and the enjoyment of cultural rights by everyone;

11. *Also recognizes* that the promotion of the cultural rights of everyone, of respect for the distinct cultural identities of peoples and of protection of the cultural diversity of humanity advances the implementation and enjoyment of all human rights by all;

12. *Stresses* that, in the face of current imbalances in flows and exchanges of cultural goods and services at the global level, it is necessary to reinforce international cooperation and solidarity aimed at enabling all countries, especially developing countries and countries in transition, to establish cultural industries that are viable and competitive at national and international level;

13. *Underlines* that market forces alone cannot guarantee the preservation and promotion of cultural diversity, which is the key to sustainable human development, and from this perspective, recognizes that the pre-eminence of public policy, in partnership with the private sector and civil society, must be reaffirmed;

14. *Calls upon* States and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations to take appropriate measures and action for the implementation of the present resolution;

15. *Requests once again* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to consult States and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations on the possibility of appointing a special rapporteur the basis of whose mandate would be the comprehensive implementation of the present resolution, and to report on the results of those consultations to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

16. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this matter at its sixtieth session, under the same agenda item.

56th meeting 22 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. X.]

2003/27. Adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling its resolution 2002/21, of 22 April 2002, on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, as well as resolution 2002/49, of 23 April 2002, on women's equal ownership of, access to and control over land and the equal rights to own property and to adequate housing, and resolution 2000/9, of 17 April 2000, in which it decided to appoint, for a period of three years, a special rapporteur whose mandate would focus on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living,

Noting the work of the United Nations treaty bodies, in particular of the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, in the promotion of the rights related to adequate housing,

Welcoming the inclusion of the concept of "adequate shelter" in the Plan of Implementation of the World Summit on Sustainable Development (A/CONF.199/20, chap. I, resolution 2, annex) as an element for achieving socially, economically, and environmentally sustainable development, and recalling the resolve of the Heads of State and Government expressed in the United Nations Millennium Declaration to have achieved, by 2020, a significant improvement in the lives of at least 100 million slum dwellers,

Welcoming also the inclusion of the concept of "adequate housing" in the document entitled "A world fit for children", which the General Assembly adopted in the annex to its resolution S-27/2 of 10 May 2002, during its twenty-seventh special session, on children, as a key element for fostering family integration, contributing to social equity and strengthening of the feeling of belonging, security and human solidarity, and also welcoming the commitment stated in the document to attach high priority to overcoming the housing shortage and other infrastructure needs, particularly for children in marginalized peri-urban and remote rural areas,

Concerned that any deterioration in the general housing situation disproportionally affects the poor, as well as women and children, and members of groups requiring special protection,

Noting that persons with disabilities have particular needs in regard to, inter alia, the full and equal realization of adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, and welcoming in this respect the establishment of the Ad Hoc Committee on a Comprehensive and Integral International Convention on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities as a contribution to promoting and raising the visibility of the rights and dignity of persons with disabilities, 1. *Takes note* of the report of the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, and on the right to non-discrimination in this context (E/CN.4/2003/5 and Add.1-3) and of relevant parts of the report of the Secretary-General on economic, social and cultural rights (E/CN.4/2003/46);

2. *Welcomes* the efforts to mainstream the question of adequate housing within relevant United Nations activities, takes note with appreciation of the efforts undertaken by the Special Rapporteur to bring the issue of adequate housing to the attention of relevant United Nations conferences, special sessions and summits and their review processes, such as the World Summit on Sustainable Development, the World Food Summit: five years later, and the special session of the General Assembly on children, and encourages the Special Rapporteur, in accordance with his mandate, to continue in these efforts, inter alia within the framework of the implementation of and follow-up to the outcomes of relevant United Nations conferences and summits;

3. *Encourages* the Special Rapporteur to strengthen the integration of the rights relevant to his mandate into the Global Campaign for Secure Tenure launched by the United Nations Human Settlements Programme (UN-Habitat) and into other operational activities of the United Nations system, notably into processes and initiatives that are oriented towards poverty reduction, and to develop to this effect a dialogue with Governments, relevant United Nations bodies, in particular the Programme and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, specialized agencies, international organizations, non-governmental organizations and international financial institutions;

4. *Also encourages* the Special Rapporteur to cooperate, in accordance with his mandate, with other rapporteurs, representatives, experts, notably the independent expert on the question of human rights and extreme poverty, members and chairpersons of working groups of the Commission, and United Nations bodies, including human rights treaty bodies;

5. *Decides* to renew the mandate of the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, and on the right to non-discrimination in this context, for a period of three years and requests the Special Rapporteur to submit a report to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

6. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur, in the fulfilment of his mandate:

(*a*) To give particular emphasis to practical solutions with regard to the implementation of the rights relevant to his mandate, on the basis of pertinent information, notably on best practices, including on domestic, legal enforcement of these rights, from Governments, relevant United Nations agencies and non-governmental organizations;

(*b*) To facilitate the provision of technical assistance;

(c) To pay specific attention to the rights and needs of persons with disabilities in the context of housing, and encourages him to contribute to the work of the Ad Hoc Committee on a Comprehensive and Integral International Convention on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities by bringing to its attention the obstacles encountered by persons with disabilities in the context of housing;

7. *Also requests* the Special Rapporteur, within the limits of his mandate, further to review the interrelatedness of adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living with other human rights;

8. *Requests* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to support cooperation between the Special Rapporteur and other rapporteurs, representatives, experts, members and chairpersons of working groups of the Commission and United Nations bodies, including human rights treaty bodies, that are relevant to the mandate of the Special Rapporteur;

9. *Welcomes* the joint work of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and UN-Habitat in developing a joint United Nations Housing Rights Programme and invites States to provide support for its effective implementation;

10. *Requests* the Office of the High Commissioner and UN-Habitat to strengthen their cooperation and to continue developing the joint United Nations Housing Rights Programme by increasing collaboration and cooperation with relevant treaty bodies, in particular the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, relevant United Nations specialized agencies, and international organizations and non-governmental organizations, as well as by including in their work a compilation of indicative ideas and practices that can be consulted by States in order to assist them in promoting the full and progressive realization of adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living;

11. *Calls upon* all States:

(*a*) To give full effect to housing rights, including through domestic development policies at the appropriate level of government and with the international assistance and cooperation, giving particular attention to the individuals, most often women and children, and communities living in extreme poverty, and to security of tenure;

(*b*) To ensure the observance of all their legally binding national standards in the area of housing;

(c) To cooperate with the Special Rapporteur;

(*d*) To submit to the Special Rapporteur information on different experiences, notably on best practices, in areas related to his mandate;

(e) Without discrimination of any kind as to race, colour, sex, language, religion, political or other opinion, national or social origin, property, birth or other status,

- To counter social exclusion and marginalization of people who suffer from discrimination on multiple grounds, in particular by ensuring non-discriminatory access to adequate housing for indigenous people and persons belonging to minorities;
- (ii) To promote participation in decision-making processes, in particular at the local level, when developing an adequate standard of living and housing;

- (iii) To promote residential integration of all members of society at the planning stage of urban development schemes and other human settlements, as well as while renewing neglected areas of public housing, so as to counter social exclusion and marginalization;
- (iv) To pay appropriate attention to the rights and needs of persons with disabilities in the context of adequate housing, including the removal of barriers and obstacles, and to consider taking these issues into account in fulfilment of their reporting obligations under international human rights instruments;

12. *Invites* UN-Habitat and the Office of the High Commissioner to explore further possibilities to support the Special Rapporteur;

13. *Requests* the Secretary-General to provide the Special Rapporteur with the assistance necessary for the execution of his mandate;

14. *Recommends* the following draft decision to the Economic and Social Council for adoption:

[For the text, see chap. I, sect. B, draft decision 8.]

56th meeting 22 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. X.]

2003/28. The right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women and the Convention on the Rights of the Child,

Reaffirming also that the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health is a human right, as reflected, inter alia, in article 25, paragraph 1, of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, article 12 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and article 24 of the Convention on the Rights of the Child, as well as, with respect to non-discrimination, in article 5 (*e*) (iv) of the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination and in article 12, paragraph 1, of the Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Women, and that such a right derives from the inherent dignity of the human person,

Recalling that, according to the Constitution of the World Health Organization, health is a state of complete physical, mental and social well-being and not merely the absence of disease or infirmity,

Recalling also the relevant provisions of declarations and programmes of action adopted by the major United Nations conferences, summits and special sessions and their follow-up meetings,

Recalling further all its previous resolutions concerning the realization of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health,

Recalling general comment no. 14 (2000) on the right to the highest attainable standard of health (art. 12 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights), adopted by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights at its twenty-second session in May 2000,

Noting general comment no. 15 (2002) on the right to water (arts.11 and 12 of the Covenant), adopted by the Committee at its twenty-ninth session in November 2002,

Noting also general comment no. 3 (2003) on HIV/AIDS and the rights of the child, adopted by the Committee on the Rights of the Child at its thirty-second session in January 2003,

Noting further general recommendation 24 on women and health (art. 12 of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women), adopted by the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women at its twentieth session,

Welcoming the work of the Intergovernmental Negotiating Body of the World Health Organization framework convention on tobacco control in finalizing a draft text for adoption by the fifty-sixth World Health Assembly in May 2003,

Concerned at the findings of the *World Report on Violence and Health* published in 2002 by the World Health Organization, according to which over 1.3 million people died from interpersonal or self-directed violence in 2000,

Noting that violence can have detrimental consequences for health and under some circumstances can be an obstacle to the full realization of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health, as well as to the enjoyment of other human rights,

Aware that, for millions of people throughout the world, the full realization of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health still remains a distant goal and that, in many cases, especially for those living in poverty, this goal is becoming increasingly remote,

Recognizing a need for States, in cooperation with international organizations and civil society, including non-governmental organizations and the private sector, to create favourable conditions at the national, regional and international levels to ensure the full and effective realization of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health,

Recognizing also the indispensable role that health professionals play in the promotion and protection of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health,

Welcoming the initiatives by the Secretary-General and relevant United Nations bodies and programmes, such as the World Health Organization and the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS), as well as public-private partnership initiatives, such as the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, which contribute to improvements in addressing health issues worldwide, including in developing countries, while noting that further progress should be achieved in this regard, including in the mobilization of resources,

Mindful of the need to promote and protect the progressive realization of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health,

Concerned about the interrelationships between poverty and the realization of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health, in particular that ill-health can be both a cause and a consequence of poverty,

Recalling the development goals of the United Nations Millennium Declaration, in particular the four health-related development goals,

Considering that sexual and reproductive health are integral elements of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health,

1. Urges States to take steps, individually and through international assistance and cooperation, especially economic and technical, to the maximum of their available resources, with a view to achieving progressively, by all appropriate means, the full realization of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health, including particularly the adoption of legislative measures;

2. *Calls upon* the international community to continue to assist the developing countries in promoting the full realization of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health, including through financial and technical support as well as training of personnel, while recognizing that the primary responsibility for promoting and protecting all human rights rests with States;

3. *Calls upon* States to guarantee that the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health will be exercised without discrimination of any kind;

4. *Invites* States to consider adopting a framework convention on tobacco control at the fifty-sixth World Health Assembly;

5. *Calls upon* States to pay special attention to the situation of vulnerable groups, including by the adoption of positive measures, in order to safeguard the full realization of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health;

6. *Also calls upon* States to protect and promote sexual and reproductive health as integral elements of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health;

7. *Considers* it of the utmost importance to enhance all States' efforts for effective prevention of violence causing physical and mental injury that constitutes a human rights violation, particularly with a view to reducing its possible negative impact on the realization of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health, as well as on the enjoyment of other human rights;

8. *Recommends* the following draft resolution to the Economic and Social Council for adoption:

[For the text, see chap. I, sect. A, draft resolution.];

9. *Requests* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to solicit proposals from Governments, non-governmental organizations and United Nations bodies, programmes, and specialized agencies, in particular the World Health Organization, for possible measures to be taken and activities to be carried out during the United Nations Year for Violence Prevention, as proposed, and to submit a compilation thereof to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

10. *Invites* the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, the World Health Organization and other relevant United Nations bodies and programmes, and specialized agencies to organize an international expert consultation on violence prevention and human rights, with the aim of developing guidelines on violence, based on human rights instruments;

11. *Invites* all relevant special rapporteurs who so wish to report, in fulfilling their mandates, on the issue of violence prevention and to make recommendations thereon to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

12. *Invites* all relevant treaty bodies that so wish to submit their contribution on the issue of violence prevention to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

13. *Affirms* that good governance, sound economic policies and solid democratic institutions responsive to the needs of the people are also key to the full realization of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health;

14. *Takes note with interest* of the preliminary report of the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health (E/CN.4/2003/58);

15. *Invites* the Special Rapporteur, within the framework of his mandate, to pay particular attention to the linkages between poverty reduction strategies and the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health, as well as between the realization of this right and aspects of discrimination and stigma, and to give particular attention to the identification of best practices for the effective operationalization of this right;

16. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur to pursue his analysis of the issues of neglected diseases, including very neglected diseases, and the role of health impact assessments;

17. *Requests* the High Commissioner to continue providing all the necessary resources for the effective fulfilment of the Special Rapporteur's mandate from within existing resources;

18. *Calls upon* Governments to cooperate fully with the Special Rapporteur in the implementation of his mandate, to provide all information requested and to respond promptly to his communications;

19. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur to submit annually a report to the Commission and an interim report to the General Assembly on the activities performed under his mandate;

20. *Decides* to continue consideration of this matter at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

56th meeting 22 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 39 votes to 1, with 13 abstentions. See chap. X.]

2003/29. Access to medication in the context of pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights,

Reaffirming also that the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health is a human right,

Recalling its resolutions 1999/49 of 27 April 1999, 2001/33 of 23 April 2001, 2001/51 of 24 April 2001 and 2002/32 of 22 April 2002,

Bearing in mind World Health Assembly resolutions WHA55.12 entitled "Contribution of WHO to the follow-up of the United Nations General Assembly special session on HIV/AIDS" and WHA55.14 entitled "Ensuring accessibility of essential medicines", both adopted on 18 May 2002, as well as the *Code of Practice on HIV/AIDS and the World of Work*, adopted by the Governing Body of the International Labour Office in May 2001,

Acknowledging that prevention and comprehensive care and support, including treatment and access to medication for those infected and affected by pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria are inseparable elements of an effective response and must be integrated into a comprehensive approach to respond to such pandemics,

Recalling the guidelines elaborated at the Second International Consultation on HIV/AIDS and Human Rights held at Geneva from 23 to 25 September 1996 (E/CN.4/1997/37, annex I), and taking note of the revision of guideline 6, issued at the Third International Consultation, held on 25 and 26 July 2002,

Recalling also general comment no. 14 (2000) on the right to the highest attainable standard of health (art. 12 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights), adopted by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights at its twenty-second session in May 2000,

Taking note of general comment no. 3 (2003) on HIV/AIDS and the rights of the child, adopted by the Committee on the Rights of the Child at its thirty-second session in January 2003,

Noting with great concern that, according to the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS), the HIV/AIDS pandemic claimed 3.1 million lives in 2002,

Alarmed that, according to the same source, about 42 million people were living with HIV by the end of 2002,

Alarmed also that, according to information provided jointly by UNAIDS, the United Nations Children's Fund and the United States Agency for International Development in July 2002, 25 million children under the age of 15 are projected to lose one or both parents owing to HIV/AIDS by 2010, 20 million of whom will reside in Africa,

Taking note of General Assembly resolution 57/294, entitled "2001-2010: Decade to Roll Back Malaria in Developing Countries, particularly in Africa", adopted on 20 December 2002,

Alarmed that, according to the global Roll Back Malaria partnership, malaria annually causes more than one million deaths, around 90 per cent of which are in Africa, that malaria is the leading cause of death in young children and that it causes at least 300 million cases of acute illness each year,

Alarmed also that, according to the World Health Organization report of 2003 entitled *Global Tuberculosis Control - Surveillance, Planning, Financing*, tuberculosis kills about 2 million people each year, 7 to 8 million people around the world become sick with tuberculosis each year and it is projected that between 2002 and 2020, 36 million people will die of tuberculosis if control is not further strengthened,

Acknowledging the significance of HIV/AIDS in the increase in tuberculosis and other opportunistic infections,

Welcoming the initiatives of the Secretary-General and relevant United Nations agencies, developed and developing countries, and the private sector to make drugs related to HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria more accessible to developing countries, and noting that much more can be done in this regard,

Recalling the Declaration on the Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS Agreement) and Public Health adopted at the Fourth World Trade Organization Ministerial Conference in Doha in November 2001,

Recognizing the need to find an expeditious solution to the problem faced by members of the World Trade Organization with insufficient or no manufacturing capacities in the pharmaceutical sector, as referred to in paragraph 6 of the Declaration, and supporting ongoing efforts in the World Trade Organization in this regard,

Stressing the importance of fully implementing the Declaration of Commitment on HIV/AIDS "Global Crisis - Global Action", adopted by the General Assembly in its resolution S-26/2 of 27 June 2001 at its special session on HIV/AIDS, and taking note of the report of the Secretary-General to the General Assembly at its fifty-seventh session on progress towards implementation of the Declaration of Commitment on HIV/AIDS (A/57/227 and Corr.1),

Expressing its support for the work of the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria and of other international bodies combating such pandemics,

Recognizing that the spread of HIV/AIDS can have a uniquely devastating impact on all sectors and levels of society and stressing that the HIV/AIDS pandemic, if unchecked, may pose a risk to stability and security, as stated in Security Council resolution 1308 (2000) of 17 July 2000,

Emphasizing, in view of the increasing challenges presented by pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria, the need for intensified efforts to ensure universal respect for and observance of human rights and fundamental freedoms for all, including by reducing vulnerability to pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria and by preventing related discrimination and stigma,

1. *Recognizes* that access to medication in the context of pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria is one fundamental element for achieving progressively the full realization of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health;

2. *Calls upon* States to develop and implement national strategies, in accordance with applicable international law, including international agreements acceded to, in order progressively to realize access for all to prevention-related goods, services and information as well as access to comprehensive treatment, care and support for all individuals infected and affected by pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria;

3. *Also calls upon* States to establish or strengthen national health and social infrastructures and health-care systems, with the assistance of the international community as necessary, for the effective delivery of prevention, treatment, care and support to respond to pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria;

4. *Further calls upon* States to pursue policies, in accordance with applicable international law, including international agreements acceded to, which would promote:

(*a*) The availability in sufficient quantities of pharmaceutical products and medical technologies used to treat pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria or the most common opportunistic infections that accompany them;

(*b*) The accessibility and affordability for all without discrimination, including the most vulnerable or socially disadvantaged groups of the population, of pharmaceutical products or medical technologies used to treat pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis, malaria or the most common opportunistic infections that accompany them;

(c) The assurance that pharmaceutical products or medical technologies used to treat pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis, malaria or the most common opportunistic infections that accompany them, irrespective of their sources and countries of origin, are scientifically and medically appropriate and of good quality;

5. *Calls upon* States, at the national level, on a non-discriminatory basis, in accordance with applicable international law, including international agreements acceded to:

(*a*) To refrain from taking measures which would deny or limit equal access for all persons to preventive, curative or palliative pharmaceutical products or medical technologies used to treat pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis, malaria or the most common opportunistic infections that accompany them;

(*b*) To adopt and implement legislation or other measures, in accordance with applicable international law, including international agreements acceded to, to safeguard access to such preventive, curative or palliative pharmaceutical products or medical technologies from any limitations by third parties;

(c) To adopt all appropriate positive measures, to the maximum of the resources allocated for this purpose, to promote effective access to such preventive, curative or palliative pharmaceutical products or medical technologies;

6. Also calls upon States, in furtherance of the Declaration of Commitment on HIV/AIDS, to address factors affecting the provision of drugs related to the treatment of pandemics such as HIV/AIDS and the most common opportunistic infections that accompany them, as well as to develop integrated strategies to strengthen health-care systems, including voluntary counselling and testing, laboratory capacities and the training of health-care providers and technicians, in order to provide treatment and monitor the use of medications, diagnostics and related technologies;

7. *Further calls upon* States to take all appropriate measures, nationally and through cooperation, to promote research and development of new and more effective preventive, curative or palliative pharmaceutical products and diagnostic tools, in accordance with applicable international law, including international agreements acceded to;

8. *Calls upon* States, at the international level, to take steps, individually and/or through international cooperation, in accordance with applicable international law, including international agreements acceded to, such as:

(*a*) To facilitate, wherever possible, access in other countries to essential preventive, curative or palliative pharmaceutical products or medical technologies used to treat pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria or the most common opportunistic infections that accompany them, as well as to extend the necessary cooperation, wherever possible, especially in times of emergency;

(*b*) To ensure that their actions as members of international organizations take due account of the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical

and mental health and that the application of international agreements is supportive of public health policies which promote broad access to safe, effective and affordable preventive, curative or palliative pharmaceutical products and medical technologies;

9. *Welcomes* the financial contributions made to date to the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, urges that further contributions be made to sustain the Fund and calls upon all States to encourage the private sector to contribute to the Fund as a matter of urgency;

10. *Calls upon* UNAIDS to mobilize further resources to combat the HIV/AIDS pandemic and upon all Governments to take measures to ensure that the necessary resources are made available to UNAIDS, in line with the Declaration of Commitment on HIV/AIDS;

11. *Calls upon* States to ensure that those at risk of contracting malaria, in particular pregnant women and children under 5 years of age, benefit from the most suitable combination of personal and community protective measures, such as insecticide treated bed nets and other interventions that are accessible and affordable, to prevent infection and suffering;

12. *Also calls upon* States to provide the necessary support for the World Health Organization "Roll Back Malaria" and "Stop TB" partnerships in ongoing measures to combat malaria and tuberculosis;

13. *Calls upon* the international community, the developed countries in particular, to continue to assist the developing countries in the fight against pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria through financial and technical support, as well as through the training of personnel;

14. *Invites* the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights also to give attention to the issue of access to medication in the context of pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria and invites States to include appropriate information thereon in the reports they submit to the Committee;

15. *Takes note with interest* of the report of the Secretary-General on access to medication in the context of pandemics such as HIV/AIDS (E/CN.4/2003/48 and Add.1);

16. *Requests* the Secretary-General to solicit comments from Governments, United Nations organs, programmes and specialized agencies and international and non-governmental organizations on the steps they have taken to promote and implement, where applicable, the present resolution, as well as to report thereon to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

17. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this matter at its sixtieth session, under the same agenda item.

56th meeting 22 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. X.]

2003/30. World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance and the comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling all its previous resolutions and those of the General Assembly on this subject, in particular its resolution 2002/68 of 25 April 2002, and taking note of Assembly resolution 57/195 of 18 December 2002,

Reaffirming the views of the World Conference on Human Rights, held at Vienna in 1993, on the urgency of eliminating denials and violations of human rights,

Convinced that the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance held in Durban, South Africa, in 2001 made an important contribution to achieving the goal of eradicating racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance and that the results of the Conference have to be fully implemented without delay through effective action,

Recognizing that racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance occur on the grounds of race, colour, descent or national or ethnic origin and that victims can suffer multiple or aggravated forms of discrimination based on other related grounds such as sex, language, religion, political and other opinion, social origin, property, birth or other status,

Reaffirming its commitment to a global drive for the total elimination of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance,

Recognizing that the successful implementation of the Programme of Action adopted by the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance (A/CONF.189/12) requires political will and adequate funding at the national, regional and international levels as well as international cooperation,

Underlining the importance of urgently eliminating continuing and violent trends involving racism and racial discrimination, and conscious that any form of impunity for crimes motivated by racist and xenophobic attitudes plays a role in weakening the rule of law and democracy, tends to encourage the recurrence of such crimes and requires resolute action and cooperation for its eradication,

Emphasizing that poverty, underdevelopment, marginalization, social exclusion and economic disparities are closely associated with racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance and contribute to the persistence of racist attitudes and practices which in turn generate more poverty,

Welcoming the outcomes of the recent sessions of the Intergovernmental Working Group to make recommendations with a view to the effective implementation of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action and to prepare complementary international standards to strengthen and update international instruments against racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance in all their aspects (E/CN.4/2003/20) and of the Working group of experts on people of African descent (E/CN.4/2003/21),

Convinced that racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance reveal themselves in a differentiated manner for women and girls and may be among the factors leading to a deterioration in their living conditions, poverty, violence, multiple forms of discrimination and the limitation or denial of their human rights, and recognizing the need to integrate a gender perspective into relevant policies, strategies and programmes of action against racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance in order to address multiple forms of discrimination,

I. BASIC GENERAL PRINCIPLES

1. *Acknowledges* that no derogation from the prohibition of racial discrimination, genocide, the crime of apartheid or slavery is permitted, as defined in the obligations under the relevant human rights instruments;

2. *Expresses its profound concern about and its unequivocal condemnation of* all forms of racism and racial discrimination, including related acts of racially motivated violence, xenophobia and intolerance, as well as propaganda activities and organizations that attempt to justify or promote racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance in any form;

3. *Affirms* that racism and racial discrimination, and xenophobia and related intolerance, where they amount to racism and racial discrimination, constitute serious violations of and obstacles to the full enjoyment of all human rights;

4. *Stresses* that States and international organizations have a responsibility to ensure that measures taken in the struggle against terrorism do not discriminate in purpose or effect on grounds of race, colour, descent or national or ethnic origin, and urges all States to rescind or refrain from all forms of racial profiling;

5. *Encourages* Governments to implement and enforce existing legislation, or where it does not exist, to enact, implement and enforce such legislation in consistency with their systems of law to prevent acts of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, thereby contributing to the prevention of human rights violations;

6. *Urges* all Governments to take all other necessary measures to combat racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, including new and contemporary forms of racism, through specific measures and programmes, in particular in the legislative, judicial, administrative, educational and information fields;

7. *Urges* all States to review and, when necessary, revise their immigration laws, policies and practices so that they are free of racial discrimination and compatible with their obligations under international human rights instruments;

8. *Urges* States to adopt effective measures to combat criminal acts motivated by racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, including measures to ensure that such motivations are considered an aggravating factor for the purposes of sentencing, to prevent those crimes from going unpunished and to ensure the rule of law;

9. *Condemns* political platforms and organizations based on racism, xenophobia or doctrines of racial superiority and related discrimination, as well as legislation and practices based on racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance as incompatible with democracy and transparent and accountable governance;

10. *Encourages* all States to include in their educational curricula and social programmes at all levels, as appropriate, knowledge of and tolerance and respect for foreign cultures, peoples and countries;

11. *Urges* States to mainstream a gender perspective in the design and development of prevention, education and protection measures aimed at the eradication of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance at all levels, to ensure that they effectively target the distinct situations of women and men;

II. INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION ON THE ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF RACIAL DISCRIMINATION

12. Urges States that have not yet done so to consider ratifying or acceding to the international human rights instruments that combat racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, in particular to accede to the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination as a matter of urgency, with a view to achieving universal ratification by 2005, and to consider making the declaration envisaged under article 14 thereof, to comply with their reporting obligations, to publish and act upon the concluding observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination, to withdraw reservations contrary to the object and purpose of the Convention and to consider withdrawing other reservations;

13. *Invites* States parties to ratify the amendment to article 8 of the Convention, on the financing of the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination, and calls for adequate additional resources from the United Nations regular budget to enable the Committee to discharge its mandate fully;

14. *Urges* all States parties to the Convention to intensify their efforts to implement the obligations that they have accepted under article 4 of the Convention, with due regard to the principles of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and article 5 of the Convention;

15. *Notes* that the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination, in its general recommendation XV (42) of 17 March 1993 concerning article 4 of the Convention, holds that the prohibition of the dissemination of ideas based on racial superiority or racial hatred is compatible with the right to freedom of opinion and expression as outlined in article 19 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and in article 5 of the Convention;

16. *Welcomes* general recommendation XXVIII, adopted on 19 March 2002 by the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination, in which the Committee emphasized the importance of follow-up to the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance and recommended measures to strengthen the implementation of the Convention as well as the functioning of the Committee;

III. COMPREHENSIVE IMPLEMENTATION OF AND FOLLOW-UP TO THE DURBAN DECLARATION AND PROGRAMME OF ACTION

17. *Welcomes* the report of the inaugural session, held from 21 to 31 January and on 21 March 2003 of the Intergovernmental Working Group to make recommendations with a view to the effective implementation of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action and to prepare complementary international standards to strengthen and update international instruments against racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance in all their aspects, in particular its recommendations, adopted by consensus, and calls for the full and effective implementation of these recommendations by all stakeholders;

18. *Requests* the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to pay special attention to the implementation of the recommendations of the Working Group;

19. *Also requests*, in the above context, the Office of the High Commissioner to submit an analytical report, to the next session of the Working Group, assessing the effectiveness of the current regional and international standards and instruments to combat racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance and identifying possible areas where complementary international standards might be needed, in order to assist the working group to fulfil its mandate of preparing complementary international standards;

20. *Welcomes* the thematic approach to the future sessions of the Working Group, focusing on the critical areas affecting the well-being of the victims of racism, and to this end, notes that the next session of the Working Group will analyse the themes relating to poverty and education;

21. Also welcomes progress achieved towards the appointment of the independent eminent experts and acknowledges the level of eminence of the proposed candidates and, bearing in mind the terms of reference entrusted to these experts, as well as the need to keep their mandate under constant review, decides on the following readjustment of their terms of reference:

(*a*) To follow the implementation of the provisions of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action in cooperation with the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and assist the High Commissioner in preparing his annual progress report to the Commission and to the General Assembly based on information and views provided by States, relevant human rights treaty bodies, special procedures and other mechanisms of the Commission, international, regional and non-governmental organizations and national human rights institutions; (*b*) Bearing in mind the recommendations of the Working Group, to assist the High Commissioner in the assessment and evaluation of the existing international standards and instruments to combat racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance with a view to preparing complementary standards;

22. *Decides* that the Working Group shall convene its future sessions for an initial period of three years and encourages it to work effectively towards the fulfilment of its mandate;

23. *Requests* the Working Group to convene its second session of 10 working days and to focus on areas decided upon in its recommendations, namely, poverty, education and complementary standards, and to report on progress in this regard at the sixtieth session of the Commission;

24. *Welcomes* the report of the Working group of experts on people of African descent, in particular its recommendations, and encourages the continuation of its work, and bearing in mind the existing mandate of this Working Group, decides on the following additional mandates:

(*a*) To make proposals on the elimination of racial discrimination against Africans and people of African descent in all parts of the world;

(*b*) To address all the issues concerning the well-being of Africans and people of African descent contained in the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action;

25. *Recognizes*, in the above context, the importance of reformulating paragraph 8 (*d*) of its resolution 2002/68 on the mandate of the Working group of experts on people of African descent as follows:

(*d*) To elaborate short-, medium- and long-term proposals for the elimination of racial discrimination against people of African descent, bearing in mind the need for close collaboration with international and development institutions and the specialized agencies of the United Nations system to promote the human rights of people of African descent, inter alia through:

- (i) Improving the human rights situation of people of African descent by devoting special attention to their needs, inter alia through the preparation of specific programmes of action;
- Designing special projects, in collaboration with people of African descent, to support their initiatives at the community level and to facilitate the exchange of information and technical know-how between these populations and experts in these areas;
- (iii) Developing programmes intended for people of African descent allocating additional investments to health systems, education, housing, electricity, drinking water and environmental control measures and promoting equal opportunities in employment, as well as other affirmative or positive action initiatives, within the human rights framework;

26. *Decides* that the Working Group shall convene its future sessions for an initial period of three years and encourages it to work effectively towards the fulfilment of its mandate, and also requests the Working Group to convene its second session of 10 working days and to report on progress in the fulfilment of its mandate at the sixtieth session of the Commission;

27. *Emphasizes* that the basic responsibility for effectively combating racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance lies with States, and to this end stresses that States have the primary responsibility to ensure full and effective implementation of all commitments and recommendations contained in the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action;

28. *Also emphasizes*, in that context, the fundamental and complementary role of the national human rights institutions, regional bodies or centres and civil society, working jointly with States towards the achievement of the objectives of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action;

29. *Calls upon* all States to formulate and implement without delay at the national, regional and international levels policies and plans of action to combat racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, including their gender-based manifestations;

30. *Invites* States to assist the Office of the High Commissioner in developing and funding, upon the request of States, specific technical cooperation projects aimed at combating racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, and when necessary and appropriate, to assist States in enhancing the development and implementation of their national action plans to combat racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance;

31. *Urges* States to support the activities of regional bodies or centres that combat racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance where they exist in their region, and recommends the establishment of such bodies or centres in all regions where they do not exist;

32. *Acknowledges* that the outcome of the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance is on an equal footing with those of all the major United Nations conferences, summits and special sessions in the human rights and social fields;

33. *Emphasizes* that, in accordance with the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action, States have a shared responsibility, at the international level and within the framework of the United Nations system, to determine modalities for the overall review of the implementation of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action;

34. *Acknowledges with appreciation* the entry into force on 1 July 2003 of the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families and invites all States that have not yet done so to consider acceding to this important instrument;

35. *Notes with satisfaction* the progress made during the first session of the Ad Hoc Committee on a Comprehensive and Integral International Convention on Protection and Promotion of the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities, held in New York from 29 July

to 9 August 2002, and invites States, intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations, human rights treaty bodies and mechanisms, as well as independent experts with an interest in this matter and national disability and human rights institutions to contribute to the work of the Ad Hoc Committee;

36. *Reaffirms* that the Commission has a central role in the monitoring of the implementation of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action within the United Nations system;

37. *Stresses* the need to ensure adequate financial and human resources, including through the regular budget of the United Nations, for the Office of the High Commissioner to carry out its responsibilities efficiently in the implementation of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action;

IV. IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PROGRAMME OF ACTION FOR THE THIRD DECADE TO COMBAT RACISM AND RACIAL DISCRIMINATION AND COORDINATION OF ACTIVITIES

38. *Recalls* the proclamation by the General Assembly, in its resolution 48/91 of 20 December 1993, of the Third Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination, which began in 1993 and will end in 2003;

39. *Notes with great concern* that, despite the many efforts of the international community, the objectives of the Programme of Action for the Third Decade have largely not been achieved, welcomes, therefore, the adoption of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action, and calls for its full implementation at the national, regional and international levels;

40. *Recommends* that the General Assembly, after considering the analytical report of the Secretary-General on the extent of implementation of the Programme of Action for the Third Decade, to be submitted pursuant to Assembly resolution 57/195, consider the closure of the Third Decade;

41. *Also recommends* that the General Assembly, in the coming decade of activities to combat racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, place emphasis on the concrete implementation of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action on the basis of a broad-based consensus on the importance of the anti-discrimination struggle worldwide;

IV. SPECIAL RAPPORTEUR ON CONTEMPORARY FORMS OF RACISM, RACIAL DISCRIMINATION, XENOPHOBIA AND RELATED INTOLERANCE, AND FOLLOW-UP TO HIS VISITS

42. *Welcomes with satisfaction* the reports of the Special Rapporteur (E/CN.4/2003/23 and 24) and encourages the continuation of his work;

43. *Reiterates its call* to all Member States, intergovernmental organizations, relevant organizations of the United Nations and non-governmental organizations to cooperate fully with the Special Rapporteur;

44. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur to continue his exchange of views with Member States and relevant mechanisms and treaty bodies within the United Nations system in order to further enhance their effectiveness and mutual cooperation;

45. *Calls upon* Governments which have not yet issued standing invitations to give serious consideration to inviting the Special Rapporteur to visit their countries so as to enable him to fulfil his mandate fully and effectively;

46. *Urges* Member States to consider implementing the recommendations contained in the reports of the Special Rapporteur;

47. *Encourages* closer collaboration between the Special Rapporteur and the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, in particular the newly formed Anti-Discrimination Unit;

48. *Requests* the Secretary-General to provide the Special Rapporteur with all the necessary human and financial assistance to carry out his mandate efficiently, effectively and expeditiously and to enable him to submit an interim report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session;

VI. GENERAL

49. *Decides* to consider this matter at its sixtieth session under the sub-item of the agenda entitled "Comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action".

57th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 38 to 1, with 13 abstentions. See chap. VI.]

2003/31. Question of arbitrary detention

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming articles 3, 9, 10 and 29, as well as other relevant provisions, of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights,

Recalling articles 9, 10, 11 and 14 to 22 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights,

Bearing in mind that, in accordance with its resolution 1991/42 of 5 March 1991, the task of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention is to investigate cases of detention imposed arbitrarily or otherwise inconsistently with the relevant international standards set forth in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights or in the relevant international legal instruments accepted by the States concerned,

Recalling the adoption by the Working Group of its deliberation no. 5 (E/CN.4/2000/4, annex II), which relates to the situation of immigrants and asylum-seekers and guarantees concerning persons held in custody, with a view to ensuring better prevention of arbitrary detention,

Reaffirming its resolution 2002/42 of 23 April 2002,

1. *Takes note* of:

(*a*) The report of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (E/CN.4/2003/8 and Add.1-3);

(b) The work of the Working Group and underlines the positive initiatives it has taken to strengthen cooperation and dialogue with States and the establishment of cooperation with all those concerned by the cases submitted to it for consideration, in accordance with its mandate;

(c) The importance that the Working Group attaches to coordination with other mechanisms of the Commission, with other competent United Nations bodies and with treaty bodies, as well as to the strengthening of the role of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights in such coordination and encourages the Working Group to take all necessary measures to avoid duplication with those mechanisms, in particular regarding the treatment of the communications it receives and field visits;

2. *Requests* the Governments concerned to take account of the Working Group's views and, where necessary, to take appropriate steps to remedy the situation of persons arbitrarily deprived of their liberty and to inform the Working Group of the steps they have taken;

3. *Encourages* the Governments concerned:

(*a*) To implement the recommendations of the Working Group concerning persons mentioned in its report who have been detained for a number of years;

(b) To take appropriate measures in order to ensure that their legislation, regulations and practices in these fields are in conformity with the relevant international standards and the relevant international legal instruments applicable to the States concerned;

(c) Not to extend states of emergency beyond what is strictly required by the situation, in accordance with the provisions of article 4 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, or to limit their effect;

(*d*) To pay special attention, during states of emergency, to the exercise of those rights that ensure protection against arbitrary detention;

4. *Encourages* all Governments to invite the Working Group to visit their countries so that it may carry out its mandate even more effectively;

5. *Requests* the Governments concerned to give the necessary attention to the "urgent appeals" addressed to them by the Working Group on a strictly humanitarian basis and without prejudging its possible final conclusions;

6. *Expresses its profound thanks* to the Governments which have extended their cooperation to the Working Group and responded to its requests for information, and invites all Governments concerned to demonstrate the same spirit of cooperation;

7. *Takes note with satisfaction* of the fact that the Working Group has been informed of the release of some of the individuals whose situation has been brought to its attention, while deploring the many cases which have not yet been resolved;

8. *Takes note* of the recommendations made by the Working Group in its report;

9. *Requests* the Secretary-General:

(*a*) To extend his assistance to Governments expressing the wish to receive it, and to the special rapporteurs and working groups, with a view to ensuring the promotion and observance of the guarantees relating to states of emergency that are laid down in the relevant international instruments;

(b) To ensure that the Working Group receives all necessary assistance, particularly with regard to the staffing and resources needed to continue to discharge its mandate, especially in respect of field missions;

10. *Decides* to extend for three years the mandate of the Working Group in accordance with resolutions 1991/42 of 5 March 1991 and 1997/50 of 15 April 1997;

11. *Requests* the Working Group to submit to the Commission, at its sixtieth session, a report on its activities and on the implementation of the present resolution and to include any suggestions and recommendations which would enable it to carry out its task in the best possible way and to continue its consultations to that end in the framework of its terms of reference;

12. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this question at its sixtieth session under the relevant agenda item.

57th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XI.]

2003/32. Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming that no one should be subjected to torture or other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, that such actions constitute a criminal attempt to destroy a

fellow human being physically and mentally, which can never be justified under any circumstances by any ideology or by any overriding interest, and convinced that a society that tolerates torture can never claim to respect human rights,

Recalling that freedom from torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment is a non-derogable right and that the prohibition of torture is explicitly affirmed in all relevant international instruments, as set out in the second preambular paragraph of Commission resolution 2001/62 of 25 April 2001,

Recalling also the definition of torture contained in article 1 of the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment,

Appalled at the widespread occurrence of torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment,

Recalling all relevant resolutions of the General Assembly, the Economic and Social Council and its own resolutions on the subject, in particular resolution 2002/38 of 22 April 2002 and Assembly resolution 57/200 of 18 December 2002,

Mindful of the proclamation by the General Assembly, in its resolution 52/149 of 12 December 1997, of 26 June as United Nations International Day in Support of Victims of Torture,

Commending the persistent efforts by non-governmental organizations to combat torture and to alleviate the suffering of victims of torture,

Emphasizing the importance of Governments taking persistent action to prevent and combat torture and commending those Governments which have also cooperated in this regard with non-governmental organizations,

1. *Condemns* all forms of torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, which are and shall remain prohibited at any time and in any place whatsoever and can thus never be justified, and calls upon all Governments to implement fully the prohibition of torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment;

2. *Condemns in particular* any action or attempt by States or public officials to legalize or authorize torture under any circumstances, including through judicial decisions, and calls upon Governments to eliminate practices of torture;

3. Urges all Governments to promote the speedy and full implementation of the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23), in particular Part II, section B.5, relating to freedom from torture, in which it is stated that States should abrogate legislation leading to impunity for those responsible for grave violations of human rights such as torture and prosecute such violations, thereby providing a firm basis for the rule of law;

4. *Also urges* Governments to take effective measures to provide redress and to prevent torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, including their gender-based manifestations;

5. *Reminds* Governments that corporal punishment, including of children, can amount to cruel, inhuman or degrading punishment or even to torture;

6. *Also reminds* Governments that intimidation and coercion, as described in article 1 of the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, including serious and credible threats, as well as death threats, to the physical integrity of the victim or of a third person, can amount to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or to torture;

7. *Stresses* that, under article 4 of the Convention, torture must be made an offence under domestic criminal law and emphasizes that acts of torture are serious violations of international humanitarian law and that the perpetrators are liable to prosecution and punishment;

8. *Stresses in particular* that all allegations of torture or other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment should be promptly and impartially examined by the competent national authority, that those who encourage, order, tolerate or perpetrate acts of torture must be held responsible and severely punished, including the officials in charge of the place of detention where the prohibited act is found to have taken place, notes in this respect the Principles on the Effective Investigation and Documentation of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (the Istanbul Principles) annexed to Commission resolution 2000/43 of 20 April 2000 and General Assembly resolution 55/89 of 4 December 2000 as a useful tool in efforts to combat torture, and reiterates its request to the Special Rapporteur, in the normal course of his work, to solicit views from Governments and non-governmental organizations;

9. *Stresses* that States must not punish personnel for not obeying orders to commit acts amounting to torture or other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment;

10. *Also stresses* that national legal systems should ensure that the victims of torture or other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment obtain redress and are awarded fair and adequate compensation and receive appropriate socio-medical rehabilitation, and in this regard encourages the development of rehabilitation centres for victims of torture;

11. *Urges* Governments to protect medical and other personnel for their role in documenting torture or any other form of cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment and in treating victims of such acts;

12. *Calls upon* all Governments to take appropriate effective legislative, administrative, judicial or other measures to prevent and prohibit the production, trade, export and use of equipment which is specifically designed to inflict torture or other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment;

13. *Takes note with appreciation* of the Special Rapporteur's study (E/CN.4/2003/69) on the situation of trade in and production of such equipment, its origin, destination and forms, calls upon States and non-governmental organizations to provide the information requested by the Special Rapporteur to enable him to carry out further work with a view to finding the best ways to prohibit such trade and production and to combat its proliferation, and requests the Special Rapporteur to report thereon to the Commission;

14. *Reminds* all States that prolonged incommunicado detention may facilitate the perpetration of torture and can in itself constitute a form of cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or even torture, and urges all States to respect the safeguards concerning the liberty, security and the dignity of the person;

15. *Urges* all States to consider becoming parties to the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment as a matter of priority, with a view to achieving universal ratification, and welcomes the ratifications and accessions since the fifty-eighth session of the Commission;

16. *Encourages* States parties to consider limiting the extent of any reservations they lodge to the Convention, to formulate any reservations as precisely and narrowly as possible, to ensure that no reservation is incompatible with the object and purpose of the Convention and to review regularly any reservations made in respect of the provisions of the Convention, with a view to withdrawing them;

17. *Invites* all States ratifying or acceding to the Convention and those States parties that have not yet done so to make the declarations provided for in articles 21 and 22 of the Convention and to avoid making, or consider the possibility of withdrawing, reservations to article 20;

18. *Urges* States parties to notify the Secretary-General of their acceptance of the amendments to articles 17 and 18 of the Convention as soon as possible;

19. *Also urges* all States parties to comply strictly with their obligations in accordance with article 19 of the Convention, including their reporting obligations, and, in particular, those States parties whose reports are long overdue to submit their reports forthwith, and invites States parties to incorporate a gender perspective and information concerning children and juveniles when submitting reports to the Committee against Torture;

20. *Emphasizes* the obligation of States parties under article 10 of the Convention to ensure education and training for personnel who may be involved in the custody, interrogation or treatment of any individual subjected to any form of arrest, detention or imprisonment, and calls upon the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, in conformity with the mandate established in General Assembly resolution 48/141 of 20 December 1993, to provide, at the request of Governments, advisory services in this regard, as well as technical assistance in the development, production and distribution of appropriate teaching material for this purpose;

21. *Invites* donor countries, recipient countries and relevant United Nations organizations, funds and programmes, in particular the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, to consider, where appropriate, including in their respective bilateral programmes and technical cooperation projects relating to the training of armed forces, security forces, prison and police personnel and health-care personnel, matters relating to the protection of human rights, including the prevention of torture, while bearing in mind a gender perspective;

22. *Calls upon* States parties to consider signing and ratifying the Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, providing further measures for use in the fight against and prevention of torture, which was adopted by the General Assembly in its resolution 57/199 of 18 December 2002;

23. *Takes note* that ratifications from 20 States parties are required for the Optional Protocol to enter into force;

24. *Welcomes* the report of the Committee against Torture on its twenty-seventh and twenty-eighth sessions (A/57/44);

25. Also welcomes the work of the Committee and its practice of formulating concluding observations after the consideration of reports and recognizes the importance of the process of individual communications relating to States which have made a declaration under article 22 of the Convention, as well as its practice of carrying out inquiries into cases where there are indications of the systematic practice of torture within the jurisdiction of States parties, and urges States parties to take into account such conclusions and recommendations, as well as views on individual communications;

26. *Takes note with appreciation* of the report of the Secretary-General on the status of the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (E/CN.4/2003/60) and requests the Secretary-General to continue to submit an annual report to the Commission;

27. Also takes note with appreciation of the work of the Special Rapporteur on the question of torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment and notes the recommendations contained in his report (E/CN.4/2002/68 and Add.1-3), as well as the recommendations made in previous years, and encourages the Special Rapporteur to include among his recommendations proposals for the prevention and investigation of torture, taking into account information received concerning training manuals and activities aimed at facilitating the practice of torture;

28. *Draws the attention* of the Special Rapporteur to those aspects related to his activities set out in paragraphs 3, 27, 28, 31, 32 and 36 of Commission resolution 2001/62, with a view to his reporting to the Commission as appropriate;

29. *Considers it desirable* that the Special Rapporteur continue to exchange views with the relevant human rights mechanisms and bodies, especially the Committee against Torture and the Office of the High Commissioner, in particular with a view to enhancing further their effectiveness and mutual cooperation, while avoiding unnecessary duplication with other special procedures, and that he pursue cooperation with other relevant United Nations programmes, notably that on crime prevention and criminal justice;

30. *Reiterates* the need for the Special Rapporteur to be able to respond effectively, in particular through urgent appeals, to credible and reliable information that comes before him, invites him to continue to seek the views and comments of all concerned, in particular Governments, and underlines that the facts forming the basis for the urgent appeals should be clearly set out;

31. *Calls upon* all Governments to cooperate with and assist the Special Rapporteur in the performance of his task, to supply all necessary information requested by him and to react appropriately and expeditiously to his urgent appeals;

32. *Urges* those Governments that have not yet responded to communications transmitted to them by the Special Rapporteur to answer without further delay;

33. *Calls upon* all Governments to give serious consideration to responding favourably to the Special Rapporteur's requests to visit their countries and urges them to enter into a constructive dialogue with the Special Rapporteur with respect to the follow-up to his recommendations, so as to enable him to fulfil his mandate even more effectively;

34. *Invites* the Special Rapporteur to submit an interim report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session on the overall trends and developments with regard to his mandate and a full report to the Commission at its sixtieth session, including as addenda all replies sent by Governments that are received in any of the official languages of the United Nations;

35. *Takes note* of the reports of the Secretary-General on the United Nations Voluntary Fund for Victims of Torture (A/57/268 and E/CN.4/2003/61 and Add.1);

36. *Recognizes* the global need for international assistance to victims of torture, expresses its gratitude and appreciation to those Governments, organizations and individuals that have contributed to the Fund and encourages them to continue to do so;

37. *Stresses* the importance of the work of the Board of Trustees of the Fund and appeals to all Governments, organizations and individuals to contribute annually to the Fund and preferably by 1 March before the annual meeting of the Board, if possible with a substantial increase in the contributions in order to take into consideration the ever-increasing requests for assistance, in particular the increasing need for assistance to rehabilitation services for victims of torture and to small projects of humanitarian assistance to victims of torture;

38. *Requests* the Secretary-General to continue to include the Fund, on an annual basis, among the programmes for which funds are pledged at the United Nations Pledging Conference for Development Activities and to transmit to all Governments the appeals of the Commission for contributions to the Fund;

39. *Calls upon* the Board of Trustees of the Fund to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session, and requests an independent evaluation, in accordance with United Nations rules and regulations, of the functioning of the Fund, including in particular the lessons and best practices learned from the Fund's activities, with a view to further enhancing its effectiveness; the independent evaluation should be initiated before the next session of the Commission using extrabudgetary funding;

40. *Requests* the Secretary-General to ensure, within the overall budgetary framework of the United Nations, the provision of an adequate and stable level of staffing, as well as the necessary technical facilities, for the bodies and mechanisms involved in combating torture and

assisting victims of torture, in order to ensure their effective performance commensurate with the strong support expressed by Member States for combating torture and assisting victims of torture;

41. *Calls upon* all Governments, the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and United Nations bodies and agencies, as well as relevant intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations, to commemorate on 26 June the United Nations International Day in Support of Victims of Torture;

42. *Decides* to continue to consider this matter at its sixtieth session, as a matter of priority.

57th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XI.]

2003/33. Human rights and forensic science

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling its resolutions 1993/33 of 5 March 1993, 1994/31 of 4 March 1994, 1996/31 of 19 April 1996, 1998/36 of 17 April 1998 and 2000/32 of 20 April 2000,

Welcoming the report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on human rights and forensic science (E/CN.4/2002/67), submitted pursuant to Commission resolution 2000/32,

Recognizing that forensic science is an important tool in detecting evidence of torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment and extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions, and recalling in this context the Principles on the Effective Prevention and Investigation of Extra-legal, Arbitrary and Summary Executions adopted by the Economic and Social Council in its resolution 1989/65 of 24 May 1989, as well as the Principles on the Effective Investigation and Documentation of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (the Istanbul Principles) annexed to Commission resolution 2000/43 of 20 April 2000 and General Assembly resolution 55/89 of 4 December 2000,

Recognizing also that forensic investigations can play an important role in combating impunity by providing the evidentiary basis on which prosecutions can successfully be brought against persons responsible for grave violations of human rights and international humanitarian law,

Noting that the practice of forensic science includes examinations of both dead and living persons, and also includes identification procedures,

Noting also the need of Governments, intergovernmental organizations and non-governmental organizations for forensic scientific expertise in investigating deaths and clarifying disappearances, *Aware* that several special rapporteurs have used or referred to the need for the assistance of experts in various forensic disciplines in the context of the implementation of their mandates,

1. *Welcomes* the increased use of forensic investigations in situations where grave violations of human rights and international humanitarian law have occurred, and encourages further coordination concerning, inter alia, the planning and realization of such investigations, as well as the protection of forensic and related experts, between Governments, intergovernmental organizations and non-governmental organizations;

2. *Notes* the progress made by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights in the use of forensic experts, including the revised Cooperation Service Agreement (E/CN.4/1998/32, annex II) regulating the use of forensic experts provided either by a Member State or by a non-governmental organization;

3. *Welcomes* the publication by the Office of the High Commissioner of the *Istanbul Protocol: Manual on the Effective Investigation and Documentation of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment* (Professional Training Series, No. 8);

4. *Also welcomes* the establishment of a consolidated database of forensic experts at the Office of the High Commissioner, and requests the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to keep the database continuously updated in consultation with Governments, relevant United Nations bodies and professional organizations of forensic and related experts;

5. *Recommends* that the Office of the High Commissioner encourage forensic experts to coordinate further and produce additional manuals on examinations of living persons;

6. *Also recommends* that the Office of the High Commissioner encourage, as appropriate, the dissemination and use of the manuals referred to in the present resolution and the setting up of courses aimed at providing training in forensic activities relating to victims of human rights violations, particularly in countries without sufficient expertise in forensic science and related fields, for example through the training of local teams;

7. *Further recommends* that the Secretary-General, with a view to promoting quality and consistency, establish procedures to evaluate the use of forensic expertise and the results of those efforts;

8. *Encourages* Governments to establish thorough, prompt and impartial investigation and documentation procedures, such as those reflected in the Principles on the Effective Prevention and Investigation of Extra-legal, Arbitrary and Summary Executions and in the Istanbul Principles;

9. *Requests* the Secretary-General to provide appropriate resources, from within existing overall United Nations resources, to fund the activities of the Office of the High Commissioner in implementing the present resolution, including a revision of the *Manual on the Effective Prevention and Investigation of Extra-legal, Arbitrary and Summary Executions*;

10. *Requests* the Office of the High Commissioner to report to the Commission at its sixty-first session on progress made in this matter;

11. *Decides* to consider this question at its sixty-first session under the same agenda item.

57th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XI.]

2003/34. The right to restitution, compensation and rehabilitation for victims of grave violations of human rights and fundamental freedoms

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights, other relevant human rights instruments and the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action (A/CONF.157/23),

Reaffirming that, pursuant to internationally proclaimed human rights principles, victims of grave violations of human rights should receive, in appropriate cases, restitution, compensation and rehabilitation,

Reiterating the importance of addressing the question of restitution, compensation and rehabilitation for victims of grave violations of human rights and fundamental freedoms in a systematic and thorough way at the national and international levels,

Recalling its resolutions 1996/35 of 19 April 1996, 1998/43 of 17 April 1998, 1999/33 of 26 April 1999, 2000/41 of 20 April 2000 and 2002/44 of 23 April 2002, as well as its decision 2001/105 of 23 April 2001,

Recalling also the report of the independent expert appointed by the Commission, Mr. Cherif Bassiouni (E/CN.4/2000/62), and, in particular, the draft of the "Basic principles and guidelines on the right to a remedy and reparation for victims of violations of international human rights and humanitarian law", annexed to his report, and the note by the Secretariat (E/CN.4/2002/70),

Welcoming with satisfaction the positive experience of countries that have established policies and adopted legislation on restitution, compensation and rehabilitation for victims of grave violations of human rights,

1. *Calls upon* the international community to give due attention to the right to a remedy and, in particular, in appropriate cases, to receive restitution, compensation and rehabilitation, for victims of grave violations of international human rights law and humanitarian international law;

2. *Requests* the Secretary-General to circulate to all Member States and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations in consultative status with the Economic and Social Council the draft of the "Basic principles and guidelines on the right to a remedy and reparation for victims of violations of international human rights and humanitarian law", annexed to the report of the independent expert, and to request those that have not yet done so to send their comments thereon to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights;

3. *Takes note* of the report of the Chairperson-Rapporteur of the consultative meeting, held on 30 September and 1 October 2002, with a view to finalizing the "Basic principles and guidelines on the right to a remedy and reparation for victims of violations of international human rights and humanitarian law" (E/CN.4/2003/63);

4. *Requests* the Chairperson-Rapporteur of the consultative meeting, in consultation with the independent experts, Mr. Theo van Boven and Mr. Cherif Bassiouni, to prepare a revised version of the "Basic principles and guidelines on the right to a remedy and reparation for victims of violations of international human rights and humanitarian law", taking into account the opinions and commentaries of States and of intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations and the results of the consultative meeting;

5. *Requests* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to hold, with the cooperation of interested Governments, a second consultative meeting for all interested Member States, intergovernmental organizations and non-governmental organizations in consultative status with the Economic and Social Council, using available resources, with a view to finalizing the "Basic principles and guidelines on the right to a remedy and reparation for victims of violations of international human rights and humanitarian law" and, if appropriate, to consider options for the adoption of these principles and guidelines; the second consultative meeting should have, as a basis for its work, the comments submitted, the report of the Chairperson-Rapporteur of the first consultative meeting and the revised version of the principles and guidelines to be prepared by the Chairperson-Rapporteur of the first consultative meeting in consultation with the independent experts, Mr. Theo van Boven and Mr. Cherif Bassiouni;

6. *Encourages* the Chairperson-Rapporteur of the first consultative meeting to conduct informal consultations with all interested parties, to further contribute to the process of the "Basic principles and guidelines on the right to a remedy and reparation for victims of violations of international human rights and humanitarian law";

7. *Requests* the High Commissioner to transmit to the Commission at its sixtieth session the final outcome of the second consultative meeting for its consideration;

8. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this question, as a matter of priority, at its sixtieth session under the sub-item entitled "Independence of the judiciary, administration of justice, impunity" of the relevant agenda item.

57th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XI.]

2003/35. Strengthening of popular participation, equity, social justice and non-discrimination as essential foundations of democracy

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling its resolutions 2001/36 of 23 April 2001 and 2002/34 of 22 April 2002 on this issue,

Recalling also General Assembly resolution 55/96 of 4 December 2000 and recalling its own resolution 2000/47 of 25 April 2000 on promoting and consolidating democracy,

Reaffirming its commitment to the purposes and principles enshrined in the Charter of the United Nations,

Reaffirming also the commitment of all States to fulfil their obligations to promote universal respect for, and observance and protection of, all human rights and fundamental freedoms for all in accordance with the Charter of the United Nations, other instruments relating to human rights, and international law,

Stressing that all peoples have the right of self-determination, by virtue of which they freely determine their political status and freely pursue their economic, social and cultural development,

Recognizing that democracy, development and respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms are interdependent and mutually reinforcing,

Recalling that all human rights are universal, indivisible, interdependent and interrelated and that the international community must treat all human rights globally in a fair and equal manner, on the same footing and with the same emphasis,

Reaffirming the commitment made by Member States to strive for the full protection and promotion in all our States of civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights for all,

Considering the major changes taking place on the international scene and the aspirations of all peoples for a democratic, participatory and fair international order based on the principles enshrined in the Charter of the United Nations, including promoting and encouraging respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms for all and respect for the principle of equal rights and self-determination of peoples, peace, democracy, justice, equality, rule of law, pluralism, development, better standards of living and solidarity,

Welcoming the commitment of all Member States, expressed in the United Nations Millennium Declaration, to work collectively for more inclusive political processes allowing genuine participation by all citizens in all countries,

Welcoming also the pledge of the international community at the World Conference on Human Rights, held at Vienna in June 1993, to support the strengthening and promotion of democracy, development and respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms throughout the world, *Recognizing* that the equal participation of all individuals and peoples in the formation of just, equitable, democratic and inclusive societies can contribute to a world free from racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance,

Emphasizing the importance of the equitable participation of all, without any discrimination, in domestic as well as global decision-making,

Considering that in the current context of globalization, whereby decisions affecting people's lives are often taken outside the national context, the application of the principles of democracy to the international and regional levels has taken on added importance,

Recognizing that development can only be sustainable on a long-term basis if development policies are responsive to people's needs and ensure people's participation both in their design and implementation, while stressing the fact that meeting the basic human needs essential for survival is a sine qua non condition for an effective democracy,

Emphasizing that the persistence of extreme poverty inhibits the full and effective enjoyment of human rights and the participation of all citizens in the democratic processes in every society, and that the full participation of everyone in democratic societies fosters and enhances the struggle against poverty,

Reaffirming the need to create an environment - at the national and global levels alike - which is conducive to development and to the elimination of poverty,

Recalling that accountable and transparent governance at the national and international levels is critical for the creation of an environment that facilitates the development of democratic, prosperous and peaceful societies,

Recognizing and respecting the rich and diverse nature of the community of the world's democracies, which arise out of all of the world's social, cultural and religious beliefs and traditions,

Bearing in mind that each society and every context has its own indigenous and relevant democratic institutional traditions, and that while no single institution can claim democratic perfection, the combination of domestic democratic structures with universal democratic norms is a formidable tool in strengthening both the roots and the reach of democracy and in advancing a universal understanding of democracy,

Recognizing that while all democracies share common features, differences between democratic societies should be neither feared nor repressed, but cherished as a precious asset of humanity,

Aware of the importance of fostering a diversity of social contributions in strengthening people's participation, equity, social justice and non-discrimination, including the enhancement of non-governmental organizations, people's organizations, voluntary social organizations, trade unions, the private sector and other actors of civil society,

Aware also of the importance of ensuring the implementation of the rights to freedom of opinion and expression as well as to freedom of assembly and association, in accordance with articles 19, 20, 21 and 22 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights,

Recalling the commitment undertaken by all States within the framework of the United Nations and other international organizations to work for the promotion of democracy and the rule of law,

1. *Declares* that popular participation, equity, social justice and non-discrimination are essential foundations of democracy;

2. *Reaffirms* that democracy is based on the freely expressed will of the people to determine their own political, economic, social and cultural systems and their full participation in all aspects of their lives and that in that context the promotion and protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms at the national and international levels should be universal and conducted without conditions attached;

3. *Also reaffirms* that, while all democracies share common features, there is no one model of democracy; therefore we must not seek to export any particular model of democracy;

4. *Affirms* that the consolidation of democracy requires the promotion and protection of all human rights for everyone, both civil and political rights and economic, social and cultural rights, including the right to development as a universal and inalienable right and an integral part of fundamental human rights, as established in the Declaration on the Right to Development;

5. *Also affirms* that the right to development is a crucial area of public affairs in every country and requires free, active and meaningful popular participation;

6. *Reaffirms* that democracy, development and respect for human rights are interdependent and mutually reinforcing;

7. *Stresses* that the consolidation of democracy requires that sustained economic growth and sustainable development of countries and communities foster the promotion and consolidation of democracies;

8. *Declares* that full popular participation is only feasible if societies have democratic political and electoral systems which guarantee to all their citizens the possibility both to take part in the government of their country, directly or through freely chosen representatives, and to have equal access to public service, without discrimination of any kind as to race, colour, sex, language, religion, political or other opinion, national or social origin, property, birth or other status;

9. *Reaffirms* that the will of the people shall be the basis of the authority of government and that this shall be expressed in periodic and genuine elections which shall be by universal and equal suffrage and shall be held by secret vote or by equivalent free voting procedures;

10. *Also reaffirms* that free and fair elections, popular participation and control, collective deliberation and political equality are essential to democracy and must be realized through a framework of accessible, representative and accountable institutions subject to periodic change or renewal;

11. *Recognizes* that inequitable political, economic, cultural and social conditions can breed and foster racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, which in turn exacerbate inequity;

12. *Reaffirms* that genuine equality of opportunity for all, in all spheres, including that of development, is fundamental to the eradication of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance;

13. Urges all States to foster a democracy that, inspired by the recognition of the inherent dignity and the equal and inalienable rights of all members of the human family, promotes people's welfare, rejecting all forms of discrimination and exclusion, facilitates development with equity and justice, and encourages the most comprehensive and full participation of their citizens in the decision-making process and in the debate over diverse issues affecting society;

14. *Requests* all States and the international community further to endeavour to promote effective measures to eradicate poverty and promote just, equitable and inclusive societies;

15. *Invites* all mechanisms of the Commission and the human rights treaty bodies to continue taking into account, in the discharge of their respective mandates, the question of strengthening popular participation, equity, social justice and non-discrimination as the foundations of democracy;

16. *Requests* the Secretary-General and the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to bring the present resolution to the attention of Member States, the relevant United Nations organs and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations and to disseminate it on the widest possible basis;

17. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this issue at its sixtieth session, under the same agenda item.

57th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 29 votes to 12, with 12 abstentions. See chap. XI.]

2003/36. Interdependence between democracy and human rights

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling General Assembly resolution 55/96 of 4 December 2000, entitled "Promoting and consolidating democracy", as well as all its own relevant resolutions, in particular resolutions 1999/57 of 27 April 1999, entitled "Promotion of the right to democracy", 2000/47 of 25 April 2000, entitled "Promoting and consolidating democracy", 2001/41 of 23 April 2001, entitled "Continuing dialogue on measures to promote and consolidate democracy", and 2002/46 of 23 April 2002 entitled "Further measures to promote and consolidate democracy",

Recalling also the universal validity of the values of freedom, respect for human rights and the principle of the holding of periodic and genuine elections by universal suffrage and by secret ballot which are embodied in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and various regional instruments for the promotion and protection of human rights,

Reaffirming commitments undertaken by Member States, within the framework of the United Nations and other international organizations, for the promotion of human rights, democracy and the rule of law,

Taking note of the Second Ministerial Conference of the Community of Democracies, held in Seoul from 10 to 12 November 2002, under the overall theme of "Democracy: investing for peace and prosperity", and the Seoul Plan of Action, which provides specific guidelines for the promotion, consolidation and protection of democracy worldwide, and of the Warsaw Declaration adopted by the Ministerial Conference entitled, "Towards a community of democracies", held in Warsaw on 26 and 27 June 2000, and noting the convening of the Fifth International Conference of New or Restored Democracies, to be held in Ulaanbataar, from 18 to 20 June 2003,

Noting the *Human Development Report 2002* issued by the United Nations Development Programme, which illustrates the close link between democracy and good governance on the one hand, and economic development and poverty alleviation, on the other hand,

Recognizing the need continuously to promote respect for democratic values and principles, and to improve the functioning of democratic institutions and mechanisms,

Recognizing also that the effective application of the rule of law and the fair administration of justice are vital to the good functioning of democracy,

Welcoming the expert seminar on the interdependence between democracy and human rights that took place on 25 and 26 November 2002 in Geneva,

Taking note of the chairperson's summary of key points emerging from the seminar,

Noting with interest the report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the expert seminar (E/CN.4/2003/59),

1. *Declares* that the essential elements of democracy include respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms, inter alia freedom of association, freedom of expression and opinion, and also include access to power and its exercise in accordance with the rule of law, the holding of periodic free and fair elections by universal suffrage and by secret ballot as the expression of the will of the people, a pluralistic system of political parties and organizations, the separation of powers, the independence of the judiciary, transparency and accountability in public administration, and free, independent and pluralistic media;

2. *Reaffirms* its conviction that democracy, development and respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms are interdependent and mutually reinforcing; democracy is based on the freely expressed will of the people to determine their own political, economic, social and cultural systems and their full participation in all aspects of their lives;

3. *Also reaffirms* that democracy facilitates the progressive realization of all economic, social and cultural rights;

4. *Recognizes* the comprehensive nature of democracy as a system of governance that encompasses procedures and substance, formal institutions and informal processes, majorities and minorities, mechanisms and mentalities, laws and their enforcement, government and civil society;

5. *Stresses* the need for equal opportunities for men and women to participate in political and public life;

6. *Acknowledges* the role played by non-governmental organizations and civil society in promoting democracy;

7. *Notes* that international human rights instruments enshrine many of the principles, norms, standards and values of democracy and may guide the development of domestic democratic traditions and institutions;

8. *Acknowledges* that democracy is an always-perfectible process that should be measured by the degree to which its principles, norms, standards and values are given effect and contributes to the full realization of all human rights;

9. *Notes with satisfaction* that the progress, in many countries of the world, in building democratic societies has led to a better realization of civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights in those countries;

10. *Notes* that democratic processes are not always irreversible and that there is a constant need continuously to protect, promote and consolidate democracy;

11. *Calls* on national parliaments to make continuous efforts aimed at strengthening the rule of law and democratic institutions, as well as at implementing democratic principles and values, and encourages the Inter-Parliamentary Union actively to continue its contributions to that effect;

12. *Underlines* the need to further clarify basic concepts that define democracy and are of universal relevance and use;

13. *Calls upon* the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights:

(*a*) To pay increased attention to the work done with respect to the promotion and consolidation of democracy by the United Nations system, other regional and international intergovernmental organizations and relevant non-governmental organizations;

(*b*) To engage in coordination efforts with the Department of Political Affairs and the Department of Economic and Social Affairs of the Secretariat, the United Nations Development Programme and other relevant United Nations bodies that undertake activities aimed at promoting and consolidating democracy;

(c) To use the work of special procedures of the Commission in order to collect and analyse data on relevant cases where protection of human rights was served by democratic practices or where lack of democracy or setbacks in democratization processes triggered violations of human rights;

(*d*) To invite the views of various regional, subregional and other organizations and arrangements on the role they play in promoting and consolidating democracy, and to report to the Commission on the contributions resulting therefrom at its sixtieth session;

14. *Requests* the Office of the High Commissioner to prepare a compilation of documents or texts adopted and used by various intergovernmental, international, regional and subregional organizations aimed at promoting and consolidating democracy and to report to the Commission at its sixty-first session;

15. *Invites* all Governments, relevant intergovernmental organizations and interested non-governmental organizations to continue and deepen debates aimed at identifying ways and means to promote and consolidate democracy, in particular on issues identified by the expert seminar on the interdependence of democracy and human rights as being in need of further attention;

16. *Calls upon* the Office of the High Commissioner to organize to that purpose a second expert seminar, in 2004, to examine further the interdependence between democracy and human rights, with the topic of "Democracy and the rule of law", to be funded by voluntary contributions, and to include observers from interested Governments, experts of the United Nations specialized agencies, funds and programmes, other relevant intergovernmental organizations and interested non-governmental organizations;

17. *Requests* the Office of the High Commissioner to report on the conclusions of the expert seminar to the Commission at its sixty-first session;

18. *Decides* to continue consideration of the matter at its sixtieth session.

57th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 36 votes to none, with 17 abstentions. See chap. XI.]

2003/37. Human rights and terrorism

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the Declaration on Principles of International Law concerning Friendly Relations and Cooperation among States in Accordance with the Charter of the United Nations and the International Covenants on Human Rights,

Recalling the Declaration on the Occasion of the Fiftieth Anniversary of the United Nations, as well as the Declaration on Measures to Eliminate International Terrorism, adopted by the General Assembly at its fiftieth and forty-ninth sessions, respectively,

Recalling also the United Nations Millennium Declaration adopted by the General Assembly on 8 September 2000 at its fifty-fifth session,

Recalling further the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23),

Recalling all previous General Assembly resolutions on the issue of terrorism, including resolutions 46/51 of 9 December 1991, 48/122 of 20 December 1993, 49/185 of 23 December 1994, 50/186 of 22 December 1995, 52/133 of 12 December 1997 and 56/160 of 19 December 2001, as well as its own resolutions 2000/30 of 20 April 2000, 2001/37 of 23 April 2001 and 2002/35 of 22 April 2002,

Recalling also General Assembly resolutions 54/164 of 17 December 1999 and 54/110 of 9 December 1999, in which it decided that the Ad Hoc Committee established by Assembly resolution 51/210 of 17 December 1996 should continue to elaborate a draft international convention for the suppression of acts of nuclear terrorism with a view to completing the instrument, should address means of further developing a comprehensive legal framework of conventions dealing with international terrorism, including considering the elaboration of a comprehensive convention on international terrorism, and should address the question of convening a high-level conference under the auspices of the United Nations to formulate a joint organized response of the international community to terrorism in all its forms and manifestations,

Reaffirming the need for the implementation of General Assembly resolution 54/109 of 9 December 1999, in which the Assembly adopted the International Convention for the Suppression of the Financing of Terrorism,

Noting the importance of General Assembly resolution 55/158 of 12 December 2000, in which the Assembly stressed the need to strengthen further international cooperation between States and between international organizations and agencies, regional organizations and arrangements and the United Nations in order to prevent, combat and eliminate terrorism in all its forms and manifestations, wherever and by whomever committed, in accordance with the principles of the Charter of the United Nations, international law and relevant international conventions,

Noting with great concern the growing connection between terrorist groups and other criminal organizations engaged in the illegal traffic in arms and drugs at the national and international levels, as well as the consequent commission of serious crimes, such as murder, extortion, kidnapping, assault, the taking of hostages and robbery,

Alarmed in particular at the possibility that the terrorist groups may exploit new technologies to facilitate acts of terrorism which may cause massive damage, including huge loss of human life,

Mindful that the Security Council adopted resolution 1373 (2001) of 28 September 2001, requiring States to adopt counter-terrorism measures, and resolution 1377 (2001) of 12 November 2001, by which it adopted a declaration on the global effort to combat terrorism,

Convinced that terrorism, in all its forms and manifestations, wherever and by whomever committed, can never be justified in any instance, including as a means to promote and protect human rights,

Bearing in mind that the most essential and basic human right is the right to life,

Bearing in mind also that terrorism in all its forms and manifestations creates an environment that destroys the ideal of free human beings enjoying freedom from fear and want, and makes it difficult for States to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Bearing in mind further that terrorism in many cases poses a severe challenge to democracy, civil society and the rule of law,

Recalling in this regard the horrific events of 11 September 2001 in the United States of America, which led to the loss of the lives of several thousand civilians,

Reiterating that all States have an obligation to promote and protect all human rights and fundamental freedoms and to ensure effective implementation of their obligations under international humanitarian law,

Profoundly deploring the large number of civilians killed, massacred and maimed by terrorists in indiscriminate and random acts of violence and terror, which cannot be justified under any circumstances,

Emphasizing the need to intensify the fight against terrorism in all its forms and manifestations at the national level and to enhance effective international cooperation in combating terrorism in conformity with international law, including relevant State obligations under international human rights and international humanitarian law, and to strengthen the role of the United Nations in this respect,

Recognizing the need to improve international cooperation on criminal matters and national measures so as to address impunity, which can contribute to the continued occurrence of terrorism,

Emphasizing that States shall deny safe haven to those who finance, plan, support or commit terrorist acts, or provide safe havens,

Reaffirming that all measures to counter terrorism must be in strict conformity with international law, including international human rights standards and obligations,

Seriously concerned at the gross violations of human rights perpetrated by terrorist groups,

Stressing the growing consciousness of the international community of the negative effects of terrorism in all its forms and manifestations on the full enjoyment of human rights and fundamental freedoms and on the establishment of the rule of law and democratic freedoms as enshrined in the Charter of the United Nations and the International Covenants on Human Rights,

Noting the initiatives introduced since its previous session on the question of human rights and terrorism at the international, intraregional and national levels, as shown by the commitment made by the Movement of Non-Aligned Countries to fight terrorism, as expressed by the XIII Conference of the Heads of State and Government of the Non-Aligned Movement, held in Kuala Lumpur in February 2003,

1. *Reiterates its unequivocal condemnation* of all acts, methods and practices of terrorism, regardless of their motivation, in all their forms and manifestations, wherever, whenever and by whomever committed, as acts aimed at the destruction of human rights, fundamental freedoms and democracy, threatening the territorial integrity and security of States, destabilizing legitimately constituted Governments, undermining pluralistic civil society and the rule of law and having adverse consequences for the economic and social development of the State;

2. *Strongly condemns* the violations of the right to life, liberty and security;

3. *Expresses its solidarity* with the victims of terrorism;

4. *Condemns* incitement of ethnic hatred, violence and terrorism;

5. *Urges* States to fulfil their obligations under the Charter of the United Nations in strict conformity with international law, including human rights standards and obligations and international humanitarian law, to prevent, combat and eliminate terrorism in all its forms and manifestations, wherever, whenever and by whomever committed, and calls upon States to strengthen, where appropriate, their legislation to combat terrorism in all its forms and manifestations;

6. *Strongly condemns* all terrorist acts on individual property, national monuments and historical relics;

7. *Urges* States to enhance cooperation at the regional and international levels in the fight against terrorism in all its forms and manifestations, in accordance with relevant international obligations under human rights instruments and international humanitarian law, with the aim of eliminating terrorism in all its forms and manifestations, and to further strengthen cooperation with a view to bringing terrorists to justice;

8. *Calls upon* States to take appropriate measures in conformity with the relevant provisions of national and international law, including international human rights standards, before granting refugee status, with the purpose of ensuring that the asylum-seeker has not planned, facilitated or participated in the commission of terrorist acts, and to ensure, in conformity with international law, that refugee status is not abused by the perpetrators, organizers or facilitators of terrorist acts and that claims of political motivation are not recognized as grounds for refusing requests for the extradition of alleged terrorists;

9. *Urges* all relevant human rights mechanisms and procedures, as appropriate, to address the consequences of the acts, methods and practices of terrorist groups in their forthcoming reports to the Commission;

10. *Invites* the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to respond to requests from interested Governments for assistance and advice on ensuring full compliance with international human rights standards and obligations when undertaking measures to combat terrorism;

11. *Welcomes* the report of the Secretary General (A/56/190), and invites him to continue to seek the views of Member States on the implications of terrorism in all its forms and manifestations for the full enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms and on how the needs and concerns of victims of terrorism might be addressed, including through the possible establishment of a voluntary fund for the victims of terrorism, as well as on ways and means to rehabilitate the victims of terrorism and to reintegrate them into society, with a view to incorporating his findings in his reports to the Commission and the General Assembly;

12. Endorses decision 2002/24 of 14 August 2002 of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights requesting the Secretary-General to give the Special Rapporteur on terrorism and human rights of the Sub-Commission all the assistance necessary in order to hold consultations with the competent services and bodies of the United Nations system, in particular those located in New York and Vienna, to complement and expand her essential research and to collect all the needed and up-to-date information and data for the preparation of her additional progress report;

13. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur to give attention in her next report on human rights and terrorism to the questions raised in the present resolution;

14. *Decides* to remain seized of the matter at its sixtieth session.

58th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 30 votes to 12, with 11 abstentions. See chap. XI.]

2003/38. Question of enforced or involuntary disappearances

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling its resolution 20 (XXXVI) of 29 February 1980, in which it decided to establish a working group consisting of five of its members, to serve as experts in their individual capacity, to examine questions relevant to enforced or involuntary disappearances, its resolution 1995/75 of 8 March 1995 on cooperation with representatives of United Nations human rights organs, and its resolutions 2001/46 of 23 April 2001 and 2002/41 of 23 April 2002,

Recalling also General Assembly resolution 47/133 of 18 December 1992, by which the Assembly adopted the Declaration on the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance as a body of principles for all States, and Assembly resolution 57/215 of 18 December 2002,

Recalling further Economic and Social Council decision 2001/221 of 4 June 2001 in which the Council endorsed the decision of the Commission to establish an intersessional open-ended working group of the Commission, with the mandate to elaborate a draft legally binding normative instrument for the protection of all persons from enforced disappearance,

Deeply concerned in particular by the increase in enforced or involuntary disappearances in various regions of the world, including arrest, detention and abduction, when these are part of or amount to enforced disappearances, and by the growing number of reports concerning harassment, ill-treatment and intimidation of witnesses of disappearances or relatives of persons who have disappeared,

Emphasizing that impunity is simultaneously one of the underlying causes of enforced disappearances and one of the major obstacles to the elucidation of cases thereof and that there is a need for effective measures to combat the problem of impunity,

Acknowledging the fact that acts of enforced disappearance are crimes against humanity, as defined in the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (A/CONF.183/9),

1. *Takes note* of the report submitted by the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances (E/CN.4/2003/70 and Corr.1 and 2) pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/41;

2. *Stresses* the importance of the work of the Working Group and encourages it in the execution of its mandate:

(*a*) To continue to promote communication between families of disappeared persons and the Governments concerned with a view to ensuring that sufficiently documented and clearly identified individual cases are investigated and to ascertain whether such information falls under its mandate and contains the required elements;

(*b*) To continue to observe, in its humanitarian task, United Nations standards and practices regarding the handling of communications and the consideration of government replies;

(c) To continue to consider the question of impunity in the light of the relevant provisions of the Declaration on the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance and of the final reports submitted by the Special Rapporteur appointed by the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights;

(*d*) To continue to pay particular attention to cases of children subjected to enforced disappearance and children of disappeared persons and to cooperate closely with the Governments concerned in searching for and identifying these children;

(e) To pay particular attention to cases transmitted to it that refer to ill-treatment, serious threatening or intimidation of witnesses of enforced or involuntary disappearances or relatives of disappeared persons;

(*f*) To pay particular attention to cases of disappearance of persons working for the promotion and protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms, wherever they occur, and to make appropriate recommendations for preventing such disappearances and improving the protection of such persons;

(g) To continue to apply a gender perspective in its reporting process, including in information collection and the formulation of recommendations;

(h) To provide appropriate assistance in the implementation by States of the Declaration and of the existing international rules;

(*i*) To continue its deliberations on its working methods and to include these aspects in its report to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

3. *Deplores* the fact that some Governments have never provided substantive replies concerning the cases of enforced disappearance in their countries or acted on the recommendations concerning them made in the reports of the Working Group;

4. *Urges* the Governments concerned:

(*a*) To cooperate with the Working Group and help it to carry out its mandate effectively, in particular by inviting it freely to visit their countries;

(*b*) To intensify their cooperation with the Working Group on any action taken pursuant to recommendations addressed to them by the Working Group;

(c) To take steps to protect witnesses of enforced or involuntary disappearances and the lawyers and families of disappeared persons against any intimidation or ill-treatment to which they might be subjected;

(*d*) That have long had many unresolved cases of disappearances, to continue their efforts to shed light on the fate of the individuals concerned and to set appropriate settlement machinery in train with the families of those individuals;

(*e*) To make provision in their legal systems for machinery for victims of enforced or involuntary disappearances or their families to seek fair and adequate reparation;

5. *Reminds* Governments:

(*a*) That, as proclaimed in article 2 of the Declaration on the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance, no State shall practise, permit or tolerate enforced disappearances;

(b) That all acts of enforced or involuntary disappearance are crimes punishable by appropriate penalties which should take due account of their extreme seriousness under penal law;

(c) That they should ensure that their competent authorities proceed immediately to conduct impartial inquiries in all circumstances where there is reason to believe that an enforced disappearance has occurred in territory under their jurisdiction;

(*d*) That, if such belief is borne out, all the perpetrators of enforced or involuntary disappearances must be prosecuted;

(e) That impunity is simultaneously one of the underlying causes of enforced disappearance and one of the major obstacles to the elucidation of cases thereof;

(*f*) That, as proclaimed in article 11 of the Declaration, all persons deprived of liberty must be released in a manner permitting reliable verification that they have actually been released and, further, have been released in conditions in which their physical integrity and ability fully to exercise their rights are assured;

6. *Expresses*:

(*a*) Its thanks to the many Governments that have cooperated with the Working Group and replied to its requests for information and to the Governments that have invited the Working Group to visit their countries, asks them to give all necessary attention to the Working Group's recommendations and invites them to inform the Working Group of any action they take on those recommendations;

(b) Its appreciation to the Governments that are investigating, have developed or are developing appropriate mechanisms to investigate any cases of enforced disappearance which are brought to their attention, and encourages all the Governments concerned to expand their efforts in this area;

7. *Invites* States to take legislative, administrative, legal and other steps, including when a state of emergency has been declared, to take action at the national and regional levels and in cooperation with the United Nations, if appropriate through technical assistance, and to provide the Working Group with concrete information on the measures taken and the obstacles encountered in preventing enforced or involuntary disappearances and in giving effect to the principles set forth in the Declaration;

8. *Takes note* of the assistance provided to the Working Group by non-governmental organizations and their activities in support of the implementation of the Declaration and invites those organizations to continue their cooperation;

9. *Acknowledges with great concern* the difficulties encountered by the Working Group in the accomplishment of its mandate and requests the Secretary-General:

(*a*) To ensure that the Working Group receives all the assistance and resources it requires to perform its function, including supporting the principles of the Declaration, carrying out and following up on missions and holding sessions in countries that are prepared to receive it;

(*b*) To provide the resources needed to update the database on cases of enforced disappearance;

(c) To keep the Working Group and the Commission regularly informed of the steps taken for the wide dissemination and promotion of the Declaration;

10. *Requests* the Working Group to report on its activities to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

11. *Takes note* of the report (E/CN.4/2002/71) presented by the independent expert charged with examining the existing international criminal and human rights framework for the protection of persons from enforced or involuntary disappearances to the intersessional working group with the mandate to elaborate a draft legally binding normative instrument for the protection of all persons from enforced disappearance, in accordance with Commission resolutions 2001/46 and 2002/41, as well as the contribution of the Chairperson-Rapporteur of the sessional working group on the administration of justice of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights to the work of the intersessional working group in her capacity as Rapporteur on the question of the draft international convention on the protection of all persons from enforced disappearance (transmitted by the Sub-Commission in its resolution 1998/25 of 26 August 1998;

12. Also takes note of the report of the Intersessional open-ended working group of the Commission to elaborate a draft legally binding normative instrument for the protection of all persons from enforced disappearance (E/CN.4/2003/71) and welcomes the substantial progress made during the first session of the Intersessional Working Group and, in that context, welcomes the participation of non-governmental organizations;

13. *Requests* the Intersessional Working Group to meet for a period of 10 working days before the sixtieth session of the Commission in order to continue its work, in accordance with Commission resolutions 2001/46 and 2002/41, and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

14. *Requests* the Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Intersessional Working Group to undertake informal consultations with all interested parties in order to prepare the next session of the Intersessional Working Group;

15. *Requests* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to invite the experts mentioned in paragraph 11 above to participate in the activities of the working group;

16. *Decides* to consider this matter at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

58th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XI.]

2003/39. Integrity of the judicial system

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by articles 5, 7, 8, 10 and 11 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and articles 2, 4, 6, 7, 10, 14, 15 and 26 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, and bearing in mind the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action (A/CONF.157/23),

Recalling other important documents on the issue of the integrity of the judiciary endorsed by various forums of the United Nations, in particular the Basic Principles on the Independence of the Judiciary, the Basic Principles on the Role of Lawyers, the Guidelines on the Role of Prosecutors, the Declaration of Basic Principles of Justice for Victims of Crime and Abuse of Power, the Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners, the Basic Principles for the Treatment of Prisoners, the Body of Principles for the Protection of All Persons under Any Form of Detention or Imprisonment and the safeguards guaranteeing protection of the rights of those facing the death penalty,

Recalling also its resolution 2002/37 of 22 April 2003 on the subject,

Convinced that the integrity of the judicial system is an essential prerequisite for the protection of human rights and for ensuring that there is no discrimination in the administration of justice,

Stressing that the integrity of the judicial system should be observed at all times,

1. *Reiterates* that every person is entitled, in full equality, to a fair and public hearing by a competent, independent and impartial tribunal established by law, in the determination of his/her rights and obligations and of any criminal charge against him/her;

2. *Also reiterates* that everyone has the right to be tried by ordinary courts or tribunals using established legal procedures and that tribunals that do not use such duly established procedures of the legal process shall not be created to displace the jurisdiction belonging to the ordinary courts or judicial tribunals;

3. *Further reiterates* that everyone shall be entitled to a fair and public hearing by a competent, independent and impartial tribunal established by law;

4. *Stresses* the importance that everyone charged with a penal offence has the right to be presumed innocent until proved guilty according to law in a public trial at which he/she has had all the guarantees necessary for the defence;

5. *Urges* States to guarantee that all persons brought to trial before courts or tribunals under their authority have the right to be tried in their presence and to defend themselves in person or through legal assistance of their own choosing;

6. *Underlines* that any court trying a person charged with a criminal offence should be based on the principles of independence and impartiality;

7. *Calls upon* States to ensure the principle of equality before the courts and before the law are respected within their judicial systems, inter alia by providing to those being tried the possibility to examine, or to have examined, the witnesses against them and to obtain the attendance and examination of witnesses on their behalf under the same conditions as witnesses against them;

8. *Reaffirms* that every convicted person should have the right to have his/her conviction and sentence reviewed by a tribunal according to law;

9. *Calls upon* States that have military courts for trying criminal offenders to ensure that such courts are an integral part of the general judicial system and use the duly established legal proceedings;

10. *Stresses* the importance of developing cooperation between the national judicial systems, inter alia with a view to strengthening the protection of persons deprived of their liberty;

11. *Takes note* of the report of the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers (E/CN.4/2003/65 and Add.1-4) as well as of the report on the issue of the administration of justice through military tribunals (E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/4) submitted by Mr. Louis Joinet to the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights at its fifty-fourth session;

12. *Also takes note* of the efforts of the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers to make use of Commission resolution 2002/37 in his communications with States;

13. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur to take full account of the present resolution in the discharge of his mandate and in his report to the sixtieth session of the Commission.

58th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 31 votes to 1, with 21 abstentions. See chap. XI.]

2003/40. Hostage-taking

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, which guarantees the right to life, liberty and security of person, freedom from torture or degrading treatment, freedom of movement and protection from arbitrary detention,

Recalling also the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23),

Taking into account the International Convention against the Taking of Hostages, adopted by the General Assembly in its resolution 34/146 of 17 December 1979, which also recognizes that everyone has the right to life, liberty and security of person and that the taking of hostages is an offence of grave concern to the international community, as well as the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of Crimes against Internationally Protected Persons, including Diplomatic Agents, adopted by the General Assembly in its resolution 3166 (XXVIII) of 14 December 1973,

Bearing in mind the relevant Security Council resolutions condemning all acts of terrorism, including those of hostage-taking, in particular, resolution 1440 (2002) of 24 October 2002,

Mindful of the fact that hostage-taking constitutes a war crime under the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (A/CONF.183/9) and is also a grave breach of the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 for the protection of victims of war,

Recalling its previous resolutions on the subject, including its most recent resolution 2001/38 of 23 April 2001, in which it condemned the taking of any person as a hostage, as well as General Assembly resolution 57/220 of 18 December 2002 on the same subject,

Concerned that, despite the efforts of the international community, acts of hostage-taking in different forms and manifestations, inter alia those committed by terrorists and armed groups, continue to take place and have even increased in many regions of the world,

Appealing for the humanitarian action of humanitarian organizations, in particular of the International Committee of the Red Cross and its delegates, to be respected, in accordance with the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 and the Additional Protocols of 1977 thereto,

Recognizing that hostage-taking calls for resolute, firm and concerted efforts on the part of the international community in order, in strict conformity with international human rights standards, to bring such abhorrent practices to an end,

1. *Reaffirms* that hostage-taking, wherever and by whomever committed, is a serious crime aimed at the destruction of human rights and is, under any circumstances, unjustifiable, including as a means to promote and protect human rights;

2. *Condemns* all acts of hostage-taking anywhere in the world;

3. *Demands* that all hostages be released immediately and without any preconditions, and expresses its solidarity with the victims of hostage-taking;

4. *Calls upon* States to take all necessary measures, in accordance with relevant provisions of international law and international human rights standards, to prevent, combat and punish acts of hostage-taking, including by strengthening international cooperation in this field;

5. *Urges* all thematic special rapporteurs and working groups to continue to address, as appropriate, the consequences of hostage-taking in their forthcoming reports to the Commission;

6. *Decides* to remain seized of this matter.

58th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XI.]

2003/41. The incompatibility between democracy and racism

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the Charter of the United Nations, the International Covenants on Human Rights and the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination,

Recalling the commitment reached in the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23) concerning the elimination of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance,

Recalling also its resolutions 2000/40 of 20 April 2000, 2001/43 of 23 April 2001 and 2002/39 of 23 April 2002,

Recalling the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action, adopted in September 2001 by the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance (A/CONF.189/12),

Mindful of the responsibility of Governments to ensure such equality as is established in the relevant international and regional human rights instruments, inter alia the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights and the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination,

Reaffirming that acts of racial violence and discrimination do not constitute legitimate expressions of opinion, but rather are offences,

Remaining alarmed by the rise of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance in political circles, in the sphere of public opinion and in society at large,

Recognizing the fundamental role of education and other active policies in the promotion of tolerance and respect for others and in the construction of pluralistic and inclusive societies,

1. *Remains convinced* that political platforms and organizations based on racism, xenophobia or doctrines of racial superiority and related discrimination must be condemned as incompatible with democracy and transparent and accountable governance;

2. *Condemns* legislation and practices based on racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance as incompatible with democracy and transparent and accountable governance;

3. *Reaffirms* that racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance condoned by governmental policies violate human rights and may endanger friendly relations among peoples, cooperation among nations, international peace and security and the harmony of persons living side by side within one and the same State;

4. *Also reaffirms* that any form of impunity condoned by public authorities for crimes motivated by racist and xenophobic attitudes plays a role in weakening the rule of law and democracy and tends to encourage the recurrence of such acts;

5. *Condemns* the persistence and resurgence of neo-Nazism, neo-fascism and violent nationalist ideologies based on racial or national prejudice, and states that these phenomena can never be justified in any instance or in any circumstances;

6. Urges States to reinforce their commitment to promote tolerance and human rights and to fight against racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance as a way to strengthen democracy, the rule of law and transparent and accountable governance, and in that regard recommends measures such as introducing or reinforcing human rights education in schools and in institutions of higher education;

7. *Underlines* the key role that political leaders and political parties can and ought to play in strengthening democracy by combating racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance and encourages political parties to take concrete steps to promote solidarity, tolerance and respect;

8. *Invites* the mechanisms of the Commission and the treaty bodies to continue to pay particular attention to violations of human rights stemming from the rise of racism and xenophobia in political circles and society at large, especially as regards their incompatibility with democracy;

9. *Takes note* of the report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (E/CN.4/2003/62 and Add.1);

10. *Also takes note* of the outcome of the expert seminar on the interdependence between democracy and human rights held by the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights in Geneva in November 2002 (E/CN.4/2003/59, chap. VII);

11. *Invites* the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance to update and expand the study on the issue of political platforms which promote or incite racial discrimination (A/CONF.189/PC.2/21 and Corr.1 and 2) and to submit it to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

12. *Decides* to continue consideration of the matter at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

58th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XI.]

2003/42. The right to freedom of opinion and expression

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, which affirms the right to freedom of opinion and expression and mindful of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, which reaffirms, in article 19, the right of everyone to hold opinions without interference, as well as the right to freedom of expression, including the freedom to seek, receive and impart information and ideas of all kinds, regardless of frontiers, either orally, in writing or in print, in the form of art or through any other media of their choice and noting that these rights and freedoms are among those which give meaning to the right to participate effectively in a free and democratic society, *Considering* that the effective promotion and protection of the human rights of persons who exercise the right to freedom of opinion and expression are of fundamental importance to the safeguarding of human dignity,

Noting that restrictions on the exercise of the right to freedom of opinion and expression could indicate a deterioration in the protection, respect for and enjoyment of other human rights and freedoms, bearing in mind that all human rights are universal, indivisible and interdependent and interrelated,

Mindful of the need to ensure that unjustified invocation of national security, including counter-terrorism, to restrict the right to freedom of expression and information does not take place,

Recalling the Johannesburg Principles on National Security, Freedom of Expression and Access to Information adopted by a group of experts meeting in South Africa on 1 October 1995 (E/CN.4/1996/39, annex), as well as the Principles on Freedom of Information Legislation (The Public's Right to Know) (E/CN.4/2000/63, annex II),

Reaffirming the need to raise awareness about all aspects of the interrelationship between the use and availability of new media of communication, including modern telecommunications technology, and the right to freedom of expression and information, and noting the efforts made in this regard in a number of international and regional forums, and mindful of provisions of relevant instruments,

Reaffirming the important role of women in the prevention and resolution of conflicts and in peace-building, stressing the importance of their equal participation and full involvement in all efforts for the maintenance and promotion of peace and security, and recognizing that their contributions to these efforts are often constrained by the lack of full and effective enjoyment of their right to freedom of expression,

1. *Reaffirms* the rights contained in the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights;

2. *Takes note* of the report of the Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression (E/CN.4/2003/67 and Add.1 and 2) and welcomes in particular his ongoing and increasing cooperation with other mechanisms and with other organizations, and his efforts to promote respect for the right to freedom of opinion and expression;

3. *Expresses its continuing concern* at:

(*a*) The extensive occurrence of detention, extrajudicial killing, torture, intimidation, persecution and harassment, abuse of legal provisions on defamation and criminal libel as well as on surveillance, search and seizure, and censorship, threats and acts of violence and of discrimination, often undertaken with impunity, against persons, including professionals in the field of information, who exercise the right to freedom of opinion and expression, including the right to seek, receive and impart information, and the intrinsically linked rights to freedom of

thought, conscience and religion, peaceful assembly and association and the right to take part in the conduct of public affairs, as well as at persons who seek to promote or defend these rights and freedoms, including legal professionals and human rights defenders;

(b) The number of cases in which the violations referred to in paragraph 3 (a) above are facilitated and aggravated by several factors such as abuse of states of emergency, exercise of the powers specific to states of emergency without formal declaration and too vague a definition of offences against State security;

(c) Killings of and attacks particularly directed against journalists in situations of armed conflict, as well as other threats and acts of violence, including terrorist acts, directed against media professionals;

(*d*) The lack of full and effective enjoyment of the right to freedom of expression by women, which contributes to inadequate action by Governments in the integration of the human rights of women into the mainstream of their human rights activities;

(e) High rates of illiteracy continuing to exist in the world, especially among women, and reaffirms that education is an integral component of the full and effective participation of persons in a free and democratic society, in particular for the full enjoyment of the right to freedom of opinion and expression;

4. *Calls upon* States:

(*a*) To ensure respect and support for the rights referred to in paragraph 3 (*a*) above, to put an end to the violations referred to in the same paragraph and to bring to justice those responsible;

(b) Where any persons have been detained and subjected to violence or threats of violence or to harassment, including persecution and intimidation, even after their release from detention, for exercising the rights referred to in paragraph 3 (a), to take the appropriate steps to ensure the immediate cessation of these acts and to create conditions under which these acts may be less liable to occur, including by ensuring that relevant national legislation complies with their international human rights obligations and is effectively implemented;

5. *Stresses* the importance of a diversity of sources of information, including mass media, at all levels, and the importance of the free flow of information, as a way to promote full enjoyment of the right to freedom of opinion and expression, and encourages the facilitation of access to the Internet, as well as international cooperation aimed at the development of media and information and communication facilities in all countries;

6. *Urges* all States:

(*a*) To respect freedom of expression in the media and broadcasting, and in particular, to respect the editorial independence of the media, and to encourage a diversity of ownership of media and of sources of information, including through transparent licensing systems and effective regulations on undue concentration of ownership of the media in the private sector;

(*b*) To create and permit an enabling environment in which training and professional development of the media can be organized in order to promote and protect the right to freedom of opinion and expression and can be carried out without threat of legal, criminal or administrative sanction by the State;

(c) To refrain from the use of imprisonment or the imposition of fines for offences relating to the media which are disproportionate to the gravity of the offence and which violate international human rights law;

(*d*) To take all measures to investigate all threats and acts of violence, including terrorist acts, against journalists, including in situations of armed conflict, and bring to justice perpetrators of such acts;

(e) To refrain from using counter-terrorism as a pretext to restrict the right to freedom of expression in ways which are contrary to their obligations under international law;

7. *Calls upon* all States to respect all human rights and fundamental freedoms and calls on all parties to armed conflict to respect international humanitarian law, including their obligations under the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 for the protection of victims of war and the two Additional Protocols thereto of 8 June 1977, whose provisions extend protection to journalists in situations of armed conflict;

8. *Recalls* that the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights states that the exercise of the right to freedom of expression carries with it special duties and responsibilities and may therefore be subject to certain restrictions as set out in article 19 of the Covenant, and encourages States to review their procedures and legislation to ensure that any limitations on the right to freedom of expression are only such as are provided by law and are necessary for the respect of the rights and reputations of others, or for the protection of national security or of public order (*ordre public*) or of public health or morals;

9. *Calls upon* States to refrain from imposing restrictions which are not consistent with the provisions of article 19, paragraph 3, of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, including on:

(*a*) Discussion of government policies and political debate, reporting on human rights, government activities and corruption in government, engaging in peaceful demonstrations or political activities, including for peace and democracy, or expression of opinion and dissent, religion or belief;

(*b*) The free flow of information and ideas, including practices such as the unjustifiable banning or closing of publications or other media and the abuse of administrative measures and censorship;

(c) Access to or use of modern telecommunications technologies, including radio, television and the Internet;

(*d*) Journalists in situations of armed conflict;

10. Urges Governments to implement effective measures to eliminate the atmosphere of fear which often prevents women who have been victims or who are living in fear of violence, either in domestic or community settings or as a result of armed conflict, from communicating freely on their own behalf or through intermediaries and to facilitate the effective participation of women at decision-making levels in national, regional and international institutions, including in mechanisms for the prevention, management and resolution of conflicts;

11. *Recognizes* the positive contribution that the exercise of the right to freedom of expression, particularly by the media, and new technologies, including the Internet, and full respect for the freedom to seek, receive and impart information, can make to the fight against racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, but expresses regret about the promotion by certain media of false images and negative stereotypes of vulnerable individuals or groups of individuals, and about the use of new information technologies such as the Internet for purposes contrary to respect for human values;

12. *Appeals* to all States to ensure that persons seeking to exercise these rights and freedoms are not discriminated against, particularly in such areas as employment, housing, social services, and education, and in this context to pay particular attention to the situation of women;

13. *Expresses its appreciation* to States which submitted to the Special Rapporteur comments on their programmes and policies with respect to access to information for the purposes of education on and prevention of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection, and notes with interest the compilation of best practices prepared by the Special Rapporteur;

14. *Stresses* that the effective exercise of the right to freedom of opinion and expression, including the right to seek, receive and impart information, is of the utmost importance for ensuring effective education and information campaigns to prevent human immunodeficiency virus/acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS), urges Governments to adopt and implement policies and programmes to promote awareness of and disseminate information and education on prevention and treatment of HIV/AIDS, through all appropriate means, including the media, and targeting specific vulnerable groups;

15. *Invites once again* the working groups, representatives and special rapporteurs of the Commission to pay attention, within the framework of their mandates, to the situation of persons detained, subjected to violence, ill-treated, intimidated or discriminated against for having exercised the right to freedom of opinion and expression;

16. *Appeals* to all States to cooperate fully with and assist the Special Rapporteur in the performance of his tasks and to provide all information necessary in order to permit him fully to carry out his mandate, including giving serious consideration to requests from the Special Rapporteur for in-country visits, to follow up communications received and to consider implementing relevant recommendations of the Special Rapporteur;

17. *Invites* the Special Rapporteur, within the framework of his mandate:

(*a*) To draw the attention of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to those situations and cases regarding the right to freedom of opinion and expression which are of particularly serious concern, and encourages the High Commissioner, within his

mandate, to take into account reports in this regard in the context of his activities to promote and protect human rights with a view to preventing the occurrence and recurrence of human rights violations;

(b) In cooperation with the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences, to continue to pay particular attention to the situation of women and the relationship between the effective promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression and incidents of discrimination based on sex, creating obstacles for women with regard to their right to seek, receive and impart information, to consider how these obstacles impede the ability of women to make informed choices in areas of particular importance to them, as well as in areas related to the general decision-making processes in the societies in which they live and to consider joint reports with the Special Rapporteur on violence against women;

(c) With a view to promoting greater efficiency and effectiveness, as well as enhancing his access to the information necessary for him to fulfil his duties, to continue his efforts to cooperate with other special rapporteurs, special representatives, independent experts, working groups, other United Nations mechanisms and procedures in the field of human rights, specialized agencies, including the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, and regional intergovernmental organizations and their mechanisms and further to develop and extend his network of relevant non-governmental organizations, particularly at the local level, with a view to ensuring that he has the full benefit of all pertinent information from such non-governmental organizations;

(*d*) To consider approaches taken to access to information with a view to sharing best practices;

(e) To continue to provide his views, when appropriate, on the advantages and challenges of new information and communication technologies, including the Internet, for the exercise of the right to freedom of opinion and expression, including the right to seek, receive and impart information and the relevance of a wide diversity of sources, as well as access to the information society for all;

(*f*) To continue to seek the views and comments of the Governments and others concerned in the elaboration of his report, as well as to continue to carry out his work with discretion and independence;

(g) To seek to participate in the World Summit on the Information Society to provide information and expertise on matters relating to the right to freedom of opinion and expression;

18. *Expresses once again its concern* at the inadequate resources, both human and material, provided to the Special Rapporteur and accordingly reiterates its request to the Secretary-General to provide the assistance necessary to the Special Rapporteur to fulfil his mandate effectively, in particular by placing adequate human and material resources at his disposal, including for the translation and dissemination of his reports;

19. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur to submit to the Commission at its sixtieth session a report covering activities relating to his mandate, including the issue of security and protection of media professionals, and decides to continue its consideration of this question at that session.

59th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XI.]

2003/43. Independence and impartiality of the judiciary, jurors and assessors and the independence of lawyers

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by articles 7, 8, 10 and 11 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and articles 2, 14 and 26 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, and bearing in mind the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action (A/CONF.157/23), in particular Part I, paragraph 27, and Part II, paragraphs 88, 90 and 95, thereof,

Convinced that an independent and impartial judiciary and an independent legal profession are essential prerequisites for the protection of human rights and for ensuring that there is no discrimination in the administration of justice,

Recalling its resolution 1994/41 of 4 March 1994, in which it requested the Chairman of the Commission to appoint, for a period of three years, a special rapporteur on the independence and impartiality of the judiciary, jurors and assessors and the independence of lawyers, and its resolution 2000/42 of 20 April 2000, in which it decided to extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur for a further period of three years,

Recalling also its resolution 1995/36 of 3 March 1995, in which it endorsed the decision of the Special Rapporteur to use, beginning in 1995, the short title "Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers",

Recalling further General Assembly resolution 40/32 of 29 November 1985, as well as Assembly resolution 40/146 of 13 December 1985, in which it endorsed the Basic Principles on the Independence of the Judiciary, adopted by the Seventh United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders,

Recalling General Assembly resolution 45/166 of 18 December 1990, in which the Assembly welcomed the Basic Principles on the Role of Lawyers and the Guidelines on the Role of Prosecutors, adopted by the Eighth United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders, and invited Governments to respect them and to take them into account within the framework of their national legislation and practice,

Noting the Bangalore Principles of Judicial Conduct (E/CN.4/2003/65, annex) adopted at the Round Table Meeting of Chief Justices held in The Hague on 25 and 26 November 2002 and bringing those principles to the attention of Member States, relevant United Nations organs and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations for their consideration,

Recalling the recommendations adopted by the Ninth United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders regarding, among other things, the invitation addressed to Member States to ensure the independence and impartiality of the judiciary and the proper functioning of prosecutorial and legal services in the field of penal justice and police affairs, taking into account the Basic Principles on the Independence of the Judiciary,

Recalling also the Statement of Principles on the Independence of the Judiciary adopted in Beijing in August 1995 by the Sixth Conference of Chief Justices of Asia and the Pacific, and the Cairo Declaration, adopted in November 1995 by the Third Conference of Francophone Ministers of Justice,

Acknowledging the importance for the Special Rapporteur of being able to cooperate closely, in the framework of his mandate, with the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights in the field of advisory services and technical cooperation, which could contribute to guaranteeing the independence of judges and lawyers,

Recognizing the importance of the role of non-governmental organizations, bar associations and professional associations of judges in the defence of the principles of the independence of lawyers and judges,

Noting with concern the increasingly frequent attacks on their independence suffered by judges, lawyers and court officers, and aware of the close link between the weakening of safeguards for judges, lawyers and court officers and the frequency and gravity of violations of human rights,

1. *Takes note* of the report of the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers on the activities relating to his mandate (E/CN.4/2003/65 and Add.1-4);

2. *Notes* the Special Rapporteur's concern that the situation of the independence of the judiciary, which is the bedrock of the rule of law, remains delicate in many parts of the world;

3. *Also notes* the cooperative working methods that the Special Rapporteur has adopted to draw up his report and implement his mandate, as described in Commission resolution 1994/41;

4. *Welcomes* the numerous exchanges the Special Rapporteur has had with several intergovernmental and international organizations and United Nations bodies, and encourages him to continue along this path;

5. *Appreciates* the efforts in the work accomplished by the outgoing Special Rapporteur in carrying out his mandate;

6. *Notes with appreciation* the determination of the Special Rapporteur to achieve as wide dissemination as possible of information about existing standards relating to the

independence and impartiality of the judiciary and the independence of the legal profession in conjunction with the publications and promotional activities of the Office of the High Commissioner;

7. *Invites* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to continue to provide technical assistance to train judges and lawyers;

8. *Welcomes* the completion of the training manual for judges and lawyers in the context of the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education;

9. *Urges* all Governments to assist the Special Rapporteur in the discharge of his mandate and to transmit to him all the information requested;

10. *Encourages* Governments that face difficulties in guaranteeing the independence of judges and lawyers, or that are determined to take measures to implement these principles further, to consult and to consider the services of the Special Rapporteur, for instance by inviting him to their country if the Government concerned deems it necessary;

11. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur to submit a report on the activities relating to his mandate to the Commission at its sixtieth session and decides to consider this question at that session;

12. *Requests* the Secretary-General, within the limits of the United Nations regular budget, to provide the Special Rapporteur with any assistance needed for the discharge of his mandate;

13. *Decides* to extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers for a further three years;

14. *Recommends* the following draft decision to the Economic and Social Council for adoption:

[For the text, see chap. I, sect. B, draft decision 13.]

59th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XI.]

2003/44. Integrating the human rights of women throughout the United Nations system

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming that the equal rights of women and men are enshrined in the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women and other international human rights instruments,

Recalling all previous resolutions on this subject,

Recalling also the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23), which affirms that the human rights of women and of the girl child are an inalienable, integral and indivisible part of universal human rights and calls for action to integrate the equal status and human rights of women into the mainstream of United Nations activity system-wide,

Welcoming the increased integration of a gender perspective into the work of all entities of the United Nations and the major United Nations conferences, special sessions and summits and their follow-up processes, such as the twenty-sixth special session of the General Assembly on human immunodeficiency virus/acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS), the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance and the World Summit on Sustainable Development,

Welcoming the commitment of the Commission on the Status of Women at its forty-seventh session to improving the situation of women, in particular by recognizing the need to raise awareness of the responsibility and role of the media and information and communications technologies in empowering women and in eliminating all forms of discrimination against women,

Recalling the United Nations Millennium Declaration, in particular its call for the promotion of gender equality and the empowerment of women as effective ways to combat poverty, hunger and disease and to stimulate development that is truly sustainable,

Acknowledging the need to integrate further a gender perspective into all aspects of the work of the United Nations system, including the treaty bodies, the Commission on Human Rights, the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and all other subsidiary mechanisms,

Also acknowledging the need for a comprehensive and integrated approach to the promotion and protection of the human rights of women, which includes the integration of the human rights of women into the mainstream of United Nations activities system-wide,

Bearing in mind that the Fourth World Conference on Women, held in Beijing in September 1995, in its Platform for Action (A/CONF.177/20/Rev.1, chap. I, resolution 1, annex II), and the General Assembly, in the outcome document of its twenty-third special session, entitled "Women 2000: gender equality, development and peace for the twenty-first century", called upon all relevant organs, bodies and agencies of the United Nations system, all human rights bodies of the United Nations system, as well as the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, to give full, equal and sustained attention to the human rights of women in the exercise of their respective mandates,

Reaffirming the need to implement fully international humanitarian and human rights law in order to protect fully the human rights of women and girls,

Recalling the initiative of the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights to develop a general comment on article 3 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights regarding the equal right of women and men to the enjoyment of all economic, social and cultural rights set forth in the Covenant,

Emphasizing the pivotal role of the Commission on the Status of Women in promoting equality between women and men and welcoming its agreed conclusions over the years on the human rights of women and on the other critical areas of concern of the Platform for Action,

Recalling the entry into force on 22 December 2000 of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women on 22 December 2000,

Welcoming General Assembly resolution 57/180 of 18 December 2002 on improvement of the status of women in the United Nations system,

Reaffirming the important role that women's groups and non-governmental organizations play in promoting and protecting the human rights of women,

1. *Welcomes* the report of the Secretary-General (E/CN.4/2003/72);

2. *Emphasizes* that the goal of mainstreaming a gender perspective is to achieve gender equality and that this includes ensuring that all United Nations activities, including United Nations conferences, special sessions and summits, integrate the human rights of women;

3. *Recognizes* the importance of examining the intersection of multiple forms of discrimination, including their root causes, from a gender perspective, and their impact on the advancement of women and the enjoyment by women of their human rights, in order to develop and implement strategies, policies and programmes aimed at the elimination of all forms of discrimination against women and to increase the role that women play in the design, implementation and monitoring of gender-sensitive anti-discrimination policies;

4. *Invites* the Economic and Social Council to continue to give attention to the implementation of its agreed conclusions 1997/2 on mainstreaming the gender perspective into all policies and programmes of the United Nations system and 1998/2 related to the coordinated follow-up and implementation of the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action, in particular Part II, section B.3 on the equal status and human rights of women, inter alia through the conference reviews, in the promotion of an integrated and coordinated implementation of and follow-up to major United Nations conferences and summits in the economic, social and related fields;

5. *Invites* the Secretary-General to bring the present resolution to the attention of the World Summit on the Information Society, to be held in Geneva in December 2003 and in Tunis in 2005, in order to stress the need for integrating a gender perspective into the outcome of the World Summit;

6. *Recalls* the decision of the Economic and Social Council, in its resolution 2001/41 of 26 July 2001, to include a regular sub-item on gender mainstreaming in its substantive session and invites the Council to devote the coordination segment of its substantive session of 2004 to the review and appraisal of the system-wide implementation of agreed conclusions 1997/2, adopted by the Council on 18 July 1997;

7. *Encourages* the continued commitment of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to integrating the human rights of women throughout the United Nations system, including through continued cooperation with the Special Adviser on Gender Issues and Advancement of Women and the Division for the Advancement of Women;

8. *Also encourages* the continued commitment of the High Commissioner to raise awareness and promote the implementation of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, and welcomes his nomination of a Senior Adviser on gender issues;

9. *Welcomes* the continued cooperation between the Commission on the Status of Women and the Commission on Human Rights, including through joint bureau meetings and the participation of the Chair of the Commission on the Status of Women in the work of the Commission on Human Rights and, similarly, the participation of the Chair of the Commission on Human Rights in the sessions of the Commission on the Status of Women, and encourages the continuation of this reciprocal collaboration;

10. *Also welcomes* the cooperation and coordination between the Division for the Advancement of Women and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights aimed at mainstreaming the human rights of women, including through their joint work plan;

11. *Further welcomes* the report of the Secretary-General on the joint work plan for the year 2003 of the Office of the Special Adviser on Gender Issues and Advancement of Women, the Division for the Advancement of Women and the Office of the High Commissioner (E/CN.4/2003/73-E/CN.6/2003/5), in particular the continued cooperation in the creation of a multi-media training package on international human rights instruments, starting with the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women and its Optional Protocol, and recalls the proposal to convene a meeting of national human rights institutions, national machineries for the advancement of women and the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women to discuss strategies to address the elimination of sex discrimination;

12. *Encourages* the Secretary-General to ensure implementation of the joint work plan, to continue to elaborate this plan, reflecting all aspects of work under way and the lessons learned, to identify obstacles/impediments and areas for further collaboration, and to make it available to the Commission on Human Rights at its sixtieth session and to the Commission on the Status of Women at its forty-eighth session;

13. Urges the relevant organs, bodies and agencies of the United Nations system, including all human rights bodies, the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, to bear in mind, in the recruitment of staff, including for peacekeeping operations and humanitarian and human rights missions, the need for expertise in the enjoyment by women and girls of human rights;

14. *Emphasizes* the need for further activities in the United Nations system to strengthen expertise concerning the equal status and human rights of women through, inter alia, the provision of training on the human rights of women and on gender mainstreaming, including through gender impact analysis, to all United Nations personnel and officials at Headquarters and in the field, especially in field operations;

15. *Recognizes* the importance of the participation of women at all levels of decision-making, including at the higher levels within the United Nations system, for the achievement of gender equality and the realization of the human rights of women, and in this regard strongly encourages Member States to promote gender balance by, inter alia, regularly nominating more women candidates for election to the human rights treaty bodies and for appointment to United Nations bodies, including international courts and tribunals, the specialized agencies and other organs, and calls upon all relevant actors to implement General Assembly resolution 57/180 on improvement of the status of women in the United Nations system;

16. *Encourages* United Nations bodies and agencies to increase cooperation with other organizations in developing activities to address, within their respective mandates, violations of the human rights of women and to promote the full enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms by women;

17. *Encourages* the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences, with a view to promoting greater efficiency and effectiveness, as well as enhancing her access to the information necessary to fulfil her duties, to continue to cooperate with regional intergovernmental organizations and any of their mechanisms engaged in the promotion of human rights of women;

18. *Requests* all special procedures and other human rights mechanisms of the Commission on Human Rights and the Sub-Commission for the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, and invites human rights treaty bodies regularly and systematically to integrate a gender perspective into the implementation of their mandates and to include in their reports information on and qualitative analysis of human rights of women and girls, and encourages the strengthening of cooperation and coordination between these procedures and mechanisms;

19. *Encourages* States to give particular consideration to the general comments of the treaty bodies that relate to the enjoyment by women of their human rights;

20. *Notes with appreciation* the request made by the Economic and Social Council in its agreed conclusions 1998/2 that the Commission make explicit the integration of a gender perspective when establishing or renewing human rights mandates;

21. Urges the use of gender-inclusive language in the formulation, interpretation and application of human rights instruments, as well as in reports, resolutions and/or decisions of the Commission, the Sub-Commission and the various human rights mechanisms, and requests the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to utilize gender-inclusive language in the preparation of all of its communications, reports and publications, and to work with the United Nations conference services to ensure gender-inclusive language and interpretation in the proceedings of the Office;

22. *Encourages* the efforts of the treaty bodies to monitor more effectively the human rights of women in their activities, bearing in mind the workshops on gender integration, and reaffirms that it is the responsibility of all treaty bodies, in their work, to integrate a gender perspective, bearing in mind also the need:

(*a*) To develop gender-sensitive guidelines to be used in the review of reports of States parties;

(b) To develop, as a matter of priority, a common strategy towards mainstreaming the human rights of women into their work, so that each body, within its mandate, monitors the human rights of women;

(c) To incorporate a gender analysis and to exchange information regularly in the development of general comments and recommendations, with a view to the preparation of general comments which reflect a gender perspective;

(*d*) To incorporate a gender perspective in concluding observations so that the concluding observations of each treaty body delineate the strengths and weaknesses of each State party insofar as enjoyment by women of the rights guaranteed by a particular treaty is concerned;

23. *Encourages* all entities charged with the promotion and protection of human rights, especially United Nations human rights bodies and mechanisms, to identify, collect and use sex-disaggregated data and gender-specific information in their activities and to apply gender analysis in monitoring and reporting;

24. *Welcomes* the submission of reports by specialized agencies, at the invitation of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, on the implementation of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women in areas falling within the scope of their activities and the contribution of non-governmental organizations to the work of the Committee;

25. *Encourages* all entities of the United Nations system to pay systematic, increased and sustained attention to the recommendations of the Committee, in order to ensure that its concluding observations and general recommendations are better utilized in their respective work;

26. *Reminds* Governments that their obligations under the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women must be implemented fully and reaffirms their commitment to accelerate the achievement of universal ratification of the Convention, urges all States that have not yet ratified or acceded to the Convention to consider, as a matter of priority, doing so, and urges States parties to consider signing and ratifying the Optional Protocol to the Convention;

27. Urges States to limit the extent of any reservations to the Convention, to formulate any such reservations as precisely and as narrowly as possible, to ensure that no reservations are incompatible with the object and purpose of the Convention and regularly to review them with a view to withdrawing them, and to withdraw reservations that are contrary to the object and purpose of the Convention;

28. *Urges* States that have ratified or acceded to the Convention to take action to implement the Convention fully, inter alia through national legislation, policies and practice, and to take account of the recommendations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women in this regard;

29. *Encourages* all relevant entities of the United Nations system, within their mandates, as well as Governments and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations, in particular women's organizations, as appropriate, to continue to assist States parties, upon the request of those States, in implementing the Convention;

30. *Also encourages* all relevant entities of the United Nations system to continue to build women's knowledge and understanding of and capacity to utilize human rights instruments, in particular the Convention and the Optional Protocol thereto;

31. *Notes* the first resolution on women and peace and security adopted by the Security Council, resolution 1325 (2000) of 31 October 2000, which, inter alia, calls on actors involved, when negotiating and implementing peace agreements, to adopt a gender perspective, including, inter alia, measures that ensure the protection of and respect for the human rights of women and girls, particularly as they relate to the constitution, the electoral system, the police and the judiciary;

32. Welcomes the study of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security issued in its report (S/2002/1154) submitted pursuant to Security Council resolution 1325 (2000), and the recent study of the United Nations Development Fund for Women, entitled Women, War and Peace: The Independent Experts' Assessment of the Impact of Armed Conflict on Women and Women's Role in Peace-Building;

33. *Recognizes* the important role of women in the prevention and resolution of conflicts and in peace-building, the importance of their equal participation and full involvement in all efforts for the maintenance and promotion of peace and security and the need to increase their role in decision-making with regard to conflict prevention and resolution, and urges the United Nations system and Governments to make further efforts in this regard and to take steps to ensure and support the full participation of women at all levels of decision-making and implementation in development activities and peace processes, including conflict prevention and resolution, as well as through the integration of a gender perspective into those United Nations processes;

34. *Welcomes* the 1999 Inter-Agency Standing Committee policy statement for the integration of a gender perspective in humanitarian assistance, and requests the Secretary-General to provide information on the status of implementation and impact of that policy statement;

35. *Requests* the Secretary-General to report, at its sixtieth session, on the implementation of the present resolution including analysing the degree to which the promotion and protection of human rights of women are being integrated into the United Nations system, the work of the Commission and its subsidiary bodies, identifying obstacles and challenges to implementation of the resolution, to make concrete, comprehensive recommendations for action

by States and/or by the United Nations system and to bring the report to the attention of the relevant organs, bodies and agencies of the United Nations system, including all human rights bodies;

- 36. *Decides* to integrate a gender perspective into all of its agenda items;
- 37. *Also decides* to continue its consideration of the question at its sixtieth session.

59th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XII.]

2003/45. Elimination of violence against women

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming that discrimination on the basis of sex is contrary to the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women and other international human rights instruments, and that its elimination is an integral part of efforts towards the elimination of violence against women,

Reaffirming the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23) and the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women adopted by the General Assembly in its resolution 48/104 of 20 December 1993,

Recalling all its previous resolutions on the elimination of violence against women, in particular its resolution 1994/45 of 4 March 1994, in which it decided to appoint a special rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences,

Noting all General Assembly resolutions relevant to elimination of violence against women,

Recalling the Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action adopted in September 1995 by the Fourth World Conference on Women (A/CONF.177/20/Rev.1, chap. I), follow-up action by the Commission on the Status of Women on violence against women and the outcome of the twenty-third special session of the General Assembly, entitled "Women 2000: gender equality, development and peace for the twenty-first century",

Recalling also Security Council resolution 1325 (2000) of 31 October 2000 on women, peace and security, and acknowledging the relevance of the study of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security included in his report (S/2002/1154) submitted pursuant to that resolution, and the recent study by the United Nations Development Fund for Women entitled *Women, War and Peace: The Independent Experts' Assessment of the Impact of Armed Conflict on Women and Women's Role in Peace-Building*,

Welcoming the significant work throughout the world over the past decade to eliminate violence against women and girls as reflected in the final report submitted by the current Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences (E/CN.4/2003/75 and Corr.1, Add.1, Add.2 and Corr.1, Add.3 and 4), which gives an overview of the work done and is a possible reference for and valuable contribution to future work in this area,

Reaffirming the responsibility of all States to put an end to impunity and prosecute those responsible for genocide, crimes against humanity and war crimes,

Recalling the inclusion of gender-related crimes and crimes of sexual violence in the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (A/CONF.183/9), which affirms that rape, sexual slavery, enforced prostitution, forced pregnancy, enforced sterilization and other forms of sexual violence constitute, in defined circumstances, a crime against humanity and/or a war crime, and reiterating that acts of sexual violence in situations of armed conflict can constitute serious violations or grave breaches of international humanitarian law,

Deeply concerned that some groups of women, such as women belonging to minority groups, indigenous women, refugee and internally displaced women, migrant women, women living in rural or remote communities, destitute women, women in institutions or in detention, the girl child, women with disabilities, elderly women, widows and women in situations of armed conflict are often especially targeted or vulnerable to violence, as are women who are otherwise discriminated against,

Convinced that racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance reveal themselves in a differentiated manner for women and girls, and can be among the factors leading to a deterioration in their living conditions, poverty, violence, multiple forms of discrimination and the limitation or denial of their human rights, and recognizing the need to integrate a gender perspective into relevant policies, strategies and programmes of action, including effective implementation of national legislation, against racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance in order to address multiple forms of discrimination against women,

Expressing its appreciation of the initiatives of the United Nations Development Fund for Women to combat violence against women at the international, regional and national levels, as well as of the *World Report on Violence and Health* launched by the World Health Organization in 2002, particularly its consideration of gender-based violence,

1. *Welcomes* the work of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, and takes note of her report, on developments in the area of violence against women (1994-2002);

2. *Notes with interest* the conclusion of the Special Rapporteur that, while at the normative level the needs of women are generally adequately addressed, the challenges lie in ensuring respect for and effective implementation of existing laws and standards, and urges States to consider the recommendations of the Special Rapporteur when formulating policies and programmes;

3. *Welcomes* the increasing attention given to violence against women at the national, regional and international levels since the adoption of the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women, and through the treaty bodies as well as special mechanisms of the Commission;

4. *Affirms* that the term "violence against women" means any act of gender-based violence that results in, or is likely to result in, physical, sexual or psychological harm or suffering to women, including threats of such acts, coercion or arbitrary deprivation of liberty, whether occurring in public or in private life, and including domestic violence, crimes committed in the name of honour, crimes committed in the name of passion, trafficking in women and girls, traditional practices harmful to women, including female genital mutilation, early and forced marriages, female infanticide, dowry-related violence and deaths, acid attacks and violence related to commercial sexual exploitation as well as economic exploitation;

5. *Strongly condemns* all acts of violence against women and girls and in this regard calls, in accordance with the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women, for the elimination of all forms of gender-based violence in the family, within the general community and where perpetrated or condoned by the State, and emphasizes the duty of Governments to refrain from engaging in violence against women and to exercise due diligence to prevent, investigate and, in accordance with national legislation, punish acts of violence against women and to take appropriate and effective action concerning acts of violence against women, whether those acts are perpetrated by the State, by private persons or by armed groups or warring factions, and to provide access to just and effective remedies and specialized, including medical, assistance to victims;

6. *Affirms*, in this light, that violence against women constitutes a violation of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of women and that violence against women impairs or nullifies their enjoyment of those rights and freedoms;

7. *Strongly condemns* physical, sexual and psychological violence occurring in the family, which encompasses, but is not limited to, battering, sexual abuse of women and girls in the household, dowry-related violence, marital rape, female infanticide, female genital mutilation, crimes committed against women in the name of honour, crimes committed in the name of passion, traditional practices harmful to women, incest, early and forced marriages, non-spousal violence and violence related to commercial sexual exploitation as well as economic exploitation;

8. *Stresses* that all forms of violence against women occur within the context of de jure and de facto discrimination against women and the lower status accorded to women in society and are exacerbated by the obstacles women often face in seeking remedies from the State;

9. *Emphasizes* that violence against women has an impact on their physical and mental health, including their reproductive and sexual health and, in this regard, encourages States to ensure that women have access to comprehensive and accessible health services and programmes and to health-care providers who are knowledgeable and trained to meet the needs of patients who have been subjected to violence, in order to minimize the adverse physical and psychological consequences of violence;

10. *Also emphasizes* that violence against women and girls, including rape, female genital mutilation, incest, early and forced marriage, violence related to commercial sexual exploitation, including trafficking, as well as economic exploitation and other forms of sexual

violence, can increase their vulnerability to the human immunodeficiency virus/acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS) and aggravate the conditions fostering the spread of HIV/AIDS;

11. *Reminds* Governments that their obligations under the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women must be implemented fully with regard to violence against women, taking into account general recommendation 19 adopted by the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women at its eleventh session, reaffirms their commitment to accelerate the achievement of universal ratification of the Convention, and urges all States that have not yet ratified or acceded to the Convention to consider, as a matter of priority, doing so;

12. *Urges* States parties to consider signing and ratifying the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women;

13. *Also urges* States parties to limit the extent of any reservations to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, to formulate any such reservations as precisely and as narrowly as possible, to ensure that no reservations are incompatible with the object and purpose of the Convention, to review their reservations regularly with a view to withdrawing them and to withdraw reservations that are contrary to the object and purpose of the Convention;

14. *Stresses* that States have an affirmative duty to promote and protect the human rights of women and girls and must exercise due diligence to prevent, investigate and punish acts of all forms of violence against women and girls, and calls upon States:

(*a*) To apply international human rights norms and to consider, as a matter of priority, becoming party to international human rights instruments that relate to violence against women and girls, and to implement fully their international obligations;

(*b*) To fully achieve and implement the goals set and commitments made relating to eliminating violence against women contained in the Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action adopted in September 1995 by the Fourth World Conference on Women (A/CONF.177/20/Rev.1, chap. I) and the outcome of the twenty-third special session of the General Assembly, entitled "Women 2000: gender equality, development and peace for the twenty-first century";

(c) To take all measures to empower women and strengthen their economic independence and to protect and promote the full enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms in order to allow women and girls to protect themselves better against violence and, in this regard, to give priority to education, training, economic opportunity and political participation of women;

(*d*) To condemn violence against women and not invoke custom, tradition or practices in the name of religion or culture to avoid their obligations to eliminate such violence;

(e) To address the specific circumstances facing girls and young women in relation to violence, especially sexual violence, including its immediate and long-term consequences;

(*f*) To intensify efforts to develop and/or utilize legislative, educational, social and other measures aimed at the prevention of violence against women, including the adoption and implementation of laws, the dissemination of information, active involvement with community-based players, and the training of legal, judicial and health personnel, and, where possible, through developing and strengthening support services;

(g) To enact and, where necessary, reinforce or amend domestic legislation, including measures to enhance the protection of victims, to investigate, prosecute, punish and redress the wrongs done to women and girls subjected to any form of violence, whether in the home, the workplace, the community or society, in custody or in situations of armed conflict, to ensure that such legislation conforms with relevant international human rights instruments and humanitarian law, and to take action to investigate and punish persons who perpetrate acts of violence against women;

(*h*) To formulate, implement and promote, at all appropriate levels, plans of action to eliminate violence against women, guided by, inter alia, the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women, as well as relevant regional instruments pertaining to the elimination of violence against women;

(*i*) To support initiatives undertaken by women's organizations and non-governmental organizations on the elimination of violence against women and to establish and/or strengthen, at the national level, collaborative relationships with relevant non-governmental and community-based organizations, and with public and private sector institutions, aimed at the development and effective implementation of provisions and policies relating to violence against women, including in the area of support services for victims;

(*j*) To intensify efforts to raise collective and individual awareness about violence against women, to highlight the role of men and boys in the prevention and elimination of violence against women, and to encourage and support initiatives to promote attitudinal and behavioural change on the part of, and the rehabilitation of, perpetrators of violence against women;

(*k*) To develop and/or enhance, including through funding, training programmes for judicial, legal, medical, social, educational, police, correctional service, military, peacekeeping, humanitarian relief and immigration personnel, in order to prevent the abuse of power leading to violence against women and to sensitize such personnel to the nature of gender-based acts and threats of violence;

(*l*) To examine the impact of, and take measures to address, gender role stereotypes that contribute to the prevalence of violence against women, including in cooperation with the United Nations system, regional organizations, civil society, the media and other relevant actors;

15. *Strongly condemns* violence against women committed in situations of armed conflict, such as murder, rape, including systematic rape, sexual slavery and forced pregnancy, and calls for effective responses to these violations of international human rights and humanitarian law;

16. *Acknowledges* the inclusion of gender-related crimes in the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court and in the Elements of Crimes, adopted by the Assembly of State Parties to the Rome Statute in September 2002, and urges States to ratify or accede to the Rome Statute, which entered into force on 1 July 2002;

17. *Stresses the importance of* efforts to eliminate impunity for violence against women in situations of armed conflict, including by prosecuting gender-related crimes and crimes of sexual violence in the International Criminal Tribunal for the Former Yugoslavia and the International Tribunal for Rwanda;

18. *Welcomes* the establishment of the Special Court for Sierra Leone and in particular the inclusion of crimes against women and girls in its Statute, and the creation of a Victims and Witnesses Unit to provide protective measures, counselling and other appropriate assistance;

19. *Urges* the integration of a gender perspective into all efforts to eliminate impunity;

20. Urges States to integrate a gender perspective into commissions of inquiry and commissions for achieving truth and reconciliation, and invites the Special Rapporteur to report, as appropriate, on these mechanisms;

21. *Also urges* States to provide gender-sensitive training to all actors, as appropriate, in peacekeeping missions in dealing with victims, particularly women and girls, of violence, including sexual violence and, in this regard, acknowledges the important role of peace support operations personnel in eliminating violence against women, and calls upon States to promote, and relevant agencies of the United Nations system and regional organizations to ensure, implementation of the Ten Rules Code of Personal Conduct for Blue Helmets;

22. *Further urges* States to mainstream a gender perspective into national immigration and asylum policies, regulations and practices, as appropriate, in order to promote and protect the rights of all women, including the consideration of steps to recognize gender-related persecution and violence when assessing grounds for granting refugee status and asylum;

23. Urges States and the United Nations system to give attention to, and encourages greater international cooperation in systematic research and the collection, analysis and dissemination of data, including data disaggregated by sex, age and other relevant information, on the extent, nature and consequences of violence against women and girls, and on the impact and effectiveness of policies and programmes for combating this violence;

24. *Calls upon* States to include in reports submitted in accordance with the provisions of relevant United Nations human rights instruments sex- and age-disaggregated data and information pertaining to violence against women, including measures to eliminate traditional or customary practices harmful to women and girls, and other measures taken to implement the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women, the Platform for Action adopted by the Fourth World Conference on Women and other instruments relevant to the elimination of violence against women;

25. *Calls upon* States to consider establishing appropriate national mechanisms for monitoring and evaluating implementation of measures taken to eliminate violence against women and girls, including through the use of national indicators;

26. *Encourages* the Special Rapporteur to respond effectively to reliable information that comes before her and requests all Governments to cooperate with and assist the Special Rapporteur in the performance of her mandated tasks and duties, to supply all information requested, including with regard to implementation of her recommendations, and to respond to the Special Rapporteur's visits and communications;

27. *Invites* the Special Rapporteur to continue to cooperate with other special rapporteurs, special representatives, independent experts and chairpersons of the working groups of the special procedures of the Commission, including, where appropriate, undertaking joint missions, joint reports, urgent appeals and communications;

28. *Encourages* the Special Rapporteur, with a view to promoting greater efficiency and effectiveness, as well as enhancing her access to the information necessary to fulfil her duties, to continue to cooperate with regional intergovernmental organizations and any of their mechanisms engaged in the promotion of human rights of women;

29. *Welcomes* the increasing efforts and important contributions at the regional level to eliminate all forms of violence against women and encourages States to build upon these successful regional initiatives, including those mentioned in the report of the Special Rapporteur;

30. *Requests* special rapporteurs responsible for various human rights questions, United Nations organs and bodies, specialized agencies and intergovernmental organizations, and encourages the human rights treaty bodies, to continue to give consideration to violence against women within their respective mandates, to cooperate with and assist the Special Rapporteur in the performance of her mandated tasks and duties and, in particular, to respond to her requests for information on violence against women, its causes and consequences;

31. *Renews its request* to the Secretary-General to continue to provide the Special Rapporteur with all necessary assistance, in particular the staff and resources required to perform all mandated functions, especially in carrying out and following up on missions undertaken either separately or jointly with other special rapporteurs and working groups, and adequate assistance for periodic consultations with the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women and all other treaty bodies;

32. *Decides* that the mandate of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women should be renewed for a period of three years;

33. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur to report annually to the Commission on Human Rights, beginning at its sixtieth session, on activities relating to her mandate;

34. *Requests* the Secretary-General to ensure that the reports of the Special Rapporteur are brought to the attention of the Commission on the Status of Women at its forty-eighth session, as well as to the attention of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women;

35. *Decides* to continue consideration of the question as a matter of high priority at its sixtieth session;

36. *Recommends* the following draft decision to the Economic and Social Council for adoption:

[For the text, see chap. I, sect. B, draft decision 14.]

59th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XII.]

2003/46. Human rights of migrants

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, which proclaims that all human beings are born free and equal in dignity and rights and that everyone is entitled to all the rights and freedoms set out therein, without distinction of any kind, in particular as to race, colour or national origin,

Considering that every State party to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights must ensure to all individuals within its territory and subject to its jurisdiction the rights recognized in the Covenant,

Bearing in mind that every State party to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights has undertaken to guarantee the exercise of all rights enunciated in that Covenant without discrimination of any kind, including in particular on the basis of national origin,

Reaffirming the provisions concerning migrants adopted by the World Conference on Human Rights, the International Conference on Population and Development, the World Summit for Social Development and the Fourth World Conference on Women,

Recalling the renewed commitment made in the United Nations Millennium Declaration to take measures to ensure respect for and protection of the human rights of migrants, migrant workers and their families, to eliminate the increasing acts of racism and xenophobia in all societies and to promote greater harmony and tolerance,

Welcoming the provisions on the human rights of migrants contained in the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in September 2001 by the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance (A/CONF.189/12, chap. I), and expressing its satisfaction at the important recommendations made for the development of international and national strategies for the protection of migrants and for the design of migration policies that fully respect the human rights of migrants and members of their families, *Recalling* General Assembly resolution 40/144 of 13 December 1985, by which it approved the Declaration on the Human Rights of Individuals Who are not Nationals of the Country in which They Live,

Aware of the increasing number of migrants worldwide,

Bearing in mind the situation of vulnerability in which migrants frequently find themselves, owing, inter alia, to their absence from their State of origin and to the difficulties they encounter because of differences of language, custom and culture, as well as the economic and social difficulties and obstacles to the return of migrants, especially for those who are undocumented or in an irregular migratory situation, to their States of origin,

Deeply concerned at the manifestations of violence, racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and other forms of intolerance and inhuman and degrading treatment against migrants, especially women and children, in different parts of the world,

Recognizing the positive contributions that migrants frequently make, including through their eventual integration into their host society, and the efforts that some host countries undertake to integrate migrants and their families,

Highlighting the importance of creating conditions that favour greater harmony, tolerance and respect between migrants and the rest of society in the countries in which they find themselves, in order to eliminate manifestations of racism and xenophobia against migrants and members of their families,

Welcoming the active role played by governmental and non-governmental organizations in combating racism and xenophobia and assisting individual victims of racist acts, including migrant victims,

Recalling the judgment of the International Court of Justice of 27 June 2001 and advisory opinion OC-16/99 issued by the Inter-American Court of Human Rights on 1 October 1999 on the right to information on consular assistance in the framework of the guarantees of due process of law, in the case of foreign nationals detained by the authorities of a receiving State,

Bearing in mind the mandate of the Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants contained in its resolution 1999/44 of 27 April 1999,

Encouraged by the increasing interest of the international community in the effective and full protection of the human rights of all migrants, and underlining the need to make further efforts to ensure respect for the human rights and fundamental freedoms of all migrants,

Resolved to ensure respect for the human rights and fundamental freedoms of all migrants,

1. *Strongly condemns* the manifestations and acts of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance against migrants and the stereotypes often applied to them and urges States to apply the existing laws, when xenophobic or intolerant acts, or manifestations or expressions against migrants occur, in order to eradicate impunity for those who commit xenophobic and racist acts;

2. *Also strongly condemns* all forms of racial discrimination and xenophobia related to access to employment, vocational training, housing, schooling, health services and social services, as well as services intended for use by the public;

3. *Requests* all States, in conformity with national legislation and applicable international legal instruments to which they are party, firmly to prosecute violations of labour law with regard to migrant workers' conditions of work, inter alia those related to their remuneration and conditions of health and safety at work;

4. *Also requests* States effectively to promote and protect the human rights and fundamental freedoms of all migrants, especially those of women and children, regardless of their migratory condition, in conformity with the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the international instruments to which they are party, which may include the International Covenants on Human Rights, the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, the Convention on the Rights of the Child and the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, and other relevant human rights instruments, norms and standards;

5. *Calls upon* States to implement fully the commitments and recommendations relating to the promotion and protection of the human rights of migrants contained in the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action through, inter alia, the adoption of national plans of action as recommended by the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance;

6. *Also calls upon* all States to consider reviewing and, where necessary, revising immigration policies with a view to eliminating all discriminatory practices against migrants and their families and to provide specialized training for government policy-making and law enforcement, migration and other concerned officials, including in cooperation with non-governmental organizations and civil society, thus underlining the importance of effective action to create conditions that foster greater harmony and tolerance within societies;

7. *Reaffirms emphatically* the duty of States parties to ensure full respect for and observance of the Vienna Convention on Consular Relations, particularly with regard to the right of foreign nationals, regardless of their immigration status, to communicate with a consular official of their own State in the case of detention, and the obligation of the State in whose territory the detention occurs to inform the foreign national of that right;

8. *Urges* all States to adopt effective measures to put an end to the arbitrary arrest and detention of migrants, including by individuals or groups;

9. *Encourages* States that have not yet done so to enact domestic legislation and to take further effective measures to combat international trafficking and smuggling of migrants, which should take into account, in particular, trafficking and smuggling that endangers the lives of migrants or entails different forms of servitude or exploitation, such as any form of debt bondage, slavery and sexual exploitation or forced labour, and also encourages them to strengthen international cooperation to combat such trafficking and smuggling;

10. *Calls upon* States to observe national legislation and applicable international legal instruments to which they are party, when enacting national security legislation measures, in order to respect the human rights of migrants;

11. Also calls upon States to protect all human rights of migrant children, particularly unaccompanied migrant children, ensuring that the best interests of the children are the paramount consideration, and underlines the importance of reuniting them with their parents, when possible, and encourages the relevant United Nations bodies, within the framework of their respective mandates, to pay special attention to the conditions of migrant children in all States and, where necessary, to put forward recommendations to strengthen their protection;

12. *Requests* States to adopt concrete measures in order to prevent the violation of the human rights of migrants while in transit, including in ports and airports and at borders and migration checkpoints, to train public officials who work in those facilities and in border areas to treat migrants and their families respectfully and in accordance with the law, and to prosecute, in conformity with applicable law, any act of violation of the human rights of migrants and their families - inter alia arbitrary detention, torture and violations of the right to life, including extrajudicial executions - during their transit from their country of origin to the country of destination and vice versa, including their transit through national borders;

13. *Encourages* all States to remove unlawful obstacles that may prevent the safe, unrestricted and expeditious transfer of earnings, assets and pensions of migrants to their country of origin or to any other countries, in conformity with applicable legislation, and to consider, as appropriate, measures to solve other problems that may impede such transfers;

14. *Calls upon* States to facilitate family reunification in an expeditious and effective manner, with due regard to applicable laws, as such reunification has a positive effect on the integration of migrants;

15. *Welcomes* immigration programmes adopted by some countries that allow migrants to integrate fully into the host countries, facilitate family reunification and promote a harmonious and tolerant environment, and encourages States to consider the possibility of adopting these types of programmes;

16. *Encourages* States to consider participating in international and regional dialogues on migration that include sending and receiving countries, as well as countries of transit, and invites them to consider negotiating bilateral and regional agreements on migrant workers in the framework of applicable human rights law and designing and implementing programmes with States of other regions to protect the rights of migrants;

17. *Encourages* States of origin to promote and protect the human rights of those families of migrant workers which remain in the countries of origin, paying particular attention to children and adolescents whose parents have emigrated, and encourages international organizations to consider supporting States in this regard;

18. *Encourages* States, in cooperation with non-governmental organizations, to undertake information campaigns aimed at clarifying opportunities, limitations and rights in the

event of migration, so as to enable everyone, in particular women, to make informed decisions and to prevent them from becoming victims of trafficking and utilizing dangerous means of access that put their lives and physical integrity at risk;

19. *Welcomes* the fourth report of the Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants (E/CN.4/2003/85 and Add.1 and Add.1/Corr.1, Add.2, Add.3 and Add.3/Corr.1 and Add.4) and her report to the General Assembly (see A/57/292), both submitted pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/62 of 25 April 2002, especially regarding the work she has undertaken, and takes note of her observations and recommendations;

20. *Encourages* the Special Rapporteur to continue to examine ways and means of overcoming existing obstacles to the full and effective protection of the human rights of persons belonging to this large vulnerable group, including obstacles to and difficulties for the return of migrants who are undocumented or in an irregular situation, in conformity with her mandate as contained in Commission resolution 1999/44;

21. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur, in carrying out her mandate and within the framework of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and all other international human rights instruments, to request, receive and exchange information on violations of the human rights of migrants, wherever they may occur, from Governments, treaty bodies, specialized agencies and the special mechanisms of the Commission, as well as from intergovernmental organizations, other competent organizations of the United Nations system and non-governmental organizations, including migrants' organizations, and to respond effectively to such information;

22. *Requests* all relevant mechanisms to cooperate with the Special Rapporteur;

23. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur, as part of her activities, to continue her programme of visits, which contribute to improving the protection afforded to the human rights of migrants and to the broad and full implementation of all the aspects of her mandate;

24. *Encourages* Governments to give serious consideration to inviting the Special Rapporteur to visit their countries so as to enable her to fulfil her mandate effectively, and notes with appreciation that some Governments have already invited her;

25. *Requests* all Governments to cooperate fully with the Special Rapporteur in the performance of the tasks and duties mandated, to furnish all information requested and to react promptly to her urgent appeals;

26. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur to take into account, while carrying out her mandate, the recommendations on migrants contained in the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action;

27. *Also requests* the Special Rapporteur, in carrying out her mandate, to take into account bilateral and regional negotiations which aim at addressing, inter alia, the return and reinsertion of migrants who are undocumented or in an irregular situation;

28. *Further requests* the Special Rapporteur to submit a report on her activities to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

29. *Requests* the Secretary-General to give the Special Rapporteur all necessary human and financial assistance for the fulfilment of her mandate;

30. *Calls upon* States and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations to observe on 18 December of each year International Migrants Day, proclaimed by the General Assembly, by disseminating, inter alia, information on the human rights and fundamental freedoms of migrants and on their economic, social and cultural contributions to their host and home countries, and by sharing experiences and adopting measures to ensure their protection and to promote greater harmony between migrants and the societies in which they live;

31. Urges States to consider ratifying or adhering to the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime and its two additional protocols, the Protocol against the Smuggling of Migrants by Land, Sea and Air and the Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children, and fully to implement those instruments;

32. *Decides* to consider this question further, as a matter of priority, at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

59th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XIV.]

2003/47. The protection of human rights in the context of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) and acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS)

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling its resolutions 2001/51 of 24 April 2001 and 1999/49 of 27 April 1999 and other relevant resolutions and decisions adopted by organizations of the United Nations system, as well as by other competent forums,

Welcoming the Declaration of Commitment on HIV/AIDS "Global Crisis - Global Action" that the General Assembly adopted, annexed to resolution S-26/2 of 27 June 2001, at its twenty-sixth special session on HIV/AIDS, and noting in particular the affirmation in the Declaration that the realization and safeguarding of human rights and fundamental freedoms for all are essential to reduce vulnerability to HIV/AIDS,

Taking note with interest of the preliminary report of the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health (E/CN.4 /2003/58),

Taking note also with interest of the report of the Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression (E/CN.4/2003/67) which addresses access to information in the context of HIV/AIDS prevention and care,

Taking note further with interest of general comment no. 3 (2003) on HIV/AIDS and the rights of the child, adopted by the Committee on the Rights of the Child at its thirty-second session in January 2003, the first-ever general comment on HIV/AIDS adopted by a treaty monitoring mechanism,

Welcoming the fact that many positive steps in implementing its previous resolutions have been taken, including the enactment of legislation in some countries to promote human rights in the context of HIV/AIDS and to prohibit discrimination against persons infected or presumed to be infected and members of vulnerable groups,

Encouraging the continuation of national, regional and international consultations in the field of HIV/AIDS and human rights,

Noting with concern that, according to estimates by the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS) and the World Health Organization, by the end of 2002 the number of people living with HIV increased to 42 million, the number of people newly infected with HIV was 5 million and the number of people who died from AIDS was 3.1 million,

Noting with particular concern that more than 95 per cent of all people infected with HIV live in the developing world, mostly in conditions of poverty, underdevelopment, conflict and inadequate measures for the prevention, treatment and care of HIV/AIDS infection and noting that an increasing proportion of people living with HIV/AIDS are women,

Noting the devastating impact of HIV/AIDS, including increased mortality and morbidity among the working-age population, losses in family income, greater numbers of orphans, the disproportionate burden borne by women at the personal, family and community levels and higher health and social costs,

Welcoming the creation of and the progress made by the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria,

Emphasizing, in view of the increasing challenges presented by HIV/AIDS, the need for intensified efforts to ensure universal respect for and observance of human rights and fundamental freedoms for all so as to reduce vulnerability to HIV/AIDS and to prevent HIV/AIDS-related discrimination and stigma,

Concerned that lack of full enjoyment of human rights by persons suffering from economic, social or legal disadvantage heightens the vulnerability of such persons to the risk of HIV infection and to its impact, if infected,

Also concerned that, in many countries, many people infected and affected by HIV, as well as those presumed to be infected, continue to be discriminated against in law, policy and practice,

Welcoming the significant role of UNAIDS in cooperation with relevant bodies of the United Nations system, in particular the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, and of national and international non-governmental organizations, in particular

organizations of people living with HIV/AIDS, in promoting and protecting human rights in the context of HIV/AIDS, including fighting discrimination against people living with HIV/AIDS, and in the full range of prevention, treatment and care activities,

Noting that stigma and discrimination on the basis of HIV or AIDS status are obstacles to an effective HIV/AIDS response and reiterating that discrimination on the basis of HIV or AIDS status, actual or presumed, is prohibited by existing international human rights standards, and that the term "or other status" in non-discrimination provisions in international human rights texts should be interpreted to cover health status, including HIV/AIDS,

Recalling the publication entitled *HIV/AIDS* and *Human Rights International Guidelines - Revised Guideline 6: Access to prevention, treatment, care and support*, an outcome of the Third International Consultation on HIV/AIDS and Human Rights, convened jointly by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and UNAIDS, which provides guidance to ensuring the respect, protection and fulfilment of human rights in the context of HIV/AIDS,

Welcoming the report of the Secretary-General on the protection of human rights in the context of HIV and AIDS (E/CN.4/2003/81), which provides an overview of action taken by Governments, specialized agencies and international and non-governmental organizations on the implementation of the guidelines on HIV/AIDS and human rights and their dissemination, and which addresses issues of technical cooperation for the promotion and protection of human rights in the context of HIV/AIDS,

1. *Invites* States, United Nations organs, programmes and specialized agencies and international and non-governmental organizations to continue to take all necessary steps to ensure the respect, protection and fulfilment of HIV-related human rights as contained in the guidelines on HIV/AIDS and human rights;

2. Also invites States, United Nations organs, programmes and specialized agencies and international and non-governmental organizations to contribute to international cooperation in the context of HIV/AIDS-related human rights through, inter alia, working on advancing HIV/AIDS prevention and care programmes, including facilitating access to treatment and care in the context of HIV/AIDS, and through sharing knowledge, experiences and achievements concerning HIV-related issues;

3. *Invites* States to strengthen national mechanisms for protecting HIV/AIDS-related human rights and to take all necessary measures to eliminate stigmatization of and discrimination against those infected and affected by HIV/AIDS, especially for women, children and vulnerable groups, so that infected persons who reveal their HIV status, those presumed to be infected and other affected persons are protected from violence, stigmatization and other negative consequences;

4. *Invites* States, United Nations organs, programmes and specialized agencies and international and non-governmental organizations to assist developing countries, in particular the least developed countries and those in Africa, in their efforts to prevent the spread of the epidemic, alleviate and control the detrimental impact of HIV/AIDS on the human rights of their populations and care for those infected;

5. Urges States to ensure that their laws, policies and practices respect human rights in the context of HIV/AIDS, prohibit HIV/AIDS-related discrimination, promote effective programmes for the prevention of HIV/AIDS, including through education and awareness-raising campaigns and improved access to high-quality goods and services for preventing transmission of the virus, and promote effective programmes for the care and support of persons infected and affected by HIV, including through improved and equitable access to safe and effective medication for the treatment of HIV infection and HIV/AIDS-related illnesses;

6. *Requests* States to establish coordinated, participatory, gender-sensitive, transparent and accountable national policies and programmes for HIV/AIDS response and to translate national policies to district level and local action, involving in all phases of development and implementation non-governmental and community-based organizations and people living with HIV/AIDS;

7. *Also requests* States to develop and support services, including legal aid where appropriate, to educate people infected and affected by HIV/AIDS about their rights and to assist them in realizing their rights;

8. *Further requests* States to take all the necessary steps, including appropriate education, training and media programmes, to combat discrimination, prejudice and stigma, and to ensure the full enjoyment of civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights by people infected and affected by HIV/AIDS;

9. *Requests* States, in consultation with the relevant national professional bodies, to ensure that codes of professional conduct, responsibility and practice respect human rights and dignity in the context of HIV/AIDS, including access to care for people infected and affected by HIV/AIDS;

10. *Also requests* States, in consultation with relevant national bodies, including national human rights institutions, to develop and support appropriate mechanisms to monitor and enforce HIV/AIDS-related human rights;

11. *Invites* the human rights treaty bodies, when considering reports submitted by States parties, to give particular attention to HIV/AIDS-related rights and invites States to include appropriate HIV/AIDS-related information in the reports they submit to the relevant treaty bodies;

12. *Invites* States, when preparing their progress reports to the General Assembly on the implementation of the Declaration of Commitment on HIV/AIDS "Global Crisis - Global Action", to include information on human rights in the context of HIV/AIDS;

13. *Requests* all special representatives, special rapporteurs and working groups of the Commission, inter alia, the special rapporteurs on the right to education, on the promotion and protection of freedom of opinion and expression, on violence against women, its causes and consequences, and on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography, to integrate the protection of HIV-related human rights within their respective mandates and invites in particular the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health in the discharge of his mandate to pay appropriate attention to relevant issues concerning this resolution;

14. *Requests* the Secretary-General to invite the United Nations organs and programmes, as well as the specialized agencies and Member States, to integrate HIV-related human rights into their policies, programmes and activities, including those involving regional intergovernmental human rights and other bodies, and to involve non-governmental and community-based organizations in all phases of development and implementation, to help ensure a system-wide approach, stressing the coordinating and catalytic role of UNAIDS;

15. Also requests the Secretary-General to solicit comments from Governments, United Nations organs, programmes and specialized agencies and international and non-governmental organizations on the steps they have taken to promote and implement, where applicable, the guidelines on HIV/AIDS and human rights and the present resolution, and to submit, in consultation with interested parties, a progress report for consideration at its sixty-first session.

> 59th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XIV.]

2003/48. International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming that all human beings are born free and equal in dignity and rights, are endowed with reason and conscience and should act towards one another in a spirit of brotherhood,

Considering the obligation of States under the Charter of the United Nations to promote universal respect for, and observance of, human rights and freedoms,

Guided by the basic instruments regarding the international protection of human rights, in particular the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights, the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women and the Convention on the Rights of the Child, and reaffirming the obligation of States to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Bearing in mind the principles and standards established within the framework of the International Labour Organization and the importance of the work done in connection with migrant workers and members of their families in other specialized agencies and in various United Nations bodies,

Aware of the marked increase in migratory movements that has occurred, especially in certain parts of the world,

Deeply concerned at the grave situation of vulnerability of migrant workers and members of their families,

Recalling the renewed commitment made in the United Nations Millennium Declaration to take measures to ensure respect for and protection of the human rights of migrants, migrant workers and their families, to eliminate the increasing acts of racism and xenophobia in all societies and to promote greater harmony and tolerance,

Reiterating that, despite the existence of an established body of principles and norms, there is an urgent need worldwide to make further efforts to improve the situation of and to guarantee respect for the human rights and dignity of all migrant workers and members of their families,

Recalling General Assembly resolution 45/158 of 18 December 1990, by which the Assembly adopted and opened for signature, ratification and accession to the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, contained in the annex to the resolution,

Considering that the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23) urges all States to guarantee the protection of all migrant workers and their families and invites them to consider the possibility of signing and ratifying the Convention at the earliest possible time,

1. *Acknowledges with appreciation* the entry into force of the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families on 1 July 2003;

2. *Welcomes* the signing or ratification of or accession to the Convention by some States and takes note of the report of the Secretary-General on the status of the Convention (E/CN.4/2003/80);

3. *Calls again upon* all States that have not yet done so to consider seriously signing and ratifying or acceding to the Convention as a matter of priority;

4. *Requests* the Secretary-General to take all necessary measures to convene the initial meeting of States parties to the Convention;

5. *Also requests* the Secretary-General to make all the necessary provisions for the timely establishment of the Committee on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families referred to in article 72 of the Convention;

6. *Calls upon* States parties to the Convention to submit in due time their first periodic report requested by article 73 of the Convention;

7. *Requests* the Secretary-General to provide all facilities and assistance necessary for the active promotion of the Convention, through the World Public Information Campaign for Human Rights and the programme of advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights;

8. *Welcomes* the work of the Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants in relation to the Convention and encourages her to persevere in this endeavour;

9. *Also welcomes* the increasing activities of the global campaign for the entry into force of the Convention and invites organizations and agencies of the United Nations system, as well as intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations, to continue and intensify their efforts with a view to disseminating information on the Convention and promoting understanding of the importance of the Convention;

10. *Requests* the Secretary-General to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session on the status of the Convention and on the efforts made by the Secretariat to promote the Convention and the protection of the rights of migrant workers;

11. *Decides* to include in the provisional agenda of its sixtieth session the agenda sub-item entitled "Migrant workers" of the item "Specific groups and individuals".

59th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XIV.]

2003/49. Human rights of persons with disabilities

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling that all persons with disabilities have the right to protection against discrimination and to full and equal enjoyment of their human rights, as laid down, inter alia, in the provisions of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the Convention on the Rights of the Child, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women and the 1983 Convention concerning vocational rehabilitation and employment (disabled persons) (No. 159) of the International Labour Organization,

Recalling and reaffirming commitments relating to the human rights and fundamental freedoms of persons with disabilities made at the major United Nations conferences and summits since 1990 and their follow-up processes and stressing the importance of mainstreaming the disability issue in their implementation,

Recalling General Assembly resolutions 48/96 of 20 December 1993, by which it adopted the Standard Rules on the Equalization of Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities, and 56/115 of 19 December 2001 on the implementation of the World Programme of Action concerning Disabled Persons,

Recalling also General Assembly resolution 56/168 of 19 December 2001, in which the Assembly established an Ad Hoc Committee on a Comprehensive and Integral International Convention on Protection and Promotion of the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities, and resolution 57/229 of 18 December 2002, in which the Assembly took note with appreciation of the report of the Ad Hoc Committee on its first session and reaffirmed the need to promote and protect the equal and effective enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms of persons with disabilities, aware of the contribution that a convention could make in that regard,

Reaffirming its resolution 2002/61 of 25 April 2002 on human rights of persons with disabilities,

Taking note of the resolution adopted by the Commission for Social Development on 21 February 2003 on a comprehensive and integral international convention to promote and protect the rights and dignity of persons with disabilities,

Recalling the study on human rights and disability presented at the fifty-eighth session of the Commission on Human Rights,

Recognizing the considerable contribution of civil society, including non-governmental organizations, especially organizations of persons with disabilities, to the global effort to bring about full participation and equality for persons with disabilities,

Welcoming in this regard General Assembly resolution 56/510 of 23 July 2002 on accreditation and participation of non-governmental organizations in the Ad Hoc Committee and the decision on the modalities for the participation of accredited non-governmental organizations taken by the Ad Hoc Committee at its first session,

Expressing grave concern that situations of armed conflict have especially devastating consequences for the human rights of persons with disabilities,

Concerned at the extent of disabilities caused by the indiscriminate use of anti-personnel mines and other weapons which may be deemed to be excessively injurious or to have indiscriminate effects, and at the long-lasting impact of these weapons which prevent the full and effective enjoyment of human rights, particularly among civilian populations, and welcoming increased international efforts to address this issue,

Reaffirming its commitment to ensuring that the human rights of persons with disabilities and their concerns for full participation in all aspects of society continue to be addressed in all of its work,

1. *Recognizes* that any violation of the fundamental principle of equality or any discrimination or other unjustified differential treatment of persons with disabilities inconsistent with the Standard Rules on the Equalization of Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities infringes or nullifies and impairs the enjoyment of human rights by persons with disabilities;

2. *Urges* Governments to take active measures to ensure the full enjoyment by persons with disabilities of all human rights and fundamental freedoms, including by removing or facilitating the removal of barriers and obstacles to the equal and effective enjoyment of these rights, as well as by developing national policies;

3. *Takes note with appreciation* of the report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on progress in the implementation of the recommendations contained in the report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on progress in the implementation of the recommendations in the study on the human rights of persons with disabilities (E/CN.4/2003/88) and requests the Secretary-General to make it available to the Ad Hoc Committee on a Comprehensive and Integral International Convention on Protection and Promotion of the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities; 4. *Notes with interest* the elaboration by the Office of the High Commissioner of a long-term plan in the field of the promotion and protection of human rights of persons with disabilities, in keeping with its multi-track approach, as well as the objectives of the plan set forth in the study, and looks forward to its further implementation;

5. *Calls upon* the Office of the High Commissioner to continue to consider in its activities implementing the recommendations that relate to it in the study on human rights and disability, as well as to continue to strengthen collaboration with other United Nations agencies and bodies;

6. *Underlines* in this regard the importance of strengthening the cooperation and coordination between the Office of the High Commissioner and the Department of Economic and Social Affairs of the Secretariat in order to support the work of the Ad Hoc Committee;

7. *Calls upon* the Office of the High Commissioner to report to the Commission on Human Rights at its sixtieth session on progress in the implementation of the recommendations contained in the study on human rights and disability and on the programme of work of the Office in relation to the human rights of persons with disabilities;

8. *Invites* all special rapporteurs, in carrying out their mandates, to take into account the human rights of persons with disabilities;

9. *Invites* the Special Rapporteur on disability of the Commission for Social Development to address the Commission on Human Rights at its sixtieth session on his or her experience of the human rights dimension gained by him or her and the panel of experts through monitoring the Standard Rules on the Equalization of Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities, and looks forward to a continued involvement of the Special Rapporteur in issues relating to disability within the Commission on Human Rights in order to mainstream a disability perspective;

10. *Invites* human rights treaty monitoring bodies to take into account the concerns of persons with disabilities in their lists of issues and concluding observations, to consider drafting general comments and recommendations on the full enjoyment of human rights by persons with disabilities and to integrate a disability perspective into their monitoring activities;

11. *Urges* Governments to cover fully the question of the human rights of persons with disabilities in complying with their reporting obligations under the relevant United Nations human rights instruments;

12. *Also urges* Governments to consider nominating persons with disabilities for election to the treaty monitoring bodies, bearing in mind relevant existing considerations for nominations to treaty monitoring bodies;

13. *Invites* national human rights institutions and non-governmental organizations to strengthen their work on human rights and disability, including by participating actively in the Ad Hoc Committee, and to enhance their level of contributions to the work of the treaty monitoring bodies;

14. *Encourages* Governments and relevant intergovernmental institutions to develop programmes for persons with disabilities to enable them to develop their potential to participate fully in all aspects of society and thus achieve the enjoyment of all their human rights;

15. *Reaffirms* its commitment to continue to contribute to the process established by the General Assembly in resolution 56/168 by, inter alia, providing its recommendations on the full and effective enjoyment of all human rights of persons with disabilities;

16. *Acknowledges* the contributions and support of the Office of the High Commissioner to the process established by the General Assembly in resolution 56/168 on a comprehensive and integral international convention to protect and promote the rights and dignity of persons with disabilities, and encourages the Office to continue to do so in accordance with Assembly resolutions 56/168 and 57/229;

17. *Recalls* the invitation by the Ad Hoc Committee to States, as well as regional commissions, intergovernmental organizations and relevant human rights treaty bodies, within their respective mandates, and non-governmental organizations, national disability and human rights institutions and independent experts with an interest in the matter, to make available to the Ad Hoc Committee suggestions and possible elements to be considered for a convention;

18. *Invites* Governments, civil society and the private sector to contribute to the United Nations Voluntary Fund on Disability, as well as to the voluntary fund established by the General Assembly in resolution 57/229, to support the participation of non-governmental organizations and experts from developing countries, in particular from the least developed countries, in the work of the Ad Hoc Committee;

19. *Calls upon* all United Nations organizations and specialized agencies and all intergovernmental institutions for development cooperation to integrate disability measures into their activities, including by addressing the problems that exist in creating equal opportunities for persons with disabilities at all levels, and to reflect this in their activity reports;

20. *Requests* the Secretary-General to include in relevant reports to the General Assembly information on the progress of efforts to ensure the full recognition and enjoyment of the human rights of persons with disabilities;

21. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this question at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

59th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XIV.]

2003/50. Rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling General Assembly resolution 47/135 of 18 December 1992, as well as subsequent resolutions of the General Assembly on the Declaration on the Rights of Persons

Belonging to National or Ethnic, Religious and Linguistic Minorities, as well as its own resolution 2002/57 of 25 April 2002 on the rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities,

Recalling also its resolution 1995/24 of 3 March 1995 as well as Economic and Social Council resolution 1995/31 of 25 July 1995 and decision 1998/246 of 30 July 1998 on the mandate of the Working Group on Minorities of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights,

Taking note of Sub-Commission resolution 2002/16 of 14 August 2002 on the rights of minorities,

Recalling the report of the International Seminar on Cooperation for the Better Protection of the Rights of Minorities (E/CN.4/2002/92) held in the framework of the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance on 1, 2 and 5 September 2001 in Durban, South Africa,

Considering that the promotion and protection of the rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities contribute to political and social stability and peace and enrich the cultural diversity and heritage of society,

Concerned at the growing frequency and severity of disputes and conflicts involving minorities in many countries, and their often tragic consequences, and that persons belonging to minorities often suffer disproportionately the effects of conflict resulting in the violation of their human rights and are particularly vulnerable to displacement through, inter alia, population transfers, refugee flows and forced relocation,

Concerned also at instances of victimization or marginalization of persons belonging to minorities in situations of political or economic instability,

Affirming that effective measures and the creation of favourable conditions for the promotion and protection of the rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities, ensuring effective non-discrimination and equality for all, as well as full and effective participation in matters affecting them, contribute to the prevention and peaceful solution of human rights problems and situations involving minorities,

Emphasizing the importance of the timely identification of human rights problems and situations involving national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities,

Acknowledging that minority rights promote tolerance within societies and recognizing that the promotion of a culture of tolerance through education, in particular human rights education, shall be advanced by all States,

Acknowledging also that the United Nations has an increasingly important role to play regarding the protection of minorities by, inter alia, taking due account of and giving effect to the Declaration,

Welcoming the work of the Working Group in promoting regional and local initiatives for the protection of the rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities, including by organizing regional expert seminars,

Noting with satisfaction the emphasis by the Working Group on the participation of minority representatives in its work,

1. *Takes note* of the report of the Secretary-General on the rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities (E/CN.4/2003/82), of the report of the Working Group on Minorities on its eighth session (E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/19 and Corr.1), in particular the conclusions and recommendations contained therein, and of the report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/57 on the situation of national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities, in particular with respect to conflict prevention (E/CN.4/2003/87);

2. *Reaffirms* the obligation of States to ensure that persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities may exercise fully and effectively all human rights and fundamental freedoms without any discrimination and in full equality before the law, as proclaimed in the Declaration on the Rights of Persons Belonging to National or Ethnic, Religious and Linguistic Minorities;

3. *Urges* States to take, as appropriate, all the necessary constitutional, legislative, administrative and other measures to promote and give effect to the Declaration;

4. *Urges* States and the international community to promote and protect the rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities, as set out in the Declaration, including through equal access to education and the facilitation of their full participation in the economic progress and development of their country, and to apply a gender perspective while doing so;

5. Urges States to pay specific attention to the negative impact of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance on the situation of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities, and draws attention to the relevant provisions of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in September 2001 by the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance (A/CONF.189/12, chap. I), including the provisions on forms of multiple discrimination;

6. *Calls upon* States to give special attention to the promotion and protection of the human rights of children belonging to minorities, taking into account that girls and boys may face different types of risks;

7. *Also calls upon* States to take all appropriate measures to protect the cultural and religious sites of national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities;

8. *Welcomes* the publication by the Office of the High Commissioner of the *United Nations Guide for Minorities* containing an overview of relevant procedures and mechanisms of regional and international organizations and encourages its broad dissemination;

9. *Calls upon* the High Commissioner to continue to promote, within his mandate, the implementation of the Declaration on the Rights of Persons Belonging to National or Ethnic, Religious and Linguistic Minorities and to engage in a dialogue with Governments concerned for that purpose;

10. *Invites* the High Commissioner to continue his efforts to improve the coordination and cooperation of United Nations agencies and programmes active in the field of the promotion and protection of the rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities;

11. *Invites* the human rights treaty monitoring bodies when considering reports submitted by States parties, as well as special representatives, special rapporteurs, working groups of the Commission and relevant United Nations agencies and programmes, to continue to give attention, within their respective mandates, to situations and rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities;

12. *Encourages* the Working Group, as requested by the Sub-Commission, within its mandate, to take due account of activities undertaken and reports prepared by intergovernmental regional organizations on human rights problems and situations involving minorities;

13. *Calls upon* States, intergovernmental organizations, United Nations bodies and non-governmental organizations to participate actively in the work of the Working Group, including through written contributions;

14. *Also calls upon* States to facilitate the effective participation of representatives of non-governmental organizations and persons belonging to minorities in the work of the Working Group and invites the High Commissioner to seek voluntary contributions in this regard;

15. *Requests* the Secretary-General and the High Commissioner to provide the Working Group with all the necessary assistance, in particular the staff and resources required, to fulfil its mandate;

16. *Requests* the High Commissioner to invite Governments and relevant intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations to submit their views on how best to protect the rights of persons belonging to minorities;

17. *Also requests* the High Commissioner to examine existing mechanisms with a view to enhancing their cooperation and effectiveness and to identify possible gaps in the protection of the rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities and to report thereon to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

18. *Calls upon* the Secretary-General to make available, at the request of Governments concerned, qualified expertise on minority issues, including the prevention and resolution of conflicts, to assist in existing or potential situations involving minorities and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session on concrete projects and activities in this regard;

19. *Requests* the Secretary-General to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session on the implementation of the present resolution;

20. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this question at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

59th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XIV.]

2003/51. Internally displaced persons

The Commission on Human Rights,

Deeply disturbed by the alarmingly high numbers throughout the world of persons who have been forced or obliged to flee or leave their homes or places of habitual residence and who have not crossed an internationally recognized State border, for reasons including armed conflict, violations of human rights and natural or human-made disasters,

Conscious of the human rights and humanitarian dimensions of the problem of internally displaced persons, who often do not receive adequate protection and assistance, and aware of the serious challenge this is creating for the international community and of the responsibility of States and the international community to strengthen methods and means to address better the specific protection and assistance needs of internally displaced persons,

Emphasizing the primary responsibility of national authorities to provide protection and assistance to internally displaced persons within their jurisdiction, as well as to address the root causes of their displacement in appropriate cooperation with the international community,

Noting the resolve of the international community to find durable solutions for all internally displaced persons and to strengthen international cooperation in order to help them return voluntarily to their homes in safety and with dignity or, based on their free choice, to resettle in another part of their country, and to be smoothly reintegrated into their societies,

Recalling the relevant norms of international human rights law, international humanitarian law and international refugee law, and recognizing that the protection of internally displaced persons has been strengthened by identifying, reaffirming and consolidating specific standards for their protection, in particular through the Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement (E/CN.4/1998/53/Add.2, annex),

Bearing in mind the relevant provisions of, inter alia, the United Nations Millennium Declaration adopted by the General Assembly in its resolution 55/2 of 8 September 2000, the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23) and the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in September 2001 by the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance (A/CONF.189/12),

Noting that the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (A/CONF.183/9) defines the deportation or forcible transfer of population as a crime against humanity and the unlawful deportation or transfer of the civilian population as well as ordering the displacement of the civilian population as war crimes,

Recalling its previous relevant resolutions, in particular resolution 2002/56 of 25 April 2002 and General Assembly resolution 56/164 of 19 December 2001, and taking note of Economic and Social Council resolution 2002/32 of 26 July 2002, resolutions 2002/7 and 2002/30 of 14 and 15 August 2002 of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and of the statement by the President of the Security Council of 20 December 2002 (S/PRST/2002/41),

1. *Takes note with appreciation* of the report of the Representative of the Secretary-General on internally displaced persons (E/CN.4/2003/86 and Add.1 and Add.1/Corr.1 and Add.2-6) and commends him for his efforts to promote a comprehensive strategy that focuses on the prevention of displacement and on the protection, assistance and development needs of internally displaced persons, as well as on durable solutions;

2. *Expresses concern* at the persistent problems of large numbers of internally displaced persons worldwide, in particular the risk of extreme poverty and socio-economic exclusion, their limited access to humanitarian assistance, vulnerability to human rights violations, as well as difficulties resulting from their specific situation, such as lack of food, medication or shelter and issues pertinent during their reintegration, including, in appropriate cases, the need for the restitution of or compensation for property;

3. *Expresses particular concern* at the grave problems faced by many internally displaced women and children, including violence and abuse, sexual exploitation, forced recruitment and abduction, and welcomes the commitment of the Representative of the Secretary-General to pay more systematic and in-depth attention to their special assistance, protection and development needs, as well as those of other groups with special needs among the internally displaced, such as older persons and persons with disabilities;

4. *Notes* the importance of taking the human rights and the specific protection and assistance needs of internally displaced persons into consideration, when appropriate, in peace processes and in reintegration and rehabilitation processes;

5. *Expresses its appreciation* for the catalytic role the Representative of the Secretary-General continues to play in raising the level of awareness about the plight of internally displaced persons, and for the work of the Representative in developing normative and institutional frameworks for the protection and assistance of internally displaced persons, in particular the compilation and analysis of legal norms and the development of guiding principles, in undertaking country missions to engage in dialogue with Governments and other pertinent actors, as well as in conducting research and issuing reports on the causes and specific aspects of internal displacement and on particular country situations, together with proposals for preventive or remedial measures, and encourages him to continue his efforts in this regard;

6. *Welcomes* the cooperation established between the Representative of the Secretary-General and the United Nations as well as other international and regional organizations, in particular his participation in the work of the Inter-Agency Standing Committee and its subsidiary bodies, and encourages further strengthening of this collaboration in order to promote better protection, assistance and development strategies for internally displaced persons;

7. *Expresses its appreciation* of the Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement as an important tool for dealing with situations of internal displacement, welcomes the fact that an increasing number of States, United Nations agencies and regional and non-governmental organizations are applying them as a standard, and encourages all relevant actors to make use of the Guiding Principles when dealing with situations of internal displacement;

8. *Welcomes* the dissemination, promotion and application of the Guiding Principles and the fact that the Representative of the Secretary-General continues to use them in his dialogues with Governments, intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations and other

pertinent actors, and requests the Representative of the Secretary-General to continue his efforts in disseminating and promoting the Guiding Principles, inter alia through supporting and initiating their publication and translation, participation in training, and, in consultation with Governments, regional organizations, intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations and other relevant institutions, the holding of national, regional and international seminars on displacement, as well as in providing support for efforts to promote capacity-building and the use of the Guiding Principles;

9. *Expresses its appreciation* to Governments and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations which have provided assistance and protection to internally displaced persons, developed policies to address their plight and supported the work of the Representative of the Secretary-General;

10. *Calls upon* Governments to provide protection and assistance, including reintegration and development assistance, to internally displaced persons, to develop national policies aimed at addressing their plight, as well as to ensure that they benefit from public services, in particular basic social services such as health services and education, based on the principle of non-discrimination, and to facilitate the efforts of relevant United Nations agencies and humanitarian organizations in these respects, including by improving access to internally displaced persons;

11. *Encourages* all Governments, in particular Governments of countries with situations of internal displacement, to facilitate the activities of the Representative of the Secretary-General and to respond favourably to his requests for visits as well as for information, and urges Governments as well as the relevant parts of the United Nations system, also at the country level, to follow up effectively on the recommendations of the Representative of the Secretary-General and to make available information on measures taken in this regard;

12. *Stresses* the need to further strengthen inter-agency arrangements and the capacities of United Nations agencies and other relevant actors to meet the immense humanitarian challenge of internal displacement, and calls upon States to provide adequate resources for programmes to assist and protect internally displaced persons with a view to enhancing the capacities of countries with situations of internal displacement, and of the relevant intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations, to meet the needs of internally displaced persons;

13. *Emphasizes* in this regard the central role of the Emergency Relief Coordinator in inter-agency coordination for the protection and assistance of internally displaced persons, welcomes the establishment of the Unit on Internal Displacement within the Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, and encourages them to further strengthen their collaboration with the Representative of the Secretary-General, in line with the memorandum of understanding between the Representative of the Secretary-General and the Coordinator of 17 April 2002;

14. *Notes with appreciation* the activities aimed at addressing the plight of internally displaced persons undertaken by the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, the United Nations Development Programme, the United Nations Children's Fund, the World Food Programme, the World Health

Organization, the International Organization for Migration, the International Labour Organization, the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, the World Bank, and by all other relevant humanitarian assistance, human rights and development agencies and organizations, including non-governmental organizations, and encourages them to further enhance their collaboration and coordination with regard to internally displaced persons, especially through the Inter-Agency Standing Committee;

15. *Encourages* the Emergency Relief Coordinator, the Representative of the Secretary-General and the Unit on Internal Displacement to further promote an effective, predictable and collaborative response among all relevant international agencies and bodies with regard to protecting and assisting internally displaced persons, at headquarters as well as in countries with situations of internal displacement, bearing in mind the role of resident or humanitarian coordinators;

16. *Notes with appreciation* the increased attention paid to internally displaced persons in the consolidated inter-agency appeals process and encourages further efforts in this regard;

17. *Acknowledges with appreciation* the work of the International Committee of the Red Cross and the other components of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement in protecting and assisting internally displaced persons;

18. *Notes with appreciation* the efforts of non-governmental organizations and the increasing role of national human rights institutions in assisting internally displaced persons and in promoting and protecting their human rights;

19. *Welcomes* the initiatives undertaken by regional organizations, such as the African Union, the Organization of American States, the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe, the Council of Europe and the Economic Community of West African States, to address the assistance, protection and development needs of internally displaced persons and encourages them and other regional organizations to strengthen their activities and their cooperation with the Representative of the Secretary-General;

20. *Also welcomes* the attention paid by relevant special rapporteurs, working groups, experts and treaty bodies to issues of internal displacement, and calls upon them to continue to seek information on situations which have already created or could create internal displacement and to include relevant information and recommendations thereon in their reports and make them available to the Representative of the Secretary-General;

21. *Calls upon* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, in cooperation with Governments and national human rights institutions, the Representative of the Secretary-General and with other relevant parts of the United Nations system, to continue to promote the human rights of internally displaced persons, to enhance their protection on the ground and to develop projects to address their plight as part of the programme of advisory services and technical cooperation, including in the areas of human rights education, training and assistance in legislative and policy development, and to provide information thereon to the Representative for inclusion in his report to the Commission;

22. *Notes* the relevance of the global internally displaced persons database, advocated by the Representative of the Secretary-General, and encourages the members of the Inter-Agency Standing Committee and Governments to continue to collaborate on and support this effort, including by providing relevant data on situations of internal displacement and financial resources;

23. *Requests* the Secretary-General to provide his Representative, from within existing resources, with all necessary assistance to carry out his mandate effectively, and encourages the Representative of the Secretary-General to continue to seek the contribution of States, relevant organizations and institutions in order to put his work on a more stable basis;

24. *Requests* the Representative of the Secretary-General to continue to report on his activities to the General Assembly and to the Commission;

25. *Decides* to continue its consideration of the question of internal displacement at its sixtieth session.

59th meeting 23 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XIV.]

2003/52. Human rights and mass exoduses

The Commission on Human Rights,

Deeply disturbed by the scale and magnitude of exoduses and displacements of people in many regions of the world and by the human suffering of refugees and displaced persons, a high proportion of whom are women and children,

Recalling its previous relevant resolutions on this subject, as well as those of the General Assembly, and the conclusions of the World Conference on Human Rights, which recognized, inter alia, that gross violations of human rights, including in armed conflicts, persecution, political and ethnic conflicts, famine and economic insecurity, poverty and generalized violence are among the multiple and complex factors leading to the mass exodus and displacement of people,

Recalling also relevant human rights standards, including article 14 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the principles of international protection for refugees, including the general conclusions on international protection of the Executive Committee of the Programme of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees,

Mindful of the three reports of the Secretary-General on the protection of civilians in armed conflict (S/1999/957, S/2001/331 and S/2002/1300), and the recommendations made therein, as well as Security Council resolutions 1265 (1999) of 17 September 1999 and 1296 (2000) of 19 April 2000 and the aide-mémoire that the Council adopted on 15 March 2002 on that subject (S/PRST/2002/6, annex),

Stressing the importance of adherence to international humanitarian, human rights and refugee law in order to avert mass exoduses and displacements and to protect refugees and internally displaced persons, and expressing its deep concern at the lack of respect for those laws and principles, especially during armed conflict, inter alia the denial of full, safe and unimpeded access to displaced persons,

Reaffirming the primary responsibility of States to ensure the protection within their own territories of refugees, as well as internally displaced persons,

Recognizing that acts of deportation or forcible transfer of populations which, inter alia, lead to or result from mass exoduses and displacements, are included as crimes against humanity in the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (A/CONF.183/9), and recognizing also the importance of ending impunity for perpetrators of such crimes,

Recognizing also that the human rights machinery of the United Nations, including the mechanisms of the Commission and the human rights treaty bodies, has important capabilities to address human rights violations which cause movements of refugees and displaced persons or prevent durable solutions to their plight,

Recognizing further the complementarity between the systems for the protection of human rights and for humanitarian action, in particular the mandates of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, as well as the work of the Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, the Representative of the Secretary-General on internally displaced persons and the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the impact of armed conflict on children, and that cooperation between them, in accordance with their respective mandates, and coordination between the human rights, political and security components of United Nations operations make important contributions to the promotion and protection of human rights of persons forced into mass exodus and displacement,

Welcoming the process of the global consultations on international protection launched by the United National High Commissioner for Refugees in 2000 and the Agenda for Protection adopted by Member States as a result, and noting in this context, the discussions which took place on the protection of refugees in mass influx situations, including those relating to the problem of insecurity in refugee camps and the importance of refugee registration,

1. *Calls upon* all States to promote human rights and fundamental freedoms without discrimination, to refrain from denying these to individuals in their population because of nationality, ethnicity, race, gender, age, religion, political or other opinion, or language and, in so doing, to make a substantial contribution to addressing human rights situations that lead to or result from mass exoduses and displacements;

2. *Takes note with interest* of the report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on human rights and mass exoduses (E/CN.4/2003/84);

3. *Reaffirms* the need for all Governments, intergovernmental bodies and concerned international organizations to intensify their cooperation and assistance to address human rights situations that lead to, as well as the serious protection problems that result from, mass exoduses of refugees and displaced persons;

4. *Emphasizes* the responsibility of all States and international organizations to cooperate with those countries, particularly developing countries, affected by mass exoduses of refugees and displaced persons, and calls upon Governments, the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, other relevant parts of the United Nations system and other humanitarian and development organizations to continue to respond to the assistance and protection needs which exist in countries hosting large numbers of refugees and displaced persons until durable solutions are found;

5. *Encourages* States that have not already done so to consider acceding to the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees and its 1967 Protocol, as far as possible without reservations, and to relevant regional instruments concerning refugees, as applicable, and other relevant international instruments of human rights and humanitarian law, and to take appropriate measures to disseminate and implement those instruments domestically in order to encourage compliance with provisions against arbitrary and forcible displacement and greater respect for the rights of those who flee;

6. *Calls upon* States to ensure effective protection of refugees by, inter alia, respecting the principle of non-refoulement and urges all States to promote and protect the human rights and fundamental freedoms of refugees and asylum-seekers;

7. *Also calls upon* States to ensure effective protection of, and assistance to, refugees and internally displaced persons, consistent with international law, including by ensuring full, safe and unhindered access by humanitarian workers to displaced populations and ensuring the security and civilian and humanitarian nature of camps and settlements for refugees and internally displaced persons;

8. Urges States to uphold the civilian and humanitarian character of asylum consistent with international law, inter alia through effective measures to prevent the infiltration of armed elements, to identify and separate any such armed elements from refugee populations, to settle refugees at safe locations and to afford prompt, safe and unhindered access to them by humanitarian workers, and notes in this regard conclusion no. 94 (LIII) adopted on 8 October 2002 by the Executive Committee of the Programme of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees;

9. *Recognizes* that, in addition to the problems refugee and displaced women and girls share with all refugees and displaced persons, they are vulnerable to persecution, gender-based discrimination and gender-specific violations of human rights, and calls upon States to protect and promote and respect the human rights of refugee and displaced women and children, to ensure that their particular needs are met, and to ensure that women are full and equal participants in the planning, design, implementation, monitoring and evaluation of all projects and programmes;

10. *Expresses its grave concern* at allegations of sexual exploitation of and violence against refugees and internally displaced persons, condemns all instances of abuse and exploitation of such persons, and calls on all relevant agencies to ensure the effective implementation and monitoring of the Plan of Action on Protection from Sexual Exploitation and Abuse in Humanitarian Crises drawn up by the Inter-Agency Standing Committee and other relevant codes of conduct;

11. *Underscores* the importance of addressing protracted refugee situations and so-called forgotten emergencies and calls upon all States to promote conditions conducive to the voluntary return of refugees in safety and with dignity and to support the other two durable solutions of local integration or resettlement where appropriate;

12. Welcomes the efforts of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to contribute to the creation of an environment for a viable and sustainable return of refugees and displaced persons in post-conflict societies through initiatives such as the rehabilitation of the justice system, the creation of independent national institutions capable of defending human rights and broad-based programmes of human rights education and the strengthening of local non-governmental organizations through field presences and programmes of advisory services and technical cooperation, and calls on the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to strengthen its efforts in these areas;

13. *Encourages* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, other relevant components of the United Nations system, other humanitarian organizations and regional organizations to continue to cooperate within their respective mandates and in accordance with international law in the creation of an environment for a viable and sustainable return of refugees and displaced persons in post-conflict societies;

14. *Requests* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, in the exercise of his mandate and in cooperation with the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees and the Representative of the Secretary-General on internally displaced persons, to pay particular attention to human rights situations which cause, threaten to cause or affect mass exoduses of populations and to contribute to efforts to address such situations effectively through promotion and protection measures, emergency preparedness and response mechanisms, early warning and information-sharing, technical advice and expertise and cooperation in countries of origin and host countries;

15. *Encourages* all United Nations bodies, including the human rights treaty bodies, acting within their mandates, and the specialized agencies, as well as governmental, intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations, and the special representatives, special rapporteurs and working groups of the Commission to pay particular attention to, to exchange information on and to provide the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights with all relevant information in their possession on human rights situations that create or affect refugees and displaced persons, for appropriate action in fulfilment of his mandate, in consultation with the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees and the Representative of the Secretary-General;

16. Welcomes with appreciation the ongoing contributions of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees and the Representative of the Secretary-General to the deliberations of the Commission and to other international human rights bodies and mechanisms, invites them to exchange relevant information on mass exoduses and displacements with all United Nations bodies, including the human rights treaty bodies, acting within their mandates, and invites the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees to address the Commission at each of its future sessions;

17. *Requests* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to prepare and submit to the Commission at its sixty-first session an analytical report on measures taken to implement the present resolution and obstacles to its implementation, including information on measures taken by the Office of the High Commissioner and other relevant United Nations bodies, taking into account information and comments provided by Governments, intergovernmental organizations, specialized agencies and non-governmental organizations;

18. *Also requests* the High Commissioner to include in his report, as an annex, a thematic compilation of relevant reports and resolutions of the Commission and the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights;

19. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this question at its sixty-first session under the sub-item "Mass exoduses and displaced persons" of the agenda item entitled "Specific groups and individuals".

60th meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap XIV.]

2003/53. Extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, which guarantees the right to life, liberty and security of person, and the relevant provisions of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights,

Mindful of the relevant General Assembly resolutions and of Commission resolutions on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions,

Recalling Economic and Social Council resolution 1984/50 of 25 May 1984 and the safeguards guaranteeing protection of the rights of those facing the death penalty, annexed thereto, and Council resolution 1989/64 of 24 May 1989 on their implementation, as well as the Declaration of Basic Principles of Justice for Victims of Crime and Abuse of Power, adopted by the General Assembly in its resolution 40/34 of 29 November 1985,

Recalling also Economic and Social Council resolution 1989/65 of 24 May 1989, in which the Council recommended the Principles on the Effective Prevention and Investigation of Extra-legal, Arbitrary and Summary Executions,

Taking note of the 89 ratifications or accessions by States and the 139 signatures by States of the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (A/CONF.183/9), as well as the entry into force of the Statute on 1 July 2002 and the inauguration of the Court on 11 March 2003,

Acknowledging that extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions are crimes under the Rome Statute,

Convinced of the need for effective action to combat and to eliminate the abhorrent practice of extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions, which represent a flagrant violation of the inherent right to life,

Dismayed that in a number of countries impunity, the negation of justice, continues to prevail and often remains the main cause of the continued occurrence of extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions,

1. *Strongly condemns once again* all the extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions that continue to take place throughout the world;

2. *Notes with deep concern* that impunity continues to be a major cause of the perpetuation of violations of human rights, including extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions;

3. *Demands* that all States ensure that the practice of extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions is brought to an end and that they take effective action to combat and eliminate the phenomenon in all its forms;

4. *Reiterates* the obligation of all States to conduct exhaustive and impartial investigations into all suspected cases of extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions, to identify and bring to justice those responsible, while ensuring the right of every person to a fair and public hearing by a competent, independent and impartial tribunal established by law, to grant adequate compensation within a reasonable time to the victims or their families and to adopt all necessary measures, including legal and judicial measures, in order to bring an end to impunity and to prevent the recurrence of such executions, as stated in the Principles on the Effective Prevention and Investigation of Extra-legal, Arbitrary and Summary Executions;

5. *Reaffirms* the obligation of States to ensure the protection of the inherent right to life of all persons under their jurisdiction and calls upon States concerned to investigate promptly and thoroughly all cases of killings committed in the name of passion or in the name of honour, all killings committed for any discriminatory reason, including sexual orientation; racially motivated violence leading to the death of the victim; killings of members of national, ethnic, religious or linguistic minorities, of refugees, of internally displaced persons, of street children or of members of indigenous communities; killings of persons for reasons related to their activities as human rights defenders, lawyers, journalists or as demonstrators, in particular as a consequence of their exercise of the right to freedom of opinion and expression; as well as other cases where a person's right to life has been violated, all of which are being committed in various parts of the world, and to bring those responsible to justice before a competent,

independent and impartial judiciary, and to ensure that such killings, including those committed by security forces, police and law enforcement agents, paramilitary groups or private forces, are neither condoned nor sanctioned by government officials or personnel;

6. *Calls upon* all States in which the death penalty has not been abolished to comply with their obligations as assumed under relevant provisions of international human rights instruments, including in particular articles 6, 7 and 14 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and articles 37 and 40 of the Convention on the Rights of the Child, bearing in mind the safeguards and guarantees set out in Economic and Social Council resolutions 1984/50 and 1989/64;

7. *Urges* all States to undertake all necessary and possible measures, in conformity with human rights law and international humanitarian law, to prevent loss of life, in particular that of children, during situations of all forms of public demonstrations, internal and communal violence, civil unrest and public emergency or armed conflicts, and to ensure that the police and security forces receive thorough training in human rights matters, in particular with regard to restrictions on the use of force and firearms in the discharge of their functions;

8. *Stresses* the importance of States taking effective measures to end impunity with regard to extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions, inter alia through the adoption of preventive measures, and calls upon States to ensure that such measures are included in post-conflict peace-building efforts;

9. *Encourages* States, United Nations organs and bodies, the specialized agencies and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations, as appropriate, to initiate, coordinate or support programmes designed to train and educate military forces, law enforcement officers and government officials, as well as members of United Nations peacekeeping or observer missions, on human rights and humanitarian law issues connected with their work, and appeals to the international community to support endeavours to that end;

10. *Appeals* to all States to ensure that all persons deprived of their liberty are treated with humanity and with respect for the inherent dignity of the human person and that conditions in places of detention conform to the Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners and, where applicable, to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 and the Additional Protocols thereto of 1977 in relation to the treatment of prisoners in armed conflicts, as well as to other pertinent international instruments;

11. *Takes note* of the report of the Special Rapporteur (E/CN.4/2003/3 and Corr.1, Add.1 and Add.1/Corr.1, and Add.2-4), including the attention given therein to specific categories of victims who are particularly vulnerable or have been directly targeted for extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions, as well as the concluding remarks and recommendations contained therein, and invites States to give them due consideration;

12. *Commends* the important role the Special Rapporteur continues to play towards the elimination of extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions and encourages the Special Rapporteur to continue, within the mandate as defined in Commission resolution 2001/45 of 23 April 2001, to collect information from all concerned, to respond effectively to reliable

information that comes before her, to follow up on communications and country visits and to seek the views and comments of Governments and to reflect them as appropriate in the elaboration of her reports;

13. *Strongly urges* all States to cooperate with and assist the Special Rapporteur so that her mandate may be carried out effectively, including, where appropriate, by issuing invitations to the Special Rapporteur when she so requests, in keeping with the usual terms of reference for missions by special rapporteurs of the Commission on Human Rights and to respond to the communications transmitted to them by the Special Rapporteur;

14. *Expresses its appreciation* to those States that have invited the Special Rapporteur to visit their countries, asks them to examine carefully the recommendations made by the Special Rapporteur, invites them to report to the Special Rapporteur on the actions taken on those recommendations and requests other States, including those mentioned in the report of the Special Rapporteur, to cooperate in a similar way;

15. *Expresses its concern* that a number of States mentioned in the report of the Special Rapporteur have not replied to specific allegations, based on credible information, and reports of extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions transmitted to them by the Special Rapporteur;

16. *Urges* the Special Rapporteur to continue to draw to the attention of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights such situations of extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary execution as are of particularly serious concern to her or where early action might prevent further deterioration;

17. *Welcomes* the cooperation established between the Special Rapporteur and other United Nations mechanisms and procedures in the field of human rights and encourages the Special Rapporteur to continue efforts in this regard;

18. *Requests again* the Secretary-General to provide the Special Rapporteur with adequate human, financial and material resources in order to enable her to carry out her mandate effectively, including through country visits;

19. *Also requests* the Secretary-General and the High Commissioner to continue to use their best endeavours in cases where the minimum standard of legal safeguards provided for in articles 6, 7, 9, 14 and 15 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights appears not to be respected;

20. *Further requests* the Secretary-General to continue, in close collaboration with the High Commissioner, in conformity with his mandate, as established by the General Assembly in its resolution 48/141 of 20 December 1993, to ensure that personnel specialized in human rights and humanitarian law issues form part of United Nations missions, where appropriate, in order to deal with serious human rights violations, such as extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions;

21. *Decides* to consider the question of extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions as a matter of priority at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

60th meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 37 votes to none, with 16 abstentions. See chap. XI.]

2003/54. Elimination of all forms of religious intolerance

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling that all States have pledged themselves, under the Charter of the United Nations, to promote and encourage universal respect for and observance of human rights and fundamental freedoms for all without distinction as to race, sex, language or religion,

Recalling also General Assembly resolution 36/55 of 25 November 1981, by which it proclaimed the Declaration on the Elimination of All Forms of Intolerance and of Discrimination Based on Religion or Belief,

Recalling further article 18 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, article 18 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, paragraph 4 of the United Nations Millennium Declaration and other relevant human rights provisions,

Reaffirming the call, made 10 years ago in Vienna by the World Conference on Human Rights, upon all Governments to take all appropriate measures in compliance with their international obligations and with due regard to their respective legal systems to counter intolerance and related violence based on religion or belief, including practices of discrimination against women and the desecration of religious sites, recognizing that every individual has the right to freedom of thought, conscience, expression and religion,

Noting provisions of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action (A/CONF.189/12) aimed at combating religious intolerance,

Recalling General Assembly resolution 56/6 of 9 November 2001 on a Global Agenda for Dialogue among Civilizations, in which the Assembly recognized the valuable contribution that dialogue among civilizations can make to an improved awareness and understanding of the common values shared by all humankind,

Emphasizing that the right to freedom of thought, conscience, religion and belief is far-reaching and profound and that it encompasses freedom of thought on all matters, personal conviction and the commitment to religion or belief, whether manifested individually or in community with others, in public or in private,

Underlining the importance of education in the promotion of tolerance, which involves the acceptance of, and respect for, diversity and also underlining that education, in particular at school, should contribute in a meaningful way to promoting tolerance and the elimination of discrimination based on religion or belief,

Recalling the importance of the International Consultative Conference on School Education in Relation to Freedom of Religion or Belief, Tolerance and Non-Discrimination held in Madrid in November 2001, and inviting Governments to give consideration to the Final Document adopted at the Conference,

Alarmed that serious instances of intolerance and discrimination on the grounds of religion or belief, including acts of violence, intimidation and coercion motivated by religious intolerance, continue to occur in many parts of the world and threaten the enjoyment of human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Deeply concerned at the overall rise in intolerance and discrimination, including acts of violence, against persons belonging to religious minorities in all parts of the world, including restrictive legislation and arbitrary application of legislation and other measures,

Profoundly concerned at the extreme situations of violence and discrimination that affect many women as a result of religion or belief,

Concerned also at the rise in religious extremism affecting religions in all parts of the world,

Recognizing with deep concern the overall rise in instances of intolerance directed against members of many religious communities in various parts of the world, including cases motivated by Islamophobia and anti-Semitism,

Seriously concerned at all attacks upon religious places, sites and shrines, including any deliberate destruction of relics and monuments,

Believing that further intensified efforts are therefore required to promote and protect the right to freedom of thought, conscience, religion or belief and to eliminate all forms of hatred, intolerance and discrimination based on religion or belief,

1. *Takes note with appreciation* of the report of the Special Rapporteur on freedom of religion or belief (E/CN.4/2003/66 and Add.1);

2. *Condemns* all forms of intolerance and of discrimination based on religion or belief;

3. *Encourages* the efforts made by the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to coordinate in the field of human rights the activities of relevant United Nations organs, bodies, and mechanisms dealing with all forms of intolerance and of discrimination based on religion or belief;

4. Urges States:

(*a*) To ensure that their constitutional and legislative systems provide adequate and effective guarantees of freedom of thought, conscience, religion and belief to all without distinction, inter alia by the provision of effective remedies in cases where the right to freedom of thought, conscience, religion or belief, the right to practise freely one's religion, including the right to change one's religion or belief, is violated;

(b) To ensure, in particular, that no one within their jurisdiction is deprived of the right to life or the right to liberty and security of person because of religion or belief, or is subjected to torture or arbitrary arrest or detention on that account, and to bring to justice all perpetrators of violations of these rights;

(c) In conformity with international human rights standards, to take all necessary action to combat hatred, intolerance and acts of violence, intimidation and coercion motivated by intolerance based on religion or belief, with particular regard to religious minorities, and also to devote particular attention to practices which violate the human rights of women and discriminate against women including in the exercise of their right to freedom of thought, conscience, religion or belief;

(*d*) To recognize the right of all persons to worship or assemble in connection with a religion or belief and to establish and maintain places for these purposes;

(*e*) To exert the utmost efforts, in accordance with their national legislation and in conformity with international human rights standards, to ensure that religious places, sites and shrines are fully respected and protected and to take additional measures in cases where they are vulnerable to descration or destruction;

(*f*) To ensure that all public officials and civil servants, including members of law enforcement bodies, the military and educators, in the course of their official duties, respect different religions and beliefs and do not discriminate on the grounds of religion or belief, and that all necessary and appropriate education or training is provided;

(g) To promote and encourage, through education and other means, understanding, tolerance and respect in all matters relating to freedom of religion or belief;

5. *Emphasizes* that, as underlined by the Human Rights Committee, restrictions on the freedom to manifest religion or belief are permitted only if limitations are prescribed by law, are necessary to protect public safety, order, health or morals, or the fundamental rights and freedoms of others, and are applied in a manner that does not vitiate the right to freedom of thought, conscience and religion;

6. *Encourages* the continuing efforts of the Special Rapporteur to examine incidents and governmental actions in all parts of the world that are incompatible with the provisions of the Declaration on the Elimination of All Forms of Intolerance and of Discrimination based on Religion or Belief and to recommend remedial measures as appropriate;

7. *Stresses* the need for the Special Rapporteur to continue to apply a gender perspective, inter alia through the identification of gender-specific abuses, in the reporting process, including in information collection and in recommendations;

8. *Urges* all Governments to cooperate fully with the Special Rapporteur and to respond favourably to his request to visit their countries so as to enable him to fulfil his mandate even more effectively, and in this context welcomes the initiatives of Governments to collaborate with the Special Rapporteur;

9. *Welcomes* the work of the Special Rapporteur and reiterates the need for him to be able to respond effectively to credible and reliable information that comes before him, and invites him to continue to seek the views and comments of Governments concerned in the elaboration of his report, as well as to continue to carry out his work with discretion, objectivity and independence;

10. *Recognizes* that the exercise of tolerance and non-discrimination by all actors in society is necessary for the full realization of the aims of the Declaration on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Based on Religion or Belief and invites Governments, religious bodies and civil society to continue to undertake dialogue at all levels to promote greater tolerance, respect and understanding of freedom of religion and belief;

11. *Emphasizes* the importance of a continued and strengthened dialogue among religions or beliefs, encompassed in the dialogue among civilizations, to promote greater tolerance, respect and mutual understanding;

12. *Urges* States to make all appropriate efforts to encourage those engaged in teaching to cultivate respect for all religions or beliefs, thereby promoting mutual understanding and tolerance;

13. Welcomes and encourages the continuing efforts of non-governmental organizations and religious bodies and groups to promote the implementation of the Declaration on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Based on Religion or Belief, and further encourages their work in promoting freedom of religion or belief and in highlighting cases of religious intolerance, discrimination and persecution;

14. *Recommends* that the United Nations and other actors, in their efforts to promote freedom of religion or belief, ensure the widest possible dissemination of the text of the Declaration, in as many different languages as possible, by United Nations information centres, as well as by other interested bodies;

15. *Decides* to continue its consideration of measures to implement the Declaration;

16. *Requests* the Secretary-General to ensure that the Special Rapporteur receives the necessary resources to enable him to discharge his mandate fully;

17. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur to submit an interim report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

18. *Decides* to consider the question of the elimination of all forms of religious intolerance at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

60th meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 51 votes to none, with 2 abstentions. See chap. XI.]

2003/55. Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights

The Commission on Human Rights,

Taking note of resolution 2002/17 of 14 August 2002 of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and of the report of the Working Group on Indigenous Populations on its twentieth session (E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/24), in particular, its programme of work,

Noting that the respective mandates of the Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission, the Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues and the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights and fundamental freedoms of indigenous people of the Commission are complementary and do not give rise to duplication,

Considering the continuing need for the Working Group on account of its present mandate, which is distinct from those of the Permanent Forum and the Special Rapporteur,

1. *Endorses* the recommendations made by the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights in its resolutions 2002/17 and 2002/21 of 14 August 2002 (E/CN.4/2003/2-E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/46, chap. I, draft decisions 5 and 8);

2. *Recommends* that the Economic and Social Council take duly into account the contents of the present resolution when holding, at its substantive session of July 2003, the review of all existing mechanisms, procedures and programmes within the United Nations concerning indigenous issues mandated in paragraph 8 of Council resolution 2000/22 of 28 July 2000 and Council decision 2002/286 of 25 July 2002.

60th meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 34 votes to 15, with 4 abstentions. See chap. XV.]

2003/56. Human rights and indigenous issues

The Commission on Human Rights,

Bearing in mind that one of the purposes of the United Nations, as set forth in the Charter of the United Nations, is the achievement of international cooperation in solving international problems of an economic, social, cultural or humanitarian character and in promoting and encouraging respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms for all without distinction as to race, sex, language or religion,

Considering that the Universal Declaration of Human Rights proclaims that all human beings are born free and equal in dignity and rights, that all are entitled to equal protection against any discrimination and that everyone is entitled to all the rights and freedoms set forth in the Declaration, without distinction of any kind, such as race, colour, sex, language, religion, national origin, birth or other status,

Recalling the 1989 Convention concerning indigenous and tribal peoples in independent countries (No. 169) of the International Labour Organization,

Guided by the relevant norms and standards of international human rights law, including the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, the Convention on the Rights of the Child, the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment and the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women,

Bearing in mind the recommendations of the World Conference on Human Rights held in Vienna in June 1993,

Welcoming the provisions relevant to this resolution contained in the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action adopted by the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance (A/CONF.189/12) on 8 September 2001, in Durban, South Africa,

Being attentive to the developments of the working group of the Commission to elaborate a draft declaration in accordance with paragraph 5 of General Assembly resolution 49/214 of 23 December 1994,

Recalling that the objective of the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People is the strengthening of international cooperation for the solution of the problems they face in areas such as human rights, the environment, development, education and health,

Underlining the importance of concluding, at the latest in 2004, the "Draft United Nations declaration on the rights of indigenous peoples", for consideration and adoption by the General Assembly, prior to the conclusion of the Decade,

Noting with satisfaction the holding of the first session of the Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues, a subsidiary organ of the Economic and Social Council, held in New York in May 2002, and recalling that the mandate of the Permanent Forum consists of discussing indigenous issues within the mandate of the Council relating to economic and social development, culture, the environment, education, health and human rights,

Taking into account the mandate of the Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights to review developments pertaining to the promotion and protection of their human rights and fundamental freedoms, giving special attention to the evolution of standards concerning their rights,

Recalling its resolution 2002/65 of 25 April 2002,

Deeply concerned about the precarious levels of economic and social development that indigenous people endure in many parts of the world, and the disparities in their situation in comparison to the overall population, as well as about the persistence of grave violations of their human rights,

Reaffirming the urgent need to recognize, promote and protect more effectively the human rights and fundamental freedoms of indigenous people,

Encouraged by the renewed commitment and growing interest of the international community in the full and effective protection of the human rights of indigenous people,

Welcoming the document that the General Assembly adopted in its resolution S-27/2 of 10 May 2002, at its twenty-seventh special session, on children, and the commitments contained therein to promote and protect the human rights of indigenous children, and noting with satisfaction that at its second session the Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues will focus on the theme "Indigenous children and youth",

Welcoming also the outcome of the World Summit on Sustainable Development and the attention given to indigenous issues in this respect,

Welcoming further the recommendations on the role of telecommunications in economic and sociocultural development of indigenous peoples made by the World Telecommunication Development Conference, held in Istanbul, Turkey, in March 2002,

1. *Welcomes* the second report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights and fundamental freedoms of indigenous people (E/CN.4/2003/90 and Add.1-3), submitted pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/65;

2. *Encourages* the Special Rapporteur to continue to examine ways and means of overcoming existing obstacles to the full and effective protection of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of indigenous people, in conformity with his mandate as contained in Commission resolution 2001/57;

3. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur, in performing his work, to consider the recommendations of the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance on matters concerning his mandate;

4. *Also requests* the Special Rapporteur, in carrying out his mandate and within the framework of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and all other international human rights instruments, to request, receive and exchange information on violations of the human rights of indigenous people, wherever they may occur, from Governments, United Nations human rights treaty bodies, specialized agencies, special mechanisms of the Commission and the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, as well as from intergovernmental organizations, other relevant organizations of the United Nations system and civil society, including indigenous organizations, and to respond effectively to such information;

5. *Further requests* the Special Rapporteur to continue working on the topics included in his first report, in particular, those that impact on the situation of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of indigenous people, which may contribute to advancing the debate on fundamental issues of the "Draft United Nations declaration on the rights of indigenous peoples";

6. *Invites* the Special Rapporteur, in carrying out his task, to take into account all the recommendations of the Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues and of the Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission relevant to his mandate;

7. *Requests* the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to facilitate the attendance of the Special Rapporteur at the second annual session of the Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues to be held at United Nations Headquarters in May 2003;

8. *Reiterates* the invitation to the Special Rapporteur to pay special attention to violations of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of indigenous children and women, and to take into account a gender perspective;

9. *Requests* all Governments to cooperate fully with the Special Rapporteur in the performance of the tasks and duties mandated, to furnish all information requested and to react promptly to his urgent appeals;

10. *Welcomes* the initial official visits of the Special Rapporteur and encourages Governments to respond positively to a request by the Special Rapporteur to visit their country;

11. *Takes note* of the intention of the Office of the High Commissioner to organize, making use of voluntary contributions, a seminar on the administration of justice to assist the Special Rapporteur in examining the main topic of his annual report for 2004, with the participation of governmental, indigenous, non-governmental and independent experts;

12. *Encourages* the United Nations, including its specialized agencies, regional intergovernmental organizations, Governments, independent experts, interested institutions, non-governmental organizations and, in particular, indigenous people to cooperate to the fullest extent possible with the Special Rapporteur in the fulfilment of his mandate;

13. *Encourages* the World Summit on the Information Society to take indigenous issues duly into account in its declaration of principles and action plan and in all other relevant programmes to be adopted by the World Summit, to be held in Geneva in 2003 and Tunis in 2005;

14. *Urges* those States that have not yet done so to consider, as a matter of priority, signing, ratifying or acceding to the 1989 Convention concerning indigenous and tribal peoples in independent countries (No. 169);

15. *Urges* all States, in this context, to fulfil the commitments relevant to the present resolution made in the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action;

16. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur to submit a report on his activities to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

17. *Requests* the Secretary-General and the High Commissioner to provide all the necessary human, technical and financial assistance to the Special Rapporteur for the fulfilment of his mandate;

18. *Decides* to consider the follow-up to this question, as a matter of priority, at its sixtieth session, under the same agenda item.

60th meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XV.]

2003/57. Working Group of the Commission on Human Rights to elaborate a draft declaration in accordance with paragraph 5 of General Assembly resolution 49/214 of 23 December 1994

The Commission on Human Rights,

Bearing in mind General Assembly resolution 47/75 of 14 December 1992 and Part II, paragraph 28, of the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action (A/CONF.157/23),

Reaffirming its resolution 1995/32 of 3 March 1995, in which it established an open-ended intersessional working group with the sole purpose of elaborating a draft declaration, considering the draft contained in the annex to resolution 1994/45 of 26 August 1994 of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, entitled "Draft United Nations declaration on the rights of indigenous peoples", for consideration and adoption by the General Assembly within the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People,

Underlining the importance of concluding, at the latest in 2004, the draft United Nations declaration on the rights of indigenous peoples for consideration and adoption by the General Assembly prior to the conclusion of the Decade,

Reaffirming in particular that the invitation contained in Commission resolution 1995/32 was addressed to organizations of indigenous people seeking authorization to participate in the Working Group,

Recognizing that organizations of indigenous people have special knowledge and understanding of the current situation of the world's indigenous people and their human rights needs,

Recalling General Assembly resolution 49/214 of 23 December 1994, in which the Assembly encouraged the Commission to consider the draft declaration with the participation of representatives of indigenous people, on the basis of and in accordance with appropriate procedures to be determined by the Commission,

Welcoming the progress made in the process of drafting a declaration on the rights of indigenous people and emphasizing the importance and special nature of such a draft declaration as an instrument specifically for promoting the rights of indigenous people,

Recalling the need for the Working Group to consider all aspects of the draft declaration, including its scope of application,

1. *Takes note* of the report of the Working Group (E/CN.4/2003/92 and Add.1) and welcomes the continuation and positive nature of the deliberations of the Working Group, particularly the measures taken to ensure effective input by organizations of indigenous people;

2. *Expresses its appreciation* for the work of the Economic and Social Council in considering applications from organizations of indigenous people to participate in the Working Group under the procedures set out in the annex to Commission resolution 1995/32;

3. *Welcomes* the decisions of the Council approving the participation of organizations of indigenous people in the work of the Working Group and urges the Council to process all pending applications as soon as possible, taking strictly into account the procedures set out in the annex to Commission resolution 1995/32;

4. *Recommends* that the Working Group meet for 10 working days prior to the sixtieth session of the Commission, the cost of the meeting to be met from within existing resources;

5. *Invites* the Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Working Group to undertake inquiries with the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to determine the possibility of convening additional meetings of the Working Group, within existing resources, with a view to facilitating progress in drafting a declaration on the rights of indigenous people;

6. *Encourages* all interested States to participate in an informal intersessional meeting to consider the clusters of articles noted in paragraph 78 of the report of the Working Group (E/CN.4/2003/92) and requests the Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Working Group to ensure that the outcome of this informal intersessional meeting is made available to all interested parties prior to the next session of the Working Group;

7. *Encourages* organizations of indigenous people which are not already registered to participate in the Working Group and which wish to do so to apply for authorization in accordance with the procedures set out in the annex to Commission resolution 1995/32;

8. *Requests* the Working Group to submit a progress report for consideration by the Commission at its sixtieth session under the agenda item entitled "Indigenous issues";

9. *Recommends* the following draft decision to the Economic and Social Council for adoption:

[For the text, see chap. I, sect. B, draft decision 16.]

60th meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XV.]

2003/58. Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling its previous resolutions on the Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People, in particular resolution 1997/32 of 11 April 1997,

Recalling also Economic and Social Council resolution 1982/34 of 7 May 1982, in which the Council authorized the Sub-Commission to establish annually a working group on indigenous populations with the mandate to review developments pertaining to the promotion and protection of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of indigenous people, giving special attention to the evolution of standards concerning the rights of indigenous people,

Affirming its recognition of the value and diversity of the cultures and forms of social organization of indigenous people and that the development of indigenous people within their countries will contribute to the socio-economic, cultural and environmental advancement of all the countries of the world,

Recalling that the goal of the Decade is to strengthen international cooperation for the solution of problems faced by indigenous people in such areas as human rights, the environment, development, education and health, and that the theme of the Decade is "Indigenous people: partnership in action",

Recognizing the importance of consultation and cooperation with indigenous people in planning and implementing the programme of activities for the Decade, the need for adequate financial support from the international community, including support from within the United Nations and the specialized agencies, and the need for adequate coordination and communication channels,

Mindful of the decision by the General Assembly in its resolution 49/214 of 23 December 1994 to observe the International Day of the World's Indigenous People on 9 August every year,

Mindful also that the Economic and Social Council will consider at its substantive session of 2003 the review mandated in paragraph 8 of Council resolution 2000/22 of 28 July 2000 regarding all existing mechanisms, procedures and programmes within the United Nations concerned with indigenous issues, including the Working Group on Indigenous Populations,

Recalling in this regard Economic and Social Council decision 2002/286 of 25 July 2002,

I. REPORT OF THE WORKING GROUP ON INDIGENOUS POPULATIONS OF THE SUB-COMMISSION ON THE PROMOTION AND PROTECTION OF HUMAN RIGHTS

1. *Takes note* of the report of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights (E/CN.4/2003/2-E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/46) and of the report of the Working Group on Indigenous Populations on its twentieth session (E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/24);

2. *Notes* that the Working Group is engaged in a comprehensive review of developments and of the diverse situations and aspirations of the world's indigenous people and that at its twenty-first session the Working Group will focus on the theme "Indigenous peoples and globalization", and invites Governments, intergovernmental organizations and indigenous and non-governmental organizations to provide information and data on this theme to the Working Group at its twenty-first session;

3. *Invites* the Working Group to take into account in its deliberations on developments pertaining to the promotion and protection of the human rights of indigenous people the work, within the framework of their respective mandates, of the Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues, all thematic special rapporteurs, special representatives, independent experts, working groups and expert seminars as it pertains to the situation of indigenous people;

4. *Recommends* that the Economic and Social Council authorize the Working Group to meet for five working days prior to the fifty-fifth session of the Sub-Commission;

5. *Invites* the Working Group to continue its consideration of ways in which the expertise of indigenous people can contribute to the work of the Working Group, and encourages initiatives by Governments, organizations of indigenous people and non-governmental organizations to ensure the full participation of indigenous people in the activities related to the tasks of the Working Group;

6. *Requests* the Secretary-General:

(*a*) To provide adequate resources and assistance to the Working Group in the discharge of its tasks, including adequate dissemination of information about the activities of the Working Group to Governments, specialized agencies, non-governmental organizations and organizations of indigenous people, in order to encourage the widest possible participation in its work;

(*b*) To transmit the reports of the Working Group to Governments, organizations of indigenous people and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations, as soon as possible, for specific comments and suggestions;

7. *Recalls* General Assembly resolution 56/140 of 19 December 2001, which expanded the mandate of the United Nations Voluntary Fund for Indigenous Populations to assist representatives of indigenous communities and organizations in attending the sessions of the Permanent Forum, and appeals to all Governments, organizations and individuals in a position to do so to consider contributing to the Fund, if possible with a substantial increase in the level of contributions;

II. INTERNATIONAL DECADE OF THE WORLD'S INDIGENOUS PEOPLE

8. *Takes note* of the report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the implementation of the programme of activities for the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People (E/CN.4/2003/91);

9. *Invites* the Working Group on Indigenous Populations to continue its review of activities undertaken during the Decade and encourages Governments and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations to provide information on the implementation of the goals of the Decade, in accordance with paragraph 16 of the annex to General Assembly resolution 50/157 of 21 December 1995;

10. *Welcomes* the affirmation by the General Assembly that a major objective of the Decade is the adoption of a declaration on the rights of indigenous people and calls for the early conclusion of the important negotiations on this matter;

11. *Welcomes* the holding of the historic first session of the Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues in New York in May 2002 and looks forward to the convening of the second annual session from 12 to 23 May 2003, and encourages all parties concerned, including all mechanisms, procedures and programmes of the United Nations concerned with indigenous issues, to continue efforts to secure, from within existing resources, an adequately funded and well-functioning Forum that reflects its broad mandate, including through the provision of adequate secretariat support;

12. *Requests* the High Commissioner, in his capacity as Coordinator of the Decade, to submit an updated annual report reviewing activities within the United Nations system under the programme of activities for the Decade to the Commission on Human Rights at its sixtieth session under the agenda item entitled "Indigenous issues", in accordance with the request by the General Assembly to the Secretary-General;

13. *Notes* that, in his report, the High Commissioner, in his capacity as Coordinator of the Decade, reviews the implementation of the programme of activities of the Decade, takes note of the information contained therein about the activities of the United Nations system, including the specialized agencies, and other intergovernmental activities relating to indigenous people and urges all parties concerned to intensify their efforts to achieve the goals of the Decade;

14. *Emphasizes* the important role of international cooperation in promoting the goals and activities of the Decade and the rights, well-being and sustainable development of indigenous people;

15. *Appeals* to all Governments, organizations and individuals in a position to do so to support the Decade by contributing to the Voluntary Fund for the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People;

16. *Encourages* Governments, as appropriate, recognizing the importance of action at the national level for the implementation of the goals and activities of the Decade, to support the Decade, in consultation with indigenous people, by:

(*a*) Preparing relevant programmes, plans and reports in relation to the Decade and establishing national committees or other mechanisms involving indigenous people to ensure that the objectives and activities of the Decade are planned and implemented on the basis of full partnership with indigenous people;

(*b*) Seeking means of giving indigenous people greater responsibility for their own affairs and an effective voice in decisions on matters which affect them;

(c) Identifying resources for activities designed to implement the goals of the Decade;

17. *Appeals* to intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations to support the Decade by identifying resources for activities designed to implement the goals of the Decade, in cooperation with indigenous people;

18. *Encourages* Governments to consider contributing, as appropriate, in support of the achievement of the goals of the Decade, to the Fund for the Development of Indigenous Peoples of Latin America and the Caribbean;

19. *Requests* the High Commissioner to ensure that the indigenous people's unit in the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights is adequately staffed and resourced to enable the activities of the Decade to be effectively implemented;

20. *Recommends* that the High Commissioner, when developing programmes within the framework of the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People and the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education, give due regard to the continued development of human rights training for indigenous people;

21. *Encourages* the High Commissioner to cooperate with the Department of Public Information in preparing and disseminating information on the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People, taking due care to portray accurately the information regarding indigenous people;

22. *Recalls* the report of the Special Rapporteur of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights entitled "Study on treaties, agreements and other constructive arrangements between States and indigenous populations" (E/CN.4/Sub.2/1999/20) and takes note of the information supplied in that regard by Governments, non-governmental organizations and indigenous people's organizations contained in the report of the High Commissioner;

23. *Invites* the United Nations financial and development institutions, operational programmes and specialized agencies, in accordance with the existing procedure of their governing bodies:

(*a*) To give increased priority and resources to improving the conditions of indigenous people, with particular emphasis on the needs of these people in developing countries, including through the preparation of specific programmes of action for the implementation of the goals of the Decade, within their areas of competence;

(*b*) To launch special projects, through appropriate channels and in collaboration with indigenous people, for strengthening their community-level initiatives, and to facilitate the exchange of information and expertise among indigenous people and other relevant experts;

(c) To designate focal points or other mechanisms for coordination with the High Commissioner of activities relating to the Decade and commends those organizations that have already done so;

24. *Recommends* that the situation of indigenous people be taken into account in forthcoming United Nations conferences of relevance, including the forthcoming World Summit on the Information Society, and welcomes the attention given to indigenous issues in the outcomes of the twenty-seventh special session of the General Assembly, on children, and the World Summit on Sustainable Development in this regard;

25. *Recalls* the recommendation of the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance that the Secretary-General conduct an evaluation of the results of the Decade and make recommendations concerning how to mark the end of this Decade, including an appropriate follow-up, and requests the Secretary-General to begin the implementation of this evaluation;

26. *Recalls* Economic and Social Council decision 2001/316 of 26 July 2001 requesting the Secretary-General to seek information from Governments, non-governmental organizations, indigenous people's organizations, the Permanent Forum and all existing mechanisms, procedures and programmes within the United Nations concerned with indigenous issues, including the Working Group on Indigenous Populations, as a basis for holding the review mandated in paragraph 8 of Council resolution 2000/22 of 28 July 2000 as soon as possible and not later than the substantive session of 2003 of the Council;

27. *Requests* the Economic and Social Council to take fully into account the views provided in response to this request by Governments, non-governmental organizations, indigenous people's organizations, the Permanent Forum and all existing mechanisms, procedures and programmes within the United Nations concerned with indigenous issues, including those expressed in the report of the Working Group of Indigenous Populations and the report of the Sub-Commission;

28. *Decides* to consider the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People at its sixtieth session under the agenda item entitled "Indigenous issues".

60th meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XV.]

2003/59. The work of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling its previous relevant resolutions, in particular 1998/28 of 17 April 1998, 1999/81 of 28 April 1999, 2000/83 of 26 April 2000, 2001/60 of 24 April 2001 and 2002/66 of 25 April 2002, as well as the terms of reference of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights (formerly the Sub-Commission on the Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities) as set out in the relevant resolutions of the Commission on Human Rights, the Economic and Social Council, and the General Assembly,

Recalling also the report of the Intersessional open-ended working group on enhancing the effectiveness of the mechanisms of the Commission on Human Rights (E/CN.4/2000/112), and reaffirming Commission decision 2000/109 of 26 April 2000,

Recalling further the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council and other decisions and practices relating thereto, and Sub-Commission decision 1999/114 of 26 August 1999 by which it adopted guidelines for the application of the rules,

Bearing in mind the final working paper on the methods of work of the Sub-Commission (E/CN.4/Sub.2/1999/2),

Taking note of:

(*a*) The report of the Sub-Commission on its fifty-fourth session (E/CN.4/2003/2-E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/46),

(b) The report of the Chairperson of the Sub-Commission on its fifty-fourth session (E/CN.4/2003/94),

1. *Reaffirms* its recognition of the valuable contribution made by the Sub-Commission, as a subsidiary body of the Commission, to the human rights work of the United Nations over the past fifty-six years;

2. *Recognizes* in particular the important contribution of the Sub-Commission and its thematic mechanisms to the development of a better understanding of human rights through the study of important issues, the elaboration of international human rights standards and the promotion and protection of human rights throughout the world, as well as the valuable contribution that Governments, intergovernmental organizations and non-governmental organizations have made to the success of the Sub-Commission;

3. *Decides* that the Sub-Commission can best assist the Commission by providing it with:

(*a*) Independent expert studies and working papers solely carried out by its members or alternates;

(b) Recommendations based on, and after full consideration of, these studies;

(c) Studies, research and expert advice at the request of the Commission, including proposals confirmed by the Commission which have been suggested by treaty bodies or other United Nations human rights bodies;

4. *Welcomes* the actions taken by the Sub-Commission at its fifty-fourth session to respond to recommendations by the Commission for the initiation of working papers and new studies;

5. *Also welcomes* the attention given by the Sub-Commission to economic, social and cultural rights, as well as its continued attention to civil and political rights;

6. *Further welcomes* the improved working methods of the Sub-Commission at its fifty-fourth as well as its fifty-third session at which it:

(a) Reformed, improved and streamlined its agenda to seven items;

(b) Held a closed joint meeting with the Expanded Bureau of the fifty-eighth session of the Commission;

(c) Drafted many of its resolutions in closed session rather than attempting to do so in public sessions;

7. *Takes note* of the report submitted by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights pursuant to the request of the Commission in its resolution 2002/66 on possible ways and means of addressing the issues raised by the Sub-Commission and of improving the Commission's action on proposals of the Sub-Commission (E/CN.4/2003/95), and requests the Bureau of the Commission to study further, during its intersessional meetings, the proposals made by the Office of the High Commissioner and to formulate recommendations thereon for submission to the Commission;

8. *Reiterates and reaffirms:*

(*a*) Its decision that the Sub-Commission should not adopt country-specific resolutions, decisions or Chairperson's statements and, in negotiating and adopting thematic resolutions or decisions, should refrain from including references to specific countries;

(*b*) That the Sub-Commission should continue to be able to debate country situations not being dealt with in the Commission, as well as urgent matters involving serious violations of human rights in any country, and that its discussions would be reflected in the summary records of its debates, which should continue to be forwarded to the Commission;

9. *Recommends* that the Sub-Commission continue at its future sessions the successful innovations of the fifty-third session which were confirmed at the fifty-fourth session, in particular by:

(*a*) Having annual closed meetings with the Expanded Bureau of the fifty-ninth and subsequent sessions of the Commission, so as to exchange views aimed at improving cooperation between the two organs;

(*b*) Maintaining a streamlined agenda;

(c) Holding its discussions of its working rules, procedures and timetable in closed meeting;

(*d*) Drafting as many of its resolutions as possible in closed session, in view of the limited time available;

(e) Using the "question and answer" format and some expert panel discussions;

10. *Also recommends* that the Sub-Commission further improve its methods of work by:

(*a*) Focusing on its primary role as an advisory body to the Commission, specifically when its advice is requested by the Commission;

(b) Giving particular attention to the selection of studies specifically recommended by the Commission or proposals confirmed by the Commission which have been suggested by treaty bodies or other United Nations human rights bodies, at the same time focusing on how and when the implementation of existing standards can be improved;

(c) Respecting strictly the highest standards of impartiality and expertise and avoiding acts which would affect confidence in the independence of its members, in particular in situations where they could have a conflict of interest;

(*d*) Facilitating efficient and effective participation of non-governmental organizations;

(e) Giving full consideration to studies and working papers by special rapporteurs and its members before sending them to the Commission;

(f) Taking further steps to accomplish its work within a three-week session;

(g) Making proposals to the Commission on how it might assist the Sub-Commission in improving its work and vice versa;

(*h*) Focusing strictly on questions relating to human rights in accordance with its mandate;

(*i*) Avoiding duplication of its work with that being carried out by other competent bodies and mechanisms;

(*j*) Giving appropriate regard to legal opinions addressed to the Sub-Commission;

11. *Requests* States when nominating and electing members and alternates to the Sub-Commission:

(*a*) To be conscious of the strong concern to ensure that the body is independent and is seen to be so;

(*b*) To keep in mind the need for a balanced accommodation of the benefits of continuity and the importance of renewal;

(c) To select members with acknowledged expertise in human rights;

(*d*) To submit nominations, if possible, at least two months prior to the beginning of the session at which they will be elected, so as to enable the members of the Commission thoroughly to assess the qualifications and the independence of the nominees;

12. *Invites* the Secretary-General to give support to the Sub-Commission, inter alia by making available documentation in good time before each session in the official languages of the United Nations and assisting the Sub-Commission in requests for information from Governments and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations, and reiterates that such requests, like all requests for concrete measures, must first have been approved by the Commission;

13. *Recommends* that the Chairperson of the Sub-Commission or his/her representative attend the meeting of special rapporteurs/representatives, experts and chairpersons of working groups of the special procedures of the Commission and the meeting of chairpersons of treaty bodies, so as to facilitate coordination between the Sub-Commission and other relevant bodies and procedures of the United Nations, in accordance with their respective mandates;

14. *Invites* the Chairperson of the fifty-ninth session of the Commission to address the Sub-Commission at the opening meeting of its fifty-fifth session and to inform it about the present resolution and the debate that took place on this subject at the fifty-ninth session of the Commission under agenda item 16;

15. *Also invites* the Chairperson of the fifty-fifth session of the Sub-Commission to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session, including an assessment of how recent enhancements of the effectiveness of the Sub-Commission and of its mechanisms have worked in practice;

16. *Decides* to consider the issue of the work of the Sub-Commission at its sixtieth session under the relevant agenda item.

61st meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XVI.]

2003/60. Enhancement of international cooperation in the field of human rights

The Commission on Human Rights,

Bearing in mind that among the purposes of the United Nations are those of developing friendly relations among nations based on respect for the principle of equal rights and self-determination of peoples and taking other appropriate measures to strengthen universal peace, as well as achieving international cooperation in solving international problems of an economic, social, cultural or humanitarian character and in promoting and encouraging respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms for all without distinction as to race, sex, language or religion,

Recalling the adoption of the United Nations Millennium Declaration by the General Assembly on 8 September 2000 and its own resolution 2002/86 of 26 April 2002 on the enhancement of international cooperation in the field of human rights,

Recalling also General Assembly resolution 54/113 of 10 December 1999 on the United Nations Year of Dialogue among Civilizations and the proclamation of the Global Agenda for Dialogue among Civilizations by the Assembly in its resolution 56/6 of 9 November 2001,

Reaffirming its commitment to promoting international cooperation, as set forth in the Charter of the United Nations, in particular Article 1, paragraph 3, as well as relevant provisions of the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted by the World Conference on Human Rights in June 1993 (A/CONF.157/23), for enhancing genuine cooperation among Member States in the field of human rights,

Emphasizing that the enhancement of international cooperation in the field of human rights is essential for the full achievement of the purposes of the United Nations, including the effective promotion and protection of all human rights,

Underlining that tolerance and respect for diversity and the universal promotion and protection of human rights are mutually supportive, and recognizing that tolerance and respect for diversity effectively promote and are supported by, inter alia, the empowerment of women,

Reaffirming that dialogue among religions, cultures and civilizations, including in the field of human rights, could contribute greatly to the enhancement of international cooperation in this field,

Bearing in mind the valuable contribution that dialogue among civilizations can make to an improved awareness and understanding of the common values shared by all humankind,

Emphasizing the need for further progress in the promotion and encouragement of respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms through, in particular, international cooperation,

Underlining that mutual understanding, dialogue, cooperation, transparency and confidence building are important elements in all the activities for the promotion and protection of human rights,

Expresses its conviction that an unbiased and fair approach to human rights issues contributes to the promotion of international cooperation as well as to the effective promotion, protection and realization of human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Bearing in mind that all human rights are universal, indivisible, interdependent and interrelated, and thus should be treated equally in the course of international cooperation,

1. *Reaffirms* that it is one of the purposes of the United Nations and the responsibility of all Member States to promote, protect and encourage respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms through, inter alia, international cooperation;

2. *Considers* that international cooperation in this field, in conformity with the purposes and principles set out in the Charter of the United Nations and international law, should make an effective and practical contribution to the urgent task of preventing violations of human rights and of fundamental freedoms for all;

3. *Reaffirms* that the promotion, protection and full realization of all human rights and fundamental freedoms should be guided by the principles of universality, non-selectivity, objectivity and transparency, in a manner consistent with the purposes and principles of the Charter;

4. *Recognizes* that, in addition to their separate responsibilities to their individual societies, States have a collective responsibility to uphold the principles of human dignity, equality and equity at the global level;

5. *Urges* all actors on the international scene to build an international order based on inclusion, justice, equality and equity, human dignity, mutual understanding and promotion of and respect for cultural diversity and universal human rights, and to reject all doctrines of exclusion based on racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance;

6. *Calls upon* Member States, specialized agencies and intergovernmental organizations to continue to carry out a constructive dialogue and consultations for the enhancement of understanding and the promotion and the protection of all human rights and fundamental freedoms, and encourages non-governmental organizations to contribute actively to this endeavour;

7. *Invites* States and relevant United Nations human rights mechanisms and procedures to continue to pay attention to the importance of mutual cooperation, understanding and dialogue in ensuring the promotion and protection of all human rights;

8. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this question, as a matter of priority, at its sixtieth session.

61st meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XVII.]

2003/61. Promotion of peace as a vital requirement for the full enjoyment of all human rights by all

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling all previous resolutions on this issue,

Recalling also resolutions 1996/16 of 29 August 1996 and 1997/36 of 28 August 1997 of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, entitled "International peace and security as an essential condition for the enjoyment of human rights, above all the right to life",

Bearing in mind General Assembly resolution 39/11 of 12 November 1984, entitled "Declaration of the Right of Peoples to Peace", and the United Nations Millennium Declaration,

Also bearing in mind the fundamental principles of international law set forth in the Charter of the United Nations,

Underlining, in accordance with the purposes and principles of the United Nations, its full and active support for the United Nations and for the enhancement of its role and effectiveness in strengthening international peace, security and justice and in promoting the solution of international problems, as well as the development of friendly relations and cooperation among States,

Reaffirming the obligation of all States to settle their international disputes by peaceful means in such a manner that international peace and security and justice are not endangered,

Emphasizing its objective of promoting better relations among all States and contributing to setting up conditions in which their people can live in true and lasting peace, free from any threat to or attempt against their security,

Reaffirming the obligation of all States to refrain in their international relations from the threat or use of force against the territorial integrity or political independence of any State, or in any other manner inconsistent with the purposes of the United Nations,

Reaffirming also its commitment to peace, security and justice and the continuing development of friendly relations and cooperation among States,

Rejecting the use of violence in pursuit of political aims and stressing that only peaceful political solutions can assure a stable and democratic future for all peoples around the world,

Reaffirming the importance of ensuring respect for the principles of sovereignty, territorial integrity and political independence of States and non-intervention in matters which are essentially within the domestic jurisdiction of any State, in accordance with the Charter and international law,

Reaffirming also that all peoples have the right to self-determination, by virtue of which they freely determine their political status and freely pursue their economic, social and cultural development,

Reaffirming further the Declaration on Principles of International Law concerning Friendly Relations and Cooperation among States in accordance with the Charter of the United Nations,

Underlining that the subjection of peoples to alien subjugation, domination and exploitation constitutes a denial of fundamental rights, is contrary to the Charter and is an impediment to the promotion of world peace and cooperation,

Recalling that everyone is entitled to a social and international order in which the rights and freedoms set forth in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights can be fully realized,

Convinced of the aim of creating conditions of stability and well-being which are necessary for peaceful and friendly relations among nations based on respect for the principle of equal rights and self-determination of peoples,

Convinced also that life without war is the primary international prerequisite for the material well-being, development and progress of countries, and for the full implementation of the rights and fundamental human freedoms proclaimed by the United Nations,

1. *Stresses* that peace is a vital requirement for the promotion and protection of all human rights for all;

2. *Solemnly declares* that the preservation of peace and its promotion constitute a fundamental obligation of each State;

3. *Emphasizes* that the preservation of peace and its promotion demand that the policies of States be directed towards the elimination of the threat of war, particularly nuclear war, the renunciation of the use or threat of use of force in international relations and the settlement of international disputes by peaceful means on the basis of the Charter of the United Nations;

4. *Affirms* that all States should promote the establishment, maintenance and strengthening of international peace and security and an international system based on respect of the principles enshrined in the Charter and the promotion of all human rights and fundamental freedoms, including the right to development and the right of peoples to self-determination;

5. Urges all States to respect and to put into practice the principles and purposes of the Charter in their relations with all other States, irrespective of their political, economic or social systems, as well as of their size, geographical location or level of economic development;

6. *Decides* to continue considering the issue at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

61st meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 33 votes to 16, with 4 abstentions. See chap. XVII.]

2003/62. Development of public information activities in the field of human rights, including the World Public Information Campaign on Human Rights

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling its resolution 2001/63 of 25 April 2001,

Reaffirming that activities to improve public knowledge in the field of human rights are essential to the fulfilment of the purposes and principles of the United Nations set out in Article 1, paragraph 3, of the Charter of the United Nations, and that carefully designed programmes of teaching, education and information are essential to the achievement of lasting respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Recalling General Assembly resolution 43/128 of 8 December 1988, by which the Assembly launched the World Public Information Campaign on Human Rights, and other Assembly resolutions and its own resolutions on this subject,

Recalling also General Assembly resolution 49/184 of 23 December 1994, in which the Assembly proclaimed the ten-year period beginning on 1 January 1995 the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education, 1995-2004, and its own resolutions on this subject,

Taking note of General Assembly resolutions 57/206 and resolution 57/212 of 18 December 2002 in which the Assembly invited all Governments to reaffirm their commitments and obligations to develop national strategies for human rights,

Bearing in mind General Assembly resolution 926 (X) of 14 December 1955, in which the Assembly established the United Nations programme of advisory services in the field of human rights with a view to supporting, inter alia, national capacities for human rights education and public information,

Mindful of the fact that the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, in accordance with his mandate as established by General Assembly resolution 48/141 of 20 December 1993, is responsible, inter alia, for the provision of advisory services and technical cooperation at the request of States, as well as for the coordination of United Nations education and public information programmes in the field of human rights,

Recognizing the significant effect of United Nations initiatives on public information activities in the field of human rights, in particular those undertaken by the High Commissioner and by the Department of Public Information of the Secretariat,

Recognizing also the role of the Department of Public Information, in the context of the Joint United Nations Information Committee, in developing system-wide public information strategies on human rights,

Noting the valuable role that non-governmental organizations can play in this endeavour,

Believing that the World Campaign is a valuable complement to the activities of the United Nations aimed at the further promotion and protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms, and recalling the importance attached by the World Conference on Human Rights to strengthening the World Campaign,

Welcoming the increased efforts undertaken by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to disseminate human rights information through its web site (http://www.unhchr.ch), its publications and its external relations programmes, and welcoming also the efforts of the Department of Public Information with respect to the provision of computer-accessible information on human rights,

1. *Takes note with appreciation* of the report of the Secretary-General on the development of public information activities in the field of human rights, including the World Public Information Campaign on Human Rights (E/CN.4/2003/99);

2. *Also takes note with appreciation* of the reports of the High Commissioner on recent activities undertaken in the framework of the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education, 1995-2004 (E/CN.4/2003/100), as well as of the study of the High Commissioner on the follow-up to the Decade (E/CN.4/2003/101);

3. *Expresses its appreciation* for the measures taken by the Department of Public Information, in particular the United Nations information centres, and the Office of the High Commissioner to ensure the further production and effective dissemination of human rights information materials in regional and local languages, in close cooperation with regional, national and local organizations, as well as with Governments, in particular as a component of the technical assistance projects in the field of human rights;

4. *Also expresses its appreciation* for the close cooperation developed between the Office of the High Commissioner and the Department of Public Information in the realization of the multimedia information programmes in the field of human rights to strengthen the role of the mass media in the furtherance of human rights education and public information;

5. *Encourages* the Office of the High Commissioner to continue the development, within the framework of its programme of advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights, of human rights education and training materials, such as targeted training manuals for professional audiences and for human rights field monitors, given the close link and complementarity between human rights education and public information;

6. *Also encourages* the Office of the High Commissioner to establish guidelines on gender inclusivity in all the official languages of the United Nations, for use in the preparation of all its communications, reports and publications;

7. *Urges* the Department of Public Information, in cooperation with the Office of the High Commissioner, to continue to utilize fully and effectively the United Nations information centres for the purpose of disseminating, within their designated areas of activity, basic information and reference materials on human rights and fundamental freedoms in the official languages of the United Nations and in the relevant national and local languages;

8. *Also urges* the Department of Public Information to produce, in cooperation with the Office of the High Commissioner, information material, in particular audio-visual material, on all aspects of human rights, in connection with the World Public Information Campaign on Human Rights and the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education;

9. *Requests* the Secretary-General to take advantage as much as possible of the collaboration of other international and regional intergovernmental organizations and of non-governmental organizations in the implementation of the World Campaign and the Decade;

10. *Stresses* the importance of an effective and comprehensive international strategy to increase public awareness of human rights through the media and, in particular:

(*a*) Emphasizes the need for an appropriate capacity to communicate the human rights message effectively;

(*b*) Welcomes the establishment of an External Relations Branch in the Office of the High Commissioner as an important way to enhance the ability of the Office to ensure that human rights information is readily available to the general public, thereby also contributing to the creation of a culture of human rights;

(c) Encourages the international community, including the funds, programmes and specialized agencies of the United Nations, to extend its support to the building of the capacities and resources of the External Relations Branch, along with its activities;

(*d*) Recognizes that elaborating guidelines and providing support for communications and public outreach in the field is an essential component in the work of the Office;

(e) Welcomes efforts by the Office to share widely information about its technical cooperation projects and field activities and encourages it to pursue this information outreach vigorously both at its headquarters and its field presences;

11. *Emphasizes* the important anniversaries in 2003, including the tenth anniversary of the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action, the tenth anniversary of the establishment of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, the fifty-fifth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, recognizes their importance in the promotion and protection of human rights, and urges Member States to extend their support to and cooperation with the Office of the High Commissioner in preparing, in an appropriate way, these commemorations;

12. *Calls upon* all Governments, the Department of Public Information, the Office of the High Commissioner and United Nations specialized agencies:

(*a*) To broaden knowledge globally of the international human rights standards and the corresponding United Nations mechanisms;

(b) To adopt an approach to the dissemination of information concerning human rights initiatives and activities aimed at making this information more readable, understandable and accessible in order to increase awareness of human rights and fundamental freedoms among the general public;

13. *Calls upon* Governments, in accordance with their national conditions, to accord priority, in particular among their parliamentary assemblies, to the dissemination in their relevant national and local languages of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights and other human rights instruments, human rights materials and training manuals, as well as reports of States parties under the human rights treaties, and to provide training, education and information in those languages on the practical ways in which national and international institutions and procedures may be utilized to ensure the effective implementation of those instruments;

14. Urges all Member States to develop a comprehensive, effective and sustainable national plan of action for human rights education and public information, as an integral part of a broad national plan of action for human rights and complementary to other national plans already defined, such as those relating to women, minorities and indigenous peoples, in accordance with the guidelines for national plans of action for human rights education developed by the Office of the High Commissioner (A/52/469/Add.1 and Corr.1) and the Plan of Action for the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education (A/51/506/Add.1, appendix);

15. *Encourages* Governments to consider, within the national plans or other regional plans mentioned in paragraph 14 above, the establishment of public access to human rights resource and training centres capable of engaging in research, gender-sensitive training of trainers, the preparation, collection, translation and dissemination of human rights education and training materials, the organization of courses, conferences, workshops and public information campaigns and assistance in the implementation of internationally sponsored technical cooperation projects for human rights education and public information;

16. *Also encourages* Governments, where such national public access to human rights resource and training centres already exists, to strengthen their capacity to support human rights education and public information programmes at the international, regional, national and local levels, inter alia through online services such as educational portals and long-distance training tools;

17. *Encourages* the Office of the High Commissioner, through its programme of advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights, and other international and regional intergovernmental organizations to give priority to and continue to support, inter alia, national capacities for human rights education and public information;

18. *Encourages* Governments to contribute to the further development of the web site of the Office of the High Commissioner, in particular with respect to the dissemination of human rights education materials and tools, and to continue and expand the publications and external relations programmes of the Office;

19. Also encourages Governments, regional organizations and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations to explore the potential support and contribution to human rights education and public information by all relevant partners, including the private sector, development, trade and financial institutions and the media, and to seek their cooperation in the development of human rights education and public information strategies;

20. *Calls upon* the Department of Public Information and all relevant United Nations agencies and bodies further to develop mass media strategies for an effective promotion of human rights, as recommended in the report of the High Commissioner on the midterm global evaluation of the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education (A/55/360);

21. *Requests* the Secretary-General to make available adequate resources from within the regular budget of the United Nations in order to allow the Office of the High Commissioner and the Department of Public Information to implement fully their respective programmes;

22. Also requests the Secretary-General to submit to the Commission, at its sixty-first session, a report on public information activities, with special emphasis on activities relating to the World Public Information Campaign on Human Rights, the follow-up activities to the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance, and the technical cooperation projects and field presences of the Office of the High Commissioner;

23. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this question at its sixty-first session under the same agenda item, in connection with the question of the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education, 1995-2004.

61st meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XVII.]

2003/63. Promotion of a democratic and equitable international order

The Commission on Human Rights,

and international law,

Recalling all previous resolutions of the General Assembly and the Commission on this issue,

Reaffirming the commitment of all States to fulfil their obligations to promote universal respect for, and observance and protection of, all human rights and fundamental freedoms for all in accordance with the Charter of the United Nations, other instruments relating to human rights,

Affirming that the enhancement of international cooperation for the promotion and protection of all human rights should continue to be carried out in full conformity with the purposes and principles of the Charter and international law, as set forth in Articles 1 and 2 of the Charter, and inter alia, with full respect for sovereignty, territorial integrity, political independence, the non-use of force or the threat of force in international relations and non-intervention in matters that are essentially within the domestic jurisdiction of any State,

Recalling the Preamble to the Charter, in particular the determination to reaffirm faith in fundamental human rights, in the dignity and worth of the human person, and in the equal rights of men and women and of nations large and small,

Reaffirming that everyone is entitled to a social and international order in which the rights and freedoms set forth in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights can be fully realized,

Reaffirming also the determination expressed in the Preamble to the Charter to save succeeding generations from the scourge of war, to establish conditions under which justice and respect for obligations arising from treaties and other sources of international law can be maintained, to promote social progress and better standards of life in larger freedom, to practise tolerance and good neighbourliness and to employ international machinery for the promotion of the economic and social advancement of all peoples,

Stressing that the responsibility for managing worldwide economic and social development, as well as threats to international peace and security, must be shared among the nations of the world and should be exercised multilaterally, and that in this regard the central role must be played by the United Nations, as the most universal and representative organization in the world,

Considering the major changes taking place on the international scene and the aspirations of all peoples for an international order based on the principles enshrined in the Charter, including promoting and encouraging respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms for all and respect for the principle of equal rights and self-determination of peoples, peace, democracy, justice, equality, the rule of law, pluralism, development, better standards of living and solidarity,

Considering also that the Universal Declaration of Human Rights proclaims that all human beings are born free and equal in dignity and rights and that everyone is entitled to all the rights and freedoms set out therein, without distinction of any kind, such as race, colour, sex, language, religion, political or other opinion, national or social origin, property, birth or other status,

Reaffirming that democracy, development and respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms are interdependent and mutually reinforcing, and that democracy is based on the freely expressed will of the people to determine their own political, economic, social and cultural systems and their full participation in all aspects of their lives,

Emphasizing that democracy is not only a political concept but also has economic and social dimensions,

Recognizing that democracy, respect for all human rights, including the right to development, transparent and accountable governance and administration in all sectors of society, and effective participation by civil society are an essential part of the necessary foundations for the realization of social and people-centred sustainable development,

Recognizing also that the international community should promote effective international cooperation, as well as equitable economic relations and a favourable economic environment at the international level, for the realization of the right to development and the elimination of obstacles to development,

Noting with concern that racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance may be aggravated by, inter alia, inequitable distribution of wealth, marginalization and social exclusion,

Underlining that it is an imperative for the international community to ensure that globalization becomes a positive force for all the world's people, and that only through broad and sustained efforts, on the basis of common humanity in all its diversity and worldwide solidarity, can globalization be made fully inclusive and equitable,

Stressing that efforts to make globalization fully inclusive and equitable must include policies and measures at the global level that correspond to the needs of developing countries and economies in transition and are formulated and implemented with their effective participation,

Having listened to the peoples of the world and recognizing their aspirations to justice, to equality of opportunity for all and everyone, and to the enjoyment of their human rights, including the right to development, to live in peace and freedom and to equal participation without discrimination in economic, social, cultural, civil and political life,

Resolved to take all measures within its power to secure a democratic and equitable international order,

1. *Affirms* that everyone is entitled to a democratic and equitable international order;

2. *Also affirms* that a democratic and equitable international order fosters the full realization of all human rights for all;

3. *Calls upon* all Member States to fulfil their commitment expressed in September 2001 in Durban, South Africa, during the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance to maximize the benefits of globalization through, inter alia, the strengthening and enhancement of international cooperation to increase equality of opportunities for trade, economic growth and sustainable development, global communications through the use of new technologies and increased intercultural exchange through the preservation and promotion of cultural diversity, and reiterates that only through broad and sustained efforts to create a shared future based upon our common humanity, and all its diversity, can globalization be made fully inclusive and equitable;

4. *Affirms* that a democratic and equitable international order requires, inter alia, the realization of the following:

(*a*) The right of all peoples to self-determination, by virtue of which they can freely determine their political status and freely pursue their economic, social and cultural development;

(b) The right of peoples and nations to permanent sovereignty over their natural wealth and resources;

(*c*) The right of every human person and all peoples to development, as a universal and inalienable right and an integral part of fundamental human rights;

(*d*) The right of all peoples to peace;

(*e*) The right to an international economic order based on equal participation in the decision-making process, interdependence, mutual interest, solidarity and cooperation among all States;

(*f*) Solidarity, as a fundamental value by virtue of which global challenges must be managed in a way that distributes the costs and burdens fairly in accordance with basic principles of equity and social justice, ensuring that those who suffer or who benefit least receive help from those who benefit most;

(g) The promotion and consolidation of transparent, democratic, just and accountable international institutions in all areas of cooperation, in particular through the implementation of the principles of full and equal participation in their respective decision-making mechanisms;

(*h*) The right to equitable participation of all, without any discrimination, in domestic as well as global decision-making;

(*i*) The principle of equitable regional and gender-balanced representation in the composition of the staff of the United Nations system;

(*j*) The promotion of a free, just, effective and balanced international information and communication order, based on international cooperation for the establishment of a new equilibrium and greater reciprocity in the international flow of information, in particular correcting the inequalities in the flow of information to and from developing countries;

(*k*) Respect for cultural diversity and the cultural rights of all, since this enhances cultural pluralism, contributes to a wider exchange of knowledge and understanding of cultural backgrounds, advances the application and enjoyment of universally accepted human rights across the world and fosters stable, friendly relations among peoples and nations worldwide;

(*l*) The right of every person and all peoples to a healthy environment;

(*m*) The promotion of equitable access to benefits from the international distribution of wealth through enhanced international cooperation, in particular in international economic, commercial and financial relations;

(*n*) The enjoyment by everyone of ownership of the common heritage of mankind;

5. *Stresses* the importance of preserving the rich and diverse nature of the international community of nations and peoples, as well as respect for national and regional particularities and various historical, cultural and religious backgrounds, in the enhancement of international cooperation in the field of human rights;

6. *Also stresses* that all human rights are universal, indivisible, interdependent and interrelated and that the international community must treat human rights globally in a fair and equal manner, on the same footing and with the same emphasis, and reaffirms that while the significance of national and regional particularities and various historical, cultural and religious backgrounds must be borne in mind, it is the duty of States, regardless of their political, economic and cultural systems, to promote and protect all human rights and fundamental freedoms;

7. *Urges* all actors on the international scene to build an international order based on inclusion, justice, peace, equality and equity, human dignity, mutual understanding and promotion of and respect for cultural diversity and universal human rights, and to reject all doctrines of exclusion based on racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance;

8. *Expresses its rejection* of unilateralism and stresses its commitment to multilateralism and multilaterally agreed solutions, in accordance with the Charter of the United Nations and international law, as the only reasonable method of addressing international problems;

9. *Reaffirms* that all States should promote the establishment, maintenance and strengthening of international peace and security and, to that end, should do their utmost to achieve general and complete disarmament under effective international control, as well as to ensure that the resources released by effective disarmament measures are used for comprehensive development, in particular that of the developing countries;

10. *Recalls* the proclamation by the General Assembly of its determination to work urgently for the establishment of an international economic order based on equity, sovereign equality, interdependence, common interest and cooperation among all States, irrespective of their economic and social systems, which shall correct inequalities and redress existing injustices, make it possible to eliminate the widening gap between the developed and the developing countries, and ensure steadily accelerating economic and social development and peace and justice for present and future generations;

11. *Reaffirms* that the international community should devise ways and means to remove current obstacles and meet the challenges to the full realization of all human rights and to prevent the continuation of human rights violations resulting therefrom throughout the world;

12. *Urges* States to continue their efforts, through enhanced international cooperation, towards the establishment of a democratic and equitable international order;

13. *Requests* the human rights treaty bodies, the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and the mechanisms of the Commission and the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights to pay due attention, within their respective mandates, to the present resolution and to make contributions towards its implementation;

14. *Requests* the Secretary-General to bring the present resolution to the attention of Member States, United Nations organs, bodies and components, intergovernmental organizations, in particular the Bretton Woods institutions, and non-governmental organizations and to disseminate it on the widest possible basis;

15. *Decides* to continue consideration of the matter at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

61st meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 31 votes to 15, with 7 abstentions. See chap. XVII.]

2003/64. Human rights defenders

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling General Assembly resolution 53/144 of 9 December 1998, by which the Assembly adopted by consensus the Declaration on the Right and Responsibility of Individuals, Groups and Organs of Society to Promote and Protect Universally Recognized Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms, annexed to that resolution,

Reiterating the importance of the Declaration and stressing the importance of its wide dissemination,

Recalling all previous resolutions on this subject, in particular its resolution 2002/70 of 25 April 2002 and General Assembly resolution 57/209 of 18 December 2002,

Noting with deep concern that, in many countries, persons and organizations engaged in promoting and defending human rights and fundamental freedoms are facing threats, harassment and insecurity as a result of those activities,

Gravely concerned by the human rights violations committed against persons engaged in promoting and defending human rights and fundamental freedoms around the world,

Recalling that human rights defenders are entitled to equal protection of the law, and deeply concerned about any abuse of civil or criminal proceedings against them because of their activities for the promotion and protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Concerned at the considerable number of communications received by the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights defenders that, together with the reports submitted by some of the special procedure mechanisms, indicate the serious nature of the risks faced by human rights defenders and, particularly, the severe consequences for women human rights defenders,

Noting with deep concern that, in a number of countries in all regions of the world, impunity for threats, attacks and acts of intimidation against human rights defenders persists and that this impacts negatively on the work and safety of human rights defenders,

Emphasizing the important role that individuals, non-governmental organizations and groups play in the promotion and protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms, including in combating impunity and in promoting, strengthening and preserving democracy,

Recalling that under the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights certain rights are recognized as non-derogable, and emphasizing that derogation from other rights and freedoms can only take place under strict observance of the agreed conditions and procedures identified under article 4 of the Covenant,

Acknowledging the significant work conducted by the Special Representative of the Secretary-General during the first three years of this mandate, and welcoming the cooperation between the Special Representative and other special procedures of the Commission on Human Rights,

Welcoming regional initiatives for the promotion and protection of human rights and the cooperation between international and regional mechanisms for the protection of human rights defenders, and encouraging further development in this regard,

Recalling that the primary responsibility for promoting and protecting human rights rests with the State, and noting with deep concern that the activities of some non-State actors pose a major threat to the security of human rights defenders,

Emphasizing the need for strong and effective measures for the protection of human rights defenders,

1. *Calls upon* all States to promote and give full effect to the Declaration on the Right and Responsibility of Individuals, Groups and Organs of Society to Promote and Protect Universally Recognized Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms;

2. *Welcomes* the reports of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights defenders (E/CN.4/2001/94, A/56/341, E/CN.4/2002/106 and Add.1-2, A/57/182 and E/CN.4/2003/104 and Add.1-4);

3. *Condemns* all human rights violations committed against persons engaged in promoting and defending human rights and fundamental freedoms around the world and urges States to take all appropriate action, consistent with the Declaration and all other relevant human rights instruments, to eliminate such human rights violations;

4. *Calls upon* all States to take all necessary measures to ensure the protection of human rights defenders;

5. *Emphasizes* the importance of combating impunity and urges in this regard States to take appropriate measures to address the question of impunity for threats, attacks and acts of intimidation against human rights defenders;

6. *Urges* all Governments to cooperate with and assist the Special Representative in the performance of her tasks and to furnish all information for the fulfilment of her mandate upon request;

7. *Calls upon* Governments to give serious consideration to responding favourably to the Special Representative's requests to visit their countries and urges them to enter into a constructive dialogue with the Special Representative with respect to the follow-up to her recommendations, so as to enable her to fulfil her mandate even more effectively;

8. *Urges* those Governments that have not yet responded to the communications transmitted to them by the Special Representative to answer without further delay;

9. *Invites* Governments to consider translating the Declaration into national languages and encourages them to disseminate it widely;

10. *Decides* to extend the mandate of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the situation of human right defenders for a further three years and requests the Special Representative to continue to report on her activities to the General Assembly and to the Commission in accordance with her mandate;

11. *Requests* the Secretary-General to provide the Special Representative with all necessary human, material and financial resources in order to enable her to continue to carry out her mandate effectively, including through country visits;

12. *Requests* all concerned United Nations agencies and organizations, within their mandates, to provide all possible assistance and support to the Special Representative in the implementation of her programme of activities;

13. *Decides* to consider this question at its sixtieth session, under the same agenda item;

14. *Recommends* the following draft decision to the Economic and Social Council for adoption:

[For the text, see chap. I, sect. B, draft decision 18.]

61st meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XVII.]

2003/65. The role of good governance in the promotion of human rights

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the Universal Declaration of Human Rights as a common standard of achievement of all peoples and all nations applying to every individual and every organ of society, and also the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action (A/CONF.157/23), which affirmed that all human rights are universal, indivisible, interdependent and interrelated,

Recognizing the importance of a conducive environment, at both the national and the international levels, for the full enjoyment of all human rights,

Emphasizing that the strengthening of good governance at the national level, including through the building of effective and accountable institutions for promoting growth and sustainable human development, is a continuous process for all Governments, regardless of the level of development of the countries concerned,

Welcoming the growing recognition of the importance of good governance in the promotion of human rights, in particular in the United Nations Millennium Declaration, the Brussels Declaration (A/CONF.191/12) and the Programme of Action for the Least Developed Countries for the Decade 2001-2010 (A/CONF.191/11), the Monterrey Consensus adopted by the International Conference on Financing for Development (A/CONF.198/11, chap. I, resolution 1, annex), and the Plan of Implementation of the World Summit on Sustainable Development (A/CONF.199/20 and Corr.1, chap. I, resolution 2, annex),

Recognizing the importance of initiatives at the regional level endorsed by the United Nations and founded on good governance frameworks and welcoming in particular the adoption of the New Partnership for Africa's Development (A/57/304, annex) by the African Union and its subsequent endorsement by the General Assembly in resolutions 57/2 of 16 September 2002 and 57/7 of 4 November 2002 and the conclusions of the eleventh Workshop on Regional Cooperation for the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights in the Asian and Pacific Region, held in Islamabad in February 2003 (E/CN.4/2003/109, annex I), *Noting* that good governance practices necessarily vary according to the particular circumstances and needs of different societies, and that the responsibility for determining and implementing such practices, based on transparency and accountability, and for creating and maintaining an enabling environment conducive to the enjoyment of all human rights at the national level rests with the State concerned,

Affirming the need for enhanced cooperation at the international level between States and through the United Nations system to ensure that States needing external inputs in order to improve good governance activities have access, if and when required, to the necessary information and resources,

Recognizing the need for a closer examination of the role of good governance for the promotion of human rights and the relationship between good governance practices and the promotion and protection of all human rights in all countries,

1. *Recognizes* that transparent, responsible, accountable and participatory government, responsive to the needs and aspirations of the people, is the foundation on which good governance rests and that such a foundation is a sine qua non for the promotion of human rights, including the right to development;

2. *Emphasizes*, in this context, the need to promote partnership approaches to international development cooperation and to ensure that prescriptive approaches to good governance do not impede such cooperation;

3. *Welcomes* the provision by States and intergovernmental organizations of practical examples of activities that have been effective in strengthening good governance practices for the promotion of human rights at the national level, including activities in the context of development cooperation between States, and encourages all relevant actors, including non-governmental organizations, to share practical experiences with the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on their activities to promote good governance and human rights;

4. *Welcomes* the conclusion contained in the report of the High Commissioner to the Commission on the role of good governance in the promotion of human rights (E/CN.4/2003/103) that there is a growing awareness of the importance of good governance for the realization of a broad range of human rights and sustainable development;

5. *Invites* the High Commissioner, where appropriate and relevant, to draw on the material provided in response to the invitations issued pursuant to paragraph 3 of resolution 2002/76 of 25 April 2002 and paragraph 3 of resolution 2001/72 of 25 April 2001 in analysis and technical assistance activities undertaken as part of the programme of his Office and to inform the Commission of the utility of the material in this respect;

6. *Welcomes* the High Commissioner's commitment, using extrabudgetary funding and working jointly with the United Nations Development Programme, to convene a seminar as soon as possible before the sixty-first session of the Commission, as requested in paragraph 5 of resolution 2002/76, on the issue of practical approaches and activities that have been effective in

strengthening good governance practices for the promotion of human rights at the national level, examining and building upon the material provided and experience obtained pursuant to paragraph 3 of Commission resolution 2001/72 and paragraph 4 of its resolution 2002/76;

7. *Requests* the High Commissioner to invite States, national human rights institutions, relevant organs and bodies of the United Nations, other relevant international bodies and relevant national and international non-governmental organizations to attend the seminar and to report to the Commission as soon as possible on the outcomes of the seminar;

8. *Also requests* the High Commissioner to compile indicative ideas and practices arising from the seminar and the material provided by States, intergovernmental organizations and non-governmental organizations that could be consulted by interested States when required;

9. *Decides* to continue its consideration of the question of the role of good governance in the promotion of human rights at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

61st meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XVII.]

2003/66. Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the Principles of the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide, as well as other relevant international instrument on human rights,

Recalling the adoption by the General Assembly of resolution 96 (I) of 11 December 1946, which declares genocide to be a crime under international law, contrary to the spirit and aims of the United Nations,

Recalling also General Assembly resolution 53/43 of 2 December 1998 on the fiftieth anniversary of the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide,

Recalling further its resolutions 1998/10 of 3 April 1998, 1999/67 of 28 April 1999 and 2001/66 of 25 April 2001 on the Convention,

Noting that the General Assembly, in adopting the Universal Declaration of Human Rights on 10 December 1948, recognized the inherent dignity and the equal and inalienable rights of all members of the human family as the foundation of freedom, justice and peace in the world,

Noting also the entry into force on 1 July 2002 of the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (A/CONF.183/9) and the subsequent establishment of the International Criminal Court,

Noting further the Convention on the Non-Applicability of Statutory Limitations to War Crimes and Crimes against Humanity of 26 November 1968,

Deeply concerned at the suffering caused by genocide to mankind and that the danger of the repetition of genocide has not completely disappeared,

Recognizing its important contribution to efforts towards preventing situations in which the crime of genocide could be committed,

1. *Reaffirms* the significance of the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide as an effective international instrument for the punishment of the crime of genocide;

2. *Expresses its appreciation* to all States that have ratified or acceded to the Convention;

3. *Invites* States that have not yet ratified or acceded to the Convention to do so and, where necessary to enact national legislation in conformity with the provisions of the Convention;

4. *Invites* the Secretariat and relevant organs and agencies of the United Nations system to disseminate the Convention widely, with a view to ensuring its universality and full and comprehensive implementation;

5. *Calls upon* all Member States to continue to give serious consideration to the matter of the prevention and punishment of the crime of genocide;

6. *Decides* to consider the issue at its sixty-first session.

61st meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XVII.]

2003/67. The question of the death penalty

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling article 3 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, which affirms the right of everyone to life, article 6 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and articles 6 and 37 (*a*) of the Convention on the Rights of the Child,

Recalling also General Assembly resolutions 2857 (XXVI) of 20 December 1971 and 32/61 of 8 December 1977, as well as resolution 44/128 of 15 December 1989, in which the Assembly adopted and opened for signature, ratification and accession the Second Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, aiming at the abolition of the death penalty,

Recalling further the relevant Economic and Social Council resolutions, 1984/50 of 25 May 1984, 1985/33 of 29 May 1985, 1989/64 of 24 May 1989, 1990/29 of 24 May 1990, 1990/51 of 24 July 1990 and 1996/15 of 23 July 1996,

Recalling its previous resolutions in which it expressed its conviction that abolition of the death penalty contributes to the enhancement of human dignity and to the progressive development of human rights,

Noting that, in some countries, the death penalty is often imposed after trials which do not conform to international standards of fairness and that persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities appear to be disproportionately subject to the death penalty, and condemning cases in which women are subjected to capital punishment on the basis of gender-discriminatory legislation,

Welcoming the exclusion of capital punishment from the penalties that the International Criminal Tribunal for the Former Yugoslavia, the International Tribunal for Rwanda and the International Criminal Court are authorized to impose,

Commending the States that have recently become parties to the Second Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and welcoming the recent signature of the Second Optional Protocol by some States,

Welcoming the abolition of the death penalty which has taken place in some States since the last session of the Commission, and in particular in those States that have abolished the death penalty for all crimes,

Welcoming also the fact that many countries which still retain the death penalty in their penal legislation are applying a moratorium on executions,

Welcoming further regional initiatives aimed at the establishment of a moratorium on executions and the abolition of the death penalty,

Referring to the safeguards guaranteeing protection of the rights of those facing the death penalty, set out in the annex to Economic and Social Council resolution 1984/50,

Deeply concerned that several countries impose the death penalty in disregard of the limitations set out in the Covenant and the Convention on the Rights of the Child,

Concerned that several countries, in imposing the death penalty, do not take into account the safeguards guaranteeing protection of the rights of those facing the death penalty,

1. *Recalls* the sixth quinquennial report of the Secretary-General on capital punishment and implementation of the safeguards guaranteeing protection of the rights of those facing the death penalty, submitted in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1995/57 of 28 July 1995 (E/2000/3), and welcomes the yearly supplement which is the subject of the report of the Secretary-General (E/CN.4/2003/106 and Add.1) on changes in law and practice concerning the death penalty worldwide, as requested in Commission resolution 2002/77 of 25 April 2002;

2. *Reaffirms* resolution 2000/17 of 17 August 2000 of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights on international law and the imposition of the death penalty on those aged under 18 at the time of the commission of the offence;

3. *Calls upon* all States parties to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights that have not yet done so to consider acceding to or ratifying the Second Optional Protocol to the Covenant, aiming at the abolition of the death penalty;

4. *Urges* all States that still maintain the death penalty:

(*a*) Not to impose it for crimes committed by persons below 18 years of age, and to exclude pregnant women from capital punishment;

(b) Not to impose the death penalty for any but the most serious crimes and only pursuant to a final judgement rendered by an independent and impartial competent court, and to ensure the right to a fair trial and the right to seek pardon or commutation of sentence;

(c) To ensure that all legal proceedings, including those before special tribunals or jurisdictions, and particularly those related to capital offences, conform to the minimum procedural guarantees contained in article 14 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights;

(*d*) To ensure that the notion of "most serious crimes" does not go beyond intentional crimes with lethal or extremely grave consequences and that the death penalty is not imposed for non-violent acts such as financial crimes, non-violent religious practice or expression of conscience and sexual relations between consenting adults;

(*e*) Not to enter any new reservations under article 6 of the Covenant which may be contrary to the object and the purpose of the Covenant and to withdraw any such existing reservations, given that article 6 enshrines the minimum rules for the protection of the right to life and the generally accepted standards in this area;

(*f*) To observe the safeguards guaranteeing protection of the rights of those facing the death penalty and to comply fully with their international obligations, in particular with those under article 36 of the 1963 Vienna Convention on Consular Relations, particularly the right to receive information on consular assistance within the context of a legal procedure;

(g) Not to impose the death penalty on a person suffering from any form of mental disorder or to execute any such person;

(*h*) To exclude mothers with dependent infants from capital punishment;

(*i*) To ensure that, where capital punishment occurs, it shall be carried out so as to inflict the minimum possible suffering and shall not be carried out in public or in any other degrading manner, and to ensure that any application of particularly cruel or inhuman means of execution, such as stoning, be stopped immediately;

(*j*) Not to execute any person as long as any related legal procedure, at the international or at the national level, is pending;

5. *Calls upon* all States that still maintain the death penalty:

(*a*) Progressively to restrict the number of offences for which the death penalty may be imposed and, at the least, not to extend its application to crimes to which it does not at present apply;

(*b*) To abolish the death penalty completely and, in the meantime, to establish a moratorium on executions;

(c) To make available to the public information with regard to the imposition of the death penalty and to any scheduled execution;

(*d*) To provide to the Secretary-General and relevant United Nations bodies information relating to the use of capital punishment and the observance of the safeguards guaranteeing protection of the rights of those facing the death penalty as contained in Economic and Social Council resolution 1984/50;

6. *Calls upon* States which no longer apply the death penalty but maintain it in their legislation to abolish it;

7. *Requests* States that have received a request for extradition on a capital charge to reserve explicitly the right to refuse extradition in the absence of effective assurances from relevant authorities of the requesting State that capital punishment will not be carried out;

8. *Requests* the Secretary-General to submit again to the Commission, at its sixtieth session, in consultation with Governments, specialized agencies and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations, a yearly supplement on changes in law and practice concerning the death penalty worldwide to his quinquennial report on capital punishment and implementation of the safeguards guaranteeing protection of the rights of those facing the death penalty, paying special attention to the imposition of the death penalty against persons younger than 18 years of age at the time of the offence;

9. *Decides* to continue consideration of the matter at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

61st meeting 24 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 24 votes to 18, with 10 abstentions. See chap. XVII.]

2003/68. Protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming the purposes and principles of the Charter of the United Nations,

Reaffirming also the fundamental importance, including in response to terrorism and the fear of terrorism, of respecting all human rights and fundamental freedoms and the rule of law,

Recalling that States are under the obligation to protect all human rights and fundamental freedoms of all persons,

Recalling also the relevant resolutions of the General Assembly and the Security Council on measures to eliminate international terrorism,

Recalling further General Assembly resolution 48/141 of 20 December 1993 and, inter alia, the responsibility of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to promote and protect the effective enjoyment of all human rights,

Reiterating paragraph 17 of section I of the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action (A/CONF.157/23), adopted by the World Conference on Human Rights in June 1993, which states that acts, methods and practices of terrorism in all its forms and manifestations are activities aimed at the destruction of human rights, fundamental freedoms and democracy, threatening territorial integrity, security of States and destabilizing legitimately constituted Governments, and that the international community should take the necessary steps to enhance cooperation to prevent and combat terrorism,

Recalling General Assembly resolution 56/160 of 19 December 2001 and its own resolution 2002/35 of 22 April 2002, on human rights and terrorism,

Reaffirming its unequivocal condemnation of all acts, methods and practices of terrorism, in all their forms and manifestations, wherever and by whomsoever committed, regardless of their motivation, as criminal and unjustifiable, and renewing its commitment to strengthen international cooperation to prevent and combat terrorism,

Stressing that everyone is entitled to all the rights and freedoms recognized in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights without distinction of any kind, including on the grounds of race, colour, sex, language, religion, political or other opinion, national or social origin, property, birth or other status,

Recalling that, in accordance with article 4 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, certain rights are recognized as non-derogable in any circumstances and that any measures derogating from the provisions of the Covenant must be in accordance with that article in all cases, and underlining the exceptional and temporary nature of any such derogations,

Recalling Human Rights Committee general comment no. 29 (2001) on derogations from provisions of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights during states of emergency,

1. *Welcomes* General Assembly resolution 57/219 of 18 December 2002;

2. *Takes note* of the report of the Secretary-General on implementation of General Assembly resolution 57/219 (E/CN.4/2003/120) and welcomes its conclusions on the necessity of ensuring respect for human rights in the international campaign to eliminate the practice and threat of terrorism and on the important dual role that the United Nations has in promoting the maintenance of international peace and security while also seeking to achieve international cooperation in encouraging respect for the human rights and fundamental freedoms of all;

3. *Affirms* that States must ensure that any measure taken to combat terrorism complies with their obligations under international law, in particular international human rights, refugee and humanitarian law;

4. *Invites* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and the Human Rights Committee to continue the important dialogues they have established with the Counter-Terrorism Committee of the Security Council and to further their mutual cooperation;

5. *Requests* all relevant special procedures and mechanisms of the Commission, as well as the United Nations human rights treaty bodies, to consider, within their mandates, the protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms in the context of measures to combat terrorism;

6. *Encourages* States, while countering terrorism, to take into account relevant United Nations resolutions and decisions on human rights, and encourages them to consider the recommendations of the special procedures and mechanisms of the Commission and the relevant comments and views of United Nations human rights treaty bodies;

7. *Requests* the High Commissioner, making use of existing mechanisms:

(*a*) To continue to examine the question of the protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism, taking into account reliable information from all sources;

(*b*) To continue to make general recommendations concerning the obligation of States to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms while taking actions to counter terrorism;

(c) To continue to provide assistance and advice to States, upon their request, on the protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism, as well as to relevant United Nations bodies;

8. *Also requests* the High Commissioner to submit a report on the implementation of the present resolution to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to the Commission at its sixtieth session.

62nd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XVII.]

2003/69. Human rights and bioethics

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling that, according to the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights and other human rights instruments, recognition of the inherent dignity and of the equal and inalienable rights of all members of the human family is the foundation of freedom, justice and peace in the world,

Seeking to preserve the dignity and integrity of the human being,

Recalling the right of everyone, as recognized in article 15 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, to enjoy the benefits of scientific progress and its applications, and recalling article 7 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, which states that no one shall be subjected without his free consent to medical or scientific experimentation,

Aware that the rapid development of the life sciences opens up tremendous prospects for the improvement of the health of individuals and mankind as a whole, but also that certain practices may pose dangers to the integrity and dignity of the individual,

Seeking therefore to ensure that scientific progress benefits individuals and develops in a manner respectful of human rights,

Referring to the Universal Declaration on the Human Genome and Human Rights adopted on 11 November 1997 by the General Conference of the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization and to General Assembly resolution 53/152 of 9 December 1998 endorsing the Declaration,

Affirming the principle that the human genome underlies the fundamental unity of all members of the human family, as well as the recognition of their inherent dignity and diversity,

Recalling that article 10 of the Declaration affirms, inter alia, that no research or research applications concerning the human genome, in particular in the fields of biology, genetics and medicine, should prevail over respect for the human rights, fundamental freedoms and human dignity of individuals,

Welcoming resolution 22 adopted on 2 November 2001 by the General Conference of the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, at its 31st session, inviting the Director-General to submit to the General Conference at its 32nd session in 2003 the technical and legal studies undertaken regarding the possibility of elaborating universal norms on bioethics,

Recalling its resolutions 1991/45 of 5 March 1991, 1993/91 of 10 March 1993, 1997/71 of 16 April 1997, 1999/63 of 28 April 1999 and 2001/71 of 25 April 2001,

Referring to the United Nations Millennium Declaration in which Heads of State and Government resolved to ensure free access to information on the human genome sequence,

Referring also to resolution 1997/42 of 28 August 1997 of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights regarding this question,

Recalling the adoption by the Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe, on 4 April 1997, of the Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Dignity of the Human Being with regard to the Application of Biology and Medicine,

Convinced of the need to develop a life sciences ethic at the national and international levels, and recognizing the need to develop international rules and cooperation in order to ensure that mankind as a whole benefits from the use of the life sciences and to prevent any misuse of their applications,

Rejecting strongly any doctrine of racial superiority, along with theories which attempt to determine the existence of so-called distinct human races,

1. *Takes note* of the report of the Secretary-General (E/CN.4/2003/98 and Add.1);

2. *Expresses its appreciation* to the Governments that have responded to the request for information formulated by the Commission in its resolution 2001/71 and invites the Governments which have not yet responded to do so;

3. *Invites* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to participate, within his area of competence, in the discussion on questions relating to human rights and bioethics;

4. *Welcomes* the initiative of the members of the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization to prepare an international declaration on human genetic data and calls upon Member States to cooperate fully in the finalization of a text;

5. *Urges* States to take measures for the protection and confidentiality of personal genetic data concerning persons living or dead; in order to protect human rights and fundamental freedoms, limitations to the principles of consent and confidentiality may only be prescribed by law, for compelling reasons within the bounds of public international law and international human rights law;

6. *Calls upon* States that have not yet done so to address the issue of discrimination arising from the application of genetics, in order to protect human rights, fundamental freedoms and dignity;

7. *Draws the attention* of Governments to the importance of research on the human genome and its applications for the improvement of the health of individuals and mankind as a whole, and to the need to safeguard the human rights, the dignity and the identity of the individual;

8. *Encourages* States to participate in the discussions of the working group of the Sixth Committee of the General Assembly, to be held from 29 September to 3 October 2003 during its fifty-eighth session under the agenda item "International convention against the reproductive cloning of human beings";

9. *Reaffirms* the importance of receiving information from the organizations and specialized agencies of the United Nations and invites the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, the World Health Organization, the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and the other United Nations bodies and specialized agencies concerned to report to the Secretary-General on the activities conducted in their respective areas to ensure that the principles set forth in the Universal Declaration on the Human Genome and Human Rights are taken into account and to make these reports available to Governments;

10. *Invites* Governments that have not yet done so to consider establishing independent, multidisciplinary and pluralist committees of ethics to assess, notably in conjunction with the International Bioethics Committee of the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, the ethical, social and human questions raised by the biomedical research undergone by human beings and, in particular, research relating to the human genome and its applications, and also invites them to inform the Secretary-General of the establishment of any such bodies, with a view to promoting exchanges of experience between such institutions;

11. *Requests again* the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human rights to consider what contribution it can make to the reflections of the International Bioethics Committee on the follow-up to the Universal Declaration on the Human Genome and Human Rights and to report on this matter to the Commission at its sixty-first session;

12. *Requests* the Secretary-General to submit a report based on these contributions for consideration by the Commission at its sixty-first session.

62nd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XVII.]

2003/70. United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the Charter of the United Nations and the Universal Declaration of Human Rights,

Reaffirming article 26 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, in accordance with which education shall be directed to the full development of the human personality and to the strengthening of respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Recalling the provisions of other international human rights instruments, including article 13 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and article 29 of the Convention on the Rights of the Child, which reflect the aims of the aforementioned article,

Taking into account its resolution 1993/56 of 9 March 1993, in which the Commission recommended that knowledge of human rights, both in its theoretical dimension and in its practical application, should be established as a priority in education policies,

Believing that every woman, man and child, to realize their full human potential, must be made aware of all their human rights, civil, cultural, economic, political and social,

Believing also that human rights education constitutes an important vehicle for the elimination of gender-based discrimination and ensuring equal opportunities through the promotion and protection of the human rights of women,

Convinced that human rights education should involve more than the provision of information and should constitute a comprehensive lifelong process by which people at all levels of development and in all societies learn respect for the dignity of others and the means and methods of ensuring that respect in all societies,

Convinced also that human rights education and information contribute to a concept of development consistent with the dignity of women and men of all ages which takes into account particularly vulnerable segments of society such as children, youth, older persons, indigenous people, minorities, rural and urban poor, migrant workers, refugees, persons with human immunodeficiency virus/acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS) and disabled persons,

Recognizing the role of education in constructing a culture of peace, in particular the teaching of the practice of non-violence, which will promote the purposes and principles embodied in the Charter of the United Nations,

Also recognizing that human rights education and learning is an instrument for conflict prevention and the prevention of human rights violations, as well as a contribution to peaceful post-conflict transformation and consolidation, and is thus a key factor for achieving human security,

Affirming that human rights education is a key to changing attitudes and behaviour based on racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance and to promoting tolerance and respect for diversity in societies, and that such education is a determining factor in the promotion, dissemination and protection of the democratic values of justice and equity, which are essential to prevent and combat the spread of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, as was recognized at the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance, held in Durban, South Africa, from 31 August to 8 September 2001,

Bearing in mind the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23), in particular Part II, paragraphs 78 to 82 thereof,

Recalling the responsibility of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to coordinate relevant United Nations education and public information programmes in the field of human rights,

Recalling also General Assembly resolution 49/184 of 23 December 1994, in which the Assembly proclaimed the ten-year period beginning on 1 January 1995 the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education, welcomed the Plan of Action for the Decade (A/51/506/Add.1, appendix) and requested the High Commissioner to coordinate the implementation of the Plan of Action,

Noting General Assembly resolutions 57/206 and 57/212 of 18 December 2002 in which the Assembly invited all Governments to reaffirm their commitments and obligations to develop national strategies for human rights education which are comprehensive, participatory and effective and which can be embodied in a national plan of action for human rights education, and invited the United Nations, intergovernmental organizations, the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization and other relevant intergovernmental organizations to adopt a system-wide approach to the Decade,

Welcoming the efforts to promote human rights education made by educators and non-governmental organizations in all parts of the world, as well as by intergovernmental organizations, including the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, the International Labour Organization, the United Nations Children's Fund and the United Nations Development Programme,

Recognizing the invaluable and creative role that non-governmental and community-based organizations play in the promotion and protection of human rights by disseminating public information and engaging in human rights education, especially at the grass-roots level and in remote and rural communities,

Noting with appreciation the efforts undertaken so far by the Office of the High Commissioner to increase information-sharing in the area of human rights education through the development of a database and resource collection on human rights education and to disseminate human rights information through its web site and its publications and external relations programmes,

Welcoming the initiative of the Office of the High Commissioner to develop further the project entitled "Assisting Communities Together", launched in 1998, supported by voluntary funds and designed to provide small grants to grass-roots and local organizations carrying out practical human rights activities,

Recognizing the value of information and communications technologies in human rights education to promote dialogue and understanding of human rights and, in that context welcoming, inter alia, the "CyberSchoolBus" and the United Nations Children's Fund "Voices of Youth" initiatives,

Recalling the midterm global evaluation of progress made towards the achievement of the objectives of the Decade undertaken by the Office of the High Commissioner, in cooperation with all other principal actors in the Decade, which was presented in the report of the High Commissioner to the General Assembly at its fifty-fifth session (A/55/360),

1. *Takes note with appreciation* of the report of the High Commissioner on the implementation of the Plan of Action of the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education, 1995-2004 (E/CN.4/2003/100), as requested by the Commission in paragraph 18 of resolution 2002/74 of 25 April 2002;

2. *Welcomes* the steps taken by Governments and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations to implement the Plan of Action, as indicated in the report of the High Commissioner;

3. *Takes note with appreciation also* of the study of the High Commissioner on the follow-up to the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education, 1995-2004 (E/CN.4/2003/101), undertaken pursuant to paragraph 17 of Commission resolution 2002/74;

4. *Urges* all Governments to contribute further to the implementation of the Plan of Action, in particular by:

(*a*) Encouraging the establishment, in accordance with national conditions, of broadly representative national committees for human rights education responsible for the development of comprehensive, effective and sustainable national plans of action for human rights education and information, taking into consideration the recommendations of the midterm global evaluation of the Decade and the guidelines for national plans of action for human rights education developed by the Office of the High Commissioner;

(*b*) Encouraging, supporting and involving national and local non-governmental and community-based organizations in the implementation of their national plans of action;

(c) Initiating and developing cultural and educational programmes aimed at countering racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, and supporting and implementing public information campaigns and specific training programmes in the field of human rights, as emphasized at the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance;

5. *Encourages* Governments to consider, within their national plans of action for human rights education:

(*a*) The establishment of public access human rights resource and training centres capable of engaging in research, including the gender-sensitive training of trainers;

(*b*) The preparation, collection, translation and dissemination of human rights education and training materials;

(c) The organization of courses, conferences, workshops and public information campaigns and assistance in the implementation of internationally sponsored technical cooperation projects for human rights education and public information;

6. *Urges* States to intensify their efforts in the field of education, including human rights education, in order to promote an understanding and awareness of the causes, consequences and evils of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, and also urges States, in consultation with educational authorities and the private sector, as

appropriate, and encourages educational authorities and the private sector, as appropriate, to develop educational materials, including textbooks and dictionaries, aimed at combating those phenomena and, in this context, calls upon States to give importance, if appropriate, to textbook and curriculum review and amendment, so as to eliminate any elements that might promote racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance or reinforce negative stereotypes, and to include material that refutes such stereotypes;

7. *Encourages* the appropriate authorities to provide education, in children's schools, that includes lessons in mutual understanding, tolerance, active citizenship, human rights and the promotion of a culture of peace;

8. *Encourages* States, where national public access human rights resource and training centres exist, to strengthen their capacity to support human rights education and public information programmes at the international, regional, national and local levels;

9. *Encourages* Governments to support further, through voluntary contributions, the education and public information efforts undertaken by the Office of the High Commissioner within the framework of the Plan of Action;

10. *Encourages* the Office of the High Commissioner to continue to support national capacities for human rights education and information through its technical cooperation programme in the field of human rights, including the organization of training courses and peer education initiatives and the development of targeted training materials for professional audiences, as well as the dissemination of human rights information materials as a component of technical cooperation projects, to develop further its database and resource collection on human rights education;

11. *Requests* the Office of the High Commissioner to continue the implementation of and to expand the "Assisting Communities Together" project and to consider other appropriate ways and means to support human rights education activities, including those undertaken by non-governmental organizations;

12. *Invites* the specialized agencies and relevant United Nations programmes and funds to continue to contribute, within their respective spheres of competence, to the implementation of the Plan of Action and the World Public Information Campaign and to cooperate and coordinate with each other and with the Office of the High Commissioner in that regard;

13. *Encourages* the relevant organs, bodies and agencies of the United Nations system, all human rights bodies of the United Nations system, including the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, to provide training in human rights for all United Nations personnel and officials;

14. *Requests* the human rights treaty bodies, when examining reports of States parties, to place emphasis on the obligations of States parties in the area of human rights education and to reflect that emphasis in their concluding observations;

15. *Requests* all relevant mechanisms of the Commission, i.e. working groups and special rapporteurs, representatives or experts, to include systematically in their reports a specific section on human rights education, as relevant to their mandate, as well as to include human rights education as an item on the agenda of their annual meetings, with a view to strengthening their contribution to human rights education;

16. *Encourages* Governments, regional organizations and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations to explore the potential support and contribution to human rights education of all relevant partners, including the private sector, development, trade and financial institutions and the media, and to seek their cooperation in the development of human rights education strategies;

17. *Invites* the International Telecommunication Union to include the contribution of information technology to human rights education in the preparatory process of the World Summit on the Information Society, as well as at the World Summit itself, to be convened in Geneva in December 2003;

18. *Encourages* international and regional organizations to develop strategies for the wider distribution of materials on human rights education through regional networks and to develop region-specific programmes to maximize the participation of national entities, whether governmental or non-governmental, in programmes on human rights education;

19. *Requests* the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to consult with all Member States and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session on the establishment of a voluntary fund for human rights education, as envisaged in paragraph 51 of the Plan of Action for the Decade, to be funded by private and public entities, to be established by the Secretary-General before the end of the Decade (2004) and to be administered by the Office of the High Commissioner in accordance with the financial regulations and rules of the United Nations;

20. *Also requests* the Office of the High Commissioner to enhance cooperation with the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization;

21. *Further requests* the Office of the High Commissioner, jointly with the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, to consult with all Member States on the achievements and shortcomings of the current United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education, taking into consideration the views of the international community already reflected in the Decade midterm evaluation report of the High Commissioner (see A/55/360) and the study of the High Commissioner on follow-up to the Decade, and to report to the Commission at its next session;

22. *Invites* the Office of the High Commissioner and the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization to consider devoting to this issue a segment of all relevant regional and subregional meetings planned from the present to the next session for the Commission;

23. *Requests* the High Commissioner to bring the present resolution to the attention of all members of the international community and of intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations concerned with human rights education and public information and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session on progress made towards its implementation.

62nd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XVII.]

2003/71. Human rights and the environment as part of sustainable development

The Commission on Human Rights,

Welcoming the Johannesburg Declaration on Sustainable Development (A/CONF.199/20 and Corr.1, chap. I, resolution 1, annex) and the Plan of Implementation of the World Summit on Sustainable Development (ibid., resolution 2, annex),

Reaffirming the Declaration of the United Nations Conference on the Human Environment of 1972 (Stockholm Declaration) (A/CONF.48/14/Rev.1 and Corr.1) and the Rio Declaration on Environment and Development (A/CONF.151/26/Rev.1, vol. I and Corr.1, resolution 1, annex I) and Agenda 21 (ibid., annex II), adopted on 14 June 1992 by the United Nations Conference on Environment and Development,

Recalling its resolutions 1994/65 of 9 March 1994, 1995/14 of 24 February 1995, 1996/13 of 11 April 1996 and 2002/75 of 25 April 2002 and its decisions 1993/114 of 10 March 1993, 1997/102 of 3 April 1997, 2001/111 of 25 April 2001,

Taking note of the reports submitted to the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights by it's the Special Rapporteur on human rights and the environment (E/CN.4/Sub.2/1992/7 and Add.1, E/CN.4/Sub.2/1993/7 and E/CN.4/Sub.2/1994/9 and Corr.1),

Bearing in mind the goals and targets of the United Nations Millennium Declaration and the United Nations' overarching agenda, including, inter alia, poverty eradication, human rights, sustainable development and peace-building,

Taking note of the Global Judges' Symposium on the Role of Law and Sustainable Development sponsored by the United Nations Environment Programme and held in Johannesburg, South Africa, from 18 to 20 August 2002,

Conscious of the mandate of the Commission on Sustainable Development to promote the implementation of Agenda 21 and the follow-up to the World Summit on Sustainable Development, as well as of the important work undertaken on environment issues by the United Nations Environment Programme and other relevant forums,

Welcoming the ongoing efforts for the implementation of principle 10 of the Rio Declaration on Environment and Development, and noting the entry into force of the Convention on Access to Information, Public Participation in Decision-making and Access to Justice in Environmental Matters (the Aarhus Convention) of the Economic Commission for Europe, adopted in 1998 by the Fourth Ministerial Conference "Environment for Europe" as well as other initiatives such as the Guidelines of the Economic Commission for Europe on access to environmental information and public participation in environmental decision-making of 1995, the Inter-American Strategy for the Promotion of Public Participation in Decision-Making for Sustainable Development adopted in 2000 by the Organization of American States, the First International Conference on Public Participation held in 2002 by the Asia-Europe Meeting and its follow-up by the Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific, the New Partnership for Africa's Development (A/57/304, annex) and decision 22/17 of the Governing Council of the United Nations Environment Programme of 7 February 2003,

Considering that protection of the environment and sustainable development can also contribute to human well-being and potentially to the enjoyment of human rights,

Recalling that everyone has the right to enjoy the benefits of scientific progress and its applications, as reflected in article 27 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and article 15 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights,

1. *Reaffirms* that peace, security, stability and respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms, including the right to development, as well as respect for cultural diversity are essential for achieving sustainable development and ensuring that sustainable development benefits all, as set forth in the Plan of Implementation of the World Summit on Sustainable Development;

2. *Recalls* that environmental damage can have potentially negative effects on the enjoyment of some human rights;

3. *Recalls* the extensive work of, and the reports and resolutions adopted by, the Commission on issues relevant to environmental protection and sustainable development and brings them to the attention of all concerned bodies and institutions;

4. *Reaffirms* that everyone has the right, individually and in association with others, to participate in peaceful activities against violations of human rights and fundamental freedoms and calls upon States to take all necessary and appropriate measures to protect the exercise of everyone's human rights when promoting environmental protection and sustainable development;

5. *Stresses* the importance for States, when developing their environmental policies, to take into account how environmental degradation may affect all members of society, including individuals and groups of individuals who are victims of or subject to racism, as reflected in the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in September 2001 by the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance (A/CONF.189/12);

6. *Encourages* all efforts towards the implementation of the principles of the Rio Declaration on Environment and Development, in particular principle 10, in order to contribute, inter alia, to effective access to judicial and administrative proceedings, including redress and remedy;

7. *Reaffirms* that good governance within each country and at the international level is essential for sustainable development;

8. *Welcomes* the Ministerial Declaration adopted on 23 March 2003 (A/57/785, annex) on the occasion of the Third World Water Forum, held in Kyoto, Japan, which points out the importance of good governance with a stronger focus on household and neighbourhood community-based approaches by addressing equity in sharing benefits, with due regard to pro-poor and gender perspectives in water policies, and notes that the Declaration calls for promoting the participation of all stakeholders and ensuring transparency and accountability in all actions;

9. *Also welcomes* actions taken by States, such as legal measures and public awareness activities, that promote and protect human rights and that also assist in the promotion of environmental protection and sustainable development;

10. *Requests* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and the United Nations Environment Programme, within their respective mandates and approved work programmes and budgets, to continue to coordinate their efforts in capacity-building activities for the judiciary;

11. *Requests* the Secretary-General to submit to the Commission at its sixtieth session a report on the consideration being given by States to the possible relationship between the environment and human rights, taking into account the contributions that concerned international organizations and bodies have made, and to transmit a copy of that report to the Commission on Sustainable Development;

12. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this question at its sixtieth session under the "Science and environment" sub-item of the agenda item entitled "Promotion and protection of human rights".

62nd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XVII.]

2003/72. Impunity

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights and other relevant human rights instruments, as well as the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action (A/CONF.157/23), in particular its Part II.E, paragraph 91,

Recalling the universality, interdependence and indivisibility of all human rights, civil, political, economic, social and cultural,

Recalling all its previous resolutions on the issue of impunity,

Taking note of the report of the Secretary-General on impunity (E/CN.4/2003/97) and noting all previous United Nations reports on the issue of impunity,

Taking note of resolution 2001/22 of 16 August 2001 of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, entitled "International cooperation in the detection, arrest, extradition and punishment of persons guilty of war crimes and crimes against humanity" and recalling all previous resolutions of the Sub-Commission on impunity,

Recognizing the importance of combating impunity for all human rights violations that constitute crimes,

Acknowledging the work of the International Criminal Tribunal for the Former Yugoslavia and the International Tribunal for Rwanda,

Recognizing the establishment of the International Criminal Court as an important contribution to ending impunity,

Recognizing also, as measures in the fight against impunity and in promoting accountability, the establishment of the Special Court for Sierra Leone and the issuance of its first indictments, the establishment of the Sierra Leone Truth and Reconciliation Commission, and the establishment of the Commission for Reception, Truth and Reconciliation in Timor-Leste and the Special Panel for Serious Crimes in the Dili District Court,

Taking note of the efforts by the Secretary-General and the Government of Cambodia to establish extraordinary chambers in the national courts of Cambodia for the prosecution of crimes committed by the Khmer Rouge,

Convinced that the practice and expectation of impunity for violations of international human rights or humanitarian law encourage such violations and are among the fundamental obstacles to the observance of international human rights and humanitarian law and the full implementation of international human rights and humanitarian law instruments,

Convinced also that exposing violations of human rights, holding their perpetrators, including their accomplices, accountable, obtaining justice for their victims, as well as preserving historical records of such violations and restoring the dignity of victims through acknowledgement and commemoration of their suffering, will guide future societies and are integral to the promotion and implementation of all human rights and fundamental freedoms and to the prevention of future violations,

Recognizing that accountability of perpetrators, including their accomplices, for grave human rights violations is one of the central elements of any effective remedy for victims of human rights violations and a key factor in ensuring a fair and equitable justice system and, ultimately, reconciliation and stability within a State,

Welcoming the establishment, by a number of States where serious human rights violations have occurred in the past, of mechanisms to expose such violations, including commissions of inquiry or commissions for achieving truth and reconciliation which complement the justice system,

Convinced of the need for Governments to combat impunity by addressing past or ongoing violations, taking measures aimed at preventing their recurrence,

1. *Emphasizes* the importance of combating impunity to the prevention of violations of international human rights and humanitarian law and urges States to give necessary attention to the question of impunity for violations of international human rights and humanitarian law, including those perpetrated against women and children, and to take appropriate measures to address this important issue;

2. Also emphasizes the importance of taking all necessary and possible steps to hold accountable perpetrators, including their accomplices, of violations of international human rights and humanitarian law, recognizes that amnesties should not be granted to those who commit violations of international humanitarian and human rights law that constitute serious crimes and urges States to take action in accordance with their obligations under international law;

3. *Acknowledges* the historic significance of the entry into force of the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (A/CONF.183/9) on 1 July 2002 and calls upon all States to consider ratifying or acceding to it;

4. *Recognizes* that as of the inaugural ceremony of the International Criminal Court on 11 March 2003, 89 States had ratified or acceded to the Rome Statute, stresses the importance of the implementation by States parties of their obligations under the Rome Statute and calls upon States which are eligible to do so to continue to participate actively in the Assembly of States Parties;

5. *Calls upon* States and the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to consider providing to States, upon their request, concrete and practical assistance and cooperation in seeking to achieve the goals set out in the present resolution;

6. *Calls upon* States to continue to support the work of the International Criminal Tribunal for the Former Yugoslavia and the International Tribunal for Rwanda, and to consider supporting other initiatives to establish judicial mechanisms in cooperation with the United Nations, in accordance with international standards of justice, fairness and due process of law, including at the regional and national levels;

7. *Encourages* States to provide financial and other support to the Special Court for Sierra Leone, commends those States which have provided such support and expresses its satisfaction that the Court is operational;

8. *Recognizes* that, for the victims of human rights violations, public knowledge of their suffering and the truth about the perpetrators, including their accomplices, of these violations are essential steps towards rehabilitation and reconciliation, and urges States to intensify their efforts to provide victims of human rights violations with a fair and equitable process through which these violations can be investigated and made public and to encourage victims to participate in such a process, including by taking measures to ensure the protection of, and support and assistance to, victims and witnesses which are appropriate and sensitive to their needs, including gender-sensitive procedures, in judicial and truth and reconciliation processes;

9. *Welcomes* in this regard the establishment in some States of commissions of truth and reconciliation to address human rights violations that have occurred there, welcomes the publication in those States of the reports of those commissions and encourages other States where serious human rights violations have occurred in the past to establish appropriate mechanisms to expose such violations, to complement the justice system;

10. *Recognizes* that crimes such as genocide, crimes against humanity, war crimes and torture are violations of international law and that perpetrators of such crimes should be prosecuted or extradited by States, and urges all States to take effective measures to implement their obligations to prosecute or extradite perpetrators of such crimes;

11. *Stresses* the importance of bringing to justice those responsible for gender-related crimes and crimes of sexual violence that constitute in defined circumstances crimes against humanity and/or war crimes and/or serious violations or grave breaches of international humanitarian law;

12. *Urges* States as well as relevant international bodies to ensure that efforts to combat impunity, including judicial and truth and reconciliation processes, include appropriate procedures which are sensitive to the rights and special needs of children;

13. *Encourages* States in their efforts to strengthen their domestic capacity to combat impunity and requests the High Commissioner to provide, upon request, technical and legal assistance in developing national legislation and institutions to combat impunity in accordance with international standards of justice, fairness and due process of law;

14. *Recalls* its resolution 1998/53 of 17 April 1998, in which it took note of the Set of principles for the protection and promotion of human rights through action to combat impunity (E/CN.4/Sub.2/1997/20/Rev.1, annex II) produced by the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, requests the High Commissioner to make the Set of principles available, takes note that they have already been applied at the regional and national levels and invites other States, intergovernmental organizations and non-governmental organizations to consider integrating the Set of principles into their efforts to combat impunity;

15. *Requests* the Secretary-General again to invite States to provide information, including best practices, on any legislative, administrative or other steps they have taken to combat impunity for human rights violations in their territory and to provide information on remedies available to the victims of such violations;

16. Also requests the Secretary-General to commission an independent study, from within existing resources, on best practices, including recommendations, to assist States in strengthening their domestic capacity to combat all aspects of impunity, taking into account the Set of principles for the protection and promotion of human rights through action to combat impunity and how they have been applied, reflecting recent developments and considering the issue of their further implementation, and also taking into account the information and comments received pursuant to the present resolution, and to submit the study to the Commission no later than its sixtieth session;

17. *Invites* the special rapporteurs and other mechanisms of the Commission to continue to give due consideration to the issue of impunity in the discharge of their mandates;

18. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this matter at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

62nd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XVII.]

2003/73. Regional cooperation for the promotion and protection of human rights in the Asian and Pacific Region

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling its resolution 2002/82 of 26 April 2002,

Reiterating that one of the purposes of the United Nations is to achieve international cooperation in solving international problems of an economic, social, cultural or humanitarian character, and in promoting and encouraging respect for human rights and for fundamental freedoms for all without distinction as to race, sex, language or religion,

Reaffirming that all human rights are universal, indivisible, interdependent and interrelated, that the international community must treat human rights globally in a fair and equal manner, on the same footing and with the same emphasis, and that, while the significance of national and regional particularities and various historical, cultural and religious backgrounds must be borne in mind, it is the duty of States, regardless of their political, economic and cultural systems, to promote and protect all human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Stressing that regional cooperation can play an important role in promoting universal respect for, and observance of, human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Recognizing the importance of an inclusive, step-by-step, practical and building-block approach towards enhancing regional cooperation for the promotion and protection of human rights in accordance with the pace and priorities to be set by the Governments of the Asian and Pacific region by consensus,

Recognizing also that democracy, development and respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms are interdependent and mutually reinforcing,

Recognizing further the importance of human rights education in both formal and non-formal contexts in the promotion and protection of human rights,

Recognizing the valuable contribution that independent national institutions, intergovernmental organizations and non-governmental organizations can make in the field of human rights in the Asian and Pacific region,

Welcoming the convening of the eleventh Workshop on Regional Cooperation for the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights in the Asian-Pacific Region, held in Islamabad from 25 to 27 February 2003,

1. *Welcomes* the report of the Secretary-General (E/CN.4/2003/109) and the progress achieved in the implementation of Commission resolution 2002/82;

2. *Stresses* the importance of the linkages and mutually reinforcing aspects of all four areas of the Framework of Regional Technical Cooperation Programme for Asia and the Pacific (E/CN.4/1998/50, annex II) adopted at the sixth Workshop on Regional Arrangements for the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights in the Asian and Pacific Region, held in Tehran from 28 February to 2 March 1998, namely human rights education, national institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights, national plans of action for the promotion and protection of human rights of national human rights capacities, and strategies for the realization of the right to development and economic, social and cultural rights, and in this context notes the developments in connection with the Programme of Action for 2002-2004 concerning the Framework adopted in Beirut in March 2002 at the tenth Workshop;

3. *Also stresses* that developing and strengthening national capacities for the promotion and protection of human rights in accordance with national conditions provides the strongest foundation for effective and enduring regional cooperation in the field of human rights in the Asian and Pacific region;

4. *Commends* the contribution of the Government of Pakistan, as the host of the eleventh Workshop, to the promotion and protection of human rights in the Asian and Pacific region;

5. *Endorses* the conclusions of the eleventh Workshop on the next steps to be taken to facilitate the process of regional cooperation in the Asian and Pacific region;

6. *Welcomes* the in-depth discussions held during the eleventh Workshop reviewing developments in the Asian and Pacific region over the past year in the four priority areas under the Framework for Regional Technical Cooperation Programme in the Asian and Pacific Region;

7. *Also welcomes* the greater and valuable sharing of concrete national experiences at the eleventh Workshop on the implementation of all four areas of the Framework;

8. *Takes note* of the contribution of independent national institutions, intergovernmental organizations and representatives of non-governmental organizations to the eleventh Workshop and the initiative by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to hold a consultation of non-governmental actors one day prior to the official opening of the eleventh Workshop;

9. *Also takes note* of the diversity of views expressed at the eleventh Workshop on possible regional or subregional modalities of cooperation for the promotion and protection of human rights in the Asian and Pacific region as part of an inclusive, step-by-step, practical and building-block approach, as well as of the evaluation undertaken on the implementation of the Framework;

10. *Reaffirms* the desirability of developing national human rights plans of action through a process which ensures the participation of a wide range of relevant national, provincial and local government ministries and agencies, national human rights institutions, non-governmental organizations, academic institutions and other sectors of civil society and of evaluating these plans in order to benefit from lessons learned;

11. *Takes note with appreciation* of the establishment of independent national institutions in countries of the Asian and Pacific region and their important contribution to the process of regional cooperation;

12. *Encourages* Governments to promote the development of national strategies for human rights education which are comprehensive, participatory, effective and sustainable, and to accelerate the pace of implementation of such plans and strategies within the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education, 1995-2004, so as to realize significant achievements by the end of the Decade;

13. *Recognizes* the importance of good governance at the national and international levels to ensure that all human rights are protected and that development resources are properly and effectively utilized to implement the right to development;

14. *Takes note* of the discussions at the eleventh workshops on, inter alia, all the obstacles to the effective realization of economic, social and cultural rights and the right to development and the need for international cooperation to support the efforts of countries to overcome them;

15. *Encourages* all States in the region to take concrete steps at the national level in connection with the implementation of the Framework for Regional Technical Cooperation Programme in the Asian and Pacific Region and to ensure that regional workshops undertaken within the Framework are accompanied by concrete and sustainable subregional and national activities, as well as training and awareness programmes for government officials and key professional groups concerned such as the police, prison officials, educators, judges, lawyers and parliamentarians, as appropriate;

16. *Welcomes* the efforts of the Office of the High Commissioner in developing partnerships for the implementation of its activities under the Framework to enhance national capacities for the promotion and protection of human rights in the region;

17. *Encourages* all Governments in the Asian and Pacific region to consider, as appropriate, making use of the facilities offered by the United Nations under the programme of advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights to further strengthen national human rights capacities and in this regard calls upon the High Commissioner to continue to give adequate attention to the programme;

18. *Welcomes* contributions made to the Office of the High Commissioner by States of the Asian and Pacific region and invites all States of the region to consider contributing for the first time or increasing their contributions, particularly with respect to activities in the area of technical cooperation and the strengthening of national capacities and infrastructures in the field of human rights, as outlined in the *Annual Appeal 2003*;

19. *Requests* the Secretary-General to submit to the Commission at its sixtieth session a report containing the conclusions of the twelfth Workshop on Regional Cooperation for the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights in the Asian-Pacific Region and information on the progress achieved in the implementation of the present resolution;

21. *Decides* to continue its consideration of the question at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

62nd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XVIII.]

2003/74. Composition of the staff of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling that, in its report to the Special Commission of the Economic and Social Council (E/CN.4/1988/85 and Corr.1), the Commission reaffirmed that the paramount consideration for employing staff at every level was the need for the highest standards of efficiency, competence and integrity and was convinced that this objective was compatible with the principle of equitable geographical distribution and took into account Article 101, paragraph 3, of the Charter of the United Nations,

Recalling also Part II, paragraphs 11 and 17, of the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action (A/CONF.157/23), in which the World Conference on Human Rights requested the Secretary-General and the General Assembly to provide sufficient human, financial and other resources to the Centre for Human Rights to enable it effectively, efficiently and expeditiously to carry out its activities, while recognizing the necessity for restructuring United Nations human rights machinery, in accordance with its real needs,

Reaffirming the significance of national and regional particularities and various historical, cultural and religious backgrounds, as well as of different political, economic and legal systems,

Recognizing that the United Nations pursues multilingualism as a means of promoting, protecting and preserving diversity of languages and cultures globally and that genuine multilingualism promotes unity in diversity and international understanding,

Taking into account the need to pay particular attention to the recruitment of personnel for the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights from unrepresented and underrepresented Member States, particularly from developing countries, thus improving the present staff composition, based on a more equitable geographical distribution,

Noting with deep concern that the report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, submitted pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/80 of 25 April 2002 (E/CN.4/2003/111) concerning the geographical composition and the functions of the Office staff clearly reflects that one region is unequivocally overrepresented in the staff composition and that the imbalance has worsened (see the annexes to the present resolution),

Expressing again its concern over the non-representation and underrepresentation of several Member States, especially developing countries, on the staff of the Office of the High Commissioner, particularly bearing in mind the criteria of equitable geographical distribution,

Expressing its concern also that the prevalence of project personnel has skewed the geographical distribution of the staff of the Office towards Western Europe and North America, compared to the Secretariat-wide pattern, as has the geographical distribution of consultants,

1. *Takes note* of the report of the High Commissioner on the composition of the staff of the Office of the High Commissioner;

2. *Welcomes* the commitment of the High Commissioner in the *Annual Appeal 2003* that all Geneva-based staff will be brought into an integrated personnel-administration system within the framework of United Nations rules and regulations;

3. *Regrets* that no progress has been achieved in the implementation of the resolutions on this subject, that one region accounts for more than half of the posts of the Office of the High Commissioner and for more posts than the four remaining regional groups combined, and that there has been a decrease in the posts subject to geographical distribution and an increase of the staff not subject to geographical distribution;

4. *Expresses its concern* that new recruitments have not been used to correct the imbalance in favour of one region and that more than half of the newly recruited staff for posts not subject to geographical distribution come from this same region, which accounts for more newly recruited staff than the four remaining regions combined;

5. *Also expresses its concern* about the widespread assignment of technical advisers (staff holding appointments under the 200 series of the Staff Rules of the United Nations) to carry out line functions, which should be performed by 100 series staff, and to supervise staff under the 100 series of the Staff Rules, a practice against established policies that should be discontinued;

6. *Reaffirms* that Article 101, paragraph 3, of the Charter of the United Nations should guide the Secretary-General in his policy for recruiting the staff of the Organization, mindful of the criteria of equitable geographical distribution;

7. *Also reaffirms* General Assembly resolutions 49/222 A and B of 23 December 1994 and 20 July 1995, 51/226 of 3 April 1997, 53/221 of 7 April 1999, 55/258 of 14 June 2001 and 57/305 of 15 April 2003 on human resources management;

8. *Further reaffirms* section X, paragraph 3, of General Assembly resolution 55/258 on human resources management, which reiterates the request to the Secretary-General to increase further his efforts to improve the composition of the Secretariat by ensuring a wide and equitable geographical distribution of staff in all departments;

9. *Considers* that it is necessary to take urgent, concrete and immediate action to change the currently prevailing geographical distribution of staff of the Office in favour of a more equitable distribution of posts, in accordance with Article 101 of the Charter, particularly by recruiting personnel from developing countries, including to key posts;

10. *Requests* the Secretary-General to take the necessary measures to ensure that particular attention is paid to recruiting personnel from unrepresented and underrepresented Member States, in particular from developing countries, for the existing vacancies and for additional posts in the Office of the High Commissioner to ensure an equitable geographical distribution, giving particular priority in this regard to recruitment for high-level and Professional posts and to the recruitment of women;

11. *Requests* the High Commissioner to ensure that, consistent with General Assembly resolution 50/11 of 2 November 1995, upon recruitment, personnel recruited have a command of and use at least one of the working languages of the Secretariat and that the use of another of the six official languages is duly encouraged and taken into account, particularly when promotion and incremental steps are under consideration, in order to ensure linguistic balance within the organization;

12. *Urges* donors to make their voluntary contributions unearmarked, as much as possible, to enable the High Commissioner flexibility in the allocation of staff and resources between the different activities and projects;

13. *Requests once again* the Secretary-General, in signing agreements with countries as a result of which Junior Professional Officers are provided to the Office of the High Commissioner, to urge those countries to ensure the allocation of additional financial resources to guarantee that personnel from developing countries are able to work as Junior Professional Officers, with a view to conforming with the principle of equitable geographical distribution; furthermore, a permanent mechanism must be established, by virtue of which every Junior Professional Officer from a donor country who joins the Office will be matched by another Junior Professional Officer from a developing country;

14. *Emphasizes* the importance of openly advertising all posts, including ad hoc appointments for field operations, including the dissemination of detailed job descriptions among all States prior to the filling of those posts;

15. *Requests* the High Commissioner to ensure that Junior Professional Officers are not given sensitive political assignments where their impartiality may be questioned;

16. Affirms that consultants shall not perform functions of staff members of the Organization nor have any representative or supervisory responsibility, that the High Commissioner should refrain from using consultants to carry out functions assigned to established posts, that consultants should be hired in strict accordance with existing rules and relevant resolutions of the General Assembly and where expertise is not available within the Organization, and that the High Commissioner should make greater efforts to ensure geographical balance among qualified consultants and individual contractors;

17. *Reaffirms* the importance of ensuring universality, objectivity and non-selectivity in the consideration of human rights issues and requests the High Commissioner to continue to ensure that the fulfilment of his mandate and that of the Office is guided by these principles;

18. *Stresses* that the staff of the Office of the High Commissioner need to maintain their neutrality and fully respect the independence of the work of all mechanisms of the Commission and the treaty bodies, while providing support to their functioning;

19. *Reiterates its request* to the High Commissioner to use the policy of new recruitments to correct the current imbalance in the composition of the staff of his Office;

20. *Also requests* the High Commissioner to submit a comprehensive report on the implementation of the present resolution to the Commission at its sixtieth session, which should include:

(*a*) The composition of the staff of the Office, organized by the five United Nations regional groups established by the General Assembly (African States, Asian States, Latin American and Caribbean States, Western European and Other States and Eastern European States) and reflecting, inter alia, grade, nationality and gender, including with regard to non-regular staff;

(b) Measures adopted to improve the current situation and their results;

(c) Recommendations to improve the current situation;

21. *Draws the attention* of the General Assembly to the present resolution in the context of the consideration of the agenda item on human resources management;

22. *Recalls* the request to the Joint Inspection Unit to undertake a comprehensive review of the management and administration of the Office of the High Commissioner, in particular, with regard to its impact on the recruitment policies and the composition of the staff, and to submit a report thereon to the Commission at its sixtieth session containing concrete proposals for the implementation of the present resolution;

23. *Decides* to consider this matter under the same agenda item at its sixtieth session.

62nd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 32 votes to 14, with 7 abstentions. See chap. XVIII.]

ANNEX I

Regional groups		Posts subject to geographical distribution				Posts not subject to geographical distribution				Total			
	2000	2001	2002	2003	2000	2001	2002	2003	2000	2001	2002	2003	
African States	11	10	12	10	25	21	22	24	36	31	34	34	
Asian States	15	13	17	16	1	6	9	8	16	19	26	24	
Latin America and Caribbean States	8	9	9	9	8	10	13	15	16	19	22	24	
Eastern Europe States	5	5	5	6	1	6	6	7	6	11	11	13	
Western Europe and Other States**	36	41	48	45	61	69	85	96	97	110	133	141	
Total of posts	75	78	91	86	96	112	135	150	171	190	226	236	

Staff of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights Geographical distribution (by number of posts)*

* Figures for 2003 were based on tables 1 and 2 of the report of the High Commissioner (E/CN.4/2003/111). The figures for the earlier years were based on the reports of the High Commissioner for those years.

** Includes Switzerland and Israel.

ANNEX II

Staff of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

Geographical distribution (in per cent)*

Regional groups	Posts	•	to geog ibution	graphical	Posts not subject to geographical distribution				Total				
	2000	2001	2002	2003	2000	2001	2002	2003	2000	2001	2002	2003	
African States	15	13	13	11.6	26	19	16	16	21	16	15	14.4	
Asian States	20	17	19	18.6	1	5	7	5	9	10	11	10.1	
Latin America and Caribbean States	11	11	10	10.5	8	9	10	10	9	10	10	10.1	
Eastern Europe States	6	6	5	7	1	5	4	5	4	6	5	5.5	
Western Europe and Other States**	48	53	53	52.3	64	62	63	64	57	58	59	59.8	

* Percentages for 2003 were calculated based on tables 1 and 2 of the report of the High Commissioner (E/CN.4/2003/111). The figures for the earlier years were calculated based on the reports of the High Commissioner for those years.

** Includes Switzerland and Israel.

2003/75. Regional arrangements for the promotion and protection of human rights

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling its resolution 1993/51 of 9 March 1993 and its subsequent resolutions concerning regional arrangements for the promotion and protection of human rights,

Recalling also General Assembly resolution 32/127 of 16 December 1977 and its subsequent resolutions in this regard,

Bearing in mind the relevant resolutions of the Commission concerning advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights, including its most recent on that subject, resolution 2002/87 of 26 April 2002,

Bearing in mind also the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23), which reiterates, inter alia, the need to consider the possibility of establishing regional and subregional arrangements for the promotion and protection of human rights where they do not already exist,

Recalling that the World Conference recommended that more resources should be made available for the strengthening of regional arrangements for the promotion and protection of human rights under the programme of technical cooperation in the field of human rights of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights,

Reaffirming that regional arrangements play an important role in promoting and protecting human rights and should reinforce universal human rights standards, as contained in international human rights instruments, and their protection,

Noting the progress achieved thus far in the promotion and protection of human rights at the regional level under the auspices of the United Nations, the specialized agencies and the regional intergovernmental organizations,

Considering that cooperation between the United Nations and regional arrangements in the field of human rights continues to be both substantive and supportive and that possibilities exist for increased cooperation,

Welcoming the fact that the Office of the High Commissioner has been systematically pursuing a regional and subregional approach through a variety of complementary means and methods in order to maximize the impact of the activities of the United Nations at the national level,

1. *Takes notes with satisfaction* of the report of the Secretary-General on regional arrangements for the promotion and protection of human rights (E/CN.4/2003/107 and Corr.1);

2. *Welcomes* the continuing cooperation and assistance of the Office of the High Commissioner in the further strengthening of the existing regional arrangements and regional machinery for the promotion and protection of human rights, in particular through technical cooperation which is aimed at national capacity-building, public information and education, with a view to exchanging information and experience in the field of human rights; 3. *Also welcomes*, in that respect, the close cooperation of the Office of the High Commissioner in the organization of regional and subregional training courses and workshops in the field of human rights, high-level governmental expert meetings and regional conferences of national human rights institutions, aimed at creating greater understanding in the regions of issues concerning the promotion and protection of human rights, improving procedures and examining the various systems for the promotion and protection of universally accepted human rights standards and identifying obstacles to ratification of the principal international human rights treaties and strategies to overcome them;

4. *Recognizes*, therefore, that progress in promoting and protecting all human rights depends primarily on efforts made at the national and local levels, and that the regional approach should imply intensive cooperation and coordination with all partners involved, while bearing in mind the importance of international cooperation;

5. *Stresses* the importance of the programme of technical cooperation in the field of human rights, renews its appeal to all Governments to consider making use of the possibilities offered by the United Nations under this programme of organizing information or training courses at the national level for government personnel on the application of international human rights standards and the experience of relevant international bodies, and notes with satisfaction, in that respect, the establishment of technical cooperation projects with Governments of all regions;

6. *Welcomes* the growing exchanges between the United Nations and the bodies created by the United Nations in accordance with the treaties dealing with human rights, on the one hand, and regional intergovernmental organizations, such as the Council of Europe, the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe, the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights and other regional institutions, on the other;

7. *Also welcomes* the placement by the Office of the High Commissioner of regional representatives in subregions and in regional commissions to allow for closer working relations with States, international and regional organizations as well as with non-governmental organizations;

8. *Welcomes* the progress achieved in the establishment of regional and subregional arrangements for the promotion and protection of human rights, and in this regard, notes with interest:

(*a*) The positive experience of the regional and subregional presence of the Office of the High Commissioner in southern, central, eastern and western Africa, as illustrated by the creation of the Subregional Centre for Human Rights and Democracy in Central Africa in Yaoundé;

(*b*) The results of the African regional dialogues held in Geneva and Arusha, United Republic of Tanzania, from 5 to 7 November 2001 and 24 to 26 May 2002, respectively, in providing guidance to Governments, regional organizations and non-governmental organizations as well as better links with the African Union and other subregional organizations;

(c) The increased, valuable sharing of concrete national experiences at the tenth and eleventh Workshops on Regional Cooperation for the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights in the Asian-Pacific Region, held in Beirut and Islamabad from 4 to 6 March 2002 and from 25 to 27 February 2003, respectively, regarding the implementation of the Framework of Regional Technical Cooperation for the Asia and Pacific Region, which contributes to the enhancement of the promotion and protection of human rights in the region;

(*d*) The Quito Framework for Technical Cooperation in the Field of Human Rights, which serves as a basis for the regional strategy of the Office of the High Commissioner, aimed at strengthening national capacities for the promotion of human rights in Latin America and the Caribbean, and in this regard welcomes the meeting on the enforcement of the system of treaty bodies held in Quito in August 2002;

(*e*) The efforts made by the Organization of American States, the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights and the Office of the High Commissioner to improve the coordination between regional and United Nations mechanisms in the field of human rights;

(*f*) The continued cooperation, in particular for activities at the country level, between regional organizations in Europe, namely the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe, the Council of Europe and the European Union, and those in Central Asia and the Office of the High Commissioner, as well as the agreements between the European Commission and the Office for financing technical cooperation projects;

(g) The holding of an international conference on human rights and democratization in Dubrovnik, Croatia, from 8 to 10 October 2001, co-organized by the Office of the High Commissioner, the Government of Croatia and the European Commission, which provided the opportunity to review developments in the field of human rights in the region;

9. *Invites* States in areas in which regional arrangements in the field of human rights do not yet exist to consider concluding agreements with a view to establishing, within their respective regions, suitable regional machinery for the promotion and protection of human rights;

10. *Requests* the Secretary-General to continue to strengthen exchanges between the United Nations and regional intergovernmental organizations dealing with human rights and to make available adequate resources from within the regular budget of technical cooperation to the activities of the Office of the High Commissioner to promote regional arrangements;

11. *Requests* the Office of the High Commissioner to continue to pay special attention to the most appropriate ways of assisting countries of the various regions, at their request, under the programme of technical cooperation and to make, where necessary, relevant recommendations, and in this regard takes note with interest of the intention of the High Commissioner to make use of the regional approach to strengthen human rights-related United Nations actions at the country level in the framework of the Secretary-General's process of reform of the United Nations;

12. *Invites* the Secretary-General, in the report he will submit to the General Assembly at its fifty-ninth session, to provide information on progress made since the adoption of the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action on reinforcing the exchange of

information and extending collaboration between the organs of the United Nations dealing with human rights and regional organizations in the field of the promotion and protection of human rights;

13. *Requests* the Secretary-General to submit to the Commission, at its sixty-first session, a report on the state of regional arrangements for the promotion and protection of human rights, to formulate concrete proposals and recommendations on ways and means to strengthen cooperation between United Nations and regional arrangements in the field of human rights and to include therein the results of action taken in pursuance of the present resolution;

14. Decides to consider this question further at its sixty-first session.

62nd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XVIII.]

2003/76. National institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling the relevant resolutions of the General Assembly, notably resolution 48/134 of 20 December 1993, and its own resolutions concerning national institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights,

Welcoming the rapidly growing interest worldwide in the creation and strengthening of independent, pluralistic national institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights,

Convinced of the important role such national institutions play in promoting and protecting human rights and fundamental freedoms and in developing and enhancing public awareness of those rights and freedoms,

Recognizing that it is the prerogative of each State to choose, for the establishment of a national institution, the legal framework that is best suited to its particular needs and circumstances to ensure that human rights are promoted and protected at the national level in accordance with international human rights standards,

Recalling the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23), in which was reaffirmed the important and constructive role played by national human rights institutions and their role in remedying human rights violations and in the dissemination of human rights information and education concerning human rights,

Recalling the Programme of Action (see A/CONF.157/NI/6) adopted by national institutions meeting in Vienna from 14 to 16 June 1993 during the World Conference on Human Rights, in which it was recommended that United Nations activities and programmes should be reinforced to meet the requests for assistance from States wishing to establish or strengthen their national institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights,

Welcoming the strengthening of international cooperation among national human rights institutions, including through the International Coordinating Committee of National Institutions,

Welcoming also the strengthening in all regions of regional cooperation among national human rights institutions and between national human rights institutions and other regional human rights forums,

Noting with appreciation the existence of regional human rights networks in Europe and Africa, the continuing work of the Network of National Human Rights Institutions of the Americas and the work of the Asia Pacific Forum of National Human Rights Institutions, including the outcomes of its seventh annual meeting, held in New Delhi in November 2002,

Noting the initiative of the Council of the League of Arab States, as referred to in its resolutions 6089 of 12 March 2001, 6243 of 5 September 2002 and 6302 of 24 March 2003, to review and update the Arab Charter on Human Rights of 1994 and encourage the efforts of Arab non-governmental organizations to support this initiative,

Noting the valuable role played and contributions made by national institutions in United Nations meetings dealing with human rights and the importance of their continued appropriate participation,

1. *Reaffirms* the importance of the development of effective, independent, pluralistic national institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights in conformity with the Principles relating to the status of national institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights (Paris Principles), annexed to General Assembly resolution 48/134;

2. *Reiterates*, on the tenth anniversary of their adoption by the General Assembly, the continued importance of the Paris Principles, recognizes the value of further strengthening their application and encourages States, national institutions and other interested parties to consider ways to achieve this;

3. *Encourages* States to establish or, where they already exist, to strengthen such institutions, as outlined in the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action;

4. *Recognizes* that national institutions have a potentially crucial role to play in promoting and ensuring the indivisibility and interdependence of all human rights and calls upon all States to ensure that all human rights are appropriately reflected in the mandate of their national human rights institutions when established;

5. *Welcomes* the decisions of a growing number of States to establish, or to consider establishing, such institutions, including the trend towards their establishment in developed countries;

6. *Takes note with satisfaction* of the efforts of those States that have provided their national institutions with more autonomy and independence, including through giving them an investigative role or enhancing such a role, and encourages other Governments to consider taking similar steps;

7. *Recognizes* the important and constructive role that individuals, groups and organs of society can play for the better promotion and protection of human rights and encourages efforts by national institutions to establish partnerships and increase cooperation with civil society;

8. *Welcomes* the practice of national institutions which conform with the Paris Principles of participating in an appropriate manner in their own right in meetings of the Commission and its subsidiary bodies;

9. *Also welcomes* the continuation of the practice of national institutions convening regional meetings in some regions and its initiation in others, and encourages national institutions, in cooperation with the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, to organize similar events with Governments and non-governmental organizations in their own regions;

10. *Affirms* the important role of national human rights institutions, in cooperation with other mechanisms for the promotion and protection of human rights, in combating racial and related forms of discrimination and in the protection and promotion of the human rights of women and the rights of particularly vulnerable groups, including children and people with disabilities, and in this context welcomes:

(*a*) The active participation of national institutions in the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance and the special session of the General Assembly on children;

(*b*) The involvement of national institutions in the study on human rights and disability commissioned by the High Commissioner, and encourages them to contribute to the work of the Ad Hoc Committee established pursuant to General Assembly resolution 56/168 of 19 December 2001;

11. *Recognizes* the important and constructive role that national institutions can play in human rights education, including by the publication and dissemination of human rights material and other public information activities during the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education, 1995-2004, and calls upon all existing national institutions to implement human rights education training programmes across all relevant sectors of society;

12. *Commends* the High Commissioner for the priority accorded to the establishment and strengthening of national human rights institutions, including through technical cooperation, and calls upon Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to continue to strengthen its coordinating role in this field and to allocate the resources necessary for this work from both core and extrabudgetary sources;

13. *Welcomes* in this context the establishment of a national institutions web site (www.nhri.net) as an important vehicle for the delivery of information to national institutions and their partners and for sharing best practice, and further notes with satisfaction the intention of the Office of the High Commissioner to publish a compendium of national legislation relevant to national institutions;

14. *Expresses its appreciation* to those Governments that have contributed additional resources for the purpose of the establishment and strengthening of national human rights institutions;

15. *Welcomes* the important role of the International Coordinating Committee of National Institutions, in close cooperation with the Office of the High Commissioner, in assessing conformity with the Paris Principles and in assisting Governments and national institutions, when requested, to follow up on relevant resolutions and recommendations concerning the strengthening of national institutions;

16. *Requests* the Secretary-General to continue to provide, from within existing resources, the necessary assistance for holding meetings of the International Coordinating Committee during the sessions of the Commission, under the auspices of, and in cooperation with, the Office of the High Commissioner;

17. *Also requests* the Secretary-General to continue to provide, from within existing resources and from the United Nations Voluntary Fund for Technical Cooperation in the Field of Human Rights, the necessary assistance for international and regional meetings of national institutions;

18. *Welcomes* the report of the Secretary-General (E/CN.4/2003/110) and requests him to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session on the implementation of the present resolution;

19. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this question at its sixtieth session.

62nd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XVIII.]

2003/77. Situation of human rights in Afghanistan

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights and accepted humanitarian rules, as set forth in the Geneva Conventions for the protection of victims of war of 12 August 1949 and the Additional Protocols thereto of 1977,

Reaffirming that all Member States have an obligation to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms and to fulfil the obligations they have freely undertaken under the various international instruments,

Recalling that Afghanistan is a party to several international human rights instruments and has obligations to report on their implementation,

Recalling also its relevant resolutions and decisions, the relevant resolutions and presidential statements of the Security Council, the reports of the Secretary-General on children and armed conflict (S/2002/1299) and on women, peace and security (S/2002/1154) and the most recent resolution adopted by the Commission on the Status of Women,

Recalling further the Agreement on Provisional Arrangements in Afghanistan pending the Re-establishment of Permanent Government Institutions (the Bonn Agreement), signed in Bonn, Germany, on 5 December 2001,

Welcoming the presidential decree providing for the establishment of the new Afghan national army as a sign of the Afghan Transitional Authority's commitment to an ethnically balanced army, under civilian control, and stressing the importance of increased support for its early establishment and the ongoing demobilization programme, as well as the establishment of an effective police force,

Also welcoming the efforts of the Afghan Transitional Authority to re-establish the rule of law throughout Afghanistan as well as the full protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms, and emphasizing that a safe environment, free from violence, discrimination and abuse, is essential for a viable and sustainable recovery and reconstruction process,

Reiterating the need for safety, security and free movement of all United Nations and associated personnel, as well as of all foreign and local personnel of humanitarian organizations,

Recognizing the fundamental role of an independent judiciary in ensuring the protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms, with a view to combating impunity,

1. *Welcomes* the report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Afghanistan (E/CN.4/2003/39) as well as the report of the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions on her visit to Afghanistan (E/CN.4/2003/3/Add.4) and takes note of the recommendations contained therein;

2. *Also welcomes* the ratification by Afghanistan of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women and acknowledges its accession to the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (A/CONF.183/9), and urges the Afghan Transitional Authority to consider as a matter of priority acceding to the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict and ratifying the 1951 Convention on the equal remuneration of men and women for work of equal value (No. 100) and the 1999 Convention on the prohibition and immediate action for the elimination of the worst forms of child labour (No. 182) of the International Labour Organization;

3. *Further welcomes* the establishment of the Independent Human Rights Commission and of the Judicial Commission, both of which will play a vital role in the promotion and protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms in Afghanistan;

4. *Encourages* the Afghan Transitional Authority and the international community to provide appropriate assistance to these commissions so they may fulfil their mandates promptly, effectively, and in a manner consistent with Afghanistan's international human rights obligations;

5. *Welcomes* the establishment of a constitutional drafting committee and the ongoing process to develop a new constitution, and stresses the importance of incorporating Afghanistan's international obligations in the new constitution, as well as the need to ensure the full participation of women in all processes leading up to the convening of the Constitutional Loya Jirga and in the Constitutional Loya Jirga itself;

6. *Recognizes* the steps already taken by the Afghan Transitional Authority to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms;

7. *Recognizes* that exposing violations of human rights, holding the perpetrators, including their accomplices, accountable, obtaining justice for their victims, as well as preserving historical records of such violations and restoring the dignity of victims through the acknowledgement and commemoration of their suffering, will guide future societies and are integral to the promotion and implementation of all human rights and fundamental freedoms and to the prevention of future violations;

8. *Notes with concern* reports of violence perpetrated by Afghan elements against certain ethnic groups, internally displaced persons and refugees who have returned, as well as cases of arbitrary arrest and detention and attacks against women and girls;

9. *Affirms* the primary responsibility of the Afghan Transitional Authority, supported by the United Nations, to establish an environment of good governance, democracy and the rule of law as well as a Government that is broad-based, gender sensitive, multi-ethnic and fully representative of the Afghan people;

10. *Calls upon* the Afghan Transitional Authority, in application of the Bonn Agreement:

(*a*) To continue cooperating fully with all special rapporteurs and human rights mechanisms of the United Nations and to consider extending a standing invitation to them to visit the country;

(b) To respect fully Afghanistan's international human rights obligations without distinction of any kind, such as race, colour, sex, language, religion, political or other opinion, national, ethnic or social origin, property, birth, descent or other status;

(c) To continue efforts to re-establish the rule of law, including by working with international donors to train law enforcement agencies to protect and uphold human rights and fundamental freedoms, and to take steps to provide greater access to justice, and to implement measures to reform the penitentiary system in conformity with international standards;

(*d*) To declare a moratorium on the death penalty in the light of procedural and substantive flaws in the Afghan judicial system, bearing in mind the safeguards guaranteeing protection of the rights of those facing the death penalty, annexed to Economic and Social Council resolution 1984/50 of 25 May 1984;

(*e*) To investigate allegations of human rights violations, in particular against ethnic minorities, as well as against women and girls;

(*f*) To facilitate the voluntary and orderly return and reintegration, in safety and dignity, of Afghan refugees and internally displaced persons;

(g) To respect and protect the human rights of Afghan women and girls, including by providing adequate support to the Women's Ministry, protecting women from all forms of violence, ensuring equal access to education and health care, addressing the problem of their extra-legal detention and ensuring their full participation in all spheres of Afghan life;

(h) To cooperate effectively with the international community in the fight against drug trafficking;

11. *Recognizes* the huge burden shouldered by neighbouring countries, especially the Islamic Republic of Iran and Pakistan, appreciates the efforts undertaken in these host countries to ease the plight of Afghan refugees and encourages them to continue cooperating with the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees towards this end;

12. *Welcomes* the contributions of donors, urges them to fulfil promptly the funding commitments made at the International Conference on Reconstruction Assistance to Afghanistan, held in Tokyo on 21 and 22 January 2002, invites them to provide additional resources beyond those pledged in Tokyo, and urges the international community to cooperate with the Afghan Independent Human Rights Commission and the Advisory Group on Human Rights with a view to integrating human rights, including children's rights, and gender issues in donor-assisted programmes;

13. *Commends* the activities of the United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan, the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and other United Nations agencies in assisting Afghanistan with the implementation of the human rights provisions of the Bonn Agreement, in particular by supporting the Afghan Independent Human Rights Commission;

14. *Urges* the United Nations to provide assistance to the Afghan Transitional Authority in the organization and carrying out of a credible, free and fair electoral process in a secure environment for the elections due to take place by June 2004, and calls upon Member States to provide financial and technical support, including observers, for the process;

15. *Requests* the Secretary-General:

(*a*) To ensure that the post of senior gender advisor in the Assistance Mission is filled immediately and on a permanent basis, in order to mainstream a gender perspective in its activities;

(b) To appoint an independent expert for a period of one year to develop, in strict collaboration with the Afghan Transitional Authority, including the Afghan Independent Human Rights Commission, as well as with the Office of the High Commissioner and the Assistance Mission, a programme of advisory services to ensure the full respect and protection of human rights and the promotion of the rule of law and to seek and receive information about and report on the human rights situation in Afghanistan in an effort to prevent human rights violations;

16. *Invites* the relevant bodies of the United Nations, in particular the Office of the High Commissioner, within the framework of the Assistance Mission:

(*a*) To support the full implementation of the human rights provisions of the Bonn Agreement and the National Human Rights Programme for Afghanistan, including by ensuring that the promotion and protection of human rights are central to the purposes and functions of the Assistance Mission;

(*b*) To continue to support the work of the Afghan Independent Human Rights Commission;

17. *Invites* the independent expert to be appointed by the Secretary-General to provide a report on the situation of human rights in Afghanistan and on the achievements of the technical assistance in the field of human rights to the General Assembly and the Commission;

18. *Invites* the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences, to continue to review the situation of women and girls in Afghanistan and to submit a report to the General Assembly and the Commission.

62nd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XIX.]

2003/78. Assistance to Somalia in the field of human rights

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights and other relevant human rights instruments,

Recalling its resolution 2002/88 of 26 April 2002,

Bearing in mind the statements by the President of the Security Council on the situation in Somalia of 28 March 2002 (S/PRST/2002/8), 12 December 2002 (S/PRST/2002/35) and 12 March 2003 (S/PRST/2003/2), the report of the Secretary-General on the situation in Somalia (S/2003/231), Council resolutions 1407 (2002) of 3 May 2002, 1425 (2002) of 22 July 2002 and 1474 (2003) of 8 April 2003, Council resolutions 1265 (1999) of 17 September 1999 on the protection of civilians in armed conflict and 1460 (2003) of 30 January 2003 on the use of children in armed conflicts, the report of the Secretary-General on protection for humanitarian assistance to refugees and others in conflict situations (S/1998/883), General Assembly resolution 54/192 of 17 December 1999, entitled "Safety and security of humanitarian personnel and protection of United Nations personnel", and the Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement (E/CN.4/1998/53/Add.2, annex),

Recalling the statement made by the President of the Security Council on the situation in Somalia of 12 March 2003 (S/PRST/2003/2), in which the Council reaffirmed its commitment to a comprehensive and lasting settlement of the situation in Somalia and its respect for the sovereignty, territorial integrity, political independence and unity of the country, consistent with the purposes and the principles of the Charter of the United Nations, *Welcoming* the establishment of a panel of experts, pursuant to Security Council resolutions 1425 (2002) and 1474 (2003), and its mandate to generate independent information on violations of the arms embargo as a step towards giving effect to and strengthening the embargo established by paragraph 5 of Council resolution 733 (1992) of 23 January 1992,

Recalling Security Council resolution 751 (1992) of 24 April 1992 on the situation in Somalia,

Recognizing that the people of Somalia have the principal responsibility for their national reconciliation process and that they are the ones to decide freely on their political, economic and social systems,

Noting with appreciation the conclusion of the first phase of the Somali national reconciliation process with the signing of the Declaration on Cessation of Hostilities and the Structures and Principles of the Somali National Reconciliation Process (Eldoret Declaration) on 27 October 2002 and the launching, in November 2002, of the second phase of the reconciliation process,

Noting with appreciation also the efforts made in favour of peace by the United Nations, the African Union, the League of Arab States, the European Union, the Organization of the Islamic Conference, the Movement of Non-Aligned Countries and the Intergovernmental Authority on Development Partners' Forum,

Expressing satisfaction that the people of the northern regions of Somalia, despite all difficulties, continue to enjoy relative peace and stability, as well as the provision of basic services,

Considering that the people of Somalia should not be abandoned by the international community and that human rights should be placed on the agenda of talks regarding the future of Somalia,

Emphasizing that the efforts to combat terrorism in Somalia are inseparable from the establishment of peace and governance in the country,

Highlighting the progress and the increasing efforts of the United Nations specialized agencies and programmes in improving the living conditions of the Somali people,

Highlighting also the meaningful work done by Somali civil society groups and non-governmental organizations, including humanitarian organizations, in the humanitarian field in their efforts to promote and protect human rights,

Recognizing the massive challenges facing Somalia with respect to immediate assistance as well as reconstruction and development,

Noting with concern that insecurity still remains in several parts of Somalia, and noting with disquiet that conflicts have erupted in areas of the country, lately in Mogadishu and Baidoa,

Noting also with concern that the humanitarian situation remains fragile throughout Somalia,

Noting further with concern that the deterioration in the political and security situation produces significant negative consequences for the promotion and protection of human rights,

Welcoming the latest statement by the President of the Security Council, of 12 March 2003 (S/PRST/2003/2), including the request to the Secretary-General to continue putting in place, in a coherent manner, preparatory activities on the ground for a comprehensive post-conflict peace-building mission in Somalia once security conditions permit, as stipulated in the statement of the President of the Security Council of 28 March 2002 (S/PRST/2002/8), which should take into account combating poverty and strengthening public institutions,

Considering that humanitarian, human rights and development assistance is of paramount importance in contributing to the alleviation of poverty, promoting a more peaceful, equitable and democratic society in Somalia and supporting sustainable improvement of the livelihood of the Somali people and their improved access to basic public and social services, as well as the establishment of good governance,

Reaffirming its full support to the Intergovernmental Authority on Development-sponsored peace process and its commitment to moving the peace process forward,

Commending the Government of Kenya for its crucial role in facilitating the Somali national reconciliation process,

Underlining that the peace process in Somalia must continue and be completed through dialogue and not by resorting to the use of force,

1. Welcomes:

(*a*) The conclusion of the first phase of the Somali national reconciliation process which ended with the signing of the Eldoret Declaration by which the participants pledged to cease hostilities and guarantee the security of all humanitarian and development personnel and installations;

(*b*) The efforts of the Intergovernmental Authority on Development Technical Committee and particularly the positive effects of the consultations of the frontline States (Kenya, Djibouti and Ethiopia) on the reconciliation process held in Addis Ababa on 2 February 2003;

(*c*) The decision of the Intergovernmental Authority on Development Technical Committee, comprised of the three frontline States, to establish a committee with immediate effect, composed of Intergovernmental Authority representatives and international partners, responsible for monitoring both violations of and compliance with the Eldoret Declaration;

(*d*) The integration by a number of United Nations agencies of human rights issues into their programmes;

(e) The establishment of a contact group for Somalia both in Nairobi and in New York;

(*f*) The decision to revitalize the arms embargo established by the Security Council in resolution 733 (1992) through the establishment of a concrete mechanism for its enforcement by 30 April 2002;

2. *Emphasizes* the necessity of undertaking efforts against international terrorism in accordance with Security Council resolution 1373 (2001) of 28 September 2001 and urges all States and relevant international agencies to provide assistance to Somalia for the implementation of that resolution;

3. *Expresses the belief* that the national reconciliation process will contribute to ending the suffering of the Somali people;

4. Encourages:

(*a*) The Intergovernmental Authority on Development and its Technical Committee to move the peace process forward and to continue their active and positive role in support of the reconciliation process;

(*b*) All parties throughout Somalia to participate in the process, which offers a unique opportunity for all Somalis to end the suffering of their people and to restore peace and stability to their country;

(c) All States through the Intergovernmental Authority Partners' Forum to play an active and positive role in support of the reconciliation process;

5. *Expresses deep concern* at reported cases of rape, arbitrary and summary executions, torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment and violence, in particular against women and children, and at the absence of an effective judicial system, essential to ensure the right to a fair trial in accordance with international standards, and takes note of the need for appropriate investigation throughout Somalia in order to bring perpetrators to justice;

6. *Condemns*:

(*a*) The serious violations of the commitment undertaken by the parties on 27 October 2002 which are still occurring;

(*b*) The ongoing widespread violations and abuses of human rights and humanitarian law, in particular against internally displaced persons, minorities, vulnerable groups, women and children, including domestic violence, the continuing practice of female genital mutilation, which remains a matter of serious concern, as well as the forced displacement of civilians;

(c) All violations of international humanitarian law and human rights law, including the forced or compulsory recruitment of children for use in armed conflict, the use of these children in armed conflict by the militias, the practice of child labour, particularly domestic labour, and a juvenile justice system not in accordance with international standards;

(*d*) All acts of violence such as hostage-taking, abduction and murder, including of humanitarian relief workers and of United Nations agency personnel;

7. Underlines:

(*a*) The support given by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights through the secondment of a senior human rights adviser responsible for mainstreaming human rights in the work of the United Nations agencies in Somalia and providing technical advice on the implementation of the United Nations Development Programme Somali Civil Protection Programme, based in Nairobi in the framework of the office of the United Nations resident humanitarian coordinator for Somalia, and encourages this human rights officer to continue to give meaningful assistance to the Somali people through the fulfilment of his mandate;

(b) The need for human rights to be an integral part of a future United Nations peace-building mission in Somalia;

(c) The need to integrate a gender perspective into all peace-building, reconstruction and reconciliation processes;

8. *Calls upon*:

(*a*) All parties throughout Somalia to strengthen their commitment to dialogue with the objective of widening and deepening the process of national reconciliation and to abide by and implement expeditiously the decision adopted throughout the process, including the Eldoret Declaration and the agreements regarding the restoration of security and the reopening of the international airport and seaport in Mogadishu;

(b) All signatories of the Eldoret Declaration to continue to participate fully in the peace negotiation with a view to achieving concrete results at an early date;

(c) All parties to stop all acts of violence, to abstain from engaging in hostilities and to prevent any act likely to increase tension during the peace negotiation;

(*d*) All States and other actors to comply scrupulously with the arms embargo established by Security Council resolution 733 (1992) and to continue to work closely with the mechanisms established to enforce the embargo pursuant to that Council resolution;

(e) All Member States and other actors contacted outside the region to cooperate fully with the Panel of Experts in its quest for information relating to the embargo, in accordance with Council resolution 1425 (2002) and article 2.5 of the Eldoret Declaration;

(*f*) All States, in particular those of the region, not to interfere in the internal affairs of Somalia; such interference only further destabilizes Somalia, contributes to a climate of fear, impacts adversely on human rights, and could jeopardize the sovereignty, territorial integrity, political independence and unity of Somalia; the territory of Somalia should not be used to undermine stability in the subregion;

(g) All States to prevent persons and entities from taking advantage of the situation in Somalia to finance, plan, facilitate, support or commit terrorist acts from the country, emphasizing that efforts to combat terrorism in Somalia are inseparable from the establishment of peace and governance in the country;

(*h*) All States to provide assistance to Somalia for the further and comprehensive implementation of Council resolution 1373 (2001);

(*i*) All States to commit themselves to the long-term objective of regional stability, inter alia by playing a positive role in the process of rebuilding national institutions in Somalia;

(*j*) Regional and international organizations and concerned countries to continue to intensify the coordinated efforts aimed at facilitating the national reconciliation process in Somalia, aware of the fact that the peaceful coexistence of all parties and groups is an important foundation for the respect of human rights;

(k) All parties throughout Somalia to respect human rights and international humanitarian standards as set out in international instruments, in particular those pertaining to internal armed conflicts;

(*l*) All parties throughout Somalia to protect and facilitate the work of United Nations personnel, humanitarian relief workers, human rights defenders and representatives of non-governmental organizations and of the international media, and to guarantee all persons involved in humanitarian action freedom of movement throughout the country and safe and unhindered access to civilians in need of protection and humanitarian assistance;

(*m*) All States, regional and international organizations and other actors to support a stronger field presence of the Office of the High Commissioner in Somalia and greater independence while maintaining close collaboration with other agencies working in the area of human rights;

(*n*) All relevant authorities and Member States to provide support for the voluntary return and reintegration of Somali refugees and the provision of urgent humanitarian assistance to, and protection for, those who have been internally displaced;

(*o*) All Member States to continue to provide increased assistance in response to the United Nations appeals for relief, rehabilitation and reconstruction efforts in all regions, including those aimed at the strengthening of civil society, encouraging good governance and the re-establishment of the rule of law, and to support the development of a culture of human rights and other activities of the Office of the High Commissioner concerning Somalia;

(*p*) The United Nations, its Member States and specialized agencies, non-governmental organizations and the Bretton Woods institutions to intensify their assistance, in particular in the fields of human rights, women's rights and gender equality, health (with special attention to combating human immunodeficiency virus/acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS) and other communicable diseases), demobilization of militia, disarmament, the struggle against the proliferation of small arms, mine clearing and rehabilitation of basic infrastructure;

(q) The United Nations, its Member States and specialized agencies fully to support and assist the Intergovernmental Authority on Development in the implementation of its decisions on Somalia, which are an important development for the peace process in the country; (*r*) The United Nations and its Member States to double their efforts towards strengthening the Intergovernmental Authority peace initiative, taking concrete measures, inter alia smart sanctions targeting individuals blocking the reconciliation process and positive incentives, including targeted financial support;

(*s*) The United Nations and its Member States to support the efforts that the African Union will deploy towards the effective establishment of a mechanism for monitoring the Eldoret Declaration;

(*t*) Individual donor countries, international organizations and non-governmental organizations further to incorporate human rights principles and objectives in the humanitarian and development work they carry out in Somalia and to cooperate with the independent expert on the situation of human rights in Somalia;

9. *Commends* the work carried out by the independent expert and welcomes his report (E/CN.4/2003/115);

10. *Invites* Governments and organizations in a position to do so to respond positively to requests by the Secretary-General for assistance in the implementation of the present resolution;

11. *Requests* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to provide for the translation of the present resolution, accompanied by an appropriate background explanatory note, into the Somali language and for its wide dissemination within the country through the human rights officer for Somalia based in Nairobi;

12. Decides:

(*a*) To extend the mandate of the independent expert on the situation of human rights in Somalia for a further year and requests the independent expert to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

(*b*) To request the Secretary-General to continue to provide the independent expert with all necessary assistance in carrying out his mandate and to provide adequate resources, from within existing overall United Nations resources, to fund the activities of the independent expert and the High Commissioner in providing advisory services and technical assistance;

(c) To continue its consideration of this question at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item;

13. *Recommends* to the Economic and Social Council the following draft decision for adoption:

[For the text, see chap. I, sect. B, draft decision 21.]

62nd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XIX.]

2003/79. Situation of human rights in Cambodia

The Commission on Human Rights,

Bearing in mind its resolution 2002/89 of 26 April 2002, General Assembly resolution 57/225 of 18 December 2002 and previous relevant resolutions,

Recognizing that the tragic history of Cambodia requires special measures to ensure the protection of the human rights of all people in Cambodia and the non-return to the policies and practices of the past, as stipulated in the Agreement on a Comprehensive Political Settlement of the Cambodia Conflict, signed in Paris on 23 October 1991,

I. SUPPORT OF AND COOPERATION WITH THE UNITED NATIONS

1. *Requests* the Secretary-General, through his Special Representative for human rights in Cambodia, in collaboration with the office in Cambodia of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, to assist the Government of Cambodia in ensuring the protection of the human rights of all people in Cambodia and to ensure adequate resources for the continued functioning of the operational presence in Cambodia of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and to enable the Special Representative to continue to fulfil his task expeditiously;

2. *Welcomes* the report of the Secretary-General on the role and achievements of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights in assisting the Government and people of Cambodia in the promotion and protection of human rights (E/CN.4/2003/113), the report of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General for human rights in Cambodia (E/CN.4/2003/114), and also welcomes the use of the United Nations Trust Fund for a Human Rights Education Programme in Cambodia to finance the programme of activities of the office in Cambodia of the High Commissioner and invites the international community to consider contributing to the Trust Fund;

3. *Encourages* the Government of Cambodia to continue to cooperate with the office and other United Nations agencies in their joint efforts to promote human rights;

II. THE ROLE OF NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS

4. *Commends* the vital role played by non-governmental organizations in Cambodia, inter alia in human rights education and training and in the development of civil society, and encourages the Government of Cambodia to continue to ensure the protection of those human rights organizations and their members and to continue to work closely and cooperatively with them;

III. ADMINISTRATIVE, LEGISLATIVE AND JUDICIAL REFORM

5. *Notes with concern* the continued problems related to the rule of law and the functioning of the judiciary, resulting from, inter alia, corruption and interference by the executive with the independence of the judiciary, urges the Government to expedite legal and judicial reform, including finalizing the adoption of the laws and codes that are essential components of the basic legal framework, in particular a law on the status of judges and

prosecutors, a law on the organization and functioning of adjudicate courts and an anti-corruption law, and to ensure the independence, impartiality and effectiveness of the Supreme Council of the Magistracy and of the judicial system as a whole;

6. *Welcomes* the drafts of a penal code, a code on criminal procedures, a civil code and a code on civil procedures, and the increase in the salaries and allowances of judges and prosecutors, and urges the Government to enhance the training of judges and lawyers through the Royal School for Training Judges and Prosecutors and the Centre for Lawyer Training and Professional Improvement of the Bar Association of the Kingdom of Cambodia;

7. *Urges* the Government of Cambodia to strengthen its efforts to tackle the problems related to land by enhancing transparency, giving high priority to the land management and administration reform project and undertaking a review of all land concession contracts and their implementation, and notes with concern the remaining problems of land grabbing, forced evictions and further displacement;

8. *Encourages* further efforts by the Government of Cambodia to implement expeditiously and effectively its reform programme, including the Governance Action Plan and police and military reforms, inter alia the demobilization programme;

9. *Welcomes* progress made by the Government of Cambodia towards removing all anti-personnel landmines and reducing the number of small arms in Cambodia, and encourages the continuing efforts of the Government of Cambodia and the international community to tackle these issues;

10. *Expresses serious concern* that the situation of impunity still exists in Cambodia, recognizes some actions undertaken by the Government of Cambodia to prosecute perpetrators of violations and calls upon the Government of Cambodia, as a matter of critical priority, to increase its efforts to investigate urgently and prosecute, in accordance with due process of law and international human rights standards, all those who have perpetrated serious crimes, including violations of human rights;

11. *Encourages* the Government of Cambodia to work towards free and fair general elections in July 2003 conducted in a peaceful manner, to investigate fully past incidents of intimidation, violence and killings and reports of vote-buying and to prosecute those responsible, to ensure that similar problems do not occur in connection with the general election and to pay close attention, in particular, to the safety and security of candidates and political activists, and to ensure neutrality on the part of State institutions, including an independent national election committee, proper law enforcement by the National Election Committee and the Cambodian judiciary and equitable access to all forms of media, including State broadcast media, for all parties;

12. *Notes with serious concern* the prison conditions in Cambodia, notes with interest some important efforts to improve the prison system, recommends the continuation of international assistance to improve the material conditions of detention and calls upon the Government of Cambodia to take further measures to improve the conditions of detention, including considering the introduction of non-custodial sentencing as an

alternative to imprisonment, to provide proper food and health care to prisoners and detainees, to meet the special needs of women and children, and to restore access to prisons and inmates for lawyers, family members and human rights organizations in accordance with relevant regulations in force;

IV. HUMAN RIGHTS VIOLATIONS AND VIOLENCE

13. *Expresses grave concern* about the continued violations of human rights, including torture, excessive pre-trial detention, violation of labour rights and forced evictions, as well as political violence, including killings of political activists, involvement by police and military personnel in violence and the apparent lack of protection from mob killings, notes that some progress has been made by the Government of Cambodia in addressing these issues, and urges the Government to take all necessary measures to prevent such violations, including consideration of the establishment of an independent board of inquiry on the issue of mob killings;

14. *Urges* the Government of Cambodia to take all steps to prevent racial violence against members of any ethnic group, to combat discrimination in all its manifestations against them and to protect their rights, as well as to meet its obligations as a party to the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, inter alia by seeking technical assistance;

V. KHMER ROUGE TRIBUNAL

15. *Reaffirms* that the most serious human rights violations in Cambodia in recent history have been committed by the Khmer Rouge, and acknowledges that the final collapse of the Khmer Rouge and the continued efforts of the Government of Cambodia have provided the basis for the restoration of peace and stability with the aim of achieving national reconciliation in Cambodia and the investigation and prosecution of the leaders of the Khmer Rouge;

16. *Welcomes* the efforts aimed at concluding an agreement between the United Nations and the Government of Cambodia to set up Extraordinary Chambers to try, in accordance with international standards of justice, fairness and due process, those most responsible for the crimes and serious violations of Cambodian penal law, international humanitarian law and custom and international conventions recognized by Cambodia committed during the period of Democratic Kampuchea;

VI. PROTECTION OF WOMEN AND CHILDREN

17. *Welcomes* the efforts and progress made to improve the status of women, and urges the Government of Cambodia to take further appropriate measures to combat violence against women in all its forms and to take all steps to meet its obligations as a party to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, including by seeking technical assistance;

18. *Commends* the efforts of the Government of Cambodia to impede the spread of human immunodeficiency virus/acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS), and encourages it to continue to focus on the problem;

19. *Welcomes* the series of efforts by the Government of Cambodia to combat human trafficking, while noting with serious concern the growth of human trafficking and sexual exploitation of women and children internationally, and requests the Government and the international community to strengthen their concerted efforts comprehensively to address these problems;

20. *Notes with serious concern* the problem of child labour in its worst forms, calls upon the Government of Cambodia to take immediate and effective measures to protect children from economic exploitation and from performing any work that is likely to be hazardous, or to interfere with their education, or to be harmful to their health, safety, or morals, by the enforcement of Cambodian laws on child labour, existing labour laws and anti-trafficking law provisions on behalf of children and prosecuting those who violate these laws, invites the International Labour Organization to continue to extend the necessary assistance in this regard, and encourages the Government to consider ratifying the 1999 Convention concerning the prohibition and immediate action for the elimination of the worst forms of child labour, (No.182) of that organization;

21. *Welcomes* the increased budget allocation in the areas of education and health and encourages timely disbursement and further efforts by the Government of Cambodia to improve the health conditions of children and their access to education, to promote free and accessible birth registration and to establish a juvenile justice system;

VII. CONCLUSION

22. *Encourages* the international community to assist the Government of Cambodia in its efforts to implement the present resolution;

23. *Requests* the Secretary-General to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session on the role and achievements of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights in assisting the Government and the people of Cambodia in the promotion and protection of human rights and on the recommendations made by the Special Representative of the Secretary-General for human rights in Cambodia on matters within his mandate;

24. *Decides* to continue its consideration of the situation of human rights in Cambodia at its sixtieth session under the agenda item entitled "Advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights".

62nd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XIX.]

2003/80. Situation of human rights in Sierra Leone

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming that all Member States have an obligation to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms as stated in the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and other applicable human rights instruments,

Recalling its previous resolutions on the situation of human rights in Sierra Leone, as well as relevant resolutions of the Security Council, including resolution 1470 (2003) of 28 March 2003,

Recalling with deep regret violations and abuses of human rights and international humanitarian law that were perpetrated in Sierra Leone against civilians, including the abduction of women and children as well as the targeting and abuse of women and girls during the conflict,

Welcoming, in this regard, the first indictments by the Special Court for Sierra Leone of individuals charged with crimes against humanity, war crimes and other serious violations of humanitarian law, and the start of public hearings by the Truth and Reconciliation Commission,

Also welcoming the peaceful general and presidential elections that took place in Sierra Leone in May 2002 and the election of paramount chiefs later in the year, and taking note of preparations for upcoming municipal and district council elections,

Further welcoming the voluntary return of many Sierra Leonean refugees from Guinea and Liberia and of internally displaced persons to their communities, as well as the conclusion of the resettlement programme for internally displaced persons and the closure of camps in the provinces,

Expressing concern that the situation in the Mano River Union countries and in Côte d'Ivoire could have humanitarian repercussions for the region and for the progress achieved in Sierra Leone,

Reaffirming that many refugees and war-affected persons continue to need protection and assistance, and mindful that instability in the Mano River subregion and in Côte d'Ivoire continues to create displacements,

Recognizing that the Sierra Leone Human Rights Manifesto of 24 June 1999 contains an important basic framework for the promotion of human rights and encouraging its continued implementation as well as the future creation of an independent national human rights commission,

Recognizing the importance of technical cooperation for the promotion and protection of human rights, which will contribute to achieving stability and security in Sierra Leone,

1. Welcomes:

(*a*) The report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to the Commission (E/CN.4/2003/35), including his conclusion that tremendous progress has been made in the implementation of the peace process in Sierra Leone;

(*b*) The report of the High Commissioner to the General Assembly (see A/57/284);

(c) The activities of the United Nations Mission in Sierra Leone, including the work of its Human Rights Section;

(*d*) The ongoing work of the Special Court for Sierra Leone to bring to justice those persons who bear the greatest responsibility for the commission of crimes against humanity, war crimes and other serious violations of international humanitarian law, as well as crimes under relevant Sierra Leonean law committed within the territory of Sierra Leone since 30 November 1996;

(e) The ongoing work of the Truth and Reconciliation Commission, inter alia to address impunity and accountability and promote healing in relation to the armed conflict in Sierra Leone from 1991 to 1999;

(*f*) Steps taken by the Government of Sierra Leone to extend its authority throughout the country, but notes with concern that it continues to face serious resource and other constraints in restoring civil administration at all levels and public services throughout the country;

(g) The decision of the Government of Sierra Leone to extend a standing invitation to the special mechanisms of the Commission;

(*h*) The assistance by the High Commissioner and the international community to the Government of Sierra Leone aimed at promoting a culture of human rights protection in Sierra Leone, including activities with all parties that had been engaged in the conflict;

(*i*) The initiatives and steps being taken by the Government of Sierra Leone and Sierra Leonean civil society in concert with the international community to build the human rights infrastructure in the country, particularly those related to the sensitization of communities on the objectives of the Special Court and the Truth and Reconciliation Commission, and reiterates the need for continued efforts in this regard to promote peace, justice and national reconciliation and to foster accountability and respect for human rights;

(*j*) The voluntary contributions already provided and the pledges made to the United Nations Trust Fund for the Special Court and also welcomes the Special Court's employment of experts on gender-based crimes;

(*k*) The work done by the National Commission on Disarmament, Demobilization and Reintegration, together with participating agencies, in continuing to facilitate reintegration and reconciliation within Sierra Leonean society;

(*l*) The human rights training, including specialized gender and child rights training, provided to national human rights monitors, police officers and military personnel;

(*m*) The ongoing work of the National Commission for War-Affected Children;

(*n*) The continued deployment and efforts of child protection advisers within the United Nations Mission in Sierra Leone to help to ensure the protection of children's rights, which is a priority throughout the peacekeeping process and the consolidation of peace in Sierra Leone, as well as the efforts of the United Nations Children's Fund in responding to the protection and assistance needs of children;

(*o*) The activities carried out by the International Committee of the Red Cross and other humanitarian organizations, especially those related to promoting respect for international humanitarian law, in such areas as medical assistance, relief activities and visits to detained persons, as well as efforts by other humanitarian organizations, including United Nations agencies, to rehabilitate the country's infrastructure to allow resettlement and reintegration of internally displaced persons and returning refugees;

2. *Expresses its deep concern* at:

(*a*) The continuing financial shortfall of the Multi-Donor Trust Fund for the Disarmament, Demobilization and Reintegration Programme, in particular its impact on the reintegration phase of the programme;

(b) The number of girls and women still held by former combatants against their will;

(c) The continuing reports of trafficking and illegal supply of small arms and related material, especially across international borders in the subregion, in contravention of relevant Security Council resolutions;

(*d*) Reports of the use of children in diamond-mining activities;

(e) The humanitarian situation affecting the population, including refugees and displaced persons in Sierra Leone and neighbouring States, caused by recent and ongoing violence and tensions in border regions, and at impediments to the safe and voluntary return of affected populations to their homes in the border region with Liberia;

3. Urges:

(*a*) All relevant parties in Sierra Leone, including civil society, to continue to cooperate with the Special Court and the Truth and Reconciliation Commission;

(*b*) All relevant parties in the region to continue to work towards the establishment of conditions which would permit the safe and voluntary return of displaced and refugee populations to their homes, and to ensure respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms and international humanitarian law;

(c) All States in the Mano River subregion to cooperate with the Special Court and the Truth and Reconciliation Commission and to work constructively for the consolidation of peace and security in Sierra Leone;

(*d*) The international community, including relevant United Nations agencies, to make available the necessary resources to ensure that there is no shortfall in the budget of the Special Court and the Truth and Reconciliation Commission, including for the conduct of investigations;

4. *Urges* the Government of Sierra Leone:

(*a*) To continue to work closely and to strengthen its cooperation in the area of human rights with the United Nations Mission in Sierra Leone and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights;

(b) To continue working to reintegrate the remainder of the ex-combatants in all areas and to give special attention to former child combatants and female former combatants in the reintegration process, bearing in mind the special needs and particular vulnerabilities of girls;

(c) To ensure that the necessary conditions are provided for those women and girls who had been forced into matrimonial or other relationships during the conflict and that any other girls held against their will by ex-combatants are released immediately if they so wish;

(*d*) To continue to facilitate the effective functioning of the Truth and Reconciliation Commission and the National Commission for War-Affected Children;

(*e*) To give priority attention, in cooperation with the international community, to the special needs of all mutilated victims and of women and children in its care, in particular those sexually abused, gravely traumatized and displaced as a result of the conflict;

(*f*) To continue to work for the restoration of civil authority to provide basic public and social services, including security and the administration of justice, throughout Sierra Leone;

(g) To continue to encourage the cooperation of Sierra Leonean civil society in the functioning of the Special Court and the Truth and Reconciliation Commission;

5. Decides:

(*a*) To renew its request that the High Commissioner and the international community continue to assist the Government of Sierra Leone to maintain an effectively functioning Truth and Reconciliation Commission, and to cooperate with the Special Court;

(*b*) To request the international community to continue to participate in the strengthening, including through technical assistance, of the courts and judicial system of Sierra Leone, particularly the juvenile justice system, and to assist in the establishment of the national human rights commission;

(c) To urge the international community to respond to the respective appeals made by the Secretary-General and the Office of the High Commissioner and make available the necessary funds to ensure that the budgets of the Truth and Reconciliation Commission and the Special Court are fully covered, and requests the Government of Sierra Leone actively to seek the urgently needed funds;

(*d*) To request the Secretary-General to take all necessary measures to facilitate the activities of the Special Court, including those undertaken by the management committee;

(*e*) To request the High Commissioner and the international community to make further relevant technical assistance available to the Special Court and the Truth and Reconciliation Commission;

(f) To request the Secretary-General, the High Commissioner and the international community to continue to give all necessary assistance to the Human Rights Section of the United Nations Mission in Sierra Leone, including sustaining the level of integration of the Section into the work of the Mission, to enable it to fulfil its mandate to report on violations of international humanitarian law and human rights in Sierra Leone and, in consultation with the relevant United Nations agencies, assist the Government of Sierra Leone in its efforts to address the country's human rights needs, including:

- (i) To strengthen its involvement in programmes of technical cooperation, advisory services and human rights advocacy programmes;
- (ii) To strengthen its support for, and to continue and expand its cooperation with, human rights non-governmental organizations and other groups doing human rights work in Sierra Leone, including within the framework of the National Forum on Human Rights;

(g) To request the High Commissioner to report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to the Commission at its sixtieth session on the human rights situation in Sierra Leone, including with reference to reports from the Human Rights Section of the Mission;

(*h*) To consider this question at its sixtieth session.

62nd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XIX.]

2003/81. Technical cooperation and advisory services in Chad

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming that all Member States have an obligation to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms as stated in the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights and other applicable human rights instruments, and the duty to fulfil the obligations that they have undertaken under the various instruments in this field,

Mindful that Chad has an obligation to implement all the international and regional instruments to which it is a party,

Welcoming the positive attitude of the Government of Chad and its readiness to cooperate with the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights with a view to consolidating the culture of human rights,

Welcoming also the readiness of the Government of Chad to cooperate with the special procedures of the Commission and to consider inviting them to visit the country,

1. *Requests* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, in consultation with the Government of Chad, to elaborate a programme of technical assistance and advisory services in the field of human rights;

2. *Decides* to continue consideration of this matter under the same item at its sixtieth session.

62nd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XIX.]

2003/82. Technical cooperation and advisory services in Liberia

The Commission on Human Rights,

Reaffirming that all Member States have an obligation to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms as stated in the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights and other applicable human rights instruments, and the duty to fulfil the obligations that they have undertaken under the various instruments in this field,

Mindful that Liberia has an obligation to implement all the international and regional instruments to which it is a party,

Welcoming the positive attitude of the Government of Liberia and its readiness to cooperate with the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights with a view to consolidating the culture of human rights, tolerance and reconciliation, inter alia through human rights education,

1. *Decides* to appoint an independent expert for an initial period of three years to facilitate cooperation between the Government of Liberia and the Office of the High Commissioner in the area of the promotion and protection of human rights by providing technical assistance and advisory services;

2. *Invites* the independent expert to visit Liberia to assess the situation of human rights in the country and to submit in this regard an initial report to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

3. *Requests* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to provide the independent expert with adequate resources in order to carry out his/her mandate;

4. *Decides* to consider this question at its sixtieth session under the same item.

62nd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XIX.]

2003/83. The right to development

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling the Declaration on the Right to Development, adopted by the General Assembly in its resolution 41/128 of 4 December 1986, which confirmed the right to development as an inalienable human right and that equality of opportunity for development is a prerogative both of nations and of individuals who make up nations, and the individual as the central subject and beneficiary of development,

Recalling also all its previous resolutions on the right to development, in particular resolution 1998/72 of 22 April 1998 in which it referred to the urgent need to make further progress towards the realization of the right to development as set out in the Declaration,

Reaffirming the conclusions of the Working Group on the Right to Development adopted at its third session and appearing in its report (E/CN.4/2002/28/Rev.1) and the need for their follow-up and effective implementation,

Recognizing that the Working Group is the only global forum on the right to development mandated to monitor and review progress made in the promotion and implementation of the right to development as elaborated in the Declaration at the national and international levels, providing recommendations thereon and further analysing obstacles to its full enjoyment, focusing each year on specific commitments in the Declaration,

Noting with appreciation the report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the importance and application of the principle of equity at both the national and international levels (E/CN.4/2003/25), which makes a contribution to the deliberations of the Commission and of the Working Group,

Noting the approach adopted by the High Commissioner in his report to the Working Group (E/CN.4/2003/7), which develops appropriate linkages between the substantive outcomes of the major United Nations summits and conferences in the economic and social fields,

Recognizing the valuable contribution made by the independent expert on the right to development through his fifth report to the Working Group and the preliminary study on the impact of international economic, financial and trading issues on the enjoyment of human rights,

Regretting that the Working Group at its fourth session could not reach a conclusion, in particular on the implementation of the conclusions of the third session of the Working Group, while aware of the views and observations of the Chairperson-Rapporteur (E/CN.4/2003/26, annex I),

1. *Recognizes* the importance of maintaining political will and commitment on the part of all members of the Working Group on the Right to Development for the realization of its mandate;

2. *Requests* the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights to prepare a concept document establishing options for the implementation of the right to development and their feasibility, inter alia, an international legal standard of a binding nature, guidelines on the implementation of the right to development and principles for development partnership, based on the Declaration on the Right to Development, including issues which any such instrument might address, for submission to the Commission at its sixty-first session for its consideration and determination of the feasibility of those options;

3. *Also requests* the Sub-Commission in this respect to take into account the outcomes of all major United Nations and other global summits and ministerial meetings in the economic and social fields as well as the conclusions adopted at the third session of the Working Group on the Right to Development;

4. *Requests* the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to assist the Sub-Commission in its work on the preparation of the concept document by providing studies on existing bilateral and multilateral programmes and policies, with a view to identifying lessons learnt, best practices and the role that could be played by relevant actors, including national human rights institutions, in the creation and implementation of the development partnership;

5. *Requests* the High Commissioner to convene a two-day high-level seminar immediately prior to the next session of the Working Group and within its 10 working days, inviting all the relevant actors from the human rights, trade, financial and development fields to review and identify effective strategies for mainstreaming the right to development in the policies and operational activities of the major international organizations/institutions, and as a way of contributing to the Sub-Commission's work on the proposed concept document;

6. *Takes note* of the latest reports of the independent expert and requests him to collaborate actively with the Sub-Commission in preparing the proposed concept document;

7. *Requests* the independent expert, in consultation with all relevant United Nations agencies and Bretton Woods institutions, to deepen his study on the elements contained in his preliminary study on the impact of international economic and financial issues on the enjoyment of the right to development, including by analysing the existing efforts and means of assessing and evaluating such an impact, focusing in particular on the question and impact of the transfer of technology, and to submit a report to the Working Group at its next session;

8. *Requests* the Office of the High Commissioner to provide all necessary administrative support and financial and human resources to the Sub-Commission and the independent expert in their work on the proposed concept document;

9. *Decides* to renew the mandate of the Working Group for one year and to convene its fifth session before the sixtieth session of the Commission, for a period of 10 working days, to consider the outcome of the seminar and further initiatives in accordance with its mandate;

10. *Decides* to review the progress in the implementation of the present resolution as a matter of priority at its sixtieth session;

11. *Recommends* the following draft decision to the Economic and Social Council for adoption:

[For the text, see chap. I, sect. B, draft decision 24.]

63rd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 47 votes to 3, with 3 abstentions. See chap. VII.]

2003/84. Situation of human rights in Iraq

The Commission on Human Rights,

Guided by the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights and other human rights instruments,

Reaffirming that all Member States have an obligation to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms and to fulfil the obligations they have undertaken under the various international instruments in this field,

Mindful that Iraq is a party to the International Covenants on Human Rights and to other international human rights instruments,

Mindful also that all the parties to the current conflict in Iraq are parties to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 for the protection of victims of war,

Taking note of Security Council resolution 1472 (2003) of 28 March 2003,

Noting the central role of the United Nations system and its unique capacity and practical experience in coordinating assistance in conflict and post-conflict situations, inter alia with regard to the protection of and respect for human rights,

Recalling previous resolutions of the General Assembly and the Commission on the subject, most recently Assembly resolution 57/232 of 18 December 2002 and Commission resolution 2002/15 of 19 April 2002, as well as Security Council resolution 686 (1991) of 2 March 1991, in which the Council demanded that Iraq release all Kuwaiti and third-State nationals detained by Iraq,

1. *Reiterates its strong condemnation* of the systematic, widespread and extremely grave violations of human rights and of international humanitarian law by the Government of Iraq over many years, which have resulted in an all-pervasive repression and oppression sustained by broad-based discrimination and widespread terror;

2. *Requests* all parties to the current conflict in Iraq to abide strictly by their obligations under international humanitarian law, in particular the Geneva Conventions and the Regulations annexed to the Hague Convention of 1907 concerning the Laws and Customs of War on Land, including those relating to the essential civilian needs of the people of Iraq;

3. *Calls upon* the international community, including all parties to the current conflict, to address as a matter of urgency the major humanitarian needs of the people of Iraq;

4. *Also calls upon* the international community to assist in the development of free and democratic institutions in Iraq that respect and ensure the rights of individuals, irrespective of their origin, ethnicity, gender or religion, in accordance with the international human rights treaties;

5. *Welcomes* the report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Iraq (E/CN.4/2003/40 and Add.1);

6. Decides:

(*a*) To extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur, as contained in Commission resolution 1991/74 of 6 March 1991 and subsequent resolutions, for a further year and requests the Special Rapporteur to submit an interim report on the situation of human rights in Iraq, focusing on newly available information about violations of human rights and international law by the Government of Iraq over many years, to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

(*b*) To request the Secretary-General to continue to give all necessary assistance to the Special Rapporteur to enable him to discharge his mandate fully;

(c) To continue its consideration of the situation of human rights in Iraq at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item;

7. *Recommends* the following draft decision to the Economic and Social Council for adoption:

[For the text, see chap. I, sect. B, draft decision 25.]

63rd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted by a recorded vote of 31 votes to 3, with 12 abstentions. See chap. IX.]

2003/85. Abduction of children in Africa

The Commission on Human Rights,

Recalling the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the Convention on the Rights of the Child, the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the African Charter on Human and People's Rights and the African Charter on the Rights and Welfare of the Child,

Recalling also the Optional Protocols to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict and on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography,

Reaffirming the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23) and the United Nations Millennium Declaration, and recalling the special session of the General Assembly on children, which inter alia called for the protection of children, particularly those under difficult circumstances,

Recalling the obligation to respect and strictly observe international humanitarian law, including the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 for the protection of victims of war, the additional Protocols thereto of 1977 and other applicable instruments of international law,

Bearing in mind Security Council resolutions 1379 (2001) of 20 November 2001 and 1460 (2003) of 30 January 2003 (2003) on children in armed conflict,

Taking into account its own resolutions on the rights of the child,

Welcoming the appointment by the Secretary-General of the independent expert for a study on violence against children,

Welcoming the report of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the impact of armed conflict on children (E/CN.4/2003/77),

Expressing its appreciation to those African countries which have established national mechanisms to ensure greater protection of children, including measures to combat and eliminate abduction of children,

Deeply alarmed at the spread of the practice of abduction of children during armed conflicts in many African countries,

1. *Condemns in the strongest terms* the abduction and recruitment of children for armed conflicts;

2. *Also condemns* the abduction of children from refugee camps by armed groups, as distinct from the armed forces of States, and their subjection of children to forced conscription, torture, killing and rape;

3. *Demands* the immediate demobilization and disarmament of all child soldiers, including abducted children forcibly conscripted into armed groups;

4. *Calls for* the immediate and unconditional release and safe return of all abducted children to their families and communities;

5. *Calls upon* African States:

(*a*) To pay particular attention to the protection of refugee children, especially unaccompanied refugee minors, and internally displaced children who are exposed to the risk of being abducted or becoming involved in armed conflicts;

(b) To take extra measures to protect refugee children, particularly girls, from being abducted by guerrilla groups;

(c) To increase and enhance cooperation at regional and international levels to combat networks of abduction and child trafficking and to suppress their activities;

(*d*) To take adequate measures to prevent the abduction and recruitment of children by armed groups, as distinct from armed forces of States, through, inter alia, the adoption of legal measures to prohibit and criminalize such practices;

6. *Encourages* all African States to integrate the rights of the child into all peace processes, peace agreements and post-conflict recovery and reconstruction phases;

7. *Urges* all African States that have not yet done so to ratify the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict;

8. *Welcomes* the progress achieved in the eradication of abduction of children by some national mechanisms and encourages other States which have not yet done so to consider establishing such mechanisms;

9. *Requests* African States, in cooperation with the relevant United Nations agencies, to provide the victims and their families with the necessary assistance and to support sustainable rehabilitation and reintegration programmes for abducted children, including the provision of psychological assistance, basic education and vocational training, taking into account the special needs of abducted girl children;

10. *Calls upon* the donor community to provide generous financial assistance to national mechanisms, where they exist, established in some African countries with a view to complementing their national efforts in combating abduction of children;

11. *Decides* to continue its consideration of this question at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

63rd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XIII.]

2003/86. Rights of the child

The Commission on Human Rights,

Emphasizing the importance of the Convention on the Rights of the Child and that its provisions and other relevant human rights instruments must constitute the standard in the promotion and protection of the rights of the child, and reaffirming that the best interests of the child shall be a primary consideration in all actions concerning children,

Bearing in mind the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography, and the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the involvement of children in armed conflict,

Reaffirming the World Declaration on the Survival, Protection and Development of the Child and the Plan of Action for the Implementation of the World Declaration on the Survival, Protection and Development of the Child in the 1990s adopted in September 1990 by the World Summit for Children (A/45/625, annex), the United Nations Millennium Declaration and the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action adopted in June 1993 by the World Conference on Human Rights (A/CONF.157/23), which, inter alia, state that national and international mechanisms and programmes for the safeguard and protection of children, in particular those in especially difficult circumstances, should be strengthened, including through effective measures to combat exploitation and abuse of children, female infanticide, harmful child labour and the immediate elimination of its worst forms, sale of children and organs, child prostitution and child pornography, as well as other forms of sexual abuse,

Reaffirming also the document entitled "A world fit for children" adopted by the General Assembly at its twenty-seventh special session, on children, annexed to resolution S-27/2 of 10 May 2002 and the firm commitments contained therein to promote and protect the rights of each child - every human being below the age of 18 years,

Recalling all its previous resolutions relating to the rights of the child, particularly resolutions 2000/85 of 27 April 2000, 2001/75 of 25 April 2001 and 2002/92 of 26 April 2002, and taking note of General Assembly resolution 57/190 of 18 December 2002,

Welcoming the integration of child rights issues into the outcome documents of all major United Nations conferences, special sessions and summits,

Welcoming also the work of the Committee on the Rights of the Child in examining the progress made by States parties in implementing the obligations undertaken in the Convention on the Rights of the Child and in providing recommendations to States parties on its implementation and, in cooperation with the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, in enhancing awareness of the principles and provisions of the Convention, and taking note of the conclusions of the general discussions on the private sector as service provider and its role in implementing child rights held in September 2002 during the thirty-first session of the Committee (see CRC/C/121, chap. VI),

Welcoming further the entry into force of the amendment to article 43, paragraph 2, of the Convention allowing for the increase of the membership of the Committee on the Rights of the Child from 10 to 18 and hoping that this change will allow the Committee to deal efficiently with the new challenges in monitoring the two Optional Protocols to the Convention, and hoping also that the Committee will reduce its backlog,

Welcoming the appointment by the Secretary-General of the independent expert for the study on violence against children,

Profoundly concerned that the situation of children in many parts of the world remains critical as a result of the persistence of poverty, social inequality, inadequate social and economic conditions in an increasingly globalized economic environment, pandemics, in particular human immunodeficiency virus/acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS), malaria and tuberculosis, natural disasters, armed conflicts, displacement, exploitation, illiteracy, hunger, intolerance, discrimination, disability and inadequate legal protection, and convinced that urgent and effective national and international action is called for,

Recognizing that environmental damage has potentially negative effects on children and their enjoyment of their life, health and a satisfactory standard of living,

Underlining the need for mainstreaming a gender perspective in all policies and programmes relating to children,

Concerned that, in conflict situations, children continue to be victims and deliberate targets of attacks with consequences that are often irreversible for their physical and emotional integrity,

Welcoming the reports of the Secretary-General on the status of the Convention on the Rights of the Child (E/CN.4/2003/76), of the Special Rapporteur on the right to education (E/CN.4/2003/9 and Add.1-2), of the Special Rapporteur on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography (E/CN.4/2003/79 and Add.1-2), of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the impact of armed conflict on children submitted to the General Assembly at its fifty-seventh session (see A/57/402) and to the Commission at its fifty-ninth session (E/CN.4/2003/77) and the report of the Secretary-General on children and armed conflict (S/2002/1299),

Concerned at the number of illegal adoptions, of children growing up without parents and of child victims of different forms of violence, abuse, exploitation and neglect within and outside the family,

Recognizing that the family is the basic unit of society and as such should be strengthened; that it is entitled to receive comprehensive protection and support; that the primary responsibility for the protection, upbringing and development of children rests with the family; that all institutions of society should respect children's rights and secure their well-being and render appropriate assistance to parents, families, legal guardians and other caregivers so that children can grow and develop in a safe and stable environment and in an atmosphere of happiness, love and understanding, bearing in mind that in different cultural, social and political systems, various forms of family exist,

Recognizing also that partnership between Governments, international organizations and relevant bodies and organizations of the United Nations system, in particular the United Nations Children's Fund, and all actors of civil society, in particular non-governmental organizations, as well as the private sector, is important to realize the rights of the child,

Bearing in mind the International Decade for a Culture of Peace and Non-Violence for the Children of the World, 2001-2010 and recalling the Declaration and Programme of Action on a Culture of Peace, which serve as the basis for the International Decade,

Reaffirming the interrelatedness of all human rights and the necessity of taking into account the universality, indivisibility, interdependence and interrelatedness of civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights, including the right to development, to promote and protect the rights of the child,

I. IMPLEMENTATION OF THE CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD AND OTHER INSTRUMENTS

1. Urges once again the States that have not yet done so to consider signing and ratifying or acceding to the Convention on the Rights of the Child as a matter of priority and, concerned at the great number of reservations to the Convention, urges States parties to withdraw reservations incompatible with the object and purpose of the Convention and to consider reviewing other reservations with a view to withdrawing them;

2. *Urges* the States that have not yet done so to consider signing and ratifying or acceding to the Optional Protocols to the Convention on the involvement of children in armed conflict and on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography;

3. *Calls upon* States parties to implement the Convention fully and to ensure that the rights set forth in the Convention are respected without discrimination of any kind and that the best interests of the child are a primary consideration in all actions concerning children, to recognize the child's inherent right to life and that the child's survival and development are ensured to the maximum extent possible, and that the child is able to express his or her views freely in all opinions on matters affecting him or her and that these views are listened to and given due weight in accordance with his or her age and maturity;

4. *Stresses* that the achievement of the goals of the World Summit for Children and the special session of the General Assembly on children will contribute to the implementation of the Convention;

5. *Urges* States parties to take all appropriate measures for the implementation of the rights recognized in the Convention, bearing in mind article 4 of the Convention, by strengthening relevant governmental structures for children, including, where appropriate, ministers in charge of child issues and independent commissioners for the rights of the child;

6. *Calls upon* all States to put an end to impunity, as a way to prevent violations of international human rights and humanitarian law, including where children are victims, in particular for serious crimes, such as the crime of genocide, crimes against humanity and war crimes, to bring perpetrators of such crimes to justice and not to grant amnesties for these crimes;

7. *Encourages* all States to strengthen their national statistical capacities and to use disaggregated statistics, inter alia, disaggregated by age, gender and other relevant factors that may lead to disparities, and other statistical indicators at the national, subregional, regional and international levels in order to develop and assess social policies and programmes so that economic and social resources are used efficiently and effectively for the full realization of the rights of the child;

8. *Calls upon* States parties:

(*a*) To ensure that the members of the Committee on the Rights of the Child are of high moral standing and recognized competence in the field covered by the Convention, serving in their personal capacity, consideration being given to equitable geographical distribution, as well as to the principal legal systems;

(b) To strengthen their cooperation with the Committee and to comply in a timely manner with their reporting obligations under the Convention and the Optional Protocols thereto, in accordance with the guidelines elaborated by the Committee, as well as to take into account the recommendations made by the Committee in the implementation of the provisions of the Convention;

9. *Decides* to request the Secretary-General to ensure the provision of appropriate staff and facilities from the United Nations regular budget for the effective and expeditious performance of the functions of the Committee, and invites the Committee to continue to enhance its constructive dialogue with the States parties and its transparent and effective functioning;

10. *Requests* the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, United Nations mechanisms, all relevant organs of the United Nations system, in particular special representatives, special rapporteurs and working groups, regularly and systematically to incorporate a strong child rights perspective throughout all activities in the fulfilment of their mandates, as well as to ensure that their staff is trained in child protection matters, and calls upon States to cooperate closely with them;

11. *Calls upon* all States and relevant actors concerned to continue to cooperate with the special rapporteurs and special representatives of the United Nations system in the implementation of their mandates, requests the Secretary-General to provide them with appropriate staff and facilities from the United Nations regular budget, when this is in accordance with their respective mandates, invites States to continue to make voluntary contributions, where appropriate, and urges all relevant parts of the United Nations system to provide them with comprehensive reporting to make the full discharge of their mandates possible;

12. *Reaffirms* the importance of ensuring adequate and systematic training in the rights of the child for law enforcement and all professionals involved in activities concerning children, including teachers, judges, lawyers and social workers, as well as coordination between various bodies at the governmental and local levels;

II. PROTECTION AND PROMOTION OF THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD

Identity, family relations and birth registration

13. *Calls upon* all States:

(*a*) To continue to intensify efforts to ensure the registration of all children, irrespective of their status, immediately after birth, including by the consideration of simplified, expeditious and effective procedures;

(*b*) To undertake to respect the right of the child to preserve his or her identity, including nationality, name and family relations, as recognized by law, without unlawful interference, and, where a child is illegally deprived of some or all of the elements of his or her identity, to provide appropriate assistance and protection with a view to re-establishing speedily his or her identity;

To ensure as far as possible the right of the child to know and be cared for by his *(c)* or her parents; to ensure that the child shall not be separated from his or her parents against their will, except when the competent authorities, subject to judicial review, determine, in accordance with applicable law and procedures and giving all interested parties an opportunity to participate in the proceedings and make their views known, that such separation is necessary for the best interests of the child; such determination may be necessary in a particular case, such as one involving abuse or neglect of the child by the parents or one where the parents are living separately and a decision must be made as to the child's place of residence; to respect the right of the child who is separated from one or both parents to maintain personal relations and direct contact with both parents on a regular basis, except if it is contrary to the child's best interests; where such separation results from action initiated by a State, such as the detention, imprisonment, exile, deportation or death (including death arising from any cause while the person is in the custody of the State) of one or both parents of the child, that State shall, upon request, provide the parents, the child or, if appropriate, another member of the family with the essential information concerning the whereabouts of the absent member(s) of the family, unless the provision of the information would be detrimental to the well-being of the child, and, further, to ensure that the submission of such a request shall of itself entail no adverse consequences for the person(s) concerned;

(*d*) To address cases of international abduction of children, bearing in mind that the best interest of the child shall be the primary consideration, and encourages States to engage in multilateral and bilateral cooperation to ensure, inter alia, the return of the child to the country where he or she resided immediately before the removal or retention and, in this respect, to pay particular attention to cases of international abduction of children by one of their parents or other relatives;

(e) To guarantee, to the extent consistent with each State's obligations, the right of a child whose parents reside in different States to maintain on a regular basis, save in exceptional circumstances, personal relations and direct contacts with both parents by providing means of access and visitation in both States and by respecting the principle that both parents have common responsibilities for the upbringing and development of their children;

(*f*) To take all appropriate measures, especially educational measures, to further promote the responsibility of both parents in the education, development and raising of children;

Poverty

Convinced that investments in children and the realization of their rights are among the most effective ways to eradicate poverty,

14. *Calls upon* States and the international community to cooperate, support and participate in the global efforts for poverty eradication at the global, regional and country levels, recognizing that strengthened availability and effective allocation of resources are required at all of these levels, in order to ensure that all the development and poverty reduction goals, as set out in the United Nations Millennium Declaration, are realized within their time framework, and to promote the enjoyment of the rights of the child;

Health

15. *Calls upon* all States to take all appropriate measures to develop sustainable health systems and social services and to ensure access to such systems and services without discrimination, and to pay particular attention to adequate food and nutrition to prevent disease and malnutrition, to prenatal and post-natal health care, to special needs of adolescents, to reproductive and sexual health and to threats from substance abuse and violence, in particular to all vulnerable groups, and calls upon all States parties to take all necessary measures to ensure the right of all children, without discrimination, to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health in accordance with article 24 of the Convention on the Rights of the Child;

16. Also calls upon all States to give support and rehabilitation to children and their families affected by HIV/AIDS and to involve children and their caregivers, as well as the private sector, to ensure the effective prevention of HIV infections through correct information and access to voluntary and confidential care, treatment and testing, including pharmaceutical products and medical technologies, affordable to all, giving due importance to the prevention of mother-to-child transmission of the virus;

Education

17. *Calls upon* all States:

(*a*) To recognize the right to education on the basis of equal opportunity by making primary education free and compulsory for all, without discrimination and ensuring that all children, including girls, children in need of special protection, children with disabilities, indigenous children, children belonging to minorities and children from different ethnic origins, have access without discrimination to education of good quality, as well as making secondary education generally available and accessible for all, in particular by the progressive introduction of free education, bearing in mind that special measures to ensure equal access, including affirmative action, contribute to achieving equal opportunity and combating exclusion, and that the education of the child is carried out and that States parties develop and implement programmes for the education of the child in accordance with articles 28 and 29 of the Convention;

(*b*) To take all appropriate measures to prevent racism and discriminatory and xenophobic attitudes and behaviour through education, keeping in mind the important role that children play in changing these practices;

(c) To ensure that children, from an early age, benefit from education and from participation in activities which develop respect for human rights and emphasize the practice of non-violence, with the aim of instilling in them the values and goals of a culture of peace, and invites them to develop national strategies for human rights education which are comprehensive, participatory and effective;

(*d*) To ensure that education programmes and materials reflect fully the promotion and protection of human rights and values of peace, tolerance and gender equality, using every opportunity presented by the International Decade for a Culture of Peace and Non-Violence for the Children of the World (2001-2010);

(e) To harness the rapidly evolving information and communication technologies to support education at an affordable cost, including open and distance education, while reducing inequality in access and quality;

18. Urges States:

(*a*) To take measures to protect students from violence, injury or abuse, including sexual abuse and intimidation in schools, to establish complaint mechanisms that are accessible to children and to undertake thorough and prompt investigations of all acts of violence and discrimination;

(b) To take measures to eliminate the use of corporal punishment in schools;

Freedom from violence

19. *Requests* the independent expert to conduct the study on the question of violence against children as soon as possible, invites him to be based in Geneva in order to enhance his collaboration with the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, the United Nations Children's Fund and the World Health Organization, invites Member States, United Nations bodies and organizations, including the Committee on the Rights of the Child, as well as other relevant intergovernmental organizations, to provide substantive and, where appropriate, financial support, including through voluntary contributions, for the effective conduct of the study and invites non-governmental organizations to contribute to the study, taking into account the recommendations of the Committee made following the general discussions on violence against children held in September 2000 and 2001, and, further, encourages the independent expert to seek also the participation of children in the study, taking into account their age and maturity;

20. *Requests* the Secretary-General to submit a substantive progress report on the study to the Commission at its sixtieth session and the final in-depth study to the Commission at its sixty-first session for its consideration, with the aim of evaluating all possible complementary measures and future actions;

21. *Requests* all relevant human rights mechanisms, in particular special rapporteurs and working groups, within their mandates, to pay attention to the special situation of violence against children, reflecting their experience in the field;

22. *Calls upon* all States to take all appropriate national, bilateral and multilateral measures to prevent, and to protect children from, all forms of physical, sexual and psychological violence, including violence occurring, inter alia, in the family, in public or private institutions, in society, or perpetrated or tolerated by private individuals, juridical persons or the State;

23. *Also calls upon* all States to investigate and submit cases of torture and other forms of violence against children to the competent authorities for the purpose of prosecution and to impose appropriate disciplinary or penal sanctions against those responsible for such practices;

III. NON-DISCRIMINATION

24. *Calls upon* all States to ensure that children are entitled to their civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights without discrimination of any kind;

25. *Notes with concern* the large number of children, particularly girls, among the victims of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, and stresses the need to incorporate special measures, in accordance with the principle of the best interests of the child and respect for his or her views, in programmes to combat racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, in order to give priority attention to the rights and the situation of children who are victims of these practices, and calls upon States to provide special support and ensure equal access to services for those children;

26. *Calls upon* all States in which ethnic, religious or linguistic minorities or persons of indigenous origin exist not to deny to a child belonging to such a minority or who is indigenous the right, in community with other members of his or her group, to enjoy his or her own culture, to profess and practise his or her own religion, or to use his or her own language;

The girl child

27. *Calls upon* all States to take all necessary measures, including legal reforms where appropriate:

(*a*) To ensure the full and equal enjoyment by girls of all human rights and fundamental freedoms, to take effective actions against violations of those rights and freedoms, and to base programmes and policies on the rights of the child, taking into account the special situation of girls;

(b) To eliminate all forms of discrimination against girls and all forms of violence, including female infanticide and prenatal sex selection, rape, sexual abuse and harmful traditional or customary practices, including female genital mutilation, the root causes of son preference, marriages without free and full consent of the intending spouses, early marriages and forced sterilization, by enacting and enforcing legislation and, where appropriate, formulating comprehensive, multidisciplinary and coordinated national plans, programmes or strategies protecting girls;

Children with disabilities

28. *Calls upon* all States to take necessary measures to ensure the full and equal enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms by children with disabilities in both the public and private spheres, including access to good quality education and health care, protection from violence, abuse and neglect and, where necessary, to develop and enforce legislation against their discrimination to ensure their dignity, promote their self-reliance and facilitate their active participation and integration in the community, taking into account the particularly difficult situation of children with disabilities living in poverty;

29. *Encourages* the Ad Hoc Committee on a Comprehensive and Integral International Convention on Protection and Promotion of the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities to consider the issue of children with disabilities in its deliberations;

Migrant children

30. *Calls upon* all States to ensure, for migrant children, the enjoyment of all human rights as well as access to health care, social services and education of good quality; States should ensure that migrant children and especially those who are unaccompanied, in particular victims of violence and exploitation, receive special protection and assistance;

IV. PROTECTION AND PROMOTION OF THE RIGHTS OF CHILDREN IN PARTICULARLY DIFFICULT SITUATIONS

Children working and/or living on the street

31. *Calls upon* all States to prevent violations of the rights of children working and/or living on the street, including discrimination, arbitrary detention and extrajudicial, arbitrary and summary executions, torture, all kinds of violence and exploitation, and to bring the perpetrators to justice, to adopt and implement policies for the protection, social and psychosocial rehabilitation and reintegration of these children, and also to adopt economic, social and educational strategies to address the problems of children working and/or living on the street;

Refugee and internally displaced children

32. *Calls upon* all States to protect refugee, asylum-seeking and internally displaced children, in particular those who are unaccompanied, who are particularly exposed to risks in connection with armed conflict, such as recruitment, sexual violence and exploitation, to pay particular attention to programmes for voluntary repatriation and, wherever possible, local integration and resettlement, to give priority to family tracing and reunification and, where appropriate, to cooperate with international humanitarian and refugee organizations;

Child labour

33. *Calls upon* all States to translate into concrete action their commitment to the progressive and effective elimination of child labour that is likely to be hazardous or to interfere with the child's education, or to be harmful to the child's health or physical, mental, spiritual, moral or social development, and to immediately eliminate the worst forms of child labour, to promote education as a key strategy in this regard, including the creation of vocational training and apprenticeship programmes and the integration of working children into the formal education system, as well as to examine and devise economic policies, where necessary, in cooperation with the international community, that address factors contributing to these forms of child labour;

34. *Also calls upon* all States that have not yet done so to consider ratifying and implementing the 1999 Convention concerning the prohibition and immediate action for the elimination of the worst forms of child labour (No. 182) and the 1973 Convention concerning the minimum age for employment (No. 138) of the International Labour Organization and calls upon States parties to these instruments to comply in a timely manner with their reporting obligations;

Children alleged to have or recognized as having infringed penal law

35. *Calls upon*:

(*a*) All States, in particular States in which the death penalty has not been abolished, to comply with their obligations as assumed under relevant provisions of international human rights instruments, including in particular articles 37 and 40 of the Convention on the Rights of the Child and articles 6 and 14 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, keeping in mind the safeguards guaranteeing protection of the rights of those facing the death penalty and guarantees set out in Economic and Social Council resolutions 1984/50 of 25 May 1984 and 1989/64 of 24 May 1989, and calls upon those States to abolish by law as soon as possible the death penalty for those aged under 18 at the time of the commission of the offence;

(*b*) All States to protect children deprived of their liberty from torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment;

(c) All States to take appropriate steps to ensure compliance with the principle that depriving children of their liberty should be used only as a measure of last resort and for the shortest appropriate period of time, in particular before trial, and to ensure that, if they are arrested, detained or imprisoned, children are provided with adequate legal assistance and are separated from adults, to the greatest extent feasible, unless it is considered in their best interest not to do so, and also to take appropriate steps to ensure that no child in detention is sentenced to forced labour, corporal punishment, or deprived of access to and provision of health-care services, hygiene and environmental sanitation, education, basic instruction and vocational training, taking into consideration the special needs of children with disabilities in detention, in accordance with their obligations under the Convention on the Rights of the Child;

V. PREVENTION AND ERADICATION OF THE SALE OF CHILDREN, CHILD PROSTITUTION AND CHILD PORNOGRAPHY

36. *Calls upon* all States:

(*a*) To take all appropriate national, bilateral and multilateral measures, inter alia to develop national laws and allocate resources for the development of long-term policies, programmes and practices and to collect comprehensive and disaggregated gender-specific data, to facilitate the participation of child victims of sexual exploitation in the development of strategies and to ensure the effective implementation of relevant international instruments concerning the prevention and the combat of trafficking and sale of children for any purpose or in any form, including the transfer of the organs of the child for profit, child prostitution and child pornography, and encourages all actors of civil society, the private sector and the media to cooperate in efforts to this end;

(*b*) To increase cooperation at all levels to prevent and dismantle networks trafficking in children;

(c) To consider ratifying or acceding to the Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children, supplementing the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime;

(d) To criminalize and effectively penalize all forms of sexual exploitation and sexual abuse of children, including within the family or for commercial purposes, child pornography and child prostitution, child sex tourism, the sale of children and their organs, and the use of the Internet for these purposes, while ensuring that, in the treatment by the criminal justice system of children who are victims, the best interests of the child shall be a primary consideration, and to take effective measures against the criminalization of children who are victims of exploitation and effective measures to ensure prosecution of offenders, whether local or foreign, by the competent national authorities, either in the country where the crime was committed, or in the offender's country of origin, or in the country of destination, in accordance with due process of law;

(e) In cases of the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography, to address effectively the needs of victims, including their physical and psychological recovery and full reintegration into society;

(*f*) To combat the existence of a market that encourages such criminal practices against children, including through the adoption and effective application of preventive and enforcement measures targeting customers or individuals who sexually exploit or sexually abuse children, as well as ensuring public awareness;

(g) To afford one another the greatest measure of assistance in connection with investigations or criminal or extradition proceedings brought in respect of the offences set forth in article 3, paragraph 1, of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography, including assistance in obtaining evidence at their disposal for the proceedings;

(*h*) To contribute to the elimination of the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography by adopting a holistic approach, addressing the contributing factors, including underdevelopment, poverty, economic disparities, inequitable socio-economic structures, dysfunctioning families, lack of education, urban-rural migration, gender discrimination, irresponsible adult sexual behaviour, harmful traditional practices, armed conflicts and trafficking in children;

37. *Requests* the Special Rapporteur on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography to submit a report to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

VI. PROTECTION OF CHILDREN AFFECTED BY ARMED CONFLICT

Noting with appreciation the Agenda for War-Affected Children adopted by the International Conference on War-Affected Children, held in Winnipeg, Canada, in September 2000, and efforts by regional organizations to include prominently the rights and protection of children affected by armed conflict in their policies and programmes,

38. *Reaffirms* the essential role of the General Assembly, the Economic and Social Council and the Commission on Human Rights for the promotion and protection of the rights and welfare of children, including children in armed conflict, and takes note of the importance of the debates held by the Security Council on children and armed conflict, of Council resolutions 1379 (2001) of 20 November 2001 and 1460 (2003) of 30 January 2003, and of the undertaking by the Council to give special attention to the protection, welfare and rights of

children in armed conflict when taking action aimed at maintaining peace and security, including provisions for the protection of children in the mandates of peacekeeping operations, as well as the inclusion of child protection advisers in these operations;

39. *Stresses* the continuing importance of the Plan of Action on Children Affected by Armed Conflict of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement and the resolution on this subject adopted at the twenty-seventh International Conference of the Red Cross and Red Crescent;

40. *Takes note* of the entry into force of the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (A/CONF.183/9) and notes in particular the inclusion therein, as a war crime, of conscripting or enlisting children under the age of 15 years or using them to participate actively in hostilities in both international and non-international armed conflicts;

41. *Calls upon* States:

(*a*) To end the recruitment of children and their use in armed conflicts contrary to international law, including obligations assumed under the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict and the Convention concerning the prohibition and immediate action for the elimination of the worst forms of child labour (No. 182) of the International Labour Organization;

(b) When ratifying the Optional Protocol, to raise the minimum age for voluntary recruitment of persons into their national armed forces from that set out in article 38, paragraph 3, of the Convention, bearing in mind that under the Convention persons under 18 years of age are entitled to special protection, and to adopt safeguards to ensure that such recruitment is not forced or coerced;

(c) To ensure that children are not forcibly or compulsorily recruited into their armed forces and, where voluntary recruitment to the national armed forces under the age of 18 years is permitted, to ensure compliance with the safeguards under article 3, paragraph 3, of the Optional Protocol;

(*d*) To take all feasible measures to prevent recruitment and use of children by armed groups, as distinct from the armed forces of a State, including the adoption of legal measures necessary to prohibit and criminalize such practices;

(*e*) To take all feasible measures to ensure the demobilization and effective disarmament of children used in armed conflicts and to implement effective measures for their rehabilitation, physical and psychological recovery and reintegration into society, taking into account the rights and the specific needs and capacities of girls;

42. *Calls upon*:

(*a*) All States and other parties to armed conflict to respect fully international humanitarian law and, in this regard, calls upon States parties to respect fully the provisions of the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 and the Additional Protocols thereto of 1977;

(*b*) Armed groups that are distinct from the armed forces of a State not, under any circumstances, to recruit or use in hostilities persons under the age of 18 years;

(c) All States and relevant United Nations bodies and agencies and regional organizations to integrate the rights of the child into all activities in conflict and post-conflict situations, to ensure adequate child protection training of their staff and personnel and to facilitate the participation of children in the development of strategies in this regard, making sure that there are opportunities for children's voices to be heard;

(*d*) All States and relevant United Nations bodies to continue to support national and international mine action efforts, including through financial contributions, mine awareness programmes, mine clearance, victim assistance and child-centred rehabilitation, taking note of the Convention on the Prohibition of the Use, Stockpiling, Production and Transfer of Anti-Personnel Mines and on Their Destruction, and welcomes the positive effects on children of concrete legislative and other measures with respect to anti-personnel mines, and also taking note of the Protocol on Prohibitions or Restrictions on the Use of Mines, Booby Traps and Other Devices (Amended Protocol II) to the Convention on Prohibitions or Restrictions or to Have Indiscriminate Effects, and the implementation of these instruments by those States that become parties to them;

43. *Recommends* that, whenever sanctions are imposed, in particular in the context of armed conflict, their impact on children be assessed and monitored and, to the extent that there are humanitarian exemptions, they be child-focused and formulated with clear guidelines for their application, in order to address possible adverse effects of the sanctions, and reaffirms the recommendations of the General Assembly and the International Conference of the Red Cross and Red Crescent;

VII. RECOVERY AND SOCIAL REINTEGRATION

44. *Encourages* States to cooperate, including through bilateral and multilateral technical cooperation and financial assistance, in the implementation of their obligations under the Convention on the Rights of the Child, including in the prevention of any activity contrary to the rights of the child and in the rehabilitation and social integration of the victims, such assistance and cooperation to be undertaken in consultation among concerned States and relevant international organizations as well as other relevant actors;

VIII.

45. Decides:

(*a*) To request the Secretary-General to submit to the Commission at its sixtieth session a report on the rights of the child, with information on the status of the Convention on the Rights of the Child and on the problems addressed in the present resolution;

(b) To continue its consideration of this question at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item.

63rd meeting 25 April 2003 [Adopted without a vote. See chap. XIII.]

B. Decisions

2003/101. Enhancement of the working methods of the Commission

At its 2nd meeting, on 17 March 2003, the Commission on Human Rights, taking note of the recommendations addressed by the Expanded Bureau of the fifty-eighth session to the Expanded Bureau of the fifty-ninth session pursuant to Commission decision 2002/115 and resolution 2002/91 of 26 April 2002 (E/CN.4/2003/118 and Corr.1), decided, without a vote, to endorse those recommendations and take them into account in the organization of its work and the conduct of business.

[See chap. III.]

2003/102. Organization of work

At its 2nd meeting, on 17 March 2003, the Commission on Human Rights decided, without a vote, to invite the following persons to participate in its meetings:

(*a*) In connection with item 5: Mr. E. Bernales Ballesteros, Special Rapporteur on the use of mercenaries as a means of impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination;

(*b*) In connection with item 6: Mr. D. Diène, Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance;

(c) In connection with item 6: Mr. P. L. Kasanda, Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Working group of experts on people of African descent;

(*d*) In connection with item 6: Mr. J. E. Vega, Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Intergovernmental Working Group to make recommendations with a view to the effective implementation of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action and to prepare complementary international standards to strengthen and update international instruments against racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance in all their aspects;

(e) In connection with item 7: Mr. A. Sengupta, independent expert on the right to development;

(*f*) In connection with item 7: Mr. B. M. Bowa, Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Working Group on the Right to Development;

(g) In connection with item 8: Mr. J. Dugard, Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Palestinian territories occupied since 1967;

(h) In connection with item 9: Mr. K. Hossain, Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Afghanistan;

(*i*) In connection with item 9: Mr. J. Cutileiro, Special Representative of the Commission on the situation of human rights in Bosnia and Herzegovina and in the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia;

(*j*) In connection with item 9: Ms. M.-T. Kéita-Bocoum, Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Burundi;

(*k*) In connection with item 9: Ms. C. Chanet, Personal Representative of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the situation of human rights in Cuba;

(*l*) In connection with item 9: Ms. I. A. Motoc, Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo;

(*m*) In connection with item 9: Mr. A. Mavrommatis, Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Iraq;

(*n*) In connection with item 9: Mr. P. S. Pinheiro, Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar;

(*o*) In connection with item 9: Mr. G. Baum, Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Sudan;

(*p*) In connection with item 9 (*b*): Ms. C. Abaka, independent expert on Liberia (procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII));

(q) In connection with item 9 (b): Mr. F. Yimer, Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Working Group on Communications of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights; representatives of States in respect of which situations were being considered under item 9 (b);

(r) In connection with item 10: Mr. B. A. Nyamwaya Mudho, independent expert on the effects of structural adjustment policies and foreign debt on the full enjoyment of all human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights;

(*s*) In connection with item 10: Mr. J. Ziegler, Special Rapporteur on the right to food;

(*t*) In connection with item 10: Ms. F. Z. Ouhachi-Vesely, Special Rapporteur on the adverse effects of the illicit movement and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes on the enjoyment of human rights;

(*u*) In connection with item 10: Mr. M. Kothari, Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living;

(v) In connection with item 10: Ms. A.-M. Lizin, independent expert on the question of human rights and extreme poverty;

(*w*) In connection with item 10: Ms. K. Tomasevski, Special Rapporteur on the right to education;

(x) In connection with item 10: Mr. P. Hunt, Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health;

(y) In connection with item 10: Mr. H. Kotrane, independent expert to examine the question of a draft optional protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights;

(z) In connection with item 11 (a): Mr. T. van Boven, Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment;

(*aa*) In connection with item 11 (*a*): Mr. L. Joinet, Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention;

(*bb*) In connection with item 11 (*a*): Mr. J. Walkate, Chairperson of the Board of Trustees of the United Nations Voluntary Fund for Victims of Torture;

(cc) In connection with item 11 (b): Ms. A. Jahangir, Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions;

(*dd*) In connection with item 11 (*b*): Mr. D. García-Sayán, Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances;

(*ee*) In connection with item 11 (*b*): Mr. B. Kessedjian, Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Intersessional open-ended working group to elaborate a draft legally binding normative instrument for the protection of all persons from enforced disappearance;

(*ff*) In connection with item 11 (*c*): Mr. A. Ligabo, Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression;

(gg) In connection with item 11 (*d*): Mr. P. Cumaraswamy, Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers;

(*hh*) In connection with item 11 (*e*): Mr. A. Amor, Special Rapporteur on freedom of religion or belief;

(ii) In connection with item 12: Mr. O. Jerandi, Chairperson of the Commission on the Status of Women;

(*jj*) In connection with item 12 (*a*): Ms. R. Coomaraswamy, Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences;

(*kk*) In connection with item 13: Mr. J. M. Petit, Special Rapporteur on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography;

(*ll*) In connection with item 13: Mr. O. A. Otunnu, Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the impact of armed conflict on children;

(*mm*) In connection with item 14 (*a*): Ms. G. Rodríguez Pizarro, Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants;

(*nn*) In connection with item 14 (*c*): Mr. F. M. Deng, Representative of the Secretary-General on internally displaced persons;

(*oo*) In connection with item 14 (*d*): Swami Agnivesh, Chairperson of the Board of Trustees of the United Nations Voluntary Fund on Contemporary Forms of Slavery;

(*pp*) In connection with item 15: Mr. L. E. Chávez, Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Working Group on a draft United Nations declaration on the rights of indigenous peoples;

(qq) In connection with item 15: Mr. R. Stavenhagen, Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights and fundamental freedoms of indigenous people;

(*rr*) In connection with item 15: Ms. V. Tauli-Corpuz, Chairperson of the Board of Trustees of the United Nations Voluntary Fund for Indigenous Populations and member of the Advisory Group of the Voluntary Fund for the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People;

(*ss*) In connection with item 16: Mr. P. S. Pinheiro, Chairperson of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights at its fifty-fourth session;

(*tt*) In connection with item 17: Mr. M. Alfonso Martínez, Special Rapporteur of the Sub-Commission on human rights and human responsibilities;

(*uu*) In connection with item 17 (*b*): Ms. H. Jilani, Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights defenders;

(vv) In connection with item 19: Mr. L. Joinet, independent expert appointed by the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights in Haiti;

(*ww*) In connection with item 19: Mr. P. Leuprecht, Special Representative of the Secretary-General for human rights in Cambodia;

(xx) In connection with item 19: Mr. G. Alnajjar, independent expert on the situation of human rights in Somalia;

(*yy*) In connection with item 19: Mr. T. Hammarberg, member of the Board of Trustees of the United Nations Voluntary Fund for Technical Cooperation in the Field of Human Rights.

[See chap. III.]

2003/103. Organization of work

At its 13th meeting, on 24 March 2003, the Commission on Human Rights decided, without a vote, to revise its agenda as adopted by moving item 21, entitled "Comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action", to become sub-item (*a*) of item 6, entitled "Racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and all forms of discrimination".

[See chap. VI.]

2003/104. Decision relating to Chad under the procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII)

At its 27th (closed) meeting, on 2 April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights decided, without a vote, to make public the resolution which it adopted [see annex below] relating to its consideration of the human rights situation in Chad under the procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII).

[See chap. IX.]

ANNEX

Situation of human rights in Chad

The Commission on Human Rights,

Having considered the material relating to the human rights situation in Chad before it under the procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolutions 1503 (XLVIII) of 27 May 1970 and 2000/3 of 16 June 2000, alleging in particular that children have been forcibly recruited into the armed forces in northern Chad and sent to the front to detect mines and that those who refuse to obey have been killed, and making reference to reported arrests carried out with a view to forced recruitment and cases in which the parents of children recruited in this way are said to have been subjected to violence or to have been killed,

Noting that the replies received from the Government of Chad to the questions raised in the communications were incomplete,

Welcoming the important information provided orally during the 20th (closed) meeting on 28 March 2003 by the Minister of Justice of Chad concerning the questions raised in the communications and inviting the Government to submit it in writing,

Welcoming also the willingness of Chad, as expressed by the Minister of Justice of Chad, to cooperate fully with the special procedures of the Commission,

1. *Decides* to discontinue consideration of the situation of the human rights situation in Chad under the confidential procedure governed by Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII) and revised by Council resolution 2000/3;

2. *Also decides* to take up consideration of the matter under the public procedure provided for under agenda item 19;

3. *Requests* the Secretary-General to communicate this decision to the Government of Chad;

4. *Decides* to make public the present resolution.

2003/105. Decision relating to Liberia under the procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII)

At its 27th (closed) meeting, on 2 April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights decided, without a vote, to make public the resolution which it adopted [see annex below] relating to its consideration of the human rights situation in Liberia under the procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII).

[See chap. IX.]

ANNEX

Situation of human rights in Liberia

The Commission on Human Rights,

Having examined the material relating to the human rights situation in Liberia before it under the procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolutions 1503 (XLVIII) of 27 May 1970 and 2000/3 of 16 June 2000,

Recalling its confidential decision adopted in closed meeting on 4 April 2002 by which it appointed an independent expert under the confidential procedure regarding communications established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII) and with its resolution 2000/3, with the purpose of establishing direct contacts with the Government and the people of Liberia,

Having examined the detailed and comprehensive report of the independent expert on the situation of human rights in Liberia,

Expressing its appreciation to the independent expert for the quality of her report as well as the recommendations contained therein and to the Government of Liberia for its valuable cooperation with her and with the Commission,

Expressing concern about the human rights situation in the country as well as the overall situation of instability,

Considering that an effective follow-up should be given to the recommendations of the independent expert and that advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights could contribute positively to improve the overall human rights situation in the country,

1. *Decides* to discontinue consideration of the human rights situation in Liberia under the confidential procedure governed by Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII) and revised by Council resolution 2000/3;

2. *Also decides* to take up consideration of this matter under the public procedure referred to in agenda item 19;

3. *Recommends* the appointment of an independent expert to follow up this new question;

4. *Invites* the Government of Liberia to adopt measures to ensure the effective functioning of its national institutions and human rights mechanisms and to improve the respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms throughout the country by providing, inter alia, human rights education;

5. *Recommends* to the Economic and Social Council that the report of the independent expert be made public so as to encourage assistance to the Government and the people of Liberia in restoring full respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms;

6. *Requests* the Secretary-General to communicate the decision of the Commission to the Government of Liberia;

7. *Decides* that the present resolution should be made public.

2003/106. Question of human rights in Cyprus

At its 54th meeting, on 17 April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights decided, without a vote, to retain on its agenda sub-item (*a*), entitled "Question of human rights in Cyprus", of the item entitled "Question of the violation of human rights and fundamental freedoms in any part of the world" and to give it due priority at its sixtieth session, it being understood that action required by previous resolutions of the Commission on the subject would continue to remain operative, including the request to the Secretary-General to submit a report to the Commission regarding their implementation.

[See chap. IX.]

2003/107. The Social Forum

At its 56th meeting, on 22 April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights, taking note of resolution 2002/12 of 14 August 2002 of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, decided, by a recorded vote of 36 votes to 1, with 16 abstentions, to recommend to the Economic and Social Council that it authorize the Sub-Commission to convene in Geneva an annual intersessional forum on economic, social and cultural rights, to be known as the "Social Forum", for two days on dates that would permit the possible participation of 10 members of the Sub-Commission, to be appointed by the regional groups of the Sub-Commission, and that the Council also authorize the provision of all the necessary facilities for the preparation and servicing of the event.

[See chap. X.]

2003/108. Discrimination in the criminal justice system

At its 59th meeting, on 23 April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights, taking note of resolution 2002/3 of 12 August 2002 of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, decided, without a vote:

(*a*) To approve the decision of the Sub-Commission to appoint Ms. Leïla Zerrougui as Special Rapporteur to conduct a detailed study of discrimination in the criminal justice system with a view to determining the most effective means of ensuring equal treatment in the criminal justice system for all persons without discrimination, particularly vulnerable persons, and to request the Secretary-General to provide the Special Rapporteur with any assistance necessary to enable her to fulfil her mandate, including the assistance of a consultant having specialized knowledge of the subject;

(b) To approve the request that the Special Rapporteur submit a preliminary report to the Sub-Commission at its fifty-fifth session, a progress report at its fifty-sixth session and a final report at its fifty-seventh session.

[See chap. XI.]

2003/109. Housing and property restitution in the context of refugees and other displaced persons

At its 60th meeting, on 24 April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights, taking note of Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights resolution 2002/7 of 14 August 2002 and recalling its own resolution 1999/47 of 27 April 1999 in which it encouraged the Sub-Commission to continue its work on the matter of housing and property restitution in the context of the return of refugees and internally displaced persons, decided, without a vote, to endorse the decision of the Sub-Commission to appoint Mr. Paulo Sérgio Pinheiro as Special Rapporteur with the task of preparing a comprehensive study on housing and property restitution in the context of the return of refugees and internally displaced persons based on his working paper (E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/17) as well as on the comments made and the discussions that took place at the fifty-fourth session of the Sub-Commission at its fifty-eighth session of the Commission, and to endorse the Sub-Commission at its fifty-fifth session, a progress report at its fifty-sixth session and a final report at its fifty-seventh session.

[See chap. XIV.]

2003/110. Indigenous peoples' permanent sovereignty over natural resources

At its 60th meeting, on 24 April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights, taking note of Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights resolution 2002/15 of 14 August 2002, decided, by a recorded vote of 34 votes to 8, with 10 abstentions, to endorse:

(*a*) The Sub-Commission's request to appoint Ms. Erica-Irene Daes as Special Rapporteur to undertake a study on indigenous peoples' permanent sovereignty over natural resources based on her working paper (E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/23) and its request to the Special Rapporteur to submit a preliminary report to the Sub-Commission at its fifty-fifth session and her final report at its fifty-sixth session;

(*b*) The request to the Secretary-General to provide the Special Rapporteur with all necessary assistance to enable her to carry out her study.

[See chap. XV.]

2003/111. Presentation of the report of the Working Group on Indigenous Populations on its twentieth session to the Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues

At its 61st meeting, on 24 April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights, taking note of resolution 2002/20 of 14 August 2002 of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, decided, without a vote, to approve the decision to invite the Chairperson-Rapporteur of the twentieth session of the Working Group on Indigenous Populations to attend the second session of the Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues in 2003 and to present to it the report of the twentieth session of the Working Group, and to recommend to the Economic and Social Council that it endorse the present decision.

[See chap. XV.]

2003/112. The prevention of human rights violations caused by the availability and misuse of small arms and light weapons

At its 62nd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights, taking note of Sub-Commission on Promotion and Protection of Human Rights resolution 2002/25 of 14 August 2002, decided, without a vote, to endorse:

(*a*) The decision of the Sub-Commission to appoint Ms. Barbara Frey as Special Rapporteur with the task of preparing a comprehensive study on the prevention of human rights violations committed with small arms and light weapons based on her working paper (E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/39) as well as the comments received and the discussion that took place at the fifty-fourth session of the Sub-Commission and the fifty-eighth session of the Commission, and the decision of the Sub-Commission to request the Special Rapporteur to submit a preliminary report to the Sub-Commission at its fifty-fifth session, a progress report at its fifty-sixth session and a final report at its fifty-seventh session;

(*b*) The request to the Secretary-General to provide the Special Rapporteur with all the assistance necessary to enable her to accomplish her task.

[See chap. XVII.]

2003/113. Enhancement of the functioning of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights in regard to the operation of the mechanisms of the Commission on Human Rights

At its 62nd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights, taking note with interest of the report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (E/CN.4/2003/14) in which the High Commissioner advances ideas to move forward the reforms called for by the Secretary-General for the strengthening of the special procedures system and the improved management of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human

Rights, including the creation of a dedicated special procedures branch consisting of a solid cadre of human rights professionals supporting special procedures, decided by a recorded vote of 28 votes to 24, with 1 abstention to request the High Commissioner:

(*a*) To ensure more effective coordination among the various branches of his Office in order to preclude any overlapping and/or duplication among all the mechanisms mandated by and/or reporting to the Commission referred to in the report of the Open-ended intersessional working group on enhancing the effectiveness of the mechanisms of the Commission annexed to Commission decision 2000/109 of 26 April 2000;

(b) To ensure that communications received or urgent appeals issued under the special procedures system are forwarded to the country concerned with written authorization from the special rapporteurs, independent experts or working groups in accordance with the basic criteria and standards of admissibility existing in this connection;

(c) To discontinue the present practice of transmitting ex officio monthly lists of communications and their contents to other organs/bodies of the United Nations system, regardless of the nature or characteristics of these communications, unless express authorization to this effect has been granted by the Commission and the Economic and Social Council;

(*d*) To report to the Commission at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item on the steps and measures taken to implement the present decision.

[See chap. XVIII.]

2003/114. Organization of work of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights

At its 62nd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights, taking into account its heavy schedule of work as well as the need to give adequate consideration to all the items on its agenda decided, without a vote:

(*a*) To recommend to the Economic and Social Council that it authorize eight fully serviced additional meetings, including summary records, in accordance with rules 29 and 31 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Council, for the Commission's sixtieth session;

(*b*) To request the Chairperson of the sixtieth session of the Commission to make every effort to organize the work of the session within the time normally allotted so that the additional meetings that the Council might authorize would be utilized only if they proved to be absolutely necessary.

[See chap. III.]

2003/115. Dates of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights

At its 62nd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights, recalling decision 1994/297 of 29 July 1994 of the Economic and Social Council, and taking into account Council decisions 1997/291 of 22 July 1997 and 2002/278 of 25 July 2002, decided, without a vote, that the first meeting of the Commission would be held on the third Monday in January with the sole purpose of electing its officers, and that the sixtieth session of the Commission would be held from 15 March to 23 April 2004.

[See chap. III.]

2003/116. Intersessional activities of the Bureau

At its 62nd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights decided, without a vote, to authorize its Bureau, working together with the regional coordinators, after the conclusion of the fifty-ninth session and in full consultation of all regional groups, to consider steps which could be recommended to the Expanded Bureau of the sixtieth session in order to improve further the organization of work of the Commission based, inter alia, on Commission decision 2003/101 of 17 March 2003 which endorsed the recommendations of the Expanded Bureau of the fifty-eighth session (E/CN.4/2002/118 and Corr.1).

[See chap. III.]

2003/117. International Decade of the World's Indigenous People

At its 63rd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights, taking note of resolution 2002/19 of 14 April 2002 of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, decided, without a vote, to recommend to the Economic and Social Council that it request the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to organize, before the end of the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People, a seminar on treaties, agreements and other constructive arrangements between States and indigenous peoples to explore possible ways and means to follow up on the recommendations included in the final report of the Special Rapporteur, Mr. Miguel Alfonso Martínez (E/CN.4/Sub.2/1999/20).

[See chap. XV.]

2003/118. Postponement of consideration of draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.92 and the proposed amendments thereto (E/CN.4/2003/L.106-110)

At its 63rd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights decided, by a recorded vote of 24 votes to 17, with 10 abstentions, to postpone consideration of draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.92 entitled "Human rights and sexual orientation" and the proposed amendments thereto (E/CN.4/2003/L.106-110) until its sixtieth session, under the same agenda item.

[See chap. XVII.]

III. Organization of the work of the session

A. Opening and duration of the session

1. The Commission on Human Rights held its fifty-ninth session at the United Nations Office at Geneva on 20 January and from 17 March to 25 April 2003. It held 63 meetings (see $E/CN.4/2003/SR.1-63)^{1}$ during the session.

2. The session was opened by Mr. Krzysztof Jakubowski, Chairperson of the Commission at its fifty-eighth session, who made a statement.

3. At the 1st meeting, on 20 January 2003, and at the 2nd meeting, on 17 March, Mr. Sergio Vieira de Mello, United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, made statements.

B. Attendance

4. The session was attended by representatives of States members of the Commission, by observers for other States Members of the United Nations, by observers for non-member States and Palestine and by representatives of the specialized agencies, regional intergovernmental organizations, other entities, national human rights organizations and non-governmental organizations. An attendance list is given in annex II to the present report.

C. Election of officers

5. At its 1st meeting, the Commission elected Ms. Najat Al-Hajjaji (Libyan Arab Jamahiriya) as Chairperson by secret ballot, as requested by the United States of America, by 33 votes to 3, with 17 abstentions.

6. At the same meeting, the Commission elected Mr. Jorge Voto-Bernales (Peru), Mr. Prasad Kariyawasam (Sri Lanka) and Mr. Mike Smith (Australia) as Vice-Chairpersons by acclamation.

7. Also at the same meeting, the Commission elected Mr. Branko Sočanac (Croatia) Rapporteur of the fifty-ninth session of the Commission.

8. A statement in connection with the election of officers was made by the representative of South Africa.

9. At the 2nd meeting, the Chairperson of the fifty-ninth session made her opening statement.

¹ Summary records of each of the meetings are subject to correction. They are considered final with the issuance of a consolidated corrigendum (E/CN.4/2003/SR.1-63/Corrigendum).

D. Agenda

10. Also at its 2nd meeting, the Commission had before it the provisional agenda for the fifty-ninth session (E/CN.4/2003/1 and Add.1 and 2), drawn up, in accordance with rule 5 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, on the basis of the provisional agenda considered by the Commission at its fifty-eighth session in accordance with paragraph 3 of Council resolution 1894 (LVII) of 1 August 1974.

11. The agenda was adopted without a vote (see also chapter VI below, paragraph 78). For the text as adopted, see annex I to the present report.

E. Organization of work

12. The Commission considered the organization of its work at its 2nd and 3rd meetings, on 17 March, at its 8th meeting, on 20 March, at its 10th and 11th meetings, on 21 March, at its 16th meeting, on 26 March, at its 18th meeting, on 27 March, at its 32nd meeting, on 4 April, at its 36th meeting, on 8 April, at its 40th meeting, on 9 April, at its 45th meeting, on 11 April, and at its 63rd meeting, on 25 April 2003.

13. For the documents of the fifty-ninth session issued under agenda item 3, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V to the present report.

14. At its 2nd meeting, on 17 March 2003, the Commission approved the timetable for the consideration of agenda items as proposed by its officers, with the understanding that it could be modified in accordance with decisions the Commission might adopt regarding the organization of its work.

15. At the same meeting, the Chairperson of the fifty-eighth session, Mr. Krzysztof Jakubowski, made a statement.

16. Also at the same meeting, on the recommendation of its officers, the Commission decided to endorse the recommendations of the Expanded Bureau of the fifty-eighth session of the Commission (E/CN.4/2003/118 and Corr.1) and take them into account in the organization of its work and the conduct of business.

17. The decision was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section B, decision 2003/101.

18. Also at its 2nd meeting, the Commission accepted the recommendations of its officers that: (*a*) a high-level segment would be held from the afternoon of 17 March till the end of Thursday, 20 March 2003; (*b*) that an interactive dialogue would be held with representatives of special procedures; (*c*) that the speaking-time limits for the fifty-ninth session of the Commission would be 7 minutes per statement per agenda item for Member States and $3\frac{1}{2}$ minutes for all observers; (*d*) the list of speakers would be closed three working hours before opening the agenda item for discussion.

19. At the same meeting, on the recommendation of its officers, the Commission decided to invite a number of experts, special rapporteurs, special representatives, chairpersons-rapporteurs of working groups and other persons to participate in the meetings at which their reports were to be considered.

20. The decision was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section B, decision 2003/102.

21. At its 8th meeting, on 20 March 2003, the Commission accepted that the speaking limits for joint statements by non-governmental organizations would be allocated as follows: 1 to 2 non-governmental organizations: 3 minutes and 30 seconds; 3 to 5 non-governmental organizations: 4 minutes and 50 seconds; 6 to 10 non-governmental organizations: 7 minutes; more than 10 non-governmental organizations: 8 minutes and 20 seconds; that concerned countries would benefit from an additional 5 minutes to their normal speaking time. The Commission also accepted that introduction of reports by special procedures should be of 7 minutes' duration; that the national institutions would speak for 5 minutes under agenda item 18 (*b*); and that chairpersons of treaty bodies, if they so wish and are available, would be invited to address the Commission and speak for 7 minutes.

22. At its 16th meeting, on 26 March 2003, the Commission considered the request to convene a special sitting on the effect of the war on the Iraqi people and their humanitarian situation, called for by the following members of the Commission: Algeria, Burkina Faso, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Russian Federation, the Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic and Zimbabwe. The proposal read as follows:

"In the light of the war against Iraq which started in the early hours on 19 March 2003, we, the representatives of the following member States of the Commission, call for the convening of an urgent special sitting for the Commission to consider the effects of the war on the Iraqi people and their humanitarian situation, and to reaffirm the applicability of the Geneva Convention relative to the protection of civilian persons in time of war of 12 August 1949 (Fourth Geneva Convention) to the belligerent parties. The Commission, as a United Nations body entrusted with the task of promoting and protecting human rights, must consider the situation and make appropriate recommendations. As the military attacks against Iraq are continuing, it is imperative that this special sitting should take place on Wednesday 26 at the latest."

23. Statements in connection with the proposal were made by the representatives of Algeria, Germany (on behalf of the Group of Western European and Other States), Malaysia, Poland and South Africa.

24. At the same meeting, the representative of Germany (on behalf of the Group of Western European and Other States) moved, under rule 49 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, that the debate on the proposal be adjourned for 24 hours. Statements in connection with the proposed adjournment were made by the representatives of Algeria and Poland.

25. At its 18th meeting, on 27 March 2003, the Commission resumed consideration of the proposal to convene a special sitting on the situation in Iraq. The representative of the Syrian Arab Republic, on behalf of the co-sponsors, introduced the proposal under agenda item 5

and orally revised the title of the proposal to read as follows: "Special sitting of the fifty-ninth session of the Commission on Human Rights on human rights and humanitarian situation in Iraq as consequences of the war." He also informed the Commission that the Democratic Republic of the Congo had withdrawn as co-sponsor of the proposal.

26. At the same meeting, statements in connection with the proposal were made by the representatives of Algeria, Bahrain, Cuba, Germany (on behalf of the Group of Western European and Other States), Japan, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Saudi Arabia, the Syrian Arab Republic and Zimbabwe.

27. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Australia, Bahrain, Brazil, Canada, Chile, China, Costa Rica, India, Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement), Japan, Kenya, Paraguay, the Republic of Korea, Sri Lanka, Thailand, Venezuela and Viet Nam.

28. At the request of the representative of Germany, a roll-call vote was taken on the proposal, which was rejected by 25 votes to 18, with 7 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Algeria, Bahrain, Brazil, Burkina Faso, China, Cuba, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, South Africa, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
- Against:Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Australia, Belgium, Cameroon, Canada,
Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan,
Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Thailand,
Uganda, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland,
United States of America, Uruguay.
- *Abstaining*: Chile, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Senegal, Sri Lanka, Togo.

29. Statements in explanation of vote after the vote were made by the representatives of Mexico, South Africa and United States of America.

30. At the same meeting, Mr. Sergio Vieira de Mello, United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, made a statement.

31. At its 28th meeting, on 3 April 2003, the Commission accepted the recommendation of its officers to hold four additional meetings, without additional financial implications, on 4, 7, 9 and 10 April. During these days, the Commission would meet from 9 a.m. to 12 noon, from 12 noon to 3 p.m. and from 3 p.m. to 6 p.m. In addition, the time limits for agenda items 10 and 11 would remain the same as other items without the additional 2 minutes.

32. At its 36th meeting, on 8 April 2003, the Commission accepted the recommendation of its officers that the time available under each remaining agenda item would be divided by the number of speakers, it being understood that members would speak for double the amount of observers.

33. At its 40th meeting, on 9 April 2003, the Commission also accepted the recommendation of its officers that for the remaining agenda items two rights of reply should be exercised per item, 3 minutes for the first and 2 minutes for the second. The timing of the rights of replies would be at the discretion of the countries concerned.

34. At its 45th meeting, on 11 April 2003, the Commission further accepted the recommendation of its officers that the general debate on the remaining items, i.e. 14 and 16-20, would be clustered together.

35. The 51st meeting, on 16 April 2003, was an additional meeting, without additional financial implications, in order to hear statements by national institutions.

36. At the 63rd meeting, on 25 April 2003, Mr. Frederico Duque Estrada Meyer, Rapporteur of the fifty-eighth session of the Commission, introduced the CD-ROM on the report and documentation of the session.

Situation of human rights in Colombia

37. At the 32nd meeting, on 4 April 2003, Mr. Sergio Vieira de Mello, United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, introduced his report on the situation of human rights in Colombia (E/CN.4/2003/13).

38. At the same meeting, statements were made by members of the Commission, by observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. The list of speakers appears in annex III to the present report.

39. At the 62nd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the Chairperson, on behalf of the Commission, made a statement concerning the situation of human rights in Colombia. For the text, see paragraph 53 below.

F. Meetings, resolutions and documentation

40. As indicated in paragraph 1 above, the Commission held 63 fully serviced meetings.

41. The resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission at its fifty-ninth session are contained in chapter II of the present report. Draft resolutions and decisions for action by the Economic and Social Council are set out in chapter I. For a list of resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V to the present report.

42. Annex III contains a list of speakers in the general debate on agenda items 3 to 20.

43. Annex IV contains a statement regarding the administrative and programme budget implications of resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission at its fifty-ninth session.

44. Annex VI contains a list of documents issued for the fifty-ninth session of the Commission.

G. Visits

45. During its fifty-ninth session, the Commission heard statements by the following guest speakers, addressing the Commission during the high-level segment:

(*a*) At the 3rd meeting, on 17 March 2003: Mr. Nilmário Miranda, Special Secretary on Human Rights of Brazil; Mr. Nils Muižnieks, Minister of Integration of Latvia; Mr. Anastasios Giannitsis, Alternate Minister for Foreign Affairs of Greece (on behalf of the European Union; Bulgaria, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia and Turkey aligned themselves with the statement); Mr. Volodymyr Yelchenko, State Secretary of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Ukraine; Mr. José A. Moreno Ruffinelli, Minister of Foreign Affairs of Paraguay; Mr. Johannes Kyrle, Secretary-General for Foreign Affairs of Austria, followed by a statement in exercise of the right of reply by the representative of Uganda; Mr. Francisco Santos Calderón, Vice-President of Colombia;

(b) At the 4th meeting, on 18 March 2003: Ms. Lidija Topić, Vice-Minister of Foreign Affairs of Bosnia and Herzegovina; Ms. Micheline Calmy-Rey, Federal Councillor, Head of the Federal Department of Foreign Affairs of Switzerland; Mr. Paul Mba Abessole, Vice-Prime Minister, Minister of Agriculture and Rural Development of Gabon in charge of Human Rights; Mr. Pierre Sané, Assistant Director-General, Social and Human Sciences, of the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization; Mr. Ante Simonić, Deputy Prime Minister of Croatia; Mr. Abdelouahed Belkeziz, Secretary-General of the Organization of the Islamic Conference; at the 5th meeting, on the same day, a statement in exercise of the right of reply was made by the representative of India. followed by a statement in exercise of the equivalent of the right of reply made by the observer for the Organization of the Islamic Conference; at the 7th meeting, on 19 March 2003, a second statement in exercise of the right of reply was made by the representative of India; Mr. Petko Draganov, Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs of Bulgaria; Ms. Margherita Boniver, Vice-Minister of Foreign Affairs of Italy, followed by a statement in exercise of the equivalent of the right of reply made by the observer for Iraq; Mr. Goran Svilanović, Minister for Foreign Affairs of Serbia and Montenegro; Mr. Patrick Anthony Chinamasa, Minister of Justice, Legal and Parliamentary Affairs of Zimbabwe; Mr. Anders B. Johnsson, Secretary-General of the Inter-Parliamentary Union;

(c) At the 5th meeting, on 18 March 2003: Mr. Luan Hajdaraga, Vice-Minister of Foreign Affairs of Albania; Ms. Jeane J. Kirkpatrick, Representative of the President of the United States of America to the Commission on Human Rights; Mr. Pál Csáky, Deputy Prime Minister for Human and Minority Rights and European Integration of Slovakia; Mr. Kurmanbek Osmonov, First Vice-Prime Minister of Kyrgyzstan; Mr. Justas Vincas Paleckis, Vice-Minister of Foreign Affairs of Lithuania; Mr. Samuel Žbogar, State Secretary at the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Slovenia; Mr. Slawomir Dabrowa, Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs of Poland; Ms. Cristina Tarcea, Secretary of State, Deputy Minister of Justice of Romania; Mr. Ruud Lubbers, United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, followed by a statement in exercise of the equivalent of the right of reply by the observer for Iraq; Mr. Jakob Kellenberger, President of the International Committee of the Red Cross; Mr. José Ramos-Horta, Minister of Foreign Affairs and Cooperation of Timor-Leste;

At the 6th meeting, on 19 March 2003: Mr. Wilson Masilingi, Minister of State, (d)Office of the President of the United Republic of Tanzania; Mr. Mohamed Auajjar, Minister for Human Rights of Morocco; Mr. Juan Manuel Suárez del Toro Rivero, President of the International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies; Mr. Jaakko Laajava, Under-Secretary of State for Political Affairs at the Ministry for Foreign Affairs of Finland; Mr. Reaz Rahman, State Minister for Foreign Affairs of Bangladesh; Prince Torki Ben Mohammed Ben Saud Al-Kabeer, Assistant Deputy Minister for Political Affairs and Head of the International Organization Department at the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Saudi Arabia; Mr. Ali M.O. Yassin, Minister for Justice and Chairman of the Advisory Council on Human Rights of the Sudan; Mr. Abdurrahman Shalghem, Secretary of the General People's Committee for Foreign Liaisons and International Cooperation of the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya; Ms. Marina Kaljurand, Under-Secretary of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Estonia; Mr. G. Ali Khoshroo, Deputy Foreign Minister for Legal and International Affairs of the Islamic Republic of Iran, followed by a statement in exercise of the equivalent of the right of reply by the observer for Israel; Mr. Bolat Baikadamov, Secretary of the Human Rights Commission attached to the President of Kazakhstan;

At the 7th meeting, on 19 March 2003: Ms. Shinako Tsuchiya, Parliamentary *(e)* Secretary for Foreign Affairs of Japan, followed by a statement in exercise of the equivalent of the right of reply by the observer for the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, followed by a statement in exercise of the right of reply by the representative of Japan, followed by the second statement in exercise of the equivalent of the right of reply by the observer for the Democratic People's Republic of Korea; Mr. Bill Rammell, Member of Parliament, Under-Secretary of State for Foreign Affairs of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, followed by a statement in exercise of the equivalent of the right of reply by the observer for Iraq; Ms. Mariclaire Acosta, Deputy Foreign Minister for Human Rights and Democracy of Mexico; Mr. Peter Piot, Executive Director of the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS); Ms. Lydie Polfer, Vice-Prime Minister, Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Trade of Luxembourg; Ms. N. Dlamini Zuma, Minister of Foreign Affairs of South Africa; Mr. Edgar Gutiérrez Girón, Minister of Foreign Affairs of Guatemala; Mr. Ramón Gil-Casares Satrústegui, Vice-Minister of Foreign Affairs of Spain; Mr. Dao Viet Trung, Assistant Minister for Foreign Affairs of Viet Nam;

(f) At the 8th meeting, on 20 March 2003: Mr. Jorge Ramón Hernández Alcerro, Minister of Governance and Justice of Honduras; Mr. Yuri Fedotov, Deputy Minister for Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation; Mr. Mohamed Charfi, Minister of Justice of Algeria, followed by a statement in exercise of the equivalent of the right of reply by the observer for Morocco; Mr. Felipe Pérez Roque, Minister of Foreign Affairs of Cuba; Mr. Brunson McKinley, Director-General of the International Organization for Migration; Mr. Nicolae Dudâu, Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Moldova; Mr. Jean de Dieu Mucyo, Minister of Justice and Institutional Relations of Rwanda, followed by a statement in exercise of the right of reply by the representative of Uganda; (g) At the 9th meeting, on 20 March 2003: Ms. Gro Harlem Brundtland, Director-General of the World Health Organization; Ms. Monique Ilboudo, Minister of the Promotion of Human Rights of Burkina Faso; Mr. Alphonse Ntumba Luaba, Minister of Human Rights of the Democratic Republic of the Congo; this statement was followed by a statement in exercise of the equivalent of the right of reply by the observer for Rwanda, followed by a statement in exercise of the right of reply by the representative of the Democratic Republic of the Congo; Ms. Anna Maria Lindh, Minister of Foreign Affairs of Sweden; this statement was followed by a statement in exercise of the right of reply by the representative of Zimbabwe, followed by a statement in exercise of the equivalent of the right of reply by the observer for Iraq; Mr. Alphonse Barancira, Minister for Human Rights, Constitutional Reform and Relations with the National Assembly of Burundi; Mr. D.K. Kwelagobe, Minister for Presidential Affairs and Public Administration of Botswana.

46. The following guest speakers also addressed the Commission during its fifty-ninth session:

(*a*) At the 11th meeting, on 21 March 2003: Mr. Sorajak Kasemsuvan, Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs of Thailand;

(*b*) At the 12th meeting, on 24 March 2003: Mr. Dominique de Villepin, Minister of Foreign Affairs of France;

(c) At the 14th meeting, on 25 March 2003: Mr. Georges Chikoti, Vice-Minister for Foreign Affairs of Angola; Mr. Antonio Martins da Cruz, Minister of Foreign Affairs of Portugal; Mr. Joschka Fischer, Minister of Foreign Affairs of Germany; and Mr. Jaap de Hoop Scheffer, Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Netherlands and Chairman in Office of the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe;

(*d*) At the 15th meeting, on the same day: Mr. Louis Michel, Deputy Prime Minister and Minister for Foreign Affairs of Belgium;

(e) At the 18th meeting, on 27 March 2003: Mr. Brian Cowen, Minister for Foreign Affairs of Ireland; Mr. Pierre-Henri Imbert, Director-General for Human Rights of the Council of Europe;

(*f*) At the 19th meeting, on the same day: Mr. Vidar Helgesen, State Secretary of Norway;

(g) At the 22nd meeting, on 31 March 2003: Mr. François-Xavier Ngoubeyou, Minister of State in charge of the External Relations of Cameroon;

(*h*) At the 23rd meeting, on the same day: Mr. Katari Foli-Bazi, Minister for Justice in charge of Promotion of Democracy and the Rule of Law of Togo;

(*i*) At the 24th meeting, on 1 April 2003: Mr. Jean-Martin Mbemba, Minister of Justice and Human Rights of the Congo;

(*j*) At the 29th meeting, on 3 April 2003: Mr. Christian Strohal, Director for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights of the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe;

(*k*) At the 30th meeting, on 4 April 2003: Mr. Jeremias Ondo Ngomo, Second Deputy Prime Minister of Equatorial Guinea;

(*l*) At the 44th meeting, on 11 April 2003: Mr. Khalaf Khalafov, Deputy Minister for Foreign Affairs of Azerbaijan; at the 45th meeting, on the same day, a statement in exercise of the right of reply was made by the representative of Armenia;

(*m*) At the 47th meeting, on 14 April 2003: Mr. Amiran Kavadze, Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs of Georgia;

(*n*) At the 49th meeting, on 15 April 2003: Ms. Victorine Wodie, Minister of Human Rights of Côte d'Ivoire;

(*o*) At the 60th meeting, on 24 April 2003: Mr. Kofi Annan, Secretary-General of the United Nations.

H. Organization of the work of the sixtieth session of the Commission

47. At the 62nd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the Chairperson orally introduced three draft decisions concerning the organization of work, the dates of the sixtieth session of the Commission and the intersessional activities of the Bureau.

48. A statement in connection with the draft decisions was made by the representative of Cuba.

49. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications² of the draft decisions.

50. The draft decisions were adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section B, decisions 2003/114 to 116.

I. Concluding remarks

51. At the 63rd meeting, on 25 April 2003, Mr. Sergio Vieira de Mello, United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, made concluding remarks.

52. At the same meeting, concluding remarks were also made by the following speakers:

- (*a*) Ms. Najat Al-Hajjaji, Chairperson of the fifty-ninth session of the Commission;
- (b) The representative of South Africa (on behalf of the Group of African States);
- (c) The representative of Malaysia (on behalf of the Group of Asian States);

² Annex IV contains the estimated administrative and programme budget implications of Commission resolutions and decisions.

(*d*) The representative of Ukraine (on behalf of the Group of Eastern European States);

(e) The representative of Costa Rica (on behalf of the Group of Latin American and Caribbean States);

(*f*) The representative of Germany (on behalf of the Group of Western European and Other States);

(g) The observer for the United Arab Emirates (on behalf of the Group of Arab States).

Chairperson's statement

53. During the consideration of agenda item 3, the Chairperson made a statement, the text of which reads as follows:

"Situation of human rights in Colombia

"1. The Commission on Human Rights welcomes the extension of the mandate of the office in Colombia of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights granted by the Government of Colombia for a four-year period until 2006. This office plays a vital role in the work against ongoing violations of human rights and international humanitarian law in Colombia. The Commission also strongly supports the role of the Special Adviser to the Secretary-General on Colombia.

"2. The Commission trusts that the Government of Colombia will continue to allow the office in Colombia of the High Commissioner for Human Rights to carry out its activities without any impediments to the fulfilment of its mandate, and welcomes the intention shown by the Government to benefit fully from the mandate of the office and to maintain an effective dialogue with it.

"3. It encourages the eventual establishment of field sub-offices in Colombia in addition to the ones already opened in Cali and Medellín.

"4. The Commission calls upon the Government of Colombia to make use of the services of the office in Colombia of the High Commissioner for Human Rights when preparing its reports to treaty bodies.

"5. The Commission welcomes the very detailed report of the High Commissioner for Human Rights on the situation of human rights in Colombia (E/CN.4/2003/13) and takes note of the document containing the observations of the Government of Colombia on that report (E/CN.4/2003/G/64, annex).

"6. The Commission urges the Government of Colombia to comply fully with the recommendations contained therein, as well as with the recommendations adopted by the Commission at its fifty-eighth session that remain unimplemented. It further urges the civil society in Colombia to cooperate with the Office of the High Commissioner in achieving compliance with those recommendations. "7. The Commission recognizes that the Government of Colombia is cooperating with United Nations bodies and mechanisms for the promotion and protection of human rights and it encourages the Government to consider recognizing the competence of the committees established under articles 21 and 22 of the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment and in accordance with article 14 of the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination. It also encourages the Government to consider ratifying the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, the Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, and the two Optional Protocols to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict, and on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography.

"8. The Commission welcomes the standing invitation issued by the Government of Colombia to all United Nations special procedures and mechanisms for the protection of human rights to visit the country. It calls upon the Government of Colombia to implement their recommendations fully and to make use of the technical services of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights.

"9. The Commission expresses its deep concern at the further deterioration that the collapse in February 2002 of the process of dialogue and negotiation with the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC), as well as the suspension of the process of dialogue and negotiation between the Government and the National Liberation Army (ELN), have brought about in terms of security of the civilian population, respect for human rights and international humanitarian law, good governance, democracy and the rule of law, while recognizing the efforts made by the Government of Colombia to build a peace process.

"10. The Commission strongly believes that a negotiated solution is necessary in order to seek an end to the internal conflict in Colombia and bring about a lasting peace in the framework of good governance, democracy, the rule of law and respect for human rights. In this context, it attaches great importance to President Uribe Vélez's commitment to seek a negotiated solution. It also underlines the role that can continue to be played by the international community, in particular the United Nations, through the Special Adviser to the Secretary-General for Colombia.

"11. While understanding the priority placed by the new Government on increased security and fighting violence, terrorism and drug trafficking, in order to strengthen State institutions, establish the rule of law throughout the country and bring a solution to the long-lasting internal conflict that has brought so much suffering to the Colombian people, the Commission stresses the responsibilities of the Government of Colombia with regard to the human rights situation and the observance of international humanitarian law. It further emphasizes that all measures taken have to respect human rights, humanitarian law and democratic principles. The Commission welcomes in this context the commitment of the new Government to the principles of democracy, respect for human rights, good governance, democracy and the rule of law.

"12. The Commission takes note with interest of the inclusion in the National Plan of Development, 2002-2006, of a Policy of Human Rights and International Humanitarian Law, under the direction of the Colombian Vice-President and oriented to the strengthening of a preventive approach, the consolidation of protection programmes for vulnerable groups, attention to and prevention of enforced displacement, the strengthening of the administration of justice, the implementation of measures of international humanitarian law, strengthening of the links with the human rights international community, the non-governmental organizations and territorial and institutional strengthening to fulfil the State obligations on promotion, guarantee and protection, and calls upon the Government of Colombia to implement these policies in accordance with its obligations under international human rights and humanitarian law.

"13. The Commission notes the effort of the Government of Colombia to increase human rights training, but remains concerned at continued reports of human rights abuses attributed to the armed and security forces. It takes note of the ruling of the Constitutional Court declaring unconstitutional parts of Decree 2002 granting judicial police powers to the armed forces and appeals to the Government not to seek to make these powers permanent through law.

"14. The Commission urges the Government of Colombia to further ensure that the members of State forces against whom credible allegations exist are suspended whilst speedy investigations are undertaken in order to bring those responsible to civilian justice.

"15. The Commission is deeply concerned at reports that the Fiscalía General de la Nación (Office of the Attorney-General) is not showing sufficient willingness to investigate serious violations of human rights.

"16. The Commission recognizes the challenging tasks and vulnerability that the officials of the Fiscalía General de la Nación face.

"17. The Commission urges the Attorney-General to secure and strengthen the independence of the Human Rights and International Humanitarian Law Unit of the Fiscalía General de la Nación, to guarantee the protection of its prosecutors and investigators and to secure the funding necessary for the continuation of its investigations, including into possible links between members of the armed forces and the paramilitary.

"18. The Commission strongly condemns the persistence of impunity in Colombia, especially with regard to violations and abuses of human rights and international humanitarian law. It urges the Government to take further necessary measures to end impunity and recalls the importance of bringing the full force of the law to bear on those responsible for the crimes committed by bringing them to trial in civilian courts, in accordance with international standards of fair trial. It emphasizes that any solution to the conflict must not lead to impunity for such crimes.

"19. The Commission, in this context, acknowledges the ratification by Colombia of the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (A/CONF.183/9).

"20. The Commission calls upon the Government of Colombia to interpret and adjust all national legislation, as well as to implement it, in accordance with the Government's obligations under international human rights and humanitarian law. It also calls upon the Government to ensure that it does not put the civilian population in jeopardy by further pulling it into the conflict.

"21. In this context, the Commission recalls General Assembly resolution 57/219 of 18 December 2002, in which the Assembly affirmed that States must ensure that any measure taken to combat terrorism complies with their obligations under international law, in particular international human rights, refugee and humanitarian law. There must also be full compliance with international obligations inside the 'zones of rehabilitation and consolidation'.

"22. The Commission urges the Government of Colombia not to take any measures that might weaken the constitutional mechanisms for the protection of human rights, justice and ombudspersons, or that might undermine the independence of the judiciary.

"23. The Commission firmly condemns all acts of terrorism and other criminal acts, such as attacks against life, physical integrity and personal liberty and safety, committed by all illegal armed groups. It strongly appeals to all those groups to respect international humanitarian law, especially as it applies to the protection of the civilian population.

"24. The Commission also condemns the recruitment of a large number of children by illegal armed groups and urges those groups to stop the recruitment of children and to demobilize immediately those children currently in their ranks.

"25. The Commission firmly condemns all acts of violence and breaches of international humanitarian law committed by paramilitary groups, particularly against the civilian population. It also strongly condemns the growing practice of extrajudicial, summary and arbitrary executions.

"26. The Commission strongly condemns all breaches of international humanitarian law committed by other illegal armed groups, especially FARC, in particular through attacks on the civilian population. It urges all illegal armed groups to comply with international humanitarian law and to respect the legitimate exercise by the population of their human rights.

"27. The Commission strongly condemns the practice of kidnapping, whether for political or economic reasons, expresses its deep concern at the high number of persons kidnapped and urges the immediate and unconditional release of all of them. "28. The Commission strongly condemns all threats, attacks, kidnappings and assassinations of persons who carry out peaceful political activities by paramilitary or other illegal armed groups. It reiterates its request to all illegal armed groups to respect persons exercising their political rights, and reminds them that the taking of hostages is a violation of international humanitarian law.

"29. The Commission also condemns the campaign of intimidation against mayors and town councillors, which represents an unacceptable offence against local liberties and the running of democratic institutions.

"30. The Commission strongly deplores the persistence of links between paramilitary groups and members of State forces who collaborate with and consent to or acquiesce in criminal acts carried out by the former. It urges the Government of Colombia to implement fully the measures adopted to combat, repress and dismantle paramilitary groups, as well as to investigate and bring the links between military forces and the paramilitaries to an end.

"31. The Commission warmly welcomes the adoption of Law 759 of 2002 on compliance with the Convention on the Prohibition of the Use, Stockpiling, Production and Transfer of Anti-Personnel Mines and on Their Destruction, and encourages the Government to implement fully the norms adopted for the eradication of anti-personnel mines. It urges all illegal armed groups to abide by the international obligations concerning the banning of the production, stockpiling, transfer and use of anti-personnel landmines.

"32. The Commission is seriously concerned at the worrying increase in attacks against the life, physical integrity and safety and freedom of movement of human rights defenders, trade union leaders, lawyers, social activists, journalists and Church dignitaries. The Commission also condemns the violation of the freedom of opinion and expression and the free exercise of political rights that affects these groups in particular. It urges the Government of Colombia to continue to adopt adequate measures to make effective, full observance of the Declaration on the Right and Responsibility of Individuals, Groups and Organs of Society to Promote and Protect Universally Recognized Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms, as well as full implementation of the recommendations made by the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights defenders after her visit in October 2001.

"33. The Commission encourages the Government of Colombia to complete the process of ratification of the Inter-American Convention on the Forced Disappearance of Persons.

"34. The Commission reiterates its appeal to the Government of Colombia to implement provisions in the Criminal Code regarding enforced disappearances, which affect journalists, human rights defenders, trade unionists and political and social activists. There are serious allegations that members of State forces who collaborate with paramilitary groups and consent to or acquiesce in criminal acts are involved in some of the disappearances. Enforced disappearances are a particularly serious and disturbing violation of human rights. "35. The Commission expresses concern at the alleged existence of a campaign to create a climate of hostility towards non-governmental organizations that work in the field of human rights. Non-governmental organizations play an important role in the attenuation of humanitarian crises and the promotion of human rights and social justice. The Commission reiterates its recommendation that the Government of Colombia further promote Presidential Guideline No. 07 on support, dialogue and collaboration of the State with the human rights organizations carrying out humanitarian activities in the country among public officials and ensure that they are prosecuted if it should be violated.

"36. Likewise, the Commission urges the Government to implement the measures adopted to guarantee the right to life, the physical integrity and the ability to function freely of leaders of trade unions and employers' organizations, as set out in article 8 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. Attacks against trade union officials undermine the very foundations of their organizations, thereby reducing the possibility of social dialogue and consultation. The Commission is encouraged to learn that the Government of Colombia has reactivated the Inter-Institutional Commission for the Promotion and Protection of Workers' Human Rights and hopes that its work will lead to the adoption of additional and more efficient measures to guarantee their life and personal safety and strengthen their protection, in particular by implementing the recommendations of the International Labour Organization.

"37. The Commission urges the Government of Colombia to ensure the efficiency of the Special Protection Programme for Witnesses and Threatened Persons under the Ministry of the Interior and Justice, to establish clear standards of risk, to extend the number of beneficiaries and to provide adequate resources to that effect.

"38. The Commission is alarmed at the fact that the deterioration of the conflict has brought about a considerable increase in the number of internally displaced persons in Colombia, a great number of whom are under 14 years of age, and at their deteriorating situation of vulnerability and insecurity. The Commission believes that this problem must be tackled effectively and calls upon all actors in the conflict to halt all actions that would further aggravate this serious problem. The Commission appeals to the Government of Colombia to implement provisions and mechanisms in place, such as those provided for in Law 387 of 1997, pursuant to the ruling of the Constitutional Court and the Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement (E/CN.4/1998/53/Add.2, annex) in support of protection of and assistance to internally displaced persons, in particular women and children, and of action to ensure their safe return.

"39. In this regard, the Commission calls upon the Government of Colombia to continue to implement the recommendations of the Representative of the Secretary-General on internally displaced persons and encourages further cooperation with international bodies, especially the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees and the International Committee of the Red Cross, as well as non-governmental organizations, not only through the adoption of protection measures, but also in the field of prevention, and sanctioning those responsible for causing internal displacement. The Commission supports the role of the United Nations and the cooperation of the Government of Colombia in drawing up the United Nations System Humanitarian Action Plan to assist internally displaced persons. "40. The Commission deplores attacks against indigenous and Afro-Colombian communities and urges all actors to respect the special cultural status of minorities and indigenous communities. It calls upon the Government of Colombia to adopt effective protection measures for the leaders, defenders and other members of those communities which are under threat. Likewise, it appeals to all illegal armed groups to respect the identity and integrity of these minorities and indigenous communities.

"41. The Commission encourages the Government of Colombia to pay special attention to social and economic reforms and, in particular, to step up measures and adopt further policies to revitalize the Colombian economy, to further equal access to the generation of income and to strengthen good governance and the rule of law and, thereby, the democratic pillars of Colombian society.

"42. The Commission is aware of the efforts of the Government of Colombia to combat the illicit production and trafficking of drugs and welcomes the significant 30 per cent reduction in coca cultivation in 2002. However, these efforts have to be undertaken in full respect of human rights and the environment. Furthermore, such efforts have to be matched by comprehensive and sustainable alternative development programmes to provide farmers with lawful incomes. Such programmes could centre on community-based approaches, gender mainstreaming and livelihood strategies and be supported by the Government, the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime and the international donor community, based on the principle of shared responsibility.

"43. The Commission requests the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to submit to it at its sixtieth session a detailed report containing an analysis by his Office of the situation of human rights in Colombia in accordance with the agreement between the Government of Colombia and his Office on the operation of the permanent office in Bogotá."

IV. Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and follow-up to the World Conference on Human Rights

54. The Commission considered agenda item 4 at its 10th meeting, on 21 March 2003.³

55. For the documents issued under agenda item 4, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

56. At the 10th meeting, on 21 March 2003, the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Mr. Sergio Vieira de Mello, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/14).

57. In the general debate on agenda item 4, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

³ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

V. The right of peoples to self-determination and its application to peoples under colonial or alien domination or foreign occupation

58. The Commission considered agenda item 5 at its 11th meeting, on 21 March, at its 12th and 13th meetings, on 24 March, and at its 47th meeting, on 14 April 2003.⁴

59. For the documents issued under agenda item 5, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

60. At the 11th meeting, on 21 March 2003, Mr. Enrique Bernales Ballesteros, Special Rapporteur on the use of mercenaries as a means of impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/16). During the interactive dialogue, the representatives of Canada, Cuba, Malaysia, Pakistan and the Syrian Arab Republic, as well as the observers for El Salvador, Palestine and Panama, addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur to which he responded.

61. In the general debate on agenda item 5, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

Question of Western Sahara

62. At the 47th meeting, on 14 April 2003, the Chairperson introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.5.

63. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/1.

The use of mercenaries as a means of violating human rights and impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination

64. At the same meeting, the representative of Cuba introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.7, sponsored by Algeria, Angola, Armenia, Bangladesh, Congo, Cuba, the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Egypt, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Ghana, India, Iraq, the Lao People's Democratic Republic, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Madagascar, the Russian Federation, Rwanda, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Tunisia, Uganda, the United Republic of Tanzania, Viet Nam, Yemen and Zimbabwe. Cameroon, El Salvador, Nicaragua and Swaziland subsequently joined the sponsors of the draft resolution.

⁴ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

65. At the request of the representative of Germany (on behalf of the Group of Western European and Other States), a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 37 votes to 9, with 7 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Bahrain, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Russian Federation, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
- *Against*: Australia, Belgium, Canada, Germany, Japan, Poland, Sweden, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.
- *Abstaining*: Austria, Croatia, France, Ireland, Republic of Korea, Saudi Arabia, Ukraine.

66. A statement in explanation of vote after the vote was made by the representative of Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement).

67. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/2.

Situation in occupied Palestine

68. Also at the 47th meeting, the representative of Saudi Arabia introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.9, sponsored by Algeria, Austria, Bahrain, Bangladesh, Belgium, China, Cuba, Denmark, Egypt, Finland, France, Greece, Ireland, Italy, Kuwait, Lebanon, Luxembourg, Malaysia, Mauritania, Morocco, the Netherlands, Oman, Pakistan, Palestine, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, South Africa, Spain, the Sudan, Sweden, Switzerland, the Syrian Arab Republic, Tunisia, Turkey, the United Arab Emirates, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Viet Nam, Yemen and Zimbabwe. Andorra, Estonia, Germany, Iceland, Indonesia, Jordan, Liechtenstein, Malta, Nicaragua, Norway, Poland, Portugal, and Togo subsequently joined the sponsors.

69. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representative of Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement), and the observers for Israel and Palestine.

70. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Australia and the United States of America.

71. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution which was adopted by 51 votes to 1, with 1 abstention. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Bahrain, Belgium, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Croatia, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, France, Gabon, Germany, India, Ireland, Japan, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Sweden, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
- *Against*: United States of America.

Abstaining: Guatemala.

72. A statement in explanation of vote after the vote was made by the representative of Guatemala.

73. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/3.

VI. Racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and all forms of discrimination:

(a) Comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action

74. The Commission considered agenda item 6 at its 11th meeting, on 21 March, at its 13th meeting, on 24 March, at its 14th and 15th meetings, on 25 March, at its 16th meeting, on 26 March, at its 47th meeting, on 14 April, at its 56th meeting, on 22 April, and at its 57th meeting, on 23 April 2003.⁵

75. For the documents issued under agenda item 6, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

76. At the 11th meeting, on 21 March 2003, Mr. Ion Diaconu, Chairperson of the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination, made a statement.

77. At the 13th meeting, on 24 March 2003, the Commission, on the recommendation of its officers, decided, without a vote, that agenda item 21 (Comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action) would become sub-item 6(a).

78. For the text of the decision as adopted, see chapter II, section B, decision 2003/103.

79. Also at the 13th meeting, Mr. Doudou Diène, Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, presented his report (E/CN.4/2003/23 and 24). During the interactive dialogue the representatives of Canada, Brazil and the Syrian Arab Republic as well as the observers for Greece, Norway and Switzerland addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which he responded.

80. At the same meeting:

(*a*) Mr. Juan Enrique Vega, Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Intergovernmental working group established to make recommendations with a view to the effective implementation of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action and to prepare complementary international standards to strengthen and update international instruments against racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance in all their aspects, presented the report of the Working Group (E/CN.4/2003/20);

(*b*) Mr. Peter Lesa Kasanda, Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Working Group of experts on people of African descent, presented the report of the Working Group (E/CN.4/2003/21).

⁵ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

81. In the general debate on agenda item 6, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

Combating defamation of religions as a means to promote human rights, social harmony and religious and cultural diversity

82. At the 47th meeting, on 14 April 2003, the representative of Pakistan introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.16, sponsored by Pakistan (on behalf of the Organization of the Islamic Conference).

83. The representative of Pakistan orally revised the draft resolution by deleting the fifth and eleventh preambular paragraphs and by modifying paragraph 9.

84. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Algeria, Canada, Costa Rica, Cuba, India, Ireland (on behalf of States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country which is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement), Sri Lanka and the United States of America.

85. At the request of the representative of Germany (on behalf of the Group of Western European and Other States), a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution as orally revised, which was adopted by 32 votes to 14, with 7 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Algeria, Argentina, Bahrain, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon,
-	China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon,
	Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Paraguay,
	Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa,
	Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo,
	Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.

Against:Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland,
Japan, Poland, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and
Northern Ireland, United States of America.

Abstaining: Armenia, Chile, Guatemala, India, Mexico, Peru, Republic of Korea.

86. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/4.

World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance and the comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action

87. At the 56th meeting, on 22 April 2003, the representative of South Africa (on behalf of States members of the Group of African States) introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.4, sponsored by South Africa. Brazil, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Haiti, Indonesia, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Mexico, New Zealand, Nicaragua, Norway, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Saudi Arabia, Switzerland, Uruguay and Venezuela subsequently joined the sponsors.

88. The representative of South Africa orally revised the draft resolution by modifying paragraph 26 and deleting paragraph 49.

89. The representative of the United States of America proposed the reintroduction of paragraph 49.

90. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of Cuba, Japan, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, South Africa and the United States of America.

91. At the 57th meeting, on 23 April 2003, under rule 65, paragraph 2, of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the representative of South Africa introduced a motion (on behalf of the Group of African States) that the Commission take no action on the proposal made by the representative of the United States of America.

92. Statements in connection with the no-action motion were made by the representatives of Canada, Cuba, Guatemala, India, Ireland (on behalf of the European Union) and the Syrian Arab Republic.

93. At the request of the representative of South Africa, a recorded vote was taken on the no-action motion, which was adopted by 26 votes to 24, with 2 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Algeria, Armenia, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Against:	Argentina, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.

Abstaining: Uruguay, Venezuela.

94. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications⁶ of the draft resolution.

95. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Canada and Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement) and the United States of America.

⁶ See footnote 2 above (chap. III, para. 49).

96. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, a recorded vote was taken on the resolution as orally revised, which was adopted by 38 votes to 1, with 13 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Bahrain, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Guatemala, India, Japan, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
- Against: United States of America.
- Abstaining: Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.

97. A statement in explanation of vote after the vote was made by the representative of South Africa.

98. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/30.

VII. The right to development

99. The Commission considered agenda item 7 at its 16th and 17th meetings, on 26 March, at its 19th meeting, on 27 March, and at its 63rd meeting, on 25 April 2003.⁷

100. For the documents issued under agenda item 7, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

101. At the 16th meeting, on 26 March 2003, the independent expert on the right to development, Mr. Arjun Sengupta, made a statement. During the ensuing interactive dialogue, the representatives of Argentina and Cuba and the observers for Greece and Norway addressed questions to the independent expert, to which he responded. At the 19th meeting, on 27 March 2003, the independent expert made concluding remarks.

102. Also at the 16th meeting, the Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Open-ended working group established to monitor and review progress made in the promotion and implementation of the right to development, Mr. Bonaventure Bowa, introduced the report of the Working Group on its fourth session (E/CN.4/2003/26 and Corr.1). At the 19th meeting, the Chairperson-Rapporteur made his concluding remarks.

103. In the general debate on agenda item 7, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

The right to development

104. At the 63rd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the representative of Malaysia (on behalf of States Members of the United Nations which are members of the Non-Aligned Movement and China) introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.14/Rev.1. Armenia, Brazil, El Salvador, Nicaragua, Peru and Uruguay subsequently joined the sponsors.

105. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of Algeria, India, Pakistan and South Africa.

106. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications⁸ of the draft resolution.

107. The representative of the United States of America proposed to delete paragraph 2.

⁷ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

⁸ See footnote 2 above (chap. III, para. 49).

108. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement), Japan, Sweden and the United States of America.

109. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, a recorded vote was taken on paragraph 2 of the draft resolution, which was retained by 42 votes to 5, with 6 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Austria, Bahrain, Belgium, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, France, Gabon, Germany, Guatemala, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
- Against: Australia, Canada, Japan, Sweden, United States of America.

Abstaining: Brazil, Croatia, Ireland, Mexico, Poland, Republic of Korea.

110. A statement in connection with the draft resolution was made by the representative of India.

111. The representative of the United States of America made a statement in explanation of vote before the vote.

112. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 47 votes to 3, with 3 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour:* Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Austria, Bahrain, Belgium, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Croatia, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, France, Gabon, Germany, Guatemala, India, Ireland, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
- Against: Australia, Japan, United States of America.

Abstaining: Canada, Republic of Korea, Sweden.

113. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/83.

VIII. Question of the violation of human rights in the occupied Arab territories, including Palestine

114. The Commission considered agenda item 8 at its 19th meeting, on 27 March, at its 21st meeting, on 28 March, at its 22nd and 23rd meetings, on 31 March, and at its 48th meeting, on 15 April 2003.⁹

115. For the documents issued under agenda item 8, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

116. At the 19th meeting, on 27 March 2003, Mr. John Dugard, the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Palestinian territories occupied since 1967, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/30 and Add.1). During the interactive dialogue the representatives of Algeria, the Syrian Arab Republic and the United States of America, as well as the observers for Greece, Israel, Palestine and Switzerland, addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which he responded.

117. In the general debate on item 8, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

Human rights in the occupied Syrian Golan

118. At its 48th meeting, on 15 April 2003, the representative of the Syrian Arab Republic introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.3, sponsored by Algeria, Bahrain, Cuba, the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Egypt, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Morocco, Oman, Pakistan, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, the Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Tunisia, the United Arab Emirates, Yemen and Zimbabwe. Indonesia and Togo subsequently joined the sponsors and the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya withdrew as sponsor.

119. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representative of the Syrian Arab Republic and the observer for Israel.

120. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Canada, Guatemala and the United States of America.

121. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 31 votes to 1, with 21 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

⁹ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

- *In favour*: Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Bahrain, Brazil, Chile, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Uganda, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
- Against: United States of America.
- Abstaining: Australia, Austria, Belgium, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Canada, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Thailand, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay.

122. A statement in explanation of vote after the vote was made by the representatives of Brazil and Ireland (on behalf of States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country which is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement).

123. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/5.

Question of the violation of human rights in the occupied Arab territories, including Palestine

124. Also at the 48th meeting, the representative of Pakistan (on behalf of the Organization of the Islamic Conference) introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.12, sponsored by Algeria, Bahrain, Bangladesh, China, Cuba, Egypt, Kuwait, Lebanon, Mauritania, Morocco, Oman, Pakistan, Palestine, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, South Africa, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic, Tunisia, the United Arab Emirates, Viet Nam, Yemen and Zimbabwe. Indonesia, Jordan, Malaysia and Togo subsequently joined the sponsors.

125. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the observers for Israel and Palestine.

126. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Canada, Guatemala and the United States of America.

127. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 33 votes to 5, with 15 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Bahrain, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Chile, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Ukraine, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
- Against: Australia, Canada, Germany, Peru, United States of America.

Abstaining: Austria, Belgium, Cameroon, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Mexico, Paraguay, Poland, Sweden, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay.

128. Statements in explanation of vote after the vote were made by the representatives of Argentina and Ireland (on behalf of States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country which is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement).

129. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/6.

Israeli settlements in the occupied Arab territories

130. At the same meeting, the observer for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.18, sponsored by Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Poland, Portugal, Romania, San Marino, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. Andorra, Cyprus, Egypt, Estonia, Hungary, Japan, Jordan, Norway, Latvia, Slovakia, Slovenia and Turkey subsequently joined the sponsors.

131. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the observers for Israel and Palestine.

132. A statement in explanation of vote before the vote was made by the representatives of Algeria, Australia, Canada and the United States of America.

133. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 50 votes to 1, with 2 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

 In favour: Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Austria, Bahrain, Belgium, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, China, Croatia, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, France, Gabon, Germany, Guatemala, India, Ireland, Japan, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Sweden, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.

Against: United States of America.

Abstaining: Australia, Costa Rica.

134. A statement in explanation of vote after the vote was made by the representative of the Syrian Arab Republic.

135. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/7.

- IX. Question of the violation of human rights and fundamental freedoms in any part of the world, including:
 - (a) Question of human rights in Cyprus;

(b) Procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolutions 1503 (XLVIII) and 2000/3

136. The Commission considered agenda item 9 and sub-item (*a*) at its 21st meeting, on 28 March, at its 23rd meeting, on 31 March, at its 24th and 25th meetings, on 1 April, at its 26th meeting, on 2 April, at its 28th and 29th meetings, on 3 April, at its 30th and 31st meetings, on 4 April, at its 50th and 52nd meetings, on 16 April, at its 54th meeting, on 17 April, and at its 63rd meeting, on 25 April 2003.¹⁰ Sub-item (*b*) was considered by the Commission in closed session (see paragraphs 226-228 below).

137. For the documents issued under agenda item 9, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

138. At the 21st meeting, on 28 March 2003:

(*a*) The Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Sudan, Mr. Gerhart Baum, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/42);

(*b*) The Special Representative of the Commission with a mandate to examine the situation of human rights in Bosnia and Herzegovina and the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia, Mr. José Cutileiro, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/38 and Add.1);

(*c*) The Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Afghanistan, Mr. Kamal Hossain, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/39).

139. At the 23rd meeting, on 31 March 2003, the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Burundi, Ms. Marie-Thérèse Kéita-Bocoum, introduced her report (E/CN.4/2003/45). During the ensuing interactive dialogue, the representatives of Uganda, the United States of America, as well as the observer for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which she responded.

140. At the same meeting, the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar, Mr. Paulo Sérgio Pinheiro, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/41). During the ensuing interactive dialogue, the representatives of Australia, Brazil, India, as well as the observers for Greece (on behalf of the European Union), Myanmar and Norway addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which he responded.

¹⁰ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

141. At the 24th meeting, on 1 April 2003, the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Ms. Iulia-Antoanella Motoc, made a statement. During the ensuing interactive dialogue, the representatives of Canada, the United States of America, as well as the observers for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) and Rwanda, addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which she responded.

142. At the same meeting, the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Iraq, Mr. Andreas Mavrommatis, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/40 and Add.1). During the ensuing interactive dialogue, the representatives of Canada, Cuba and the Syrian Arab Republic addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which he responded.

143. Also at the same meeting, the Personal Representative of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the human rights situation in Cuba, Ms. Christine Chanet, made a statement. During the ensuing interactive dialogue, the representatives of Peru and the United States of America addressed questions to the Personal Representative of the High Commissioner, to which she responded.

144. In the general debate on agenda item 9, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

Situation of human rights in Cuba

145. At the 50th meeting, on 16 April 2003, the representative of Peru introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.2, sponsored by Costa Rica, Nicaragua, Peru and Uruguay. Albania, Australia, Belgium, Bulgaria, Canada, the Czech Republic, Denmark, El Salvador, Finland, France, Honduras, Hungary, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Latvia, Lithuania, Monaco, Norway, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America subsequently joined the sponsors; Costa Rica withdrew from the sponsors. Costa Rica subsequently rejoined the sponsors.

146. At the same meeting, the representative of Costa Rica introduced an amendment (E/CN.4/2003/L.74) to draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.2, sponsored by Costa Rica. Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Canada, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Luxembourg, Monaco, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America subsequently joined the sponsor of the amendment. The amendment consisted of inserting, before paragraph 1, a new paragraph which would read as follows:

"1. *Calls upon* the Government of Cuba to ensure full respect for all human rights and fundamental freedoms, in particular the freedom of expression and the right to a fair trial, and, expressing its deep concern about the recent detention, summary prosecution and harsh sentencing of numerous members of the political opposition, urges the Government of Cuba to release all those persons immediately;".

147. Also at the same meeting, the representative of Cuba orally introduced amendments (E/CN.4/2003/L.77) to draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.2, which consisted of inserting, before paragraph 1, two new paragraphs which read as follows:

"1. *Urges* the immediate ending of the unilateral and illegal embargo against Cuba imposed by the United States of America, which constitutes a flagrant violation of the human rights of the Cuban people, in particular their rights to food and health;

"2. *Requests* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to undertake an evaluation of the effects of the continuous terrorist acts carried out with impunity against the people of Cuba from the territory of the United States of America on the enjoyment of the human rights of the Cuban people, in particular on the enjoyment of their right to life;".

148. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of Algeria, Canada, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country which is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement), Kenya, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, the United States of America, Uruguay, Viet Nam and Zimbabwe.

149. In connection with the draft resolution, a procedural debate took place. Statements were made by the representatives of Algeria, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Paraguay, Poland, Sierra Leone, the Syrian Arab Republic and the United States of America.

150. In accordance with rule 52 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the representatives of Algeria, Poland and Paraguay submitted a motion requesting a 24-hour postponement of the consideration of the draft resolution.

151. At the 54th meeting, on 17 April 2003, statements in connection with the draft resolution and the amendments thereto were made by the representatives of Cuba, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Mexico and Viet Nam.

152. A statement in explanation of vote before the vote in connection with the draft amendment proposed by Costa Rica (E/CN.4/2003/L.74) was made by the representatives of Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay.

153. At the request of the representative of Cuba, a recorded vote was taken on the amendment, which was rejected by 31 votes to 15, with 7 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland, Japan, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America. Against:Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, China, Cuba,
Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, India, Kenya,
Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru,
Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, South Africa, Sudan, Swaziland,
Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Uganda, Ukraine, Uruguay, Venezuela,
Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.

Abstaining: Brazil, Cameroon, Chile, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Sri Lanka, Thailand.

154. Statements in connection with the amendments proposed by Cuba (E/CN.4/2003/L.77) were made by the representatives of China, Cuba, Pakistan and Uruguay.

155. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Algeria, Costa Rica, Cuba, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, the Russian Federation, South Africa, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic and Zimbabwe.

156. At the request of the representatives of Costa Rica, Cuba and India, a recorded vote was taken on the new paragraph contained in the proposed amendment, which was rejected by 26 votes to 17, with 10 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Algeria, Burkina Faso, China, Cuba, Gabon, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Russian Federation, South Africa, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
- Against:Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Australia, Bahrain, Belgium, Canada, Chile,
Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan,
Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Saudi Arabia,
Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland,
United States of America, Uruguay.
- *Abstaining*: Brazil, Cameroon, Democratic Republic of the Congo, India, Pakistan, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Sri Lanka, Thailand, Uganda.

157. Also at the 54th meeting, the representative of Cuba withdrew the new paragraph 2 of the amendments proposed by Cuba.

158. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications¹¹ of the draft resolution.

159. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Algeria, Argentina, Chile, Ireland, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Mexico, Paraguay, the Russian Federation and Venezuela.

¹¹ See footnote 2 above (chap. III, para. 49).

160. At the request of the representative of Cuba a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 24 votes to 20, with 9 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Armenia, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sierra Leone, Sweden, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay.
Against:	Algeria, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, South Africa, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Ukraine, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Abstaining:	Argentina, Brazil, Kenya, Senegal, Sri Lanka, Swaziland, Thailand, Togo, Uganda.

161. At the 63rd meeting, on 25 April 2003, a statement in explanation of vote after the vote was made by the representative of Brazil.

162. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/13.

Human rights situation of the Lebanese detainees in Israel

163. At the 50th meeting, on 16 April 2003, the representative of Saudi Arabia introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.8, sponsored by Algeria, Bahrain, Cuba, Egypt, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, Mauritania, Morocco, Oman, Pakistan, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic, Tunisia, the United Arab Emirates, Viet Nam and Yemen. Indonesia and Malaysia subsequently joined the sponsors.

164. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representative of the Syrian Arab Republic, and the observers for Israel and Lebanon.

165. At the same meeting, statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Australia, Canada, Guatemala, Ireland (on behalf of States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country which is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement) and the United States of America.

166. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 32 votes to 1, with 20 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Bahrain, Brazil, Chile, China, Cuba, Gabon, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe. *Against*: United States of America.

 Abstaining: Australia, Austria, Belgium, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Canada, Costa Rica, Croatia, Democratic Republic of the Congo, France, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.

167. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/8.

Situation of human rights in the Republic of Chechnya of the Russian Federation

168. Also at the 50th meeting, the observer for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.13/Rev.1, sponsored by Andorra, Austria, Belgium, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Turkey and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. Bulgaria, Canada and Romania subsequently joined the sponsors. The draft resolution read as follows:

"The Commission on Human Rights,

"Guided by the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights and other human rights instruments,

"Reaffirming that all Member States have an obligation to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms and to fulfil the obligations they have undertaken under the various international instruments in this field,

"Mindful that the Russian Federation is a party to the International Covenants on Human Rights, to other international human rights instruments and to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 for the protection of victims of armed conflict and the Additional Protocols thereto of 8 June 1977,

"Acknowledging the right of the Government of the Russian Federation to defend its territorial integrity, to fight against terrorism and crime and to protect its population, including the population of the Republic of Chechnya and neighbouring republics and regions, from terrorist attacks,

"Recalling that military actions and the fight against terrorism must be conducted in accordance with the rule of law and with the utmost respect for human rights and international humanitarian law,

"Deeply concerned about the human rights, the humanitarian situation and the security situation in the Republic of Chechnya, which is still unstable and aggravates the suffering of the civilian population, as a consequence of the conflict,

"Stressing the need to seek, as a matter of urgency, a political solution, with the aim of achieving a peaceful outcome to the crisis which fully respects the sovereignty and territorial integrity of the Russian Federation and recognizing, at the same time, that a successful political process needs to be based on broad participation by the population,

"1. Welcomes:

"(*a*) The efforts by the Government of the Russian Federation to ensure normal conditions of life for the civilian population and to re-establish infrastructure, aimed at facilitating the return of displaced persons to the Chechen Republic;

"(*b*) The recent recommendations made by President Putin to security forces and law enforcement agencies to reduce checkpoints and reinforce the role of the Prosecutor's Office in operations conducted by the federal forces in Chechnya;

"(c) The work of the Office of the Special Representative of the President of the Russian Federation for the Promotion of Human and Civil Rights and Freedoms in the Republic of Chechnya, which initiated meetings with law enforcement agencies, district administrations and religious authorities, as well as the continuing contribution of experts of the Council of Europe to this Office;

"(d) The commitment of the Presidential Commission on Human Rights to contribute to the protection of human rights in the area;

"2. *Notes* that the referendum which took place on 23 March 2003, without major incidence of violence, during which a considerable part of the population of Chechnya cast a vote, inside Chechnya and at a limited number of polling stations in neighbouring republics, could be a first step towards a political solution to the conflict, as well as towards a process of lasting reconciliation in the area, and expresses the hope that it will enhance the promotion and protection of human rights in the Chechen Republic;

"3. *Expresses its deep concern* at the reported ongoing violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law in the Republic of Chechnya of the Russian Federation, including forced disappearances, extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions, torture, ill-treatment, arbitrary detentions, attacks against humanitarian workers, continued abuses and harassment at checkpoints and during sweep operations;

"4. *Also expresses its concern* at the closure of the Assistance Group in Chechnya of the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe;

"5. *Strongly condemns* all terrorist acts and assassinations of local administration officials, religious leaders and other Chechens, as well as the two major terrorist attacks in Russia in the course of 2002 - the hostage-taking at a Moscow theatre and the suicide bomb attack on the main government building in Grozny;

"6. *Urges* the Government of the Russian Federation:

"(*a*) To remain committed to the principle of voluntary return for internally displaced persons; to Chechnya, to provide the necessary conditions to facilitate a process of voluntary return and to grant aid workers freedom of access to camps for internally displaced persons;

"(*b*) To step up its efforts to implement fully its rehabilitation programme for Chechnya and to offer all proper living conditions to the civilian population and to internally displaced persons;

"(c) To continue to cooperate with human rights mechanisms, including the special procedures of the United Nations;

"(d) To cooperate constructively with the Chairman-in-Office of the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe in order to reach agreement on an outline and modalities for a longer-term engagement by that organization with Chechnya, on the basis of the conclusions of the meeting of 4 February 2003 between the Minister for Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation and the Chairman-in-Office, and the subsequent exchange of letters;

"7. *Calls upon* the Government of the Russian Federation:

"(*a*) To take urgently all necessary steps to stop and prevent violations of human rights and international humanitarian law and to ensure that all alleged violations perpetrated by, inter alia, members of the federal forces, federal servicemen and personnel of law enforcement agencies are investigated systematically, fully and promptly and are punished;

"(*b*) To implement the rule of law in Chechnya and to secure transparency with regard to any information concerning the above abuses;

"(c) To adopt all necessary measures to ensure free, unimpeded and secure access to Chechnya for international organizations, non-governmental organizations and the media;

"8. *Requests* the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to keep the Commission and the General Assembly informed about the human rights situation in the Republic of Chechnya of the Russian Federation and to report to the Commission thereon at its sixtieth session."

169. The observer for Greece orally revised paragraph 3 to include "as well as the reported" in the last part of the last phrase.

170. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of Bahrain, China, Cuba, India, the Russian Federation and the Syrian Arab Republic.

171. At the same meeting, statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya and the United States of America.

172. At the request of the representative of the Russian Federation, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was rejected by 21 votes to 15, with 17 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland, Mexico, Poland, Sweden, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.
Against:	Algeria, Armenia, Brazil, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Russian Federation, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Uganda, Ukraine, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Abstaining:	Argentina, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Guatemala, Japan, Kenya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Republic of Korea, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Thailand, Uruguay.

173. At the 63rd meeting, a statement in explanation of vote after the vote was made by the representative of Brazil.

Cooperation with representatives of United Nations human rights bodies

174. At the 50th meeting, the observer for Hungary introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.29, sponsored by Albania, Armenia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Bulgaria, Cameroon, Canada, Croatia, Cyprus, Denmark, Finland, France, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, Haiti, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Israel, Italy, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden and Switzerland. Andorra, Chile, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Equatorial Guinea, Germany, Honduras, Japan, Nicaragua, the Republic of Korea, San Marino, Serbia and Montenegro, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Turkey, Ukraine, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, the United States of America and Uruguay subsequently joined the sponsors.

175. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/9.

Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea

176. At the 52nd meeting, on 16 April 2003, the observer for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.31/Rev.1, sponsored by Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Monaco, the Netherlands, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. Australia, Canada, Japan, New Zealand, Nicaragua, Norway, Paraguay, Switzerland and the United States of America subsequently joined the sponsors.

177. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of China and Cuba, and the observer for the Democratic People's Republic of Korea.

178. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications¹² of the draft resolution.

179. At the same meeting, statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of India and the Syrian Arab Republic.

180. At the request of the representative of Cuba, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 28 votes to 10, with 14 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Gabon, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Kenya, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Saudi Arabia, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay, Venezuela.
Against:	Algeria, China, Cuba, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Russian Federation, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Abstaining:	Bahrain, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Democratic Republic of the Congo, India, Pakistan, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Swaziland, Thailand, Togo, Uganda.

181. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/10.

Situation of human rights in Turkmenistan

182. Also at the 52nd meeting, the observer for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.34/Rev.1, sponsored by Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, the Netherlands, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America. Australia, Canada, Liechtenstein, Nicaragua, Norway and Peru subsequently joined the sponsors.

183. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of China, Cuba, Pakistan (on behalf of the Organization of Islamic Conference), the Syrian Arab Republic and the observer for Turkmenistan.

¹² Ibid.

184. At the request of the representatives of Cuba and Pakistan, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 23 votes to 16, with 14 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Argentina, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sri Lanka, Sweden, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay.
Against:	Armenia, Bahrain, China, Cuba, Gabon, India, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Ukraine, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Abstaining:	Algeria, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Kenya, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Swaziland, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Venezuela.

185. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/11.

Situation of human rights in the Sudan

186. At the same meeting, the observer for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.35, sponsored by Albania, Andorra, Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Canada, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Monaco, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. Australia, Japan, Norway and Peru subsequently joined the sponsors. The draft resolution read as follows:

"The Commission on Human Rights,

"Reaffirming that all Member States have an obligation to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms as stated in the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights and other applicable human rights instruments, and the duty to fulfil the obligations that they have undertaken under the various international instruments in this field,

"Mindful that the Sudan is a party to several international and regional human rights and humanitarian law instruments,

"Recalling previous resolutions of the General Assembly and the Commission on the situation of human rights in the Sudan, as well as the relevant resolution of the Security Council,

"Expressing concern about the human rights and humanitarian situation in the Sudan and the urgent need for protection of the civilian population from the effects of armed conflict,

"Noting with appreciation the recent developments in the peace talks led by the Intergovernmental Authority on Development and expressing its firm belief that human rights should become a key element in the peace talks in view of the link between sustainable peace and respect for human rights,

"Expressing its firm belief that a peaceful settlement of the conflict in the Sudan, which is a responsibility of all parties to the conflict, will greatly contribute to respect for human rights in the Sudan and will have a positive effect on the improvement of the economic and social conditions in the Sudan,

"1. Welcomes:

"(*a*) The Machakos Protocol of 20 July 2002 and the agreement by both parties to cessation of hostilities in all areas following the signature of the memorandum of understanding between the Government of the Sudan and the Sudan People's Liberation Army/Movement on the resumption of negotiations on peace in the Sudan that has been extended to 30 June 2003;

"(*b*) The meeting between the President of the Republic of the Sudan and the Leader of the Sudan People's Liberation Army/Movement in Nairobi on 2 April 2003, at the invitation of the President of Kenya, and their commitment to put an end to the conflict and reach a final peace agreement by the end of June 2003, as well as the resumption of the peace talks between the Government and the Sudan People's Liberation Army/Movement on 7 April 2003;

"(c) The report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Sudan submitted to the General Assembly at its fifty-seventh session (A/57/326) and his report to the Commission at its present session (E/CN.4/2003/42), as well as the recommendations contained therein;

"(d) The cooperation extended by the Government of the Sudan and the Sudan People's Liberation Army/Movement to the Special Rapporteur during his visits to the Sudan;

"(e) The commitments made by the Government of the Sudan and the Sudan People's Liberation Army/Movement to enhance the rule of law and the enjoyment of all human rights;

"(f) The establishment of the National Commission on International Humanitarian Law with the hope of ensuring the application of international humanitarian law in the Sudan and revising the national laws in accordance with international humanitarian law;

"(g) Progress concerning the implementation of the principle of full, safe and unhindered access of all international agencies and humanitarian organizations in order to facilitate the delivery of humanitarian assistance, to all civilians in need of protection and assistance, following the signing of the relevant agreement between the Government, the Sudan People's Liberation Army/Movement and the United Nations in October 2002 and its renewal for one year; "(*h*) The cooperation extended by the Government of the Sudan to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and the programme of technical cooperation with government institutions and civil society organizations;

"(*i*) The commitment of the Government of the Sudan and the Sudan People's Liberation Army/Movement to consider implementing the recommendations made in the report of the International Eminent Persons Group, issued on 22 May 2002, which investigated slavery, abduction and forced servitude in the Sudan;

"(j) The commitment of the Government of the Sudan to eradicate the abduction of women and children and its funding of the work of the Committee for the Eradication of Abduction of Women and Children;

"(k) The signing by the Government of the Sudan of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict, as well as the measures taken and progress achieved in the protection and promotion of human rights in the Sudan, such as the further demobilization and repatriation of child soldiers and the capacity-building in the field of human rights and fundamental freedoms;

"2. *Expresses concern* at:

"(*a*) Continuing restrictions on freedom of thought, conscience, religion and belief, whilst noting the improvements following the signing of the Machakos Protocol;

"(*b*) Restrictions on the freedoms of association, assembly, opinion and expression, and on political freedom;

"3. *Expresses deep concern* at the continuing violations of human rights and international humanitarian law throughout the Sudan, within and outside the framework of the conflict, in particular:

"(*a*) The occurrence of arbitrary arrest and detention, lack of rule of law, and the occurrence of torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading forms of treatment or punishment, such as cross-amputation;

"(*b*) Violations of the rights of women and girls, including female genital mutilation, and discrimination both in law, including customary law, and in practice;

"(c) The use of the death penalty for crimes other than the most serious and in disregard of the obligations assumed by the Government of the Sudan under the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, bearing in mind the provisions of the safeguards guaranteeing protection of the rights of those facing the death penalty, including the passing of death sentences without legal representation and summary executions;

"(*d*) The deteriorating security situation in Darfur, including attacks against civilians, as well as the establishment of Special Courts and, in particular, the use of these courts to try children for certain crimes;

"(*e*) The recruitment and use of children in armed conflict contrary to the international law, bearing in mind that under the Convention on the Rights of the Child and its Optional Protocol on the involvement of children in armed conflict children under 18 are entitled to special protection, as well as forced conscription, enforced or involuntary disappearances and involuntary or forced displacements;

"(f) The occurrence of deliberate or indiscriminate attacks on civilian institutions and premises and the impact of the conflict on the civilian population;

"(g) The ongoing plight of internally displaced persons in the Sudan, in particular women and children, and their lack of access to protection and assistance despite the growing awareness of the Government of the Sudan of this issue;

"(*h*) The extension of the state of emergency until the end of 2003;

"4. *Urges* all parties to the conflict:

"(*a*) To continue to work for a comprehensive and lasting peaceful solution to the conflict that restores the rule of law and includes human rights safeguards;

"(*b*) To respect and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms and to respect fully international humanitarian law;

"(c) To continue to grant full, safe and unhindered access of all international agencies and humanitarian organizations in order to facilitate the delivery of humanitarian assistance, in conformity with international humanitarian law, to all civilians in need of protection and assistance, and to cooperate closely with the Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs and Operation Lifeline Sudan;

"(*d*) Not to use or recruit children under the age of 18 as soldiers;

"(e) To adhere to a total ban on anti-personnel mines and to act in accordance with the provisions of the Convention on the Prohibition of the Use, Stockpiling, Production and Transfer of Anti-Personnel Mines and on Their Destruction;

"(f) To facilitate the return, repatriation and reintegration of refugees and internally displaced persons;

"(g) To ensure that those responsible for violations of human rights and international humanitarian law are brought to justice;

"5. *Calls upon* the Government of the Sudan:

"(*a*) To comply fully with its obligations under the international human rights instruments to which the Sudan is a party and to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms, as well as to respect its obligations under international humanitarian law;

"(*b*) To take all effective measures to end and prevent violations of human rights, inter alia by signing and ratifying the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment and the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women;

"(c) To call for an end to impunity for human rights violations and to try perpetrators in accordance with the rule of law;

"(d) To lift the state of emergency and to undertake further efforts to promote an environment conducive to democratization, and to ensure the rule of law and respect for human rights by bringing legislation more into line with the Constitution and into conformity with international human rights instruments;

"(e) To ensure full respect for the prohibition of torture and cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, the rights of women and the freedoms of religion and conscience, expression and opinion, association and assembly;

"(f) To ensure that capital punishment will not be imposed for crimes other than the most serious and will not be pronounced in disregard of the obligations assumed under the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, and to bear in mind the provisions of the safeguards guaranteeing the protection of the rights of those facing the death penalty;

"6. *Encourages* the Government of the Sudan to continue its cooperation with the United Nations in the field of human rights, through the Special Rapporteur and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and its expert in Khartoum entrusted with the task of advising the Government on the development of national capacity to promote and protect human rights;

"7. *Calls upon* the international community:

"(*a*) To expand its support for activities aimed at improving respect for human rights and humanitarian law, including those of the Committee for the Eradication of Abduction of Women and Children, and to continue its support for the peace process in the Sudan;

"(*b*) To expand the Office of the High Commissioner to include a monitoring role aimed at improving respect for human rights and humanitarian law and assisting in national capacity-building in the area of the promotion and protection of human rights;

"8. Decides:

"(*a*) To extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Sudan for a further year and requests the Special Rapporteur to submit an interim report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session on the situation of human rights in the Sudan;

"(*b*) To request the Secretary-General to continue to give all necessary assistance to the Special Rapporteur to enable him to discharge his mandate fully;

"9. *Recommends* the following draft decision to the Economic and Social Council for adoption:

"The Economic and Social Council, taking note of Commission on Human Rights resolution 2003/... of ... April 2003, endorses the Commission's decision to extend the mandate of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Sudan for a further year and its request to him to submit an interim report to the General Assembly at its fifty-eighth session and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session on the situation of human rights in the Sudan.

"The Council also endorses the Commission's request to the Secretary-General to continue to give all necessary assistance to the Special Rapporteur to enable him to discharge his mandate fully."

187. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of Algeria, China, Cuba, Kenya, Pakistan (on behalf of the Organization of Islamic Conference), the Sudan and the Syrian Arab Republic.

188. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications¹³ of the draft resolution.

189. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya and South Africa (on behalf of the States of the Group of African States which are members of the Commission).

190. At the request of the representative of the Sudan, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was rejected by 26 votes to 24, with 3 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay.
- Against:Algeria, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, China, Cuba, Democratic
Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya,
Malaysia, Pakistan, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal,
Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland,
Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Ukraine, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.

Abstaining: Thailand, Uganda, Venezuela.

191. At the 63rd meeting, statements in explanation of vote after the vote were made by the representatives of Brazil and the United States of America.

¹³ Ibid.

Situation of human rights in Myanmar

192. At the 52nd meeting, the observer for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.36, sponsored by Albania, Andorra, Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Canada, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Monaco, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Poland, Portugal, the Republic of Korea, Romania, San Marino, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America. Australia, Nicaragua, Paraguay, Peru and Turkey subsequently joined the sponsors.

193. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of China, Cuba, India, Malaysia (on behalf of the Association of South-East Asian Nations), Sri Lanka, the Sudan, and the observer for Myanmar.

194. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications¹⁴ of the draft resolution.

195. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/12.

Situation of human rights in Zimbabwe

196. At the same meeting, the observer for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.37, sponsored by Albania, Andorra, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Canada, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Monaco, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, San Marino, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America. Japan, Liechtenstein, Nicaragua and Peru subsequently joined the sponsors. The draft resolution read as follows:

"The Commission on Human Rights,

"Reaffirming that States have an obligation to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms as set out in the Charter of the United Nations, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human Rights, the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights and other applicable human rights instruments,

"Mindful that Zimbabwe is a party to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the Convention on the Rights of the Child, the International Convention on the

¹⁴ Ibid.

Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women and the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights,

"Concerned at violations of human rights in Zimbabwe,

"Recognizing that promotion and protection of all human rights in Zimbabwe are essential for achieving stability and security in the country and the region, as is compliance by Zimbabwe with treaty obligations it has undertaken, not only civil and political but also economic, social and cultural,

"Welcoming efforts by the Southern Africa Development Community to address human rights problems in Zimbabwe and encouraging the Community to strengthen these efforts,

"Concerned about the destabilizing effects of the situation in Zimbabwe on the region,

"Aware of the obligations of States to develop or reform agrarian systems in such a way as to achieve the most efficient development and utilization of natural resources,

"Noting that the orderly implementation of land reform can only be meaningful and sustainable if carried out with due regard for human rights, the rule of law, transparency and democratic principles, as set out in the Abuja Agreement of 6 September 2001,

"Recognizing the threat of human immunodeficiency virus/acquired immune deficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS) and food shortages to the economic and social development of Zimbabwe and noting, at the same time, that the policy environment in Zimbabwe has a significant impact on the situation,

"Noting that the Declaration adopted at the World Food Summit: five years later states that food should not be used as an instrument for political and economic pressure,

"1. *Expresses its deep concern* at:

"(*a*) The continuing violations of human rights by the Government of Zimbabwe, including the numerous cases of assault and torture in a climate of impunity, cases of sexual and other forms of violence against women, including cases of politically motivated rape, incidents of arbitrary arrest, attempts to restrict the independence of the judiciary, and apparent political bias in the distribution of food provided through government channels;

"(*b*) Occurrences of violations of the freedoms of expression, opinion, association and assembly in Zimbabwe and severe restrictions on these rights as evidenced by the Public Order and Security Act and the Access to Information and Protection of Privacy Act, including numerous arrests of journalists;

"(c) Politically motivated violence by supporters of both parties and ensuing deaths;

"2. *Urges* the Government of Zimbabwe:

"(*a*) To fulfil its obligations undertaken under the International Covenants on Human Rights and other applicable human rights instruments to which it is a party, including the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights;

"(*b*) To ratify the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment as soon as possible;

"(*c*) To cooperate fully with all relevant special mechanisms of the Commission, including by inviting them to visit the country;

"(d) To support independent civil society in Zimbabwe and to allow it to operate without fear of harassment or intimidation;

"(e) To ensure the safety, security and freedom of movement of United Nations and associated personnel and unhindered access of humanitarian personnel to all affected populations throughout Zimbabwe;

"3. *Calls upon* the Government of Zimbabwe:

"(*a*) To comply fully with its international human rights obligations to promote and protect human rights and fundamental freedoms throughout Zimbabwe;

"(*b*) To fulfil its obligation to restore the rule of law and fundamental freedoms in Zimbabwe, in conformity with the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights;

"(c) To fulfil its obligations under the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, with regard in particular to the right of everyone to be free from hunger;

"(d) To put an end to impunity and to fulfil its responsibility to ensure that those responsible for human rights violations are brought to justice;

"(e) To create conditions that would allow for the proper exercise of democratic rights in Zimbabwe, a genuine all-inclusive political process that ensures the free expression of the will of the people in the country, and free and fair elections;

"(f) To ensure full respect for freedom of opinion and expression, including freedom of the press in relation to all types of mass media, as well as freedom of association and assembly, throughout Zimbabwe;

"(g) To remove restrictions that limit non-governmental organizations in promoting and defending human rights and to promote human rights awareness by, inter alia, strengthening cooperation with civil society, including all human rights organizations;

"(h) To ensure that all emergency food provided through government channels is distributed only on the basis of need, and that this can be verified by the World Food Programme;

"4. Decides:

"(*a*) To request the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers, the Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression, the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions, the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences, the Special Rapporteur on the right to food and the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on human rights defenders to consider carrying out, in accordance with their methods of work and as soon as possible, missions, including possible joint missions, to examine alleged human rights violations in Zimbabwe and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session;

"(b) To request the Secretary-General to give all necessary assistance to enable the Special Rapporteurs and the Special Representative to undertake these missions, and to discharge their mandates fully;

"(c) To request the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to provide appropriate technical expertise to these missions to enable the Special Rapporteurs and Special Representative to fulfil their mandates;

"(d) To request the international community to strengthen support for, and to expand cooperation with, human rights non-governmental organizations in Zimbabwe, including to facilitate the work of the relevant special mechanisms of the Commission;

"(e) To continue its consideration of the situation of human rights in Zimbabwe at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item."

197. A statement in connection with the draft resolution was made by the representative of South Africa (on behalf of the Group of African States).

198. Under rule 65, paragraph 2, of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the representative of South Africa (on behalf of the Group of African States) moved that the Commission take no decision on the draft resolution.

199. Statements in connection with that motion were made by the representatives of Algeria, Canada, China, Cuba, Ireland (on behalf of the European Union), the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Poland, Peru, Sweden, the Syrian Arab Republic, the United States of America and Zimbabwe.

200. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Ireland (on behalf of States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country which is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement) and Senegal.

201. At the request of the representative of Ireland (on behalf of the European Union), a recorded vote was taken on the motion, which was carried by 28 votes to 24, with 1 abstention. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Algeria, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
 Against: Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay.

Abstaining: Brazil.

Situation of human rights in Belarus

202. At the 54th meeting, the representative of the United States of America introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.38, sponsored by Bulgaria, Canada, the Czech Republic, Hungary, Latvia, Poland, Slovakia and the United States of America. Australia, Austria, Belgium, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, the Netherlands, Norway, Portugal, Romania, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland subsequently joined the sponsors.

203. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of China, Cuba, Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement) and the Russian Federation and the observer for Belarus.

204. A statement in explanation of vote before the vote was made by the representative of the Syrian Arab Republic.

205. At the request of the representative of the Russian Federation, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 23 votes to 14, with 16 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland, Japan, Kenya, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sri Lanka, Sweden, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay.

- *Against*: Armenia, China, Cuba, India, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Russian Federation, South Africa, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Ukraine, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
- *Abstaining*: Algeria, Argentina, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, Pakistan, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Venezuela.

206. At the 63rd meeting a statement in explanation of vote after the vote was made by the representative of Argentina.

207. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/14.

Situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo

208. At the 54th meeting, the observer for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.41/Rev.1, sponsored by Andorra, Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, the Netherlands, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. Australia, Canada, Japan, Liechtenstein, Norway, Peru, Turkey and the United States of America subsequently joined the sponsors.

209. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of the Democratic Republic of the Congo and Uganda.

210. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications¹⁵ of the draft resolution.

211. A statement in explanation of his delegation's position was made by the representative of Cuba.

212. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/15.

Situation of human rights in Burundi

213. At the same meeting, the representative of South Africa introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.45, sponsored by South Africa (on behalf of the Group of African States). Austria, Belgium, Canada, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Ireland, Portugal, Sweden and the United States of America subsequently joined the sponsors.

214. The representative of South Africa orally revised paragraphs 7 and 12 of the draft resolution.

¹⁵ Ibid.

215. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representative of Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country which is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement) and the observer for Burundi.

216. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications¹⁶ of the draft resolution.

217. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/16.

Situation of human rights in Iraq

218. At the 63rd meeting, the observer for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.6/Rev.1, sponsored by Australia, Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Canada, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Kuwait, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America. Andorra, Japan, Monaco, New Zealand, Nicaragua, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia and Turkey subsequently joined the sponsors.

219. Statements in connection with the draft resolution as well as in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Algeria, China, Cuba, Guatemala, India, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, South Africa, the Syrian Arab Republic and the Sudan.

220. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications¹⁷ of the draft resolution.

221. At the request of the representative of Australia, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 31 votes to 3, with 12 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Bahrain, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Kenya, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Saudi Arabia, Sri Lanka, Sweden, Thailand, Uganda, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay.

Against: Cuba, Malaysia, Zimbabwe.

¹⁶ Ibid.

¹⁷ Ibid.

Abstaining: Cameroon, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Pakistan, Russian Federation, Senegal, Syrian Arab Republic, Swaziland, Togo, Venezuela, Viet Nam.

222. At the same meeting, a statement in explanation of vote after the vote was made by the representative of the Syrian Arab Republic.

223. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/84.

(a) Question of human rights in Cyprus

224. At the 54th meeting, on 17 April 2003, the Chairperson introduced a draft decision on the question of human rights in Cyprus.

225. The draft decision was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section B, decision 2003/106.

(b) Procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolutions 1503 (XLVIII) and 2000/3

226. The Commission considered agenda item 9 (*b*) in three closed meetings pursuant to paragraph 7 of Economic and Social Council resolution 2000/3 of 16 June 2000, at its 20th and 21st meetings (closed part), on 28 March 2003, and at its 27th meeting, on 2 April. It had before it for consideration the situation of human rights in Chad, Djibouti, Liberia and Uzbekistan, as publicly announced by the Chairperson. The Chairperson also announced publicly that the Commission had decided to discontinue consideration of the situation of human rights in Uzbekistan. The Commission had also decided to discontinue consideration of the human rights situation in Chad and Liberia under the confidential procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolutions 1503 (XLVIII) and 2000/3, in order to take up consideration of the matter under the public procedure governed under item 19 of its agenda (Advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights). The Commission also decided that the decisions concerning Chad and Liberia should also be made public as decisions 2003/104 and 2003/105.

227. The Chairperson reminded the members of the Commission that, in conformity with paragraph 9 of Council resolution 2000/3, they should not make any reference in public debate to the confidential decisions taken under that resolution or to any confidential material relating thereto.

228. In accordance with rule 21 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, and after consultations with the regional groups, the Chairperson would designate five members of the Commission to serve in their personal capacity on the Working Group on Situations, which would meet prior to the sixtieth session of the Commission in 2004.

Chairperson's statement

229. During the consideration of agenda item 9, the Chairperson made a statement, the text of which reads as follows:

"Situation of human rights in Timor-Leste

"The Commission on Human Rights recalls the Chairperson's statements on the situation in Timor-Leste made at previous sessions, which were the result of constructive discussions, in particular the statement at its fifty-eighth session (E/2002/23-E/CN.4/2002/200, chap. IX, para. 258), and takes note of the report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the situation of human rights in Timor-Leste submitted to the Commission at its fifty-ninth session (E/CN.4/2003/37), the report of the High Commissioner to the General Assembly (A/57/446), the reports of the Secretary-General to the Security Council (S/2002/432 and Add.1 and S/2002/1223) and the statement by the President of the Security Council (S/PRST/2002/13).

"The Commission acknowledges relevant Security Council and other United Nations resolutions on the situation in Timor-Leste.

"The Commission warmly welcomes the attainment of independence by Timor-Leste on 20 May 2002 and its admission to membership in the United Nations on 27 September 2002 as the 191st Member State.

"The Commission expresses its appreciation to the Special Representative of the Secretary-General for Timor-Leste and to the United Nations Transitional Administration in East Timor for all the work carried out in the transition to independence. It welcomes the United Nations Mission of Support in East Timor as the new United Nations mission to Timor-Leste and expresses its hope that cooperation between the Mission and the Government of Timor-Leste will be fruitful and successful.

"The Commission commends the significant efforts undertaken by the Governments of Timor-Leste and Indonesia to further promote and enhance the overall relationship between the two countries. It encourages in this regard efforts by both Governments to solve the outstanding issue of the East Timorese who still remain in West Timor, which will be conducive to fostering good relations between the two countries and to enhancing the security situation in Timor-Leste. The Commission expresses its hope that the fate of separated children both in Indonesia and in Timor-Leste will be resolved soon.

"The Commission acknowledges the efforts undertaken so far by the Government of Timor-Leste and its achievements in the field of human rights. It acknowledges in this regard the fact that the Government of Timor-Leste has ratified the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (A/CONF.183/9) and welcomes the approval for accession to core international human rights instruments, including the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, the Convention on the Rights of the Child, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, the two Optional Protocols to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, and the two Optional Protocols to the Convention on the Rights of the Child. The Commission further welcomes the establishment of an Ombudsman Office and expects that it will become operational in the near future. "The Commission encourages the Government of Timor-Leste to continue to build on its human rights achievements and to ensure that all legislation adopted is consistent with the democratic constitution and international human rights standards.

"In particular, the Commission welcomes the nomination of the President of the Court of Appeal and calls upon the Government of Timor-Leste to take the remaining necessary steps for the Court of Appeal to start fulfilling its vital role within the country's judicial system, taking also into account the Judicial Magistrates Statutes that have recently been adopted. Failure to enhance the functioning of the judicial system can hamper the full protection of human rights, which is a key factor for social and political stability in the country. In this regard, the Commission reiterates the need for continuing international assistance for strengthening the justice system in Timor-Leste.

"The Commission commends the establishment and the work of the Timor-Leste Commission for Reception, Truth and Reconciliation, which has the task of inquiring into and establishing the truth about human rights violations committed in Timor-Leste between 1975 and 1999, as well as of assisting the process of reconciliation and of easing the burden on the formal judicial system.

"The Commission welcomes the establishment and commends the work to date of the Serious Crimes Unit, now integrated into the Office of the General Prosecutor of Timor-Leste, and stresses its fundamental role concerning the indictment of suspects accused of crimes against humanity and other serious crimes committed in Timor-Leste between 1 January and 25 October 1999. In this regard, the Commission appeals to all relevant Governments to cooperate with the Unit.

"The Commission recalls the commitment of the Government of Indonesia to bring to justice, in the context of respect of international standards of justice and fairness, those responsible for violations of human rights and humanitarian law in Timor-Leste in the period leading up to and immediately following the popular consultation held in August 1999. The Commission notes the important steps taken by the Government of Indonesia to bring perpetrators of those violations before the Ad Hoc Human Rights Tribunal for adjudication of their cases and recognizes that the legal processes are still in progress. The Commission expresses its disappointment at the way in which the trials are being carried out and encourages the Government of Indonesia to take the necessary steps to improve the current legal processes in a transparent way, in order to ensure that justice will be done. The Commission recalls the Chairperson's statement at its fifty-eighth session in relation to the murder of journalist Sander Thoenes and notes that efforts, in cooperation with other Governments concerned, will continue in order to bring the perpetrators to justice.

"The Commission requests the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to develop and implement with the Government of Timor-Leste a programme of technical cooperation in the field of human rights and to report to the Commission at its sixtieth session on this question under the item on technical cooperation and advisory services."

X. Economic, social and cultural rights

230. The Commission considered agenda item 10 at its 25th meeting, on 1 April, at its 30th, 31st and 32nd meetings, on 4 April, at its 33rd, 34th and 35th meetings, on 7 April and at its 55th and 56th meetings, on 22 April 2003.¹⁸

231. For the documents issued under agenda item 10, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

232. At the 25th meeting, on 1 April 2002, Ms. Anne-Marie Lizin, independent expert on human rights and extreme poverty, introduced her report (E/CN.4/2003/52 and Add.1).

233. At the 30th meeting, on 4 April 2003, Mr. Paul Hunt, Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/58). During the ensuing interactive dialogue the representatives of Argentina, Brazil, China and Cuba as well as the observer for Norway addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which he responded.

234. At the same meeting, Ms. Katarina Tomasevski, Special Rapporteur on the right to education, introduced her report (E/CN.4/2003/9 and Add.1 and 2). During the ensuing interactive dialogue the representatives of Algeria, Cuba and Germany, as well as the observers for Indonesia and Norway, addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur to which he responded.

235. Also at the same meeting, the Deputy United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Mr. Bertrand Ramcharan, made a statement.

236. At the same meeting, Mr. Jean Ziegler, Special Rapporteur on the right to food, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/54 and Add.1 and 2). During the ensuing interactive dialogue the representatives of Cuba, the Democratic Republic of the Congo and the Syrian Arab Republic, as well as the observers for Bangladesh, Greece, Iraq and Palestine, addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur to which he responded.

237. At the 31st meeting, on 4 April 2003, Mr. Hatem Kotrane, independent expert on the question of a draft optional protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/53 and Corr.1-2).

238. At the same meeting, Mr. Bernards Andrew Nyamwaya Mudho, independent expert on structural adjustment policies and foreign debt, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/10 and Corr.1). During the ensuing interactive dialogue the representatives of Cuba and Uganda addressed questions to the independent expert, to which he responded.

¹⁸ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

239. Also at the same meeting, Ms. Fatma-Zohra Ouhachi-Vesely, Special Rapporteur on the adverse effects of the illicit movement and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes on the enjoyment of human rights, introduced her report (E/CN.4/2003/56 and Add.1 and 2). During the ensuing interactive dialogue the representatives of Algeria and Peru addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which she responded.

240. At the same meeting, Mr. Miloon Kothari, Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/5 and Add.1-3). During the ensuing interactive dialogue the representatives of Cuba, Peru and the Syrian Arab Republic, as well as the observer for Greece, addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which he responded.

241. Also at the same meeting, Mr. Abdelfattah Amor, Chairperson of the Human Rights Committee, made a statement.

242. In the general debate on agenda item 10, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

Human rights and unilateral coercive measures

243. At the 55th meeting, on 22 April 2003, the representative of Malaysia introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.15/Rev.1, sponsored by China and Malaysia (on behalf of States Members of the United Nations which are members of the Non-Aligned Movement). Armenia and Equatorial Guinea subsequently joined the sponsors.

244. At the request of the representative of Canada, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 36 votes to 14, with 2 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Bahrain, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Chile, China, Cuba, Gabon, Guatemala, India, Kenya,
	Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo,
	Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Against:	Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland, Japan, Poland, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.
Abstaining:	Costa Rica, Republic of Korea.

245. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/17.

Question of the realization in all countries of the economic, social and cultural rights contained in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and study of special problems which the developing countries face in their efforts to achieve these human rights

246. At the same meeting, the observer for Portugal introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.21, sponsored by Angola, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Bulgaria, Croatia, Cuba, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Ecuador, Finland, Georgia, Germany, Iceland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Mexico, Norway, Portugal, Romania, Senegal, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovakia, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain and Tunisia. Andorra, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Chile, France, Greece, Guatemala, Liechtenstein, Malta, Morocco, Mozambique, the Netherlands, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Poland, Switzerland, Timor-Leste and Ukraine subsequently joined the sponsors.

247. The observer for Portugal orally revised paragraphs 12 and 16 of the draft resolution.

248. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications¹⁹ of the draft resolution.

249. A statement in explanation of his delegation's position was made by the representative of Canada.

250. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/18.

The right to education

251. Also at the 55th meeting, the observer for Portugal introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.22, sponsored by Angola, Austria, Belarus, Belgium, Brazil, Bulgaria, Cameroon, Cyprus, Denmark, Finland, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Italy, Latvia, Luxembourg, Mongolia, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, San Marino, Senegal, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovakia, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, Sweden and Tunisia. Algeria, Andorra, Argentina, Armenia, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Burundi, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, Ecuador, Estonia, Equatorial Guinea, France, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Liechtenstein, Madagascar, Malta, Mexico, Morocco, Mozambique, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Swaziland, Switzerland, Thailand, Timor-Leste, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, the United Republic of Tanzania, Viet Nam and Zambia subsequently joined the sponsors.

252. A statement in relation to the draft resolution was made by the representative of India.

253. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/19.

¹⁹ See footnote 2 above (chap. III, para. 49).

Adverse effects of the illicit movement and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes on the enjoyment of human rights

254. At the 56th meeting, on 22 April 2003, the representative of South Africa introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.19, sponsored by South Africa (on behalf of the African Group of States). Cuba, Ecuador, Equatorial Guinea, Georgia, Haiti and Nicaragua subsequently joined the sponsors.

255. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications²⁰ of the draft decision.

256. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Japan, Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Ireland, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement) and the Syrian Arab Republic.

257. At the request of the representative of Japan, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 38 votes to 13, with 2 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Algeria, Argentina, Bahrain, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Chile,
	China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon,
	Guatemala, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico,
	Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation,
	Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan,
	Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Uruguay,
	Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.

Against:Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland,
Japan, Poland, Sweden, United Kingdom of Great Britain and
Northern Ireland, United States of America.

Abstaining: Armenia, Ukraine.

258. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/20.

Effects of structural adjustment policies and foreign debt on the full enjoyment of all human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights

259. Also at the 56th meeting, the representative of Cuba introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.23, sponsored by Algeria, Angola, Bangladesh, Burundi, Cameroon, China, Congo, Côte d'Ivoire, Cuba, the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Ecuador, Equatorial Guinea, Ethiopia, Gabon, Haiti, Indonesia, Kenya, the Lao People's Democratic Republic, Madagascar, Malaysia, Mozambique, Myanmar, Nigeria, Pakistan, the Philippines, Rwanda, Senegal, Sierra Leone, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Tunisia, the United Republic

²⁰ Ibid.

of Tanzania, Viet Nam, Yemen, and Zimbabwe. Botswana, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, the Dominican Republic, Nicaragua, Swaziland, Uruguay and Zambia subsequently joined the sponsors.

260. A statement in relation to the draft resolution was made by the representative of Guatemala.

261. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications²¹ of the draft resolution.

262. The representatives of Guatemala and Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement) made statements in explanation of vote before the vote.

263. At the request of the representative of Ireland, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 29 votes to 14, with 10 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Algeria, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Russian Federation, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Against:	Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland, Japan, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.
Abstaining:	Argentina, Armenia, Bahrain, Chile, Costa Rica, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru Saudi Arabia, Ukraine.

264. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/21.

Women's equal ownership of, access to and control over land and the equal rights to own property and to adequate housing

265. At the same meeting, the representative of Mexico introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.24, sponsored by Brazil, Chile, Croatia, Cuba, Denmark, Ecuador, Finland, Germany, Guatemala, Japan, Liechtenstein, Mexico, Norway, Pakistan, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Portugal, South Africa, Switzerland, Thailand, Uruguay, Venezuela and Zambia. Australia, Austria, Bangladesh, Belgium, Canada, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, France, Georgia,

²¹ Ibid.

Greece, India, Italy, Ireland, Luxembourg, Madagascar, Malaysia, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Serbia and Montenegro, Spain, Sweden, Turkey and the United Republic of Tanzania subsequently joined the sponsors.

266. The representative of the United States of America proposed the deletion of the words "right to" before "adequate housing" in paragraph 4 of the draft resolution.

267. Statements in relation to the draft resolution were made by the representatives of Mexico and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.

268. A statement in explanation of vote before the vote was made by the representative of Germany.

269. At the request of the representative of Mexico a recorded vote was taken on the proposed amendment of the United States of America, which was rejected by 36 votes to 3 with 14 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Australia, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.
Against:	Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Chile, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Guatemala, India, Japan, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Russian Federation, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Abstaining:	Bahrain, Canada, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Gabon, Germany, Ireland, Kenya, Poland, Republic of Korea, Saudi Arabia, Sweden, Ukraine.

270. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/22.

Globalization and its impact on the full enjoyment of all human rights

271. At the 56th meeting, the representative of Algeria (on behalf of the like-minded group of States) introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.25, sponsored by Algeria, Bangladesh, Bhutan, Cameroon, China, Cuba, Egypt, India, Indonesia, the Islamic Republic of Iran, Kenya, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Nepal, Pakistan, the Philippines, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, South Africa, Sri Lanka, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Uganda, Viet Nam and Zimbabwe. Argentina, Ecuador, Equatorial Guinea, Ethiopia, Gabon, Madagascar, Thailand and Zambia subsequently joined the sponsors.

272. A statement in relation to the draft resolution was made by the representative of Japan.

273. The representative of Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country which is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement) made a statement in explanation of vote before the vote.

274. At the request of the representative of Japan, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 38 votes to 15. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Bahrain, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.

Against:Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland,
Japan, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of
Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.

Abstaining: None.

- 275. A statement in explanation of vote after the vote was made by the representative of Chile.
- 276. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/23.

Human rights and extreme poverty

277. Also at the 56th meeting, the representative of France introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.26 sponsored by Algeria, Bulgaria, Denmark, Finland, France, Gabon, Germany, Iceland, Mexico, Monaco, Romania, San Marino, Slovakia, Sri Lanka, Thailand, Tunisia and Venezuela. Andorra, Argentina, Austria, Australia, Belarus, Belgium, Bhutan, Brazil, Burundi, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, China, Colombia, Costa Rica, Croatia, Cyprus, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Ethiopia, Equatorial Guinea, Georgia, Guatemala, Greece, India, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Kazakhstan, Kenya, Luxembourg, Madagascar, Mali, Malta, Morocco, Nicaragua, Norway, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Portugal, the Republic of Korea, the Republic of Moldova, Senegal, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, Swaziland, Switzerland, Togo, Ukraine, Uruguay, Viet Nam and Zambia subsequently joined the sponsors.

278. The representative of France orally revised several paragraphs of the draft resolution on the basis of a text distributed to the members of the Commission.

279. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications²² of the draft resolution.

280. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/24.

²² Ibid.

The right to food

281. At the same meeting, the representative of Cuba introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.27, sponsored by Algeria, Bangladesh, Belarus, Bhutan, Botswana, Burundi, Cameroon, China, Congo, Côte d'Ivoire, Croatia, Cuba, the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Egypt, Equatorial Guinea, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Gabon, Indonesia, Iraq, the Islamic Republic of Iran, Kenya, the Lao People's Democratic Republic, Lebanon, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Madagascar, Malaysia, Mauritania, Mexico, Mongolia, Mozambique, Nigeria, Pakistan, the Philippines, Romania, the Russian Federation, Rwanda, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Slovenia, South Africa, Sri Lanka, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Tunisia, Turkey, the United Republic of Tanzania, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Yemen and Zimbabwe. Andorra, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Colombia, El Salvador, Finland, France, Georgia, Guatemala, India, Italy, Luxembourg, Mauritius, Nepal, Norway, Paraguay, Peru, Portugal, Qatar, Swaziland, Switzerland and Zambia subsequently joined the sponsors.

282. The representative of Cuba orally revised paragraph 7 of the draft resolution.

283. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications²³ of the draft resolution.

284. The representative of the United States of America made a statement in explanation of vote before the vote.

285. The representative of Canada made a statement in connection with the draft resolution.

286. At the request of the representatives of Canada and the United States of America, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, as orally revised, which was adopted by 51 votes to 1, with 1 abstention. The voting was as follows:

 In favour: Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Austria, Bahrain, Belgium, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Croatia, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, France, Gabon, Germany, Guatemala, India, Ireland, Japan, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Sweden, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.

Against: United States of America.

Abstaining: Australia.

287. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/25.

²³ Ibid.

Promotion of the enjoyment of the cultural rights of everyone and respect for different cultural identities

288. At the 56th meeting, the representative of Cuba introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.28, sponsored by Angola, Burundi, Cameroon, China, Congo, Cuba, the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Equatorial Guinea, Haiti, Iraq, the Islamic Republic of Iran, Kenya, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Pakistan, Senegal, Sierra Leone, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Viet Nam, Yemen and Zimbabwe. Bangladesh, the Dominican Republic, Ghana, Nicaragua, Qatar, Swaziland, Thailand and Zambia subsequently joined the sponsors.

289. A statement in relation to the draft resolution was made by the representative of the United States of America.

290. A statement in explanation of his delegation's position was made by the representative of Guatemala.

291. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/26.

Adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living

292. Also at the 56th meeting, the representative of Germany introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.30/Rev.1, sponsored by Austria, Bulgaria, Cameroon, Croatia, Cyprus, Denmark, Ecuador, Finland, France, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Iceland, Italy, Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, Mexico, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, the Republic of Moldova, Romania, Senegal, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, Switzerland and Tunisia. Albania, Algeria, Belgium, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Brazil, Chile, Equatorial Guinea, Guatemala, Kenya, Nicaragua, Serbia and Montenegro, Sweden, Thailand, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Timor-Leste and Uruguay subsequently joined the sponsors.

293. The representative of Germany orally revised paragraph 9 of the draft resolution.

294. Statements in relation to the draft resolution were made by the representatives of Cuba and the United States of America.

295. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications²⁴ of the draft resolution.

296. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/27.

²⁴ Ibid.

The right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health

297. At the same meeting, the representative of Brazil introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.32, sponsored by Angola, Armenia, Brazil, Cameroon, Congo, Cuba, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Ethiopia, Georgia, Iraq, Kazakhstan, Panama, Paraguay, Turkey, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam and Zimbabwe. Afghanistan, Albania, Algeria, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Burkina Faso, Burundi, China, Costa Rica, El Salvador, Equatorial Guinea, Ghana, Guatemala, Honduras, Kenya, Madagascar, Mauritius, Morocco, Mozambique, Nigeria, Peru, Senegal, Swaziland, Thailand, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Timor-Leste and Zambia subsequently joined the sponsors.

298. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Argentina, Canada, India, Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement), South Africa, the Syrian Arab Republic and the United States of America.

299. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 39 votes to 1 with 13 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Bahrain, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, Japan, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
- Against: United States of America.
- *Abstaining*: Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Croatia, France, Germany, India, Ireland, Poland, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.

300. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/28.

Access to medication in the context of pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria

301. At the 56th meeting, the representative of Brazil introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.33, sponsored by Angola, Armenia, Australia, Belgium, Brazil, Cameroon, Chile, Congo, Cuba, Ecuador, Ethiopia, Finland, Georgia, Iraq, Italy, Kazakhstan, Madagascar, Mexico, Monaco, Mozambique, the Netherlands, Norway, Panama, Paraguay, Portugal, Turkey, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam and Zimbabwe. Afghanistan, Albania, Algeria, Andorra, Austria, Argentina, Bangladesh, Bhutan, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Bulgaria, Burkina Faso, Burundi, Canada, China, Colombia, Costa Rica, Croatia, Cyprus, Denmark, El Salvador, Eritrea, Equatorial Guinea, France, Haiti, Honduras, Gabon, Ghana, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, India, Ireland, Kenya, Luxembourg, Malaysia, Mali, Malta, Mauritius, Nicaragua, Nigeria, Pakistan, Peru, Poland, Senegal, Serbia and Montenegro, Sierra Leone, Slovenia, South Africa, the Sudan, Swaziland, Thailand, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Timor-Leste, Uganda, the United Republic of Tanzania and Zambia subsequently joined the sponsors.

302. The representative of the United States of America proposed that the first and second preambular paragraphs be deleted.

303. At the request of the representative of the United States of America a recorded vote was taken on the proposal, which was rejected by 52 votes to 1. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Australia, Bahrain, Belgium, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Croatia, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, France, Gabon, Germany, Guatemala, India, Ireland, Japan, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Sweden, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.

Against: United States of America.

Abstaining: None.

304. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/29.

The Social Forum

305. At the same meeting, the representative of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland introduced the amendment (E/CN.4/2003/L.20) to draft decision 3 that the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights recommended to the Commission for adoption (see E/CN.4/2003/2-E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/46, chap. I). Equatorial Guinea, Georgia, Nicaragua and Poland subsequently joined the sponsor. The amendment consisted of replacing the text of draft decision 3 by the following text:

"The Commission on Human Rights, taking note of resolution 2002/12 of 14 August 2002 of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, decides to recommend to the Economic and Social Council that it authorize the Sub-Commission to hold during its fifty-fifth session a two-day forum on economic, social and cultural rights, to be known as the Social Forum, made up of 10 members of the Sub-Commission, to be appointed by the regional groups of the Sub-Commission, and that the Council also authorize the provision of all the necessary facilities for the preparation and servicing of the event."

306. A statement in connection with the proposed amendment was made by the representatives of Chile and Cuba.

307. A statement in explanation of vote before the vote was made by the representative of Algeria.

308. At the request of the representatives of Chile and Cuba, a recorded vote was taken on the proposed amendment, which was rejected by 32 votes to 17, with 4 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Australia, Austria, Bahrain, Belgium, Canada, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland, Japan, Poland, Republic of Korea, Saudi Arabia, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.
Against:	Algeria, Argentina, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Russian Federation, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Abstaining:	Armenia, Brazil, Senegal, Sierra Leone.

309. In view of the rejection of the proposed amendment, the Commission took action on draft decision 3 of the Sub-Commission.

310. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications²⁵ of the draft decision.

311. At the request of the representative of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, a recorded vote was taken on the draft decision, which was adopted by 36 votes to 1, with 16 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Russian Federation, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
- *Against*: United States of America.
- *Abstaining*: Australia, Austria, Bahrain, Belgium, Canada, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland, Japan, Poland, Republic of Korea, Saudi Arabia, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.
- 312. For the text of the decision as adopted, see chapter II, section B, decision 2003/107.

²⁵ Ibid.

- XI. Civil and political rights, including the questions of:
 - (a) Torture and detention;
 - (b) Disappearances and summary executions;
 - (c) Freedom of expression;
 - (d) Independence of the judiciary, administration of justice, impunity;
 - (e) Religious intolerance;
 - (f) States of emergency;

(g) Conscientious objection to military service

313. The Commission considered agenda item 11 at its 32nd meeting, on 4 April, at its 35th meeting, on 7 April, at its 36th and 37th meetings, on 8 April, at its 38th and 39th meetings on 9 April, at its 57th, 58th and 59th meetings, on 23 April, and at its 60th meeting on 24 April 2003.²⁶

314. For the documents issued under agenda item 11, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

315. At the 32nd meeting, on 4 April 2003, Mr. Ambeyi Ligabo, Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/67 and Add.1-2).

316. At the 35th meeting, on 7 April 2003, Mr. Louis Joinet, Chairperson of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, introduced the report of the Working Group (E/CN.4/2003/8 and Add.1-3). During the subsequent interactive dialogue, the representative of Cuba addressed questions to the Chairperson of the Working Group, to which he responded.

317. At the same meeting, Mr. Abdelfattah Amor, the Special Rapporteur on freedom of religion or belief, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/66 and Add.1).

318. At the 36th meeting, on 8 April 2003, a statement was read out by a member of the secretariat on behalf of Mr. Jaap Walkate, Chairperson of the Board of Trustees of the United Nations Voluntary Fund for Victims of Torture.

²⁶ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

319. At the same meeting, Mr. Theo van Boven, Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/68 and Add.1-3), and his study (E/CN.4/2003/69). During the interactive dialogue, the representatives of Canada and Cuba and the observer for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which he responded.

320. Also at the same meeting, Mr. Bernard Kessedjian, Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Inter-sessional open-ended working group on a draft legally binding normative instrument for the protection of all persons from enforced disappearance, introduced the report of the Working Group (E/CN.4/2003/71).

321. At the same meeting, Mr. Diego García-Sayán, Chairperson of the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances, introduced the report of the Working Group (E/CN.4/2003/70 and Corr.1-2). During the interactive dialogue, the representatives of Cuba, Guatemala and Japan and the observer for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) addressed questions to the Chairperson of the Working Group, to which he responded.

322. At the same meeting, Ms. Asma Jahangir, Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions, introduced her report (E/CN.4/2003/3 and Corr.1, Add.1 and Add.1/Corr.1, and Add.2-4). During the subsequent interactive dialogue, the representative of the Democratic Republic of the Congo and the observers for Greece, Jamaica, Norway and Switzerland addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which he responded.

323. Also at the same meeting, Mr. Param Cumaraswamy, Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/65 and Add.1-4). During the subsequent interactive dialogue, the representatives of Cuba and the United States of America and the observer for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which he responded.

324. At the 58th meeting, on 23 April 2003, the Deputy United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Mr. Bertrand Ramcharan, made a statement.

325. In the general debate on agenda item 11, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

Question of arbitrary detention

326. At the 57th meeting, on 23 April 2003, the representative of France introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.40, sponsored by France, Iceland, Monaco, Romania, Slovakia and Slovenia. Albania, Andorra, Argentina, Armenia, Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Burundi, Cameroon, Canada, Croatia, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Ecuador, Equatorial Guinea, Finland, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, Hungary, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Kenya, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Madagascar, Malta, Mexico, Morocco, Nicaragua, Norway, Peru, Poland, Portugal, the Republic of Korea, the Republic of Moldova, Senegal, Serbia and Montenegro, South Africa, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Ukraine, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and Uruguay subsequently joined the sponsors.

327. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications²⁷ of the draft resolution.

328. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/31.

Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment

329. Also at the 57th meeting, the observer for Denmark introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.42, sponsored by Albania, Andorra, Angola, Argentina, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Bulgaria, Cameroon, Canada, Costa Rica, Chile, Croatia, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Ecuador, Estonia, Finland, France, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, Hungary, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Mexico, Monaco, Mongolia, Morocco, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Panama, Peru, Poland, Portugal, the Republic of Korea, the Republic of Moldova, Romania, San Marino, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Turkey, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, the United States of America, Uruguay and Venezuela. Armenia, Australia, Colombia, Kenya, Mauritius, Senegal, South Africa, Timor-Leste and Ukraine subsequently joined the sponsors.

330. The observer for Denmark orally revised paragraph 22 of the draft resolution.

331. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of Algeria and Sierra Leone.

332. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications²⁸ of the draft resolution.

333. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/32.

Human rights and forensic science

334. At the same meeting, the observer for Denmark introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.43, sponsored by Andorra, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America. Argentina, Armenia, Bulgaria, Croatia, Cyprus, Georgia and Mexico subsequently joined the sponsors.

²⁷ See footnote 2 above (chap. III, para. 49).

²⁸ Ibid.

335. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications²⁹ of the draft resolution.

336. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/33.

Right to restitution, compensation and rehabilitation for victims of grave violations of human rights and fundamental freedoms

337. At the 57th meeting, the representative of Chile introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.44, sponsored by Argentina, Armenia, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Denmark, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, France, Germany, Guatemala, Iceland, Japan, Mexico, the Netherlands, Nigeria, Norway, Peru, Portugal, Slovenia, Spain, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and Venezuela. Austria, Belgium, Burkina Faso, Cyprus, Finland, Georgia, Greece, Luxembourg, the Republic of Korea, South Africa and Sweden subsequently joined the sponsors.

338. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications³⁰ of the draft resolution.

339. A statement in explanation of his delegation's position was made by the representative of the United States of America.

340. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/34.

Strengthening of popular participation, equity, social justice and non-discrimination as essential foundations of democracy

341. Also at the 57th meeting, the representative of Cuba introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.47, sponsored by Algeria, Angola, Botswana, Burundi, China, Congo, Cuba, the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, the Dominican Republic, Equatorial Guinea, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Haiti, Iraq, Kenya, Mauritania, Nigeria, Rwanda, Sierra Leone, South Africa, the Sudan, Swaziland, the Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Uganda, Viet Nam, Yemen and Zimbabwe. Madagascar and Venezuela subsequently joined the sponsors.

342. A statement in explanation of vote before the vote was made by the representatives of Brazil, Guatemala and Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement).

³⁰ Ibid.

²⁹ Ibid.

343. At the request of the representative of Ireland (on behalf of the European Union), a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 29 votes to 12, with 12 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Algeria, Bahrain, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, China, Cuba,
	Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, India, Kenya,
	Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Russian Federation, Senegal,
	Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab
	Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Against:	Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, France, Germany, Ireland, Poland,
-	Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland,
	United States of America.
Abstaining:	Argentina, Armenia, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, Japan, Mexico, Paraguay,
0	Peru, Republic of Korea, Saudi Arabia, Uruguay.

344. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/35.

Interdependence between democracy and human rights

345. At the same meeting, the observer for Romania introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.49, sponsored by Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Australia, Benin, Brazil, Bulgaria, Croatia, Cyprus, Denmark, Ecuador, Finland, France, Georgia, Hungary, India, Italy, Japan, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Mexico, Mongolia, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, the Republic of Korea, the Republic of Moldova, Romania, San Marino, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Switzerland, Tunisia, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay and Venezuela. Albania, Belgium, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, El Salvador, Estonia, Gabon, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, Iceland, Ireland, Israel, Liechtenstein, Madagascar, Nepal, Nicaragua, Portugal, Senegal, Sweden, Thailand, Turkey and the United States of America subsequently joined the sponsors.

346. The observer for Romania orally revised paragraph 14 of the draft resolution.

347. At the same meeting, the representative of Cuba introduced the amendments (E/CN.4/2003/L.75) to draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.49 sponsored by Cuba. The amendments read as follows:

"1. Insert after the second paragraph two new preambular paragraphs reading as follows:

'Recognizing that all peoples have the right of self-determination by virtue of which they freely determine their political status and freely pursue their economic, social and cultural development, as enshrined in the Charter of the United Nations and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and on the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights,'

Recognizing also and respecting the rich and diverse nature of the community of the world's democracies, which arises out of all the world's social, cultural and religious beliefs and traditions,'.

"2. Replace paragraph 3 by the following:

'3. *Also reaffirms* that there is an inextricable link between democracy and the realization of all economic, social and cultural rights;'."

348. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of Algeria, China, Cuba, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Peru, Sierra Leone, the Syrian Arab Republic and Viet Nam.

349. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications³¹ of the draft resolution.

350. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote on the proposed amendments to the draft resolution were made by the representatives of Algeria, Cuba, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement), the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Pakistan, Peru and the Sudan.

351. At the request of the representative of Cuba, a separate and recorded vote was taken on the first paragraph of point 1 of the amendments to the draft resolution. This paragraph was rejected by 28 votes to 23, with 2 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Algeria, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Uganda, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
- Against:Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Australia, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, Chile,
Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, India, Ireland, Japan,
Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Thailand,
Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland,
United States of America, Uruguay, Venezuela.

Abstaining: Senegal, Sri Lanka.

352. The representative of Cuba withdrew the remaining proposed amendments.

³¹ Ibid.

353. At the request of the representative of Cuba, a vote was taken on the draft resolution, as orally revised. It was adopted by 36 votes to none, with 17 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Bahrain, Belgium, Brazil, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, India, Ireland, Japan, Kenya, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Senegal, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sweden, Thailand, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay, Venezuela, Zimbabwe.

Against: None.

Abstaining: Algeria, Burkina Faso, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Saudi Arabia, Sierra Leone, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Uganda, Viet Nam.

354. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/36.

Human rights and terrorism

355. At the 58th meeting, the representative of Algeria introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.51, sponsored by Algeria, Burundi, Cameroon, China, Colombia, Cuba, Egypt, Georgia, Indonesia, Kenya, Madagascar, Nigeria, Oman, Pakistan, the Philippines, the Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sri Lanka, the Sudan, Swaziland, Togo, Tunisia, Turkey, Uganda, Viet Nam and Zimbabwe. Azerbaijan, Bangladesh, Ecuador, Ethiopia, India, Mauritania and Qatar subsequently joined the sponsors.

356. A statement in connection with the draft resolution was made by the representative of the Russian Federation.

357. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Argentina, Chile, Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement), the Syrian Arab Republic and the United States of America.

358. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 30 votes to 12, with 11 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Algeria, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Peru, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.

- *Against*: Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland, Poland, Sweden, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.
- Abstaining: Argentina, Armenia, Brazil, Chile, Guatemala, Japan, Paraguay, Republic of Korea, Syrian Arab Republic, Ukraine, Uruguay.

359. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/37.

360. In view of the adoption of resolution 2003/37, the Commission did not consider draft decision 9, recommended by the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights for adoption (see E/CN.4/2003/2-E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/46, chap. I).

Question of enforced or involuntary disappearances

361. Also at the 58th meeting, the representative of France introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.53/Rev.1, sponsored by Albania, Andorra, Argentina, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Bulgaria, Cameroon, Cuba, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Ecuador, France, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Mexico, Monaco, Morocco, the Netherlands, Norway, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Switzerland and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. Armenia, Burundi, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, Equatorial Guinea, Finland, Japan, Madagascar, Nicaragua, Nigeria, Portugal, the Republic of Moldova, Senegal, Serbia and Montenegro, South Africa, Swaziland, Sweden, Ukraine and Uruguay subsequently joined the sponsors.

362. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/38.

Integrity of the judicial system

363. At the same meeting, the representative of the Russian Federation introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.54, sponsored by Cuba and the Russian Federation. Belarus subsequently joined the sponsors.

364. The representative of the Russian Federation orally revised the draft resolution by modifying the fifth preambular paragraph, by inserting a new paragraph after paragraph 2 and by modifying paragraphs 6 (renumbered 7) and 11 (renumbered 12).

365. A statement in connection with the draft resolution was made by the representative of the United States of America.

366. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, as orally revised, which was adopted by 31 votes to 1, with 21 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Russian Federation, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Against:	United States of America.

Abstaining: Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, Croatia, France, Germany, India, Ireland, Japan, Poland, Republic of Korea, Saudi Arabia, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay, Venezuela.

367. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/39.

Hostage-taking

368. At the 58th meeting, the representative of the Russian Federation introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.55, sponsored by Algeria, Armenia, Belarus, China, Colombia, Cuba, Ecuador, Georgia, India, Kazakhstan, Nepal, Pakistan, the Philippines, the Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Sri Lanka, Turkey, Ukraine and Uruguay. Azerbaijan, Cyprus, Nicaragua, Spain and Venezuela subsequently joined the sponsors.

369. A statement in connection with the draft resolution was made by the representative of the United States of America.

370. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/40.

The incompatibility between democracy and racism

371. Also at the 58th meeting, the representative of Brazil introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.56, sponsored by Albania, Angola, Argentina, Belarus, Brazil, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, Congo, Croatia, Cuba, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Ethiopia, France, Georgia, Guatemala, India, Italy, Mexico, Mozambique, Panama, Paraguay, Poland, Romania, the Russian Federation, Spain, Sri Lanka, Tunisia, Turkey, Uruguay and Venezuela. Armenia, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Burundi, China, Colombia, Cyprus, Egypt, Equatorial Guinea, Ireland, Mauritius, Monaco, Morocco, Nicaragua, Peru, the Republic of Korea, Senegal, Thailand and Timor-Leste subsequently joined the sponsors.

372. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/41.

Extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions

373. At the same meeting, the representative of Sweden introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.57/Rev.1, sponsored by Albania, Andorra, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Cameroon, Chile, Croatia, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, France, Georgia, Germany,

Guatemala, Hungary, Iceland, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Mexico, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Panama, Poland, Portugal, the Republic of Moldova, Romania, San Marino, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Ukraine, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and Uruguay. Armenia, Australia, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Bulgaria, Canada, Costa Rica, Ecuador, El Salvador, Estonia, Greece, Ireland, Italy, Liechtenstein, Madagascar, Nicaragua, Peru, South Africa, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Timor-Leste and Venezuela subsequently joined the sponsors.

374. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of India, Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement), Pakistan (on behalf of the Organization of the Islamic Conference) and Sweden.

375. At the 60th meeting, on 24 April 2003, in accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications³² of the draft resolution.

376. At the same meeting, statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Argentina and India.

377. At the request of the representative of Pakistan, a separate and recorded vote was taken on paragraph 5 of the draft resolution. The paragraph was retained by 27 votes to 10, with 15 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Armenia, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Mexico, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Sweden, Thailand, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and
	Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay, Venezuela.
Against:	Algeria, Bahrain, Cameroon, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Saudi Arabia, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic.
Abstaining:	Argentina, China, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Paraguay, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Swaziland, Togo, Uganda, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.

378. Also at the same meeting, the representative of the United States of America made a statement in explanation of vote before the vote.

³² Ibid.

379. At the request of the representative of Pakistan, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 37 votes to none, with 16 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, Cuba, France, Germany, Guatemala, India, Ireland, Japan, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Swaziland, Sweden, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay, Venezuela, Zimbabwe.

Against: None.

Abstaining: Algeria, Bahrain, China, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Viet Nam.

380. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/53.

The right to freedom of opinion and expression

381. At the 59th meeting, on 23 April 2003, the representative of Canada introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.59, sponsored by Albania, Andorra, Argentina, Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, the Czech Republic, Denmark, the Dominican Republic, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, India, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Mexico, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, the Republic of Korea, Romania, San Marino, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Switzerland, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America. Armenia, Australia, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Brazil, Colombia, Costa Rica, Croatia, Cyprus, Ecuador, El Salvador, Georgia, Guatemala, Israel, Latvia, Madagascar, Morocco, New Zealand, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Senegal, Serbia and Montenegro, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sweden, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Turkey, Ukraine, Uruguay and Venezuela subsequently joined the sponsors.

382. The representative of Canada orally revised the draft resolution by modifying paragraphs 2, 3 (*c*), 5, 7, 9 (*a*) and 17 (*e*), as reflected in a document circulated to the members of the Commission.

383. The representative of Cuba withdrew the amendments (E/CN.4/2003/L.73) to draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.59, sponsored by Cuba. The amendments read as follows:

"1. Insert a new preambular paragraph after the fifth preambular paragraph, reading as follows:

Reaffirming article 20 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, which proclaims that any propaganda for war shall be prohibited by law,'

"2. Insert a new preambular paragraph after the sixth preambular paragraph, reading as follows:

Recognizing that universal, ubiquitous and affordable access to knowledge and to information and communication technologies are at the core of full enjoyment of freedom of opinion and expression by everyone and all peoples,'

"3. In paragraph 2, delete 'and country-specific'.

"4. At the end of subparagraph 3 (*a*), add 'and peace activists, as well as people peacefully demonstrating against negative consequences of globalization'.

"5. Insert two new paragraphs after paragraph 5, reading as follows:

'6. *Stresses* that, in the face of current imbalances in flows of information at the global level, it is necessary to reinforce international cooperation and solidarity aimed at enabling in all countries, particularly developing countries, the development of their media and information and communication facilities as vital requirements for the full enjoyment of the right to freedom of opinion and expression by all;

'7. *Affirms* that enjoyment of freedom of opinion and expression by all requires that media as well as information and communication technologies be people-centred, with citizens and communities at their core, and be at the service of humankind and, in this regard, inter alia, encourages the establishment of a multilateral, intergovernmental, democratic and transparent governance of the Internet;'

"with the subsequent paragraphs renumbered accordingly.

"6. At the end of subparagraph 9 (a) (renumbered 11 (a)) insert 'or peace activism'.

"7. Add a new subparagraph 9 (*e*) (renumbered 11 (*e*)) reading as follows:

(*e*) Transfer of information and communication technologies and technical and financial assistance to developing countries with a view to promoting the participation of their people in a better-balanced flow of information and ideas;'

"8. In paragraph 14 (renumbered 16), after human immunodeficiency virus/acquired immune deficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS), insert 'and raising awareness of the vital importance of universal access to medication for people infected with or affected by this pandemic'.

"9. At the end of subparagraph 17 (*d*) (renumbered 19 (*d*)), insert 'as well as promoting universal access to communication technologies, knowledge and information in the public domain'.

"10. Insert a new subparagraph after subparagraph 17 (d) (renumbered 19 (d)), reading as follows:

'To make recommendations on ways to enhance the participation of developing countries in the flow of information and ideas, with a view to promoting a new equilibrium and greater reciprocity in the international flow of information;'.

"11. In paragraph 19 (renumbered 21), replace 'including the issue of security and protection for media professionals' with 'including the issues of security, protection, independence, objectivity and social responsibility of media professionals, as well as restrictions imposed on the enjoyment of freedom of opinion and expression of peace activists and those peacefully demonstrating against the negative consequences of globalization'."

384. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/42.

Independence and impartiality of the judiciary, jurors and assessors and the independence of lawyers

385. Also at the 59th meeting, the observer for Hungary introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.48, sponsored by Argentina, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Bulgaria, Canada, Croatia, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, France, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, Haiti, Honduras, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Japan, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Mexico, Nepal, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sri Lanka, Switzerland, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and Uruguay. Armenia, Chile, Ecuador, El Salvador, Estonia, Ethiopia, Finland, Georgia, Israel, Italy, Madagascar, Nicaragua, Paraguay, the Republic of Korea, Senegal, Serbia and Montenegro, Sweden and Turkey subsequently joined the sponsors.

386. The observer for Hungary orally revised paragraph 5 of the draft resolution.

387. A statement in connection with the draft resolution was made by the representative of Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement).

388. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications³³ of the draft resolution.

³³ Ibid.

389. A statement in explanation of vote before the vote was made by the representative of the United States of America.

390. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/43.

Discrimination in the criminal justice system

391. At the same meeting, the Commission had before it draft decision 1 recommended by the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights for adoption by the Commission (see E/CN.4/2003/2-E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/46, chap. I).

392. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications³⁴ of the draft decision.

393. The draft decision was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section B, decision 2003/108.

Elimination of all forms of religious intolerance

394. At the 58th meeting, the representative of Ireland introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.58, sponsored by Afghanistan, Albania, Andorra, Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Belarus, Belgium, Brazil, Bulgaria, Burkina Faso, Burundi, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Finland, France, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, Haiti, Hungary, Iceland, India, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Monaco, Mozambique, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Panama, the Philippines, Poland, the Republic of Korea, the Republic of Moldova, Romania, San Marino, Serbia and Montenegro, Sierra Leone, Slovakia, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, Switzerland, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Thailand, Tunisia, Uganda, Ukraine, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, the United Republic of Tanzania, the United States of America, Uruguay and Venezuela. Bosnia and Herzegovina, Cuba, Estonia, Israel, Nicaragua, Peru, Portugal, Sweden and Timor-Leste subsequently joined the sponsors. The United States of America withdrew from the sponsors.

395. The representative of the United States of America orally modified the draft resolution by inserting after the thirteenth preambular paragraph a new preambular paragraph reading as follows:

"Recognizing with deep concern the increase in anti-Semitism and Islamophobia in various parts of the world, as well as the emergence of racial and violent movements based on racism and discriminatory ideas directed against Jewish, Muslim and Arab communities,".

³⁴ Ibid.

396. At the same meeting, the representative of India modified the amendment proposed by the representative of the United States of America by including at the end of the paragraph "and other communities".

397. The representative of Pakistan further modified the amendment proposed by the representative of the United States of America to read as follows: *"Recognizes with deep concern* the increase in religious intolerance directed against all religious communities".

398. Statements in connection with the proposals were made by the representatives of Canada, Cuba, Guatemala, India, Ireland, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Pakistan, the Syrian Arab Republic and the United States of America.

399. At the 60th meeting, the representative of Ireland requested that the Commission should take action on the draft resolution.

400. At the same meeting, the representative of the United States of America withdrew the original amendment and proposed another text for the new paragraph.

401. A statement in connection with the new amendment was made by the representative of the Syrian Arab Republic.

402. At the request of the representative of the Syrian Arab Republic, a recorded vote was taken on the new amendment proposed by the United States of America, which was retained by 25 votes to 5, with 22 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Chile, Croatia,
France, Germany, Guatemala, India, Ireland, Japan, Mexico, Paraguay,
Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Sri Lanka, Sweden,
Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland,
United States of America.

- *Against*: Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Sierra Leone, Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Zimbabwe.
- Abstaining: Algeria, Bahrain, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, China, Costa Rica, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Kenya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, South Africa, Sudan, Swaziland, Thailand, Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam.

403. At the same meeting, the United States of America rejoined the sponsors of the draft resolution. Sierra Leone withdrew from the sponsors.

404. At the request of the representative of the Syrian Arab Republic, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, as orally amended, which was adopted by 51 votes to none, with 2 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Australia, Bahrain, Belgium, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Croatia, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, France, Gabon, Germany, Guatemala, India, Ireland, Japan, Kenya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Sweden, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.

Against: None.

Abstaining: Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Syrian Arab Republic.

405. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/54.

XII. Integration of the human rights of women and the gender perspective:

(a) Violence against women

406. The Commission considered agenda item 12 at its 40th meeting, on 9 April, at its 41st and 42nd meetings, on 10 April, at its 44th meeting, on 11 April, and at its 59th meeting, on 23 April 2003.³⁵

407. For the documents issued under agenda item 12, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

408. At the 40th meeting, on 9 April 2003:

(*a*) The Chairperson of the Commission on the Status of Women, Ms. Kyung wha Kang, made a statement.

(*b*) The Chairperson of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, Ms. Ayse Feride Acar, made a statement.

409. At the same meeting, the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences, Ms. Radhika Coomaraswamy, introduced her report (E/CN.4/2003/75 and Corr.1, Add.1, Add.2 and Add.2/Corr.1 and Add.3-4). During the interactive dialogue the representatives of Canada, Cuba and the Russian Federation, as well as the observers for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) and Switzerland addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which she responded.

410. Also at the same meeting, the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Mr. Sergio Vieira de Mello, made a statement.

411. In the general debate on agenda item 12, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

Integrating the human rights of women throughout the United Nations system

412. At the 59th meeting, on 23 April 2003, the representative of Chile introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.50, sponsored by Albania, Andorra, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Bulgaria, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Croatia, Cyprus, Denmark, the Dominican Republic, Finland, France, Germany, Guatemala, Iceland, Italy, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Mexico, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Nicaragua, Norway, Panama, Peru, Romania, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Thailand, Tunisia,

³⁵ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay and Venezuela. Bangladesh, Belarus, Burkina Faso, Ecuador, El Salvador, Georgia, Greece, Ireland, Kenya, Liechtenstein, Madagascar, Malta, Paraguay, the Philippines, Portugal, the Republic of Korea, Serbia and Montenegro and Swaziland subsequently joined the sponsors.

413. The representative of Chile orally revised paragraph 26 on the basis of a text distributed to the members of the Commission.

414. At the same meeting, the representatives of Argentina and the United States of America made statements in connection with the draft resolution.

415. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/44.

Elimination of violence against women

416. Also at the 59th meeting, the representative of Canada introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.52, sponsored by Albania, Andorra, Australia, Austria, Botswana, Bulgaria, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, Croatia, the Czech Republic, Denmark, the Dominican Republic, Finland, Germany, Greece, Iceland, Lithuania, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Paraguay, the Philippines, Poland, Romania, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Thailand, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay and Venezuela. Afghanistan, Angola, Armenia, Belarus, Belgium, Bolivia, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Colombia, Costa Rica, Cyprus, Ecuador, El Salvador, Estonia, France, Georgia, Guatemala, Ireland, Italy, Kenya, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Madagascar, Malaysia, Mauritius, Mexico, Mongolia, Mozambique, Nicaragua, Peru, Portugal, Republic of Korea, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Swaziland, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Turkey, the United Republic of Tanzania and Zambia subsequently joined the sponsors.

417. The representative of Canada orally revised the draft resolution by modifying paragraph 26.

418. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of Cuba, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya and the United States of America.

419. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, a separate and recorded vote was taken on paragraph 16, which was retained by 38 votes to 3 with 12 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Bahrain, Belgium, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, Democratic Republic of the Congo, France, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Kenya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sweden, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay, Venezuela, Zimbabwe. Against: India, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, United States of America.

Abstaining: Algeria, Cameroon, China, Cuba, Gabon, Saudi Arabia, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Togo, Uganda, Viet Nam.

420. A statement in explanation of his delegation's position was made by the representative of Argentina.

421. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/45.

XIII. Rights of the child

422. The Commission considered agenda item 13 at its 38th meeting, on 9 April, at its 45th meeting, on 11 April, at its 46th and 47th meetings, on 14 April, and at its 63rd meeting, on 25 April 2003.³⁶

423. For the documents issued under agenda item 13, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

424. At the 38th meeting, on 9 April 2003, the Chairperson of the Committee on the Rights of the Child, Mr. Jacob Egbert Doek, made a statement.

425. At the 45th meeting, on 11 April 2003, the Special Rapporteur on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography, Mr. Juan Miguel Petit, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/79 and Add.1 and 2). During the ensuing interactive dialogue, the representatives of Canada and Cuba addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which he responded.

426. In the general debate on agenda item 13, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

Abduction of children in Africa

427. At the 63rd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the representative of South Africa introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.46, sponsored by South Africa (on behalf of the Group of African States). France, Germany and Nicaragua subsequently joined the sponsors.

428. The representative of South Africa orally revised the draft resolution, as contained in a text distributed to the Commission.

429. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2002/85.

Rights of the child

430. Also at the 63rd meeting, the observer for Greece (on behalf of the European Union and the Group of Latin American and Caribbean States) introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.105, sponsored by Albania, Andorra, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Croatia, Cuba, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Estonia, Finland, France, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, Honduras, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Jamaica, Kazakhstan, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Mexico, Monaco, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Nicaragua, Norway, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Portugal, Romania, San Marino, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovakia, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Togo, Ukraine, the United Kingdom

³⁶ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay and Venezuela. Afghanistan, Bangladesh, Belarus, Cameroon, China, Ethiopia, India, Japan, Pakistan, Saudi Arabia, Sierra Leone, Thailand and Turkey subsequently joined the sponsors.

431. The observer for Greece orally revised the draft resolution by amending the fifth preambular paragraph and paragraph 16.

432. A statement in connection with the draft resolution was made by the representatives of Argentina and the United States of America.

433. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications³⁷ of the draft resolution.

434. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country which is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement), Uruguay and the Syrian Arab Republic.

435. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, a recorded vote was taken on the first preambular paragraph and on paragraph 35 (a), which were retained by 51 votes to 1. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Bahrain, Belgium, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Croatia, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, France, Gabon, Germany, Guatemala, India, Ireland, Japan, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Sweden, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.

Against: United States of America.

Abstaining: None.

436. A statement in explanation of vote after the vote was made by the representative of the United States of America.

437. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/86.

³⁷ See footnote 2 above (chap. III, para. 49).

XIV. Specific groups and individuals:

- (a) Migrant workers;
- (b) Minorities;
- (c) Mass exoduses and displaced persons;

(d) Other vulnerable groups and individuals

438. The Commission considered agenda item 14 at its 41st meeting, on 10 April, and, concurrently with items 16 to 20 (see chapters XVI to XX), at its 47th meeting, on 14 April, at its 48th and 49th meetings, on 15 April, at its 53rd meeting, on 17 April, at its 55th meeting, on 22 April, at its 59th meeting, on 23 April, and at its 60th meeting, on 24 April 2003.³⁸

439. For the documents issued under agenda item 14, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

440. At the 41st meeting, on 10 April 2003:

(*a*) The Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants, Ms. Gabriela Rodríguez Pizarro, introduced her report (E/CN.4/2003/85, Add.1 and Add.1/Corr.1, Add.3 and Add.3/Corr.1 and Add.4);

(*b*) The Representative of the Secretary-General on internally displaced persons, Mr. Francis M. Deng, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/86, Add.1 and Add.1/Corr.1, and Add.3-6);

(c) A member of the Board of Trustees of the United Nations Voluntary Trust Fund on Contemporary Forms of Slavery, Ms. Tatiana Matveeva, read a statement on behalf of the Chairperson of the Board, Swami Agnivesh.

441. In the general debate on agenda item 14, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

Human rights of migrants

442. At the 59th meeting, on 23 April 2003, the representative of Mexico introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.63, sponsored by Algeria, Armenia, Bangladesh, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Burundi, Chile, Congo, Costa Rica, Ecuador, Egypt,

³⁸ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

El Salvador, Ethiopia, Guatemala, Haiti, Honduras, Indonesia, Kenya, Madagascar, Mexico, Nicaragua, Paraguay, Peru, the Philippines, Senegal, Tunisia, Turkey and Uruguay. Argentina, Azerbaijan, Bolivia, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Georgia, Morocco, Serbia and Montenegro and Zambia subsequently joined the sponsors.

443. The representative of Mexico orally revised the draft resolution by amending paragraph 31.

444. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/46.

The protection of human rights in the context of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) and acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS)

445. Also at the 59th meeting, the representative of Poland introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.64, sponsored by Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Cameroon, Canada, Croatia, Cyprus, Denmark, El Salvador, Finland, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, Hungary, Ireland, Italy, Kenya, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Madagascar, Malta, Mexico, Mozambique, the Netherlands, Norway, the Philippines, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovakia, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, Swaziland, Sweden, Switzerland, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. Armenia, Bulgaria, Ecuador, France, Iceland, Nicaragua, Peru, Senegal, Thailand, Ukraine, the United States of America and Uruguay subsequently joined the sponsors.

446. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/47.

International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families

447. At the same meeting, the representative of Mexico introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.67, sponsored by Bangladesh, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Burkina Faso, Cuba, Ecuador, Egypt, El Salvador, Equatorial Guinea, Guatemala, Haiti, Mexico, Morocco, Paraguay, Peru, the Philippines, Senegal, Sri Lanka, Tunisia, Turkey and Uruguay. The Democratic Republic of the Congo, Nicaragua and Timor-Leste subsequently joined the sponsors.

448. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications³⁹ of the draft resolution.

449. Statements in explanation of the position of their respective delegations were made by the representatives of Australia, Canada and the United States of America.

³⁹ See footnote 2 above (chap. III, para. 49).

450. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/48.

Human rights of persons with disabilities

451. At the 59th meeting, the representative of Sweden introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.68, sponsored by Albania, Algeria, Andorra, Angola, Australia, Austria, Bangladesh, Belarus, Belgium, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Brazil, Bulgaria, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Ecuador, Finland, France, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, Hungary, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, Malta, Mexico, Morocco, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Nicaragua, Norway, Panama, the Philippines, Poland, Portugal, Romania, San Marino, Senegal, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, the Sudan, Sweden, Switzerland, Thailand, Tunisia, Turkey, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and Uruguay. Armenia, Bolivia, Burkina Faso, Colombia, the Dominican Republic, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Ireland, Israel, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Sierra Leone and Ukraine subsequently joined the sponsors.

452. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/49.

Rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities

453. Also at the 59th meeting, the representative of Austria introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.70, sponsored by Andorra, Angola, Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Bulgaria, Canada, Croatia, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, Georgia, Guatemala, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Mexico, the Netherlands, Norway, Peru, Poland, Portugal, the Republic of Korea, Romania, the Russian Federation, San Marino, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovakia, Slovenia, Sweden, Switzerland, Ukraine, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, the United States of America and Uruguay. Belarus, Ecuador, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Nicaragua, Sri Lanka and Thailand subsequently joined the sponsors.

454. The representative of Austria orally revised the draft resolution by modifying and moving the eighth preambular paragraph and modifying paragraph 17.

455. A statement in connection with the draft resolution was made by the representative of Pakistan.

456. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/50.

Internally displaced persons

457. Also at the same meeting, the representative of Austria introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.71/Rev.1, sponsored by Albania, Andorra, Angola, Argentina, Armenia, Austria, Belgium, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Botswana, Bulgaria, Canada, Cyprus, the Democratic

Republic of the Congo, Denmark, Ecuador, Finland, France, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Mexico, the Netherlands, Norway, Peru, Poland, Portugal, the Republic of Korea, Romania, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovakia, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and Uruguay. Afghanistan, Australia, Croatia, Eritrea, Nicaragua and Thailand subsequently joined the sponsors.

458. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representative of India.

459. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/51.

Human rights and mass exoduses

460. At the 60th meeting, on 24 April 2003, the representative of Canada introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.65, sponsored by Austria, Canada, Cyprus, Finland, Germany, Greece, Iceland, Italy, Liechtenstein, Malta, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, Switzerland and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. Argentina, Australia, Belgium, Costa Rica, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Ecuador, Eritrea, France, Georgia, Ireland, Japan, Luxembourg, Mexico, Nicaragua, Poland, Portugal and Serbia and Montenegro subsequently joined the sponsors.

461. The representative of Canada orally revised the draft resolution by modifying the second preambular paragraph and paragraph 18.

462. At the same meeting, the representative of Cuba withdrew the amendment (E/CN.4/2003/L.102) to draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.65 sponsored by Cuba. The amendment consisted of inserting, after paragraph 1, a new paragraph 2 which would read as follows:

"2. Urges all States to refrain in their international relations from the threat or use of force in any manner inconsistent with the Charter of the United Nations or any act of aggression against or occupation of foreign territories, which are root causes of mass exoduses and displacement of people;"

463. A statement in connection with the draft resolution was made by the representative of India.

464. A statement in explanation of his delegation's position was made by the representative of the United States of America.

465. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/52.

Housing and property restitution in the context of refugees and other displaced persons

466. Also at the 60th meeting, the Commission considered draft decision 2 recommended by the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights for adoption by the Commission (see E/CN.4/2003/2-E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/46, chap. I).

467. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications⁴⁰ of the draft resolution.

468. The draft decision was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section B, decision 2003/109.

⁴⁰ Ibid.

XV. Indigenous issues

469. The Commission considered agenda item 15 at its 42nd and 43rd meetings, on 10 April, at its 44th meeting, on 11 April, and at its 60th and 61st meetings, on 24 April, and at its 63rd meeting, on 25 April 2003.⁴¹

470. For the documents issued under agenda item 15, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

471. At the 42nd meeting, on 10 April 2003, a representative of the secretariat read out a statement on behalf of Mr. Luis-Enrique Chávez, Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Working Group of the Commission on Human Rights to elaborate a draft declaration in accordance with paragraph 5 of General Assembly resolution 49/214 of 23 December 1994, in relation to the report of the Working Group (E/CN.4/2003/92 and Add.1).

472. At the same meeting, Mr. Rodolfo Stavenhagen, Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights and fundamental freedoms of indigenous people, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/90 and Add.1-3). During the ensuing interactive dialogue, the representatives of Canada, Guatemala and Mexico, as well as the observers for Ecuador, Greece (on behalf of the European Union) and the Philippines, addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which he responded.

473. Also at the 42nd meeting:

(*a*) Ms. Victoria Tauli-Corpuz, Chairperson of the Board of Trustees of the United Nations Voluntary Fund for Indigenous Populations, made a statement;

(b) At the same meeting, Mr. José Carlos Morales Morales, Chairperson of the Advisory Group of the United Nations Voluntary Fund for the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People, made a statement.

474. In the general debate on agenda item 15, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights

475. At the 60th meeting, on 24 April 2003, the representative of Cuba introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.17, sponsored by Cuba.

476. The representative of Cuba orally revised the draft resolution by modifying the third preambular paragraph.

⁴¹ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

477. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Algeria, Australia (also on behalf of Canada), Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement) and the United States of America.

478. At the request of the representative of Australia, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, as orally revised, which was adopted by 34 votes to 15, with 4 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Algeria, Argentina, Bahrain, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
- Against:Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland,
Japan, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of
Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.

Abstaining: Armenia, Cameroon, Malaysia, Senegal.

479. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/55.

480. In view of the adoption of resolution 2003/58, the Commission took no action on draft decisions 5 and 8 recommended by the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights for adoption by the Commission (see E/CN.4/2003/2-E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/46, chap. I).

Human rights and indigenous issues

481. Also at the 60th meeting, the representative of Guatemala introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.60, sponsored by Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Bolivia, Brazil, Burundi, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, Cyprus, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Denmark, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Guatemala, Italy, Mexico, New Zealand, Norway, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Portugal, Romania, Rwanda, South Africa, Spain, Sweden and Switzerland. Greece, Luxembourg and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland subsequently joined the sponsors.

482. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications⁴² of the draft resolution.

⁴² See footnote 2 above (chap. III, para. 49).

483. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/56.

Working Group of the Commission on Human Rights to elaborate a draft declaration in accordance with paragraph 5 of General Assembly resolution 49/214 of 23 December 1994

484. At the same meeting, the representative of Canada introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.69, sponsored by Australia, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Denmark, Ecuador, Estonia, Finland, Guatemala, Mexico, New Zealand, Norway, Peru, the Russian Federation, Spain, Sweden and Switzerland. Argentina, Austria, Belgium, Croatia, France, Germany, Greece, Italy, Nicaragua, Paraguay, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America subsequently joined the sponsors.

485. The representative of Canada orally revised the draft resolution by modifying paragraph 5.

486. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications⁴³ of the draft resolution.

487. A statement in connection with the draft resolution was made by the representative of the United States of America.

488. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/57.

Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People

489. At the 60th meeting, the observer for New Zealand introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.72, sponsored by Argentina, Australia, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Cyprus, Denmark, Ecuador, Estonia, Finland, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, Iceland, Ireland, Malta, Mexico, New Zealand, Norway, Peru, the Russian Federation, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. Armenia, Croatia, Ethiopia, France, Italy, Paraguay and Ukraine subsequently joined the sponsors.

490. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of Cuba and the United States of America.

491. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/58.

⁴³ Ibid.

Indigenous peoples' permanent sovereignty over natural resources

492. Also at the 60th meeting, the representative of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland introduced the amendment (E/CN.4/2003/L.61) that it sponsored to draft decision 4 recommended by the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights for adoption by the Commission (see E/CN.4/2003/2-E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/46, chap. I). The amendment consisted of replacing the text of draft decision 4 with the following text:

"The Commission on Human Rights, taking note of Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights resolution 2002/15 of 14 August 2002, and bearing in mind that Ms. Erica-Irene Daes is no longer a member of the Sub-Commission, requests the Sub-Commission to reconsider its request that she be appointed as Special Rapporteur to undertake a study on indigenous peoples' permanent sovereignty over natural resources."

493. Statements in connection with the proposed amendment were made by the representatives of Cuba, Guatemala and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.

494. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Algeria, China, Cuba, Germany, Guatemala, India, Pakistan, the Syrian Arab Republic, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America.

495. At the request of the representative of Cuba, a recorded vote was taken on the proposed amendment, which was rejected by 30 votes to 16, with 7 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland, Japan, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.
Against:	Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Peru, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, South Africa, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Abstaining:	Cameroon, Paraguay, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Sri Lanka, Thailand, Uganda.

496. At the same meeting, at the request of the representative of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, a recorded vote was taken on the draft decision as a whole, which was adopted by 34 votes to 8, with 10 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Chile, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Against:	Australia, Brazil, Canada, France, Germany, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.
Abstaining:	Austria, Belgium, Croatia, Ireland, Japan, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sri Lanka, Sweden, Thailand.

497. For the text of the decision as adopted, see chapter II, section B, decision 2003/110.

Presentation of the report of the Working Group on Indigenous Populations on its twentieth session to the Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues

498. At the 61st meeting, on 24 April 2003, the representative of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland introduced the amendment (E/CN.4/2003/L.62) that it sponsored to draft decision 7 recommended by the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights for adoption by the Commission (see E/CN.4/2003/2-E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/46, chap. I).

499. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications⁴⁴ of the draft decision.

500. A statement in connection with the proposed amendment was made by the representative of the United States of America.

501. Draft decision 7, as revised by the proposed amendment (E/CN.4/2003/L.62), was adopted without a vote. For the text of the decision as adopted, see chapter II, section B, decision 2003/111.

International Decade of the World's Indigenous People

502. At the 63rd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the Commission considered draft decision 6 recommended by the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights for adoption by the Commission (see E/CN.4/2003/2-E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/46, chap. I).

503. Statements in connection with the draft decision were made by the representatives of Australia, Cuba, Pakistan and the United States of America.

504. The draft decision was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section B, decision 2003/117.

⁴⁴ Ibid.

XVI. Report of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights:

(a) Report and draft decisions;

(b) Election of members

505. The Commission considered agenda item 16 at its 28th meeting, on 3 April 2003, and concurrently with items 14 and 17 to 20 (see chapters XIV and XVII to XX) at its 48th meeting, on 15 April, at its 53rd meeting, on 17 April, and at its 61st meeting, on 24 April 2003.⁴⁵

506. For the documents issued under agenda item 16, see annex VI. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

507. In the general debate on agenda item 16, statements were made by members of the Commission and non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

508. At the 28th meeting, on 3 April 2003, Mr. Paulo Sérgio Pinheiro, Chairperson of the fifty-fourth session of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/94).

The work of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights

509. At the 61st meeting, on 24 April 2003, the observer for Luxembourg introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.66, sponsored by Andorra, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Cyprus, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, Georgia, Germany, Hungary, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Monaco, the Netherlands, Norway, Portugal, Romania, San Marino, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. Afghanistan, Algeria, Armenia, Bulgaria, Chile, France, Greece, Guatemala, New Zealand, Poland, the Russian Federation, Serbia and Montenegro and Ukraine subsequently joined the sponsors.

510. The observer for Luxembourg orally revised the draft resolution by modifying paragraph 3 (a).

⁴⁵ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

511. At the same meeting the representative of Cuba withdrew the proposed amendment (E/CN.4/2003/L.103) to draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.103, sponsored by Cuba. The amendment read as follows:

"1. In paragraph 3 (*a*), replace the following phrase: 'in accordance with the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, which govern the Sub-Commission, and with the decisions taken by the Commission' by the following text:

'expertise of former members of the Sub-Commission could continue to be used to carry out some activities requested by the Sub-Commission and confirmed by the Commission on Human Rights;'.

- "2. Delete paragraph 9 (*d*).
- "3. Delete paragraph 11 (*b*)."

512. Also at the same meeting, the representative of Algeria withdrew the proposed amendment (E/CN.4/2003/L.104) to draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.66, sponsored by Algeria. The amendment consisted of adding the following phrase at the end of paragraph 3 (*a*): "former members should, however, be authorized to complete their ongoing work".

513. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications⁴⁶ of the draft resolution.

514. A statement in explanation of his delegation's position was made by the representative of the United States of America.

515. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/59.

⁴⁶ See footnote 2 above (chap. III, para. 49).

XVII. Promotion and protection of human rights:

- (a) Status of the International Covenants on Human Rights;
- (b) Human rights defenders;
- (c) Information and education;

(d) Science and the environment

516. The Commission considered agenda item 17, concurrently with items 14, 16 and 18 to 20 (see chapters XIV, XVI and XVIII to XX), at its 47th meeting, on 14 April, at its 48th and 49th meetings, on 15 April, at its 53rd meeting, on 17 April, at its 61st meeting, on 24 April, and at its 62nd and 63rd meetings, on 25 April 2003.⁴⁷

517. For the documents issued under agenda item 17, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

518. At the 49th meeting, on 15 April 2003, Ms. Hina Jilani, the Special R

epresentative of the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights defenders, introduced her report (E/CN.4/2003/104 and Add.1-4). During the ensuing interactive dialogue, the observers for Greece (on behalf of the European Union), Norway and Switzerland addressed questions to the Special Representative, to which she responded.

519. At the same meeting, Mr. Miguel Alfonso Martínez, Special Rapporteur on human rights and human responsibilities of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/105). During the ensuing interactive dialogue, the representatives of Cuba, Guatemala, Senegal and the Syrian Arab Republic, as well as the observer for Egypt, addressed questions to the Special Rapporteur, to which he responded.

520. At the 63rd meeting, 25 April 2003, the Deputy United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Mr. Bertrand G. Ramcharan, made a statement.

521. In the general debate on agenda item 17, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

Enhancement of international cooperation in the field of human rights

522. At the 61st meeting, on 24 April 2003, the representative of Malaysia introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.39 sponsored by Malaysia (on behalf of States members of the Non-Aligned Movement and China). Nicaragua subsequently joined the sponsors.

⁴⁷ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

523. The representative of Malaysia orally revised the draft resolution by modifying the penultimate preambular paragraph.

524. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/60.

Promotion of peace as a vital requirement for the full enjoyment of all human rights by all

525. At the same meeting, the representative of Cuba introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.76, sponsored by Algeria, Angola, Belarus, Botswana, Burundi, China, Congo, Cuba, the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Equatorial Guinea, Haiti, Iraq, the Islamic Republic of Iran, Kenya, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Mozambique, Qatar, Rwanda, Sierra Leone, the Sudan, Swaziland, the Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Tunisia and Zimbabwe. Eritrea and Malaysia subsequently joined the sponsors.

526. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Algeria, Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement) and the United States of America.

527. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 33 votes to 16, with 4 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Algeria, Armenia, Bahrain, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Peru, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Against:	Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland, Japan, Paraguay, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.

Abstaining: Argentina, Chile, Costa Rica, India.

528. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/61.

Development of public information activities in the field of human rights, including the World Public Information Campaign on Human Rights

529. At the 61st meeting, the observer for Italy introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.80, sponsored by Australia, Canada, Costa Rica, Croatia, Denmark, Germany, Italy, Japan, Malta, Romania, San Marino, South Africa and Thailand. Albania, Austria, Chile, Georgia, Greece,

Iceland, Ireland, Israel, Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, Nicaragua, Nigeria, Norway, Peru, Poland, Portugal, Republic of Moldova, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovenia, Spain, Switzerland, Timor-Leste, Tunisia and Venezuela subsequently joined the sponsors.

530. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/62.

Promotion of a democratic and equitable international order

531. Also at the 61st meeting, the representative of Cuba introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.84, sponsored by Algeria, Angola, Bangladesh, Botswana, Burundi, China, Congo, Cuba, the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Equatorial Guinea, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Haiti, Iraq, the Islamic Republic of Iran, Kenya, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Qatar, Sierra Leone, South Africa, the Sudan, Swaziland, the Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Viet Nam and Zimbabwe. Egypt, Madagascar and Pakistan subsequently joined the sponsors.

532. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Algeria, Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement) and the United States of America.

533. At the request of the representative of Ireland (on behalf of the European Union), a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 31 votes to 15, with 7 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Algeria, Armenia, Bahrain, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Against:	Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland, Japan, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.

Abstaining: Argentina, Chile, Costa Rica, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Uruguay.

534. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/63.

Human rights and human responsibilities

535. At the same meeting, the representative of Algeria introduced draft decision E/CN.4/2003/L.86, sponsored by Algeria, Bangladesh, Bhutan, Cuba, China, Egypt, India, Indonesia, Malaysia, Myanmar, Nepal, Pakistan, Sri Lanka, the Sudan and Viet Nam. Madagascar and the Philippines subsequently joined the sponsors. The draft decision read as follows:

"At its ... meeting, on ... April 2003, the Commission on Human Rights decided to recommend to the Economic and Social Council:

"(*a*) To authorize Mr. Miguel Alfonso Martínez, Special Rapporteur of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights appointed to undertake the study on human rights and human responsibilities requested by the Commission in its resolution 2000/63 of 26 April 2000, to send again to Member States and intergovernmental and international non-governmental organizations the questionnaire contained in the annex to his preliminary report (E/CN.4/2002/107 and Corr.1), requesting them to submit their replies to it, and to circulate to those same addressees for their views the pre-draft declaration on human social responsibilities contained in annex I to his final report (E/CN.4/2003/105) in order for him to submit to the Commission at its sixtieth session a duly structured compilation of the essential aspects in this field;

"(*b*) To request the Secretary-General to provide the Special Rapporteur with all the necessary assistance for him to thoroughly fulfil those tasks.

"The Commission also decided to take note of the final report submitted by the Special Rapporteur on the requested study and to continue the consideration of this issue at its sixtieth session under the same agenda item."

536. The representative of Algeria orally revised the draft decision by deleting the words "to take note of the final report submitted by the Special Rapporteur on the requested study and" in the last paragraph.

537. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement) and the Syrian Arab Republic.

538. At the request of the representative of Ireland (on behalf of the European Union), a recorded vote was taken on the draft decision, as orally revised. The draft decision was rejected by 25 votes to 25, with 3 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Algeria, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
 Argentina, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay.

Abstaining: Armenia, Gabon, Venezuela.

Human rights defenders

539. At the 61st meeting, the observer for Norway introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.87, sponsored by Albania, Andorra, Argentina, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Bulgaria, Canada, Chile, Croatia, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Ecuador, Estonia, Finland, France, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Mexico, Monaco, Morocco, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Nicaragua, Niger, Nigeria, Norway, Pakistan, Poland, Portugal, the Republic of Korea, Romania, San Marino, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovakia, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, Sri Lanka, Sweden, Switzerland, Timor-Leste, Tunisia, Turkey, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay and Venezuela. The Dominican Republic, Japan, Madagascar, Peru, Ukraine and Senegal subsequently joined the sponsors.

540. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications⁴⁸ of the draft resolution.

541. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/64.

The role of good governance in the promotion of human rights

542. Also at the 61st meeting, the representative of the Republic of Korea introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.90, sponsored by Albania, Andorra, Armenia, Australia, Belgium, Bulgaria, Cameroon, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Croatia, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Denmark, Finland, Germany, Guatemala, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Mexico, Nepal, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Poland, the Republic of Korea, the Republic of Moldova, Romania, San Marino, Senegal, Slovakia, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Thailand, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America. Austria, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Cyprus, Ecuador, Georgia, Greece, Israel, Latvia, Madagascar, Morocco, Nicaragua, Peru, Portugal, Serbia and Montenegro, Singapore and Ukraine subsequently joined the sponsors.

543. At the same meeting, the representative of the Republic of Korea orally revised paragraph 4 of the draft resolution.

544. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/65.

Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide

545. At the same meeting, the representative of Armenia introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.91, sponsored by Albania, Angola, Argentina, Armenia, Belarus, Brazil,

⁴⁸ See footnote 2 above (chap. III, para. 49).

Burundi, Colombia, Côte d'Ivoire, Croatia, Cyprus, Ecuador, Georgia, Guatemala, Kenya, Mexico, Romania, Rwanda, Ukraine and Uruguay. Peru and Serbia and Montenegro subsequently joined the sponsors.

546. The representative of Armenia orally revised the draft resolution by modifying paragraph 3.

547. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/66.

The question of the death penalty

548. At the 61st meeting, the observer for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.93, sponsored by Albania, Andorra, Angola, Argentina, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Brazil, Bulgaria, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Côte d'Ivoire, Croatia, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Denmark, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Estonia, Finland, France, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Haiti, Honduras, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Mauritius, Mexico, Monaco, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Nicaragua, Norway, Palau, Panama, Papua New Guinea, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Portugal, the Republic of Moldova, Romania, San Marino, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Timor-Leste, Turkey, Ukraine, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay and Venezuela. Armenia, Azerbaijan, Djibouti, Guinea-Bissau, Seychelles and South Africa subsequently joined the sponsors.

549. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of Algeria, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, India and Saudi Arabia (also on behalf of Bahrain, China, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Japan, Kenya, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Sierra Leone, the Sudan, Swaziland, the Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Viet Nam and Zimbabwe).

550. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Kenya, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Thailand and the United States of America.

551. At the request of the representative of India, a recorded and separate vote was taken on paragraphs 4 (*j*), 5 (*b*) and 7 of the draft resolution. They were retained by 24 votes to 20, with 8 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Russian Federation, South Africa, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay, Venezuela.
- Against:Bahrain, China, Cuba, India, Japan, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia,
Pakistan, Republic of Korea, Saudi Arabia, Sierra Leone, Sudan,
Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, United States
of America, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.

Abstaining: Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, Kenya, Senegal, Sri Lanka.

552. At the request of the representative of Saudi Arabia, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 24 votes to 18, with 10 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Russian Federation, South Africa, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay, Venezuela.
Against:	Bahrain, China, Japan, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Republic of Korea, Saudi Arabia, Sierra Leone, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, United States of America, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Abstaining:	Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guatemala, India, Kenya, Senegal, Sri Lanka.

553. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/67.

Protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism

554. At the 62nd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the representative of Mexico introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.94, sponsored by Argentina, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Burundi, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, the Czech Republic, Denmark, the Dominican Republic, El Salvador, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, Haiti, Honduras, Hungary, Ireland, Italy, Kenya, Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, Malta, Mexico, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Nigeria, Norway, Peru, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Senegal, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, the Sudan, Sweden, Switzerland, Uganda, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, the United States of America, Uruguay and Venezuela. Bosnia and Herzegovina, Ecuador, Iceland, Japan, Morocco, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Serbia and Montenegro, Timor-Leste and Ukraine subsequently joined the sponsors.

555. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of Algeria, Pakistan and the Syrian Arab Republic.

556. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/68.

Human rights and bioethics

557. Also at the 62nd meeting, the representative of Germany introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.95 sponsored by Algeria, Croatia, France, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Italy, Luxembourg, Malta, Poland, Romania, San Marino and Switzerland. Albania, Angola, Austria, Bangladesh, Belgium, Bulgaria, Burundi, Cameroon, Congo, Cuba, Cyprus, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Ecuador, Equatorial Guinea, Finland, Gabon, Guinea, Haiti,

Ireland, Kenya, Monaco, Nepal, Nicaragua, Portugal, the Republic of Moldova, Serbia and Montenegro, Sierra Leone, Slovenia, South Africa, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Timor-Leste, and Ukraine subsequently joined the sponsors.

558. A statement in connection with the draft resolution was made by the representatives of Argentina, Chile and the United States of America.

559. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/69.

United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education

560. At the same meeting, the representative of Costa Rica introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.99, sponsored by Costa Rica, Ecuador, Mexico, Russian Federation, San Marino, Uruguay and Venezuela. Afghanistan, Andorra, Armenia, Australia, Australia, Belarus, Chile, Croatia, Czech Republic, Denmark, El Salvador, Guatemala, Ireland, Monaco, Nicaragua, Nigeria, Peru, Republic of Korea, Slovakia, Spain, Thailand, Ukraine and the United States of America subsequently joined the sponsors.

561. The representative of Costa Rica orally revised the draft resolution by modifying paragraphs 21 and 22 on the basis of a text before the Commission.

562. A statement in connection with the draft resolution was made by the representatives of Cuba and India.

563. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/70.

Human rights and the environment as part of sustainable development

564. At the 62nd meeting, the representative of Costa Rica introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.100/Rev.1, sponsored by Costa Rica, Ecuador, Georgia, Nicaragua, Slovenia, Switzerland and Uruguay. Croatia, Equatorial Guinea, Guatemala, Haiti, Peru, South Africa and Ukraine subsequently joined the sponsors.

565. A statement in explanation of his delegation's position was made by the representative of Australia.

566. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/71.

Impunity

567. At the same meeting, the representative of Canada introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.101, sponsored by Austria, Belgium, Canada, Croatia, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, Germany, Guatemala, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Mexico, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Peru, the Republic of Korea, Romania, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Switzerland and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. Armenia, Australia, Bosnia and

Herzegovina, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Ecuador, France, Georgia, Greece, Japan, Latvia, Nicaragua, Poland, Portugal, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa and Sweden subsequently joined the sponsors.

568. The representative of Canada orally revised the draft resolution by modifying the third preambular paragraph and paragraph 16.

569. Statements in connection with the draft resolution were made by the representatives of the Democratic Republic of the Congo, India, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya and the United States of America.

570. At the request of the representative of the United States of America, a recorded vote was taken on the eighth preambular paragraph and on paragraphs 3 and 4 of the draft resolution, which were retained by 38 votes to 5, with 10 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Argentina, Armenia, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Croatia, Democratic Republic of the Congo, France, Gabon, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Kenya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sweden, Thailand, Uganda, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay, Venezuela, Zimbabwe.
- *Against*: Bahrain, India, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Saudi Arabia, United States of America.
- Abstaining: Algeria, Cameroon, China, Cuba, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Viet Nam.

571. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/72.

The prevention of human rights violations caused by the availability and misuse of small arms and light weapons

572. At the 62nd meeting, the Commission had before it draft decision 10 recommended by the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights for adoption by the Commission (see E/CN.4/2003/2-E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/46, chap. I).

573. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications⁴⁹ of the draft decision.

574. The draft decision was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section B, decision 2003/112.

⁴⁹ Ibid.

Human rights and sexual orientation

575. At the 61st meeting, the representative of Brazil introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.92, sponsored by Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Ireland, Italy, Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Norway, Portugal, Spain, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. Croatia, Cyprus, New Zealand, Poland, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovenia, and Switzerland subsequently joined the sponsors.

576. Under rule 65, paragraph 2, of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the representative of Pakistan moved that the Commission take no decision on the draft resolution.

577. Statements in connection with that motion were made by the representatives of Canada and Ireland (on behalf of the European Union and acceding and associated countries).

578. At the request of the representative of Brazil, a recorded vote was taken on the motion, which was defeated by 24 votes to 22, with 6 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Algeria, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, China, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Uganda, Zimbabwe.
- *Against*: Armenia, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, Costa Rica, Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Mexico, Paraguay, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay, Venezuela.
- Abstaining: Argentina, Chile, Cuba, Russian Federation, South Africa, Thailand.

579. At the same meeting, a procedural debate took place in connection with which statements were made by the representatives of Algeria, Bahrain, Brazil, Guatemala, Ireland, Malaysia, Saudi Arabia and Sierra Leone.

580. As a result of the discussion, a recorded vote was taken on a motion by the Chairperson to adjourn the debate, in accordance with rule 49 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, which was carried by 26 votes to 21, with 6 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour: Algeria, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Zimbabwe. Against:Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Croatia, France,
Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Paraguay, Poland, Republic of
Korea, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and
Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay, Venezuela.

Abstaining: Argentina, Armenia, Costa Rica, Mexico, Peru, Viet Nam.

581. At the 63rd meeting, a debate on a procedural issue in relation to draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.92 took place, in connection with which statements were made by the representatives of Bahrain, Belgium, Brazil, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Malaysia, Pakistan, Poland, Saudi Arabia, Sweden, Uganda and Zimbabwe.

582. At the same meeting, the Chairperson made a proposal to postpone consideration of the draft resolution and the amendments thereto (E/CN.4/2003/L.106-110) to the sixtieth session of the Commission.

583. Also at the same meeting, the representative of Canada proposed to request the Economic and Social Council to authorize a resumed session of the Commission for a maximum of two days in order for the Commission to complete its agenda.

584. The proposal by the Chairperson was adopted by 24 votes to 17, with 10 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Algeria, Argentina, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, China, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Against:	Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, Japan, Mexico, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Uruguay, Venezuela.
Abstaining:	Armenia, Australia, Chile, Costa Rica, Ireland, Paraguay, Peru, Russian Federation, South Africa, United States of America.

585. For the text of the decision as adopted, see chapter II, section B, decision 2003/118.

XVIII. Effective functioning of human rights mechanisms:

- (*a*) Treaty bodies;
- (b) National institutions and regional arrangements;

(c) Adaptation and strengthening of the United Nations machinery for human rights

586. The Commission considered agenda item 18, concurrently with items 14, 16, 17, 19 and 20 (see chapters XIV, XVI, XVII, XIX and XX), at its 47th meeting, on 14 April, at its 48th and 49th meetings, on 15 April, at its 53rd meeting, on 17 April, at its 55th meeting, on 22 April, and at its 62nd meeting, on 25 April 2003.⁵⁰

587. At the 62nd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the Deputy United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Mr. Bertrand G. Ramcharan, made a statement.

588. For the documents issued under agenda item 18, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

589. In the general debate on agenda item 18, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of national institutions and of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

Regional cooperation for the promotion and protection of human rights in the Asian and Pacific region

590. At the 62nd meeting, the representative of Pakistan introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.82, sponsored by Australia, Bangladesh, Bhutan, China, the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, India, Indonesia, the Islamic Republic of Iran, Japan, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, Nepal, New Zealand, Oman, Pakistan, the Philippines, Qatar, the Republic of Korea, Saudi Arabia, Sri Lanka and Thailand. Afghanistan, Malaysia, Mongolia, Norway, Thailand and Viet Nam subsequently joined the sponsors.

591. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/73.

Composition of the staff of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

592. At the same meeting, the representative of Cuba introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.83, sponsored by Algeria, Angola, Armenia, Bahrain, Bangladesh, Belarus, Benin, Bhutan, Botswana, Burundi, Cameroon, China, Colombia, Congo, Côte d'Ivoire, Cuba, the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, the Democratic Republic of the Congo,

⁵⁰ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Egypt, Equatorial Guinea, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Haiti, India, Indonesia, the Islamic Republic of Iran, Jordan, Kenya, Lao People's Democratic Republic, Lebanon, Lesotho, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Madagascar, Mauritania, Morocco, Mozambique, Myanmar, Nepal, Nigeria, Oman, Pakistan, Panama, the Philippines, Qatar, Rwanda, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, the Sudan, Swaziland, the Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Tunisia, Uganda, the United Arab Emirates, the United Republic of Tanzania, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zambia and Zimbabwe. Afghanistan, Cambodia, El Salvador, Nicaragua and Yemen subsequently joined the sponsors.

593. The representative of Guatemala made a statement in connection with the draft resolution.

594. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement) and of the Russian Federation.

595. At the request of the representative of Ireland, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 32 votes to 14, with 7 abstentions. The voting was as follows:

In favour:	Algeria, Argentina, Armenia, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Paraguay, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Uruguay, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
Against:	Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, France, Germany, Ireland, Japan,

- Against: Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, France, Germany, Ireland, Japan,
 Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of
 Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America.
- Abstaining: Brazil, Chile, Croatia, Costa Rica, Guatemala, Mexico, Peru.
- 596. For the text of the resolution as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/74.

Regional arrangements for the promotion and protection of human rights

597. At the 62nd meeting, the representative of Belgium introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.88, sponsored by Albania, Argentina, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Brazil, Bulgaria, Cameroon, Croatia, Cyprus, Denmark, the Dominican Republic, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Monaco, Mongolia, Morocco, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Poland, Portugal, the Republic of Korea, the Republic of Moldova, Romania, Senegal, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, the United States of America and Venezuela. Canada, Chile, Madagascar, Nicaragua, Panama, Serbia and Montenegro, Switzerland, Thailand and Ukraine subsequently joined the sponsors.

598. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications⁵¹ of the draft resolution.

599. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/75.

National institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights

600. Also at the 62nd meeting, the representative of Australia introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.89, sponsored by Albania, Argentina, Australia, Austria, Belarus, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Cameroon, Canada, Croatia, Cyprus, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Denmark, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Finland, Georgia, Germany, Greece, Guatemala, Iceland, India, Indonesia, Ireland, Israel, Italy, Japan, Kazakhstan, Latvia, Madagascar, Malta, Mauritius, Mexico, Morocco, Nepal, New Zealand, Nigeria, Norway, the Philippines, Poland, the Republic of Korea, the Republic of Moldova, Romania, Senegal, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sri Lanka, Switzerland, Thailand, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Tunisia, Turkey, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, the United States of America and Venezuela. Afghanistan, Armenia, Azerbaijan, Bangladesh, Chile, Colombia, France, Haiti, Kenya, Nicaragua, Paraguay, Peru, Serbia and Montenegro, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sweden and Ukraine subsequently joined the sponsors.

601. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications⁵² of the draft resolution.

602. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/76.

Enhancement of the functioning of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights in regard to the operation of the mechanism of the Commission on Human Rights

603. At the same meeting, the representative of Saudi Arabia introduced draft decision E/CN.4/2003/L.96, sponsored by Pakistan and Saudi Arabia. Algeria, Bahrain, Bangladesh, Bhutan, Cameroon, China, Cuba, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Gabon, India, Indonesia, the Islamic Republic of Iran, Jordan, Kenya, Kuwait, Lebanon, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mauritania, Morocco, Oman, the Philippines, Qatar, the Russian Federation, South Africa, Sri Lanka, the Sudan, Swaziland, the Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Tunisia, the United Arab Emirates, Viet Nam, Yemen and Zimbabwe subsequently joined the sponsors.

⁵¹ See footnote 2 above (chap. III, para. 49).

⁵² Ibid.

604. Statements in explanation of vote before the vote were made by the representatives of Canada, Ireland (on behalf of the States members of the European Union that are members of the Commission - Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; the acceding country that is a member of the Commission - Poland - aligned itself with the statement) and the Russian Federation.

605. At the request of the representative of Ireland, a recorded vote was taken on the draft resolution, which was adopted by 28 votes to 24, with 1 abstention. The voting was as follows:

- *In favour*: Algeria, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Kenya, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Togo, Uganda, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe.
- Against:Argentina, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica,
Croatia, France, Germany, Guatemala, Ireland, Japan, Mexico, Paraguay,
Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Sweden, Ukraine, United Kingdom of
Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay.

Abstaining: Armenia.

606. For the text of the decision as adopted, see chapter II, section B, decision 2003/113.

XIX. Advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights

607. The Commission considered agenda item 19, concurrently with items 14, 16 to 18 and 20 (see chapters XIV, XVI to XVIII and XX) at its 33rd meeting, on 7 April, at its 47th meeting, on 14 April, at its 49th meeting, on 15 April, at its 53rd meeting, on 17 April, and at its 55th and 62nd meetings, on 25 April 2003.⁵³

608. For the documents issued under agenda item 19, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

609. At the 33rd meeting, on 7 April 2003, Mr. Peter Leuprecht, Special Representative of the Secretary-General for human rights in Cambodia, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/114).

610. At the 49th meeting, on 15 April 2003, Mr. Thomas Hammarberg, member of the Board of Trustees of the United Nations Voluntary Fund for Technical Cooperation in the Field of Human Rights, made a statement.

611. At the 53rd meeting, on 17 April 2003, Mr. Louis Joinet, independent expert appointed by the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights in Haiti, introduced his report (E/CN.4/2003/116). During the ensuing interactive dialogue, the observers for Greece (on behalf of the European Union) and Haiti addressed questions to the independent expert, to which he responded.

612. At the same meeting, a representative of the secretariat read a statement on behalf of the independent expert appointed by the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights in Somalia, Mr. Ghanim Alnajjar, in relation to his report (E/CN.4/2003/115).

613. In the general debate on agenda item 19, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

Situation of human rights in Afghanistan

614. At the 62nd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the Chairperson introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.78.

615. The observer for Afghanistan made a statement in connection with the draft resolution.

616. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/77.

⁵³ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

Assistance to Somalia in the field of human rights

617. At the same meeting, the observer for Italy introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.79, sponsored by Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Denmark, Finland, Germany, Greece, Italy, Luxembourg, Malta, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Portugal, Romania, Spain, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America. Australia, Canada, Finland, France, Ireland, Kenya, Liechtenstein, Nicaragua, San Marino, Slovenia, Sweden, Switzerland and Timor-Leste subsequently joined the sponsors.

618. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications⁵⁴ of the draft resolution.

619. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/78.

Situation of human rights in Cambodia

620. Also at the 62nd meeting, the representative of Japan introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.81, sponsored by Australia, Austria, Belgium, Denmark, Finland, Iceland, Italy, Japan, Monaco, the Netherlands, Romania, Sweden and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. Canada, France, Germany, Greece, Ireland, Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, Nicaragua, Norway, Portugal, Spain, Switzerland and the United States of America subsequently joined the sponsors.

621. A statement in connection with the draft resolution was made by the observer for Cambodia.

622. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications⁵⁵ of the draft resolution.

623. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/79.

Situation of human rights in Sierra Leone

624. At the same meeting, the representative of Canada introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.85, sponsored by Albania, Austria, Belgium, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Canada, Cyprus, Denmark, Finland, Greece, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, Malta, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Romania, Sierra Leone, Slovenia, Spain, the Sudan, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America. Australia, France, Germany, Japan, Lithuania, Nicaragua, Norway, Peru and Portugal subsequently joined the sponsors.

⁵⁴ See footnote 2 above (chap. III, para. 49).

⁵⁵ Ibid.

625. The representative of Canada orally revised the draft resolution by modifying paragraph 2 (b).

626. A statement in connection with the draft resolution was made by the representative of Sierra Leone.

627. A statement in explanation of his delegation's position was made by the representative of the Syrian Arab Republic.

628. The draft resolution, as orally revised, was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/80.

Technical cooperation and advisory services in Chad

629. At the 62nd meeting, the representative of South Africa introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.97, sponsored by South Africa (on behalf of the Group of African States). Liechtenstein and Nicaragua subsequently joined the sponsors.

630. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/81.

Technical cooperation and advisory services in Liberia

631. Also at the same meeting, the representative of South Africa introduced draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.98, sponsored by South Africa (on behalf of the Group of African States). Nicaragua subsequently joined the sponsors.

632. In accordance with rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the attention of the Commission was drawn to the estimated administrative and programme budget implications⁵⁶ of the draft resolution.

633. The draft resolution was adopted without a vote. For the text as adopted, see chapter II, section A, resolution 2003/82.

Technical cooperation and the situation of human rights in Haiti

634. At the 62nd meeting, the Chairperson, on behalf of the Commission, made a statement concerning technical cooperation and the situation of human rights in Haiti, the text of which is reproduced below (para. 635).

Chairperson's statement

635. During its consideration of agenda item 19, the Chairperson made a statement, which reads as follows:

⁵⁶ Ibid.

"Technical cooperation and the situation of human rights in Haiti

"1. The Commission on Human Rights is deeply concerned by the deteriorating human rights situation in Haiti. It invites the Haitian authorities and the international community to press forward with their initiatives to promote democracy in that country.

"2. The Commission urges the Haitian Government to continue and to step up its efforts to combat impunity, to strengthen the rule of law, to safeguard democratic pluralism, to ensure the independence of the judiciary and to protect political leaders, journalists, trade union activists and human rights defenders, in compliance with its international obligations. The Commission appeals to the Government to strengthen its efforts to protect the enjoyment of fundamental rights by all Haitian citizens. Particular attention should be given to the protection of children.

"3. The Commission takes note of the cooperation in promoting human rights between the Haitian authorities and international forums, including regional bodies. It supports the work of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights. The Commission on Human Rights also supports efforts undertaken in the framework of the Organization of American States and stresses the need to implement resolution CP/RES.822 (1331/02) of 4 September 2002 adopted by the Permanent Council of that organization and to relaunch the electoral process. The Commission strongly urges the application, at the earliest possible stage, of the measures identified by the high-level delegation of the group of friendly countries during its visit to Haiti on 19 and 20 March 2003.

"4. The Commission welcomes the good cooperation between the Haitian authorities and the independent expert on the situation of human rights in Haiti. The Commission commends the independent expert on his report (E/CN.4/2003/116) and notes his recommendations with interest. The Commission requests the independent expert to submit a further report to the Commission at its sixtieth session.

"5. The Commission stresses the need for the rapid creation of conditions conducive to the development of international cooperation. It also encourages the international community, as a matter of priority, to step up its technical cooperation, including in the areas of justice, the police and the prison service. The Commission requests the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to expand its activities in Haiti by setting up an office in that country, working together with the Haitian authorities, in line with the recommendations of the independent expert and within existing resources.

"6. The Commission decides to continue to consider the situation of human rights in Haiti at its sixtieth session, under the agenda item entitled 'Advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights'."

XX. Rationalization of the work of the Commission

636. The Commission considered agenda item 20, concurrently with items 14 and 16 to 19 (see chapters XIV and XVI to XIX), at it 47th meeting, on 14 April, at its 48th and 49th meetings, on 15 April, at its 53rd meeting, on 17 April and at its 55th meeting, on 22 April 2003.⁵⁷

637. For the documents issued under agenda item 20, see annex VI to the present report. For a list of all resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and Chairperson's statements, by agenda item, see annex V.

638. In the general debate on agenda item 20, statements were made by members of the Commission, observers and representatives of non-governmental organizations. For a detailed list of speakers, see annex III to the present report.

⁵⁷ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

XXI. (a) Draft provisional agenda for the sixtieth session of the Commission

639. The Commission considered agenda item 21 at its 63rd meeting, on 25 April 2003.⁵⁸

640. In accordance with the provisions of paragraph 3 of Economic and Social Council resolution 1894 (LVII), of 1 August 1974, the Commission had before it a note from the Secretary-General containing a draft provisional agenda for the sixtieth session of the Commission and indicating the documents to be submitted under each agenda item and the legislative authority for their preparation and consideration.

641. The Commission took note of the draft agenda for its sixtieth session, which reads as follows:

- 1. *Election of officers.*
- 2. Adoption of the agenda.
- 3. Organization of the work of the session.

Legislative authority: relevant resolutions and decisions of the General Assembly and the Economic and Social Council; Commission decisions 2003/101, 2003/103, 2003/114, 2003/115 and 2003/116; Chairperson's statement of 25 April 2003.

Documentation:

Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights containing an analysis of the situation of human rights in Colombia (statement agreed on by consensus by the Commission, and made by the Chairperson on 25 April 2003).

4. *Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and follow-up to the World Conference on Human Rights.*

Legislative authority: General Assembly resolution 48/141; Commission resolutions 1997/69, 2002/2, 2002/55 and 2003/44.

Documentation:

Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (General Assembly resolution 48/141, para. 5; Commission resolutions 1997/69, para. 14, 2002/2, para. 17, and 2002/55, para. 8).

⁵⁸ See footnote 1 above (chap. III, para. 1).

5. The right of peoples to self-determination and its application to peoples under colonial or alien domination or foreign occupation.

Legislative authority: Commission resolutions 2003/1, 2003/2, 2003/3 and 2003/44.

Documentation:

- (a) Report of the Special Rapporteur on the use of mercenaries as a means of impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination (Commission resolution 2003/2, para. 16);
- (*b*) Report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of Commission resolution 2003/3 on the situation in occupied Palestine (para. 2).
- 6. *Racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and all forms of discrimination:*
 - (a) Comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action.

Legislative authority: Commission resolutions 1993/20, 2003/4, 2003/30 and 2003/44, and decision 2003/103.

- (*a*) Report of the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance (Commission resolution 1993/20, para. 10);
- (b) Progress report of the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance on the situation of Muslim and Arab peoples in various parts of the world (Commission resolution 2003/4, para. 14);
- (c) Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the implementation of Commission resolution 2003/4 on combating defamation of religions (para. 15);
- (*d*) Progress report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action (Commission resolution 2003/30, para. 21 (*a*));
- (e) Report of the Intergovernmental working group established to make recommendations with a view to the effective implementation of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action and to prepare complementary international standards to strengthen and update international instruments against racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance in all their aspects (Commission resolution 2003/30, para. 23);

- (f) Report of the Working group of experts on people of African descent (resolution 2003/30, para. 26).
- 7. *The right to development.*

Legislative authority: Commission resolutions 2003/44 and 2003/83.

Documentation:

Report of the Open-ended working group established to monitor and review progress made in the promotion and implementation of the right to development (resolution 2003/83, paras. 9 and 10).

8. *Question of the violation of human rights in the occupied Arab territories, including Palestine.*

Legislative authority: Commission resolutions 1993/2, 2003/5, 2003/6, 2003/7 and 2003/44.

Documentation:

- (*a*) Report of the Special Rapporteur (resolution 1993/2 A, para. 4);
- (*b*) Reports of the Secretary-General (resolutions 2003/5, para. 6, and 2003/6, para. 20);
- (c) List of United Nations reports issued between sessions of the Commission that deal with the conditions in which the citizens of the Palestinian and other occupied Arab territories are living under the Israeli occupation (resolution 2003/6, para. 21).
- 9. *Question of the violation of human rights and fundamental freedoms in any part of the world, including:*
 - (a) Question of human rights in Cyprus;
 - (b) Procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolutions 1503 (XLVIII) and 2000/3.

Legislative authority: Economic and Social Council resolutions 1503 (XLVIII), 1990/41 and 2000/3; Commission resolutions 8 (XXIII), 2002/18, 2003/8, 2003/9, 2003/10, 2003/11, 2003/12, 2003/13, 2003/14, 2003/15, 2003/16, 2003/44 and 2003/84 and decision 2003/106.

Documentation:

(*a*) Report of the Working Group on Situations (Economic and Social Council resolution 1990/41);

- (*b*) Report of the Secretary-General on the human rights situation of the Lebanese detainees in Israel (Commission resolution 2003/8, para. 5 (*b*));
- (c) Report of the Secretary-General on reprisals against persons cooperating with representatives of United Nations human rights bodies (Commission resolution 2003/9, para. 6);
- (*d*) Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on his findings and recommendations with regard to the human rights situation in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (Commission resolution 2003/10, para. 6);
- (e) Report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar (Commission resolution 2003/12, para. 6 (*a*));
- (f) Report of the Personal Representative of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the implementation of resolution 2002/18 on the situation of human rights in Cuba (Commission resolution 2003/13, para. 3);
- (g) Report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo (Commission resolution 2003/15, para. 7 (*a*));
- (*h*) Report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Burundi (Commission resolution 2003/16, para. 31);
- (*i*) Report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Iraq (Commission resolution 2003/84, para. 6 (*a*));
- (*j*) Report of the Secretary-General on the question of human rights in Cyprus (Commission decision 2003/106).
- 10. Economic, social and cultural rights.

Legislative authority: Commission resolutions 2002/28, 2002/30, 2003/17, 2003/18, 2003/19, 2003/20, 2003/21, 2003/23, 2003/24, 2003/25, 2003/26, 2003/27, 2003/28, 2003/29 and 2003/44.

- (*a*) Report of the independent expert on the question of human rights and extreme poverty (Commission resolution 2002/30, para. 9 (*g*));
- (b) Report of the Secretary-General on the implications and negative effects of unilateral coercive measures (Commission resolution 2003/17, para. 13 (b));

- (c) Report of the Open-ended working group on the elaboration of an optional protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (Commission resolution 2003/18, para. 16);
- (d) Report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of resolution 2003/18 on the question of the realization in all countries of the economic, social and cultural rights contained in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and study of special problems which the developing countries face in their efforts to achieve these human rights (para. 17);
- (e) Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right to education (Commission resolution 2003/19, para. 11);
- (*f*) Report of the Special Rapporteur on the adverse effects of the illicit movement and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes on the enjoyment of human rights (Commission resolution 2003/20, paras. 14 and 15);
- (g) Analytical report of the independent expert on the effects of structural adjustment policies and foreign debt on the full enjoyment of all human rights, in particular economic, social and cultural rights (resolution 2003/21, para. 12);
- (*h*) Analytical study of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the fundamental principle of non-discrimination in the context of globalization as contained in paragraph 7 of Commission resolution 2002/28 (resolution 2003/23, para. 6);
- (*i*) Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right to food (resolution 2003/25, para. 15);
- (j) Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the results of the consultations requested in paragraph 15 of resolution 2003/26 on the promotion of the enjoyment of the cultural rights of everyone and respect for different cultural identities;
- (*k*) Report of the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living (resolution 2003/27, para. 5);
- (*l*) Compilation by the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights containing proposals referred to in paragraph 9 of resolution 2003/28 on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health;
- (*m*) Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health (resolution 2003/28, para. 19);

- (*n*) Report of the Secretary-General on access to medication in the context of pandemics, such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria (resolution 2003/29, para. 16).
- 11. Civil and political rights, including the questions of:
 - (*a*) *Torture and detention;*
 - (b) Disappearances and summary executions;
 - (c) Freedom of expression;
 - (d) Independence of the judiciary, administration of justice, impunity;
 - (e) Religious intolerance;
 - (f) States of emergency;
 - (g) Conscientious objection to military service.

Legislative authority: Commission resolutions 2002/35, 2002/36, 2002/45, 2002/47, 2003/31, 2003/32, 2003/34, 2003/35, 2003/36, 2003/37, 2003/38, 2003/39, 2003/40, 2003/41, 2003/42, 2003/43, 2003/44, 2003/53 and 2003/54.

- (*a*) Report of the Secretary-General on human rights and terrorism (resolutions 2002/35, para. 11, and 2003/37, para. 11);
- (b) Report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights containing a compilation and analysis of best practices in relation to the recognition of the right of everyone to have conscientious objection to military service, as a legitimate exercise of the right to freedom of thought, conscience and religion, and the provision of alternative forms of service (resolution 2002/45, para. 2);
- (c) In-depth study of the Secretary-General on the issue of violence against children (resolution 2002/47, para. 16);
- (*d*) Report of the Secretary-General on practical measures for the implementation of the international standards in the field of human rights in the administration of justice (resolution 2002/47, para. 26);
- (e) Report of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (resolution 2003/31, para. 11);
- (*f*) Annual report of the Secretary-General on the status of the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (resolution 2003/32, para. 26);

- (g) Report of the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment (resolution 2003/32, para. 34);
- (*h*) Annual report of the Secretary-General on the operations of the United Nations Voluntary Fund for Victims of Torture (resolution 2003/32, para. 39);
- (i) Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the final outcome of the second consultative meeting on the "Basic principles and guidelines on the right to a remedy and reparation for victims of violations of international human rights and humanitarian law" (resolution 2003/34, para. 7);
- (j) Report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the views of various organizations and regional, subregional and other mechanisms on their role in the promotion and consolidation of democracy (resolution 2003/36, para. 13 (d));
- (*k*) Report of the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances (resolution 2003/38, para. 10);
- (*l*) Report of the Intersessional open-ended working group to elaborate a draft legally binding normative instrument for the protection of all persons from enforced disappearance (resolution 2003/38, para. 13);
- (*m*) Report of the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers (resolutions 2003/39, para. 13, and 2003/43, para. 11);
- (*n*) Updated study by the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance on the issue of political platforms which promote or incite racial discrimination (resolution 2003/41, para. 11);
- (*o*) Report of the Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression (resolution 2003/42, para. 19);
- (*p*) Report of the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions (resolutions 2002/36, para. 16 (*a*) and 2003/53, para. 12);
- (q) Report of the Special Rapporteur on freedom of religion or belief (resolution 2003/54, para. 17).
- 12. Integration of the human rights of women and a gender perspective:
 - (a) Violence against women.

Legislative authority: Commission resolutions 1997/44, 2003/44, 2003/45 and 2003/77.

Documentation:

- (*a*) Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences (Commission resolutions 1997/44, para. 14, 2003/45, para. 33, and 2003/77, para. 18);
- (*b*) Joint work plan of the Office of the Special Adviser on Gender Issues and Advancement of Women, the Division for the Advancement of Women and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (resolution 2003/44, para. 12);
- (c) Report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of Commission resolution 2003/44 on integrating the human rights of women throughout the United Nations system (para. 35).

13. *Rights of the child.*

Legislative authority: General Assembly resolution 51/77; Commission resolutions 1992/74, 2003/44, 2003/85 and 2003/86.

- (*a*) Annual report of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the impact of armed conflict on children (General Assembly resolution 51/77, para. 37);
- (b) Report of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights on the state of implementation of the Programme of Action for the Prevention of the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography (Commission resolution 1992/74, sect. I, para. 8);
- (c) Progress report of the Secretary-General on the study on the question of violence against children (Commission resolution 2003/86, para. 20);
- (*d*) Report of the Special Rapporteur on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography (Commission resolution 2003/86, para. 37);
- (e) Report of the Secretary-General (Commission resolution 2003/86, para. 45 (*a*)).
- 14. Specific groups and individuals:
 - (a) Migrant workers;
 - (b) Minorities;
 - (c) Mass exoduses and displaced persons;
 - (d) Other vulnerable groups and individuals.

Legislative authority: Commission resolutions 2002/55, 2002/58, 2002/59, 2002/60, 2003/44, 2003/46, 2003/48, 2003/49, 2003/50 and 2003/51.

Documentation:

- (*a*) Comprehensive follow-up report of the Secretary-General on the problem of violence against women migrant workers (resolution 2002/58, para. 7);
- (b) Report of the Secretary-General on the progress made in the implementation of resolution 2002/60 on missing persons (para. 10);
- (c) Report of the Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants (resolutions 2002/59, para. 11, and 2003/46, para. 28);
- (*d*) Report of the Secretary-General on the status of the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families (resolution 2003/48, para. 10);
- (e) Report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on progress in the implementation of the recommendations contained in the study on human rights and disabilities and on the programme of work of the Office in relation to the human rights of persons with disabilities (resolution 2003/49, para. 7);
- (*f*) Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on enhancing the cooperation and effectiveness of existing mechanisms and identifying possible gaps in the protection of the rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities (resolution 2003/50, para. 17);
- (g) Report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of Commission resolution 2003/50 on the rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities (paras. 18 and 19);
- (*h*) Report of the Representative of the Secretary-General on internally displaced persons (Commission resolution 2003/51, para. 24).
- 15. Indigenous issues.

Legislative authority: Commission resolutions 2003/44, 2003/56, 2003/57 and 2003/58.

Documentation:

(*a*) Report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights and fundamental freedoms of indigenous people (Commission resolution 2003/56, para. 16);

- (b) Progress report of the working group on a draft United Nations declaration on the rights of indigenous peoples (Commission resolution 2003/57, para. 8);
- (c) Updated annual report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People (Commission resolution 2003/58, para. 12).
- 16. *Report of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights:*
 - (a) Report and draft decisions;
 - (b) Election of members.

Legislative authority: Commission resolutions 2003/44 and 2003/59.

Documentation:

- (*a*) Report of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights on its fifty-fifth session;
- (b) Report of the Chairperson of the fifty-fifth session of the Sub-Commission (resolution 2003/59, para. 15).
- 17. Promotion and protection of human rights:
 - (a) Status of the International Covenants on Human Rights;
 - (b) Human rights defenders;
 - (c) Information and education;
 - (d) Science and the environment.

Legislative authority: Commission resolutions 2000/61, 2002/73, 2002/78, 2003/44, 2003/60, 2003/61, 2003/63, 2003/64, 2003/65, 2003/67, 2003/68, 2003/70, 2003/71, 2003/72, 2003/73 and decisions 2002/112 and 2003/118.

- (*a*) Annual report of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights defenders (resolutions 2000/61, para. 6, and 2003/64, para. 10);
- (*b*) Interim study of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights on the implementation of Commission resolution 2002/73 on human rights and international solidarity (para. 6);

- (c) Report of the Secretary-General on the status of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and the Optional Protocols thereto, including all reservations and declarations (resolution 2002/78, para. 27);
- (*d*) Yearly supplement on changes in law and practice concerning the death penalty worldwide to the Secretary-General's quinquennial report on capital punishment (resolution 2003/67, para. 8);
- (e) Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism (resolution 2003/68, para. 8);
- (*f*) Report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the establishment of a voluntary fund for human rights education (resolution 2003/70, para. 19);
- (g) Report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on recent activities undertaken in the framework of the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education, 1995-2004 (resolution 2003/70, para. 21);
- (*h*) Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the progress made towards the implementation of resolution 2003/70 on the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education (para. 23);
- (*i*) Report of the Secretary-General on the consideration given by States to the possible relationship between the environment and human rights (resolution 2003/71, para. 11);
- (*j*) Study of the Secretary-General on best practices, including recommendations, to assist States in strengthening their domestic capacity to combat all aspects of impunity (resolution 2003/72, para. 16);
- (k) Report of the Secretary-General containing the conclusions of the twelfth Workshop on Regional Cooperation for the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights in the Asian-Pacific Region and information on the progress achieved in the implementation of resolution 2003/73 on regional cooperation (para. 19);
- (*l*) Analytical report of the Secretary-General on fundamental standards of humanity (Commission decision 2002/112).

- 18. *Effective functioning of human rights mechanisms:*
 - (a) Treaty bodies;
 - (b) National institutions and regional arrangements;
 - (c) Adaptation and strengthening of the United Nations machinery for human rights.

Legislative authority: Commission resolutions 2002/80, 2002/81, 2002/84, 2002/85, 2002/87, 2003/44, 2003/74, 2003/76 and Commission decision 2003/113.

- (*a*) Report of the Joint Inspection Unit containing concrete proposals for the implementation of Commission resolutions 2002/80 and 2003/74 on the composition of the staff of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (paras. 17 and 22);
- (*b*) Report of the Secretary-General on the situation of United Nations and associated personnel and other personnel carrying out activities in fulfilment of the mandate of a United Nations operation, as well as on the implementation of the measures referred to in resolution 2002/81 on the protection of United Nations personnel (para. 7 (*f*));
- (c) Report of the Secretary-General containing conclusions and recommendations of special procedures (Commission resolution 2002/84, para. 11 (*a*));
- (*d*) Report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of resolution 2002/85 on the effective implementation of international instruments on human rights, including reporting obligations under international instruments on human rights (para. 24);
- (e) Report of the Secretary-General on the progress and concrete achievements made, as well as obstacles encountered in the implementation of the programme of advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights and on the operation and administration of the Voluntary Fund for Technical Cooperation in the Field of Human Rights (Commission resolution 2002/87, para. 16 (c));
- (*f*) Comprehensive report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the implementation of Commission resolution 2003/74 on the composition of the staff of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (para. 20);

- (g) Report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of resolution 2003/76 on national institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights (para. 18);
- (h) Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the implementation of decision 2003/113 on the enhancement of the functioning of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights in regard to the operation of the mechanism of the Commission on Human Rights.
- 19. Advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights.

Legislative authority: Commission resolutions 2003/44, 2003/77, 2003/78, 2003/79, 2003/80, 2003/81 and 2003/82; Chairperson's statements of 22 and 25 April 2003.

- (*a*) Report of the independent expert on the situation of human rights in Afghanistan (resolution 2003/77, para. 17);
- (*b*) Report of the independent expert appointed by the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights in Somalia (resolution 2003/78, para. 12 (*a*));
- (c) Report of the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights in Cambodia (resolution 2003/79, para. 23);
- (*d*) Report of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights in Cambodia (resolution 2003/79);
- (e) Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the human rights situation in Sierra Leone (resolution 2003/80, para. 5 (g));
- (*f*) Initial report of the independent expert on technical cooperation and advisory services in Liberia (resolution 2003/82, para. 2);
- (g) Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the situation of human rights in Timor-Leste (statement agreed on by consensus by the Commission, and made by the Chairperson on 22 April 2003);
- (*h*) Report of the independent expert appointed by the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights in Haiti (statement agreed on by consensus by the Commission, and made by the Chairperson on 25 April 2003).

20. Rationalization of the work of the Commission.

Legislative authority: Commission decision 2000/109.

- 21. (a) Draft provisional agenda for the sixty-first session of the Commission;
 - (b) Report to the Economic and Social Council on the sixtieth session of the Commission.

Legislative authority: Economic and Social Council resolution 1894 (LVII); rule 38 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Council.

Documentation:

Note by the Secretary-General containing the draft provisional agenda for the sixty-first session of the Commission, together with information concerning documentation relating thereto.

(b) Report of the Commission to the Economic and Social Council on its fifty-ninth session

642. At its 63rd meeting, on 25 April 2003, the Commission considered the draft report on the work of its fifty-ninth session. The draft report, as contained in documents E/CN.4/2003/L.10 and Add.1-17 and E/CN.4/2003/L.11 and Add.1-9, was adopted *ad referendum*, and the Commission decided to entrust the Rapporteur with its finalization.

ANNEXES

ANNEX I

Agenda

- 1. Election of officers.
- 2. Adoption of the agenda.
- 3. Organization of the work of the session.
- 4. Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and follow-up to the World Conference on Human Rights.
- 5. The right of peoples to self-determination and its application to peoples under colonial or alien domination or foreign occupation.
- 6. Racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and all forms of discrimination:
 - (*a*) Comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action.
- 7. The right to development.
- 8. Question of the violation of human rights in the occupied Arab territories, including Palestine.
- 9. Question of the violation of human rights and fundamental freedoms in any part of the world, including:
 - (*a*) Question of human rights in Cyprus;
 - (*b*) Procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolutions 1503 (XLVIII) and 2000/3.
- 10. Economic, social and cultural rights.
- 11. Civil and political rights, including the questions of:
 - (*a*) Torture and detention;
 - (b) Disappearances and summary executions;
 - (c) Freedom of expression;
 - (*d*) Independence of the judiciary, administration of justice, impunity;

- (e) Religious intolerance;
- (*f*) States of emergency;
- (g) Conscientious objection to military service.
- 12. Integration of the human rights of women and the gender perspective:
 - (*a*) Violence against women.
- 13. Rights of the child.
- 14. Specific groups and individuals:
 - (*a*) Migrant workers;
 - (*b*) Minorities;
 - (c) Mass exoduses and displaced persons;
 - (*d*) Other vulnerable groups and individuals.
- 15. Indigenous issues.
- 16. Report of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights:
 - (*a*) Report and draft decisions;
 - (*b*) Election of members.
- 17. Promotion and protection of human rights:
 - (*a*) Status of the International Covenants on Human Rights;
 - (b) Human rights defenders;
 - (c) Information and education;
 - (*d*) Science and environment.
- 18. Effective functioning of human rights mechanisms:
 - (*a*) Treaty bodies;
 - (b) National institutions and regional arrangements;
 - (c) Adaptation and strengthening of the United Nations machinery for human rights.

- 19. Advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights.
- 20. Rationalization of the work of the Commission.
- 21. (*a*) Draft provisional agenda for the sixtieth session of the Commission;
 - (*b*) Report to the Economic and Social Council on the fifty-ninth session of the Commission.

ANNEX II

Attendance

Members

Algeria

Mr. Mohamed-Salah Dembri*, Mr. Lakhal Benkelai, Mr. Mohamed El Amine Bencherif,
Mr. Lazhar Soualem, Mr. Kheireddine Ramoul, Mr. Nor-Eddine Benfreha, Ms. Nassima Baghli,
Mr. Mohamed Chaabane, Mr. Mohamed Mellah, Ms. Dalal Soltani, Mr. Ali Drouiche,
Mr. Farid Belahneche, Mr. Mohamed Seghir Benghanem, Ms. Mounia Tireche,
Mr. Mokhar Lakhdari, Mr. Hacene Bouskia, Ms. Nadia Benabdallah, Mr. Mohamed Menina,
Mr. Ismail Hallab, Mr. Boualem Boucheda, Ms. Sonia Bisker, Mr. Amar Bellil,
Mr. Ahmed Benlalem

Argentina

Mr. Alfredo Vicente Chiaradia*, Ms. Norma Nascimbene De Dumont**, Ms. Alicia Beatriz de Hoz, Mr. Sergio Cerdá, Mr. Daniel Plaza, Ms. Andrea Repetti

Armenia

Mr. Zohrab Mnatsakanian*, Mr. Ashot Kocharian**, Ms. Karine Sudjian, Mr. Tigran Samvelian, Ms. Martha Ayvazyan, Mr. Armen Papikyan, Ms. Aline Dedeyan

Australia

Mr. Mike Smith*, Ms. Caroline Miller, Ms. Bronte Moules, Ms. Amanda Gorely, Mr. Gerry McGuire, Ms. Jennifer Meehan, Mr. Lloyd Brodwick, Mr. Peter Truswell, Ms. Julia Feeney, Mr. James Choi, Ms. Catherine Hawkins, Ms. Emma Leske, Ms. Simone Cusack, Mr. David Goldberg, Mr. Gary Nairn

Austria

Mr. Georg Mautner-Markhof*, Mr. Wolfgang Petritsch**, Ms. Elisabeth Ellison-Kramer**, Ms. Margit Bruck-Friedrich**, Mr. Richard Kühnel**, Mr. Martin Botta**, Mr. Christian Hainzl, Mr. Christoph Pichler, Mr. Christian Baureder

Bahrain

Mr. Saeed Mohamed Al-Faihani*, Mr. Ali Al-Sisi, Mr. Mohamed Fezei, Mr. Shaikh Khalid Al-Khalifa, Mr. Ali Al-Aradi, Ms. Mona Abbas Radhi

** Alternate.

^{*} Representative.

Belgium

Mr. Michel Adam*, Mr. Leopold Merckx**, Mr. Jean-Claude Couvreur**, Mr. Philippe Nayer, Ms. Birgit Stevens, Mr. Michiel Maertens, Ms. Nathalie Rondeaux, Ms. Christine Cacouault, Ms. Hélène D'Udekem D'Acoz, Ms. Ele Debuf, Ms. Olga Cogen, Ms. Isabelle Pierart, Ms. Julie Papazoglou

Brazil

Mr. Nilmario Miranda*, Mr. Luiz Felipe De Seixas Corrêa*, Ms. Celina Maria Assumpçâo De Valle Pereira, Mr. Carlos Antonio Da Rocha Paranhos, Mr. Hildebrando Tadeu Valadares, Mr. Frederico Duque Estrada Meyer, Mr. Alexandre Peña Ghisleni, Ms. Claudia De Borba Maciel, Mr. Julio Héctor Marin Marin, Mr. Murilo Vieira Komniski

Burkina Faso

Ms. Monique Ilboudo*, Mr. Michel Kafando**, Mr. Jean-Baptiste Natama, Mr. Alain Edouard Traore, Mr. Barthélemy Kéré

Cameroon

Mr. Françoise Xavier Ngoubeyou*, Mr. Jean Simplice Ndjemba Endezoumou,

Mr. Nestor Ndoumba Eloungou, Mr. Jean Pierre Soh, Ms. Odette Melono,

Mr. Samuel Mvondo Ayolo, Ms. Catherine Mahouve, Ms. Chantel Mfoula,

Mr. Jean Marie Djoukeng, Mr. Innocent Bertin Bidima, Mr. Didier Olinga,

Mr. Jean Paul Kouam Tekam

Canada

Mr. Christopher Westdal*, Mr. Ian Ferguson**, Ms. Susan Gregson**, Mr. Wayne Lord,
Mr. Adrian Norfolk, Ms. Louise Holt, Ms. Deidre Kent, Mr. Alain Tellier,
Mr. John Von Kaufmann, Ms. Mi Nguyen, Mr. Keltie Patterson, Mr. Thomas Fetz,
Ms. Rebecca Netley, Ms. Chantel Walker, Mr. Mandeep Gill, Ms. Emmanuelle Lamoureaux,
Mr. James Stringham, Ms. Elisabeth Williams, Ms. Sara Collins, Ms. Jesse Clark,
Ms. Marie Jose Desmarais, Ms. Samiha Karam, Mr. Mac Harb, Ms. Marie Gervais Vidricaire,
Ms. Raynell Andreychuk, Mr. James Lynch, Mr. Frank Mahovlich, Mr. Deepak Obhrai,

Ms. Beth Phinney, Mr. Irwin Cotler

Chile

Mr. Juan Enrique Vega*, Mr. Pedro Oyarce**, Mr. Juan Eduardo Eguiguren, Mr. Patricio Pradel, Mr. Rodrigo Espinosa, Mr. Patricio Utreras, Mr. Luís Maurelia, Ms. Carmen Hertz, Mr. Jaime Andrade, Mr. Salvador Millaleo, Mr. Jorge Vives

China

Mr. Sha Zukang, Mr. Wang Min, Mr. Shen Yongxiang, Mr. Huang He, Mr. Fan Xuyin, Mr. Du Weifu, Mr. Jia Weiao, Mr. Tan Jian, Mr. Zhou Jian, Ms. Zhang Meifang, Mr. Hu Ping, Mr. Hu Bin, Mr. Li Dong, Mr. Chao Weidong, Mr. Xu Zhitao, Ms. Luo Yun, Mr. Ma Jin, Mr. Cong Jun, Mr. Zhao Xing, Ms. Li Xiaomei, Mr. Guo Yang, Mr. Zhang Yi, Mr. Zhou Xianfeng, Mr. Si Ta

Costa Rica

Mr. Manuel González Sanz*, Ms. Carmen Claramunt**, Mr. Christian Guillermet, Mr. Alejandro Solano, Mr. Sergio Corella, Ms. Anita Ignjatov

Croatia

Mr. Gordan Markotic^{*}, Mr. Branko Sočanac, Mr. Darko Goettlicher, Mr. Josko Klisovic, Mr. Dubravka Simonovic, Ms. Andrea Feldman, Ms. Šuefica Stažnik, Mr. Muroslav Papa, Ms. Maja Adamić, Mr. Tama Galli, Ms. Ivana Werft, Ms. Mirta Kapural

Cuba

Mr. Juan Antonio Fernández Palacios*, Mr. Iván Mora Godoy*, Mr. Roldolfo Reyes Rodríguez**, Mr. Jorge Ferrer Rodríguez, Ms. María del Carmen Herrera, Mr. Antonio Alonso Menéndez, Mr. Oscar León González, Ms. Claudia Pérez Álvarez, Mr. Carlos Hurtado Labrador, Ms. Beatriz Santamaría, Mr. Miguel Alfonso Martínez

Democratic Republic of the Congo

Mr. Alphonse Tumba Luaba*, Mr. Antoine Mindua Kesia Mbe*, Mr. Richard Lukunda Vakala**, Ms. Emmanuelli Kahaya Mwehu, Mr. Kabu Kapwa, Mr. Modeste Bokungu Boningo, Ms. Chantel Ngoyi Tshite Wetshi, Ms. Patricia Lola Bile, Mr. Zenon Mukongo Ngay, Mr. Fidele Sambassi Khakessa, Mr. Sebastián Mutomb Mujing, Mr. Hubert Posho Balabi, Mr. Jean-Pierre Onema, Mr. Eric Bulu Empi, Ms. Lucie Putshu Kalima, Mr. Gauthier Luyela, Ms. Mosunga Nyabi, Ms. Charlotte Meta, Ms. Muteba Kapinga, Ms. Berthe Bakosokie, Ms. Monique Lubuma Binakadi, Ms. Judith Masiasi, Ms. Brigitte Mopane, Ms. Jacqueline Mulanga, Ms. Ilele Iyafa, Mr. Edouard Kabukapua

France

Mr. Bernard Kessedjian*, Mr. Patrick Henault, Mr. Jean Félix-Paganon, Mr. Pascal Teixiera,

Mr. Christophe Farnaud, Mr. Rémi Marechaux, Ms. Brigitte Collet, Mr. Marc Giacomini,

Ms. Catherine Calothy, Ms. Virginie Bahnik, Ms. Michèle Weil-Guthmann,

Mr. Emmanuel Rousseau, Mr. François Léger, Mr. Thierry Berthelot, Ms. Carolina Belot,

Mr. Hugues Moret, Mr. Arnaud Danjean, Mr. Stéphane Schorderet, Mr. François Vandeville,

Ms. Siv-Leng Chuor, Mr. Frederik Rogge, Ms. Georgia Brochard, Ms. Séverine Le Guevel,

Ms. Anne-Michelle Basteri, Ms. Marina Igelman, Ms. France Rouzier,

Ms. Marie-Laure Vercambre, Mr. Bruno Cauquil, Mr. Jacques Villemain,

Mr. Pierre Filatoff

Gabon

Ms. Yolande Bike*, Mr. Françoise Ndong Mbega, Mr. Corentin Hervo Akendengue

Germany

Mr. Walter Lewalter*, Mr. Peter Wittig**, Mr. Peter Rothen**, Mr. Robert Dieter**,
Ms. Claudia Roth**, Mr. Klaus Metscher, Ms. Brita Wagener, Mr. Laus Botzet,
Ms. Odrote Kaltenbach, Ms. Jutta Schmitz, Ms. Stefanie Zeidler, Ms. Anette Priess,
Mr. Martin Thümmel, Mr. Helmut Kulitz, Mr. Meter Reuss, Mr. Stefan Dorr,
Mr. Jan Dieter Gosink, Ms. Martina Niemeyer, Ms. Dagmar Beerscht, Ms. Margarete Hornung,
Mr. Johannes Heiler, Mr. Martin Rehak, Ms. Nikola Denzin, Mr. Roland Glatthaar,
Ms. Susanne Rauhe, Ms. Waltruat Peter, Ms. Gloria Hartner, Ms. Florian Wiesner,
Mr. Helmut Kulitz, Mr. Rainer Funke, Mr. Hermann Grohe,
Mr. Christoph Strasser, Mr. Ernst Kranz, Mr. Arnold Vaatz, Ms. Saskia Leuenberger,
Ms. Rositha Ginglas Poulet, Mr. Florian Wiesner

Guatemala

Mr. Ricardo Alvarado Ortigoza*, Ms. Carla Rodríguez Mancía*, Mr. Juan Alfonso Fuentes Soria, Ms. Ingrid Martínez Galindo, Ms. Sujumi Barrios Monzón, Ms. Stephanie Hochstetter Skinner-Klee, Mr. Carlos Arroyave Prera, Mr. Carlos Larios Ochaita, Mr. Adolfo Reyes Calderon, Mr. Edgar Barreda Valenzuela, Mr. Oswaldo Enríquez Contreras

India

Mr. Hardeep Singh Puri*, Mr. Debabrata Saha, Ms. Deepa Gopalan Wadha, Ms. Preeti Saran, Mr. Pankaj Saran, Mr. Ramanathan Kumar, Ms. Mukta Tomar, Mr. Arun Kumar Chatterjee, Mr. S. Raghavan, Mr. Onkar Sarup, A.S. Anad, Mr. Virendra Dayal, Ms. S. Jalaja, Mr. A.K. Parashar

Ireland

Ms. Mary Whelan*, Mr. John Biggar**, Mr. Brian Cahalane, Mr. Tim Harrington, Mr. Alan Gibbons, Mr. Eamonn Noonan, Ms. Deirdre Ni Falluin, Ms. Mary Keenan, Ms. Caroline Phelan, Mr. Donal O'Driscoll, Ms. Anna Visser, Mr. Oliver Hayes, Ms. Julie Anderson, Ms. Anastasia Crickley, Ms. Mary Lawlor, Ms. Alpha Connolly, Mr. Colm Downey, Mr. Paschal Mooney, Mr. Brendan Ryan

Japan

Mr. Shotaro Oshima*, Mr. Yasuaki Nogawa**, Mr. Masaru Watanabe**, Mr. Tamaki Tsukada,
Mr. Junya Matsuura, Mr. Toru Sato, Mr. Satoshi Hemmi, Mr. Takeshi Shibuya,
Mr. Koji Tomita, Mr. Yukito Okada, Mr. Shinji Matsui, Ms. Aya Furuta, Ms. Ritsuko Ohashi,
Ms. Yuki Matsuoka, Mr. Derek Seklecki, Mr. Makoto Honda, Ms. Michiyo Takemoto,
Ms. Hisako Mochizuki, Ms. Yuki Sakai, Ms. Akiko Tejima, Mr. Naoki Mitori,
Mr. Toshihide Inoue, Ms. Makiko Sakai, Ms. Mizuho Matsuda

Kenya

Ms. Amina C.Mohamed*, Mr. J.K. Kihwaga**, Mr. Philip R.O. Owade**, Mr. M.A.O. Oyugi, Ms. T.Irina, Mr. Javan Bonaya, Mr. George Macharia, Mr. Peter O. Odoyo, Mr. Anthony Muchiri

Libyan Arab Jamahiriya

Mr. Abdurrahman Mohamed Shalgam*, Mr. Giuma Ibrahim Amer**, Mr. Ramadan Mohamed Barg, Mr. Jamaleddin Abdallah Imheida, Mr. Omar Emhemed Brebesh, Mr. Khaled Abdou Aisha Albuaishi, Mr. Lutfi Alamin Mughrabi, Ms. Widad Khalifa Sarrah, Ms. Hanan Khaled Zegbia, Mr. Fateh Albashir Ali Beshina, Mr. Alsedig Alrghebi, Mr. Naser Al Zaroug, Ms. Danielle Bocquet, Mr. Joma Ibrahim, Mr. Muktar Sanousi Alkaseh, Mr. Ali Omar Alhesnawi, Mr. Ahmed El Gehani, Mr. Emhamed Almaremi, Mr. Kunti Erhuma Abuda, Mr. Omar Ibrahim Husen

Malaysia

Ms. Rajmah Hussain*, Mr. Zainol Rahim Zainuddin**, Mr. Adenan Abdul Rahman, Mr. Che Omar Rahim, Mr. Lee Soon Hong, Mr. N. Ramachandran, Mr. Nordin Shafie, Mr. Wan Zulkfl Wan Setapa, Ms. Zuraidah Amiruddin, Mr. Amran Mohamed Zin, Mr. Bala Chandran Tharman, Mr. Ruslin Jusoh, Ms. Zuraida Rastam Shahrom, Ms. Astanah Banu Abdul Aziz, Mr. Norazman Ayob, Ms. Raja Reza Raja Zaib Shah, Ms. Shazelina Zainul Abidin, Mr. Jamizal Zainul, Mr. Rama Narayanasamy

Mexico

Ms. Mariclaire Acosta*, Mr. Gustavo Albín**, Mr. Juan José Gómez**, Mr. Arturo Hernández, Mr. Erasmo Martínez, Mr. Salvador Tinajero, Mr. Roberto De León, Ms. Dulce María Valle, Ms. Elia Sosa, Mr. Enrique Ochoa, Mr. David Simón Figueras, Ms. Eva Pizano, Ms. Claudia Mayoral

Pakistan

Mr. Shaukat Umer*, Ms. Zehra Akbari, Mr. Ishtiaq Andrabi, Ms. Tehmina Janjua, Mr. Imtiaz Hussain, Mr. Zahid Bukhari, Mr. Mansoor Khan, Mr. Farrukh Iqbal Khan, Mr. Mohamed Faisal

Paraguay

Mr. Manuel Cáceres Cardozo*, Mr. Rubén Ramírez Lezcano, Mr. Frederico González, Mr. Roberto Recalde, Mr. Julio Duarte Van Humbeck, Mr. Francisco Barriero, Mr. Luís González, Ms. Lorena Patiño, Mr. Jorge Figueredo Klein, Ms. Cynthia González, Ms. Natalia Orue, Ms. Leticia Casati

Peru

Mr. Jorge Voto Bernales*, Mr. José Luís Pérez Sánchez Cerro**, Mr. José Luís Salinas Montes, Mr. Juan Pablo Vegas Torres, Ms. Eliana Beraun Escudero, Mr. Diego Beleván Tamayo

Poland

Mr. Slawomir Dabrowa*, Mr. Krzysztof Jakubowski*, Mr. Zbigniew Szymanski, Mr. Stanislaw Przygodzki, Mr. Roman Kuzniar, Ms. Anna Marzec Boguslawska, Mr. Tomasz Knothe, Ms. Wanda Nowicka, Ms. Krystyna Zurek, Mr. Krzysztof Olendzki, Mr. Andrzej Sados, Ms. Beata Faracik, Ms. Ewa Kapilewicz, Ms. Agnieszka Wyznikiewicz, Ms. Sylwia Kanarek, Ms. Stana Buchowska

Republic of Korea

Mr. Eui-yong Chung*, Mr. Youn-soo Lee, Mr. Hyun-chul Kim, Mr. Tae-ick Cho, Mr. Jeong hyun Ryu, Mr. Ki-hwan Kweon, Mr. Sang-beom Lim, Ms. Hyon-du Kim, Mr. Soo-am Kim, Mr Jang-yun Kim, Mr. Young-hoon Son, Ms. Young-in Lee, Ms. Ah-young Chung, Mr. Kyung-wha Kang

Russian Federation

Mr. Boris Tsepov*, Mr. Leonid Skotnikov**, Mr. Oleg Malguinov**, Mr. Alexander Bavykin,
Mr. Vladimir Parshikov, Ms. Marina Korunova, Mr. Yuri Boichenko, Mr. Victor Evseev,
Mr. Andrei Lanchikov, Mr. Alexander Tokarev, Mr. Yuri Chernikov, Mr. Serei Kondratiev,
Mr. Gregory Lukiyantsev, Mr. Sergey Chumarev, Mr. Alexey Vlassov, Mr. Alexey Akzhigitov,
Ms. Yulia Gusynina, Mr. Roman Romanov, Mr. Petr Popov, Ms. Elena Makeeva,
Ms. Nadezda Vybornova, Ms. Marina Zakharova, Ms. Elena Khmeleva, Mr. A.A. Nikiforov,
Mr. V.K. Ermakov, Mr. A.H Sultygov, Ms. E.A. Panfilova, Mr. S.A. Gerasimov,
Ms. Runenkova, Mr. Pavel Laptev

Saudi Arabia

Mr. Abdulwahab Abdulsalam Attar*, Mr. Mohammed Al Agail, Mr. Ahmad Al Barrak, Mr. Imad I. Adham, Mr. Turki Al Madi, Mr. Abdullah Alasheikh, Mr. Naif Al Aboud, Mr. Mazin Bin Shafi, Mr. Ahmed Jizza Al Sheikh

Senegal

Mr. Ousmane Camara*, Mr. Daouda Maligueye Sene, Mr. Momar Gueye, Ms. Fatou Alamine Lo, Mr. Papa Diop, Mr. Oumar Diouf, Mr. Cheikh Tidiane Thiam, Mr. Hadj Abdou Ndiaye, Mr. Hadj Ibou Boye, Mr. Andre Basse, Mr. Abdou Salam Diallo, Mr. Oumar Demba Ba, Mr. Bassine Niang

Sierra Leone

Mr. Silvestre E. Rowe*, Ms. Kanyhama Dixon Fyle**

South Africa

Mr. Sipho George Nene*, Mr. D. Moerane-Khoza**, Mr. S S. Kotane, Ms. N.F. Nojozi, Mr. A.F. Jacobs, Ms. L.C. Lazouras, Mr. L.L. Ndimeni, Ms. T.L. Grobbelaar, Mr. P.D. Montwedi, Mr. M.A. Mpeiwa, Ms. L.M. Joyce, Ms. A. Ellingsen, Mr. A. Miyeni, Ms. A. Pallavieini, Mr. Vusi Madonsela, Ms. Agnes Muller, Ms. Jeanette Ndhlovu, Mr. X. Sibeko

Sri Lanka

Mr. Prasad Kariyawasam*, Mr. Ranjith Uyangoda, Mr. Shavindra Fernando, Mr. P. Selvaraj, Mr. U.M. Jauther, Mr. E. Ekanayake, Ms. Himalee Arunatilaka, Ms. Mahishini Colonne, Mr. P.R. Gunaratha, Mr. D.D. Dissanayake

Sudan

Mr. Ibrahim Mirghani Ibrahim*, Mr. Omer M. Siddig**, Mr. Mohamed Ahmed Salim, Mr. Yassir S. El Hassan, Mr. Osama Omar Abu Zaid, Mr. Mukhtar Musa, Mr. Mohamed Yousif Mohamed, Mr. Edi Ambrose, Ms. Ilham Osman Mohamed, Mr. Christopher Jada Leonardo, Mr. Salah El Mubarak Yousuf, Mr. Hassabo Abdelrahman, Mr. Badreldin Ali Mohamed, Mr. Mohamed Musa Abbas, Mr. Mubarak Rahamtallah

Swaziland

Mr. Clifford S. Mamba*, Mr. Micah M. Motsa, Ms. Nonhlanhla P. Mlangeni

Sweden

Ms. Anna Lindh*, Mr. Johan Molander**, Ms. Ulla Strom**, Ms. Ulrika Sunberg,
Ms. Carina Martensson, Mr. Niklas Kebbon, Mr. Christopher Berg, Mr. Magnus Andersson,
Ms. Pia Stavas, Ms. Katarina Fried, Ms. Ulrika Funered, Mr. Jerzy Makarowski,
Ms. Elisabet Hedin, Ms. Lars Blomgren, Mr. Hans Ytterberg, Mr. Dan Svanell,
Ms. Monica Andersson, Ms. Elisabeth De Figueiredo, Ms. Sang Nyman, Ms. Kristina Hulting,
Mr. Per Arne Stroberg, Ms. Christine Lundberg, Ms. Charlotta Bredberg, Ms. Lena Forsgren,
Ms. Lisa Fredriksson, Ms. Kerstin Jansson

Syrian Arab Republic

Mr. Toufik Salloum*, Mr. Suleiman Sarra, Mr. Faycal Khabbaz Hamoui,

Mr. Mohammad Khafif, Mr. Ayman Raad, Mr. Hussein Ali, Ms. Souheila Abbas,

Mr. Moussa Armoush, Mr. Fadi Yaziji, Mr. Mamdouh Hamad

Thailand

Mr. Laxanachantorn Laohaphan*, Ms. Krisana Chandraprabha**, Mr. Pravit Chaimongkol**,

Ms. Sauwarot Kanchanapoom**, Ms. Kanchana Patarachoke, Mr. Krairavee Sirikul,

Ms. Phantipa Iamsudha, Mr. Apirat Sugondhabhirom, Mr. Nadhavathna Krishnamra,

Mr. Supark Prongthura, Ms. Chana Sindhvananda

Togo

Mr. Katari Foli Bazi*, Ms. Nakpa Polo, Ms. Abra Mawunya Tay

Uganda

Mr. Harold Acemah*, Mr. Nathan Irumba, Mr. Arthur Gakwandi, Mr. Nathan Ndoboli, Mr. Dennis Mana, Mr. Lucian Tibaruha

Ukraine

Mr. Valery Kuchinsky*, Mr. Mykhailo Skuratovaskyi**, Mr. Igor Sagach, Ms. Dina Martina, Ms. Ivanna Markina, Mr. Pavlo Orel

United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland

Ms. Audrey Glover*, Mr. Simon Fuller**, Ms. Caroline Rees**, Ms. Barbara Woodward, Mr. Paul Bentall, Mr. Peter Connolly, Mr. Richard Wood, Ms. Susan McCrory, Mr. Matthew Middlemiss, Mr. Nicolas Joseph, Ms. Elizabeth March, Mr. Jon Benjamin, Mr. Bob Last, Mr. Robert Dixon, Mr. Anthony McDermott, Ms. Catherine Masterman, Mr. Babu Rahman, Mr. Stephen Hickey, Mr. Iain Willis, Ms. Jane Logan, Ms. Yvonne Chapman, Mr. Edward Inglett, Ms. Victoria Wason, Ms. Roberta Guerrina, Ms. Jackie Patterson

United States of America

Mr. Kevin Edward Moley*, Mr. Jeffrey DeLaurentis**, Mr. Lorn Craner, Mr. Kim Holmes,
Mr. James Foley, Ms. Jackie Sanders, Ms. Ellen Sauerbrey, Mr. Michael Southwick,
Mr. Richard Aker, Ms. Laura Ballman, Ms. Nicole Bibbins, Mr. Mark Buggy,
Mr. Christopher Camonovo, Mr. Joel Danies, Ms. Melissa Davies, Mr. Rafael Foley,
Mr. Carl Fox, Ms. Catherine Gorove, Mr. Robert Gribbin, Mr. Robert Hagen, Mr. John Davies
Hamill, Mr. Simon Henshaw, Mr. John Herzberg, Mr. David Hohman, Mr. Thomas Johnson,
Mr. Mark Lagon, Ms. Anita McBride, Ms. Amy McKee, Ms. Sasha Mehra, Mr. Michael Peay,
Ms. June Carter Perry, Mr. Steven Solomon, Mr. Charles Stonecipher, Mr. Alexander Tounger,
Mr. Mark Falcoff, Mr. Allan Gerson, Mr. Malik Hasan, Ms. Phyllis Kaminsky,
Mr. Richard Wall, Ms. Tatiana Gfoeller Volker, Ms. Nina Schou

Uruguay

Mr. Carlos Pérez del Castillo*, Mr. Pablo Sader, Mr. Ricardo González, Mr. Carlos Sgarbi, Mr. Ramón Franco, Mr. Fernando Lugris, Ms. Alejandra de Bellis, Mr. Alejandro Arregui

Venezuela

Ms. Blancanieve Portocarrero*, Mr. Víctor Rodríguez Cedeño*, Ms. María Cristina Pérez Planchart, Ms. Madai Hernández, Mr. William Santana, Mr. Vladimir Gonzalez Villaparedes, Mr. Rafael Hands

Viet Nam

Mr. DaoViet Trung*, Mr. Ngo Quang Xuan**, Mr. Troung Trieu Duong, Mr. Pham Qang Vinh, Mr. Nguyen Thiep, Mr. Tran Dai Quang, Mr. Nguyen Quang Thang, Mr. Bui Quang Ba, Mr. Tran Van Thanh, Mr. Bui Quang Minh, Ms. Hoang Bich Lien, Ms. Nguyen Thu Thu Quynh, Ms. Phung Lan Huong

Zimbabwe

Mr. Patrick Chinamasa*, Mr. Boniface Chidyausiku**, Mr. Chitsaka Chipaziwa**, Ms. Beatrice Mutetwa, Mr. Samson Mukanduri, Mr. Samuel Mhango, Mr. Felix Maonera, Mr. R. Chibuwe, Mr. Brighton Mugarisanwa, Ms. W. Moyo, Mr. Cleopas Zvirawa, Mr. T. Nzombe

Afghanistan	Georgia	Netherlands
Albania	Ghana	New Zealand
Andorra	Greece	Nicaragua
Angola	Guinea	Niger
Azerbaijan	Haiti	Nigeria
Bangladesh	Honduras	Norway
Barbados	Hungary	Oman
Belarus	Iceland	Panama
Benin	Indonesia	Philippines
Bhutan	Iran (Islamic Republic of)	Portugal
Bolivia	Iraq	Qatar
Bosnia and Herzegovina	Israel	Republic of Moldova
Botswana	Italy	Romania
Brunei Darussalam	Jamaica	Rwanda
Bulgaria	Jordan	San Marino
Burundi	Kazakhstan	Serbia and Montenegro
Cambodia	Kuwait	Singapore
Colombia	Lao People's Democratic	Slovakia
Congo	Republic	Slovenia
Côte d'Ivoire	Latvia	Somalia
Cyprus	Lebanon	Spain
Czech Republic	Liechtenstein	Switzerland
Democratic People's	Lithuania	The former Yugoslav
Republic of Korea	Luxembourg	Republic of Macedonia
Denmark	Madagascar	Timor-Leste
Djibouti	Mali	Tunisia
Dominican Republic	Malta	Turkey
Ecuador	Mauritania	Turkmenistan
Egypt	Mauritius	United Arab Emirates
El Salvador	Monaco	United Republic of
Equatorial Guinea	Mongolia	Tanzania
Eritrea	Morocco	Uzbekistan
Estonia	Mozambique	Yemen
Ethiopia	Myanmar	Zambia
Finland	Nepal	

Non-member States represented by observers

Holy See

Other observers

Palestine

United Nations

Department of Peacekeeping Operations International Tribunal for Rwanda Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS) Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees Non-Governmental Liaison Service

United Nations bodies and human rights mechanisms

United Nations Human Settlements Programme (UN-Habitat) United Nations Children's Fund United Nations Development Programme United Nations Environment Programme United Nations Population Fund United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East

Specialized agencies and related organizations

International Labour Organization United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization World Bank World Health Organization World Intellectual Property Organization World Trade Organization

Intergovernmental organizations

African Union Commonwealth Secretariat Council of Europe European Union International Organization for Migration League of Arab States Organisation internationale de la francophonie Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe Organization of the Islamic Conference World Food Programme

Other entities

International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies International Committee of the Red Cross Inter-Parliamentary Union Order of Malta

General consultative status

Agence internationale pour le développement Asian Legal Resource Centre Brahma Kumaris World Spiritual University Commission of the Churches on International Affairs of the World **Council of Churches** Conference of Non-Governmental Organizations in Consultative Relationship with the United Nations Europe-Third World Centre Franciscans International Friends World Committee for Consultation (Ouakers) International Alliance of Women International Association for Religious Freedom International Association of Soldiers for Peace International Confederation of Free Trade Unions International Council of Women

Special consultative status

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Commission African Association of Education for Development African Commission of Health and Human **Rights Promoters** African Society of International and **Comparative Law** Afro-Asian Peoples' Solidarity Organization Agir ensemble pour les droits de l'homme Aids Information Switzerland Al-Haq, Law in the Service of Man All-China Women's Federation All India Women's Conference All India Women's Education Fund Association All Pakistan Women's Association American Association of Jurists American Jewish Committee

International Institute for Non-Aligned Studies International Movement ATD Fourth World International Save the Children Alliance International Youth and Student Movement for the United Nations Liberal International Médecins du monde - International Médecins sans frontières (International) Soroptimist International **Transnational Radical Party** Union nationale de la femme tunisienne United Nations Association of China Women's International Democratic Federation World Blind Union World Confederation of Labour World Federation of Trade Unions World Federation of United Nations Associations World Muslim Congress World Veterans Federation Zonta International

Amnesty International Andean Commission of Jurists Anglican Consultative Council Anti-Slavery International Arab Lawyers Union Arab Organization for Human Rights Asian Centre for Organization Research and Development Asian Migrant Center Asian Women's Human Rights Council Associated Country Women of the World Association for the Prevention of Torture Association of Organizations for Social and **Educational Assistance** Association tunisienne des droits de l'enfant Atlas - Association tunisienne pour l'autodéveloppement et la solidarité Australian Catholic Social Justice Council A Woman's Voice International

Baha'i International Community Cairo Institute for Human Rights Studies Canadian Council of Churches Catholic Institute for International Relations Center for Economic and Social Rights Centre for Women's Global Leadership Centre on Housing Rights and Evictions (COHRE) Change China Society for Human Rights Studies Christian Aid Christian Democratic International **Colombian Commission of Jurists** Comité international pour le respect et l'application de la Charte africaine des droits de l'homme et des peuples **Conscience and Peace Tax International** Coordinating Board of Jewish Organizations Coordination immigrés du Sud du monde -**CISM** Veneto **Covenant House** December Twelfth Movement International Secretariat Defence for Children International Dhaka Ahsania Mission Dominicans for Justice and Peace (Order of Preachers) Federación de Asociaciones de Defensa y Promoción de los Derechos Humanos Federation of Associations of Former International Civil Servants Federation of Cuban Women Femmes Africa solidarité France Libertés: Fondation **Danielle Mitterrand** Fraternité Notre-Dame, Inc. Freedom House General Arab Women Federation General Conference of the Seventh-Day Adventists General Federation of Iraqi Women Grassroots Organization Operating Together in Sisterhood Group for International Solidarity Habitat International Coalition Himalayan Research and Cultural Foundation Human Rights Advocates, Inc.

Human Rights Internet Human Rights Watch Indian Council of Education Indian Movement "Tupaj Amaru" Indigenous World Association Interfaith International International Association against Torture International Association for the Defence of **Religious Liberty** International Association of Democratic Lawyers International Association of Jewish Lawyers and Jurists International Catholic Child Bureau International Catholic Migration Commission International Centre for Ethnic Studies International Centre for the Legal Protection of Human Rights International Commission of Catholic Prison Pastoral Care International Commission of Jurists International Council of Jewish Women International Federation of ACAT (Action by Christians for the Abolition of Torture) International Federation of Human Rights Leagues International Federation of Social Workers International Federation of University Women International Federation Terre des Hommes International Helsinki Federation for Human Rights International Human Rights Law Group International Indian Treaty Council International Institute of Humanitarian Law International Islamic Federation of Student Organizations International League for Human Rights International League for the Rights and Liberation of Peoples International Movement for Fraternal Union Among Races and Peoples International Movement of Apostolate in the **Independent Social Milieus** International Organization for the Development of Freedom of Education

International Organization for the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination International Organization of Indigenous **Resources Development** International PEN International Possibilities Unlimited International Rehabilitation Council for **Torture Victims** International Service for Human Rights International Work Group for Indigenous Affairs International Young Catholic Students Islamic African Relief Agency Islamic Women's Institute of Iran Jammu and Kashmir Council for Human **Rights** Juridical Commission for Auto-Development of First Andean Peoples Korea Women's Associations United Latin American Federation of Associations of Relatives of Disappeared Detainees Lutheran World Federation Marangopoulos Foundation for Human **Rights** Migrants Rights International Movimiento Cubano por la Paz y la Soberanía de los Pueblos National Federation of International **Immigrant Women Associations** National Union of Jurists of Cuba Netherlands Centre for Indigenous Peoples Netherlands Organization for International **Development Cooperation** New Humanity North South XXI Norwegian Refugee Council Observatoire national des droits de l'enfant Organisation pour la promotion et la protection des droits de la femme et de l'enfant Organization for Defending Victims of Violence Organization for the Solidarity of the Peoples of Africa, Asia and Latin America

Pax Christi International, International **Catholic Peace Movement** Pax Romana (International Catholic Movement for Intellectual and Cultural Affairs and International Movement of Catholic Students) Penal Reform International Philippine Human Rights Information Centre **Rights and Democracy** Robert F. Kennedy Memorial **Rural Reconstruction Nepal** Socialist International Women Society for Threatened Peoples South Asia Human Rights Documentation Centre Union of Arab Jurists United Nations Watch United Towns Agency for North-South Cooperation Voluntary Action Network India Women's International League for Peace and Freedom Women's International Zionist Organization Women's Sports Foundation Women's World Summit Foundation World Alliance of Reformed Churches World Federalist Movement World Federation for Mental Health World Federation of Methodist and Uniting Church Women World Federation of the Deaf World Information Clearing Centre World Movement of Mothers World Organization against Torture World Organization of Former Pupils of **Catholic Education** World Union of Catholic Women's Organizations Worldview International Foundation World Vision International Worldwide Organization for Women World Young Women's Christian Association Young Doctors Without Frontiers Tunisia

Roster

3HO Foundation, Inc. (Healthy, Happy, Holy Organization, Inc.) Aliran Kesedaran Negara - National Consciousness Movement All for Reparations and Emancipation (AFREcure) Asia Pacific Forum on Women, Law and Development Association for World Education Association of World Citizens B'nai B'rith Centro de Derechos Humanos Miguel Agustín Pro Juárez **European Union of Public Relations** FIAN - Foodfirst Information and Action Network Grand Council of the Crees (Eeyou Istchee) Groupe de recherche et d'action pour le bien-être social Indian Council of South America Indigenous Peoples' Centre for Documentation, Research and Information International Baccalaureate Organisation International Catholic Society for Girls International Educational Development, Inc. International Federation for the Protection of the Rights of Ethnic, Religious, Linguistic and Other Minorities International Federation of Free Journalists International Federation of Rural Adult Catholic Movements International Human Rights Association of American Minorities International Institute for Peace International Movement Against All Forms of Discrimination and Racism **International Peace Bureau** International Police Association International Union against Cancer International Women's Tribune Centre Liberation Medical Care Development International Minority Rights Group International Movement Against Racism and for Friendship Among Peoples Nuclear Age Peace Foundation Servas International Soka Gakkai International Third World Movement against the Exploitation of Women World Association for the School as an Instrument of Peace World Islamic Call Society World Peace Council World Union for Progressive Judaism

ANNEX III

General Debate

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
3 Organization of the work of the session	2nd	Members: Cuba, Malaysia (on behalf of the Group of Asian States), Pakistan (on behalf of the Organization of the Islamic Conference), South Africa (on behalf of the Group of African States)
organization of the work of the session	10th	Members: Algeria (on behalf of the like-minded group), Cuba
	11th	Member: Cuba
	16th	Members: Algeria, Germany (on behalf of the Group of Western European and Other States), Malaysia, Poland, South Africa (on behalf of the Group of African States)
	32nd	Members (on the situation of human rights in Colombia): Canada, United States of America
		Observers: Colombia, Greece (on behalf of the European Union, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia and Turkey), Norway
		Observer (right of reply): Colombia
		Non-governmental organizations: American Association of Jurists, Amnesty International, Canadian Council of Churches, Colombian Commission of Jurists (also on behalf of International Commission of Jurists, International Federation of Human Rights Leagues and International Service for Human Rights), Franciscans International (also on behalf of Dominicans for Justice and Peace (Order of Preachers)), Human Rights Watch, International Confederation of Free Trade Unions (also on behalf of Public Services International), International League for the Rights and Liberation of Peoples, Latin American Federation of Associations of Relatives of Disappeared Detainees, World Federation of Trade Unions, World Organization Against Torture (also on behalf of Agir ensemble pour les droits de l'homme)
	62nd	Members: Algeria (on behalf of Group of African States), Brazil, Germany (on behalf of the Group of Western European and Other States), Pakistan

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
4 Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and follow-up to the World Conference on Human Rights	10th	 Members: Algeria, Bahrain, Canada (also on behalf of Australia and New Zealand), China, Costa Rica, Cuba, India, Mexico, Pakistan (on behalf of the Organization of the Islamic Conference), Russian Federation, Thailand, Ukraine, United States of America Observers: Egypt, Eritrea, Greece (on behalf of the European Union), Indonesia, Nepal, Norway Non-governmental organizations: Association for World Education (also on behalf of Association of World Citizens, Lutheran World Federation and World Federation of Methodist and Uniting Church Women). Human Bishts Wotch
5 The right of peoples to self-determination and its application to peoples under colonial or alien domination or foreign occupation	11th	 Church Women), Human Rights Watch Members: Bahrain, China, Pakistan (also on behalf of the Organization of the Islamic Conference), Pakistan, Saudi Arabia, South Africa (on behalf of the Group of African States), Syrian Arab Republic Member (right of reply): Syrian Arab Republic Observers: Azerbaijan, Egypt, Iraq, Israel, Jordan, Oman, United Arab Emirates (on behalf of the League of Arab States), Palestine Observers (right of reply): Israel, Palestine

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
5	12th	Members: Algeria, Armenia, Cuba, India, Viet Nam
The right of peoples to self-determination and its application to peoples under colonial		Members (right of reply): Cuba, India, Pakistan, United States of America
or alien domination or foreign occupation (concluded)		Observers (right of reply): Angola, Azerbaijan, Morocco
		Non-governmental organizations: African Commission of Health and Human Rights Promoters, Afro-Asian Peoples' Solidarity Organization, American Association of Jurists, European Union of Public Relations, Europe-Third World Centre, General Federation of Iraqi Women, Indian Movement "Tupaj Amaru", International Federation for the Protection of the Rights of Ethnic, Religious, Linguistic and Other Minorities, International Human Rights Association of American Minorities, International Institute for Peace, International Islamic Federation of Student Organizations, International League for the Rights and Liberation of Peoples, Pax Romana (International Catholic Movement for Intellectual and Cultural Affairs and International Movement of Catholic Students), Union of Arab Jurists, United Nations Watch, Women's International Democratic Federation (also on behalf of Centro de Estudios Europeos and Federation of Cuban Women), World Muslim Congress, World Union for Progressive Judaism (also on behalf of International Council of Jewish Women and Women's International Zionist Organization)
	13th	Members (right of reply): Algeria, Armenia, India, Pakistan, Syrian Arab RepublicObservers (right of reply): Azerbaijan, Israel

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
6 Racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and all forms of discrimination	13th	Members: Algeria, Bahrain, China, Costa Rica (on behalf of the Group of Latin American and Caribbean States), Kenya, Pakistan (on behalf of the Organization of the Islamic Conference), Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, South Africa (on behalf of the Group of African States), Sri Lanka, Sweden, Syrian Arab Republic
		Observer: Greece (on behalf of the European Union, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia and Turkey)Observer (right of reply): Latvia
	14th	 Members: Brazil, Canada, Cuba, India, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Mexico, Republic of Korea Observers: Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Egypt, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, Kuwait, Lithuania, Norway, Qatar, Slovakia, Switzerland, Yemen. Holy See Observer (right of reply): Iraq Other observers: International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, International Labour Office, World Health Organization

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
6	15th	Member (right of reply): Republic of Korea
Racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and all forms of discrimination (concluded)		Observers: Benin, Cyprus, Indonesia, Liechtenstein, Romania
		Observer (right of reply): Egypt
	16th	 Non-governmental organizations: African Society of International and Comparative Law (also on behalf of Interfaith International and World Federation of Democratic Youth), Agir ensemble pour les droits de l'homme, Asian Legal Resource Centre, Association for World Education, Cairo Institute for Human Rights Studies, Comité international pour le respect et l'application de la Charte africaine des droits de l'homme et des peuples, Coordinating Board of Jewish Organizations (also on behalf of B'nai B'rith and International Council of Jewish Women), December Twelfth Movement International Secretariat, General Arab Women Federation, Indian Movement "Tupaj Amaru", International Association Against Torture, International Human Rights Law Group, International Institute for Peace, International Organization for the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, International Possibilities Unlimited, International Movement Against All Forms of Discrimination and Racism and Minority Rights Group International), Migrants Rights International Catholic Movement for Intellectual and Cultural Affairs and International Movement of Catholic Students), Simon Wiesenthal Center, Inc., South Asia Human Rights Documentation Centre, World Federation of United Nations Associations, World Jewish Congress (also on behalf of International Association of United Nations Associations, World Jewish Congress (also on behalf of International Association of United Nations Associations, World Jewish Congress (also on behalf of International Association of United Nations Associations, World Jewish Congress (also on behalf of International Association of United Nations Associations, World Jewish Congress (use on behalf of International Association of United Nations Associations, World Jewish Congress (also on behalf of International Association of United Nations Associations, World Jewish Congress (also on behalf of International Association of Jewish Lawyers and Jurists), World Union for Progressive Judaism
		Observer (right of reply): Switzerland

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
7 The right to development	16th	 Members: China, Costa Rica (on behalf of the Group of Latin American and Caribbean States), Cuba, Kenya, Malaysia (on behalf of the Movement of Non-Aligned Countries and China), Mexico, Paraguay (on behalf of the Southern Common Market), South Africa (on behalf of the Group of African States), Syrian Arab Republic Observer: Greece (on behalf of the European Union, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia and Turkey)
	17th	 Members: Algeria, Argentina, Bahrain, Democratic Republic of the Congo, India, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Pakistan, Republic of Korea, Saudi Arabia, South Africa, Sudan, Thailand, Uganda, Venezuela Members (right of reply): Democratic Republic of the Congo, Uganda Observers: Bangladesh, Benin (on behalf of the least developed countries), Egypt, Ethiopia, Ghana, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, Kuwait, Nepal, Oman, Qatar, Tunisia, Yemen Observer (right of reply): Rwanda
		Other observer: United Nations Development Programme Non-governmental organizations: Indian Movement "Tupaj Amaru" (also on behalf of Movimiento Cubano por la Paz y la Soberanía de los Pueblos and Union of Arab Jurists), International Federation of Rural Adult Catholic Movements, International Federation of University Women (also on behalf of eight non-governmental organizations), International Institute for Non-Aligned Studies
	19th	Non-governmental organizations: American Association of Jurists, Centro de Estudios Europeos, December Twelfth Movement International Secretariat, European Union of Public Relations, Europe-Third World Centre, General Arab Women Federation, Himalayan Research and Cultural Foundation, International Indian Treaty Council, International Institute for Peace, Minority Rights Group International, Movement Against Racism and for Friendship Among Peoples, Voluntary Action Network India, World Muslim Congress, World Peace Council

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
8 Question of the violation of human rights in the occupied Arab territories, including Palestine	19th	 Members: Bahrain, Pakistan (on behalf of the Organization of the Islamic Conference), Syrian Arab Republic Observers: Israel, Palestine Observers (right of reply): Israel, Palestine
	21st	 Members: Canada, China, Malaysia, South Africa (on behalf of the Group of African States) Observer: Greece (on behalf of the European Union, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia and Turkey) Observers (right of reply): Israel, Palestine
	22nd	 Members: Algeria, Cuba, India, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, South Africa Member (right of reply): Syrian Arab Republic Observers: Bangladesh, Cyprus, Egypt, Indonesia, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, Israel, Jordan, Lebanon, Morocco, Norway, Oman, Qatar, Switzerland, Tunisia, United Arab Emirates (on behalf of the Group of Arab States), Yemen, Palestine Observer (right of reply): Israel Other observer: League of Arab States Non-governmental organizations: Federation of Cuban Women (also on behalf of Movimiento Cubano por la Paz y la Soberanía de los Pueblos and Women's International Democratic Federation), Indian Movement "Tupaj Amaru" (also on behalf of four non-governmental organizations), International Federation of Human Rights Leagues (also on behalf of Al-Haq, Law in the Service of Man and Palestinian Centre for Human Rights), World Jewish Congress (also on behalf of International Association of Jewish Lawyers and Jurists)

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
8	23rd	Members (right of reply): Syrian Arab Republic, United States of America
Question of the violation of human rights in the occupied Arab territories, including Palestine (concluded)		Observer (right of reply): Israel Non-governmental organizations: Amnesty International, Arab Lawyers Union, Arab Organization for Human Rights, Cairo Institute for Human Rights Studies, Federación de Asociaciones de Defensa y Promoción de los Derechos Humanos, Human Rights Watch, International Commission of Jurists, International League for the Rights and Liberation of Peoples, International Organization for the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, International Save the Children Alliance, Simon Wiesenthal Center, Inc., Society for Threatened Peoples, United Nations Watch, World Federation of Trade Unions, World Union for Progressive Judaism
9	21st	Member: Sudan
Question of the violation of human rights and fundamental freedoms in any part of the world	23rd	Observers: Bosnia and Herzegovina, Serbia and Montenegro Observers: Burundi, Myanmar
	24th	 Members: Argentina, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Pakistan (on behalf of the Organization of the Islamic Conference), Republic of Korea, South Africa (on behalf of the Group of African States), Syrian Arab Republic Members (right of reply): Armenia, Cuba, India, Pakistan (on behalf of the Organization of the Islamic Conference) Observers: Greece (on behalf of the European Union), Iraq Observers (right of reply): Iraq, Israel, Palestine

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
9 Question of the violation of human rights and fundamental freedoms in any part of the world (continued)	25th	 Members: Algeria, Australia, Burkina Faso, Canada, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, India, Japan, Malaysia, Poland, United States of America Members (right of reply): Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Pakistan, Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe Observers: Egypt, Georgia, New Zealand, Norway, Switzerland
	26th	 Observers (right of reply): Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Haiti, Iraq, Rwanda Member: Pakistan Members (right of reply): Armenia, Australia, Croatia, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, India, Japan, Pakistan, Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, Zimbabwe Observers: Afghanistan, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Cyprus, Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Eritrea, Greece, Indonesia, Israel, Kuwait, Latvia, Lebanon, Liechtenstein, Nicaragua, Yemen Observers (right of reply): Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Iraq, Israel, Kuwait, Lebanon Non-governmental organizations: African Society of International and Comparative Law (also on
		behalf of Minority Rights Group International), Arab Lawyers Union, China Society for Human Rights Studies (also on behalf of United Nations Association of China), Indian Movement "Tupaj Amaru" (also on behalf of General Arab Women Federation, General Federation of Iraqi Women and Union of Arab Jurists), International Commission of Jurists, International Helsinki Federation for Human Rights (also on behalf of International League for Human Rights and International Service for Human Rights), International League for Human Rights (also on behalf of International Helsinki Federation for Human Rights), Movimiento Cubano por la Paz y la Soberanía de los Pueblos (also on behalf of Federation of Cuban Women and Women's International Democratic Federation), Organization for the Solidarity of the Peoples of Africa, Asia and Latin America (also on behalf of Centro de Estudios sobre la Juventud and National Union of Jurists of Cuba)

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
9	28th	Members (right of reply): Cuba, India, Japan, Kenya, Pakistan, Syrian Arab Republic
Question of the violation of human rights and fundamental freedoms in any part of the world (continued)		Observers (right of reply): Angola, Azerbaijan, Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Iraq, Kuwait, Lebanon, Nicaragua, Nigeria, Yemen
		Non-governmental organizations: Afro-Asian Peoples' Solidarity Organization, Agir ensemble pour les droits de l'homme, Arab Organization for Human Rights, A Woman's Voice International, Baha'i International Community, Centro de Estudios Europeos, Dominicans for Justice and Peace (Order of Preachers), European Union of Public Relations, Europe-Third World Centre, Federación de Asociaciones de Defensa y Promoción de los Derechos Humanos, Franciscans International, Human Rights Watch, International Educational Development, Inc., International Federation for the Protection of the Rights of Ethnic, Religious, Linguistic and Other Minorities, International Federation of Human Rights Leagues, International Federation of Rural Adult Catholic Movements, International Institute for Peace, International Save the Children Alliance, South Asia Human Rights Documentation Centre, Transnational Radical Party, United Nations Watch, World Peace Council, World Union for Progressive Judaism

- 491 -

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
9	29th	Members (right of reply): Armenia, Japan, Uganda
Question of the violation of human rights and fundamental freedoms in any part of		Observers (right of reply): Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Turkey
the world (concluded)		Non-governmental organizations: Aliran Kesedaran Negara - National Consciousness Movement, American Association of Jurists, Amnesty International, Andean Commission of Jurists, Asian Legal Resource Centre, Association tunisienne des droits de l'enfant, Cairo Institute for Human Rights Studies, Catholic Institute for International Relations, Christian Democratic International, Comité international pour le respect et l'application de la Charte africaine des droits de l'homme et des peuples, December Twelfth Movement International Secretariat, Femmes Africa solidarité (also on behalf of 13 non-governmental organizations), France Libertés: Fondation Danielle Mitterrand, General Conference of the Seventh-Day Adventists, Interfaith International, International Association Against Torture, International Association for the Defence of Religious Liberty, International Confederation of Free Trade Unions, International Fellowship of Reconciliation, International Human Rights Association of American Minorities, International Human Rights Law Group, International Indian Treaty Council, International Islamic Federation of Student Organizations, International Movement for Fraternal Union Among Races and Peoples, International PEN, International Possibilities Unlimited, International Union of Socialist Youth, International Youth and Student Movement for the United Nations, Islamic Women's Institute of Iran, Latin American Federation of Associations of Relatives of Disappeared Detainees, Liberal International, Liberation, Médecins du monde - International, Movement Against Racism and for Friendship Among Peoples, North-South XXI, Organization for Defending Victims of Violence, Rural Reconstruction Nepal, Society for Threatened Peoples
	30th	Members (right of reply): Malaysia, Sudan, Thailand
		Observers (right of reply): Azerbaijan, Cyprus, Greece, Eritrea, Indonesia, Iraq, Singapore, Turkey

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
10	25th	Observer: Dominican Republic
Economic, social and cultural rights	30th	Members: Brazil, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland
		Observer: Indonesia
	31st	Members: Canada, Mexico, United States of America
		Observers: Israel, Romania, Palestine
	32nd	Members: Argentina, Bahrain, Costa Rica (on behalf of the Group of Latin American and Caribbean States), Peru, Ukraine
		Observer: Greece (on behalf of the European Union, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia and Turkey)
		Observer (right of reply): Netherlands
	33rd	Members: Algeria, Cameroon, China, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, India, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, South Africa (on behalf of the Group of African States), Sri Lanka, Syrian Arab Republic, Uganda, United States of America, Venezuela, Viet Nam
		Observers: Cyprus, Iraq, Norway, Switzerland, Holy See
		Other observers: International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, United Nations Development Programme, United Nations Human Settlements Programme, World Bank, World Health Organization

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
10	34th	Member (right of reply): India
Economic, social and cultural rights (continued)		 Observers: Botswana, Egypt, Kuwait, Mongolia, Serbia and Montenegro, Yemen Other observers: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization Non-governmental organizations: Afro-Asian Peoples' Solidarity Organization, Centre on Housing Rights and Evictions (also on behalf of Grassroots Organization Operating Together in Sisterhood), Federation of Cuban Women (also on behalf of Women's International Democratic Federation), Human Rights Advocates, Inc. (also on behalf of Earthjustice and International Human Rights Law Group), Indian Movement "Tupaj Amaru" (also on behalf of General Arab Women Federation and Union of Arab Jurists), International Alliance of Women (also on behalf of Socialist International Women), International Commission of Jurists (also on behalf of Tamesty International), International Federation of Human Rights Leagues, International Federation of Rural Adult Catholic Movements, International Federation of University Women (also on behalf of 13 non-governmental organizations), International Institute for Non-Aligned Studies, International Movement ATD Fourth World (also on behalf of International Council of Women and International Federation of Social Workers), Movimiento Cubano por la Paz y la Soberanía de los Pueblos (also on behalf of National Union of Jurists of Cuba and Organization for the Solidarity of the Peoples of Africa, Asia and Latin America), New Humanity (also on behalf of International Organization for the Development of Freedom of Education and International Young Catholic Students), Women's International League for Peace and Freedom (also on behalf of International Alliance of Women and Socialist International League for Peace and Freedom (also on behalf of International Alliance of Women and Socialist International Women), World Federation of Trade Unions, World Organization Against Torture

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
10	35th	Member (right of reply): Pakistan
Economic, social and cultural rights (<i>concluded</i>)		Observers (right of reply): Cyprus, Egypt, Turkey
		Non-governmental organizations: All Pakistan Women's Association, American Association of Jurists, Andean Commission of Jurists, Anti-Slavery International, Asian Legal Resource Centre, Atlas - Association tunisienne pour l'autodéveloppment et la solidarité, Centro de Estudios sobre la Juventud, Christian Democratic International, Colombian Commission of Jurists, Comité international pour le respect et l'application de la Charte africaine des droits de l'homme et des peuples, Europe-Third World Centre, Federación de Asociaciones de Defensa y Promoción de los Derechos Humanos, FIAN - Foodfirst Information and Action Network, Fraternité Notre-Dame, Inc., Himalayan Research and Cultural Foundation, Indian Council of Education, Interfaith International, International Fellowship of Reconciliation, International Human Rights Association of American Minorities, International League for the Rights and Liberation of Peoples, International Women's Rights Action Watch, Liberal International, Liberation, Netherlands Organization for International Development for Intellectual and Cultural Affairs and International Movement of Catholic Students), Third World Movement Against the Exploitation of Women, Transnational Radical Party, Voluntary Action Network India, World Federation for Mental Health

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
11	35th	Members: Algeria, Australia, Mexico
Civil and political rights	36th	Members: Argentina, Costa Rica (on behalf of the Group of Latin American and Caribbean States), Democratic Republic of the Congo, Pakistan, Paraguay (on behalf of the Southern Common Market), Saudi Arabia
		Member (right of reply): United States of America
		Observers: Honduras, Indonesia, Italy
	37th	Members: Algeria, Armenia, China, Costa Rica, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, India, Ireland, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Mexico, Peru, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Sri Lanka, Ukraine, United States of America, Venezuela, Viet Nam, Zimbabwe
		Members (right of reply): India, Pakistan
		Observers: Colombia, Egypt, El Salvador, Eritrea, Georgia, Greece (on behalf of the European Union, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia and Turkey), Iraq, Norway, Romania, Slovenia, Switzerland, Tunisia, Holy See
		Observer (right of reply): Ghana
		Other observer: International Committee of the Red Cross

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
11 Civil and political rights (continued)	38th	Observers: Belarus, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Cyprus, Liechtenstein, Morocco, Mozambique, Nepal, Netherlands, San Marino, Serbia and Montenegro, Turkey, Yemen Other observers: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS), United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East Non-governmental organizations: American Association of Jurists, Amnesty International, Baha'i International Community, Centro de Estudios Europeos (also on behalf of National Union of Jurists of Cuba and Organization for the Solidarity of the Peoples of Africa, Asia and Latin America), Christian Democratic International, Colombian Commission of Jurists, Conscience and Peace Tax International, Coordinating Board of Jewish Organizations (also on behalf of P ai B'rith and Women's International Zionist Organization), Dominicans for Justice and Peace (Order of Preachers) (also on behalf of Commission of the Churches on International Affairs of the World Council of Churches, Franciscans International, and Pax Christi International Affairs of the World Council of Cubano por la Paz y la Soberanía de los Pueblos), Friends World Com behalf of Movimiento Cubano por la Paz y la Soberanía de los Pueblos), Friends World Committee for Consultation (Quakers), General Conference of the Seventh-Day Adventists, Human Rights Advocates, Inc. (also on behalf of nine non-governmental organizations), International Association for Human Rights Leagues, International Educational Development, Inc., International Association for Human Rights Leagues, International Organization for the Development of Freedom of Education (also on behalf of International Porganization for the Development of Freedom of Education (also on behalf of International Pregnet for the Development of Freedom of Education (also on behalf of International Orga

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
11	39th	Member (right of reply): Cameroon
Civil and political rights (concluded)		Observers (right of reply): Angola, Cyprus, Egypt, Madagascar, Mauritania, Turkey
		Non-governmental organizations: Afro-Asian Peoples' Solidarity Organization, Agir ensemble pour les droits de l'homme, All Pakistan Women's Association, Asian Centre for Organization Research and Development, Association for the Prevention of Torture, Australian Council for Overseas Aid, Catholic Institute for International Relations, Centro de Estudios sobre la Juventud, Comité international pour le respect et l'application de la Charte africaine des droits de l'homme et des peuples, European Union of Public Relations, Families of Victims of Involuntary Disappearance, France Libertés: Fondation Danielle Mitterrand, Freedom House, Himalayan Research and Cultural Foundation, Human Rights Watch, Indigenous World Association, Interfaith International, International Association Against Torture, International Federation for the Protection of the Rights of Ethnic, Religious, Linguistic and Other Minorities, International Fellowship of Reconciliation, International League for the Rights and Liberation of Peoples, Latin American Federation of Associations of Relatives of Disappeared Detainees, Liberation, Médecins sans frontières (International), Movement Against Racism and for Friendship Among Peoples, Netherlands Organization for International Catholic Movement for Intellectual and Cultural Affairs and International Movement of Catholic Students), Third World Movement Against the Exploitation of Women, Union of Arab Jurists, Women's International Democratic Federation, World Alliance of Reformed Churches, World Muslim Congress, World Union for Progressive Judaism, Young Doctors Without Frontiers Tunisia
12 Integration of the human rights of	40th	Members : Algeria, Bahrain, Canada (also on behalf of Australia and New Zealand), Chile, China, Cuba, India, Ireland, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay (also on behalf of the Southern Common Market), Russian Federation, Sri Lanka, Syrian Arab Republic, Viet Nam
women and the gender perspective		Observers: Greece (on behalf of the European Union, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia and Turkey), Lithuania (on behalf of the Nordic and Baltic countries)

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
12 Integration of the human rights of women and the gender perspective (continued)	41st	 Members: Armenia, Cameroon, Croatia, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Malaysia, Poland, Republic of Korea, Senegal, South Africa, Sudan, Uganda, United States of America, Venezuela Observers: Bangladesh, Egypt, El Salvador, Georgia, Norway, Spain, Switzerland Other observers: International Committee of the Red Cross, International Federation of Red Cross and Crescent Societies, International Labour Office
	42nd	 Observers: Albania, Cyprus, Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Dominican Republic, Indonesia, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, Jordan, Liechtenstein, Morocco, Oman, Philippines, Yemen Other observers: Division for the Advancement of Women, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS), United Nations Population Fund, World Bank, World Health Organization Non-governmental organizations: Asian Legal Resource Centre, European Union of Public Relations, Groupe de recherche et d'action pour le bien-être social, Human Rights Advocates, Inc. (also on behalf of International Possibilities Unlimited), Inter-African Committee on Traditional Practices Affecting the Health of Women and Children (also on behalf of nine non-governmental organizations), International Confederation of Free Trade Unions, International Fellowship of Reconciliation (also on behalf of Asian Women's Human Rights Council and Japan Fellowship of Reconciliation), International Institute for Non-Aligned Studies, Korea Women's Associations United, Liberation, Movimiento Cubano por la Paz y la Soberanía de los Pueblos (also on behalf of Federation of Cuban Women and Women's International Democratic Federation), Organization for the Solidarity of the Peoples of Africa, Asia and Latin America (also on behalf of National Union of Jurists of Cuba), Transnational Radical Party, Union nationale de la femme tunisienne, World Federation of Trade Unions, World Organization Against Torture

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
12	44th	Members (right of reply): Japan, Mexico, Republic of Korea
Integration of the human rights of women and the gender perspective (concluded)		Non-governmental organizations: Afro-Asian Peoples' Solidarity Organization, All-China Women's Federation, Asia Pacific Forum on Women, Law and Development, Association for World Education, Association of World Citizens, Australian Council for Overseas Aid, A Woman's Voice International, Centre on Housing Rights and Evictions, Centro de Estudios sobre la Juventud, International Association of Democratic Lawyers, International Educational Development, Inc., International Human Rights Association of American Minorities, International Human Rights Law Group, International Institute for Peace, International Islamic Federation of Student Organizations, International Service for Human Rights, Islamic Women's Institute of Iran, Latin American Federation of Associations of Relatives of Disappeared Detainees, Organization for Defending Victims of Violence, Women's Human Rights International Association, Women's International League for Peace and Freedom, World Muslim Congress, World Young Women's Christian Association
13 Rights of the child	45th	 Members: Algeria, Argentina, Australia (also on behalf of Canada and New Zealand), Bahrain, Chile, China, Costa Rica (on behalf of the Group of Latin American and Caribbean States), Croatia, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, France, India, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Mexico, Pakistan, Paraguay, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Uganda, Ukraine, Viet Nam Member (right of reply): Armenia Observer: Greece (on behalf of the European Union, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia and Turkey)

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
13	46th	Members: Cameroon, Germany, Venezuela
Rights of the child (concluded)		Members (right of reply): Uganda, Viet Nam
		Observers: Bangladesh, Benin, Botswana, Cyprus, Egypt, Ghana, Iceland, Indonesia, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Jordan, Lebanon, Mongolia, Nepal, Norway, Oman, Qatar, Romania, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovakia, Slovenia, Switzerland, Yemen
		Observers (right of reply): Cyprus, Israel, Turkey
		Other observers: International Committee of the Red Cross, International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, International Labour Office, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS), United Nations Children's Fund, World Health Organization
		Non-governmental organizations: Anti-Slavery International, Comité international pour le respect et l'application de la Charte africaine des droits de l'homme et des peuples, Covenant House, Defence for Children International, Dominicans for Justice and Peace (Order of Preachers) (also on behalf of nine non-governmental organizations), Franciscans International, Friends World Committee for Consultation (Quakers), General Conference of the Seventh-Day Adventists, Himalayan Research and Cultural Foundation, Human Rights Advocates, Inc. (also on behalf of International Possibilities Unlimited and World Young Women's Christian Association), International Alliance of Women (also on behalf of Inter-African Committee on Traditional Practices Affecting the Health of Women and Children, Socialist International Women and Women's International League for Peace and Freedom), International Association for the Defence of Religious Liberty, International Catholic Child Bureau (also on behalf of World Vision International), International Federation Terre des Hommes, International Indian Treaty Council, International Save the Children Alliance (also on behalf of five non-governmental organizations), International Service for Human Rights (also on behalf of International Movement for Fraternal Union Among Races and Peoples), International Young Catholic Students (also on behalf of five non-governmental organizations), Islamic African Relief Agency, Latin American Federation of Associations of Relatives of Disappeared Detainees, Liberation, Women's International Zionist Organization, World Organization Against Torture, Worldview International Foundation
	47th	Observer (right of reply): Honduras

- 501 -

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
15 Indigenous issues	43rd	Members: Argentina, Australia, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica (on behalf of the Group of Latin American and Caribbean States), Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Guatemala, Paraguay, Peru, Syrian Arab Republic, Venezuela
		Observers: Denmark (on behalf of the Nordic countries), Ecuador, New Zealand, Philippines, Switzerland
		Non-governmental organizations: All for Reparations and Emancipation (AFREcure), International Federation of Rural Adult Catholic Movements, International Indian Treaty Council, International Organization of Indigenous Resources Development, South Asia Human Rights Documentation Centre, Transnational Radical Party
	44th	Member: Mexico
		Member (right of reply): Viet Nam
		Observer (right of reply): Philippines
		Non-governmental organizations: Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Commission, American Indian Law Alliance, Assembly of First Nations - National Indian Brotherhood, Association of Indigenous Peoples of the North, Siberia and Far East of the Russian Federation, Earth justice (also on behalf of Habitat International Coalition), Indian Council of South America, Indigenous World Association, Interfaith International, International Work Group for Indigenous Affairs, Inuit Circumpolar Conference, Juridical Commission for Auto-Development of First Andean Peoples, Netherlands Centre for Indigenous Peoples, Saami Council

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
14, 16, 17, 18, 19 and 20	33rd	Observer: Cambodia
Specific groups and individuals, Report of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights - Promotion	41st	Members: Mexico, Sudan, United States of America Observers: Philippines, Turkey
and protection of human rights Effective functioning of human rights mechanisms Advisory services and technical cooperation Rationalization of	47th	Members: Australia, Austria, Bahrain, Burkina Faso, China, Costa Rica (also on behalf of the Group of Latin American and Caribbean States), Croatia, Cuba, Democratic Republic of the Congo, India, Ireland, Peru, Russian Federation, South Africa, United States of America
the work of the Commission		Member (right of reply): Cuba
		Observer: Greece (on behalf of the European Union, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia and Turkey)
		Observers (right of reply): Honduras, Latvia
	48th	Members: Algeria, Armenia, Cameroon, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Pakistan, Paraguay (also on behalf of the Southern Common Market), Sri Lanka, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Uruguay
		Observers: Finland (on behalf of the Nordic and Baltic countries), New Zealand (also on behalf of Australia and Canada)
	49th	Members: Guatemala, Mexico, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Ukraine
		Observers: Czech Republic, Ecuador, Egypt, El Salvador, Finland, Honduras, Morocco, Norway (on behalf of the Nordic countries), Romania, San Marino, Singapore, Switzerland, Turkey
		Other observers: International Committee of the Red Cross, International Labour Office, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS), Order of Malta

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
14, 16, 17, 18, 19 and 20 Specific groups and individuals, Report of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights - Promotion and protection of human rights Effective functioning of human rights mechanisms Advisory services and technical cooperation Rationalization of the work of the Commission (<i>continued</i>)	51st	National institutions: Asia Pacific Forum of National Human Rights Institutions, Canadian Human Rights Commission, Comisionado Nacional de los Derechos Humanos de Honduras, Comité supérieur des droits de l'homme et des libertés fondamentales de Tunisie, Danish Institute for Human Rights, Defensoria del Pueblo of Venezuela, European Coordinating Group for National Institutions, Federal Commission Against Racism of Switzerland, Fiji Human Rights Commission, Greek National Commission for Human Rights, Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission of Australia, Human Rights Commission of Malaysia, Ibero-American Federation of Ombudsman, International Coordinating Committee of National Institutions for the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, Islamic Human Rights Commission of Iran, Malawi Human Rights Commission, National Advisory Commission for the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights of Algeria, National Commission on Human Rights and Basic Freedoms of Niger, National Committee on Human Rights and Freedoms of Cameroon, National Consultative Commission of Human Rights of France, National Consultative Council on Human Rights of Morocco, National Human Rights Commission of Mexico, National Human Rights Commission of India, National Human Rights Commission of Nepal, National Human Rights Commission of Togo, New Zealand Human Rights Commission of Rwanda, National Human Rights Commission of Togo, New Zealand Human Rights Commission, Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission of Togo, New Zealand Human Rights Commission for Citizens' Rights, Philippines Commission on Human Rights, Presidential Commission for Citizens' Rights, Philippines Commission on Human Rights, Presidential Commission on Human Rights of the Russian Federation, South African Human Rights Commission, Standing Committee on Human Rights of Kenya, Uganda Human Rights Commission
	53rd	 Members: Chile, Poland Member (right of reply): Armenia Observers: Azerbaijan, Cyprus, Equatorial Guinea, Eritrea, Haiti, Hungary, Jordan, Kuwait, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Netherlands, Serbia and Montenegro, Slovenia, Tunisia, Holy See Observer (right of reply): Azerbaijan Other observers: European Commission, International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, World Health Organization

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
14, 16, 17, 18, 19 and 20 Specific groups and individuals, Report of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights - Promotion and protection of human rights Effective functioning of human rights mechanisms Advisory services and technical cooperation Rationalization of the work of the Commission (<i>continued</i>)	53rd (concluded) 55th	 Non-governmental organizations: African Society of International and Comparative Law (also on behalf of Femmes Africa solidarité and North-South XXI), Afro-Asian Peoples' Solidarity Organization, All India Women's Conference (also on behalf of four non-governmental organizations), A Woman's Voice International, Baha'i International Community (also on behalf of International Movement Against All Forms of Discrimination and Racism and Minority Rights Group International), Canadian Council of Churches (also on behalf of Mennonite Central Committee), Colombian Commission of Jurists, Coordinating Board of Jewish Organizations (also on behalf of B'nai B'rith and Women's International Zionist Organization), Federación de Asociaciones de Defensa y Promoción de los Derechos Humanos, Franciscans International (also on behalf of four non-governmental organizations), Friends World Committee for Consultation (Quakers) (also on behalf of Jesuit Refugee Service), Human Rights Advocates, Inc. (also on behalf of International Possibilities Unlimited and Nuclear Age Peace Foundation), Indian Movement "Tupaj Amaru" (also on behalf of General Arab Women Federation and Union of Arab Jurists), International Catholic Migration Commission, International Confederation of Free Trade Unions (also on behalf of International), Migrants Rights International, Netherlands Organization for International Development Cooperation (also on behalf of African Society of International Development for Fraternal Union Among Races and Peoples), Nuclear Age Peace Foundation, Socialist International, Netherland Sorganization for International Development for Fraternal Union Among Races and Peoples), Nuclear Age Peace Foundation, Socialist International Movement for Fraternal Union Among Races and Peoples), Nuclear Age Peace Foundation, Socialist International Women (also on behalf of International and Comparative Law and International Movement for Fraternal Union Among Races and Peoples), Nuclear Age Peace Foundation

Agenda item ^a	Meeting number	Speaker
14, 16, 17, 18, 19 and 20 Specific groups and individuals, Report of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights - Promotion and protection of human rights Effective functioning of human rights mechanisms Advisory services and technical cooperation Rationalization of the work of the Commission (concluded)	55th (concluded)	Non-governmental organizations: Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Commission, Amnesty International, Asian Legal Resource Centre, Asian Migrant Center, Asian Women's Human Rights Council, Association for the Prevention of Torture (also on behalf of International Service for Human Rights), Association for World Education, Association of World Citizens, Australian Council for Overseas Aid, Colombian Commission of Jurists, Comité international pour le respect et l'application de la Charte africaine des droits de l'homme et des peuples, Conference of Non-Governmental Organizations in Consultative Relationship with the United Nations (also on behalf of four non-governmental organizations), Europe-Third World Centre, Groupe de recherche et d'action pour le bien-être social, Himalayan Research and Cultural Foundation, Human Rights Watch, Indian Council of Education, Indigenous World Association, Interfaith International, International Association of Democratic Lawyers, International Federation for the Protection of the Rights of Ethnic, Religious, Linguistic and Other Minorities, International Federation of Free Journalists, International Federation of Human Rights Leagues (also on behalf of World Organization Against Torture), International League for Human Rights, International League for the Rights and Liberation of Peoples, International Organization for the Development of Freedom of Education (also on behalf of six non-governmental organizations), International Organization for the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, International Service for Human Rights, Movement Against Racism and for Friendship Among Peoples, Netherlands Organization for International Development Cooperation (also on behalf of Society for Threatened Peoples and Third World Movement Against the Exploitation of Women), Pax Romana (International Catholic Movement for Intellectual and Cultural Affairs and International Movement of Catholic Students), South Asia Human Rights Documentation Centre, Women's International League for

^a Titles of the items have been abbreviated where appropriate.

ANNEX IV

Administrative and programme budget implications of resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission at its fifty-ninth session

1. At its fifty-ninth session, the Commission adopted 86 resolutions and 18 decisions.

2. A number of resolutions and decisions relate to mandates that do not involve substantive costs or for which provisions have been made in the programme budget for the biennium 2004-2005.

3. Before taking a decision on those resolutions and decisions involving programme budget implications, in accordance with regulation 2.10 of the United Nations Financial Regulations and Rules and rule 28 of the rules of procedure of the functional commissions of the Economic and Social Council, the Commission was informed, through oral statements, of the estimated costs relating to the implementation of the requests contained in the resolutions and decisions.

4. The Commission was also informed that taking into account that the full cost of some activities envisaged in resolutions 2003/18, 2003/34, 2003/57, 2003/77 and decisions 2003/107 and 2003/114 could not be determined at the time of their adoption, the outcome of the review of those costs by the Secretariat, including any additional requirements, would be brought to the attention of the Economic and Social Council when it considers the report of the Commission.^a

5. The resolutions and decisions of the Commission which were subject to oral statements concerned activities of a perennial nature. Provisions have already been included in the programme budget for the biennium 2002-2003 and in the proposed programme budget for the biennium 2004-2005 for activities of this nature. Hence, no additional appropriations would be required as a result of the adoption of these resolutions and decisions.

^a See also the *Report of the Economic and Social Council* of 2003.

ANNEX V

Resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission and statements by the Chairperson on behalf of the Commission at its fifty-ninth session

A. Resolutions and decisions adopted by the Commission

Document E/CN.4/2003/	Action taken	No.	Title ^a	Method of adoption	Details ^b	Paragraphs of report
			AGENDA ITEM 3: ORGANIZATION OF THE WORK OF THE SESSION			
	Decision	2003/101	Enhancement of the working methods of the Commission	Without a vote		16-17
	Decision	2003/102	Organization of work	Without a vote		18-21
	Decision	2003/114	Organization of work of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights	Without a vote		47-50
	Decision	2003/115	Dates of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights	Without a vote		47-50
	Decision	2003/116	Intersessional activities of the Bureau	Without a vote		47-50

Document E/CN.4/2003/	Action taken	No.	Title ^a	Method of adoption	Details ^b	Paragraphs of report
			AGENDA ITEM 5: THE RIGHT OF PEOPLES TO SELF-DETERMINATION AND ITS APPLICATION TO PEOPLES UNDER COLONIAL OR ALIEN DOMINATION OR FOREIGN OCCUPATION			
L.5	Resolution	2003/1	Question of Western Sahara	Without a vote		62-63
L.7	Resolution	2003/2	The use of mercenaries as a means of violating human rights and impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination	Recorded vote	37/9/7	64-67
L.9	Resolution	2003/3	Situation in occupied Palestine	Recorded vote	51/1/1	68-73
			AGENDA ITEM 6: RACISM, RACIAL DISCRIMINATION, XENOPHOBIA AND ALL FORMS OF DISCRIMINATION			
L.16	Resolution	2003/4	Combating defamation of religions	Recorded vote	32/14/7	82-86
L.4	Resolution	2003/30	World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance and the comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action	Recorded vote	38/1/13	87-98
	Decision	2003/103	Organization of work	Without a vote		77-78

- 509 -

Document E/CN.4/2003/	Action taken	No.	Title ^a	Method of adoption	Details ^b	Paragraphs of report
			AGENDA ITEM 7: THE RIGHT TO DEVELOPMENT			
L.14/Rev.1	Resolution	2003/83	The right to development	Recorded vote	47/3/3	104-113
			AGENDA ITEM 8: QUESTION OF THE VIOLATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS IN THE OCCUPIED ARAB TERRITORIES, INCLUDING PALESTINE			
L.3	Resolution	2003/5	Human rights in the occupied Syrian Golan	Recorded vote	31/1/21	118-123
L.12	Resolution	2003/6	Question of the violation of human rights in the occupied Arab territories, including Palestine	Recorded vote	33/5/15	124-129
L.18	Resolution	2003/7	Israeli settlements in the occupied Arab territories	Recorded vote	50/1/2	130-135
			AGENDA ITEM 9: QUESTION OF THE VIOLATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS AND FUNDAMENTAL FREEDOMS IN ANY PART OF THE WORLD,			
L.8	Resolution	2003/8	Human rights situation of the Lebanese detainees in Israel	Recorded vote	32/1/20	163-167
L.29	Resolution	2003/9	Cooperation with representatives of United Nations human rights bodies	Without a vote		174-175
L.31/Rev.1	Resolution	2003/10	Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea	Recorded vote	28/10/14	176-181
L.34/Rev.1	Resolution	2003/11	Situation of human rights in Turkmenistan	Recorded vote	23/16/14	182-185

- 510 -

Document E/CN.4/2003/	Action taken	No.	Title ^a	Method of adoption	Details ^b	Paragraphs of report
L.36	Resolution	2003/12	Situation of human rights in Myanmar	Without a vote		192-195
L.2	Resolution	2003/13	Situation of human rights in Cuba	Recorded vote	24/20/9	145-162
L.38	Resolution	2003/14	Situation of human rights in Belarus	Recorded vote	23/14/16	202-207
L.41/Rev.1	Resolution	2003/15	Situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo	Without a vote		208-212
L.45	Resolution	2003/16	Situation of human rights in Burundi	Without a vote		213-217
L.6/Rev.1	Resolution	2003/84	Situation of human rights in Iraq	Recorded vote	31/3/12	218-223
	Decision	2003/104	Decision relating to Chad under the procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (LXVIII)	Without a vote		226
	Decision Decision	2003/105	Decision relating to Liberia under the procedure established in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (LXVIII) Question of human rights in Cyprus	Without a vote Without a vote		226 224-225
	Decision	2003/100	Question of numan rights in Cyprus	without a vole		22 4- 223

Document E/CN.4/2003/	Action taken	No.	Title ^a	Method of adoption	Details ^b	Paragraphs of report
			AGENDA ITEM 10: ECONOMIC, SOCIAL AND CULTURAL RIGHTS			
L.15/Rev.1	Resolution	2003/17	Human rights and unilateral coercive measures	Recorded vote	36/14/2	243-245
L.21	Resolution	2003/18	Question of the realization in all countries of the economic, social and cultural rights contained in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and study of special problems which the developing countries face in their efforts to achieve these human rights	Without a vote		246-250
L.22	Resolution	2003/19	The right to education	Without a vote		251-253
L.19	Resolution	2003/20	Adverse effects of the illicit movement and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes on the enjoyment of human rights	Recorded vote	38/13/2	254-258
L.23	Resolution	2003/21	Effects of structural adjustment policies and foreign debt on the full enjoyment of all human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights	Recorded vote	29/14/10	259-264
L.24	Resolution	2003/22	Women's equal ownership, access to and control over land and the equal rights to own property and to adequate housing	Without a vote		265-270
L.25	Resolution	2003/23	Globalization and its impact on the full enjoyment of human rights	Recorded vote	38/15/0	271-276
L.26	Resolution	2003/24	Human rights and extreme poverty	Without a vote		277-280

- 512 -

Document E/CN.4/2003/	Action taken	No.	Title ^a	Method of adoption	Details ^b	Paragraphs of report
L.27	Resolution	2003/25	The right to food	Recorded vote	51/1/1	281-287
L.28	Resolution	2003/26	Promotion of the enjoyment of the cultural rights of everyone and respect for different cultural identities	Without a vote		288-291
L.30/Rev.1	Resolution	2003/27	Adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living	Without a vote		292-296
L.32	Resolution	2003/28	The right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health	Recorded vote	39/1/13	297-300
L.33	Resolution	2003/29	Access to medication in the context of pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria	Without a vote		301-304
	Decision	2003/107	The Social Forum	Recorded vote	36/1/16	305-312
			AGENDA ITEM 11: CIVIL AND POLITICAL RIGHTS			
L.40	Resolution	2003/31	Question of arbitrary detention	Without a vote		326-328
L.42	Resolution	2003/32	Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment	Without a vote		329-333
L.43	Resolution	2003/33	Human rights and forensic science	Without a vote		334-336
L.44	Resolution	2003/34	The right to restitution, compensation and rehabilitation for victims of grave violations of human rights and fundamental freedoms	Without a vote		337-340

- 513 -

Document E/CN.4/2003/	Action taken	No.	Title ^a	Method of adoption	Details ^b	Paragraphs of report
L.47	Resolution	2003/35	Strengthening of popular participation, equity, social justice and non-discrimination as essential foundations of democracy	Recorded vote	29/12/12	341-344
L.49	Resolution	2003/36	Interdependence between democracy and human rights	Recorded vote	36/0/17	345-354
L.51	Resolution	2003/37	Human rights and terrorism	Recorded vote	30/12/11	355-359
L.53/Rev.1	Resolution	2003/38	Question of enforced or involuntary disappearances	Without a vote		361-362
L.54	Resolution	2003/39	Integrity of the judicial system	Recorded vote	31/1/21	363-367
L.55	Resolution	2003/40	Hostage-taking	Without a vote		368-370
L.56	Resolution	2003/41	The incompatibility between democracy and racism	Without a vote		371-372
L.59	Resolution	2003/42	The right to freedom of opinion and expression	Without a vote		381-384
L.48	Resolution	2003/43	Independence and impartiality of the judiciary, jurors and assessors and the independence of lawyers	Without a vote		385-390
L.57/Rev.1	Resolution	2003/53	Extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions	Recorded vote	37/0/16	373-380
L.58	Resolution	2003/54	Elimination of all forms of religious intolerance	Recorded vote	51/0/2	394-405
	Decision	2003/108	Discrimination in the criminal justice system	Without a vote		391-393

Document E/CN.4/2003/	Action taken	No.	Title ^a	Method of adoption	Details ^b	Paragraphs of report
			AGENDA ITEM 12: INTEGRATION OF THE HUMAN RIGHTS OF WOMEN AND THE GENDER PERSPECTIVE			
L.50	Resolution	2003/44	Integrating the human rights of women throughout the United Nations system	Without a vote		412-415
L.52	Resolution	2003/45	Elimination of violence against women	Without a vote		416-421
			AGENDA ITEM 13: RIGHTS OF THE CHILD			
L.46	Resolution	2003/85	Abduction of children in Africa	Without a vote		427-429
L.105	Resolution	2003/86	Rights of the child	Without a vote		430-437
			AGENDA ITEM 14: SPECIFIC GROUPS AND INDIVIDUALS			
L.63	Resolution	2003/46	Human rights of migrants	Without a vote		442-444
L.64	Resolution	2003/47	The protection of human rights in the context of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) and acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS)	Without a vote		445-446
L.67	Resolution	2003/48	International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrants Workers and Members of Their Families	Without a vote		447-450
L.68	Resolution	2003/49	Human rights of persons with disabilities	Without a vote		451-452

- 515 -

Document E/CN.4/2003/	Action taken	No.	Title ^a	Method of adoption	Details ^b	Paragraphs of report
L.70	Resolution	2003/50	Rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities	Without a vote		453-456
L.71/Rev.1	Resolution	2003/51	Internally displaced persons	Without a vote		457-459
L.65	Resolution	2003/52	Human rights and mass exoduses	Without a vote		460-465
	Decision	2003/109	Housing and property restitution in the context of refugees and other displaced persons	Without a vote		466-468
L.17	Resolution	2003/55	AGENDA ITEM 15: INDIGENOUS ISSUES Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights	Recorded vote	34/15/4	475-479
L.60	Resolution	2003/56	Human rights and indigenous issues	Without a vote		481-483
L.69	Resolution	2003/57	Working Group of the Commission on Human Rights to elaborate a draft declaration in accordance with paragraph 5 of General Assembly resolution 49/214 of 23 December 1994	Without a vote		484-488
L.72	Resolution	2003/58	Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People	Without a vote		489-491

Document E/CN.4/2003/	Action taken	No.	Title ^a	Method of adoption	Details ^b	Paragraphs of report
	Decision	2003/110	Indigenous peoples' permanent sovereignty over natural resources	Recorded vote	34/8/10	492-497
	Decision	2003/111	Presentation of the report of the Working Group on Indigenous Populations on its twentieth session to the Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues	Without a vote		498-501
	Decision	2003/117	International Decade of the World's Indigenous People	Without a vote		502-504
			AGENDA ITEM 16: REPORT OF THE SUB-COMMISSION ON THE PROMOTION AND PROTECTION OF HUMAN RIGHTS			
L.66	Resolution	2003/59	The work of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights	Without a vote		509-515
			AGENDA ITEM 17: PROMOTION AND PROTECTION OF HUMAN RIGHTS			
L.39	Resolution	2003/60	Enhancement of international cooperation in the field of Without human rights			522-524
L.76	Resolution	2003/61	Promotion of peace as a vital requirement for the full Recorded vote 33/16/4 enjoyment of all human rights by all		33/16/4	525-528
L.80	Resolution	2003/62	Development of public information activities in the field of human rights, including the World Public Information Campaign on Human Rights	Without a vote		529-530

Document E/CN.4/2003/	Action taken	No.	Title ^a	Method of adoption	Details ^b	Paragraphs of report
L.84	Resolution	2003/63	Promotion of a democratic and equitable international order	Recorded vote	31/15/7	531-534
L.87	Resolution	2003/64	Human rights defenders	Without a vote		539-541
L.90	Resolution	2003/65	The role of good governance in the promotion of human rights	Without a vote		542-544
L.91	Resolution	2003/66	Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide	Without a vote		545-547
L.93	Resolution	2003/67	The question of the death penalty	Recorded vote	24/18/10	548-553
L.94	Resolution	2003/68	Protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism	Without a vote		554-556
L.95	Resolution	2003/69	Human rights and bioethics	Without a vote		557-559
L.99	Resolution	2003/70	United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education	Without a vote		560-563
L.100/Rev.1	Resolution	2003/71	Human rights and the environment as part of sustainable development	Without a vote		564-566
L.101	Resolution	2003/72	Impunity	Without a vote		567-571
	Decision	2003/112	The prevention of human rights violations caused by the availability and misuse of small arms and light weapons	Without a vote		572-574
	Decision	2003/118	Postponement of draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.92 and the proposed amendments thereto (E/CN.4/2003/L.106-110)	Recorded vote	24/17/10	575-585

Document E/CN.4/2003/	Action taken	No.	Title ^a	Method of adoption	Details ^b	Paragraphs of report
			AGENDA ITEM 18: EFFECTIVE FUNCTIONING OF HUMAN RIGHTS MECHANISMS			
L.82	Resolution	2003/73	Regional cooperation for the promotion and protection of human rights in the Asia Pacific Region	Without a vote		590-591
L.83	Resolution	2003/74	Composition of the staff of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights	Recorded vote	32/14/7	592-596
L.88	Resolution	2003/75	Regional arrangements for the promotion and protection of human rights	Without a vote		597-599
L.89	Resolution	2003/76	National institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights	Without a vote		600-602
L.96	Decision	2003/113	Enhancement of the functioning of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights in regard to the operation of the mechanism of the Commission on Human Rights	Recorded vote	28/24/1	603-606
			AGENDA ITEM 19: ADVISORY SERVICES AND TECHNICAL COOPERATION IN THE FIELD OF HUMAN RIGHTS			
L.78	Resolution	2003/77	Situation of human rights in Afghanistan	Without a vote		614-616
L.79	Resolution	2003/78	Assistance to Somalia in the field of human rights	Without a vote		617-619

- 519 -

Document E/CN.4/2003/	Action taken	No.	Title ^a	Method of adoption	Details ^b	Paragraphs of report
L.81	Resolution	2003/79	Situation of human rights in Cambodia	Without a vote		620-623
L.85	Resolution	2003/80	Situation of human rights in Sierra Leone	Without a vote		624-628
L.97	Resolution	2003/81	Technical cooperation and advisory services in Chad	Without a vote		629-630
L.98	Resolution	2003/82	Technical cooperation and advisory services in Liberia	Without a vote		631-633

B. Statements made by the Chairperson on behalf of the Commission

Agenda item	Subject	Date	Paragraphs of report
3	Situation of human rights in Colombia	25 April 2003	53
9	Situation of human rights in Timor-Leste	22 April 2003	229
19	Technical cooperation and the situation of human rights in Haiti	25 April 2003	634

^a The titles of agenda items have been abbreviated, where appropriate.

^b In the case of a vote, the figures represent: votes in favour/votes against/abstentions.

- 520 -

ANNEX VI

List of documents issued for the fifty-ninth session of the Commission

Documents issued in the general series

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/1	2	Provisional agenda: note by the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/1/Add.1 and 2	2	Annotations to the provisional agenda prepared by the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/1/Rev.1 and Corr.1	2	Agenda: note by the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/2- E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/46	16	Report of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights on the fifty-fourth session
E/CN.4/2003/3 and Corr.1	11 (b)	Report of the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions, Ms. Asma Jahangir, submitted pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/36
E/CN.4/2003/3/Add.1 and Corr.1	11 (b)	: summary of cases transmitted to Governments and replies received
E/CN.4/2003/3/Add.2	11 (b)	: mission to Honduras (5-15 August 2001)
E/CN.4/2003/3/Add.3	11 (b)	: mission to the Democratic Republic of the Congo (16-22 June 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/3/Add.4	11 (b)	: mission to Afghanistan (13-23 October 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/4	5	Note by the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights transmitting the report of the second meeting of experts on traditional and new forms of mercenary activities as a means of violating human rights and impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination
E/CN.4/2003/5	10	Report of the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, and on the right to non-discrimination, Mr. Miloon Kothari, submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/21

Documents issued in the general series (continued)					
Symbol	Agenda item				
E/CN.4/2003/5/Add.1	10	: visit to the occupied Palestinian territories (5-10 January 2002)			
E/CN.4/2003/5/Add.2	10	: mission to Romania (14-19 January 2002)			
E/CN.4/2003/5/Add.3	10	: mission to Mexico (4-15 March 2002)			
E/CN.4/2003/6	4 and 18	Note by the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights			
E/CN.4/2003/7	7	Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 1998/72			
E/CN.4/2003/8	11 (a)	Report of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention			
E/CN.4/2003/8/Add.1	11 (a)	: opinions adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention			
E/CN.4/2003/8/Add.2	11 (a)	: visit to Australia (24 May-6 June 2002)			
E/CN.4/2003/8/Add.3	11 (a)	: visit to Mexico (27 October-10 November 2002)			
E/CN.4/2003/9	10	Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right of education, Ms. Katarina Tomasevski, submitted pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/23			
E/CN.4/2003/9/Add.1	10	: mission to Indonesia (1-7 July 2002)			
E/CN.4/2003/9/Add.2	10	: mission to the United Kingdom (Northern Ireland) (24 November-1 December 2002)			
E/CN.4/2003/10 and Corr.1	10	Effects of structural adjustment policies and foreign debt on the full enjoyment of human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights: report submitted by Mr. Bernards Andrew Nyamwaya Mudho, independent expert, in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/29			

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/11	3	Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights transmitting the compilation of views requested in Commission resolution 2002/91 and decision 2002/115
E/CN.4/2003/12 and Corr.1	3	Statistics relating to the fifty-eighth session of the Commission: note by the secretariat
E/CN.4/2003/13	3	Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the human rights situation in Colombia
E/CN.4/2003/14	4	Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/15	5	Situation in occupied Palestine: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/16	5	Report on the question of the use of mercenaries as a means of violating human rights and impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination, submitted by Mr. Enrique Bernales Ballesteros, Special Rapporteur, pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/5
E/CN.4/2003/17	6	Combating defamation of religions as a means to promote human rights, social harmony and religious and cultural diversity: report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/18	6	Comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance: report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights submitted pursuant to General Assembly resolution 56/266
E/CN.4/2003/18/Add.1	6	Report of the Latin America-Caribbean Regional Seminar of Experts on implementation of the Durban Programme of Action: exchange of ideas on future action (Mexico City, 1-3 July 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/18/Add.2	6	Report of the seminar of experts for the African region on the implementation of the Durban Programme of Action: an exchange of ideas on steps to move forward (Nairobi, 16-18 September 2002)

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/19	6	Implementation of the Programme of Action for the Third Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination (1993-2003): report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/19/Add.1	6	Report of the joint workshop of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization to develop a publication to combat racism and foster tolerance (Paris, 19-20 February 2003)
E/CN.4/2003/20	6	Report of the Intergovernmental working group established to make recommendations with a view to the effective implementation of the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action on its first session (Geneva, 21-31 January and 21 March 2003)
E/CN.4/2003/21	6	Report of the Working group of experts on people of African descent on its first and second sessions (Geneva, 25-29 November 2002 and 3-7 February 2003)
E/CN.4/2003/22		[Symbol not used]
E/CN.4/2003/23	6	Situation of Muslim and Arab peoples in various parts of the world in the aftermath of the events of 11 September 2001: report by Mr. Doudou Diène, Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, submitted pursuant to paragraph 12 of Commission resolution 2002/9
E/CN.4/2003/24	6	Report by Mr. Doudou Diène, Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance, submitted pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/68
E/CN.4/2003/25	7	The importance and application of the principle of equity, at both the national and international levels: report submitted by the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/69

0	Aganda	
Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/26 and Corr.1	7	Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development on its fourth session (Geneva, 3-14 February 2003)
E/CN.4/2003/27	8	Report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/28	8	Human rights in the occupied Syrian Golan: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/29	8	Note by the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/30 and Add.1	8	Report of the Special Rapporteur, Mr. John Dugard, on the situation of human rights in the Palestinian territories occupied since 1967, submitted in accordance with Commission resolutions 1993/2 A and 2002/8
E/CN.4/2003/31	9 (a)	Note by the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/32	9	Human rights situation of Lebanese detainees in Israel: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/33	9	Situation of human rights in Myanmar: report of the Secretary-General submitted pursuant to General Assembly resolution 57/231
E/CN.4/2003/34	9	Cooperation with representatives of United Nations human rights bodies: report of the Secretary-General submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/17
E/CN.4/2003/35	9	Situation of human rights in Sierra Leone: report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights submitted pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/20
E/CN.4/2003/36	9	Situation of human rights in Cuba: note by the secretariat
E/CN.4/2003/37	9	Situation of human rights in Timor-Leste: report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/38	9	Situation of human rights in parts of South-Eastern Europe: report of Mr. José Cutileiro, Special Representative of the Commission to examine the situation of human rights in Bosnia and Herzegovina and the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia, submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/13

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/38/Add.1	9	: update covering the period December 2002-March 2003
E/CN.4/2003/39	9	Report on the situation of human rights in Afghanistan, submitted by Mr. Kamal Hossain, Special Rapporteur, in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/19
E/CN.4/2003/40 and Add.1	9	Situation of human rights in Iraq: report submitted by the Special Rapporteur, Mr. Andreas Mavrommatis, in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/15
E/CN.4/2003/41	9	Report on the situation of human rights in Myanmar, submitted by Mr. Paulo Sérgio Pinheiro, Special Rapporteur, in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/67
E/CN.4/2003/42	9	Situation of human rights in the Sudan: report of the Special Rapporteur, Mr. Gerhart Baum, submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/16
E/CN.4/2003/43	9	Report on the situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo submitted by the Special Rapporteur, Ms. Iulia-Antoanella Motoc, in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/14
E/CN.4/2003/44	9	Mission report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo, the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions and a member of the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances: note by the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/45	9	Report on the human rights situation in Burundi submitted by the Special Rapporteur, Ms. Marie-Thérèse A. Kéita-Bocoum, in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/12
E/CN.4/2003/46	10	Report of the Secretary-General pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/24
E/CN.4/2003/47	10	Human rights and unilateral coercive measures: note by the secretariat

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/48 and Add.1	10	Access to medication in the context of pandemics, such as HIV/AIDS: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/49	10	Globalization and its impact on the full enjoyment of human rights: report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/50	10	Analytical study on the fundamental principle of non-discrimination in the context of globalization submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/28: note by the secretariat
E/CN.4/2003/51	10	Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the promotion of the enjoyment of the cultural rights of everyone and respect for different cultural identities
E/CN.4/2003/52	10	Human rights and extreme poverty: report submitted by Ms. Anne-Marie Lizin, independent expert, pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/30
E/CN.4/2003/52/Add.1	10	: mission to the Dominican Republic (3-6 December 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/53 and Corr.1 and 2	10	Status of the international covenants on human rights: report by Mr. Hatem Kotrane, independent expert on the question of a draft optional protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights
E/CN.4/2003/54	10	Report submitted by the Special Rapporteur on the right to food, Mr. Jean Ziegler, in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/25
E/CN.4/2003/54/Add.1	10	: mission to Brazil (1-18 March 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/54/Add.2	10	: mission to Bangladesh (23 October-4 November 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/55	10	Women and adequate housing: study by the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, and on the right to non-discrimination in this context, Mr. Miloon Kothari, in accordance

with Commission resolution 2002/49

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/56	10	Adverse effects of the illicit movement and dumping of toxic dangerous products and wastes on the enjoyment of human rights: report submitted by Ms. Fatma-Zohra Ouhachi-Vesely, Special Rapporteur, in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/27
E/CN.4/2003/56/Add.1	10	: mission to the United States of America (3-14 December 2001)
E/CN.4/2003/56/Add.2	10	: mission to Canada (17-30 October 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/57	10	Effect of structural adjustment policies and foreign debt on the full enjoyment of all human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights: note by the secretariat
E/CN.4/2003/58	10	The right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and metal health: report of the Special Rapporteur, Mr. Paul Hunt, submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/31
E/CN.4/2003/59	11	Continuing dialogue on measures to promote and consolidate democracy: report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2001/41
E/CN.4/2003/60	11 (a)	Status of the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/61 and Add.1	11 (a)	United Nations Voluntary Fund for Victims of Torture: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/62 and Add.1	11	The incompatibility between democracy and racism: report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/39
E/CN.4/2003/63	11	The right to a remedy and reparation for victims of violations of international human rights and humanitarian law: note by the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

	Acanda	
Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/64	11	Further measures to promote and consolidate democracy: report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/46
E/CN.4/2003/65	11 (<i>d</i>)	Report of the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers, Mr. Param Cumaraswamy, submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/43
E/CN.4/2003/65/Add.1	11 (<i>d</i>)	: situations in specific countries or territories
E/CN.4/2003/65/Add.2	11 (<i>d</i>)	: mission to Indonesia (15-24 July 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/65/Add.3	11 (<i>d</i>)	: mission to Saudi Arabia (20-27 October 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/65/Add.4	11 (<i>d</i>)	: mission to Italy (5-8 November 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/66 and Corr.1	11 (e)	Report submitted by Mr. Abdelfattah Amor, Special Rapporteur on freedom of religion or belief, in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/40
E/CN.4/2003/66/Add.1	11 (e)	: visit to Algeria (16-26 September 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/67	11 (<i>c</i>)	Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right to freedom of opinion and expression, Mr. Ambeyi Ligabo, submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/48
E/CN.4/2003/67/Add.1	11 (c)	: summary of cases transmitted to Governments and replies received
E/CN.4/2003/67/Add.2	11 (c)	: mission to Equatorial Guinea (2-7 December 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/68	11 (a)	Report of the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment, Mr. Theo van Boven, submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/38
E/CN.4/2003/68/Add.1	11 (a)	: summary of information, including individual cases, transmitted to Governments and replies received

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/68/Add.2	11 (a)	: mission to Uzbekistan (24 November-6 December 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/68/Add.3	11 (a)	: note by the secretariat
E/CN.4/2003/69	11 (a)	Study on the situation of trade in and production of equipment which is specifically designed to inflict torture or other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment, its origin, destination and forms, submitted by Mr. Theo van Boven, Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/38
E/CN.4/2003/70 and Corr.1 and 2	11 (b)	Report of the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances, submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/41
E/CN.4/2003/71	11 (<i>b</i>)	Report of the Intersessional open-ended working group to elaborate a draft legally binding normative instrument for the protection of all persons from enforced disappearance
E/CN.4/2003/72	12	Integrating the human rights of women throughout the United Nations system: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/73- E/CN.6/2003/5	12	Joint work plan of the Division for Advancement of Women and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/74	12	Traffic in women and girls: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/75 and Corr.1	12 (a)	Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences, Ms. Radhika Coomaraswamy, submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/52: developments in the area of violence against women (1994-2002)
E/CN.4/2003/75/Add.1	12 (a)	: international, regional and national developments in the area of violence against women (1994-2003)
E/CN.4/2003/75/Add.2 and Corr.1	12 (a)	: communications to and from Governments
E/CN.4/2003/75/Add.3 and 4	12 (a)	: notes by the secretariat

Documents issued in the genera		······································
Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/76	13	Status of the Convention on the Rights of the Child: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/77	13	Annual report of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the impact of armed conflict on children, Mr. Olara A. Otunnu, submitted in accordance with General Assembly resolution 51/77
E/CN.4/2003/78	13	Programme of Action for the Elimination of the Exploitation of Child Labour: note by the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/79	13	Report submitted by Mr. Juan Miguel Petit, Special Rapporteur on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography, in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/92
E/CN.4/2003/79/Add.1	13	: mission to South Africa (16-26 September 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/79/Add.2	13	: preliminary note of the mission to France (25-29 November 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/80	14 (a)	Status of the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families and efforts made by the secretariat to promote the Convention: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/81	14 (<i>d</i>)	The protection of human rights in the context of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) and acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS): report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/82	14 (<i>b</i>)	Rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/83 and Add.1	14 (<i>d</i>)	United Nations Voluntary Trust Fund on Contemporary Forms of Slavery: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/84	14 (c)	Human rights and mass exoduses: report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, submitted pursuant to Commission resolution 2000/55

Documents issued in the general series (continued)		
Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/85	14 (a)	Report of the Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants, Ms. Gabriela Rodríguez Pizarro, submitted pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/62
E/CN.4/2003/85/Add.1 and Corr.1	14 (a)	: communications sent to the Governments and replies received
E/CN.4/2003/85/Add.2	14 (a)	: visit to Mexico (25 February-6 March 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/85/Add.3 and Corr.1	14 (a)	: mission to the border between Mexico and the United States of America (7-18 March 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/85/Add.4	14 (a)	: mission to the Philippines (20 May-1 June 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/86	14 (c)	Report of the Representative of the Secretary-General on internally displaced persons, Mr. Francis M. Deng, submitted pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/56
E/CN.4/2003/86/Add.1 and Corr.1	14 (c)	: profiles in displacement: follow-up missions to the Sudan
E/CN.4/2003/86/Add.2	14 (c)	: profiles in displacement: Turkey
E/CN.4/2003/86/Add.3	14 (c)	: profiles in displacement: Mexico
E/CN.4/2003/86/Add.4	14 (c)	: profiles in displacement: Philippines
E/CN.4/2003/86/Add.5	14 (c)	: report on the International Conference on Internal Displacement in the Russian Federation (Moscow, 25-26 April 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/86/Add.6	14 (<i>c</i>)	: summary report of the Seminar on Internal Displacement in Southern Sudan (Rumbek, 25 November 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/87	14 (<i>b</i>)	Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/57 on the situation of

national, ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities, in particular with respect to conflict prevention

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/88	14 (<i>d</i>)	Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on progress in the implementation of the recommendations contained in the study on the human rights of persons with disabilities
E/CN.4/2003/89	15	Implementation of the programme of activities for the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People: report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/63
E/CN.4/2003/90	15	Human rights and indigenous issues: report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights and fundamental freedoms of indigenous people, Mr. Rodolfo Stavenhagen, submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2001/65
E/CN.4/2003/90/Add.1	15	: communications received by the Special Rapporteur
E/CN.4/2003/90/Add.2	15	: mission to Guatemala (1-11 September 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/90/Add.3	15	: mission to the Philippines (2-11 December 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/91	15	Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People: report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/63
E/CN.4/2003/92 and Add.1	15	Report of the Working group to elaborate a draft United Nations declaration on the rights of indigenous people established in accordance with Commission resolution 1995/32
E/CN.4/2003/93		[Symbol not used]
E/CN.4/2003/94	16	Report of the Chairperson of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights at its fifty-fourth session, Mr. Paulo Sérgio Pinheiro, submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/66

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/95	16	Report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/96	17	Note by the secretariat
E/CN.4/2003/97	17	Impunity: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/98 and Add.1	17	Human rights and bioethics: report of the Secretary-General, submitted pursuant to Commission resolution 2001/71
E/CN.4/2003/99	17 (c)	Public information activities in the field of human rights, including the World Public Information Campaign on Human Rights: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/100	17 (c)	Implementation of the Plan of Action of the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education (1995-2004): report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/101	17 (c)	Study on the follow-up to the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education (1995-2004): report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/102	17	The role of good governance in the promotion of human rights: note by the secretariat
E/CN.4/2003/103	17	The role of good governance in the promotion of human rights: report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/104	17 (b)	Report submitted by Ms. Hina Jilani, Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights defenders in accordance with Commission resolution 2000/61
E/CN.4/2003/104/Add.1	17 (b)	: communications to and from Governments
E/CN.4/2003/104/Add.2	17 (b)	: mission to Guatemala (26 May-1 June 2002)
E/CN.4/2003/104/Add.3	17 (b)	: note by the secretariat
E/CN.4/2003/104/Add.4	17 (b)	: note by the secretariat

0	```	
Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/105	17	Final report of the Special Rapporteur, Mr. Miguel Alfonso Martínez, on the study on human rights and human responsibilities requested by the Commission in its resolution 2000/63, and submitted pursuant to Economic and Social Council decision 2002/277
E/CN.4/2003/106	17 (a)	Question of the death penalty: report of the Secretary-General submitted pursuant to Commission resolution 2002/77
E/CN.4/2003/106/Add.1	17 (a)	: replies from member States on the death penalty
E/CN.4/2003/107 and Corr.1	18	Report of the Secretary-General on the state of regional arrangements for the promotion and protection of human rights, submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2001/79
E/CN.4/2003/108	18	Conclusions and recommendations of special procedures: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/109	18 (<i>b</i>)	Regional arrangements for the promotion and protection of human rights in the Asian and Pacific region: report of the Secretary-General submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/82
E/CN.4/2003/110	18 (b)	National institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights: report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/111	18 (c)	Composition of the staff of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights: report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/112	19	Report of the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/113	19	Role and achievements of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights in assisting the Government and people of Cambodia in the promotion and protection of human rights: report of the Secretary-General

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/114	19	Situation of human rights in Cambodia: report of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General for human rights in Cambodia, Mr. Peter Leuprecht, submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/89
E/CN.4/2003/115	19	Assistance to Somalia in the field of human rights: report of the independent expert appointed by the Secretary-General on the situation of human rights in Somalia, Mr. Ghanim Alnajjar, submitted in accordance with Commission resolution 2002/88
E/CN.4/2003/116	19	Situation of human rights in Haiti: report prepared by the independent expert, Mr. Louis Joinet, pursuant to the Chairperson's statement at the fifty-eighth session of the Commission under agenda item 19, entitled "Technical cooperation and the situation of human rights in Haiti"
E/CN.4/2003/117	10	The right to food: note by the secretariat
E/CN.4/2003/118 and Corr.1	3	Enhancement of the working methods of the Commission: reform of the working methods of the Commission with a view to strengthening its promotion and protection roles: report containing a set of recommendations addressed by the Expanded Bureau of the fifty-eighth session to the Expanded Bureau of the fifty-ninth session of the Commission, submitted pursuant to decision 2002/115: note by the secretariat
E/CN.4/2003/119	11	Strengthening of popular participation, equity, social justice and non-discrimination as essential foundations of democracy: note by the secretariat
E/CN.4/2003/120	11	Protecting human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism: report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of General Assembly resolution 57/219
E/CN.4/2003/121- E/CN.6/2003/11	12 (a)	Report of the United Nations Development Fund for Women on the Elimination of Violence against Women: note by the Secretary-General
E/CN.4/2003/122	6, 7, 10, 12 to15, 17 and 18	Written submission by the World Health Organization

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/123	14 (<i>d</i>)	Note by the secretariat
E/CN.4/2003/124	20	Note by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/125	7	Note by the secretariat
E/CN.4/2003/126	18 (a)	Note by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/127	6	Written submission by the International Labour Organization
E/CN.4/2003/128	7, 10 to 12, 14 and 19	Written submission by the United Nations Development Programme
E/CN.4/2003/129	11	Written submission by the Inter-Parliamentary Union
E/CN.4/2003/130	8	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/131	10	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/132	3	Note by the secretariat
E/CN.4/2003/133	14	Written submission by the International Labour Organization
E/CN.4/2003/134	12	Note by the secretariat
E/CN.4/2003/SR.1-63 ^a and E/CN.4/2003/SR.1- 63/Corrigendum		Summary records of meetings held by the Commission at its fifty-ninth session, and corrigenda

^a Summary records of the closed meetings (20th, 21st (first part) and 27th) were issued in restricted distribution.

Documents issued in limited series

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/L.1		[Symbol not used]
E/CN.4/2003/L.2	9	Situation of human rights in Cuba: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.3	8	Human rights in the occupied Syrian Golan: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.4	6	World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance and the comprehensive implementation of and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.5	5	Question of Western Sahara: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.6/Rev.1	9	Situation of human rights in Iraq: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.7	5	The use of mercenaries as a means of violating human rights and impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.8	9	Human rights situation of the Lebanese detainees in Israel: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.9	5	Situation in occupied Palestine: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.10 and Add.1-17	21 (<i>b</i>)	Draft report of the Commission on its fifty-ninth session
E/CN.4/2003/L.11 and Add.1-9	21 (b)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/L.12	8	Question of the violation of human rights in the occupied Arab territories, including Palestine: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.13/Rev.1	9	Situation of human rights in the Republic of Chechnya of the Russian Federation: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.14/Rev.1	7	The right to development: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.15/Rev.1	10	Human rights and unilateral coercive measures: draft resolution

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/L.16	6	Combating defamation of religions: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.17	15	Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.18	8	Israeli settlements in the occupied Arab territories: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.19	10	Adverse effects of the illicit movement and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes on the enjoyment of human rights: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.20	10	Amendment to draft decision 3 of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/L.21	10	Question of the realization in all countries of the economic, social and cultural rights contained in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and study of special problems which the developing countries face in their efforts to achieve these human rights: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.22	10	The right to education: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.23	10	Effects of structural adjustment policies and foreign debt on the full enjoyment of all human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.24	10	Women's equal ownership, access to and control over land and the equal rights to own property and to adequate housing: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.25	10	Globalization and its impact on the full enjoyment of human rights: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.26	10	Human rights and extreme poverty: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.27	10	The right to food: draft resolution

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/L.28	10	Promotion of the enjoyment of the cultural rights of everyone and respect for different cultural identities: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.29	9	Cooperation with representatives of United Nations human rights bodies: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.30/Rev.1	10	Adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.31/Rev.1	9	Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.32	10	The right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.33	10	Access to medication in the context of pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.34/Rev.1	9	The situation of human rights in Turkmenistan: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.35	9	Situation of human rights in the Sudan: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.36	9	Situation of human rights in Myanmar: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.37	9	Situation of human rights in Zimbabwe: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.38	9	Situation of human rights in Belarus: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.39	17	Enhancement of international cooperation in the field of human rights: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.40	11	Question of arbitrary detention: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.41/Rev.1	9	Situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the Congo: draft resolution

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/L.42	11 (a)	Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.43	11	Human rights and forensic science: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.44	11 (<i>d</i>)	The right to restitution, compensation and rehabilitation for victims of grave violations of human rights and fundamental freedoms: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.45	9	Situation of human rights in Burundi: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.46	13	Abduction of children in Africa: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.47	11	Strengthening of popular participation, equity, social justice and non-discrimination as essential foundations of democracy: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.48	11 (<i>d</i>)	Independence and impartiality of the judiciary, jurors and assessors and the independence of lawyers: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.49	11	Interdependence between democracy and human rights: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.50	12	Integrating the human rights of women throughout the United Nations system: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.51	11	Human rights and terrorism: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.52	12 (a)	Elimination of violence against women: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.53/Rev.1	11 (b)	Question of enforced or involuntary disappearances: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.54	11	Integrity of the judicial system: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.55	11	Hostage-taking: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.56	11	The incompatibility between democracy and racism: draft resolution

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/L.57/Rev.1	11 (<i>b</i>)	Extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.58	11 (e)	Elimination of all forms of religious intolerance: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.59	11 (<i>c</i>)	The right to freedom of opinion and expression: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.60	15	Human rights and indigenous issues: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.61	15	Amendment to Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights draft decision 4
E/CN.4/2003/L.62	15	Amendment to Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights draft decision 7
E/CN.4/2003/L.63	14	Human rights of migrants: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.64	14	The protection of human rights in the context of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) and acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS): draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.65	14 (<i>c</i>)	Human rights and mass exoduses: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.66	16	The work of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.67	14 (<i>a</i>)	International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrants Workers and Members of Their Families: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.68	14 (<i>d</i>)	Human rights of persons with disabilities: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.69	15	Working Group of the Commission on Human Rights to elaborate a draft declaration in accordance with paragraph 5 of General Assembly resolution 49/214 of 23 December 1994: draft resolution

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/L.70	14	Rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.71/Rev.1	14 (c)	Internally displaced persons: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.72	15	Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.73	11 (c)	Amendments to draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.59
E/CN.4/2003/L.74	9	Amendment to draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.2
E/CN.4/2003/L.75	11	Amendments to draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.49
E/CN.4/2003/L.76	17	Promotion of peace as a vital requirement for the full enjoyment of all human rights by all: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.77	9	Amendment to draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.2
E/CN.4/2003/L.78	19	Situation of human rights in Afghanistan: draft resolution submitted by the Chairperson
E/CN.4/2003/L.79	19	Assistance to Somalia in the field of human rights: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.80	17 (<i>c</i>)	Development of public information activities in the field of human rights, including the World Public Information Campaign on Human Rights: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.81	19	Situation of human rights in Cambodia: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.82	18	Regional cooperation for the promotion and protection of human rights in the Asian and Pacific Region: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.83	18	Composition of the staff of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights: draft resolution

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/L.84	17	Promotion of a democratic and equitable international order: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.85	19	Situation of human rights in Sierra Leone: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.86	17	Human rights and responsibilities: draft decision
E/CN.4/2003/L.87	17	Human rights defenders: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.88	18 (<i>b</i>)	Regional arrangements for the promotion and protection of human rights: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.89	18 (<i>b</i>)	National institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.90	17	The role of good governance in the promotion of human rights: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.91	17	Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.92	17	Human rights and sexual orientation: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.93	17	The question of the death penalty: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.94	17	Protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.95	17	Human rights and bioethics: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.96	18 (<i>c</i>)	Enhancement of the functioning of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights in regard to the operation of the mechanism of the Commission on Human Rights: draft decision
E/CN.4/2003/L.97	19	Technical cooperation and advisory services in Chad: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.98	19	Technical cooperation and advisory services in Liberia: draft resolution

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/L.99	17	United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.100/Rev.1	17	Human rights and the environment as part of sustainable development: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.101	17	Impunity: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.102	14 (c)	Amendment to draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.65
E/CN.4/2003/L.103 and 104	16	Amendment to draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.66
E/CN.4/2003/L.105	13	Rights of the child: draft resolution
E/CN.4/2003/L.106-110	17	Amendments to draft resolution E/CN.4/2003/L.92

Documents issued in Governments series

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/G/1	12 (a)	Letters dated 1 and 27 May 2002 from the Permanent Representative of Bangladesh to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/2	8	Letter dated 5 August 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/3	8	Letter dated 19 August 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/4	10	Note verbale dated 22 August 2002 from the Permanent Mission of Israel to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the secretariat of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/5	8	Letter dated 26 August 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/6	8	Letter dated 9 September 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/7	9	Note verbale dated 16 September 2002 from the Permanent Mission of the Sudan to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/8	8	Letter dated 30 September 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/G/9	8	Letter dated 14 October 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/10	8	Letter dated 18 October 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/11	8	Letter dated 22 October 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/12	8	Letter dated 28 October 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/13	17	Letter dated 30 October 2002 from the Permanent Representative of the Islamic Republic of Iran to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/14	8	Letter dated 4 November 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/15	13	Letter dated 15 November 2002 from the Permanent Representative of Israel to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/16	8	Letter dated 18 November 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/G/17	8	Letter dated 20 November 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/18	8	Letter dated 25 November 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/19	8	Letter dated 4 December 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/20	8	Letter dated 10 December 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/21	8	Note verbale dated 16 December 2002 from the Permanent Representative of Israel to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the secretariat of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/22	11 (<i>a</i>)	Letter dated 16 December 2002 from the Chairperson-Rapporteur of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/23	14	Note verbale dated 5 December 2002 from the Permanent Mission of Brazil to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/24	8	Letter dated 23 December 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/G/25	8	Letter dated 17 December 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/26	8	Letter dated 30 December 2002 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/27	8	Letter dated 6 January 2003 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/28	14 (a)	Note verbale dated 18 December 2002 from the Permanent Mission of Mexico to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/29	8	Letter dated 13 January 2003 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/30	8	Letter dated 20 January 2003 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/31	18	Letter dated 21 January 2003 from the Minister for Foreign Affairs of Liechtenstein addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/32	17 (<i>d</i>)	Note verbale dated 6 January 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Iraq to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/G/33	8	Letter dated 30 January 2003 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/34	10	Letter dated 20 December 2002 from the Permanent Mission of Turkey to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/35	17 (<i>b</i>)	Letter dated 21 January 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Guatemala to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the secretariat of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/36	6 (a)	Note verbale dated 22 January 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Brazil to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/37	9	Letter dated 11 February 2003 from the Minister for Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Cuba addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/38	9	Letter dated 3 March 2003 from the Chargé d'affaires a.i. of the Permanent Mission of Azerbaijan to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/39	8	Letter dated 3 March 2003 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/40	8	Letter dated 11 March 2003 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/G/41	18	Note verbale dated 17 March 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Croatia to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/42	11 (e)	Note verbale dated 10 March 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Georgia to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/43	11 (<i>c</i>)	Letter dated 16 August 2002 from the Permanent Representative of Cyprus to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/44	14 (<i>a</i>)	Note verbale dated 24 January 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Mexico to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/45	10	Letter dated 18 March 2003 from the Permanent Representative of Turkey to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/46	11 (<i>d</i>)	Note verbale dated 3 March 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Italy to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/47	9	Note verbale dated 18 March 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Myanmar to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the secretariat of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/48	6 (a)	Letter dated 21 March 2003 from the Permanent Mission of the United States of America to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the secretariat of the Commission on Human Rights

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/G/49	11 (c)	Note verbale dated 10 March 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Italy to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/50	15	Letter dated 7 March 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Guatemala to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the secretariat of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/51	19	Letter dated 14 March 2003 from the Permanent Representative of Germany to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/52	10	Note verbale dated 14 March 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Mexico to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/53	11 (a)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/G/54	11 (a)	Note verbale dated 20 March 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Uzbekistan to the United Nations addressed to the New York office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/55 and 56	14 (a)	Note verbale dated 14 March 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Mexico to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/57	11 (b)	Letter dated 21 March 2003 from the Permanent Representative of Singapore to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/58	18	Note verbale dated 9 January 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Ecuador to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/G/59	15	Letter dated 13 February 2003 from the Chargé d'affaires a.i. of the Permanent Mission of Guatemala to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the secretariat of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/60	8	Note verbale dated 28 March 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Israel to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the secretariat of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/61	12 (a)	Letter dated 1 April 2003 from the Permanent Representative of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/62	10	Letter dated 14 March 2003 from the Permanent Representative of Germany to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/63	11 (b)	Note verbale dated 16 December 2002 from the Permanent Mission of Honduras to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/64	3	Letter dated 2 April 2003 from the Permanent Representative of Colombia to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/65	9	Letter dated 28 March 2003 from the Governments of Austria, Canada, Germany, Greece, Ireland, Italy, Norway, Sweden, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the United States of America addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/G/66	10	Letter dated 31 March 2003 from the Permanent Representative of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/67	11 (a)	Note verbale dated 20 March 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Uzbekistan to the United Nations addressed to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/68	9	Letter dated 31 March 2003 from the Chargé d'affaires a.i. of the Permanent Mission of Azerbaijan to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/69	11	Letter dated 2 April 2003 from the Permanent Representative of Singapore to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/70	9	Letter dated 8 April 2003 from the Permanent Representative of Kazakhstan to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/71	9	Note verbale dated 3 April 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Nigeria to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/72 and 73	11 (<i>a</i>)	Letters dated 2 April 2003 from the Permanent Mission of the United States of America to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the secretariat of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/74	11	Idem

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/G/75	5 and 9	Letter dated 3 April 2003 from the Permanent Representative of the Sudan to the United Nations Office at Geneva in his capacity as Chairperson of the Organization of the Islamic Conference in Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/76	8	Letter dated 9 April 2003 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/77	8	Letter dated 10 April 2003 from the Permanent Observer for Palestine to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/78	11 (b)	Note verbale dated 14 April 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Honduras to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/79	9	Note verbale dated 14 April 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Belarus to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/80	11 (b)	Letter dated 14 April 2003 from the Chief of Section, Political and Specialized Agencies, of the Permanent Mission of the United States of America to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the secretariat of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/81	11 (e)	Note verbale dated 14 November 2002 from the Permanent Mission of China to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/G/82	11 (b)	Letter dated 23 April 2003 from the Permanent Representative of Bosnia and Herzegovina to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/83	9	Letter dated 23 April 2003 from the Chargé d'affaires a.i. of the Permanent Mission of Azerbaijan to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/84	17 (a)	Letter dated 23 April 2003 from the Permanent Representative of Saudi Arabia to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the Chairperson of the Commission on Human Rights
E/CN.4/2003/G/85	17	Letter dated 28 April 2003 from the Permanent Mission of Paraguay to the United Nations Office at Geneva addressed to the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/1	18 (<i>c</i>)	Joint written statement submitted by Friends World Committee for Consultation (Quakers), Amnesty International, the Association for the Prevention of Torture, Human Rights Watch, the International Commission of Jurists, the International Federation of ACAT (Action by Christians for the Abolition of Torture) and the International Federation of Human Rights Leagues, non-governmental organizations in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/2	14 (<i>c</i>)	Joint written statement submitted by Friends World Committee for Consultation (Quakers), Amnesty International and Human Rights Watch, non-governmental organizations in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/3	6 and 17	Written statement submitted by the Association for World Education, a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/4	11 (<i>e</i>) and 14 (<i>b</i>)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/5	7	Written statement submitted by the International Federation of Rural Catholic Adult Movements, a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/6	10	[French only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/7	12	Written statement submitted by Franciscans International and Caritas Internationalis, non-governmental organizations in general consultative status and Anti-Slavery International and Dominicans for Justice and Peace, non-governmental organizations in special consultative status

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/8	17	Written statement submitted by the International Commission of Jurists, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/9	11	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/10	16	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/11	10	Written statement submitted by the Commission of Churches on International Affairs of the World Council of Churches, a non-governmental organization in general consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/12	11 (e)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/13 and 14	11 (a)	Written statement submitted by the Romanian Independent Society of Human Rights, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/15	11 (<i>d</i>)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/16	11 (e)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/17	12	Written statement submitted by the Global Fund for Women, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/18	6	Written statement submitted by the Organization for Defending Victims of Violence, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/19	8	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/20	12	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/21	13	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/22	17 (c)	Idem

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/23	10	Written statement submitted by Pax Christi International (International Catholic Peace Movement), a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/24	11 (g)	Written statement submitted by Conscience and Peace Tax International, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/25	11 (g)	Written statement submitted by Minbyun-Lawyers for a Democratic Society, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/26	12	Written statement submitted by Coordination française pour le lobby européen des femmes, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/27	14 (<i>d</i>)	Written statement submitted by the European Federation of Road Traffic Crash Victims, a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/28	9	Written statement submitted by Pax Christi International (International Catholic Peace Movement), a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/29	10	Written statement submitted by International Commission of Jurists, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/30	4	Written statement submitted by the International Organization for the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/31	5	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/32	6	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/33	7	Idem

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/34	8	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/35	9	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/36	10	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/37	11 (<i>d</i>)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/38	17	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/39	18	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/40	12	Written statement submitted by Human Rights Advocates, Inc., a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/41	13	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/42	14 (a)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/43	14 (<i>a</i>)	Written statement submitted by the Federation of Associations for Defence and Promotion of Human Rights, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/44	17 (a)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/45	19	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/46	11 (e)	[French and Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/47	8	Written statement submitted by the Federation of Associations for Defence and Promotion of Human Rights, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/48	5	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/49	11	Idem

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/50	10	Written statement submitted by the Federation of Associations for Defence and Promotion of Human Rights, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/51	11 (a)	Written statement submitted by the International Rehabilitation Council for Torture Victims, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/52	17 (<i>a</i>) and (<i>b</i>)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/53	11 (c)	Written statement submitted by International PEN, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/54	9	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/55	11	Written statement submitted by Human Rights Advocates, Inc., a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/56	12 and 13	Written statement submitted by Madre, Inc., a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/57	10	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/58	13	Written statement submitted by Friends World Committee for Consultation (Quakers), a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/59	14	Written statement submitted by Pax Christi International, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/60	9	Idem

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/61	9	Written statement submitted by the World Organization Against Torture, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/62	11	[French only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/63	9	Written statement submitted by the Organization for Defending Victims of Violence, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/64	11 (a)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/65	11 (e)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/66	14 (<i>b</i>)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/67	7	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/68	9	Written statement submitted by the International Federation of ACAT (Action by Christians for the Abolition of Torture), a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/69	11 (<i>b</i>)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/70	17	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/71	13	Written statement submitted by Consortium for Street Children, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/72-76	9	Written statement submitted by the International Centre for Human Rights and Democratic Development, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/77 and 78	10	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/79 and 80	11	Idem

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/81	15	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/82	18 (<i>c</i>) and 20	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/83	14 (a)	Written statement submitted by the Canadian Human Rights Foundation, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/84 to 86	10	Written statement submitted by Asian Legal Resource Centre, a non-governmental organization in general consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/87 to 89	11 (a)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/90	11 (b)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/91	11 (c)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/92	11 (e)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/93 and 94	11 (f)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/95 to 97	12 (a)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/98	13	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/99	14 (a)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/100	14 (c)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/101	18 (b)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/102	9	Written statement submitted by Baha'i International Community, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/103	11 (e)	Idem

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/104	17	Written statement submitted by International Possibilities Unlimited, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/105	11	Written statement submitted by International Indian Treaty Council, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/106	10	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/107	5	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/108	12	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/109	9	Written statement submitted by the Friends of Earth International, a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/110	13	Written statement submitted by the Colombian Commission of Jurists, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/111	3	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/112	14 (c)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/113	10	Written statement by the Federation of Cuban Women, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/114	12	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/115	13	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/116	5	Written statement submitted by the International Fellowship of Reconciliation, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/117	9	Idem

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/118	5 and 6	Written statement submitted by Syriac Universal Alliance, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/119	5, 6 and 15	Joint written statement submitted by American Indian Law Alliance and Inuit Circumpolar Conference, non-governmental organizations in special consultative status, and Grand Council of the Crees, a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/120	18	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/121	6	Written statement submitted by All For Reparations and Emancipation (AFREcure), a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/122	14 (<i>a</i>)	Written statement submitted by Asia Pacific Forum on Women, Law and Development, a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/123	6	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/124	7	Written statement submitted by the International Indian Treaty Council, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/125	18	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/126	15	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/127	17	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/128	8	Written statement submitted by Pax Christi International (International Catholic Peace Movement), a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/129	8	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/130	9	Idem

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/131	10	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/132	17 (<i>b</i>)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/133	8	Written statement submitted by Al-Haq, Law in the Service of Man, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/134	6	Written statement submitted by International Possibilities Unlimited, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/135	5	Written statement submitted by Jammu and Kashmir Council for Human Rights, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/136	9	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/137	13	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/138	14 (<i>a</i>)	Written statement submitted by Migrants Rights International, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/139	3	Written statement submitted by Asian Legal Resource Centre, a non-governmental organization in general consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/140	6	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/141 to 143	10	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/144 to 146	11 (a)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/147 to 149	11 (b)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/150	11 (f)	Idem

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/151	14 (c)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/152	14	Written statement submitted by Pax Christi International (International Catholic Peace Movement), a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/153	11 (g)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/154	10	Written statement submitted by Society for Threatened Peoples, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/155	13	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/156	7	Written statement submitted by Minority Rights Group International, a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/157	9	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/158	10	Written statement submitted by South Asian Human Rights Documentation Centre, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/159	11 (<i>b</i>)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/160	18 (<i>b</i>)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/161	20	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/162	9	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/163	7	Written statement submitted by the International League for Human Rights, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/164	9	Written statement submitted by the General Conference of Seventh-day Adventists, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/165	11	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/166	9	Written statement submitted by the Asian Indigenous and Tribal Peoples Network, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/167	11	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/168	15	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/169	6	Written statement submitted by the National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/170	11 (a)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/171	17	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/172	10, 11, 14 and 18	Joint written statement submitted by the International Catholic Migration Commission and the Jesuit Refugee Service, non-governmental organizations in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/173	10	Joint written statement submitted by the Europe-Third World Centre, a non-governmental organization in general consultative status and the American Association of Jurists, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/174	15	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/175 and 176	10	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/177	11	[French only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/178 and 179	3	Written statement submitted by Amnesty International, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/180	8	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/181	9	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/182	10	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/183	11	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/184	17	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/185	6, 10 and 12	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/186	12 (<i>a</i>)	Written statement submitted by Transnational Radical Party, a non-governmental organization in general consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/187	10	Written statement submitted by Human Rights Advocates Inc., a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/188	9	Joint written statement submitted by World Federation of Democratic Youth, a non-governmental organization in general consultative status and African Society of International and Comparative Law and Interfaith International, non-governmental organizations in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/189	14 (b)	Written statement submitted by All for Reparations and Emancipation (AFREcure), a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/190	13	Written statement submitted by Casa Alianza/ Covenant House Latin America, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/191	9	Written statement submitted by International Indian Treaty Council, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/192	11	[French only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/193	12	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/194	9	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/195	9	[French only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/196	11 (<i>d</i>)	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/197	12	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/198	5	Written statement submitted by Palestinian Centre for Human Rights, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/199	6	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/200	11 (a)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/201	11 (b)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/202	13	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/203	5	Written statement submitted by the American Association of Jurists, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/204	9	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/205	10	Written statement submitted by FIAN-Foodfirst Information and Action Network, a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/206	14 (c)	Written statement submitted by the Norwegian Refugee Council, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/207	17 (<i>b</i>)	Written statement submitted by Society for Threatened Peoples, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/208	11 (<i>d</i>)	Written statement submitted by Rights and Democracy, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/209	5	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/210	7	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/211	8	Joint written statement submitted by International Federation of Human Rights Leagues and Palestinian Centre for Human Rights, non-governmental organizations in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/212	9	Written statement submitted by International Federation of Human Rights Leagues, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/213	10	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/214	5	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/215	8	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/216 and 217	10	Written statement submitted by Movimiento Cubano por la Paz y la Soberanía de los Pueblos, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/218	10	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/219	13	Written statement submitted by Movimiento Cubano por la Paz y la Soberanía de los Pueblos, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/220	6	Written statement submitted by the International Association of Jewish Lawyers and Jurists, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/221	5 and 8	Written statement submitted by the World Union for Progressive Judaism, a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/222	11 and 14	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/223	10	Written statement submitted by International Movement ATD Fourth World, a non-governmental organization in general consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/224	14	Written statement submitted by the International Indian Treaty Council, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/225	4 and 18	Written statement submitted by the Association for World Education, a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/226	6 and 9	Written statement submitted by the World Union for Progressive Judaism, a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/227	11 (e)	Written statement submitted by the B'nai B'rith, a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/228	14 (<i>c</i>)	Written statement submitted by Mennonite Central Committee, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/229	3 and 20	Written statement submitted by the Association for World Education, a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/230	15	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/231	9	[French only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/232 and 233	9	Written statement submitted by the International Federation of Human Rights Leagues, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/234 to 236	9	[French only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/237	9	Written statement submitted by the International Federation of Human Rights Leagues, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/238 and 239	9	[French only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/240	11	Written statement submitted by the International Federation of Human Rights Leagues, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/241	9	[French only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/242	9	Written statement submitted by the International Federation for Human Rights, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/243 and 244	9	[French only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/245	12	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/246	3	[French only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/247	4	Written statement submitted by the International Federation for Human Rights, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/248	11	Written statement submitted by Indian Movement "Tupaj Amaru", a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/249	5 and 9	[French only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/250	15	[Spanish only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/251	7 and 10	Idem

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/252	5	Written statement submitted by the Society for Threatened Peoples, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/253	6	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/254	7	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/255	11 (<i>d</i>)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/256	12	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/257	14 (c)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/258	15	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/259	5	Written statement submitted by International Educational Development, Inc., a non-governmental organization on the Roster
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/260	14 (<i>d</i>)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/261	8	Written statement submitted by Women's Federation for World Peace International, a non-governmental organization in general consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/262	17 (c)	Idem
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/263	9	Written statement submitted by the International Confederation of Free Trade Unions, a non-governmental organization in general consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/264	10	Written statement submitted by the International Commission of Jurists, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/265	9 and 11	Written statement submitted by the Association for World Education, a non-governmental organization on the Roster

Symbol	Agenda item	
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/266	10	Written statement submitted by the Centre on Housing Rights and Evictions, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/267	7	Written statement submitted by the General Arab Women Federation, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/268	15	Written statement submitted by Friends World Committee for Consultation (Quakers), a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/269	9	[French only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/270	10	Written statement submitted by the Universal Esperanto Association, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/271	3	Written statement submitted by the Christian Aid, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/272	10	[French only]
E/CN.4/2003/NGO/273	14 (c)	Idem

Index of topics considered by the Commission at its fifty-ninth session

Topic	Pag
Advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights:	
– In Chad (resolution 2003/81)	299
– In Liberia (resolution 2003/82)	300
Afghanistan (Situation of human rights in) (resolution 2003/77)	280
Arms (The prevention of human rights violations caused by the availability and misuse of small arms and light weapons) (decision 2003/112)	328
Belarus (Situation of human rights in) (resolution 2003/14)	60
Bioethics (Human rights and) (resolution 2003/69)	252
Burundi (Situation of human rights in) (resolution 2003/16)	66
Cambodia (Situation of human rights in) (resolution 2003/79)	291
Chad (Technical cooperation and advisory services in) (resolution 2003/81)	299
Chairperson's statements:	
– Situation of human rights in Colombia (25 April 2003)	340
– Situation of human rights in Timor-Leste (22 April 2003)	383
 Technical cooperation and situation of human rights in Haiti (25 April 2003) 	448
Children:	
 Abduction of children in Africa (resolution 2003/85) 	304
- Rights of the Child (resolution 2003/86)	306
Coercive measures (Human rights and unilateral) (resolution 2003/17)	71
Colombia (Situation of human rights in) (Chairperson's statement of 25 April 2003)	340
Compensation (Right to restitution, compensation and rehabilitation) (resolution 2003/34)	136

	7	
1	or	nc
-	~ P	

Congo (Situation of human rights in the Democratic Republic of the) (resolution 2003/15)
Cooperation:
 Cooperation with representatives of United Nations human rights bodies (resolution 2003/9)
 Enhancement of international cooperation in the field of human rights (resolution 2003/60)
 Regional cooperation for the promotion and protection of human rights in the Asian and Pacific region (resolution 2003/73)
Criminal justice system (Discrimination in) (decision 2003/108)
Cuba (Situation of human rights in) (resolution 2003/13)
Cultural rights for all and respect for different cultural identities (Promotion of the enjoyment of) (resolution 2003/26)
Cyprus (Question of human rights in) (decision 2003/106)
Dates of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights (decision 2003/115)
Death penalty (The question of the) (resolution 2003/67)
Decade (International Decade of the World's Indigenous People) (decision 2003/117)
Defenders (Human rights) (resolution 2003/64)
Democracy:
 Incompatibility between democracy and racism (The) (resolution 2003/41)
 Interdependence between democracy and human rights (resolution 2003/36)
 Strengthening of popular participation, equity, social justice and non-discrimination as essential foundations of democracy (resolution 2003/35)
Detention (Question of arbitrary) (resolution 2003/31)

Page

Topic	Page
Development (The right to) (resolution 2003/83)	301
Disabilities (Human rights of persons with) (resolution 2003/49)	190
Disappearances (Question of enforced or involuntary) (resolution 2003/38)	148
Displaced persons:	
 Internally displaced persons (resolution 2003/51) 	197
 Housing and property restitution in the context of refugees and other displaced persons (decision 2003/109) 	327
Economic, social and cultural rights (Question of the realization in all countries of) (resolution 2003/18)	73
Education:	
- Right to education, The (resolution 2003/19)	79
 United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education (1995-2004) (resolution 2003/70) 	254
Effectiveness of the working methods of the Commission (Enhancement of the) (decision 2003/101)	320
Environment as part of sustainable development (Human rights and the) (resolution 2003/71)	260
Executions (Extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary) (resolution 2003/53)	205
Food (The right to) (resolution 2003/25)	101
Forensic science (Human rights and) (resolution 2003/33)	134
Freedom:	
 Right to freedom of opinion and expression (Right to) (resolution 2003/42) 	157
 Protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism (resolution 2003/68) 	249
Genocide (Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of) (resolution 2003/66)	245
Globalization and its impact on the full enjoyment of human rights (resolution 2003/23)	94

Topic	Page
Golan (Human rights in the occupied Syrian) (resolution 2003/5)	37
Governance (The role of good) (resolution 2003/65)	243
Haiti (Technical cooperation and situation of human rights in) (Chairperson's statement of 25 April 2003)	448
Health (The right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health) (resolution 2003/28)	110
HIV/AIDS:	
 Access to medication in the context of pandemics such as HIV/AIDS (resolution 2003/29) 	114
 Protection of human rights in the context of human immunodeficiency syndrome/acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS), The (resolution 2003/47) 	184
Hostage-taking (resolution 2003/40)	154
Housing:	
 Adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living (resolution 2003/27) 	107
 Women's equal ownership, access to and control over land and the equal rights to own property and to adequate housing (resolution 2003/22) 	90
 Housing and property restitution in the context of refugees and other displaced persons (decision 2003/109) 	327
Impunity (resolution 2003/72)	262
Indigenous issues:	
- Human rights and indigenous issues (resolution 2003/56)	213
 Indigenous populations (Working Group of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights on) (resolution 2003/55) 	213
 Indigenous people's permanent sovereignty over natural resources (decision 2003/110) 	327

Topic

Page

 Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues (Presentation of the report of the Working Group on Indigenous Populations on its twentieth session to the) (decision 2003/111) 	328
 Working Group of the Commission on Human Rights to elaborate a draft declaration (resolution 2003/57) 	217
 Working Group on Indigenous Populations of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People (resolution 2003/58) 	218
International order (Promotion of a democratic and equitable) (resolution 2003/63)	236
Intersessional activities of the Bureau (decision 2003/116)	330
Iraq (Situation of human rights in) (resolution 2003/84)	303
Israeli settlements in the occupied Arab territories (resolution 2003/7)	43
Judicial system (Integrity of the) (resolution 2003/39)	152
Judiciary (Independence and impartiality of the) (resolution 2003/43)	163
Korea (Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of) (resolution 2003/10)	48
Lebanese detainees in Israel (Human rights situation of the) (resolution 2003/8)	45
Liberia (Technical cooperation and advisory services in) (resolution 2003/82)	300
Mass exoduses (Human rights and) (resolution 2003/52)	201
Mechanisms of the Commission on Human Rights (Enhancing the effectiveness of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights relating to) (decision 2003/113)	328
Medication (Access to medication in the context of pandemics such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria) (resolution 2003/29)	114
Mercenaries as a means of violating human rights and impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination (The use of) (resolution 2003/2)	30

Topic

Migrants:

 International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families (resolution 2003/48) 188 Minorities (Rights of persons belonging to national or ethnic, religious and linguistic) (resolution 2003/50) 193 Myanmar (Situation of human rights in) (resolution 2003/12) 54 National institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights (resolution 2003/76) 277 Occupied Arab territories, including Palestine (Question of the violation of human rights in the) (resolution 2003/6) 39 Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (Composition of the staff of the) (resolution 2003/74) 269 Opinion and expression (The right to freedom of) (resolution 2003/42) 157 Organization of work: Dates of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights (decision 2003/115) 330 Organization of work (decisions 102 and 103)
religious and linguistic) (resolution 2003/50)193Myanmar (Situation of human rights in) (resolution 2003/12)54National institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights (resolution 2003/76)277Occupied Arab territories, including Palestine (Question of the violation of human rights in the) (resolution 2003/6)39Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (Composition of the staff of the) (resolution 2003/74)269Opinion and expression (The right to freedom of) (resolution 2003/42)157Organization of work:––Dates of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights (decision 2003/115)330
National institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights 277 Occupied Arab territories, including Palestine (Question of the violation of human rights in the) (resolution 2003/6) 39 Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (Composition of the staff of the) (resolution 2003/74) 269 Opinion and expression (The right to freedom of) (resolution 2003/42) 157 Organization of work: – Dates of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights (decision 2003/115) 330
(resolution 2003/76)277Occupied Arab territories, including Palestine (Question of the violation of human rights in the) (resolution 2003/6)39Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (Composition of the staff of the) (resolution 2003/74)269Opinion and expression (The right to freedom of) (resolution 2003/42)157Organization of work:––Dates of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights (decision 2003/115)330
human rights in the) (resolution 2003/6)39Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (Composition of the staff of the) (resolution 2003/74)269Opinion and expression (The right to freedom of) (resolution 2003/42)157Organization of work: (decision 2003/115)157330
(Composition of the staff of the) (resolution 2003/74)
 Organization of work: Dates of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights (decision 2003/115)
 Dates of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights (decision 2003/115)
(decision 2003/115)
- Organization of work (decisions 102 and 103)
 Organization of the work of the sixtieth session of the Commission on Human Rights (decision 2003/114)
Palestine (Situation in occupied) (resolution 2003/3) 33
Peace as an essential condition for the exercise of all human rights229(Promotion of the right of peoples to) (resolution 2003/61)229
Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues (Presentation of the report of the Working Group on Indigenous Populations on its twentieth session to the) (decision 2003/111)
Persons with disabilities (Human rights of) (resolution 2003/49)
Poverty (Human rights and extreme) (resolution 2003/24)

Topic

Procedure:

 Decision relating to Chad in accordance with the procedure established by Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII) (decision 2003/104) 	324
 Decision relating to Liberia in accordance with the procedure established by Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII) (decision 2003/105) 	325
Promotion and protection of human rights (Regional arrangements for the) (resolution 2003/75)	274
Public information activities in the field of human rights (Development of) (resolution 2003/62)	231
Racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance and follow-up to the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action (World Conference against) (resolution 2003/30)	119
Rehabilitation (Right to restitution, compensation and rehabilitation) (resolution 2003/34)	136
Religion:	
 Elimination of all forms of religious intolerance (resolution 2003/54) 	209
 Combating defamation of religions (resolution 2003/4) 	34
Restitution (Right to restitution, compensation and rehabilitation) (resolution 2003/34)	136
Right to development (resolution 2003/83)	301
Right to food (resolution 2003/25)	101
Self-determination (Use of mercenaries as a means of violating human rights and impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to) (resolution 2003/2)	30
Sexual orientation (Postponement of consideration of draft resolution concerning human rights and) (decision 2003/118)	330
Sierra Leone (Situation of human rights in) (resolution 2003/80)	294
Social Forum (decision 2003/107)	326

	7	•
1	OT	nc
-	$\sim P$	

Somalia (Assistance to) (resolution 2003/78)	284
Structural adjustment (Effects of) (resolution 2003/21)	87
Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights (Work of the) (resolution 2003/59)	223
Terrorism:	
- Human rights and terrorism (resolution 2003/37)	144
 Protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism (resolution 2003/68) 	249
Timor-Leste (Situation of human rights in) (Chairperson's statement of 22 April 2003)	383
Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment (resolution 2003/32)	128
Toxic waste (Adverse effects of the illicit movement and dumping of toxic and dangerous products and wastes on the enjoyment of human rights) (resolution 2003/20)	83
Turkmenistan (Situation of human rights in) (resolution 2003/11)	51
Western Sahara (Question of) (resolution 2003/1)	28
Weapons (The prevention of human rights violations caused by the availability and misuse of small arms and light weapons) (decision 2003/112)	328
Women:	
– Elimination of violence against women (resolution 2003/45)	172
 Equal ownership, access to and control over land and the equal rights to own property and to adequate housing (resolution 2003/22) 	90
 Integrating the human rights of women throughout the United Nations system (resolution 2003/44) 	165

Page
